Digital Marketing Handbook

Contents

Articles

Search Engine Reputation Management	1
Semantic Web	7
Microformat	17
Web 2.0	23
Web 1.0	36
Search engine optimization	37
Search engine	45
Search engine results page	52
Search engine marketing	53
Image search	57
Video search	59
Local search	65
Web presence	67
Internet marketing	70
Web crawler	74
Backlinks	83
Keyword stuffing	85
Article spinning	86
Link farm	87
Spamdexing	88
Index	93
Black hat	102
Danny Sullivan	103
Meta element	105
Meta tags	110
Inktomi	115
Larry Page	118
Sergey Brin	123
PageRank	131
Inbound link	143
Matt Cutts	145
nofollow	146
Open Directory Project	151
Sitemap	160

Robots Exclusion Standard	162
Robots.txt	165
301 redirect	169
Google Instant	179
Google Search	190
Cloaking	201
Web search engine	203
Bing	210
Ask.com	224
Yahoo! Search	228
Tim Berners-Lee	232
Web search query	239
Web crawling	241
Social search	250
Vertical search	252
Web analytics	253
Pay per click	262
Social media marketing	265
Affiliate marketing	269
Article marketing	280
Digital marketing	281
Hilltop algorithm	282
TrustRank	283
Latent semantic indexing	284
Semantic targeting	290
Canonical meta tag	292
Keyword research	293
Latent Dirichlet allocation	293
Vanessa Fox	300
Search engines	302
Site map	309
Sitemaps	311
Methods of website linking	315
Deep linking	317
Backlink	319
URL redirection	321

References

Article Sources and Contributors	331
Image Sources, Licenses and Contributors	345

Article Licenses

License

346

Search Engine Reputation Management

Reputation management, is the process of tracking an entity's actions and other entities' opinions about those actions; reporting on those actions and opinions; and reacting to that report creating a feedback loop. All entities involved are generally people, but that need not always be the case. Other examples of entities include animals, businesses, or even locations or materials. The tracking and reporting may range from word-of-mouth to statistical analysis of thousands of data points.

Reputation management has come into wide use with the advent of widespread computing. This is evidenced by a front page story in the Washington Post. ^{[1][2]} featuring several online reputation management firms. Reputation management systems use various predefined criteria for processing complex data to report reputation. However, these systems only facilitate and automate the process of determining trustworthiness. This process is central to all kinds of human interaction, including interpersonal relationships, international diplomacy, stock markets, communication through marketing and public relations and sports. Reputation management is also a professional communications practice – a specialization within the public relations industry. Reputation management ensures that the information about an individual, business or organization is accessible to the public online as well as through traditional outlets and is accurate, up-to-date and automatic. ^[3]

Real-world communities

Small town

The classic example of reputation management is the small town. Population is small and interactions between members frequent; most interactions are face-to-face and *positively identified* -- that is, there is no question who said or did what. Reputation accrues not only throughout one's lifetime, but is passed down to one's offspring; one's individual reputation depends both on one's own actions and one's inherited reputation.

There are generally few formal mechanisms to manage this *implicit reputation*. Implicit Reputation is the accumulated reputation one gets in a small town from previous actions. The town diner and barber shop serve as forums for exchange of gossip, in which community members' reputations are discussed (implicit reputation), often in frank terms. Outstanding members may receive small, symbolic awards or titles, but these are mere confirmations of general knowledge.

There is exceedingly little deviation from community norms in a small town. This may be seen as either good or bad; there is little crime, but also little room for dissent or change. The small-town model scales poorly; it depends on each member having enough experience of a large number of other members, and this is only possible up to a point.

Big city

The large metropolitan area is at the other end of the spectrum from the small rural town. Community members come and go daily, and most members are only personally acquainted with a small fraction of the whole. Implicit reputation management continues to work within subcommunities, but for the city as a whole, it *cannot*.

Big cities have developed a large **array** of formal reputation management methods. Some apply only to subcommunities, such as, say, an association of local dentists. There are four methods (among others) which apply quite generally to the entire population: **elections**, **appointments**, the **criminal justice** system, and racial or ethnic **prejudice**.

• The city is governed in part by *elected officials* -- persons who are given special powers by popular vote at regular intervals. Campaigns are often well-financed efforts to *force* a positive image of a candidate's reputation upon the electorate; television is often decisive. Elected officials are primarily concerned with preserving this good reputation, which concern dictates their every public action. Failure to preserve a good reputation, not to mention

failure to avoid a bad one, is often cause for removal from office, sometimes prematurely. Candidates and officials frequently concentrate on damaging the reputations of their opponents.

- Appointed officials are not elected; they are granted special powers, usually by elected officials, without public deliberation. Persons wishing to be appointed to office also campaign to increase their perceived reputation, but the audience is much smaller. Effective actions and demonstrated merit are often important factors in gaining a positive reputation, but the definition of this merit is made by the elected, appointing officials, who tend to evaluate merit as it applies to them, personally. Thus persons who work hard to increase an elected official's reputation increase their own, at least in their patron's eyes. Some appointees have no other qualification beyond the fact that they may be depended on at all times to support their patrons.
- The stresses of big city life lead to much *crime*, which demands *punishment*, on several grounds. The severity of this punishment and of the efforts of the system to inflict it upon a community member depends in no small part on that individual's prior experiences within the system. Elaborate records are kept of every infraction, even of the suspicion of infractions, and these records are consulted before any decision is made, no matter how trivial. Great effort is expended to positively identify members—driver's licenses and fingerprints, for example—and any use of an alias is carefully recorded. Some small punishments are meted out informally, but most punishments, especially severe ones, are given only after a long, detailed, and formal process: a trial, which must result in a conviction, or finding of guilt, before a punishment is ordered.

Although it is sometimes said that serving one's punishment is sufficient penalty for the commission of a crime, in truth the damage to one's reputation may be the greater penalty -- damage both within the system itself and within other systems of urban reputation management, such as that of elections to office. Between the explicit punishment and the damage to one's reputation, the total effect of a conviction in the criminal justice system so damages a person's ability to lead a normal life that the process, at least ostensibly, is meticulous in determining guilt or lack thereof. In case of "reasonable" doubt, a suspected malefactor is freed -- though the mere fact of the trial is recorded, and affects his future reputation.

• The ordinary citizen, meeting a stranger, another citizen unknown to the first, is rarely concerned that the second may be an official, elected or otherwise; even so, he may be aware of the relative failure of reputation management in this regard. He does not have easy access to the database of the criminal justice system, and portions are not publicly available at all. Lacking other means, he often turns to the mock-system of *racial or ethnic prejudice*. This attempts to extend the small-town model to large communities by grouping individuals who look alike, dress alike, or talk alike. One reputation serves for all. Each individual is free to compose his personal measure of a group's reputation, and actions of strangers raise or lower that reputation for all group members.

The high incidence of crime, the proverbial incompetence of officials, and constant wars between rival, self-identified groups speaks poorly of **all** systems of urban reputation management. Together, they do not function as well as that of the small town, with no formal system at all.

Profession

Reputation management is also a professional communications practice - a specialization within the public relations industry. It ensures that the information about an individual, business, or organization is accessible to the public online as well as through traditional outlets and is accurate, up-to-date, and authentic. Reputation strategy is competitive strategy. Reputation initiatives drive stakeholder perceptions, which drive the likelihood of eliciting supportive behaviors and fuel business results. Leveraging reputation allows individuals or businesses to build advantage in the marketplace and reduce risk exposure. You manage a reputation by building a 'reputation platform' and by carrying out 'reputing programs'. Reputing aligns identity (what a company is), communication (what a company does). Reputing is designed to build and reinforce trusting relationships between companies and their stakeholders. ^[4]

Reputation management is a process that integrates business strategy, marketing, branding, organizational engagement, and communications. Through this integration, the organization creates "a formal reputation risk plan" that allows it to identify where and how it creates perceived value with each stakeholder and where there are gaps. The process manages reputation cross-functionally and at all "touch points". The research that is done focuses on key reputation metrics. Activities performed by individual or organization which attempt to maintain or create a certain frame of mind regarding themselves in the public eye. Reputation management is the process of identifying what other people are saying or feeling about a person or a business; and taking steps to ensure that the general consensus is in line with your goals. Many people and organizations use various forms of social media to monitor their reputation.^[5]

Online communities

eBay

eBay is an online marketplace, a forum for the exchange of goods. The feedback system on eBay asks each user to post his opinion (positive or negative) on the person with whom he transacted. Every place a user's system handle ("ID") is displayed, his feedback is displayed with it.

Since having primarily positive feedback will improve a user's reputation and therefore make other users more comfortable in dealing with him, users are encouraged to behave in acceptable ways—that is, by dealing squarely with other users, both as buyers and as sellers.

Most users are extremely averse to negative feedback and will go to great lengths to avoid it. There is even such a thing as **feedback blackmail**, in which a party to a transaction threatens negative feedback to gain an unfair concession. The fear of getting negative feedback is so great that many users automatically leave positive feedback, with strongly worded comments, in hopes of getting the same in return. Thus, research has shown that a very large number (greater than 98%) of all transactions result in positive feedback. Academic researchers have called the entire eBay system into question based on these results.

The **main result** of the eBay reputation management system is that buyers and sellers are *generally* honest. There are abuses, but not to the extent that there might be in a completely open or unregulated marketplace.^[6]

Everything2

Everything2 is a general knowledge base. E2 manages both user and article reputation strongly; one might say it is central to the project's paradigm. Users submit articles, called "writeups", that are published immediately. For each article, each user may cast one vote, positive or negative. Voting is anonymous and each vote cast is final. The article keeps track of its total of positive and negative votes (and the resulting score), all of which can be seen by the submitting user and any user who has already cast their vote on that particular article. Articles with strong positive scores may also be featured on the site's main page, propelling them to even higher scores. Articles with low or negative scores are deleted, hopefully to make way for better articles.

Users themselves are explicitly ranked, using a complicated "level" system ^[7] loosely based on number of articles submitted (and not deleted) and the overall average article score. Users of higher levels gain various privileges, the first being the ability to cast votes; any user may submit an article, but only users who have a minimum number of "good" articles may vote.

E2's system has a number of detrimental effects. Many new users leave the site after their first article gets multiple negative votes, and is sometimes then also deleted, all without any explanation required. Even experienced users hesitate to submit less than perfect articles since negative votes cannot be retracted. There are also more direct rewards for users submitting new articles than for revising and improving their existing ones. Finally, many users focus heavily on their position in the hierarchy and pander for positive votes. Fiction and amusing essay-style articles tend dominate over long, difficult, boring, less well-written, or controversial ones. Excellent contributions

are still rewarded, but so are merely decent ones and the difference in reward is not proportional to the additional effort.

Slashdot

Slashdot contains little original content, instead revolving around short reviews of content exterior to the site. "Karma" is Slashdot's name for reputation management. "Moderators" are able to vote on both reviews themselves and comments on those reviews in a system not too dissimilar from E2's. In a novel twist, votes are not merely "+1 point" or "-1 point"; moderators also attach one of a list of predefined labels, such as *Flamebait* or *Informative*. This change was made in June 2002 to help prevent some users from taking karma too seriously.^[8]

Score is displayed next to each comment. Additionally, any user may set a personal preference to exclude the display of comments with low scores. Users acquire "karma" based, among other things, on the scores of their comments, and karma affects a user's powers. Almost any user may become a moderator, although this status is temporary; thus the average user is not able to vote on any comment. Once a moderator uses up his votes, he returns to the status of ordinary user.

Slashdot has become extremely popular and well-read; used as a verb, it refers to the fact that a website mentioned in Slashdot is often overwhelmed with visitors. There is frequent criticism of Slashdot, on many grounds; the karma system is intentionally not transparent and trolling is quite common. Anonymous cowards are permitted and range freely, as do sock puppets.

Nonetheless, Slashdot's karma system may account for at least part of its endurance and popularity.

Meatball Wiki

Meatball is a wiki devoted to discussion of online communities, including wikis themselves. Its membership is not large. Meatball permits anonymous users, but relegates them to an inferior status: "If you choose not to introduce yourself, it's assumed you aren't here to participate in exchanging help, but just to 'hang out." [9]

While anonymous posters are tolerated, pseudonymous users are not. Thus online handles are supposed to mirror users' *real* names – their names in the outside world, on their birth certificates. The control on this is not rigorous – users are not required to fax in their passports in order to verify their identities – but the convention is supposed to be generally followed; at least it is not openly mocked.

Thus identified, Meatball's users' reputations are managed much as they are in the small town. That is, there is little formal management, but every user carries in his head his own "score", according to his own rating system, based on his personal evaluation of a given other user's character. This *implicit* reputation system is, of course, a part of *every* online community in which handles or names of any kind are used; but in Meatball, it is the whole.

Despite (or because of?) this lack of formal method, Meatball has discussed the problems of reputation management extensively. We will not attempt to link to every relevant page, but one might begin to explore that discussion here [10].

Wikipedia

Wikipedia is an encyclopedia-content wiki; it includes a very wide range of topics, and exclusion of almost any topic is disputed. There is a large number of community members. Anonymous users are welcomed, and most users are pseudonymous, though many do use *real* names. As in many online communities, some users are sock puppets, although these are discouraged.

Wikipedia, like Meatball or the small town, has no formal method for managing reputation. Barnstars may be awarded for merit, but any user may make such an award. There is a hierarchy of privileges, such as in Slashdot or Everything2. As in most wikis, there is an elaborate history feature, which may be explored by any user to determine which contributions were made by which users. Any user may examine a list of another user's contributions. Edits may be discussed in a variety of forums, but there is no particular grading or rating system, either for edits or community members.

Search Engine Reputation Management

Search Engine Reputation Management (or SERM) tactics are often employed by companies and increasingly by individuals who seek to proactively shield their brands or reputations from damaging content brought to light through search engine queries. Some use these same tactics reactively, in attempts to minimize damage inflicted by inflammatory (or "flame") websites (and weblogs) launched by consumers and, as some believe, competitors.

Given the increasing popularity and development of search engines, these tactics have become more important than ever. Consumer generated media (like blogs) has amplified the public's voice, making points of view - good or bad - easily expressed.^[11] This is further explained in this front page article in the Washington Post.^[1]

Search Engine Reputation Management strategies include Search engine optimization (SEO) and Online Content Management. Because search engines are dynamic and in constant states of change and revision, it is essential that results are constantly monitored. This is one of the big differences between SEO and online reputation management. SEO involves making technological and content changes to a website in order to make it more friendly for search engines. Online reputation management is about controlling what information users will see when they search for information about a company or person.^[12]

Social networking giant Facebook has been known to practice this form of reputation management. When they released their Polls service in Spring 2007, the popular blog TechCrunch found that it could not use competitors' names in Polls. Due largely to TechCrunch's authority in Google's algorithms, its post ranked for Facebook polls. A Facebook rep joined the comments, explained the situation and that the bugs in the old code had been updated so that it was now possible.^[13]

Also until social sites like Facebook allow Google to fully spider their site then they won't really have a massive effect on reputation management results in the search engine. The only way to take advantage of such site is to make sure you make your pages public.

It is suggested that if a company website has a negative result directly below it then up to 70% of surfers will click on the negative result first rather than the company website. It is important for a company to ensure that its website gets close to the top of search results for terms relevant to its business. In one study, a number one search result attracted 50,000 monthly visitors. The number 5 result only attracted 6,000 visitors in the same time period.

References

- [1] http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/07/01/AR2007070101355.html?hpid=artslot
- [2] Kinzie, Susan; Ellen Nakashima (2007-07-02). "Calling In Pros to Refine Your Google Image" (http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/ content/article/2007/07/01/AR2007070101355.html?hpid=artslot). Washington Post. . Retrieved 2009-09-25.
- [3] http://www.reputation-communications.com/resources/"Reputation-Communications: Resources" accessed February 7th, 2012.]
- [4] "Reputation Institute: Advisory Services" accessed January 31st, 2012. (http://www.reputationinstitute.com/advisory-services/)
- [5] Schreiber, Elliot. "If PR Wants to Manage Reputation, It Needs to Become More Than Messengers" PRSA Blog, March 1st, accessed 2011 January 31st 2012. (http://prsay.prsa.org/index.php/2011/03/01/pr-role-in-reputation-management)
- [6] Paul Resnick, Richard Zeckhause. "Trust among strangers in internet transactions: Empirical analysis of eBay's reputation system" (http:// citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/download?doi=10.1.1.123.5332&rep=rep1&type=pdf), Emerald Group Publishing Limited, May 2, 2001, accessed May 30, 2011.
- [7] http://www.everything2.com/index.pl?node=Voting%2FExperience%20System
- [8] http://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/j.1083-6101.2005.tb00241.x/full#ss5
- [9] http://www.usemod.com/cgi-bin/mb.pl?UseRealNames
- [10] http://www.usemod.com/cgi-bin/mb.pl?RewardReputation
- [11] Leake, William (2008-01-29). "Using SEO for Reputation Management" (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage.html?page=3628265). Search Engine Watch.
- [12] "Online Reputation Management (ORM) versus Search Engine Optimization (SEO)" (http://www.reputation.com/how_to/ online-reputation-management-orm-versus-search-engine-optimization-seo/). Retrieved 30 May 2011.
- [13] Riley, Duncan. "Facebook Polls: Don't Mention The Competition" (http://techcrunch.com/2007/06/02/ facebook-polls-dont-mention-the-competition/). Facebook Polls: Don't Mention The Competition. Retrieved 30 May 2011.

Further reading

- Monarth, Harrison (2009). Executive Presence: The Art of Commanding Respect Like a CEO. McGraw-Hill. ISBN 9780071632874.
- Klewes, Joachim and Wreschniok, Robert (2010). *Building and Maintaining Trust in the 21st Century*. ISBN 978-3-642-01629-5.

Semantic Web

The **Semantic Web** is a collaborative movement led by the World Wide Web Consortium (W3C)^[1] that promotes common formats for data on the World Wide Web. By encouraging the inclusion of semantic content in web pages, the Semantic Web aims at converting the current web of unstructured documents into a "web of data". It builds on the W3C's Resource Description Framework (RDF).^[2]

According to the W3C, "The Semantic Web provides a common framework that allows data to be shared and reused across application, enterprise, and community boundaries."^[2]

The term was coined by Tim Berners-Lee,^[3] the inventor of the World Wide Web and director of the World Wide Web Consortium ("W3C"), which oversees the development of proposed Semantic Web standards. He defines the Semantic Web as "a web of data that can be processed directly and indirectly by machines."

While its critics have questioned its feasibility, proponents argue that applications in industry, biology and human sciences research have already proven the validity of the original concept.^[4]

History

The concept of the *Semantic Network Model* was coined in the early sixties by the cognitive scientist Allan M. Collins, linguist M. Ross Quillian and psychologist Elizabeth F. Loftus in various publications,^{[5][6][7][8][8]} as a form to represent semantically structured knowledge. It extends the network of hyperlinked human-readable web pages by inserting machine-readable metadata about pages and how they are related to each other, enabling automated agents to access the Web more intelligently and perform tasks on behalf of users. The term was coined by Tim Berners-Lee,^[9] the inventor of the World Wide Web and director of the World Wide Web Consortium ("W3C"), which oversees the development of proposed Semantic Web standards. He defines the Semantic Web as "a web of data that can be processed directly and indirectly by machines."

Many of the technologies proposed by the W3C already existed before they were positioned under the W3C umbrella. These are used in various contexts, particularly those dealing with information that encompasses a limited and defined domain, and where sharing data is a common necessity, such as scientific research or data exchange among businesses. In addition, other technologies with similar goals have emerged, such as microformats.

Purpose

The main purpose of the Semantic Web is driving the evolution of the current Web by enabling users to find, share, and combine information more easily. Humans are capable of using the Web to carry out tasks such as finding the Irish word for "folder", reserving a library book, and searching for the lowest price for a DVD. However, machines cannot accomplish all of these tasks without human direction, because web pages are designed to be read by people, not machines. The semantic web is a vision of information that can be readily interpreted by machines, so machines can perform more of the tedious work involved in finding, combining, and acting upon information on the web.

The Semantic Web, as originally envisioned, is a system that enables machines to "understand" and respond to complex human requests based on their meaning. Such an "understanding" requires that the relevant information sources is semantically structured, a challenging task.

Tim Berners-Lee originally expressed the vision of the Semantic Web as follows:^[10]

I have a dream for the Web [in which computers] become capable of analyzing all the data on the Web – the content, links, and transactions between people and computers. A 'Semantic Web', which should make this possible, has yet to emerge, but when it does, the day-to-day mechanisms of trade, bureaucracy and our daily lives will be handled by machines talking to machines. The 'intelligent agents' people have touted for ages will finally materialize.

The Semantic Web is regarded as an integrator across different content, information applications and systems. It has applications in publishing, blogging, and many other areas.

Often the terms "semantics", "metadata", "ontologies" and "Semantic Web" are used inconsistently. In particular, these terms are used as everyday terminology by researchers and practitioners, spanning a vast landscape of different fields, technologies, concepts and application areas. Furthermore, there is confusion with regard to the current status of the enabling technologies envisioned to realize the Semantic Web. In a paper presented by Gerber, Barnard and Van der Merwe^[11] the Semantic Web landscape is charted and a brief summary of related terms and enabling technologies is presented. The architectural model proposed by Tim Berners-Lee is used as basis to present a status model that reflects current and emerging technologies.^[12]

Limitations of HTML

Many files on a typical computer can be loosely divided into human readable documents and machine readable data. Documents like mail messages, reports, and brochures are read by humans. Data, like calendars, addressbooks, playlists, and spreadsheets are presented using an application program which lets them be viewed, searched and combined in different ways.

Currently, the World Wide Web is based mainly on documents written in Hypertext Markup Language (HTML), a markup convention that is used for coding a body of text interspersed with multimedia objects such as images and interactive forms. Metadata tags provide a method by which computers can categorise the content of web pages, for example:

```
<meta name="keywords" content="computing, computer studies, computer">
<meta name="description" content="Cheap widgets for sale">
<meta name="author" content="John Doe">
```

With HTML and a tool to render it (perhaps web browser software, perhaps another user agent), one can create and present a page that lists items for sale. The HTML of this catalog page can make simple, document-level assertions such as "this document's title is 'Widget Superstore'", but there is no capability within the HTML itself to assert unambiguously that, for example, item number X586172 is an Acme Gizmo with a retail price of €199, or that it is a consumer product. Rather, HTML can only say that the span of text "X586172" is something that should be positioned near "Acme Gizmo" and "€199", etc. There is no way to say "this is a catalog" or even to establish that "Acme Gizmo" is a kind of title or that "€199" is a price. There is also no way to express that these pieces of information are bound together in describing a discrete item, distinct from other items perhaps listed on the page.

Semantic HTML refers to the traditional HTML practice of markup following intention, rather than specifying layout details directly. For example, the use of denoting "emphasis" rather than <i>, which specifies italics. Layout details are left up to the browser, in combination with Cascading Style Sheets. But this practice falls short of specifying the semantics of objects such as items for sale or prices.

Microformats represent unofficial attempts to extend HTML syntax to create machine-readable semantic markup about objects such as retail stores and items for sale.

Semantic Web solutions

The Semantic Web takes the solution further. It involves publishing in languages specifically designed for data: Resource Description Framework (RDF), Web Ontology Language (OWL), and Extensible Markup Language (XML). HTML describes documents and the links between them. RDF, OWL, and XML, by contrast, can describe arbitrary things such as people, meetings, or airplane parts.

These technologies are combined in order to provide descriptions that supplement or replace the content of Web documents. Thus, content may manifest itself as descriptive data stored in Web-accessible databases,^[13] or as markup within documents (particularly, in Extensible HTML (XHTML) interspersed with XML, or, more often, purely in XML, with layout or rendering cues stored separately). The machine-readable descriptions enable content managers to add meaning to the content, i.e., to describe the structure of the knowledge we have about that content. In this way, a machine can process knowledge itself, instead of text, using processes similar to human deductive reasoning and inference, thereby obtaining more meaningful results and helping computers to perform automated information gathering and research.

An example of a tag that would be used in a non-semantic web page:

```
<item>cat</item>
```

Encoding similar information in a semantic web page might look like this:

<item rdf:about="http://dbpedia.org/resource/Cat">Cat</item>

Tim Berners-Lee calls the resulting network of Linked Data the Giant Global Graph, in contrast to the HTML-based World Wide Web. Berners-Lee posits that if the past was document sharing, the future is data sharing. His answer to the question of "how" provides three points of instruction. One, a URL should point to the data. Two, anyone accessing the URL should get data back. Three, relationships in the data should point to additional URLs with data.

Web 3.0

Tim Berners-Lee has described the semantic web as a component of 'Web 3.0'.^[14]

People keep asking what Web 3.0 is. I think maybe when you've got an overlay of scalable vector graphics – everything rippling and folding and looking misty — on Web 2.0 and access to a semantic Web integrated across a huge space of data, you'll have access to an unbelievable data resource..."

- Tim Berners-Lee, 2006

"Semantic Web" is sometimes used as a synonym for "Web 3.0", though each term's definition varies.

Examples

When we talk about the Semantic Web, we speak about many "howto's" which are often incomprehensible because the required notions of linguistics are very often ignored by most people. Thus, we rather imagine how emergence of the Semantic Web looks in the future.

Meta-Wiki

The sites of Wiki type soar. Their administrations and their objectives can be very different. These wikis are more and more specialized. But most of wikis limit the search engines to index them because these search engines decrease the wikis' efficiency and record pages which are obsolete, by definition, outside the wiki (perpetual update). Meta- search-engines are going to aggregate the obtained result by requesting individually at each of these wikis. The wikis become silos of available data for consultation by people and machines through access points (triplestore).

Semantic detectives & Semantic identity

The young bloggers are now on the labour market. The companies do not ask any longer for the judicial file of a new employee. To have information, the companies appeal in a systematic way to engines which are going to interrogate all the sites which reference and index the accessible information on the Web. The differentiation between search engines is going to concern the capacity to respond at requests where the sense is going to take more and more importance (evolution of the requests with keywords towards the semantic requests). There will be three types of person: the unknown, the "without splash" and the others. The others will have to erase in a systematic way the information which could carry disadvantages and which will be more and more accessible. It will be the same engines of semantic search which also charge this service.

Profile Privacy/Consumer/Public

The Web's children became parents. They use tools which can limit the access and the spreading of the information by their children. So, the parents can see at any time the web's logs of their children but they also have a net which is going to filter their "private" identity before it is broadcasted on the network. For example, a third-part trust entity, along with their mobile telephone provider, the post office and the bank, will possess the consumer's identity so as to mask the address of delivery and the payment of this consumer. A public identity also exists to spread a resume (CV), a blog or an avatar for example but the data remain the property of the owner of the server who hosts this data. So, the mobile telephone provider offers a personal server who will contain one public zone who will automatically be copied on the network after every modification. If I want that my resume is not any longer on the network, I just have to erase it of my public zone from my server. So, the mobile telephone provider creates a controllable silo of information for every public profile.

Personal agent

In a few years, the last generation of robot is now mobile and transcribes the human voice. However, it has to transfer the semantic interpretation to more powerful computers. These servers can so interpret the sense of simple sentences and interrogate other servers to calculate the answer to be given. Example: "Arthur returned at him. He ordered a pizza by his personal digital agent. His agent is going to send the information to the home server which will accept or not the purchase. It refuses because it received the order of the Arthur's parents to buy only a well-balanced menu. So, the home server displays on the TV3D the authorized menus to allow Arthur to choose a new meal."

Research assistant

In 20??, the Semantic Web is now a reality. Marc is a researcher. He has a new idea. He is going to clarify it with his digital assistant which is immediately going to show him the incoherence of his demonstration by using the accessible knowledge in silos on the Web. Marc will be able to modify his reasoning or to find the proofs which demonstrate that the existing knowledge is false and so to advance the scientific knowledge within the Semantic Web.

Challenges

Some of the challenges for the Semantic Web include vastness, vagueness, uncertainty, inconsistency, and deceit. Automated reasoning systems will have to deal with all of these issues in order to deliver on the promise of the Semantic Web.

• Vastness: The World Wide Web contains many billions of pages ^[15]. The SNOMED CT medical terminology ontology alone contains 370,000 class names, and existing technology has not yet been able to eliminate all semantically duplicated terms. Any automated reasoning system will have to deal with truly huge inputs.

- Vagueness: These are imprecise concepts like "young" or "tall". This arises from the vagueness of user queries, of concepts represented by content providers, of matching query terms to provider terms and of trying to combine different knowledge bases with overlapping but subtly different concepts. Fuzzy logic is the most common technique for dealing with vagueness.
- Uncertainty: These are precise concepts with uncertain values. For example, a patient might present a set of symptoms which correspond to a number of different distinct diagnoses each with a different probability. Probabilistic reasoning techniques are generally employed to address uncertainty.
- Inconsistency: These are logical contradictions which will inevitably arise during the development of large ontologies, and when ontologies from separate sources are combined. Deductive reasoning fails catastrophically when faced with inconsistency, because "anything follows from a contradiction". Defeasible reasoning and paraconsistent reasoning are two techniques which can be employed to deal with inconsistency.
- Deceit: This is when the producer of the information is intentionally misleading the consumer of the information. Cryptography techniques are currently utilized to alleviate this threat.

This list of challenges is illustrative rather than exhaustive, and it focuses on the challenges to the "unifying logic" and "proof" layers of the Semantic Web. The World Wide Web Consortium (W3C) Incubator Group for Uncertainty Reasoning for the World Wide Web (URW3-XG) final report ^[16] lumps these problems together under the single heading of "uncertainty". Many of the techniques mentioned here will require extensions to the Web Ontology Language (OWL) for example to annotate conditional probabilities. This is an area of active research.^[17]

Standards

Standardization for Semantic Web in the context of Web 3.0 is under the care of W3C.^[18]

Components

The term "Semantic Web" is often used more specifically to refer to the formats and technologies that enable it.^[2] The collection, structuring and recovery of linked data are enabled by technologies that provide a formal description of concepts, terms, and relationships within a given knowledge domain. These technologies are specified as W3C standards and include:

- Resource Description Framework (RDF), a general method for describing information
- RDF Schema (RDFS)
- Simple Knowledge Organization System (SKOS)
- SPARQL, an RDF query language
- Notation3 (N3), designed with human-readability in mind
- N-Triples, a format for storing and transmitting data
- Turtle (Terse RDF Triple Language)
- Web Ontology Language (OWL), a family of knowledge representation languages

The Semantic Web Stack illustrates the architecture of the Semantic Web. The functions and relationships of the components can be summarized as follows:^[19]

- XML provides an elemental syntax for content structure within documents, yet associates no semantics with the meaning of the content contained within. XML is not at present a necessary component of Semantic Web technologies in most cases, as alternative syntaxes exists, such as Turtle. Turtle is a de facto standard, but has not been through a formal standardization process.
- XML Schema is a language for providing and restricting the structure and content of elements contained within XML documents.



• RDF is a simple language for expressing data models, which refer to objects ("resources") and their relationships. An RDF-based model

can be represented in a variety of syntaxes, e.g., RDF/XML, N3, Turtle, and RDFa.^[20] RDF is a fundamental standard of the Semantic Web.^{[21][22][23]}

- RDF Schema extends RDF and is a vocabulary for describing properties and classes of RDF-based resources, with semantics for generalized-hierarchies of such properties and classes.
- OWL adds more vocabulary for describing properties and classes: among others, relations between classes (e.g. disjointness), cardinality (e.g. "exactly one"), equality, richer typing of properties, characteristics of properties (e.g. symmetry), and enumerated classes.
- SPARQL is a protocol and query language for semantic web data sources.

Current state of standardization

Current ongoing standardizations include:

• Rule Interchange Format (RIF) as the Rule Layer of the Semantic Web Stack

Not yet fully realized layers include:

• Unifying Logic and Proof layers are undergoing active research.

The intent is to enhance the usability and usefulness of the Web and its interconnected resources through:

- Servers which expose existing data systems using the RDF and SPARQL standards. Many converters to RDF ^[24] exist from different applications. Relational databases are an important source. The semantic web server attaches to the existing system without affecting its operation.
- Documents "marked up" with semantic information (an extension of the HTML <meta> tags used in today's Web pages to supply information for Web search engines using web crawlers). This could be machine-understandable information about the human-understandable content of the document (such as the creator, title, description, etc., of the document) or it could be purely metadata representing a set of facts (such as resources and services elsewhere in the site). (Note that *anything* that can be identified with a *Uniform Resource Identifier* (URI) can be described, so the semantic web can reason about animals, people, places, ideas, etc.) Semantic markup is often generated automatically, rather than manually.
- Common metadata vocabularies (ontologies) and maps between vocabularies that allow document creators to know how to mark up their documents so that agents can use the information in the supplied metadata (so that *Author* in the sense of 'the Author of the page' won't be confused with *Author* in the sense of a book that is the subject of a book review).
- Automated agents to perform tasks for users of the semantic web using this data

• Web-based services (often with agents of their own) to supply information specifically to agents (for example, a Trust service that an agent could ask if some online store has a history of poor service or spamming)

Skeptical reactions

Practical feasibility

Critics (e.g. Which Semantic Web?^[25]) question the basic feasibility of a complete or even partial fulfillment of the semantic web. Cory Doctorow's critique ("metacrap") is from the perspective of human behavior and personal preferences. For example, people may include spurious metadata into Web pages in an attempt to mislead Semantic Web engines that naively assume the metadata's veracity. This phenomenon was well-known with metatags that fooled the AltaVista ranking algorithm into elevating the ranking of certain Web pages: the Google indexing engine specifically looks for such attempts at manipulation. Peter Gärdenfors and Timo Honkela point out that logic-based semantic web technologies cover only a fraction of the relevant phenomena related to semantics.^{[26][27]}

Where semantic web technologies have found a greater degree of practical adoption, it has tended to be among core specialized communities and organizations for intra-company projects.^[28] The practical constraints toward adoption have appeared less challenging where domain and scope is more limited than that of the general public and the World-Wide Web.^[28]

Potential of an idea in fast progress

The original 2001 Scientific American article by Berners-Lee described an expected evolution of the existing Web to a Semantic Web.^[29] A complete evolution as described by Berners-Lee has yet to occur. In 2006, Berners-Lee and colleagues stated that: "This simple idea, however, remains largely unrealized."^[30] While the idea is still in the making, it seems to evolve quickly and inspire many. Between 2007–2010 several scholars have explored the social potential of the semantic web in the business and health sectors, and for social networking.^[31] They have also explored the broader evolution of democracy: how a society forms its common will in a democratic manner through a semantic web.^[32]

Censorship and privacy

Enthusiasm about the semantic web could be tempered by concerns regarding censorship and privacy. For instance, text-analyzing techniques can now be easily bypassed by using other words, metaphors for instance, or by using images in place of words. An advanced implementation of the semantic web would make it much easier for governments to control the viewing and creation of online information, as this information would be much easier for an automated content-blocking machine to understand. In addition, the issue has also been raised that, with the use of FOAF files and geo location meta-data, there would be very little anonymity associated with the authorship of articles on things such as a personal blog. Some of these concerns were addressed in the "Policy Aware Web" project^[33] and is an active research and development topic.

Doubling output formats

Another criticism of the semantic web is that it would be much more time-consuming to create and publish content because there would need to be two formats for one piece of data: one for human viewing and one for machines. However, many web applications in development are addressing this issue by creating a machine-readable format upon the publishing of data or the request of a machine for such data. The development of microformats has been one reaction to this kind of criticism. Another argument in defense of the feasibility of semantic web is the likely falling price of human intelligence tasks in digital labor markets, such as the Amazon Mechanical Turk.

Specifications such as eRDF and RDFa allow arbitrary RDF data to be embedded in HTML pages. The GRDDL (Gleaning Resource Descriptions from Dialects of Language) mechanism allows existing material (including

microformats) to be automatically interpreted as RDF, so publishers only need to use a single format, such as HTML.

Projects

This section lists some of the many projects and tools that exist to create Semantic Web solutions.^[34]

DBpedia

DBpedia is an effort to publish structured data extracted from Wikipedia: the data is published in RDF and made available on the Web for use under the GNU Free Documentation License, thus allowing Semantic Web agents to provide inferencing and advanced querying over the Wikipedia-derived dataset and facilitating interlinking, re-use and extension in other data-sources.

FOAF

A popular vocabulary on the semantic web is Friend of a Friend (or FoaF), which uses RDF to describe the relationships people have to other people and the "things" around them. FOAF permits intelligent agents to make sense of the thousands of connections people have with each other, their jobs and the items important to their lives; connections that may or may not be enumerated in searches using traditional web search engines. Because the connections are so vast in number, human interpretation of the information may not be the best way of analyzing them.

FOAF is an example of how the Semantic Web attempts to make use of the relationships within a social context.

SIOC

The Semantically-Interlinked Online Communities project (SIOC, pronounced "shock") provides a vocabulary of terms and relationships that model web data spaces. Examples of such data spaces include, among others: discussion forums, blogs, blogrolls / feed subscriptions, mailing lists, shared bookmarks and image galleries.

NextBio

A database consolidating high-throughput life sciences experimental data tagged and connected via biomedical ontologies. Nextbio is accessible via a search engine interface. Researchers can contribute their findings for incorporation to the database. The database currently supports gene or protein expression data and sequence centric data and is steadily expanding to support other biological data types.

References

- "XML and Semantic Web W3C Standards Timeline" (http://www.dblab.ntua.gr/~bikakis/XML and Semantic Web W3C Standards Timeline-History.pdf). 2012-02-04.
- [2] "W3C Semantic Web Activity" (http://www.w3.org/2001/sw/). World Wide Web Consortium (W3C). November 7, 2011. . Retrieved November 26, 2011.
- [3] Berners-Lee, Tim; James Hendler and Ora Lassila (May 17, 2001). "The Semantic Web" (http://www.sciam.com/article. cfm?id=the-semantic-web&print=true). Scientific American Magazine. Retrieved March 26, 2008.
- [4] Klyne, Graham (February 26, 2004). "Semantic Web Applications" (http://www.ninebynine.net/Papers/SemanticWebApplications.pdf). Nine by Nine. Retrieved November 26, 2011.
- [5] Allan M. Collins, A; M.R. Quillian (1969). "Retrieval time from semantic memory". *Journal of verbal learning and verbal behavior* 8 (2): 240–247. doi:10.1016/S0022-5371(69)80069-1.
- [6] Allan M. Collins, A; M. Ross Quillian (1970). "Does category size affect categorization time?". Journal of verbal learning and verbal behavior 9 (4): 432–438. doi:10.1016/S0022-5371(70)80084-6.
- [7] Allan M. Collins, Allan M.; Elizabeth F. Loftus (1975). "A spreading-activation theory of semantic processing". *Psychological Review* 82 (6): 407–428. doi:10.1037/0033-295X.82.6.407.

- [8] Quillian, MR (1967). "Word concepts. A theory and simulation of some basic semantic capabilities". *Behavioral Science* 12 (5): 410–430. doi:10.1002/bs.3830120511. PMID 6059773.
- Berners-Lee, Tim; James Hendler and Ora Lassila (May 17, 2001). "The Semantic Web" (http://www.sciam.com/article. cfm?id=the-semantic-web&print=true). Scientific American Magazine. . Retrieved March 26, 2008.
- [10] Berners-Lee, Tim; Fischetti, Mark (1999). Weaving the Web. HarperSanFrancisco. chapter 12. ISBN 978-0-06-251587-2.
- [11] Gerber, AJ, Barnard, A & Van der Merwe, Alta (2006), A Semantic Web Status Model, Integrated Design & Process Technology, Special Issue: IDPT 2006
- [12] Gerber, Aurona; Van der Merwe, Alta; Barnard, Andries; (2008), A Functional Semantic Web architecture, European Semantic Web Conference 2008, ESWC'08, Tenerife, June 2008.
- [13] Artem Chebotko and Shiyong Lu, "Querying the Semantic Web: An Efficient Approach Using Relational Databases", LAP Lambert Academic Publishing, ISBN 978-3-8383-0264-5, 2009.
- [14] Victoria Shannon (June 26, 2006). "A 'more revolutionary' Web" (http://www.iht.com/articles/2006/05/23/business/web.php). International Herald Tribune. Retrieved May 24, 2006.
- [15] http://www.worldwidewebsize.com/
- [16] http://www.w3.org/2005/Incubator/urw3/XGR-urw3-20080331/
- [17] Lukasiewicz, Thomas; Umberto Straccia. "Managing uncertainty and vagueness in description logics for the Semantic Web" (http://www.sciencedirect.com/science?_ob=ArticleURL&_udi=B758F-4SPSPKW-1&_user=147018&_coverDate=11/30/2008&_rdoc=1&_fmt=& _orig=search&_sort=d&_docanchor=&view=c&_acct=C000012179&_version=1&_urlVersion=0&_userid=147018& md5=8123c273189b1148cadb12f95b87a5ef).
- [18] Semantic Web Standards published by the W3C (http://www.w3.org/2001/sw/wiki/Main_Page)
- [19] "OWL Web Ontology Language Overview" (http://www.w3.org/TR/owl-features/). World Wide Web Consortium (W3C). February 10, 2004. . Retrieved November 26, 2011.
- [20] "RDF tutorial" (http://www.lesliesikos.com/tutorials/rdf/). Dr. Leslie Sikos. . Retrieved 2011-07-05.
- [21] "Resource Description Framework (RDF)" (http://www.w3.org/RDF/). World Wide Web Consortium. .
- [22] "Standard websites" (http://www.lesliesikos.com/). Dr. Leslie Sikos. . Retrieved 2011-07-05.
- [23] Allemang, D., Hendler, J. (2011). "RDF—The basis of the Semantic Web. In: Semantic Web for the Working Ontologist (2nd Ed.)". Morgan Kaufmann. doi:10.1016/B978-0-12-385965-5.10003-2.
- [24] http://esw.w3.org/topic/ConverterToRdf
- [25] http://portal.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=900051.900063&coll=ACM&dl=ACM&CFID=29933182&CFTOKEN=24611642
- [26] Gärdenfors, Peter (2004). How to make the Semantic Web more semantic. IOS Press. pp. 17-34.
- [27] Timo Honkela, Ville Könönen, Tiina Lindh-Knuutila and Mari-Sanna Paukkeri (2008). "Simulating processes of concept formation and communication" (http://www.informaworld.com/smpp/content~content=a903999101). Journal of Economic Methodology.
- [28] Ivan Herman (2007). "State of the Semantic Web" (http://www.w3.org/2007/Talks/0424-Stavanger-IH/Slides.pdf). Semantic Days 2007. Retrieved July 26, 2007.
- [29] Berners-Lee, Tim (May 1, 2001). "The Semantic Web" (http://www.sciam.com/article. cfm?articleID=00048144-10D2-1C70-84A9809EC588EF21). Scientific American. Retrieved March 13, 2008.
- [30] Nigel Shadbolt, Wendy Hall, Tim Berners-Lee (2006). "The Semantic Web Revisited" (http://eprints.ecs.soton.ac.uk/12614/1/ Semantic_Web_Revisted.pdf). IEEE Intelligent Systems. . Retrieved April 13, 2007.
- [31] Lee Feigenbaum (May 1, 2007). "The Semantic Web in Action" (http://www.thefigtrees.net/lee/sw/sciam/semantic-web-in-action). Scientific American. Retrieved February 24, 2010.
- [32] Martin Hilbert (April, 2009). "The Maturing Concept of E-Democracy: From E-Voting and Online Consultations to Democratic Value Out of Jumbled Online Chatter" (http://www.informaworld.com/smpp/content~db=all~content=a911066517). Journal of Information Technology and Politics. . Retrieved February 24, 2010.
- [33] http://policyawareweb.org/
- [34] See, for instance: Bergman, Michael K. "Sweet Tools" (http://www.mkbergman.com/?page_id=325). AI3; Adaptive Information, Adaptive Innovation, Adaptive Infrastructure. Retrieved January 5, 2009.
- Roger Chaffin: *The concept of a semantic Relation*. In: Adrienne Lehrer u. a. (Hrsg.): *Frames, Fields and contrasts. New essays in semantic and lexical organisation*, Erlbaum, Hillsdale, N.J. 1992, ISBN 0-8058-1089-7, S. 253–288.
- Hermann Helbig: Die semantische Struktur natürlicher Sprache. Wissenspräsentation mit MultiNet, Springer, Heidelberg 2001, ISBN 3-540-67784-4.
- M. Ross Quillian: Word concepts. A theory and simulation of some basic semantic capabilities. In: Behavioral Science 12 (1967), S. 410–430.
- M. Ross Quillian: Semantic memory. In: Marvin Minsky (Hrsg.): Semantic information processing, MIT Press, Cambridge, Mass. 1988.

- Klaus Reichenberger: *Kompendium semantische Netze: Konzepte, Technologie, Modellierung*, Springer, Heidelberg 2010, ISBN 3-642-04314-3.
- John F. Sowa: *Principles of semantic networks. Explorations in the representation of knowledge*, Morgan Kaufmann, San Mateo, Cal. 1991, ISBN 1-55860-088-4.

Further reading

- Liyang Yu (January 6, 2011). A Developer's Guide to the Semantic Web (http://www.amazon.com/ Developers-Guide-Semantic-Web/dp/3642159699/ref=sr_1_1?ie=UTF8&qid=1321027111&sr=8-1). Springer. ISBN 978-3642159695.
- Grigoris Antoniou, Frank van Harmelen (March 31, 2008). *A Semantic Web Primer, 2nd Edition* (http://www.amazon.com/Semantic-Primer-Cooperative-Information-Systems/dp/0262012421/). The MIT Press. ISBN 0-262-01242-1.
- Dean Allemang, James Hendler (May 9, 2008). Semantic Web for the Working Ontologist: Effective Modeling in RDFS and OWL (http://www.amazon.com/Semantic-Web-Working-Ontologist-Effective/dp/0123735564/).
 Morgan Kaufmann. ISBN 978-0-12-373556-0.
- John Davies (July 11, 2006). Semantic Web Technologies: Trends and Research in Ontology-based Systems (http://www.amazon.com/Semantic-Web-Technologies-Research-Ontology-based/dp/0470025964/). Wiley. ISBN 0-470-02596-4.
- Pascal Hitzler, Markus Krötzsch, Sebastian Rudolph (August 25, 2009). *Foundations of Semantic Web Technologies* (http://www.semantic-web-book.org). CRCPress. ISBN 1-4200-9050-X.
- Thomas B. Passin (March 1, 2004). *Explorer's Guide to the Semantic Web* (http://www.amazon.com/ Explorers-Guide-Semantic-Thomas-Passin/dp/1932394206/). Manning Publications. ISBN 1-932394-20-6.
- Liyang Yu (June 14, 2007). *Introduction to Semantic Web and Semantic Web Services* (http://www.amazon. com/Introduction-Semantic-Web-Services/dp/1584889330/). CRC Press. ISBN 1-58488-933-0.
- Jeffrey T. Pollock (March 23, 2009). *Semantic Web For Dummies* (http://www.amazon.com/gp/product/ 0470396792). For Dummies. ISBN 0-470-39679-2.
- Martin Hilbert (April, 2009). *The Maturing Concept of E-Democracy: From E-Voting and Online Consultations to Democratic Value Out of Jumbled Online Chatter* (http://www.informaworld.com/smpp/content=a911066517). Journal of Information Technology & Politics. ISBN 1-68080-271-5242.
- Tim Berners-Lee Gives the Web a New Definition (http://computemagazine.com/ man-who-invented-world-wide-web-gives-new-definition/)

External links

- Official website (http://semanticweb.org)
- links collection (http://www.semanticoverflow.com/questions/1/where-can-i-learn-about-the-semantic-web) on Semantic Overflow (http://semanticoverflow.com)
- Semantic Technology and the Enterprise (http://www.semanticarts.com)
- SSWAP: Simple Semantic Web Architecture and Protocol (http://sswap.info)
- How Stuff Works: The Semantic Web (http://www.howstuffworks.com/semantic-web.htm)
- The Semantic Web Journal (http://www.semantic-web-journal.net:)

Microformat

A **microformat** (sometimes abbreviated μ F) is a web-based approach to semantic markup which seeks to re-use existing HTML/XHTML tags to convey metadata^[1] and other attributes in web pages and other contexts that support (X)HTML, such as RSS. This approach allows software to process information intended for end-users (such as contact information, geographic coordinates, calendar events, and the like) automatically.

Although the content of web pages is technically already capable of "automated processing", and has been since the inception of the web, such processing is difficult because the traditional markup tags used to display information on the web do not describe what the information means.^[2] Microformats can bridge this gap by attaching semantics, and thereby obviate other, more complicated, methods of automated processing, such as natural language processing or screen scraping. The use, adoption and processing of microformats enables data items to be indexed, searched for, saved or cross-referenced, so that information can be reused or combined.^[2]

As of 2010, microformats allow the encoding and extraction of events, contact information, social relationships and so on. While more are still being developed, it appears that other formats such as schema.org have achieved greater industry support.^[3]

Background

Microformats emerged as part of a grassroots movement to make recognizable data items (such as events, contact details or geographical locations) capable of automated processing by software, as well as directly readable by end-users.^{[2][4]} Link-based microformats emerged first. These include vote links that express opinions of the linked page, which search engines can tally into instant polls.^[5]

As the microformats community grew, CommerceNet, a nonprofit organization that promotes electronic commerce on the Internet, helped sponsor and promote the technology and support the microformats community in various ways.^[5] CommerceNet also helped co-found the Microformats.org community site.^[5]

Neither CommerceNet nor Microformats.org operates as a standards body. The microformats community functions through an open wiki, a mailing list, and an Internet relay chat (IRC) channel.^[5] Most of the existing microformats were created at the Microformats.org wiki and the associated mailing list, by a process of gathering examples of web publishing behaviour, then codifying it. Some other microformats (such as rel=nofollow and unAPI) have been proposed, or developed, elsewhere.

Technical overview

XHTML and HTML standards allow for the embedding and encoding of semantics within the attributes of markup tags. Microformats take advantage of these standards by indicating the presence of metadata using the following attributes:

class

Classname

rel

relationship, description of the target address in an anchor-element (...)

rev

reverse relationship, description of the referenced document (in one case, otherwise deprecated in microformats^[6])

For example, in the text "The birds roosted at 52.48, -1.89" is a pair of numbers which may be understood, from their context, to be a set of geographic coordinates. With wrapping in spans (or other HTML elements) with specific class

names (in this case geo, latitude and longitude, all part of the geo microformat specification):

```
The birds roosted at

<span class="geo">

<span class="latitude">52.48</span>,

<span class="longitude">-1.89</span>

</span>
```

software agents can recognize exactly what each value represents and can then perform a variety of tasks such as indexing, locating it on a map and exporting it to a GPS device.

Example

In this example, the contact information is presented as follows:

```
Joe Doe
Joe Doe
The Example Company
604-555-1234
<a href="http://example.com/">http://example.com/</a>
```

With hCard microformat markup, that becomes:

```
class="vcard">
class="fn">Joe Doe
class="org">The Example Company
class="tel">604-555-1234
<lass="tel">604-555-1234
<lass="url" href="http://example.com/">http://example.com/
```

Here, the formatted name (*fn*), organisation (*org*), telephone number (*tel*) and web address (*url*) have been identified using specific class names and the whole thing is wrapped in class="vcard", which indicates that the other classes form an hCard (short for "HTML vCard") and are not merely coincidentally named. Other, optional, hCard classes also exist. Software, such as browser plug-ins, can now extract the information, and transfer it to other applications, such as an address book.

In-context examples

For annotated examples of microformats on live pages, see HCard#Live example and Geo (microformat)#Three_classes.

Specific microformats

Several microformats have been developed to enable semantic markup of particular types of information.

- hAtom for marking up Atom feeds from within standard HTML
- hCalendar for events
- hCard for contact information; includes:
 - adr for postal addresses
 - geo for geographical coordinates (latitude, longitude)
- hMedia for audio/video content ^{[7][8]}
- hNews for news content
- hProduct for products
- hRecipe for recipes and foodstuffs.
- hResume for resumes or CVs
- hReview for reviews
- rel-directory for distributed directory creation and inclusion^[9]
- rel-enclosure for multimedia attachments to web pages^[10]
- rel-license specification of copyright license^[11]
- rel-nofollow, an attempt to discourage third-party content spam (e.g. spam in blogs)
- rel-tag for decentralized tagging (Folksonomy)^[12]
- xFolk for tagged links
- XHTML Friends Network (XFN) for social relationships
- XOXO for lists and outlines

Microformats under development

Among the many proposed microformats,^[13] the following are undergoing active development:

- hAudio for audio files and references to released recordings
- citation for citing references
- currency for amounts of money
- figure for associating captions with images^[14]
- geo extensions for places on Mars, the Moon, and other such bodies; for altitude; and for collections of waypoints marking routes or boundaries
- species for the names of living things (already used by Wikipedia^[15] and the BBC Wildlife Finder)
- measure for physical quantities, structured data-values^[16]

Uses of microformats

Using microformats within HTML code provides additional formatting and semantic data that applications can use. For example, applications such as web crawlers can collect data about on-line resources, or desktop applications such as e-mail clients or scheduling software can compile details. The use of microformats can also facilitate "mash ups" such as exporting all of the geographical locations on a web page into (for example) Google Maps to visualize them spatially.

Several browser extensions, such as Operator for Firefox and Oomph for Internet Explorer, provide the ability to detect microformats within an HTML document. When hCard or hCalendar are involved, such browser extensions allow to export them into formats compatible with contact management and calendar utilities, such as Microsoft Outlook. When dealing with geographical coordinates, they allow to send the location to maps applications such as Google Maps. Yahoo! Query Language can be used to extract microformats from web pages.^[17] On 12 May 2009, Google announced that they would be parsing the hCard, hReview and hProduct microformats, and using them to populate search result pages^[18]. They have since extended this to use hCalendar for events^[19] and hRecipe for cookery recipes^[19]. Similarly, microformats are also consumed by Bing^[20] and Yahoo!^[21]. Together, these are the world's top three search engines.^[22]

Microsoft expressed a desire to incorporate Microformats into upcoming projects;^[23] as have other software companies.

Alex Faaborg summarizes the arguments for putting the responsibility for microformat user interfaces in the web browser rather than making more complicated HTML:^[24]

- Only the web browser knows what applications are accessible to the user and what the user's preferences are
- It lowers the barrier to entry for web site developers if they only need to do the markup and not handle "appearance" or "action" issues
- · Retains backwards compatibility with web browsers that don't support microformats
- The web browser presents a single point of entry from the web to the user's computer, which simplifies security issues

Evaluation of microformats

Various commentators have offered review and discussion on the design principles and practical aspects of microformats. Additionally, microformats have been compared to other approaches that seek to serve the same or similar purpose.^[25] From time to time, there is criticism of a single, or all, microformats.^[25] Documented efforts to advocate both the spread and use of microformats are known to exist as well.^{[26][27]} Opera Software CTO and CSS creator Håkon Wium Lie said in 2005 "We will also see a bunch of microformats being developed, and that's how the semantic web will be built, I believe."^[28] However, as of August 2008, Toby Inkster, author of the "Swignition" (formerly "Cognition") microformat parsing service pointed out that no new microformat specifications had been published for over three years.^[29]

Design principles

Computer scientist and entrepreneur, Rohit Khare stated that *reduce, reuse, and recycle* is "shorthand for several design principles" that motivated the development and practices behind microformats.^{[5]:71-72} These aspects can be summarized as follows:

- Reduce: favor the simplest solutions and focus attention on specific problems;
- Reuse: work from experience and favor examples of current practice;
- Recycle: encourage modularity and the ability to embed, valid XHTML can be reused in blog posts, RSS feeds, and anywhere else you can access the web.^[5]

Accessibility

Because some microformats make use of title attribute of HTML's abbr element to conceal machine-readable data (particularly date-times and geographical coordinates) in the "abbr design pattern ^[30]", the plain text content of the element is inaccessible to those screen readers that expand abbreviations.^[31] In June 2008, the BBC announced that it would be dropping use of microformats using the abbr design pattern because of accessibility concerns.^[32]

Comparison with alternative approaches

Microformats are not the only solution for providing "more intelligent data" on the web. Alternative approaches exist and are under development as well. For example, the use of XML markup and standards of the Semantic Web are cited as alternative approaches.^[5] Some contrast these with microformats in that they do not necessarily coincide with the design principles of "reduce, reuse, and recycle", at least not to the same extent.^[5]

One advocate of microformats, Tantek Çelik, characterized a problem with alternative approaches:

Here's a new language we want you to learn, and now you need to output these additional files on your server. It's a hassle. (Microformats) lower the barrier to entry.^[2]

For some applications the use of other approaches may be valid. If one wishes to use microformat-style embedding but the type of data one wishes to embed does not map to an existing microformat, one can use RDFa to embed arbitrary vocabularies into HTML, for example: embedding domain-specific scientific data on the Web like zoological or chemical data where no microformat for such data exists. Furthermore, standards such as W3C's GRDDL allow microformats to be converted into data compatible with the Semantic Web.^[33]

Another advocate of microformats, Ryan King, put the compatibility of microformats with other approaches this way:

Microformats provide an easy way for many people to contribute semantic data to the web. With GRDDL all of that data is made available for RDF Semantic Web tools. Microformats and GRDDL can work together to build a better web.^[33]

Notes

- "Class Names Across All Microformats" (http://microformats.org/wiki/existing-classes). *Microformats.org*. 2007-09-23. Retrieved 2008-09-06.
- [2] "What's the Next Big Thing on the Web? It May Be a Small, Simple Thing -- Microformats" (http://knowledge.wharton.upenn.edu/index. cfm?fa=printArticle&ID=1247). *Knowledge@Wharton*. Wharton School of the University of Pennsylvania. 2005-07-27.
- [3] Skalbeck, Roger (2012). "Top 10 Law School Home Pages of 2011" (http://ssrn.com/abstract=2001967) (in English) (PDF). Journal of Law (Georgetown Public Law and Legal Theory Research Paper) 2 (1): 25-52. Archived from the original (http://www.icebox500.com/wp-content/uploads/2012/02/Top-10-Law-School-Home-Pages-of-2011.pdf) on 2012-02-10. . Retrieved 2012-02-15. "This is similar to Microformats, but it seems to have more industry backing."
- [4] In this context, the definition of "end-user" includes a person reading a web page on a computer screen or mobile device, or an assistive technology software program such as a screen reader.

- [5] Khare, Rohit (January/February 2006). "Microformats: The Next (Small) Thing on the Semantic Web?" (http://csdl2.computer.org/ persagen/DLAbsToc.jsp?resourcePath=/dl/mags/ic/&toc=comp/mags/ic/2006/01/w1toc.xml&DOI=10.1109/MIC.2006.13). IEEE Internet Computing (IEEE Computer Society) 10 (1): 68–75. doi:10.1109/MIC.2006.13. Retrieved 2008-09-06.
- [6] ""rel" attribute frequently asked questions" (http://microformats.org/wiki/rel-faq). Microformats.org. 2008-08-06. . Retrieved 2008-09-06.
- [7] http://microformats.org/wiki/hmedia
- [8] http://sixrevisions.com/web-development/ultimate-guide-to-microformats-reference-and-examples/
- [9] http://microformats.org/wiki/rel-directory
- [10] http://microformats.org/wiki/rel-enclosure
- [11] http://microformats.org/wiki/rel-license
- [12] http://microformats.org/wiki/rel-tag
- [13] "Exploratory Discussions" (http://microformats.org/wiki/exploratory-discussions). *Microformats.org*. 2008-08-15. . Retrieved 2008-09-06.
- [14] http://microformats.org/wiki/figure
- [15] http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Wikipedia:WikiProject_Microformats/classes#Species
- [16] http://microformats.org/wiki/measure
- [17] Heilman, Chris (2009-01-19). "Retrieving and displaying data from Wikipedia with YQL" (http://developer.yahoo.net/blog/archives/ 2009/01/wikipedia_w_yql.html). Yahoo Developer Network. Yahoo. . Retrieved 2009-01-19.
- [18] Goel, Kavi; Ramanathan V. Guha, Othar Hansson (2009-05-12). "Introducing Rich Snippets" (http://googlewebmastercentral.blogspot. com/2009/05/introducing-rich-snippets.html). Google Webmaster Central Blog. Google. . Retrieved 2009-05-25.
- [19] Gong, Jun; Kosuke Suzuki, Yu Watanabe (2010-04-13). "Better recipes on the web: Introducing recipe rich snippets" (http:// googlewebmastercentral.blogspot.com/2010/04/better-recipes-on-web-introducing.html). Google. . Retrieved 17 March 2011.
- [20] "Bing Introducing Schema.org: Bing, Google and Yahoo Unite to Build the Web of Objects Search Blog Site Blogs Bing Community" (http://www.bing.com/community/site_blogs/b/search/archive/2011/06/02/bing-google-and-yahoo-unite-to-build-the-web-of-objects. aspx). Bing. 2011-06-02. Retrieved 2 June 2011.
- [21] "Introducing schema.org: A Collaboration on Structured Data" (http://www.ysearchblog.com/2011/06/02/ introducing-schema-org-a-collaboration-on-structured-data). 2011-06-02. Retrieved 2 June 2011.
- [22] "Top 5 Search Engines from Oct to Dec 10 | StatCounter Global Stats" (http://gs.statcounter.com/ #search_engine-ww-monthly-201010-201012). StatCounter. Retrieved 17 January 2011.
- [23] "Bill Gates at Mix06 "We need microformats"" (http://microformats.org/blog/2006/03/20/ bill-gates-at-mix06-we-need-microformats). 2006-03-20. . Retrieved 2008-09-06. "We need microformats and to get people to agree on them. It is going to bootstrap exchanging data on the Web.....we need them for things like contact cards, events, directions..."
- [24] http://blog.mozilla.com/faaborg/2007/02/04/microformats-part-4-the-user-interface-of-microformat-detection/
- [25] "Criticism" (http://microformats.org/wiki?title=criticism&oldid=18478). Microformats.org. 2007-03-24. . Retrieved 2007-08-15.
- [26] "Advocacy" (http://microformats.org/wiki/advocacy). Microformats.org. 2008-08-27. . Retrieved 2007-08-15.
- [27] "Spread Microformats" (http://microformats.org/wiki/spread-microformats). Microformats.org. 2008-08-29. Retrieved 2007-08-15. This includes community resources for marketing microformats such as buttons, banners, wallpaper / desktop screens, logo graphics, etc.
- [28] Holzschlag, Molly E. (2005-03-31). "Interview with Håkon Wium Lie" (http://www.molly.com/2005/03/31/ interview-with-hkon-wium-lie/). *Molly.com.* Retrieved 2007-11-18.
- [29] Inkster, Toby A. (2008-04-22). "More than three years" (http://microformats.org/discuss/mail/microformats-discuss/2008-August/ 012402.html). *Microformats.org.*. Retrieved 2008-08-24.
- [30] http://microformats.org/wiki/abbr-design-pattern
- [31] Craig, James (2007-04-27). "hAccessibility" (http://www.webstandards.org/2007/04/27/haccessibility/). Web Standards Project. . Retrieved 2007-08-16.
- [32] Smethurst, Michael (2008-06-23). "Removing Microformats from bbc.co.uk/programmes" (http://www.bbc.co.uk/blogs/radiolabs/ 2008/06/removing_microformats_from_bbc.shtml). BBC. . Retrieved 2008-08-24.
- [33] "W3C GRDDL Recommendation Bridges HTML/Microformats and the Semantic Web" (http://xml.coverpages.org/ni2007-09-13-a. html). XML Coverpages. OASIS. 2007-09-13. Retrieved 2007-11-23.

References

- Allsopp, John (March 2007). *Microformats: Empowering Your Markup for Web 2.0*. Friends of ED. p. 368. ISBN 978-1-59059-814-6.
- Orchard, Leslie M (September 2005). *Hacking RSS and Atom.* John Wiley & Sons. p. 602. ISBN 978-0-7645-9758-9.
- Robbins, Jennifer Niederst; Tantek Çelik, Derek Featherstone, Aaron Gustafson (February 2006). Web Design In A Nutshell (Third ed.). O'Reilly Media. p. 826. ISBN 978-0-596-00987-8.

Further reading

- Suda, Brian (September 2006). Using Microformats. O'Reilly Media. p. 45. ISBN 978-0-596-528218.
- Ahmet Soylu, Patrick De Causmaecker, Fridolin Wild Ubiquitous Web for Ubiquitous Environments: The Role of Embedded Semantics (http://www.rintonpress.com/journals/jmmonline.html#v6n1), article in Journal of Mobile Multimedia, Vol. 6, No.1, pp. 26–48, (2010). PDF (https://lirias.kuleuven.be/bitstream/123456789/ 243944/2/JMM_soylu_et_al_2010.pdf)

External links

- microformats.org (http://microformats.org/)
- Microformats Primer (http://www.digital-web.com/articles/microformats_primer/)
- Optimus (http://microformatique.com/optimus/) microformats parser and validator
- A four-part discussion of Microformats, UI issues, and possible presentation in Firefox 3 by Alex Faaborg of Mozilla (http://blog.mozilla.com/faaborg/2006/12/11/microformats-part-0-introduction)

Web 2.0

Web 2.0 is a loosely defined intersection of web application features that facilitate information sharing, participatory interoperability, user-centered design,^[1] and collaboration on the World Wide Web. A Web 2.0 site allows users to interact and collaborate with each other in a social media dialogue as creators (prosumers) of user-generated content in а virtual community, in contrast to websites where users (consumers) are limited to the passive viewing of content that was created for them. Examples of Web 2.0 include social networking sites, blogs, wikis, video sharing sites, hosted services, web applications, mashups and folksonomies.

The term is closely associated with Tim O'Reilly because of the O'Reilly Media Web 2.0 conference in late 2004.^{[2][3]} Although the term suggests a new version of the World Wide Web, it does not refer to an update to any technical specification, but rather to cumulative changes in the ways software developers and end-users use the Web. Whether Web 2.0 is qualitatively different from prior web technologies has been challenged by World Wide Web

inventor Tim Berners-Lee, who called the term a "piece of jargon",^[4] precisely because he intended the Web in his vision as "a collaborative medium, a place where we [could] all meet and read and write". He called it the "Read/Write Web".^[5]

History

The term "Web 2.0" was first used in January 1999 by Darcy DiNucci, a consultant on electronic information design (information architecture). In her article, "Fragmented Future", DiNucci writes:^[6]

The Web we know now, which loads into a browser window in essentially static screenfuls, is only an embryo of the Web to come. The first glimmerings of Web 2.0 are beginning to appear, and we are just starting to see how that embryo might develop. The Web will be understood not as screenfuls of text and graphics but as a transport mechanism, the ether through which interactivity happens. It will [...] appear on your computer screen, [...] on your TV set [...] your car dashboard [...] your cell phone [...] hand-held game machines [...] maybe even your microwave oven.

Her use of the term deals mainly with Web design, aesthetics, and the interconnection of everyday objects with the Internet; she argues that the Web is "fragmenting" due to the widespread use of portable Web-ready devices. Her article is aimed at designers, reminding them to code for an ever-increasing variety of hardware. As such, her use of the term hints at, but does not directly relate to, the current uses of the term.

The term Web 2.0 did not resurface until 2002.^{[7][8][9][10]} These authors focus on the concepts currently associated with the term where, as Scott Dietzen puts it, "the Web becomes a universal, standards-based integration platform".^[9] John Robb wrote: "What is Web 2.0? It is a system that breaks with the old model of centralized Web sites and moves the power of the Web/Internet to the desktop."^[10]

In 2003, the term began its rise in popularity when O'Reilly Media and MediaLive hosted the first Web 2.0 conference. In their opening remarks, John Battelle and Tim O'Reilly outlined their definition of the "Web as Platform", where software applications are built upon the Web as opposed to upon the desktop. The unique aspect of this migration, they argued, is that "customers are building your business for you".^[11] They argued that the activities of users generating content (in the form of ideas, text, videos, or pictures) could be "harnessed" to create value. O'Reilly and Battelle contrasted Web 2.0 with what they called "Web 1.0". They associated Web 1.0 with the business models of Netscape and the Encyclopædia Britannica Online. For example,

Netscape framed "the web as platform" in terms of the old software paradigm: their flagship product was the web browser, a desktop application, and their strategy was to use their dominance in the browser market to establish a market for high-priced server products. Control over standards for displaying content and applications in the browser would, in theory, give Netscape the kind of market power enjoyed by Microsoft in the PC market. Much like the "horseless carriage" framed the automobile as an extension of the familiar, Netscape promoted a "webtop" to replace the desktop, and planned to populate that webtop with information updates and applets pushed to the webtop by information providers who would purchase Netscape servers.^[12]

In short, Netscape focused on creating software, updating it on occasion, and distributing it to the end users. O'Reilly contrasted this with Google, a company that did not at the time focus on producing software, such as a browser, but instead on providing a service based on data such as the links Web page authors make between sites. Google exploits this user-generated content to offer Web search based on reputation through its "PageRank" algorithm. Unlike software, which undergoes scheduled releases, such services are constantly updated, a process called "the perpetual beta". A similar difference can be seen between the Encyclopædia Britannica Online and Wikipedia: while the Britannica relies upon experts to create articles and releases them periodically in publications, Wikipedia relies on trust in anonymous users to constantly and quickly build content. Wikipedia is not based on expertise but rather an adaptation of the open source software adage "given enough eyeballs, all bugs are shallow", and it produces and updates articles constantly. O'Reilly's Web 2.0 conferences have been held every year since 2003, attracting entrepreneurs, large companies, and technology reporters.

In terms of the lay public, the term Web 2.0 was largely championed by bloggers and by technology journalists, culminating in the 2006 *TIME magazine* Person of The Year (*You*).^[13] That is, *TIME* selected the masses of users who were participating in content creation on social networks, blogs, wikis, and media sharing sites. In the cover story, Lev Grossman explains:

It's a story about community and collaboration on a scale never seen before. It's about the cosmic compendium of knowledge Wikipedia and the million-channel people's network YouTube and the online metropolis MySpace. It's about the many wresting power from the few and helping one another for nothing and how that will not only change the world but also change the way the world changes.

Since that time, Web 2.0 has found a place in the lexicon; in 2009 Global Language Monitor declared it to be the one-millionth English word.^[14]

Characteristics

Web 2.0 websites allow users to do more than just retrieve information. By increasing what was already possible in "Web 1.0", they provide the user with more user-interface, software and storage facilities, all through their browser. This has been called "Network as platform" computing.^[3] Users can provide the data that is on a Web 2.0 site and exercise some control over that data.^{[3][15]} These sites may have an "Architecture of participation" that encourages users to add value to the application as they use it.^{[2][3]} Some scholars have made the case that cloud computing is a form of Web 2.0 because cloud computing is simply an implication of computing on the Internet.^[16]

The concept of Web-as-participation-platform captures many of these characteristics. Bart Decrem, a founder and former CEO of Flock, calls Web 2.0 the "participatory Web"^[17] and regards the Web-as-information-source as Web 1.0.

The Web 2.0 offers all users the same freedom to contribute. While this opens the possibility for rational debate and collaboration, it also opens the possibility for "spamming" and "trolling" by less rational users. The impossibility of excluding group members who don't contribute to the provision of goods from sharing profits gives rise to the possibility that rational members will prefer to withhold their contribution of effort and free ride on the contribution of others.^[18]



A list of ways that people can volunteer to improve Mass Effect Wiki, on the main page of that site. Mass Effect Wiki is an example of content generated by users working collaboratively.



This requires what is sometimes called radical trust by the management of the website. According to Best,^[19] the characteristics of Web 2.0 are: rich user experience, user participation, dynamic content, metadata, web standards and scalability. Further characteristics, such as openness, freedom^[20] and collective intelligence^[21] by way of user participation, can also be viewed as essential attributes of Web 2.0.

Technologies

The client-side/web browser technologies used in Web 2.0 development are Asynchronous JavaScript and XML (Ajax), Adobe Flash and the Adobe Flex framework, and JavaScript/Ajax frameworks such as YUI Library, Dojo Toolkit, MooTools, jQuery and Prototype JavaScript Framework. Ajax programming uses JavaScript to upload and download new data from the web server without undergoing a full page reload.

To allow users to continue to interact with the page, communications such as data requests going to the server are separated from data coming back to the page (asynchronously). Otherwise, the user would have to routinely wait for the data to come back before they can do anything else on that page, just as a user has to wait for a page to complete the reload. This also increases overall performance of the site, as the sending of requests can complete quicker independent of blocking and queueing required to send data back to the client....

The data fetched by an Ajax request is typically formatted in XML or JSON (JavaScript Object Notation) format, two widely used structured data formats. Since both of these formats are natively understood by JavaScript, a programmer can easily use them to transmit structured data in their web application. When this data is received via Ajax, the JavaScript program then uses the Document Object Model (DOM) to dynamically update the web page based on the new data, allowing for a rapid and interactive user experience. In short, using these techniques, Web designers can make their pages function like desktop applications. For example, Google Docs uses this technique to create a Web based word processor.

Adobe Flex is another technology often used in Web 2.0 applications. Compared to JavaScript libraries like jQuery, Flex makes it easier for programmers to populate large data grids, charts, and other heavy user interactions.^[22] Applications programmed in Flex, are compiled and displayed as Flash within the browser. As a widely available plugin independent of W3C (World Wide Web Consortium, the governing body of web standards and protocols) standards, Flash is capable of doing many things that were not possible pre-HTML5, the language used to construct web pages. Of Flash's many capabilities, the most commonly used in Web 2.0 is its ability to play audio and video files. This has allowed for the creation of Web 2.0 sites where video media is seamlessly integrated with standard HTML.

In addition to Flash and Ajax, JavaScript/Ajax frameworks have recently become a very popular means of creating Web 2.0 sites. At their core, these frameworks do not use technology any different from JavaScript, Ajax, and the DOM. What frameworks do is smooth over inconsistencies between web browsers and extend the functionality available to developers. Many of them also come with customizable, prefabricated 'widgets' that accomplish such common tasks as picking a date from a calendar, displaying a data chart, or making a tabbed panel.

On the server side, Web 2.0 uses many of the same technologies as Web 1.0. New languages such as PHP, Ruby, Perl, Python and JSP are used by developers to output data dynamically using information from files and databases. What has begun to change in Web 2.0 is the way this data is formatted. In the early days of the Internet, there was little need for different websites to communicate with each other and share data. In the new "participatory web", however, sharing data between sites has become an essential capability. To share its data with other sites, a website must be able to generate output in machine-readable formats such as XML (Atom, RSS, etc.) and JSON. When a site's data is available in one of these formats, another website can use it to integrate a portion of that site's functionality into itself, linking the two together. When this design pattern is implemented, it ultimately leads to data that is both easier to find and more thoroughly categorized, a hallmark of the philosophy behind the Web 2.0 movement.

In brief, Ajax is a key technology used to build Web 2.0 because it provides rich user experience and works with any browser whether it is Firefox, Chrome, Internet Explorer or another popular browser. Then, a language with very good web services support should be used to build Web 2.0 applications. In addition, the language used should be iterative meaning that the addition and deployment of features can be easily and quickly achieved.

Concepts

Web 2.0 can be described in 3 parts, which are as follows:

- Rich Internet application (RIA) defines the experience brought from desktop to browser whether it is from a graphical point of view or usability point of view. Some buzzwords related to RIA are Ajax and Flash.
- Web-oriented architecture (WOA) is a key piece in Web 2.0, which defines how Web 2.0 applications expose their functionality so that other applications can leverage and integrate the functionality providing a set of much richer applications (Examples are: Feeds, RSS, Web Services, Mash-ups)
- Social Web defines how Web 2.0 tends to interact much more with the end user and make the end-user an
 integral part.

As such, Web 2.0 draws together the capabilities of client- and server-side software, content syndication and the use of network protocols. Standards-oriented web browsers may use plug-ins and software extensions to handle the content and the user interactions. Web 2.0 sites provide users with information storage, creation, and dissemination capabilities that were not possible in the environment now known as "Web 1.0".

Web 2.0 websites include the following features and techniques: Andrew McAfee used the acronym SLATES to refer to them:^[23]

Search

Finding information through keyword search.

Links

Connects information together into a meaningful information ecosystem using the model of the Web, and provides low-barrier social tools.

Authoring

The ability to create and update content leads to the collaborative work of many rather than just a few web authors. In wikis, users may extend, undo and redo each other's work. In blogs, posts and the comments of individuals build up over time.

Tags

Categorization of content by users adding "tags"—short, usually one-word descriptions—to facilitate searching, without dependence on pre-made categories. Collections of tags created by many users within a single system may be referred to as "folksonomies" (i.e., folk taxonomies).

Extensions

Software that makes the Web an application platform as well as a document server. These include software like Adobe Reader, Adobe Flash player, Microsoft Silverlight, ActiveX, Oracle Java, Quicktime, Windows Media, etc.

Signals

The use of syndication technology such as RSS to notify users of content changes.

While SLATES forms the basic framework of Enterprise 2.0, it does not contradict all of the higher level Web 2.0 design patterns and business models. In this way, a new Web 2.0 report from O'Reilly is quite effective and diligent in interweaving the story of Web 2.0 with the specific aspects of Enterprise 2.0. It includes discussions of self-service IT, the long tail of enterprise IT demand, and many other consequences of the Web 2.0 era in the enterprise. The report also makes many sensible recommendations around starting small with pilot projects and measuring results, among a fairly long list.^[24]

Usage

A third important part of Web 2.0 is the social Web, which is a fundamental shift in the way people communicate. The social web consists of a number of online tools and platforms where people share their perspectives, opinions, thoughts and experiences. Web 2.0 applications tend to interact much more with the end user. As such, the end user is not only a user of the application but also a participant by:

- Podcasting
- Blogging
- Tagging
- Contributing to RSS
- Social bookmarking
- Social networking

The popularity of the term Web 2.0, along with the increasing use of blogs, wikis, and social networking technologies, has led many in academia and business to coin a flurry of 2.0s,^[25] including Library 2.0,^[26] Social Work 2.0,^[27] Enterprise 2.0, PR 2.0,^[28] Classroom 2.0,^[29] Publishing 2.0,^[30] Medicine 2.0,^[31] Telco 2.0, Travel 2.0, Government 2.0,^[32] and even Porn 2.0.^[33] Many of these 2.0s refer to Web 2.0 technologies as the source of the new version in their respective disciplines and areas. For example, in the Talis white paper "Library 2.0: The Challenge of Disruptive Innovation", Paul Miller argues

Blogs, wikis and RSS are often held up as exemplary manifestations of Web 2.0. A reader of a blog or a wiki is provided with tools to add a comment or even, in the case of the wiki, to edit the content. This is what we call the Read/Write web. Talis believes that Library 2.0 means harnessing this type of participation so that libraries can benefit from increasingly rich collaborative cataloging efforts, such as including contributions from partner libraries as well as adding rich enhancements, such as book jackets or movie files, to records from publishers and others.^[34]

Here, Miller links Web 2.0 technologies and the culture of participation that they engender to the field of library science, supporting his claim that there is now a "Library 2.0". Many of the other proponents of new 2.0s mentioned here use similar methods.

The meaning of web 2.0 is role dependent, as Dennis D. McDonalds noted. For example, some use Web 2.0 to establish and maintain relationships through social networks, while some marketing managers might use this promising technology to "end-run traditionally unresponsive I.T. department[s]."^[35]

There is a debate over the use of Web 2.0 technologies in mainstream education. Issues under consideration include the understanding of students' different learning modes; the conflicts between ideas entrenched in informal on-line communities and educational establishments' views on the production and authentication of 'formal' knowledge; and questions about privacy, plagiarism, shared authorship and the ownership of knowledge and information produced and/or published on line.^[36]

Marketing

For marketers, Web 2.0 offers an opportunity to engage consumers. A growing number of marketers are using Web 2.0 tools to collaborate with consumers on product development, service enhancement and promotion. Companies can use Web 2.0 tools to improve collaboration with both its business partners and consumers. Among other things, company employees have created wikis—Web sites that allow users to add, delete, and edit content — to list answers to frequently asked questions about each product, and consumers have added significant contributions. Another marketing Web 2.0 lure is to make sure consumers can use the online community to network among themselves on topics of their own choosing.^[37]

Mainstream media usage of web 2.0 is increasing. Saturating media hubs—like *The New York Times, PC Magazine* and *Business Week* — with links to popular new web sites and services, is critical to achieving the threshold for mass adoption of those services.^[38]

Web 2.0 offers financial institutions abundant opportunities to engage with customers. Networks such as Twitter, Yelp and Facebook are now becoming common elements of multichannel and customer loyalty strategies, and banks are beginning to use these sites proactively to spread their messages. In a recent article for Bank Technology News, Shane Kite describes how Citigroup's Global Transaction Services unit monitors social media outlets to address customer issues and improve products. Furthermore, the FI uses Twitter to release "breaking news" and upcoming events, and YouTube to disseminate videos that feature executives speaking about market news.^[39]

Small businesses have become more competitive by using Web 2.0 marketing strategies to compete with larger companies. As new businesses grow and develop, new technology is used to decrease the gap between businesses and customers. Social networks have become more intuitive and user friendly to provide information that is easily reached by the end user. For example, companies use Twitter to offer customers coupons and discounts for products and services.^[40]

According to Google Timeline, the term Web 2.0 was discussed and indexed most frequently in 2005, 2007 and 2008. Its average use is continuously declining by 2–4% per quarter since April 2008.

Web 2.0 in education

Web 2.0 technologies provide teachers with new ways to engage students in a meaningful way. "Children raised on new media technologies are less patient with filling out worksheets and listening to lectures"^[41] because students already participate on a global level. The lack of participation in a traditional classroom stems more from the fact that students receive better feedback online. Traditional classrooms have students do assignments and when they are completed, they are just that, finished. However, Web 2.0 shows students that education is a constantly evolving entity. Whether it is participating in a class discussion, or participating in a forum discussion, the technologies available to students in a Web 2.0 classroom does increase the amount they participate.

Will Richardson stated in *Blogs, Wikis, Podcasts and other Powerful Web tools for the Classrooms*, 3rd Edition that, "The Web has the potential to radically change what we assume about teaching and learning, and it presents us with important questions to ponder: What needs to change about our curriculum when our students have the ability to reach audiences far beyond our classroom walls?"^[42] Web 2.0 tools are needed in the classroom to prepare both students and teachers for the shift in learning that Collins and Halverson describe. According to Collins and Halverson, the self-publishing aspects as well as the speed with which their work becomes available for consumption allows teachers to give students the control they need over their learning. This control is the preparation students will need to be successful as learning expands beyond the classroom."^[41]

Some may think that these technologies could hinder the personal interaction of students, however all of the research points to the contrary. "Social networking sites have worried many educators (and parents) because they often bring with them outcomes that are not positive: narcissism, gossip, wasted time, 'friending', hurt feelings, ruined reputations, and sometimes unsavory, even dangerous activities, [on the contrary,] social networking sites promote conversations and interaction that is encouraged by educators."^[43] By allowing students to use the technology tools of Web 2.0, teachers are actually giving students the opportunity to learn for themselves and share that learning with their peers. One of the many implications of Web 2.0 technologies on class discussions is the idea that teachers are no longer in control of the discussions. Instead, Russell and Sorge (1999) conclude that integrating technology into instruction tends to move classrooms from teacher-dominated environments to ones that are more student-centered. While it is still important for them to monitor what students are discussing, the actual topics of learning are being guided by the students themselves.

Web 2.0 calls for major shifts in the way education is provided for students. One of the biggest shifts that Will Richardson points out in his book *Blogs, Wikis, Podcasts, and Other Powerful Web Tools for Classrooms*^[42] is the fact that education must be not only socially but collaboratively constructed. This means that students, in a Web 2.0 classroom, are expected to collaborate with their peers. By making the shift to a Web 2.0 classroom, teachers are

creating a more open atmosphere where students are expected to stay engaged and participate in the discussions and learning that is taking place around them. In fact, there are many ways for educators to use Web 2.0 technologies in their classrooms.

"Weblogs are not built on static chunks of content. Instead they are comprised of reflections and conversations that in many cases are updated every day [...] They demand interaction."^[42] Will Richardson's observation of the essence of weblogs speaks directly to why blogs are so well suited to discussion based classrooms. Weblogs give students a public space to interact with one another and the content of the class. As long as the students are invested in the project, the need to see the blog progress acts as motivation as the blog itself becomes an entity that can demand interaction.

For example, Laura Rochette implemented the use of blogs in her American History class and noted that in addition to an overall improvement in quality, the use of the blogs as an assignment demonstrated synthesis level activity from her students. In her experience, asking students to conduct their learning in the digital world meant asking students "to write, upload images, and articulate the relationship between these images and the broader concepts of the course, [in turn] demonstrating that they can be thoughtful about the world around them."^[44] Jennifer Hunt, an 8th grade language arts teacher of pre-Advanced Placement students shares a similar story. She used the WANDA project and asked students to make personal connections to the texts they read and to describe and discuss the issues raised in literature selections through social discourse. They engaged in the discussion via wikis and other Web 2.0 tools, which they used to organize, discuss, and present their responses to the texts and to collaborate with others in their classroom and beyond.

The research shows that students are already using these technological tools, but they still are expected to go to a school where using these tools is frowned upon or even punished. If educators are able to harness the power of the Web 2.0 technologies students are using, it could be expected that the amount of participation and classroom discussion would increase. It may be that how participation and discussion is produced is very different from the traditional classroom, but nevertheless it does increase.

Web 2.0 and philanthropy

The spread of participatory information-sharing over the internet, combined with recent improvements in low-cost internet access in developing countries, has opened up new possibilities for peer-to-peer charities, which allow individuals to contribute small amounts to charitable projects for other individuals. Websites such as Donors Choose and Global Giving now allow small-scale donors to direct funds to individual projects of their choice.

A popular twist on internet-based philanthropy is the use of peer-to-peer lending for charitable purposes. Kiva pioneered this concept in 2005, offering the first web-based service to publish individual loan profiles for funding. Kiva raises funds for local intermediary microfinance organizations which post stories and updates on behalf of the borrowers. Lenders can contribute as little as \$25 to loans of their choice, and receive their money back as borrowers repay. Kiva falls short of being a pure peer-to-peer charity, in that loans are disbursed before being funded by lenders and borrowers do not communicate with lenders themselves.^{[45][46]} However, the recent spread of cheap internet access in developing countries has made genuine peer-to-peer connections increasingly feasible. In 2009 the US-based nonprofit Zidisha tapped into this trend to offer the first peer-to-peer microlending platform to link lenders and borrowers across international borders without local intermediaries. Inspired by interactive websites such as Facebook and eBay, Zidisha's microlending platform facilitates direct dialogue between lenders and borrowers and a performance rating system for borrowers. Web users worldwide can fund loans for as little as a dollar.^[47]

Web-based applications and desktops

Ajax has prompted the development of websites that mimic desktop applications, such as word processing, the spreadsheet, and slide-show presentation. In 2006 Google, Inc. acquired one of the best-known sites of this broad class, Writely.^[48] WYSIWYG wiki and blogging sites replicate many features of PC authoring applications.

Several browser-based "operating systems" have emerged, including EyeOS^[49] and YouOS.(No longer active.)^[50] Although coined as such, many of these services function less like a traditional operating system and more as an application platform. They mimic the user experience of desktop operating-systems, offering features and applications similar to a PC environment, and are able to run within any modern browser. However, these so-called "operating systems" do not directly control the hardware on the client's computer.

Numerous web-based application services appeared during the dot-com bubble of 1997–2001 and then vanished, having failed to gain a critical mass of customers. In 2005, WebEx acquired one of the better-known of these, Intranets.com, for \$45 million.^[51]

Distribution of media

XML and RSS

Many regard syndication of site content as a Web 2.0 feature. Syndication uses standardized protocols to permit end-users to make use of a site's data in another context (such as another website, a browser plugin, or a separate desktop application). Protocols permitting syndication include RSS (really simple syndication, also known as web syndication), RDF (as in RSS 1.1), and Atom, all of them XML-based formats. Observers have started to refer to these technologies as web feeds.

Specialized protocols such as FOAF and XFN (both for social networking) extend the functionality of sites or permit end-users to interact without centralized websites.

Web APIs

Web 2.0 often uses machine-based interactions such as REST and SOAP. Servers often expose proprietary Application programming interfaces (API), but standard APIs (for example, for posting to a blog or notifying a blog update) have also come into use. Most communications through APIs involve XML or JSON payloads.

REST APIs, through their use of self-descriptive messages and hypermedia as the engine of application state, should be self-describing once an entry URI is known. Web Services Description Language (WSDL) is the standard way of publishing a SOAP API and there are a range of web service specifications. EMML, or Enterprise Mashup Markup Language by the Open Mashup Alliance, is an XML markup language for creating enterprise mashups.

Criticism

Critics of the term claim that "Web 2.0" does not represent a new version of the World Wide Web at all, but merely continues to use so-called "Web 1.0" technologies and concepts. First, techniques such as AJAX do not replace underlying protocols like HTTP, but add an additional layer of abstraction on top of them. Second, many of the ideas of Web 2.0 had already been featured in implementations on networked systems well before the term "Web 2.0" emerged. Amazon.com, for instance, has allowed users to write reviews and consumer guides since its launch in 1995, in a form of self-publishing. Amazon also opened its API to outside developers in 2002.^[52] Previous developments also came from research in computer-supported collaborative learning and computer supported cooperative work (CSCW) and from established products like Lotus Notes and Lotus Domino, all phenomena that preceded Web 2.0.

But perhaps the most common criticism is that the term is unclear or simply a buzzword. For example, in a podcast interview,^[4] Tim Berners-Lee described the term "Web 2.0" as a "piece of jargon":

"Nobody really knows what it means...If Web 2.0 for you is blogs and wikis, then that is people to people. But that was what the Web was supposed to be all along."^[4]

Other critics labeled Web 2.0 "a second bubble" (referring to the Dot-com bubble of circa 1995–2001), suggesting that too many Web 2.0 companies attempt to develop the same product with a lack of business models. For example, *The Economist* has dubbed the mid- to late-2000s focus on Web companies "Bubble 2.0".^[53] Venture capitalist Josh Kopelman noted that Web 2.0 had excited only 53,651 people (the number of subscribers at that time to TechCrunch, a Weblog covering Web 2.0 startups and technology news), too few users to make them an economically viable target for consumer applications.^[54] Although Bruce Sterling reports he's a fan of Web 2.0, he thinks it is now dead as a rallying concept.^[55]

Critics have cited the language used to describe the hype cycle of Web 2.0^[56] as an example of Techno-utopianist rhetoric.^[57]

In terms of Web 2.0's social impact, critics such as Andrew Keen argue that Web 2.0 has created a cult of digital narcissism and amateurism, which undermines the notion of expertise by allowing anybody, anywhere to share and place undue value upon their own opinions about any subject and post any kind of content, regardless of their particular talents, knowledge, credentials, biases or possible hidden agendas. Keen's 2007 book, Cult of the Amateur, argues that the core assumption of Web 2.0, that all opinions and user-generated content are equally valuable and relevant, is misguided. Additionally, Sunday Times reviewer John Flintoff has characterized Web 2.0 as "creating an endless digital forest of mediocrity: uninformed political commentary, unseemly home videos, embarrassingly amateurish music, unreadable poems, essays and novels", and also asserted that Wikipedia is full of "mistakes, half truths and misunderstandings".^[58] Michael Gorman, former president of the American Library Association has been vocal about his opposition to Web 2.0 due to the lack of expertise that it outwardly claims though he believes that there is some hope for the future as "The task before us is to extend into the digital world the virtues of authenticity, expertise, and scholarly apparatus that have evolved over the 500 years of print, virtues often absent in the manuscript age that preceded print".^[59]

Trademark

In November 2004, CMP Media applied to the USPTO for a service mark on the use of the term "WEB 2.0" for live events.^[60] On the basis of this application, CMP Media sent a cease-and-desist demand to the Irish non-profit organization IT@Cork on May 24, 2006,^[61] but retracted it two days later.^[62] The "WEB 2.0" service mark registration passed final PTO Examining Attorney review on May 10, 2006, and was registered on June 27, 2006.^[60] The European Union application (application number 004972212, which would confer unambiguous status in Ireland) was [63] refused on May 23, 2007.

Web 3.0

Definitions of Web 3.0 vary greatly. Some^[64] believe its most important features are the Semantic Web and personalization. Focusing on the computer elements, Conrad Wolfram has argued that Web 3.0 is where "the computer is generating new information", rather than humans.^[65]

Andrew Keen, author of *The Cult of the Amateur*, considers the Semantic Web an "unrealisable abstraction" and sees Web 3.0 as the return of experts and authorities to the Web. For example, he points to Bertelsmann's deal with the German Wikipedia to produce an edited print version of that encyclopedia.^[66] CNN Money's Jessi Hempel expects Web 3.0 to emerge from new and innovative Web 2.0 services with a profitable business model.^[67]

Futurist John Smart, lead author of the Metaverse Roadmap^[68] defines Web 3.0 as the first-generation Metaverse (convergence of the virtual and physical world), a web development layer that includes TV-quality open video, 3D simulations, augmented reality, human-constructed semantic standards, and pervasive broadband, wireless, and sensors. Web 3.0's early geosocial (Foursquare, etc.) and augmented reality (Layar, etc.) webs are an extension of
Web 2.0's participatory technologies and social networks (Facebook, etc.) into 3D space. Of all its metaverse-like developments, Smart suggests Web 3.0's most defining characteristic will be the mass diffusion of NTSC-or-better quality open video ^[69] to TVs, laptops, tablets, and mobile devices, a time when "the internet swallows the television."^[70] Smart considers Web 4.0 to be the Semantic Web and in particular, the rise of statistical, machine-constructed semantic tags and algorithms, driven by broad collective use of conversational interfaces, perhaps circa 2020.^[71] David Siegel's perspective in *Pull: The Power of the Semantic Web*, 2009, is consonant with this, proposing that the growth of human-constructed semantic standards and data will be a slow, industry-specific incremental process for years to come, perhaps unlikely to tip into broad social utility until after 2020.

According to some Internet experts, Web 3.0 will allow the user to sit back and let the Internet do all of the work for them.^[72] Rather than having search engines gear towards your keywords, the search engines will gear towards the user. Keywords will be searched based on your culture, region, and jargon.^[73]

References

- [1] "Core Characteristics of Web 2.0 Services" (http://www.techpluto.com/web-20-services/). .
- [2] Paul Graham (November 2005). "Web 2.0" (http://www.paulgraham.com/web20.html). Retrieved 2006-08-02. "I first heard the phrase 'Web 2.0' in the name of the Web 2.0 conference in 2004."
- [3] Tim O'Reilly (2005-09-30). "What Is Web 2.0" (http://www.oreillynet.com/pub/a/oreilly/tim/news/2005/09/30/what-is-web-20. html). O'Reilly Network. . Retrieved 2006-08-06.
- [4] "DeveloperWorks Interviews: Tim Berners-Lee" (http://www.ibm.com/developerworks/podcast/dwi/cm-int082206txt.html).
 2006-07-28. Retrieved 2007-02-07.
- [5] "Berners-Lee on the read/write web" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/technology/4132752.stm). BBC News. 2005-08-09. Retrieved 2011-02-06.
- [6] DiNucci, Darcy (1999). "Fragmented Future" (http://darcyd.com/fragmented_future.pdf) (pdf). Print 53 (4): 32. .
- [7] Idehen, Kingsley. 2003. RSS: INJAN (It's not just about news). Blog. Blog Data Space. August 21 OpenLinksW.com (http://www.openlinksw.com/dataspace/kidehen@openlinksw.com/weblog/kidehen@openlinksw.com's BLOG [127]/241)
- [8] Idehen, Kingsley. 2003. Jeff Bezos Comments about Web Services. Blog. Blog Data Space. September 25. OpenLinksW.com (http://www.openlinksw.com/blog/~kidehen/index.vspx?id=373)
- [9] Knorr, Eric. 2003. The year of Web services. CIO, December 15.
- [10] "John Robb's Weblog" (http://jrobb.mindplex.org/2003/08/16.html). Jrobb.mindplex.org. . Retrieved 2011-02-06.
- [11] O'Reilly, Tim, and John Battelle. 2004. Opening Welcome: State of the Internet Industry. In San Francisco, California, October 5.
- [12] O'Reilly, T., 2005.
- [13] Grossman, Lev. 2006. Person of the Year: You. December 25. Time.com (http://www.time.com/time/covers/0,16641,20061225,00. html)
- [14] "'Millionth English Word' declared". NEWS.BBC.co.uk (http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/world/americas/8092549.stm)
- [15] Dion Hinchcliffe (2006-04-02). "The State of Web 2.0" (http://web2.wsj2.com/the_state_of_web_20.htm). Web Services. . Retrieved 2006-08-06.
- [16] [SSRN: http://ssrn.com/abstract=732483 Wireless Communications and Computing at a Crossroads: New Paradigms and Their Impact on Theories Governing the Public's Right to Spectrum Access], Patrick S. Ryan, Journal on Telecommunications & High Technology Law, Vol. 3, No. 2, p. 239, 2005.
- [17] Bart Decrem (2006-06-13). "Introducing Flock Beta 1" (http://www.flock.com/node/4500). Flock official blog. . Retrieved 2007-01-13.
- [18] Gerald Marwell and Ruth E. Ames: "Experiments on the Provision of Public Goods. I. Resources, Interest, Group Size, and the Free-Rider Problem". *The American Journal of Sociology*, Vol. 84, No. 6 (May, 1979), pp. 1335–1360
- [19] Best, D., 2006. Web 2.0 Next Big Thing or Next Big Internet Bubble? Lecture Web Information Systems. Techni sche Universiteit Eindhoven.
- [20] Greenmeier, Larry and Gaudin, Sharon. "Amid The Rush To Web 2.0, Some Words Of Warning Web 2.0 InformationWeek" (http:// www.informationweek.com/news/management/showArticle. jhtml;jsessionid=EWRPGLVJ53OW2QSNDLPCKHSCJUNN2JVN?articleID=199702353&_requestid=494050). www.informationweek.com. Retrieved 2008-04-04.
- [21] O'Reilly, T., 2005. What is Web 2.0. Design Patterns and Business Models for the Next Generation of Software, 30, p.2005
- [22] Marak Squires dot com : JavaScript/jQuery versus Actionscript/Flex : Take 1 (http://maraksquires.com/articles/2009/11/16/ javascript-jquery-versus-actionscript-flex-take-1/)
- [23] McAfee, A. (2006). Enterprise 2.0: The Dawn of Emergent Collaboration. MIT Sloan Management review. Vol. 47, No. 3, p. 21–28.
- [24] Web 2.0 definition updated and Enterprise 2.0 emerges | ZDNet (http://blogs.zdnet.com/Hinchcliffe/?p=71)
- [25] Schick, S., 2005. I second that emotion. IT Business.ca (Canada).

- [26] Miller, P., 2008. Library 2.0: The Challenge of Disruptive Innovation. Available at: Google.com (http://www.talis.com/resources/ documents/447_Library_2_prf1.pdf)
- [27] Singer, Jonathan B. (2009). The Role and Regulations for Technology in Social Work Practice and E-Therapy: Social Work 2.0. In A. R. Roberts (Ed). (http://www.us.oup.com/us/catalog/general/subject/SocialWork/~~/
- dmlldz11c2EmY2k9OTc4MDE5NTM2OTM3Mw==). New York, U.S.A.: Oxford University Press. ISBN 978-0195369373.
- [28] Breakenridge, D., 2008. PR 2.0: New Media, New Tools, New Audiences 1st ed., FT Press.
- [29] "Classroom 2.0" (http://www.classroom20.com/). . Retrieved 2010-09-22
- [30] Karp, Scott. "Publishing 2.0" (http://publishing2.com/). Publishing2.com. . Retrieved 2011-02-06.
- [31] Medicine 2.0
- [32] Eggers, William D. (2005). Government 2.0: Using Technology to Improve Education, Cut Red Tape, Reduce Gridlock, and Enhance Democracy (http://www.manhattan-institute.org/government2.0/). Lanham MD, U.S.A.: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers, Inc.. ISBN 978-0742541757.
- [33] Rusak, Sergey (2009). Web 2.0 Becoming An Outdated Term (http://www.progressiveadvertiser.com/ web-2-0-becoming-an-outdated-term/). Boston, Massachusetts, U.S.A.: Progressive Advertiser.
- [34] Miller 10–11
- [35] "i-Technology Viewpoint: It's Time to Take the Quotation Marks Off "Web 2.0" | Web 2.0 Journal" (http://web2.sys-con.com/node/ 207411). Web2.sys-con.com. Retrieved 2011-02-06.
- [36] Anderson, Paul (2007). "What is Web 2.0? Ideas, technologies and implications for education" (http://citeseerx.ist.psu.edu/viewdoc/ download?doi=10.1.1.108.9995&rep=rep1&type=pdf). JISC Technology and Standards Watch.
- [37] Parise, Salvatore (2008). "The Secrets of Marketing in a Web 2.0 World" (http://online.wsj.com/article/SB122884677205091919.html). The Wall Street Journal.
- [38] MacManus, Richard (2007). "Mainstream Media Usage of Web 2.0 Services is Increasing" (http://www.readwriteweb.com/archives/ mainstream_media_web20.php). Read Write Web..
- [39] "Banks use Web 2.0 to increase customer retention" (http://www.pntmarketingservices.com/newsfeed/article/ Banks_use_Web_2_0_to_increase_customer_retention-800226524.html). PNT Marketing Services. 2010.
- [40] "Small Businesses Need Innovation New Company May Have Their Solution" (http://www.sfgate.com/cgi-bin/article.cgi?f=/g/a/ 2010/10/25/prwebprweb4693214.DTL). San Francisco Chronicle. 2010.
- [41] Collins, Allan (2009). Rethinking Education in the Age of Technology. New York, NY: Teachers College Press. pp. 176. ISBN 978-0-8077-5002-5.
- [42] .
- [43] Hargadon, Steve. "Educational Networking: The Important Role Web 2.0 Will Play In Education" (http://www.scribd.com/doc/ 24161189/Educational-Networking-The-Important-Role-Web-2-0-Will-Play-in-Education). Retrieved 19 May 2011.
- [44] Rochette, Laura (2007). "What Classroom Technology Has Taught Me about Curriculum, Teaching, and Infinite Possibilities". English Journal. 2 37: 43–48.
- [45] Kiva Is Not Quite What It Seems (http://blogs.cgdev.org/open_book/2009/10/kiva-is-not-quite-what-it-seems.php), by David Roodman, Center for Global Development, Oct. 2, 2009, as accessed Jan. 2 & 16, 2010
- [46] Confusion on Where Money Lent via Kiva Goes (http://www.nytimes.com/2009/11/09/business/global/09kiva.html?_r=1&scp=1& sq=Kiva&st=cse), by Stephanie Strom, in The New York Times, Nov. 8, 2009, as accessed Jan. 2 & 16, 2010
- [47] "Zidisha Set to "Expand" in Peer-to-Peer Microfinance", Microfinance Focus, Feb 2010 (http://www.microfinancefocus.com/news/2010/ 02/07/zidisha-set-to-expand-in-peer-to-peer-microfinance-julia-kurnia/)
- [48] "Google buys Web word-processing technology" (http://www.news.com/2100-1032_3-6048136.html). www.news.com. Retrieved 2007-12-12.
- [49] "Can eyeOS Succeed Where Desktop.com Failed?" (http://www.techcrunch.com/2006/11/27/eyeos-open-source-webos-for-the-masses/). www.techcrunch.com. . Retrieved 2007-12-12.
- [50] "Tech Beat Hey YouOS! BusinessWeek" (http://www.businessweek.com/the_thread/techbeat/archives/2006/03/hey_youos.html). www.businessweek.com. Retrieved 2007-12-12.
- [51] "PC World WebEx Snaps Up Intranets.com" (http://www.pcworld.com/article/id,122068-page,1/article.html). www.pcworld.com. . Retrieved 2007-12-12.
- [52] Tim O'Reilly (2002-06-18). "Amazon Web Services API" (http://www.oreillynet.com/pub/wlg/1707?wlg=yes). O'Reilly Network. . Retrieved 2006-05-27.
- [53] "Bubble 2.0" (http://www.economist.com/business/displaystory.cfm?story_id=E1_QQNVDDS). The Economist. 2005-12-22. Retrieved 2006-12-20.
- [54] Josh Kopelman (2006-05-11). "53,651" (http://redeye.firstround.com/2006/05/53651.html). Redeye VC. . Retrieved 2006-12-21.
- [55] "Bruce Sterling presenta il web 2.0" (http://www.lastampa.it/multimedia/multimedia.asp?p=1&IDmsezione=29&IDalbum=8558& tipo=VIDEO#mpos). "LASTAMPA.it".
- [56] "Gartner 2006 Emerging Technologies Hype Cycle" (http://www.gartner.com/it/page.jsp?id=495475). .
- [57] ""Critical Perspectives on Web 2.0", Special issue of *First Monday*, 13(3), 2008. UIC.edu (http://www.uic.edu/htbin/cgiwrap/bin/ojs/ index.php/fm/issue/view/263/showToc)".

- [58] Flintoff, JohnPaul (2007-06-03). "Thinking is so over" (http://technology.timesonline.co.uk/tol/news/tech_and_web/personal_tech/ article1874668.ece). *The Times* (London).
- [59] Gorman, Michael. "Web 2.0: The Sleep of Reason, Part 1" (http://www.britannica.com/blogs/2007/06/ web-20-the-sleep-of-reason-part-i/). Retrieved 26th April 2011.
- [60] "USPTO serial number 78322306" (http://tarr.uspto.gov/servlet/tarr?regser=serial&entry=78322306). Tarr.uspto.gov. . Retrieved 2011-02-06.
- [61] "O'Reilly and CMP Exercise Trademark on 'Web 2.0'" (http://yro.slashdot.org/article.pl?sid=06/05/26/1238245). Slashdot. 2006-05-26. Retrieved 2006-05-27.
- [62] Nathan Torkington (2006-05-26). "O'Reilly's coverage of Web 2.0 as a service mark" (http://radar.oreilly.com/archives/2006/05/more_on_our_web_20_service_mar.html). *O'Reilly Radar*. Retrieved 2006-06-01.
- [63] http://oami.europa.eu/CTMOnline/RequestManager/en_Result?transition=ResultsDetailed&ntmark=&application=CTMOnline& bAdvanced=0&language=en&deno=&source=search_basic.jsp&idappli=004972212#
- [64] Agarwal, Amit. "Web 3.0 concepts explained in plain English". Labnol.org (http://www.labnol.org/internet/web-3-concepts-explained/ 8908/)
- [65] Conrad Wolfram on Communicating with apps in web 3.0 (http://www.itpro.co.uk/621535/ q-a-conrad-wolfram-on-communicating-with-apps-in-web-3-0) IT PRO, 17 Mar 2010
- [66] Keen, Andrew. "Web 1.0 + Web 2.0 = Web 3.0." TypePad.com (http://andrewkeen.typepad.com/the_great_seduction/2008/04/ web-10-web-20-w.html)
- [67] Hempel, Jessi. "Web 2.0 is so over. Welcome to Web 3.0." CNN Money. CNN.com (http://money.cnn.com/2009/01/07/technology/ hempel_threepointo.fortune/index.htm)
- [68] "Metaverse Roadmap Overview" (http://www.metaverseroadmap.org/MetaverseRoadmapOverview.pdf) (PDF). . Retrieved 2011-02-06.
- [69] http://openvideoalliance.org/about/?l=en
- [70] Smart, John. 2010. "The Television Will Be Revolutionized: The iPad, Internet TV, and Web 3.0." (http://www.accelerating.org/articles/ televisionwillberevolutionized.html)
- [71] "Smart, John. 2003. "The Conversational Interface."" (http://www.accelerationwatch.com/lui.html). Accelerationwatch.com. 2008-11-14. . Retrieved 2011-02-06.
- [72] HowStuffWorks "Web 3.0 Basics" (http://computer.howstuffworks.com/web-302.htm)
- [73] STI International (http://www.sti2.org)

External links

 McKinsey & Company - Global Survey - McKinseyQuarterly.com (http://www.mckinseyquarterly.com/ Information_Technology/Applications/

How_businesses_are_using_Web_20_A_McKinsey_Global_Survey_1913?gp=1), How businesses are using Web 2.0, June 2008

- UIC.edu (http://www.uic.edu/htbin/cgiwrap/bin/ojs/index.php/fm/issue/view/263/showToc), "Critical Perspectives on Web 2.0", Special issue of *First Monday*, 13(3), 2008.
- MacManus, Richard. Porter, Joshua. Digital-Web.com (http://www.digital-web.com/articles/ web_2_for_designers/), "Web 2.0 for Designers", *Digital Web Magazine*, May 4, 2005.
- Graham Vickery, Sacha Wunsch-Vincent: OECD.org (http://www.oecd.org/document/40/ 0,3343,en_2649_201185_39428648_1_1_1_1,00.html), "Participative Web and User-Created Content: Web 2.0, Wikis and Social Networking; OECD, 2007

Web 1.0

Web 1.0, or web, refers to the first stage of the World Wide Web linking webpages with hyperlinks.

History

Hyperlinks between webpages began with the release of the WWW to the public in 1993,^[1] and describe the Web before the "bursting of the Dot-com bubble" in 2001.

Since 2004, Web 2.0 has been the term used to describe social web, especially the current business models of sites on the World Wide Web.^[2]

Characteristics

Terry Flew, in his 3rd Edition of *New Media* described what he believed to characterize the differences between Web 1.0 and Web 2.0:

"move from personal websites to blogs and blog site aggregation, from publishing to participation, from web content as the outcome of large up-front investment to an ongoing and interactive process, and from content management systems to links based on tagging (folksonomy)".

Flew believed it to be the above factors that form the basic change in trends that resulted in the onset of the Web 2.0 "craze".^[3]

The shift from Web 1.0 to Web 2.0 can be seen as a result of technological refinements, which included such adaptations as "broadband, improved browsers, and AJAX, to the rise of Flash application platforms and the mass development of widgetization, such as Flickr and YouTube badges". As well as such adjustments to the Internet, the shift from Web 1.0 to Web 2.0 is a direct result of the change in the behavior of those who use the World Wide Web. Web 1.0 trends included worries over privacy concerns resulting in a one-way flow of information, through websites which contained "read-only" material. Now, during Web 2.0, the use of the Web can be characterized as the decentralization of website content, which is now generated from the "bottom-up", with many users being contributors and producers of information, as well as the traditional consumers.

To take an example from above, Personal web pages were common in Web 1.0, and these consisted of mainly static pages hosted on free hosting services such as Geocities. Nowadays, dynamically generated blogs and social networking profiles, such as Myspace and Facebook, are more popular, allowing for readers to comment on posts in a way that was not available during Web 1.0.

At the Technet Summit in November 2006, Reed Hastings, founder and CEO of Netflix, stated a simple formula for defining the phases of the Web:

Web 1.0 was dial-up, 50K average bandwidth, Web 2.0 is an average 1 megabit of bandwidth and Web 3.0 will be 10 megabits of bandwidth all the time, which will be the full video Web, and that will feel like Web 3.0.

-Reed Hastings

Web 1.0 design elements

Some design elements of a Web 1.0 site include:

- Static pages instead of dynamic user-generated content.^[4]
- The use of framesets.
- The use of tables to position and align elements on a page. These were often used in combination with "spacer" GIFs (1x1 pixel transparent images in the GIF format.)
- Proprietary HTML extensions such as the <blink> and <marquee> tags introduced during the first browser war.
- Online guestbooks.
- GIF buttons, typically 88x31 pixels in size promoting web browsers and other products.^[5]
- HTML forms sent via email. A user would fill in a form, and upon clicking submit their email client would attempt to send an email containing the form's details.^[6]

References

- [1] (Berners-Lee 2000) Tim Berners-Lee invented the world wide web.
- [2] http://www.moveo.com/data/White_Papers/GettingThere_Dave_103006.pdf
- [3] Flew, Terry (2008). New Media: An Introduction (3rd Edition ed.). Melbourne: Oxford University Press. p. 19.
- [4] Web 1.0 defined How stuff works (http://computer.howstuffworks.com/web-101.htm)
- [5] Web 1.0 Revisited Too many stupid buttons (http://www.complexify.com/buttons/)
- [6] WEBalley forms tutorial (http://www.weballey.nl/forms/emailform.html)

Search engine optimization

Search engine optimization (**SEO**) is the process of improving the visibility of a website or a web page in search engines via the "natural," or un-paid ("organic" or "algorithmic"), search results. In general, the earlier (or higher ranked on the search results page), and more frequently a site appears in the search results list, the more visitors it will receive from the search engine's users. SEO may target different kinds of search, including image search, local search, video search, academic search,^[1] news search and industry-specific vertical search engines.

As an Internet marketing strategy, SEO considers how search engines work, what people search for, the actual search terms or keywords typed into search engines and which search engines are preferred by their targeted audience. Optimizing a website may involve editing its content and HTML and associated coding to both increase its relevance to specific keywords and to remove barriers to the indexing activities of search engines. Promoting a site to increase the number of backlinks, or inbound links, is another SEO tactic.

The acronym "SEOs" can refer to "search engine optimizers," a term adopted by an industry of consultants who carry out optimization projects on behalf of clients, and by employees who perform SEO services in-house. Search engine optimizers may offer SEO as a stand-alone service or as a part of a broader marketing campaign. Because effective SEO may require changes to the HTML source code of a site and site content, SEO tactics may be incorporated into website development and design. The term "search engine friendly" may be used to describe website designs, menus, content management systems, images, videos, shopping carts, and other elements that have been optimized for the purpose of search engine exposure.

History

Webmasters and content providers began optimizing sites for search engines in the mid-1990s, as the first search engines were cataloging the early Web. Initially, all webmasters needed to do was to submit the address of a page, or URL, to the various engines which would send a "spider" to "crawl" that page, extract links to other pages from it, and return information found on the page to be indexed.^[2] The process involves a search engine spider downloading a page and storing it on the search engine's own server, where a second program, known as an indexer, extracts various information about the page, such as the words it contains and where these are located, as well as any weight for specific words, and all links the page contains, which are then placed into a scheduler for crawling at a later date.

Site owners started to recognize the value of having their sites highly ranked and visible in search engine results, creating an opportunity for both white hat and black hat SEO practitioners. According to industry analyst Danny Sullivan, the phrase "search engine optimization" probably came into use in 1997.^[3] The first documented use of the term Search Engine Optimization was John Audette and his company Multimedia Marketing Group as documented by a web page from the MMG site from August, 1997.^[4]

Early versions of search algorithms relied on webmaster-provided information such as the keyword meta tag, or index files in engines like ALIWEB. Meta tags provide a guide to each page's content. Using meta data to index pages was found to be less than reliable, however, because the webmaster's choice of keywords in the meta tag could potentially be an inaccurate representation of the site's actual content. Inaccurate, incomplete, and inconsistent data in meta tags could and did cause pages to rank for irrelevant searches.^[5] Web content providers also manipulated a number of attributes within the HTML source of a page in an attempt to rank well in search engines.^[6]

By relying so much on factors such as keyword density which were exclusively within a webmaster's control, early search engines suffered from abuse and ranking manipulation. To provide better results to their users, search engines had to adapt to ensure their results pages showed the most relevant search results, rather than unrelated pages stuffed with numerous keywords by unscrupulous webmasters. Since the success and popularity of a search engine is determined by its ability to produce the most relevant results to any given search, allowing those results to be false would turn users to find other search sources. Search engines responded by developing more complex ranking algorithms, taking into account additional factors that were more difficult for webmasters to manipulate.

Graduate students at Stanford University, Larry Page and Sergey Brin, developed "Backrub," a search engine that relied on a mathematical algorithm to rate the prominence of web pages. The number calculated by the algorithm, PageRank, is a function of the quantity and strength of inbound links.^[7] PageRank estimates the likelihood that a given page will be reached by a web user who randomly surfs the web, and follows links from one page to another. In effect, this means that some links are stronger than others, as a higher PageRank page is more likely to be reached by the random surfer.

Page and Brin founded Google in 1998. Google attracted a loyal following among the growing number of Internet users, who liked its simple design.^[8] Off-page factors (such as PageRank and hyperlink analysis) were considered as well as on-page factors (such as keyword frequency, meta tags, headings, links and site structure) to enable Google to avoid the kind of manipulation seen in search engines that only considered on-page factors for their rankings. Although PageRank was more difficult to game, webmasters had already developed link building tools and schemes to influence the Inktomi search engine, and these methods proved similarly applicable to gaming PageRank. Many sites focused on exchanging, buying, and selling links, often on a massive scale. Some of these schemes, or link farms, involved the creation of thousands of sites for the sole purpose of link spamming.^[9]

By 2004, search engines had incorporated a wide range of undisclosed factors in their ranking algorithms to reduce the impact of link manipulation. Google says it ranks sites using more than 200 different signals.^[10] The leading search engines, Google, Bing, and Yahoo, do not disclose the algorithms they use to rank pages. SEO service providers, such as Rand Fishkin, Barry Schwartz, Aaron Wall and Jill Whalen, have studied different approaches to search engine optimization, and have published their opinions in online forums and blogs.^{[11][12]} SEO practitioners may also study patents held by various search engines to gain insight into the algorithms.^[13]

In 2005, Google began personalizing search results for each user. Depending on their history of previous searches, Google crafted results for logged in users.^[14] In 2008, Bruce Clay said that "ranking is dead" because of personalized search. It would become meaningless to discuss how a website ranked, because its rank would potentially be different for each user and each search.^[15]

In 2007, Google announced a campaign against paid links that transfer PageRank.^[16] On June 15, 2009, Google disclosed that they had taken measures to mitigate the effects of PageRank sculpting by use of the nofollow attribute on links. Matt Cutts, a well-known software engineer at Google, announced that Google Bot would no longer treat nofollowed links in the same way, in order to prevent SEO service providers from using nofollow for PageRank sculpting.^[17] As a result of this change the usage of nofollow leads to evaporation of pagerank. In order to avoid the above, SEO engineers developed alternative techniques that replace nofollowed tags with obfuscated Javascript and thus permit PageRank sculpting. ^[18]

In December 2009, Google announced it would be using the web search history of all its users in order to populate search results.^[19]

Google Instant, real-time-search, was introduced in late 2009 in an attempt to make search results more timely and relevant. Historically site administrators have spent months or even years optimizing a website to increase search rankings. With the growth in popularity of social media sites and blogs the leading engines made changes to their algorithms to allow fresh content to rank quickly within the search results.^[20]

Relationship with search engines

By 1997, search engines recognized that webmasters were making efforts to rank well in their search engines, and that some webmasters were even manipulating their rankings in search results by stuffing pages with excessive or irrelevant keywords. Early search engines, such as Altavista and Infoseek, adjusted their algorithms in an effort to prevent webmasters from manipulating rankings.^[21]



Yahoo and Google offices

Due to the high marketing value of targeted search results, there is potential for an adversarial relationship between search engines and

SEO service providers. In 2005, an annual conference, AIRWeb, Adversarial Information Retrieval on the Web,^[22] was created to discuss and minimize the damaging effects of aggressive web content providers.

Companies that employ overly aggressive techniques can get their client websites banned from the search results. In 2005, the Wall Street Journal reported on a company, Traffic Power, which allegedly used high-risk techniques and failed to disclose those risks to its clients.^[23] Wired magazine reported that the same company sued blogger and SEO Aaron Wall for writing about the ban.^[24] Google's Matt Cutts later confirmed that Google did in fact ban Traffic Power and some of its clients.^[25]

Some search engines have also reached out to the SEO industry, and are frequent sponsors and guests at SEO conferences, chats, and seminars. Major search engines provide information and guidelines to help with site optimization.^{[26][27]} Google has a Sitemaps program^[28] to help webmasters learn if Google is having any problems indexing their website and also provides data on Google traffic to the website. Bing Toolbox provides a way from webmasters to submit a sitemap and web feeds, allowing users to determine the crawl rate, and how many pages have been indexed by their search engine.

Methods

Getting indexed

The leading search engines, such as Google, Bing and Yahoo!, use crawlers to find pages for their algorithmic search results. Pages that are linked from other search engine indexed pages do not need to be submitted because they are found automatically. Some search engines, notably Yahoo!, operate a paid submission service that guarantee crawling for either a set fee or cost per click.^[29] Such programs usually guarantee inclusion in the database, but do not guarantee specific ranking within the search results.^[30] Two major directories, the Yahoo Directory and the Open Directory Project both require manual submission and human editorial review.^[31] Google offers Google Webmaster Tools, for which an XML Sitemap feed can be created and submitted for free to ensure that all pages are found, especially pages that aren't discoverable by automatically following links.^[32]

Search engine crawlers may look at a number of different factors when crawling a site. Not every page is indexed by the search engines. Distance of pages from the root directory of a site may also be a factor in whether or not pages get crawled.^[33]

Preventing crawling

To avoid undesirable content in the search indexes, webmasters can instruct spiders not to crawl certain files or directories through the standard robots.txt file in the root directory of the domain. Additionally, a page can be explicitly excluded from a search engine's database by using a meta tag specific to robots. When a search engine visits a site, the robots.txt located in the root directory is the first file crawled. The robots.txt file is then parsed, and will instruct the robot as to which pages are not to be crawled. As a search engine crawler may keep a cached copy of this file, it may on occasion crawl pages a webmaster does not wish crawled. Pages typically prevented from being crawled include login specific pages such as shopping carts and user-specific content such as search results from internal searches. In March 2007, Google warned webmasters that they should prevent indexing of internal search results because those pages are considered search spam.^[34]

Increasing prominence

A variety of methods can increase the prominence of a webpage within the search results. Cross linking between pages of the same website to provide more links to most important pages may improve its visibility.^[35] Writing content that includes frequently searched keyword phrase, so as to be relevant to a wide variety of search queries will tend to increase traffic.^[35] Updating content so as to keep search engines crawling back frequently can give additional weight to a site. Adding relevant keywords to a web page's meta data, including the title tag and meta description, will tend to improve the relevancy of a site's search listings, thus increasing traffic. URL normalization of web pages accessible via multiple urls, using the "canonical" meta tag^[36] or via 301 redirects can help make sure links to different versions of the url all count towards the page's link popularity score.

Image search optimization

Image search optimization is the process of organizing the content of a webpage to increase relevance to a specific keyword on image search engines. Like search engine optimization, the aim is to achieve a higher organic search listing and thus increasing the volume of traffic from search engines.

Image search optimization techniques can be viewed as a subset of search engine optimization techniques that focuses on gaining high ranks on image search engine results.

Unlike normal SEO process, there is not much to do for ISO. Making high quality images accessible to search engines and providing some description about images is almost all that can be done for ISO.

White hat versus black hat

SEO techniques can be classified into two broad categories: techniques that search engines recommend as part of good design, and those techniques of which search engines do not approve. The search engines attempt to minimize the effect of the latter, among them spamdexing. Industry commentators have classified these methods, and the practitioners who employ them, as either white hat SEO, or black hat SEO.^[37] White hats tend to produce results that last a long time, whereas black hats anticipate that their sites may eventually be banned either temporarily or permanently once the search engines discover what they are doing.^[38]

An SEO technique is considered white hat if it conforms to the search engines' guidelines and involves no deception. As the search engine guidelines^{[26][27][39]} are not written as a series of rules or commandments, this is an important distinction to note. White hat SEO is not just about following guidelines, but is about ensuring that the content a search engine indexes and subsequently ranks is the same content a user will see. White hat advice is generally summed up as creating content for users, not for search engines, and then making that content easily accessible to the spiders, rather than attempting to trick the algorithm from its intended purpose. White hat SEO is in many ways similar to web development that promotes accessibility,^[40] although the two are not identical.

Black hat SEO attempts to improve rankings in ways that are disapproved of by the search engines, or involve deception. One black hat technique uses text that is hidden, either as text colored similar to the background, in an invisible div, or positioned off screen. Another method gives a different page depending on whether the page is being requested by a human visitor or a search engine, a technique known as cloaking.

Search engines may penalize sites they discover using black hat methods, either by reducing their rankings or eliminating their listings from their databases altogether. Such penalties can be applied either automatically by the search engines' algorithms, or by a manual site review. One infamous example was the February 2006 Google removal of both BMW Germany and Ricoh Germany for use of deceptive practices.^[41] Both companies, however, quickly apologized, fixed the offending pages, and were restored to Google's list.^[42]

As a marketing strategy

SEO is not an appropriate strategy for every website, and other Internet marketing strategies can be more effective, depending on the site operator's goals.^[43] A successful Internet marketing campaign may also depend upon building high quality web pages to engage and persuade, setting up analytics programs to enable site owners to measure results, and improving a site's conversion rate.^[44]

SEO may generate an adequate return on investment. However, search engines are not paid for organic search traffic, their algorithms change, and there are no guarantees of continued referrals. Due to this lack of guarantees and certainty, a business that relies heavily on search engine traffic can suffer major losses if the search engines stop sending visitors.^[45] Search engines can change their algorithms, impacting a website's placement, possibly resulting in a serious loss of traffic. According to Google's CEO, Erick Schmidt, in 2010, Google made over 500 algorithm changes - almost 1.5 per day.^[46] It is considered wise business practice for website operators to liberate themselves from dependence on search engine traffic.^[47] Seomoz.org has suggested that "search marketers, in a twist of irony, receive a very small share of their traffic from search engines." Instead, their main sources of traffic are links from other websites.^[48]

International markets

Optimization techniques are highly tuned to the dominant search engines in the target market. The search engines' market shares vary from market to market, as does competition. In 2003, Danny Sullivan stated that Google represented about 75% of all searches.^[49] In markets outside the United States, Google's share is often larger, and Google remains the dominant search engine worldwide as of 2007.^[50] As of 2006, Google had an 85-90% market share in Germany.^[51] While there were hundreds of SEO firms in the US at that time, there were only about five in

Germany.^[51] As of June 2008, the marketshare of Google in the UK was close to 90% according to Hitwise.^[52] That market share is achieved in a number of countries.

As of 2009, there are only a few large markets where Google is not the leading search engine. In most cases, when Google is not leading in a given market, it is lagging behind a local player. The most notable markets where this is the case are China, Japan, South Korea, Russia and the Czech Republic where respectively Baidu, Yahoo! Japan, Naver, Yandex and Seznam are market leaders.

Successful search optimization for international markets may require professional translation of web pages, registration of a domain name with a top level domain in the target market, and web hosting that provides a local IP address. Otherwise, the fundamental elements of search optimization are essentially the same, regardless of language.^[51]

Legal precedents

On October 17, 2002, SearchKing filed suit in the United States District Court, Western District of Oklahoma, against the search engine Google. SearchKing's claim was that Google's tactics to prevent spamdexing constituted a tortious interference with contractual relations. On May 27, 2003, the court granted Google's motion to dismiss the complaint because SearchKing "failed to state a claim upon which relief may be granted."^{[53][54]}

In March 2006, KinderStart filed a lawsuit against Google over search engine rankings. Kinderstart's website was removed from Google's index prior to the lawsuit and the amount of traffic to the site dropped by 70%. On March 16, 2007 the United States District Court for the Northern District of California (San Jose Division) dismissed KinderStart's complaint without leave to amend, and partially granted Google's motion for Rule 11 sanctions against KinderStart's attorney, requiring him to pay part of Google's legal expenses.^{[55][56]}

Notes

- Beel, Jöran and Gipp, Bela and Wilde, Erik (2010). "Academic Search Engine Optimization (ASEO): Optimizing Scholarly Literature for Google Scholar and Co." (http://www.sciplore.org/publications/2010-ASEO--preprint.pdf). Journal of Scholarly Publishing. pp. 176–190.
 Retrieved 2010-04-18.
- Brian Pinkerton. "Finding What People Want: Experiences with the WebCrawler" (http://www.webir.org/resources/phd/pinkerton_2000.
 pdf) (PDF). The Second International WWW Conference Chicago, USA, October 17–20, 1994. . Retrieved 2007-05-07.
- [3] Danny Sullivan (June 14, 2004). "Who Invented the Term "Search Engine Optimization"?" (http://forums.searchenginewatch.com/ showpost.php?p=2119&postcount=10). Search Engine Watch. Retrieved 2007-05-14. See Google groups thread (http://groups.google. com/group/alt.current-events.net-abuse.spam/browse_thread/thread/6fee2777dc17b8ab/3858bff94e56aff3?lnk=st&q="search+engine+ optimization"&rnum=1#3858bff94e56aff3).
- [4] (Document Number 19970801004204) "Documentation of Who Invented SEO at the Internet Way Back Machine" (http://web.archive.org/ web/19970801004204/www.mmgco.com/campaign.html). Internet Way Back Machine. Archived from (Document Number 19970801004204) the original (http://www.mmgco.com/campaign.html) on 1997-08-01. (Document Number 19970801004204).
- [5] Cory Doctorow (August 26, 2001). "Metacrap: Putting the torch to seven straw-men of the meta-utopia" (http://web.archive.org/web/ 20070409062313/http://www.e-learningguru.com/articles/metacrap.htm). e-LearningGuru. Archived from the original (http://www. e-learningguru.com/articles/metacrap.htm) on 2007-04-09. Retrieved 2007-05-08.
- [6] Pringle, G., Allison, L., and Dowe, D. (April 1998). "What is a tall poppy among web pages?" (http://www.csse.monash.edu.au/~lloyd/ tilde/InterNet/Search/1998_WWW7.html). Proc. 7th Int. World Wide Web Conference. Retrieved 2007-05-08.
- [7] Brin, Sergey and Page, Larry (1998). "The Anatomy of a Large-Scale Hypertextual Web Search Engine" (http://www-db.stanford.edu/ ~backrub/google.html). Proceedings of the seventh international conference on World Wide Web. pp. 107–117. . Retrieved 2007-05-08.
- [8] Thompson, Bill (December 19, 2003). "Is Google good for you?" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/technology/3334531.stm). BBC News. . Retrieved 2007-05-16.
- [9] Zoltan Gyongyi and Hector Garcia-Molina (2005). "Link Spam Alliances" (http://infolab.stanford.edu/~zoltan/publications/ gyongyi2005link.pdf) (PDF). Proceedings of the 31st VLDB Conference, Trondheim, Norway. . Retrieved 2007-05-09.
- [10] Hansell, Saul (June 3, 2007). "Google Keeps Tweaking Its Search Engine" (http://www.nytimes.com/2007/06/03/business/yourmoney/ 03google.html). New York Times. . Retrieved 2007-06-06.
- [11] Danny Sullivan (September 29, 2005). "Rundown On Search Ranking Factors" (http://blog.searchenginewatch.com/blog/ 050929-072711). Search Engine Watch. . Retrieved 2007-05-08.

- [12] "Search Engine Ranking Factors V2" (http://www.seomoz.org/article/search-ranking-factors). SEOmoz.org. April 2, 2007. . Retrieved 2007-05-14.
- [13] Christine Churchill (November 23, 2005). "Understanding Search Engine Patents" (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage. html?page=3564261). Search Engine Watch. . Retrieved 2007-05-08.
- [14] "Google Personalized Search Leaves Google Labs Search Engine Watch (SEW)" (http://searchenginewatch.com/3563036). searchenginewatch.com. Retrieved 2009-09-05.
- [15] "Will Personal Search Turn SEO On Its Ear?" (http://www.webpronews.com/topnews/2008/11/17/seo-about-to-get-turned-on-its-ear). www.webpronews.com. Retrieved 2009-09-05.
- [16] "8 Things We Learned About Google PageRank" (http://www.searchenginejournal.com/8-things-we-learned-about-google-pagerank/ 5897/). www.searchenginejournal.com. Retrieved 2009-08-17.
- [17] "PageRank sculpting" (http://www.mattcutts.com/blog/pagerank-sculpting/). Matt Cutts. . Retrieved 2010-01-12.
- [18] "Google Loses "Backwards Compatibility" On Paid Link Blocking & PageRank Sculpting" (http://searchengineland.com/ google-loses-backwards-compatibility-on-paid-link-blocking-pagerank-sculpting-20408). searchengineland.com. Retrieved 2009-08-17.
- [19] "Personalized Search for everyone" (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2009/12/personalized-search-for-everyone.html). Google. . Retrieved 2009-12-14.
- [20] "Relevance Meets Real Time Web" (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2009/12/relevance-meets-real-time-web.html). Google Blog. .
- [21] Laurie J. Flynn (November 11, 1996). "Desperately Seeking Surfers" (http://query.nytimes.com/gst/fullpage. html?res=940DE0DF123BF932A25752C1A960958260). New York Times. . Retrieved 2007-05-09.
- [22] "AIRWeb" (http://airweb.cse.lehigh.edu/). Adversarial Information Retrieval on the Web, annual conference. Retrieved 2007-05-09.
- [23] David Kesmodel (September 22, 2005). "Sites Get Dropped by Search Engines After Trying to 'Optimize' Rankings" (http://online.wsj. com/article/SB112714166978744925.html?apl=y&r=947596). Wall Street Journal. . Retrieved 2008-07-30.
- [24] Adam L. Penenberg (September 8, 2005). "Legal Showdown in Search Fracas" (http://www.wired.com/news/culture/0,1284,68799,00. html). Wired Magazine. Retrieved 2007-05-09.
- [25] Matt Cutts (February 2, 2006). "Confirming a penalty" (http://www.mattcutts.com/blog/confirming-a-penalty/). mattcutts.com/blog. . Retrieved 2007-05-09.
- [26] "Google's Guidelines on Site Design" (http://www.google.com/webmasters/guidelines.html). google.com. . Retrieved 2007-04-18.
- [27] "Guidelines for Successful Indexing" (http://onlinehelp.microsoft.com/en-us/bing/hh204434.aspx). bing.com. . Retrieved 2011-09-07.
- [28] "Google Webmaster Tools" (http://web.archive.org/web/20071102153746/http://www.google.com/webmasters/sitemaps/login). google.com. Archived from the original (http://www.google.com/webmasters/sitemaps/login) on November 2, 2007. Retrieved 2007-05-09.
- [29] "Submitting To Search Crawlers: Google, Yahoo, Ask & Microsoft's Live Search" (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage. html?page=2167871). Search Engine Watch. 2007-03-12. Retrieved 2007-05-15.
- [30] "Search Submit" (http://searchmarketing.yahoo.com/srchsb/index.php). searchmarketing.yahoo.com. . Retrieved 2007-05-09.
- [31] "Submitting To Directories: Yahoo & The Open Directory" (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage.html?page=2167881). Search Engine Watch. 2007-03-12. . Retrieved 2007-05-15.
- [32] "What is a Sitemap file and why should I have one?" (http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer.py?answer=40318& topic=8514). google.com. Retrieved 2007-03-19.
- [33] Cho, J., Garcia-Molina, H. (1998). "Efficient crawling through URL ordering" (http://dbpubs.stanford.edu:8090/pub/1998-51). Proceedings of the seventh conference on World Wide Web, Brisbane, Australia. . Retrieved 2007-05-09.
- [34] "Newspapers Amok! New York Times Spamming Google? LA Times Hijacking Cars.com?" (http://searchengineland.com/ 070508-165231.php). Search Engine Land. May 8, 2007. . Retrieved 2007-05-09.
- [35] "The Most Important SEO Strategy ClickZ" (http://www.clickz.com/3623372). www.clickz.com. Retrieved 2010-04-18.
- [36] "Bing Partnering to help solve duplicate content issues Webmaster Blog Bing Community" (http://www.bing.com/community/blogs/ webmaster/archive/2009/02/12/partnering-to-help-solve-duplicate-content-issues.aspx). www.bing.com. Retrieved 2009-10-30.
- [37] Andrew Goodman. "Search Engine Showdown: Black hats vs. White hats at SES" (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage. html?page=3483941). SearchEngineWatch. . Retrieved 2007-05-09.
- [38] Jill Whalen (November 16, 2004). "Black Hat/White Hat Search Engine Optimization" (http://www.searchengineguide.com/whalen/ 2004/1116_jw1.html). searchengineguide.com. Retrieved 2007-05-09.
- [39] "What's an SEO? Does Google recommend working with companies that offer to make my site Google-friendly?" (http://www.google.com/webmasters/seo.html). google.com. . Retrieved 2007-04-18.
- [40] Andy Hagans (November 8, 2005). "High Accessibility Is Effective Search Engine Optimization" (http://alistapart.com/articles/ accessibilityseo). A List Apart. . Retrieved 2007-05-09.
- [41] Matt Cutts (February 4, 2006). "Ramping up on international webspam" (http://www.mattcutts.com/blog/ ramping-up-on-international-webspam/). mattcutts.com/blog. . Retrieved 2007-05-09.
- [42] Matt Cutts (February 7, 2006). "Recent reinclusions" (http://www.mattcutts.com/blog/recent-reinclusions/). mattcutts.com/blog. . Retrieved 2007-05-09.
- [43] "What SEO Isn't" (http://blog.v7n.com/2006/06/24/what-seo-isnt/). blog.v7n.com. June 24, 2006. . Retrieved 2007-05-16.
- [44] Melissa Burdon (March 13, 2007). "The Battle Between Search Engine Optimization and Conversion: Who Wins?" (http://www. grokdotcom.com/2007/03/13/the-battle-between-search-engine-optimization-and-conversion-who-wins/). Grok.com. Retrieved

2007-05-09.

- [45] Andy Greenberg (April 30, 2007). "Condemned To Google Hell" (http://www.forbes.com/technology/2007/04/29/ sanar-google-skyfacet-tech-cx_ag_0430googhell.html?partner=rss). Forbes. . Retrieved 2007-05-09.
- [46] Matt McGee (September 21, 2011). "Schmidt's testimony reveals how Google tests alorithm changes" (http://searchengineland.com/ 13000-precision-evaluations-schmidts-testimony-reveals-how-google-tests-algorithm-changes-93740).
- [47] Jakob Nielsen (January 9, 2006). "Search Engines as Leeches on the Web" (http://www.useit.com/alertbox/search_engines.html). useit.com. Retrieved 2007-05-14.
- [48] "A survey of 25 blogs in the search space comparing external metrics to visitor tracking data" (http://www.seomoz.org/article/ search-blog-stats#4). seomoz.org. Retrieved 2007-05-31.
- [49] Graham, Jefferson (2003-08-26). "The search engine that could" (http://www.usatoday.com/tech/news/2003-08-25-google_x.htm). USA Today. . Retrieved 2007-05-15.
- [50] Greg Jarboe (2007-02-22). "Stats Show Google Dominates the International Search Landscape" (http://searchenginewatch.com/ showPage.html?page=3625072). Search Engine Watch. . Retrieved 2007-05-15.
- [51] Mike Grehan (April 3, 2006). "Search Engine Optimizing for Europe" (http://www.clickz.com/showPage.html?page=3595926). Click. . Retrieved 2007-05-14.
- [52] Jack Schofield (2008-06-10). "Google UK closes in on 90% market share" (http://www.guardian.co.uk/technology/blog/2008/jun/10/ googleukclosesinon90mark). London: Guardian. . Retrieved 2008-06-10.
- [53] "Search King, Inc. v. Google Technology, Inc., CIV-02-1457-M" (http://www.docstoc.com/docs/618281/ Order-(Granting-Googles-Motion-to-Dismiss-Search-Kings-Complaint)) (PDF). docstoc.com. May 27, 2003. . Retrieved 2008-05-23.
- [54] Stefanie Olsen (May 30, 2003). "Judge dismisses suit against Google" (http://news.com.com/2100-1032_3-1011740.html). CNET. . Retrieved 2007-05-10.
- [55] "Technology & Marketing Law Blog: KinderStart v. Google Dismissed—With Sanctions Against KinderStart's Counsel" (http://blog. ericgoldman.org/archives/2007/03/kinderstart_v_g_2.htm). blog.ericgoldman.org. Retrieved 2008-06-23.
- [56] "Technology & Marketing Law Blog: Google Sued Over Rankings—KinderStart.com v. Google" (http://blog.ericgoldman.org/archives/ 2006/03/google_sued_ove.htm). blog.ericgoldman.org. . Retrieved 2008-06-23.

External links

- Google Webmaster Guidelines (http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer.py?hl=en& answer=35769)
- Yahoo! Webmaster Guidelines (http://help.yahoo.com/l/us/yahoo/search/basics/basics-18.html)
- "The Dirty Little Secrets of Search (http://www.nytimes.com/2011/02/13/business/13search.html)," article in The New York Times (February 12, 2011)
- Google I/O 2010 SEO site advice from the experts (https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=7Hk5uVv8JpM) on YouTube - Technical tutorial on search engine optimization, given at Google I/O 2010.

Search engine

A **web search engine** is designed to search for information on the World Wide Web and FTP servers. The search results are generally presented in a list of results often referred to as SERPS, or "search engine results pages". The information may consist of web pages, images, information and other types of files. Some search engines also mine data available in databases or open directories. Unlike web directories, which are maintained only by human editors, search engines also maintain real-time information by running an algorithm on a web crawler.

History

YearEngineCurrent status1993W3CatalogInactive1994AliwebInactive1994WebCrawlerActive, AggregatorGo.comActive, Yahoo SearchLycosActive1995AltaVistaInactive (URL redirected to YalDaumActiveMagellanInactiveExciteActiveSAPOActiveYahoo!Active, Launched as a director1995InktomiAcquired by Yahoo!HotBotActive (usk.com, Jeeves went a1997Northern LightInactive1998GoogleActive as Bing1999AlltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yal1997CoogleActive, tey and and a top and a top and and a top and	Timeline (full list)					
1993W3CatalogInactiveAliwebInactive1994WebCrawlerActive, AggregatorGo.comActive, Yahoo SearchLycosActive1995AltaVistaInactive (URL redirected to YatDaumActiveMagellanInactiveExciteActiveSAPOActive, Launched as a directorYahoo!Active, AggregatorInktomiAcquired by Yahoo!HotBotActive (lycos.com)Ask JeevesActive (ask.com, Jeeves went at1997Northern LightInactiveYandexActiveInactive (URL redirected to YatGoogleActive as Bing1998GoogleActiveActiveYandexActive as Bing1999AlltheWebInactive (URL redirected to YatCenieKnowsActive, rebranded Yellowee, cNaverActiveTeomaActiveVivisimoInactiveVivisimoInactive2000BaiduAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002InktomiAcquired by Tahoo!2003Info.comActiveAcquired by Yahoo!	Year	Engine	Current status			
AliwebInactive1994WebCrawlerActive, AggregatorGo.comActive, Yahoo SearchLycosActive1995AltaVistaInactive (URL redirected to YalDaumActiveMagellanInactiveExciteActiveSAPOActiveYahoo!Active, Launched as a directed1996DogpileInktomiActive (lycos.com)Ask JeevesActive (lycos.com)Ask JeevesActive (ask.com, Jeeves went a1997Northern LightInactive as Bing1998GoogleActive, rebranded Yellowee, c1999AltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yal1997AltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yal1998GongleActive, rebranded Yellowee, c1999AltheWebInactive URL redirected to Yal1992AltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yal1993AltheWebInactive, rebranded Yellowee, c1994FeoniaActive, rebranded Yellowee, c1995AltheWebInactive, rebranded Yellowee, c1995AltheWebInactive, rebranded Yellowee, c1995AltheWebInactive, rebranded Yellowee, c1995AltheWebInactive1995AltheWebInactive1995AltheWebInactive1995AltheWebInactive1995AltheWebInactive1995AltheWebInactive1995ActiveActive1995<	1993	W3Catalog	Inactive			
1994WebCrawlerActive, AggregatorGo.comActive, Yahoo SearchLycosActiveLycosActive1995AltaVistaInactive (URL redirected to YalDaumActiveMagellanInactiveExciteActiveSAPOActiveYahoo!Active, Launched as a directed1996DogpileInktomiAcquired by Yahoo!HotBotActive (Iycos.com)Ask JeevesActive (ask.com, Jeeves went at1997Northern LightInactiveYandexActive<		Aliweb	Inactive			
Go.comActive, Yahoo SearchLycosActive1995AltaVistaInactive (URL redirected to YalDaumActiveMagellanInactiveExciteActiveSAPOActiveYahoo!Active, Launched as a director1996DogpileInktomiAcquired by Yahoo!HotBotActive (lycos.com)Ask JeevesActive (ask.com, Jeeves went a1997Northern LightInactiveYandexActive, Iaunched as Bing1998GoogleActive, rebranded Yellowee.com1999AlltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yal1999AltheWebActive, rebranded Yellowee.com1999AltheWebActive, rebranded Yellowee.com1990ActiveActive1991ActiveActive1992AltheWebActive1993ActiveActive1994 <t< td=""><td>1994</td><td>WebCrawler</td><td colspan="2">Active, Aggregator</td></t<>	1994	WebCrawler	Active, Aggregator			
LycosActive1995AltaVistaInactive (URL redirected to Yal DaumDaumActiveMagellanInactiveExciteActiveSAPOActiveYahoo!Active, Launched as a director1996DogpileInktomiAcquired by Yahoo!HotBotActive (lycos.com)Ask JeevesActive (ask.com, Jeeves went a1997Northern LightInactiveYandexActive (ask.com, Jeeves went a1998GoogleActive as Bing1999AltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yal GenieKnows1999AltheWebActive, rebranded Yellowee.ceNaverActiveActiveYivisimoInactive2000BaiduActive2002InktomiAcquired by Tahoo!2003Info.comActive dy Tahoo!		Go.com	Active, Yahoo Search			
1995AltaVistaInactive (URL redirected to Yal DaumDaumActiveMagellanInactiveExciteActiveSAPOActiveYahoo!Active, Launched as a director1996DogpileInktomiAcquired by Yahoo!HotBotActive (lycos.com)Ask JeevesActive (ask.com, Jeeves went a1997Northern LightInactiveYandexActive as Bing1998GoogleActive, rebranded Yellowee.cMSN SearchActive, rebranded Yellowee.cNaverActive, rebranded Yellowee.cVivisimoInactive2000BaiduAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002InktomiAcquired by Yahoo!2003Info.comAcquired by Yahoo!		Lycos	Active			
DaumActiveMagellanInactiveExciteActiveExciteActiveSAPOActive, Launched as a directorYahoo!Active, Launched as a director1996DogpileInktomiAcquired by Yahoo!HotBotActive (lycos.com)Ask JeevesActive (ask.com, Jeeves went a1997Northern LightInactiveInactiveYandexActive as Bing1998GoogleMSN SearchActive, rebranded Yellowee.cNaverActive, rebranded Yellowee.cNaverActive, attiveYivisimoInactive2000BaiduAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002Inkomi2003Info.comActiveYahoo!	1995	AltaVista	Inactive (URL redirected to Yahoo!)			
MagellanInactiveExciteActiveSAPOActiveYahoo!Active, Launched as a director1996DogpileActive, AggregatorInktomiAcquired by Yahoo!HotBotActive (lycos.com)Ask JeevesActive (ask.com, Jeeves went a1997Northern LightInactiveYandexActive1998GoogleActive as Bing1999AltheWebInactive (URL redirected to YalGenieKnowsActive, rebranded Yellowee.ceNaverActiveVivisimoInactive2000BaiduAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002InkomiAcquired by Yahoo!2003Info.comActive		Daum	Active			
ExciteActiveSAPOActiveYahoo!Active, Launched as a director1996DogpileActive, AggregatorInktomiAcquired by Yahoo!HotBotActive (lycos.com)Ask JeevesActive (ask.com, Jeeves went a1997Northern LightInactiveYandexActive as Bing1998GoogleActive as Bing1998AlltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yat GenieKnowsActive, rebranded Yellowee.cdNaverYivisimoInactive2000BaiduAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002InktomiAcquired by Yahoo!2003Info.comActive		Magellan	Inactive			
SAPOActiveYahoo!Active, Launched as a director1996DogpileActive, AggregatorInktomiAcquired by Yahoo!HotBotActive (lycos.com)Ask JeevesActive (ask.com, Jeeves went a1997Northern LightInactiveYandexActive (ask.com, Jeeves went a1998GoogleActive as Bing1998AlltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yat GenieKnows1998AlltheWebActive, rebranded Yellowee.1998KaverActive, rebranded Yellowee.1999AlltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yat Active as Bing1998AlltheWebInactive, rebranded Yellowee.1998AlltheWebActive, rebranded Yellowee.1999AlltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yat Active as Bing1999AlltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yat Active.2000BaiduActive2001InkomiAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002InkomiAcquired by Yahoo!2003Info.comActive		Excite	Active			
Yahoo!Active, Launched as a direct1996DogpileActive, Aggregator1996InktomiAcquired by Yahoo!HotBotActive (lycos.com)Ask JeevesActive (ask.com, Jeeves went at1997Northern LightInactiveYandexActive (ask.com, Jeeves went at1998GoogleActive1998GoogleActive as Bing1999Allthe WebInactive (URL redirected to Yah1998Genie KnowsActive, rebranded Yellowee.cdNaverActive, rebranded Yellowee.cdNaverActive2000BaiduActive2001InktomiAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002Info.comActive		SAPO	Active			
1996DogpileActive, Aggregator1996InktomiAcquired by Yahoo!HotBotActive (lycos.com)Ask JeevesActive (ask.com, Jeeves went a1997Northern LightInactiveYandexActive1998GoogleActive1999GoogleActive as Bing1999AlltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yal1999GenieKnowsActive, rebranded Yellowee.ccNaverActive, rebranded Yellowee.ccNaverActive2000BaiduActive2001InktomiAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002InktomiAcquired by Yahoo!2003Info.comActive		Yahoo!	Active, Launched as a directory			
InktomiAcquired by Yahoo!HotBotActive (lycos.com)Ask JeevesActive (ask.com, Jeeves went a1997Northern LightInactiveYandexActive (ask.com, Jeeves went a1998GoogleActive1998GoogleActiveMSN SearchActive as Bing1997AlltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yat1998GenieKnowsActive, rebranded Yellowee.c1999NaverActive1990TeomaActive1991BaiduActive2002InationAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2003Info.comActive	1996	Dogpile	Active, Aggregator			
HotBotActive (lycos.com)Ask JeevesActive (ask.com, Jeeves went a Active (ask.com, Jeeves went a Inactive1997Northern LightInactiveYandexActive (ask.com, Jeeves went a Inactive1998GoogleActive1998GoogleActiveMSN SearchActive (as Bing)1998Allthe WebInactive (URL redirected to Yat Genie Knows1998Allthe WebActive, rebranded Yellowee, a Teoma1999AlverActive, rebranded Yellowee, a Teoma1999BaiduInactive (Inactive2000BaiduAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002InkomiAcquired by Yahoo!2003Info.comInactive		Inktomi	Acquired by Yahoo!			
Ask JeevesActive (ask.com, Jeeves went at1997Northern LightInactiveYandexActive1998GoogleActive1998GoogleActive as Bing1999Allthe WebInactive (URL redirected to Yal1999Genie KnowsActive, rebranded Yellowee.ccNaverActive, rebranded Yellowee.ccNaverActive1990Inactive2000BaiduActive2002InktomiAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2003Info.comActive		HotBot	Active (lycos.com)			
1997Northern LightInactive1997YandexActive1998GoogleActive1998GoogleActive as Bing1999AlltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yal1999GenieKnowsActive, rebranded Yellowee.c1999MaverActive1990TeomaActive1990BaiduActive2000BaiduActive2002InktomiAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2003Info.comActive		Ask Jeeves	Active (ask.com, Jeeves went away)			
YandexActive1998GoogleActive1998MSN SearchActive as Bing1999AlltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yal GenieKnows1999AlltheWebActive, rebranded Yellowee.c1999AlltheWebActive, rebranded Yellowee.c1999TeomaActive, rebranded Yellowee.c1990TeomaActive2000BaiduActive2002InduAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2003Info.comActive	1997	Northern Light	Inactive			
1998GoogleActive1998GoogleActive as Bing1999AlltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yal GenieKnowsAlltheWebActive, rebranded Yellowee.cNaverActive, rebranded Yellowee.cNaverActiveYivisimoInactive2000BaiduActiveExaleadAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002InktomiAcquired by Yahoo!2003Info.comActive		Yandex	Active			
MSN SearchActive as Bing1999AlltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yal GenieKnowsGenieKnowsActive, rebranded Yellowee.c NaverNaverActive, rebranded Yellowee.c TeomaTeomaActiveVivisimoInactiveVivisimoInactive2000BaiduActiveExaleadAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002InktomiAcquired by Yahoo!2003Info.comActive	1998	Google	Active			
1999AlltheWebInactive (URL redirected to Yall GenieKnowsGenieKnowsActive, rebranded Yellowee.cNaverActiveTeomaActiveVivisimoInactive2000BaiduActiveExaleadAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002InktomiAcquired by Yahoo!2003Info.comActive		MSN Search	Active as Bing			
GenieKnowsActive, rebranded Yellowee.cdNaverActiveTeomaActiveVivisimoInactive2000BaiduActiveExaleadAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002InktomiAcquired by Yahoo!2003Info.comActive	1999	AlltheWeb	Inactive (URL redirected to Yahoo!)			
NaverActiveTeomaActiveVivisimoInactive2000BaiduActiveExaleadAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002InktomiAcquired by Yahoo!2003Info.comActive		GenieKnows	Active, rebranded Yellowee.com			
TeomaActiveVivisimoInactive2000BaiduActiveExaleadAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002InktomiAcquired by Yahoo!2003Info.comActive		Naver	Active			
VivisimoInactive2000BaiduActiveExaleadAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002InktomiAcquired by Yahoo!2003Info.comActive		Teoma	Active			
2000BaiduActiveExaleadAcquired by Dassault Systèmes2002InktomiAcquired by Yahoo!2003Info.comActive		Vivisimo	Inactive			
Exalead Acquired by Dassault Systèmes 2002 Inktomi Acquired by Yahoo! 2003 Info.com Active	2000	Baidu	Active			
2002InktomiAcquired by Yahoo!2003Info.comActive		Exalead	Acquired by Dassault Systèmes			
2003 Info.com Active	2002	Inktomi	Acquired by Yahoo!			
	2003	Info.com	Active			

2004	Yahoo! Search	Active, Launched own web search (see Yahoo! Directory, 1995)		
	A9.com	Inactive		
	Sogou	Active		
2005	AOL Search	Active		
	Ask.com	Active		
	GoodSearch	Active		
	SearchMe	Closed		
2006	wikiseek	Inactive		
	Quaero	Active		
	Ask.com	Active		
	Live Search	Active as Bing, Launched as rebranded MSN Search		
	ChaCha	Active		
	Guruji.com	Active		
2007	wikiseek	Inactive		
	Sproose	Inactive		
	Wikia Search	Inactive		
	Blackle.com	Active		
2008	Powerset	Inactive (redirects to Bing)		
	Picollator	Inactive		
	Viewzi	Inactive		
	Boogami	Inactive		
	LeapFish	Inactive		
	Forestle	Inactive (redirects to Ecosia)		
	VADLO	Active		
	Duck Duck Go	Active, Aggregator		
2009	Bing	Active, Launched as rebranded Live Search		
	Yebol	Active		
	Megafore	Active		
	Mugurdy	Inactive due to a lack of funding		
	Goby	Active		
2010	Black Google Mobile	Active		
	Blekko	Active		
	Cuil	Inactive		
	Yandex	Active, Launched global (English) search		
	Yummly	Active		
2011	Interred	Active		
2012	Volunia	Active, only Power User		

During the early development of the web, there was a list of webservers edited by Tim Berners-Lee and hosted on the CERN webserver. One historical snapshot from 1992 remains.^[1] As more webservers went online the central list could not keep up. On the NCSA site new servers were announced under the title "What's New!"^[2]

The very first tool used for searching on the Internet was Archie.^[3] The name stands for "archive" without the "v". It was created in 1990 by Alan Emtage, Bill Heelan and J. Peter Deutsch, computer science students at McGill University in Montreal. The program downloaded the directory listings of all the files located on public anonymous FTP (File Transfer Protocol) sites, creating a searchable database of file names; however, Archie did not index the contents of these sites since the amount of data was so limited it could be readily searched manually.

The rise of Gopher (created in 1991 by Mark McCahill at the University of Minnesota) led to two new search programs, Veronica and Jughead. Like Archie, they searched the file names and titles stored in Gopher index systems. Veronica (Very Easy Rodent-Oriented Net-wide Index to Computerized Archives) provided a keyword search of most Gopher menu titles in the entire Gopher listings. Jughead (Jonzy's Universal Gopher Hierarchy Excavation And Display) was a tool for obtaining menu information from specific Gopher servers. While the name of the search engine "Archie" was not a reference to the Archie comic book series, "Veronica" and "Jughead" are characters in the series, thus referencing their predecessor.

In the summer of 1993, no search engine existed yet for the web, though numerous specialized catalogues were maintained by hand. Oscar Nierstrasz at the University of Geneva wrote a series of Perl scripts that would periodically mirror these pages and rewrite them into a standard format which formed the basis for W3Catalog, the web's first primitive search engine, released on September 2, 1993.^[4]

In June 1993, Matthew Gray, then at MIT, produced what was probably the first web robot, the Perl-based World Wide Web Wanderer, and used it to generate an index called 'Wandex'. The purpose of the Wanderer was to measure the size of the World Wide Web, which it did until late 1995. The web's second search engine Aliweb appeared in November 1993. Aliweb did not use a web robot, but instead depended on being notified by website administrators of the existence at each site of an index file in a particular format.

JumpStation (released in December 1993^[5]) used a web robot to find web pages and to build its index, and used a web form as the interface to its query program. It was thus the first WWW resource-discovery tool to combine the three essential features of a web search engine (crawling, indexing, and searching) as described below. Because of the limited resources available on the platform on which it ran, its indexing and hence searching were limited to the titles and headings found in the web pages the crawler encountered.

One of the first "full text" crawler-based search engines was WebCrawler, which came out in 1994. Unlike its predecessors, it let users search for any word in any webpage, which has become the standard for all major search engines since. It was also the first one to be widely known by the public. Also in 1994, Lycos (which started at Carnegie Mellon University) was launched and became a major commercial endeavor.

Soon after, many search engines appeared and vied for popularity. These included Magellan, Excite, Infoseek, Inktomi, Northern Light, and AltaVista. Yahoo! was among the most popular ways for people to find web pages of interest, but its search function operated on its web directory, rather than full-text copies of web pages. Information seekers could also browse the directory instead of doing a keyword-based search.

In 1996, Netscape was looking to give a single search engine an exclusive deal to be the featured search engine on Netscape's web browser. There was so much interest that instead a deal was struck with Netscape by five of the major search engines, where for \$5 million per year each search engine would be in rotation on the Netscape search engine page. The five engines were Yahoo!, Magellan, Lycos, Infoseek, and Excite.^{[6][7]}

Search engines were also known as some of the brightest stars in the Internet investing frenzy that occurred in the late 1990s.^[8] Several companies entered the market spectacularly, receiving record gains during their initial public offerings. Some have taken down their public search engine, and are marketing enterprise-only editions, such as Northern Light. Many search engine companies were caught up in the dot-com bubble, a speculation-driven market

boom that peaked in 1999 and ended in 2001.

Around 2000, Google's search engine rose to prominence. The company achieved better results for many searches with an innovation called PageRank. This iterative algorithm ranks web pages based on the number and PageRank of other web sites and pages that link there, on the premise that good or desirable pages are linked to more than others. Google also maintained a minimalist interface to its search engine. In contrast, many of its competitors embedded a search engine in a web portal.

By 2000, Yahoo! was providing search services based on Inktomi's search engine. Yahoo! acquired Inktomi in 2002, and Overture (which owned AlltheWeb and AltaVista) in 2003. Yahoo! switched to Google's search engine until 2004, when it launched its own search engine based on the combined technologies of its acquisitions.

Microsoft first launched MSN Search in the fall of 1998 using search results from Inktomi. In early 1999 the site began to display listings from Looksmart blended with results from Inktomi except for a short time in 1999 when results from AltaVista were used instead. In 2004, Microsoft began a transition to its own search technology, powered by its own web crawler (called msnbot).

Microsoft's rebranded search engine, Bing, was launched on June 1, 2009. On July 29, 2009, Yahoo! and Microsoft finalized a deal in which Yahoo! Search would be powered by Microsoft Bing technology.

How web search engines work

A search engine operates in the following order:

- 1. Web crawling
- 2. Indexing
- 3. Searching

Web search engines work by storing information about many web pages, which they retrieve from the HTML itself. These pages are retrieved by a Web crawler (sometimes also known as a spider) — an automated Web browser which follows every link on the site. Exclusions can be made by the use of robots.txt. The contents of each page are then analyzed to determine how it should be indexed (for example, words are extracted from the titles, headings, or special fields called meta tags). Data about web pages



are stored in an index database for use in later queries. A query can be a single word. The purpose of an index is to allow information to be found as quickly as possible. Some search engines, such as Google, store all or part of the source page (referred to as a cache) as well as information about the web pages, whereas others, such as AltaVista, store every word of every page they find. This cached page always holds the actual search text since it is the one that was actually indexed, so it can be very useful when the content of the current page has been updated and the search terms are no longer in it. This problem might be considered to be a mild form of linkrot, and Google's handling of it increases usability by satisfying user expectations that the search terms will be on the returned webpage. This satisfies the principle of least astonishment since the user normally expects the search terms to be on the returned pages. Increased search relevance makes these cached pages very useful, even beyond the fact that they may contain data that may no longer be available elsewhere.

When a user enters a query into a search engine (typically by using keywords), the engine examines its index and provides a listing of best-matching web pages according to its criteria, usually with a short summary containing the document's title and sometimes parts of the text. The index is built from the information stored with the data and the

method by which the information is indexed. Unfortunately, there are currently no known public search engines that allow documents to be searched by date. Most search engines support the use of the boolean operators AND, OR and NOT to further specify the search query. Boolean operators are for literal searches that allow the user to refine and extend the terms of the search. The engine looks for the words or phrases exactly as entered. Some search engines provide an advanced feature called proximity search which allows users to define the distance between keywords. There is also concept-based searching where the research involves using statistical analysis on pages containing the words or phrases you search for. As well, natural language queries allow the user to type a question in the same form one would ask it to a human. A site like this would be ask.com.

The usefulness of a search engine depends on the relevance of the **result set** it gives back. While there may be millions of web pages that include a particular word or phrase, some pages may be more relevant, popular, or authoritative than others. Most search engines employ methods to rank the results to provide the "best" results first. How a search engine decides which pages are the best matches, and what order the results should be shown in, varies widely from one engine to another. The methods also change over time as Internet usage changes and new techniques evolve. There are two main types of search engine that have evolved: one is a system of predefined and hierarchically ordered keywords that humans have programmed extensively. The other is a system that generates an "inverted index" by analyzing texts it locates. This second form relies much more heavily on the computer itself to do the bulk of the work.

Most Web search engines are commercial ventures supported by advertising revenue and, as a result, some employ the practice of allowing advertisers to pay money to have their listings ranked higher in search results. Those search engines which do not accept money for their search engine results make money by running search related ads alongside the regular search engine results. The search engines make money every time someone clicks on one of these ads.

Search engine	Market share in May 2011		Market share in December 2010 ^[9]	
Google	82.80%		84.65%	
Yahoo!	6.42%		6.69%	
Baidu	4.89%		3.39%	
Bing	3.91%		3.29%	
Ask	0.52%		0.56%	
AOL	0.36%		0.42%	

Market share

Google's worldwide market share peaked at 86.3% in April 2010.^[10] Yahoo!, Bing and other search engines are more popular in the US than in Europe.

According to Hitwise, market share in the U.S. for October 2011 was Google 65.38%, Bing-powered (Bing and Yahoo!) 28.62%, and the remaining 66 search engines 6%. However, an Experian Hit wise report released in August 2011 gave the "success rate" of searches sampled in July. Over 80 percent of Yahoo! and Bing searches resulted in the users visiting a web site, while Google's rate was just under 68 percent.^[11] ^[12]

In the People's Republic of China, Baidu held a 61.6% market share for web search in July 2009.^[13]

Search engine bias

Although search engines are programmed to rank websites based on their popularity and relevancy, empirical studies indicate various political, economic, and social biases in the information they provide.^{[14][15]} These biases could be a direct result of economic and commercial processes (e.g., companies that advertise with a search engine can become also more popular in its organic search results), and political processes (e.g., the removal of search results in order to comply with local laws).^[16] Google Bombing is one example of an attempt to manipulate search results for political, social or commercial reasons.

References

- [1] World-Wide Web Servers (http://www.w3.org/History/19921103-hypertext/hypertext/DataSources/WWW/Servers.html)
- [2] What's New! February 1994 (http://home.mcom.com/home/whatsnew/whats_new_0294.html)
- [3] "Internet History Search Engines" (from Search Engine Watch), Universiteit Leiden, Netherlands, September 2001, web: LeidenU-Archie (http://www.internethistory.leidenuniv.nl/index.php3?c=7).
- [4] Oscar Nierstrasz (2 September 1993). "Searchable Catalog of WWW Resources (experimental)" (http://groups.google.com/group/comp. infosystems.www/browse_thread/2176526a36dc8bd3/2718fd17812937ac?hl=en&lnk=gst&q=Oscar+ Nierstrasz#2718fd17812937ac).
- [5] Archive of NCSA what's new in December 1993 page (http://web.archive.org/web/20010620073530/http://archive.ncsa.uiuc.edu/ SDG/Software/Mosaic/Docs/old-whats-new/whats-new-1293.html)
- [6] "Yahoo! And Netscape Ink International Distribution Deal" (http://files.shareholder.com/downloads/YHOO/701084386x0x27155/ 9a3b5ed8-9e84-4cba-a1e5-77a3dc606566/YHOO_News_1997_7_8_General.pdf).
- Browser Deals Push Netscape Stock Up 7.8% (http://articles.latimes.com/1996-04-01/business/fi-53780_1_netscape-home). Los Angeles Times. 1 April 1996.
- [8] Gandal, Neil (2001). "The dynamics of competition in the internet search engine market". *International Journal of Industrial Organization* 19 (7): 1103–1117. doi:10.1016/S0167-7187(01)00065-0.
- [9] Net Marketshare World (http://marketshare.hitslink.com/search-engine-market-share.aspx?qprid=4)
- [10] Net Market share Google (http://marketshare.hitslink.com/report.aspx?qprid=5&qpcustom=Google Global&qptimeframe=M& qpsp=120&qpnp=25)
- [11] "Google Remains Ahead of Bing, But Relevance Drops" (http://news.yahoo.com/ google-remains-ahead-bing-relevance-drops-210457139.html). August 12, 2011.
- [12] Experian Hitwise reports Bing-powered share of searches at 29 percent in October 2011 (http://www.hitwise.com/us/about-us/ press-center/press-releases/bing-powered-share-of-searches-at-29-percent), Experian Hitwise, November 16, 2011
- [13] Search Engine Market Share July 2009 | Rise to the Top Blog (http://risetothetop.techwyse.com/internet-marketing/ search-engine-market-share-july-2009/)
- [14] Segev, Elad (2010). Google and the Digital Divide: The Biases of Online Knowledge, Oxford: Chandos Publishing.
- [15] Vaughan, L. & Thelwall, M. (2004). Search engine coverage bias: evidence and possible causes, Information Processing & Management, 40(4), 693-707.
- [16] Berkman Center for Internet & Society (2002), "Replacement of Google with Alternative Search Systems in China: Documentation and Screen Shots" (http://cyber.law.harvard.edu/filtering/china/google-replacements/), Harvard Law School.
- GBMW: Reports of 30-day punishment, re: Car maker BMW had its German website bmw.de delisted from Google, such as: Slashdot-BMW (http://slashdot.org/article.pl?sid=06/02/05/235218) (05-Feb-2006).
- INSIZ: Maximum size of webpages indexed by MSN/Google/Yahoo! ("100-kb limit"): Max Page-size (http://www.sitepoint.com/article/indexing-limits-where-bots-stop) (28-Apr-2006).

Further reading

- For a more detailed history of early search engines, see Search Engine Birthdays (http://searchenginewatch. com/showPage.html?page=3071951) (from Search Engine Watch), Chris Sherman, September 2003.
- Steve Lawrence; C. Lee Giles (1999). "Accessibility of information on the web". *Nature* 400 (6740): 107–9. doi:10.1038/21987. PMID 10428673.
- Bing Liu (2007), Web Data Mining: Exploring Hyperlinks, Contents and Usage Data (http://www.cs.uic.edu/ ~liub/WebMiningBook.html). Springer, ISBN 3540378812
- Bar-Ilan, J. (2004). The use of Web search engines in information science research. ARIST, 38, 231-288.
- Levene, Mark (2005). An Introduction to Search Engines and Web Navigation. Pearson.
- Hock, Randolph (2007). The Extreme Searcher's Handbook. ISBN 978-0-910965-76-7
- Javed Mostafa (February 2005). "Seeking Better Web Searches" (http://www.sciam.com/article. cfm?articleID=0006304A-37F4-11E8-B7F483414B7F0000). *Scientific American Magazine*.
- Ross, Nancy; Wolfram, Dietmar (2000). "End user searching on the Internet: An analysis of term pair topics submitted to the Excite search engine". *Journal of the American Society for Information Science* 51 (10): 949–958. doi:10.1002/1097-4571(2000)51:10<949::AID-ASI70>3.0.CO;2-5.
- Xie, M. et al (1998). "Quality dimensions of Internet search engines". *Journal of Information Science* **24** (5): 365–372. doi:10.1177/016555159802400509.
- Information Retrieval: Implementing and Evaluating Search Engines (http://www.ir.uwaterloo.ca/book/). MIT Press. 2010.

External links

 Search Engines (http://www.dmoz.org/Computers/Internet/Searching/Search_Engines//) at the Open Directory Project

Search engine results page

A search engine results page (SERP), is the listing of web pages returned by a search engine in response to a keyword query. The results normally include a list of web pages with titles, a link to the page, and a short description showing where the Keywords have matched content within the page. A SERP may refer to a single page of links returned, or to the set of all links returned for a search query.

Query caching

Some search engines cache pages for frequent searches and display the cached pages instead of a live page to increase the performance of the search engine. The search engine updates the search results periodically to account for new pages, and possibly to modify the rankings of pages in the search results. Most of the results are weird and hard work is needed to make them readable.

Search result refreshing can take several days or weeks which can occasionally cause results to be inaccurate or out of date.

Different types of results

SERPs of major search engines like Google, Yahoo!, Bing, may include different types of listings: contextual, algorithmic or organic search listings, as well as sponsored listings, images, maps, definitions, videos or suggested search refinements.

The major search engines visually differentiate specific content types, such as images, news, and blogs. Many content types have specialized SERP templates and visual enhancements on the main search result page.

Advertising (sponsored listings)

SERPs may contain advertisements. This is how commercial search engines fund their operations. Common examples of these advertisements are displayed on the right hand side of the page as small classified style ads or directly above the main organic search results on the left.

Generation of SERPs

Major search engines like Google, Yahoo! and Bing primarily use content contained within the page and fallback to metadata tags of a web page to generate the content that makes up a search snippet. The html title tag will be used as the title of the snippet while the most relevant or useful contents of the web page (description tag or page copy) will be used for the description. If the web page is not available, information about the page from dmoz may be used instead.^[1]

SERP tracking

Webmasters use search engine optimization (SEO) to increase their website's ranking on a specific keyword's SERP. As a result, webmasters often check SERPs to track their search engine optimization progress. To speed up the tracking process, programmers created automated software to track multiple keywords for multiple websites.

References

[1] Anatomy of a search snippet (http://www.mattcutts.com/blog/video-anatomy-of-a-search-snippet/)

Search engine marketing

Search engine marketing (**SEM**) is a form of Internet marketing that involves the promotion of websites by increasing their visibility in search engine results pages (SERPs) through the use of paid placement, contextual advertising, and paid inclusion.^[1] Depending on the context, SEM can be an umbrella term for various means of marketing a website including search engine optimization (SEO), which "optimizes" website content to achieve a higher ranking in search engine results pages, or it may contrast with SEO, focusing on only paid components.^[2]

Market

In 2008, North American advertisers spent US\$13.5 billion on search engine marketing. The largest SEM vendors were Google AdWords, Yahoo! Search Marketing and Microsoft adCenter.^[1] As of 2006, SEM was growing much faster than traditional advertising and even other channels of online marketing.^[3] Because of the complex technology, a secondary "search marketing agency" market has evolved. Some marketers have difficulty understanding the intricacies of search engine marketing and choose to rely on third party agencies to manage their search marketing.

History

As the number of sites on the Web increased in the mid-to-late 90s, search engines started appearing to help people find information quickly. Search engines developed business models to finance their services, such as pay per click programs offered by Open Text^[4] in 1996 and then Goto.com^[5] in 1998. Goto.com later changed its name^[6] to Overture in 2001, and was purchased by Yahoo! in 2003, and now offers paid search opportunities for advertisers through Yahoo! Search Marketing. Google also began to offer advertisements on search results pages in 2000 through the Google AdWords program. By 2007, pay-per-click programs proved to be primary money-makers^[7] for search engines. In a market dominated by Google, in 2009 Yahoo! and Microsoft announced the intention to forge an alliance. The Yahoo! & Microsoft Search Alliance eventually received approval from regulators in the US and Europe in February 2010.^[8]

Search engine optimization consultants expanded their offerings to help businesses learn about and use the advertising opportunities offered by search engines, and new agencies focusing primarily upon marketing and advertising through search engines emerged. The term "Search Engine Marketing" was proposed by Danny Sullivan in 2001^[9] to cover the spectrum of activities involved in performing SEO, managing paid listings at the search engines, submitting sites to directories, and developing online marketing strategies for businesses, organizations, and individuals.

SEM methods and metrics

There are four categories of methods and metrics used to optimize websites through search engine marketing.^{[10][11][12][13]}

- 1. **Keyword research and analysis** involves three "steps:" (a) Ensuring the site can be indexed in the search engines; (b) finding the most relevant and popular keywords for the site and its products; and (c) using those keywords on the site in a way that will generate and convert traffic.
- 2. Website saturation and popularity, how much presence a website has on search engines, can be analyzed through the number of pages of the site that are indexed on search engines (saturation) and how many backlinks the site has (popularity). It requires your pages containing those keywords people are looking for and ensure that they rank high enough in search engine rankings. Most search engines include some form of link popularity in their ranking algorithms. The followings are major tools measuring various aspects of saturation and link popularity: Link Popularity, Top 10 Google Analysis, and Marketleap's Link Popularity and Search Engine

Saturation.^[11]

- 3. **Back end tools**, including Web analytic tools and HTML validators, provide data on a website and its visitors and allow the success of a website to be measured. They range from simple traffic counters to tools that work with log files^[10] and to more sophisticated tools that are based on page tagging (putting JavaScript or an image on a page to track actions). These tools can deliver conversion-related information. There are three major tools used by EBSCO: (a) log file analyzing tool: WebTrends by NetiQ; (b) tag-based analytic programs WebSideStory's Hitbox; (c) transaction-based tool: TeaLeaf RealiTea. Validators check the invisible parts of websites, highlighting potential problems and many usability issues ensure your website meets W3C code standards. Try to use more than one HTML validator or spider simulator because each tests, highlights, and reports on slightly different aspects of your website.
- 4. Whois tools reveal the owners of various websites, and can provide valuable information relating to copyright and trademark issues.^[12]

Paid inclusion

Paid inclusion involves a search engine company charging fees for the inclusion of a website in their results pages. Also known as sponsored listings, paid inclusion products are provided by most search engine companies, the most notable being Google.

The fee structure is both a filter against superfluous submissions and a revenue generator. Typically, the fee covers an annual subscription for one webpage, which will automatically be catalogued on a regular basis. However, some companies are experimenting with non-subscription based fee structures where purchased listings are displayed permanently.^[14] A per-click fee may also apply. Each search engine is different. Some sites allow only paid inclusion, although these have had little success. More frequently, many search engines, like Yahoo!,^[15] mix paid inclusion (per-page and per-click fee) with results from web crawling. Others, like Google (and as of 2006, Ask.com^{[16][17]}), do not let webmasters pay to be in their search engine listing (advertisements are shown separately and labeled as such).

Some detractors of paid inclusion allege that it causes searches to return results based more on the economic standing of the interests of a web site, and less on the relevancy of that site to end-users.

Often the line between pay per click advertising and paid inclusion is debatable. Some have lobbied for any paid listings to be labeled as an advertisement, while defenders insist they are not actually ads since the webmasters do not control the content of the listing, its ranking, or even whether it is shown to any users. Another advantage of paid inclusion is that it allows site owners to specify particular schedules for crawling pages. In the general case, one has no control as to when their page will be crawled or added to a search engine index. Paid inclusion proves to be particularly useful for cases where pages are dynamically generated and frequently modified.

Paid inclusion is a search engine marketing method in itself, but also a tool of search engine optimization, since experts and firms can test out different approaches to improving ranking, and see the results often within a couple of days, instead of waiting weeks or months. Knowledge gained this way can be used to optimize other web pages, without paying the search engine company.

Comparison with SEO

SEM is the wider discipline that incorporates SEO. SEM includes both paid search results (Adwords) and organic search results (SEO). SEM uses AdWords,^[18] pay per click (particularly beneficial for local providers as it enables potential consumers to contact a company directly with one click), article submissions, advertising and making sure SEO has been done. A keyword analysis is performed for both SEO and SEM, but not necessarily at the same time. SEM and SEO both need to be monitored and updated frequently to reflect evolving best practices.

In some contexts, the term *SEM* is used exclusively to mean *pay per click advertising*,^[2] particularly in the commercial advertising and marketing communities which have a vested interest in this narrow definition. Such usage excludes the wider search marketing community that is engaged in other forms of SEM such as search engine optimization and search retargeting.

Another part of SEM is social media marketing (SMM). SMM is a type of marketing that involves exploiting social media to influence consumers that one company's products and/or services are valuable.^[19] Some of the latest theoretical advances include search engine marketing management (SEMM). SEMM relates to activities including SEO but focuses on return on investment (ROI) management instead of relevant traffic building (as is the case of mainstream SEO). SEMM also integrates organic SEO, trying to achieve top ranking without using paid means of achieving top in search engines, and pay per click SEO. For example some of the attention is placed on the web page layout design and how content and information is displayed to the website visitor.

Ethical questions

Paid search advertising has not been without controversy, and the issue of how search engines present advertising on their search result pages has been the target of a series of studies and reports^{[20][21][22]} by Consumer Reports WebWatch. The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) also issued a letter^[23] in 2002 about the importance of disclosure of paid advertising on search engines, in response to a complaint from Commercial Alert, a consumer advocacy group with ties to Ralph Nader.

Another ethical controversy associated with search marketing has been the issue of trademark infringement. The debate as to whether third parties should have the right to bid on their competitors' brand names has been underway for years. In 2009 Google changed their policy, which formerly prohibited these tactics, allowing 3rd parties to bid on branded terms as long as their landing page in fact provides information on the trademarked term.^[24] Though the policy has been changed this continues to be a source of heated debate.^[25]

At the end of February 2011 many started to see that Google has started to penalize companies that are buying links for the purpose of passing off the rank. SEM has however nothing to do with link buying and focuses on organic SEO and PPC management.

Examples

A successful SEM project was undertaken by one of London's top SEM companies involving AdWords. AdWords is recognised as a web-based advertising utensil since it adopts keywords which can deliver adverts explicitly to web users looking for information in respect to a certain product or service. This project is highly practical for advertisers as the project hinges on cost per click (CPC) pricing, thus the payment of the service only applies if their advert has been clicked on. SEM companies have embarked on AdWords projects as a way to publicize their SEM and SEO services. This promotion has helped their business elaborate, offering added value to consumers who endeavor to employ AdWords for promoting their products and services. One of the most successful approaches to the strategy of this project was to focus on making sure that PPC advertising funds were prudently invested. Moreover, SEM companies have described AdWords as a fine practical tool for increasing a consumer's investment earnings on Internet advertising. The use of conversion tracking and Google Analytics tools was deemed to be practical for presenting to clients the performance of their canvass from click to conversion. AdWords project has enabled SEM companies to train their clients on the utensil and delivers better performance to the canvass. The assistance of AdWord canvass could contribute to the huge success in the growth of web traffic for a number of its consumer's website, by as much as 250% in only nine months.^[18]

Another way Search Engine Marketing is managed is by contextual advertising. Here marketers place ads on other sites or portals that carry information relevant to their products so that the ads jump into the circle of vision of browsers who are seeking information from those sites. A successful SEM plan is the approach to capture the

relationships amongst information searchers, businesses, and search engines. Search engines were not important to some industries in the past but over the past years, the use of search engines for accessing information has become vital to increase business opportunities.^[26] The use of SEM strategic tools for businesses such as tourism can attract potential consumers to view their products but it could also pose various challenges.^[26] These challenges could be the competition that companies face amongst their industry and other sources of information that could draw the attention of online consumers.^[26] To assist the combat of challenges, the main objective for businesses applying SEM is to improve and maintain their ranking as high as possible on SERPs so that they can gain visibility. Therefore search engines are adjusting and developing algorithms and the shifting criteria by which web pages are ranked sequentially to combat against search engine misuse and spamming, and to supply the most relevant information to searchers.^[26] This could enhance the relationship amongst information searchers, businesses, and search engines by understanding the strategies of marketing to attract business.

References

- "The State of Search Engine Marketing 2006" (http://searchengineland.com/070208-095009.php). Search Engine Land. February 8, 2007.
 Retrieved 2007-06-07.
- [2] "Does SEM = SEO + CPC Still Add Up?" (http://searchengineland.com/does-sem-seo-cpc-still-add-up-37297). searchengineland.com. Retrieved 2010-03-05.
- [3] Elliott, Stuart (March 14, 2006). "More Agencies Investing in Marketing With a Click" (http://www.nytimes.com/2006/03/14/business/ media/14adco.html?ex=1299992400&en=6fcd30b948dd1312&ei=5088). New York Times. . Retrieved 2007-06-07.
- [4] "Engine sells results, draws fire" (http://news.com.com/2100-1023-215491.html). news.com.com. June 21, 1996. . Retrieved 2007-06-09.
- [5] "GoTo Sells Positions" (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage.html?page=2165971). searchenginewatch.com. March 3, 1998. . Retrieved 2007-06-09.
- [6] "GoTo gambles with new name" (http://news.com.com/GoTo+gambles+with+new+name/2100-1023_3-272795.html). news.com.com. September 10, 2001. Retrieved 2007-06-09.
- [7] Jansen, B. J. (May 2007). "The Comparative Effectiveness of Sponsored and Nonsponsored Links for Web E-commerce Queries" (http://ist. psu.edu/faculty_pages/jjansen/academic/pubs/jansen_tweb_sponsored_links.pdf) (PDF). ACM Transactions on the Web,. Retrieved 2007-06-09.
- [8] "Microsoft-Yahoo Deal Gets Green Light" (http://www.informationweek.com/news/windows/microsoft_news/showArticle. jhtml?articleID=223000099). informationweek.com. February 18, 2010. . Retrieved 2010-07-15.
- [9] "Congratulations! You're A Search Engine Marketer!" (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage.html?page=2164351). searchenginewatch.com. November 5, 2001. Retrieved 2007-06-09.
- [10] Chadwick, Terry Brainerd (July 2005). "How search engine marketing tools can work for you: or, searching is really all about finding, first of three articles" (http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi_m0FWE/is_7_9/ai_n14889940/). Information Outlook. . Retrieved 2011-03-21.
- [11] Chadwick, Terry Brainerd (October 2005). "How search engine marketing tools can work for you: or searching is really all about finding" (http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi_m0FWE/is_10_9/ai_n15890934/?tag=content;col1). Information Outlook. . Retrieved 2011-03-21.
- [12] Chadwick, Terry Brainerd (November 2005). "How search engine marketing tools can work for you; or, searching is really all about finding, third of three articles" (http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi_m0FWE/is_11_9/ai_n15966835/?tag=content;col). Information Outlook. . Retrieved 2011-03-21.
- [13] "Search Engine Web Marketing Tips" (http://www.lewesseo.com/search-engine-web-marketing-tips/). LewesSEO.com. . Retrieved 22 February 2012.
- [14] "FAQ #1: What are PermAds?" (http://www.permads.com/page.php?2#1). PermAds.com. . Retrieved 2010-09-12.
- [15] Zawodny, Jeremy (2004-03-01). "Defending Paid Inclusions" (http://jeremy.zawodny.com/blog/archives/001671.html). .
- [16] Ulbrich, Chris (2004-07-06). "Paid Inclusion Losing Charm?" (http://www.wired.com/news/business/0,1367,64092,00. html?tw=wn_tophead_1). Wired News.
- [17] "FAQ #18: How do I register my site/URL with Ask so that it will be indexed?" (http://about.ask.com/en/docs/about/webmasters. shtml#18). Ask.com. Retrieved 2008-12-19.
- [18] "Google Adwords Case Study" (http://www.accuracast.com/images/case-google.pdf). AccuraCast. 2007. . Retrieved 2011-03-30.
- [19] Susan Ward (2011). "Social Media Marketing" (http://sbinfocanada.about.com/od/socialmedia/g/socmedmarketing.htm). About.com. . Retrieved 2011-04-22.
- [20] "False Oracles: Consumer Reaction to Learning the Truth About How Search Engines Work (Abstract)" (http://www.consumerwebwatch. org/dynamic/search-report-false-oracles-abstract.cfm). consumerwebwatch.org. June 30, 2003. . Retrieved 2007-06-09.
- [21] "Searching for Disclosure: How Search Engines Alert Consumers to the Presence of Advertising in Search Results" (http://www. consumerwebwatch.org/dynamic/search-report-disclosure-abstract.cfm). consumerwebwatch.org. November 8, 2004. . Retrieved 2007-06-09.

- [22] "Still in Search of Disclosure: Re-evaluating How Search Engines Explain the Presence of Advertising in Search Results" (http://www. consumerwebwatch.org/dynamic/search-report-disclosure-update-abstract.cfm). consumerwebwatch.org. June 9, 2005. . Retrieved 2007-06-09.
- [23] "Re: Complaint Requesting Investigation of Various Internet Search Engine Companies for Paid Placement or ([[Pay per click (http://www. ftc.gov/os/closings/staff/commercialalertletter.shtm)])"]. ftc.gov. June 22, 2002. . Retrieved 2007-06-09.
- [24] "Update to U.S. ad text trademark policy" (http://adwords.blogspot.com/2009/05/update-to-us-ad-text-trademark-policy.html). adwords.blogspot.com. May 14, 2009. . Retrieved 2010-07-15.
- [25] Rosso, Mark; Jansen, Bernard (Jim) (August 2010), "Brand Names as Keywords in Sponsored Search Advertising" (http://aisel.aisnet.org/ cais/vol27/iss1/6), Communications of the Association for Information Systems 27 (1),
- [26] Zheng Xiang, Bing Pan, Rob Law, and Daniel R. Fesenmaier (June 7, 2010). "Assessing the Visibility of Destination Marketing Organizations in Google: A Case Study of Convention and Visitor Bureau Websites in the United States" (http://www.informaworld.com/ index/929886653.pdf). Journal of Travel and Tourism Marketing. . Retrieved 2011-04-22.

Image search

An **image retrieval** system is a computer system for browsing, searching and retrieving images from a large database of digital images. Most traditional and common methods of image retrieval utilize some method of adding metadata such as captioning, keywords, or descriptions to the images so that retrieval can be performed over the annotation words. Manual image annotation is time-consuming, laborious and expensive; to address this, there has been a large amount of research done on automatic image annotation. Additionally, the increase in social web applications and the semantic web have inspired the development of several web-based image annotation tools.

The first microcomputer-based image database retrieval system was developed at MIT, in the 1980s, by Banireddy Prasaad, Amar Gupta, Hoo-min Toong, and Stuart Madnick.^[1]

A 2008 survey article documented progresses after 2007.^[2]

Search methods

Image search is a specialized data search used to find images. To search for images, a user may provide query terms such as keyword, image file/link, or click on some image, and the system will return images "similar" to the query. The similarity used for search criteria could be meta tags, color distribution in images, region/shape attributes, etc.

- Image meta search search of images based on associated metadata such as keywords, text, etc.
- Content-based image retrieval (CBIR) the application of computer vision to the image retrieval. CBIR aims at avoiding the use of textual descriptions and instead retrieves images based on similarities in their contents (textures, colors, shapes etc.) to a user-supplied query image or user-specified image features.
 - List of CBIR Engines list of engines which search for images based image visual content such as color, texture, shape/object, etc.

Data Scope

It is crucial to understand the scope and nature of image data in order to determine the complexity of image search system design. The design is also largely influenced by factors such as the diversity of user-base and expected user traffic for a search system. Along this dimension, search data can be classified into the following categories:

- Archives usually contain large volumes of structured or semi-structured homogeneous data pertaining to specific topics.
- *Domain-Specific Collection* this is a homogeneous collection providing access to controlled users with very specific objectives. Examples of such a collection are biomedical and satellite image databases.
- *Enterprise Collection* a heterogeneous collection of images that is accessible to users within an organization's intranet. Pictures may be stored in many different locations.

- *Personal Collection* usually consists of a largely homogeneous collection and is generally small in size, accessible primarily to its owner, and usually stored on a local storage media.
- *Web* World Wide Web images are accessible to everyone with an Internet connection. These image collections are semi-structured, non-homogeneous and massive in volume, and are usually stored in large disk arrays.

Evaluations

There are evaluation workshops for image retrieval systems aiming to investigate and improve the performance of such systems.

- ImageCLEF ^[3] a continuing track of the Cross Language Evaluation Forum ^[4] that evaluates systems using both textual and pure-image retrieval methods.
- Content-based Access of Image and Video Libraries ^[5] a series of IEEE workshops from 1998 to 2001.

References

- Prasad, B E; A Gupta, H-M Toong, S.E. Madnick (February 1987). "A microcomputer-based image database management system". *IEEE Transactions on Industrial Electronics* IE-34 (1): 83–8. doi:10.1109/TIE.1987.350929.
- [2] Datta, Ritendra; Dhiraj Joshi, Jia Li, James Z. Wang (April 2008). "Image Retrieval: Ideas, Influences, and Trends of the New Age" (http:// infolab.stanford.edu/~wangz/project/imsearch/review/JOUR/). ACM Computing Surveys 40 (2): 1–60. doi:10.1145/1348246.1348248.
- [3] http://www.imageclef.org
- [4] http://www.clef-campaign.org
- [5] http://ieeexplore.ieee.org/xpl/RecentCon.jsp?punumber=4980

External links

- microsoft.com (http://research.microsoft.com/en-us/um/people/larryz/zitnickcfir03.pdf), Content-Free Image Retrieval by C. Lawrence Zitnick and Takeo Kanade, May 2003
- PDF (http://www.asis.org/Bulletin/Jun-09/JunJul09_Uzwyshyn.pdf) Bulletin of the American Society for Information Science & Technology Special Issue on Visual Search (http://uwf.edu/ruzwyshyn/2009PDF/ Bulletin_JunJul09_Finaloptimized.pdf). June/July 2009. 35:5 ISSN: 1550-8366.
- alipr.com (http://www.alipr.com) Automatic image tagging and visual image search. Developed with Stanford and Penn State technologies.
- CIRES (http://amazon.ece.utexas.edu/~qasim/research.htm) Image retrieval system developed by the University of Texas at Austin.
- FIRE (http://thomas.deselaers.de/FIRE) Image retrieval system developed by the RWTH Aachen University, Aachen, Germany.
- GIFT (http://www.gnu.org/software/gift/) GNU Image Finding Tool, originally developed at the University of Geneva, Switzerland.
- ImageCLEF (http://www.imageclef.org) A benchmark to compare the performance of image retrieval systems.
- imgSeek (http://www.imgseek.net) Open-source desktop photo collection manager and viewer with content-based search and many other features.
- isk-daemon (http://server.imgseek.net) Open-source database server capable of adding content-based (visual) image searching to any image related website or software.
- img (Anaktisi) (http://www.anaktisi.net) This Web-Solution implements a new family of CBIR descriptors. These descriptors combine in one histogram color and texture information and are suitable for accurately retrieving images.
- Caliph & Emir (http://www.semanticmetadata.net/): Creation and Retrieval of images based on MPEG-7 (GPL).
- img (Rummager) (http://www.img-rummager.com): Image retrieval Engine (Freeware Application).
- PicsLikeThat (http://www.picslikethat.com): Visual and semantic image retrieval.

Video search

A video search engine is a web-based search engine which crawls the web for video content. Some video search engines parse externally hosted content while others allow content to be uploaded and hosted on their own servers. Some engines also allow users to search by video format type and by length of the clip. Search results are usually accompanied by a thumbnail view of the video.

Video search engines are computer programs designed to find videos stored on digital devices, either through Internet servers or in storage units from the same computer. These searches can be made through audiovisual indexing, which can extract information from audiovisual material and record it as metadata, which will be tracked by search engines.

Utility

The main use of these search engines is the increasing creation of audiovisual content and the need to manage it properly. The digitization of audiovisual archives and the establishment of the Internet, has led to large quantities of video files stored in big databases, whose recovery can be very difficult because of the huge volumes of data and the existence of a semantic gap.

Search criterion

The search criterion used by each search engine depends on its nature and purpose of the searches.

Metadata

Metadata is information about facts. It could be information about who is the author of the video, creation date, duration, and all the information you would like to extract and include in the same files. Internet is often used in a language called XML to encode metadata, which works very well through the web and is readable by people. Thus, through this information contained in these files is the easiest way to find data of interest to us.

In the videos there are two types of metadata, that we can integrate in the video code itself and external metadata from the page where the video is. In both cases we optimize them to make them ideal when indexed.

Internal metadata

All video formats incorporate their own metadata. The title, description, coding quality or transcription of the content are possible. To review these data exist programs like FLV MetaData Injector, Sorenson Squeeze or Castfire. Each one has some utilities and special specifications.

Keep in mind that converting from one format to another can lose much of this data, so check that the new format information is correct. It is therefore advisable to have the video in lots of formats, so that all search robots will be able to find and index.

External metadata

In most cases you must apply the same mechanisms as in the positioning of an image or text content.

Title and Description

They are the most important factors when positioning a video, because there you will find most of the necessary information. The titles have

to be clearly descriptive and should be removed every word or phrase that is not useful.



Filename

It should be descriptive, including keywords that describe the video with no need to see their title or description. Ideally, separate the words by dashes "-".

Tags

On the page where the video is, it should be a list of keywords linked to the microformat "rel-tag". These words will be used by search engines as a basis for organizing information.

Transcription and subtitles

Although not completely standard, there are two formats that store information in a temporal component that is specified, one for subtitles and another for transcripts, which can also be used for subtitles.

The formats are SRT or SUB for subtitles and TTXT for transcripts. To manage this type of formats it is interesting to use MP4Box program with which you can get this kind of files and formats.

Speech Recognition

Speech recognition consists of a transcript of the speech of the audio track of the videos, creating a text file. In this way and with the help of a phrase extractor can easily search if the video content is of our interest.



Some search engines apart from using speech recognition to search for videos, also use it to find the specific point of a multimedia file in which you cite a specific word or phrase and so go directly to this point. Gaudi (Google Audio Indexing), a project developed by Google Labs, uses voice recognition technology to locate the exact moment that one or more words have been spoken within an audio, allowing the user to go directly to exact moment that the words were spoken. If the search query matches some videos from YouTube ^[1], the positions are indicated by yellow markers, and must pass the mouse over to read the transcribed text.



Text Recognition

The text recognition can be very useful to recognize characters in the videos through "chyrons". As with speech recognizers, there are search engines that allow, through character recognition, to play a video from a particular point where you see the word you want.

TalkMiner ^[2], an example of search of specific fragments from videos by text recognition, analyzes each video once per second looking for indetifier signs of a slide, such as its shape and static nature, captures the image of the slide and uses Optical Character Recognition (OCR) to detect the words on the slides. Then, these words are indexed in the search engine of TalkMiner ^[2], which currently offers to users more than 20,000 videos from institutions such as Stanford University, the University of California at Berkeley, and TED.

Frame Analysis

Through the visual descriptors we can analyze the frames of a video and extract information that can be scored as metadata. Descriptions are generated automatically and can describe different aspects of the frames, such as color, texture, shape, motion, and the situation.

Ranking criterion

The usefulness of a search engine depends on the relevance of the result set returned. While there may be millions of videos that include a

particular word or phrase, some videos may be more relevant, popular or have more authority than others. This arrangement has a lot to do with search engine optimization.

Most search engines use different methods to classify the results and provide the best video in the first results. However, most programs allow you to sort the results by several criterions.

Order by relevance

This criterion is more ambiguous and less objective, but sometimes it is the closest to what we want; depends entirely on the searcher and the algorithm that the owner has chosen. That's why it has always been discussed and now that search results are so ingrained into our society it has been discussed even more. This type of management often depends on the number of times that the searched word comes out, the number of viewings of this, the number of pages that link to this content and ratings given by users who have seen it. ^[3]

Order by date of upload

This is a criterion based totally on the timeline where you can sort the results according to their seniority in the repository.

Order by number of views

It can give us an idea of the popularity of each video.

Order by user rating

It is common practice in repositories let the users rate the videos, so that a content of quality and relevance will have a high rank on the list of results gaining visibility. This practice is closely related to virtual communities.



Sample search for videos by frame analysis

Interfaces

We can distinguish two basic types of interfaces, some are web pages hosted on servers which are accessed by Internet and searched through the network, and the others are computer programs that search within a private network.

Internet

Within Internet interfaces we can find repositories that host video files which incorporate a search engine that searches only their own databases, and video searchers without repository that search in sources of external software.

Repositories with video searcher

Provides accommodation in video files stored on its servers and usually has an integrated search engine that searches through videos uploaded by its users. One of the first web repositories, or at least the most famous are the portals Vimeo, Dailymotion and YouTube.

Their searches are often based on reading the metadata tags, titles and descriptions that users assign to their videos. The disposal and order criterion of the results of these searches are usually selectable between the file upload date, the number of viewings or what they call the relevance. Still, sorting criterion are now a days the main weapon of these websites, because in terms of promotion is very important the positioning that they can give to your video.



Video searchers repositories

They are websites specialized in searching videos across the network or certain pre-selected repositories. They work by web spiders that inspect the network in an automated way to create copies of the visited websites, which will then be indexed by search engines, so they can provide faster searches.

Private Network

You can also find the case where a search engine only searches in audiovisual files stored within a computer or, as it happens in televisions, on a private server where users access through a local area network. These searchers are usually softwares or rich Internet applications with a very specific search options for maximum speed and efficiency when presenting the results. They are typically used for large databases and are therefore highly focused to satisfy the needs of television companies. An example of this type of software would be the Digition Suite, which apart from being a benchmark in this kind of interfaces is very close to us as for the storage and retrieval files system from the Corporació Catalana de Mitjans Audiovisuals.^[4]



This particular suite and perhaps in its strongest point is that it integrates the entire process of creating, indexing, storing, searching, editing, and a recovery. Once we have a digitized audiovisual content is indexed with different techniques of different level depending on the importance of content and it's stored. The user, when he wants to retrieve a particular file, has to fill a search fields such as program title, issue date, characters who act or the name of the producer, and the robot starts the search. Once the results appear and they arranged according to preferences, the user can play the low quality videos to work as quickly as possible. When he finds the desired content, it is

downloaded with good definition, it's edited and reproduced.^[5]

Design and algorithms

Video search has evolved slowly through several basic search formats which exist today and all use keywords. The keywords for each search can be found in the title of the media, any text attached to the media and content linked web pages, also defined by authors and users of video hosted resources.

Some video search is performed using human powered search, others create technological systems that work automatically to detect what is in the video and match the searchers needs. Many efforts to improve video search including both human powered search as well as writing algorithm that recognize what's inside the video have meant complete redevelopment of search efforts.

It is generally acknowledged that speech to text is possible, though recently Thomas Wilde, the new CEO of Everyzing, acknowledged that Everyzing works 70% of the time when there is music, ambient noise or more than one person speaking. If newscast style speaking (one person, speaking clearly, no ambient noise) is available, that can rise to 93%. (From the Web Video Summit, San Jose, CA, June 27, 2007).

Around 40 phonemes exist in every language with about 400 in all spoken languages. Rather than applying a text search algorithm after speech-to-text processing is completed, some engines use a phonetic search algorithm to find results within the spoken word. Others work by literally listening to the entire podcast and creating a text transcription using a sophisticated speech-to-text process. Once the text file is created, the website lets you search the file for any number of search words and phrases.

It is generally acknowledged that visual search into video does not work well and that no company is using it publicly. Researchers at UC San Diego and Carnegie Mellon University have been working on the visual search problem for more than 15 years, and admitted at a "Future of Search" conference at UC Berkeley in the Spring of 2007 that it was years away from being viable even in simple search.

Popular video search engines

Agnostic search

Search that is not affected by the hosting of video, where results are agnostic no matter where the video is located:

- AltaVista Video Search had one of the first video search engines with easy accessible use. Is found on a direct link called "Video" off the main page above the text block.[Since 2 February 2009 this feature has not been available from Altavista.com]
- **blinkx** was launched in 2004 and uses speech recognition and visual analysis to process spidered video rather than rely on metadata alone. blinkx claims to have the largest archive of video on the web and puts its collection at around 26,000,000 hours of content.
- **CastTV** is a Web-wide video search engine that was founded in 2006 and funded by Draper Fisher Jurvetson, Ron Conway, and Marc Andreessen.
- **Clipta** is a deep crawling video search engine that indexes millions of videos from across the Internet. Clipta was founded and launched in 2008.
- **Munax** released their first version all-content search engine in 2005 and powers both nation-wide and worldwide search engines with video search.
- **Picsearch Video Search** has been licensed to search portals since 2006. Picsearch is a search technology provider who powers image, video and audio search for over 100 major search engines around the world.
- ScienceStage is an integrated universal search engine for science-oriented video (lectures, conferences, documentaries, webinars, tutorials, demonstrations, grand rounds, etc.). All videos are also semantically matched to millions of research documents from open-access databases.

- **Truveo** is a Web-wide video search engine that was founded in 2004 and launched in September 2005. Truveo claims to index over 650 million videos from thousands of sources across the Web, and uses speech recognition and visual analysis in its search technology.
- Vedeo.tv Spanish site, but allows search in English and shows results from many video sites, including local news websites.
- VideoSurf^[6] uses computer vision techniques to enhance its search results, and has mobile applications that query based on video captured with the phone camera.
- yovisto is an academic video search engine for lecture recordings and scientific conference talks based on speech processing, OCR, and user annotation.

Non-agnostic search

Search results are modified, or suspect, due to the large hosted video being given preferential treatment in search results:

- AOL Video offers a leading video search engine that can be used to find video located on popular video destinations across the web. In December 2005, AOL acquired Truveo Video Search.
- **Google Videos** is a popular video search engine which used to permit its visitors to upload videos. It searches YouTube and many other video hosting sites.
- **Yahoo! Video Search** Yahoo!'s search engine examines video files on the internet using its Media RSS standard. Is found on a direct link called "Video" off the main page above the text block.

References

- [1] http://www.youtube.com/
- [2] http://talkminer.com/
- [3] (English) SEO by Google central webmaster (http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer.py?hl=en&answer=35291)
- [4] (Catalan) Digitalize or die (Alícia Conesa) (http://escac.documentacioinformativa.com/sessio1/lectures/digition.pdf)
- [5] (Catalan) Digition Suite from Activa Multimedia (http://www.activamultimedia.com/am/v_portal/herramientas/generarpdf. php?te=26&idm=2)
- [6] http://www.videosurf.com

External links

- Process of search engines *How Stuff Works* (http://www.howstuffworks.com/search-engine.htm) (English)
- Text query in Corporació Catalana de Mitjans Audiovisuals (Ramon Salla) (http://escac. documentacioinformativa.com/sessio1/lectures/digition.pdf)(Catalan)
- Blinkx search engine (http://websearch.about.com/od/imagesearch/a/blinkx.htm) (English)

Local search

Local search is the use of specialized Internet search engines that allow users to submit geographically constrained searches against a structured database of local business listings. Typical local search queries include not only information about "what" the site visitor is searching for (such as keywords, a business category, or the name of a consumer product) but also "where" information, such as a street address, city name, postal code, or geographic coordinates like latitude and longitude. Examples of local searches include "Hong Kong hotels", "Manhattan restaurants", and "Dublin Hertz". Local searches exhibit explicit or implicit local intent. A search that includes a location modifier, such as "Bellevue, WA" or "14th arrondissement", is an explicit local search. A search that references a product or service that is typically consumed locally, such as "restaurant" or "nail salon", is an implicit local search.

Local search sites are primarily supported by advertising from businesses that wish to be prominently featured when users search for specific products and services in specific locations. Local search advertising can be highly effective because it allows add to be targeted very precisely to the search terms and location provided by the user.

Evolution

Local search is the natural evolution of traditional off-line advertising, typically distributed by newspaper publishers and TV and radio broadcasters, to the Web. Historically, consumers relied on local newspapers and local TV and radio stations to find local product and services. With the advent of the Web, consumers are increasingly using search engines to find these local products and services online. In recent years, the number of local searches online has grown rapidly while off-line information searches, such as print Yellow Page lookups, have declined. As a natural consequence of this shift in consumer behavior, local product and service providers are slowly shifting their advertising investments from traditional off-line media to local search engines.

A variety of search engines are currently providing local search, including efforts backed by the largest search engines, and new start-ups. Some of these efforts are further targeted to specific vertical segments while others are tied to mapping products.

Various geolocation techniques may be used to match visitors' queries with information of interest. The sources and types of information and points of interest returned varies with the type of local search engine.

Google Maps (formerly Google Local) looks for physical addresses mentioned in regular web pages. It provides these results to visitors, along with business listings and maps. Product-specific search engines] use techniques such as targeted web crawling and direct feeds to collect information about products for sale in a specific geographic area.

Other local search engines adjunct to major web search portals include general Windows Live Local, Yahoo! Local, and ask.com's AskCity. Yahoo!, for example, separates its local search engine features into Yahoo! Local and Yahoo! Maps, the former being focused on business data and correlating it with web data, the latter focused primarily on the map features (e.g. directions, larger map, navigation).

Search engines offer local businesses the possibility to upload their business data to their respective local search databases.

Local search, like ordinary search, can be applied in two ways. As John Battelle coined it in his book "The Search," search can be either recovery search or discovery search.

This perfect search also has perfect recall – it knows what you've seen, and can discern between a journey of discovery – where you want to find something new – and recovery – where you want to find something you've seen before.

This applies especially to local search. Recovery search implies, for example, that a consumer knows who she is looking for (i.e., Main Street Pizza Parlor) but she does not know where they are, or needs their phone number.

Discovery search implies that the searcher knows, for example, what she wants but not who she needs it from (i.e., pizza on Main Street in Springfield).

In February 2012, Google announced that they made 40 changes to their search algorithm, including one codenamed "Venice" which Google states will improve local search results by "relying more on the ranking of (Google's) main search results as a signal",^[1] meaning local search will now rely more on organic SERPs (Search Engine Result Pages).

Private label local search

Traditional local media companies, including newspaper publishers and television and radio broadcasters, are starting to add local search to their local websites in an effort to attract their share of local search traffic and advertising revenues in the markets they serve. These local media companies either develop their own technology, or license "private label" or "white label" local search solutions from third-party local search solution providers. In either case, local media companies base their solution on business listings databases developed in-house or licensed from a third-party data publisher.

Traditional print directory publishers also provide local search portals. Most regions around print directory publishers have an online presence.

Social local search

Local search that incorporates internal or external social signals could be considered social local search driven. The first site to incorporate this type of search was Explore To Yellow Pages. Explore To uses Facebook Likes as one of the signals to increase the ranking of listings where other factors may be equal or almost equal. Typical ranking signals in local search, such as keyword relevancy and distance from centroid can therefore be layered with these social signals to give a better crowdsourced experience for users.

Mobile local search

Several providers have been experimenting with providing local search for mobile devices. Some of these are location aware. In the United States, Google previously operated an experimental voice-based locative service (1-800-GOOG-411^[2]) but terminated the service in November, 2010. Many mobile web portals require the subscriber to download a small Java application, however the recently added .mobile top level domain has given impetus to the development of mobile targeted search sites are based upon a standard mobile specific XML protocol that all modern mobile browsers understand. The advantage is that no software needs to be downloaded and installed, plus these sites may be designed to simultaneously provide conventional content to traditional PC users by means of automatic browser detection.

Business owners and local search

Electronic publishers (such as businesses or individuals) who would like information such as their name, address, phone number, website, business description and business hours to appear on local search engines have several options. The most reliable way to include accurate local business information is to claim business listings through Google's, Yahoo!'s, or Bings's respective local business centers.

It is ever so more important today that small business owners claim their free local listing with Google Places since Google Places is often one of the first listings seen on Google's search result page whenever there algorithm deems a keyword query to have local intent.

Example of lgoogle places listings in organic search ^[3] from Google's search engine, based on the user's IP address in Toronto.

Business listing information can also be distributed via the traditional Yellow Pages, electronic Yellow Pages aggregators, and search engine optimization services. Some search engines will pick up on web pages that contain regular street addresses displayed in machine-readable text (rather than a picture of text, which is more difficult to interpret). Web pages can also use geotagging techniques.

References

- Search quality highlights: 40 changes for February (http://insidesearch.blogspot.com/2012/02/search-quality-highlights-40-changes. html), Google, February 27, 2012,
- [2] http://labs.google.com/goog411/
- [3] http://www.smallbusinessonlinecoach.com/wp-content/uploads/2011/08/pure-vs-blended-google-search-results.png

External links

- http://searchengineland.com/google-confirms-panda-update-link-evaluation-local-search-rankings-113078
- · http://www.localmybiz.com/2012/codename-venice-general-seo-important-local-search/

Web presence

A **digital footprint** is a trail left by an entity's interactions in a digital environment; including their usage of TV, mobile phone, internet and world wide web, mobile web and other devices and sensors. Digital footprints provide data on what an entity has performed in the digital environment; and are valuable in assisting behavioural targeting, personalisation, targeted marketing, digital reputation, and other social media or social graphing services.^[1]

In social media, a *digital footprint* is the size of an individual's online presence; as it relates to the number of individuals they interact with.

Description

A *digital footprint* is a collection of activities and behaviours recorded when an entity (such as a person) interacts in a digital environment. It may include the recording of activities such as system login and logouts, visits to a web-page, accessed or created files, or emails and chat messages. The digital footprint allows interested parties to access this data; possibly for data mining, or profiling purposes.

One of the first references to a digital footprint was by Nicholas Negroponte, naming it the *slug trail* in his book Being Digital in 1996. John Battelle called digital footprints the *clickstream exhaust*, while Tim O'Reilly and Esther Dyson titled it the *data exhaust*.^[2] Early usage of the term focused on information left by web activity alone, but came to represent data created and consumed by all devices and sensors.^[3]

Footprinting process

Inputs to digital footprint include attention, location, time of day, search results and key words, content created and consumed, digital activity and data from sensor, and from the users social crowd. Some data can come from deep IP and Internet data, such as footprinting. Value created from the collection of inputs and analysis of the data are recommendation, protection, personalisation, ability to trade or barter and contextual adaptation. Part of the analysis phase is *Reality mining*

Feedback loop

In an *open system*, data is collected from a user, which is used to build a profile (see Profiling practices); becoming usable by interested third parties to improve recommendation. Collection of data from multiple user interactions and purchases generates improved recommendations. If the same parties collect data on how that user interacts with, or influences others interactions, the service, there is an additional component of data - the output of one process becomes the input to the next.

The *closed loop digital footprint* was first explained by Tony Fish^[4] in his book on digital footprints in January 2010. The closed loop takes data from the open loop and provides this as a new data input. This new data determines what the user has reacted to, or how they have been influenced. The feedback then builds a digital footprint based on social data, and the controller of the social digital footprint data can determine who and why people purchase and behave. According to a Pew Internet report published in 2007, there are two main classifications for digital footprints: passive and active. A passive digital footprint is created when data is collected about an action without any client activation, whereas active digital footprints are created when personal data is released deliberately by a user for the purpose of sharing information about oneself.^[5]

Passive digital footprints can be stored in many ways depending on the situation. In an online environment a footprint may be stored in an online data base as a *hit*. This footprint may track the user IP address, when it was created, and where they came from; with the footprint later being analyzed. In an offline environment, a footprint may be stored in files, which can be accessed by administrators to view the actions performed on the machine, without being able to see who performed them.

Active digital footprints can be also be stored in many ways depending on the situation. In an online environment, a footprint can be stored by a user being logged into a site when making a post or edit, with the registered name being connected to the edit. In an off line environment a footprint may be stored in files, when the owner of the computer uses a keylogger, so logs can show the actions performed on the machine, and who performed them.

Web browsing

The digital footprint applicable specifically to the World Wide Web is the *internet footprint*;^[6] also known as *cyber shadow* or *digital shadow*, information is left behind as a result of a user's web-browsing activities, including through the use of cookies. The term usually applies to an individual person, but can also refer to a business, organization, corporation or object.

Information may be intentionally or unintentionally left behind by the user; with it being either passively or actively collected by other interested parties. Depending on the amount of information left behind, it may be simple for other parties to gather large amounts of information on that individual using simple search engines. Internet footprints are used by interested parties for several reasons; including *cyber-vetting*, where interviewers could research applicants based on their online activities. Internet footprints are also used by law enforcement agencies, to provide information that would be unavailable otherwise due to a lack of probable cause.

Social networking systems may record activities of individuals, with data becoming a *life stream*. Such usage of social media and roaming services allow digital tracing data to include individual interests, social groups, behaviours, and location. Such data can be gathered from sensors within devices, and collected and analyzed without user awareness.
Privacy issues

Digital footprints are not a digital identity or passport, but the meta data collected impacts upon internet privacy, trust, security, digital reputation, and recommendation. As the digital world expands and integrates with more aspects of life, ownership and rights of data becomes important. Digital footprints are controversial in that privacy and openness are in competition.^[7] Scott McNealy said in 1999 *Get Over It* when referring to privacy on the internet,^[8] becoming a commonly used quote in relationship to private data and what companies do with it.

While a digital footprint can be used to infer personal information without their knowledge, it also exposes individuals private psychological sphere into the social sphere (see Bruno Latour's article (Latour 2007)). *Lifelogging* is an example of indiscriminate collection of information concerning an individuals life and behaviour (Kieron, Tuffield & Shadbolt 2009).

Notes

- Kieron, O'Hara; Tuffield, Mischa M.; Shadbolt, Nigel (2009), "Lifelogging: Privacy and empowerment with memories for life", *Identity in the Information Society* (Springer) 1: 155, doi:10.1007/s12394-009-0008-4
- Latour, Bruno (2007), "Beware your imagination leaves digital traces" ^[9], *Times Higher Literary Supplement*, 6th April 2007

References

- [1] Mobile Marketing (http://www.forbes.com/2009/01/12/mobile-marketing-privacy-tech-security-cx_ag_0113mobilemarket.html)
- [2] Data Exhaust (http://oreilly.com/web2/archive/what-is-web-20.html?page=1)
- [3] the wider Definition (http://www.mydigitalfootprint.com/footprint-cms/DIGITAL_FOOTPRINTS.html)
- [4] Tony Fish (http://www.amazon.com/Tony-Fish/e/B0036U3800)
- [5] Pew Internet: Digital Footprints (http://www.pewinternet.org/PPF/r/229/report_display.asp)
- [6] Garfinkel, Simson; Cox, David. "Finding and Archiving the Internet Footprint" (http://simson.net/clips/academic/2009.BL. InternetFootprint.pdf). Presented at the first Digital Lives Research Conference. London, England.
- [7] Telegraph UK article (http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/newstopics/politics/4339771/ Threat-to-privacy-under-data-law-campaigners-warn.html)
- [8] Scott NcNealy 'get over it' (http://www.wired.com/politics/law/news/1999/01/17538)
- [9] http://www.bruno-latour.fr/poparticles/poparticle/P-129-THES-GB.doc

Internet marketing

Internet marketing, also known as **web marketing**, **online marketing**, **webvertising**, or **e-marketing**, is referred to as the marketing (generally promotion) of products or services over the Internet. iMarketing is used as an abbreviated form for Internet Marketing.

Internet marketing is considered to be broad in scope because it not only refers to marketing on the Internet, but also includes marketing done via e-mail and wireless media. Digital customer data and electronic customer relationship management (ECRM) systems are also often grouped together under internet marketing.^[1]

Internet marketing ties together the creative and technical aspects of the Internet, including design, development, advertising and sales.^[2] Internet marketing also refers to the placement of media along many different stages of the customer engagement cycle through search engine marketing (SEM), search engine optimization (SEO), banner ads on specific websites, email marketing, mobile advertising, and Web 2.0 strategies.

In 2008, *The New York Times*, working with comScore, published an initial estimate to quantify the user data collected by large Internet-based companies. Counting four types of interactions with company websites in addition to the hits from advertisements served from advertising networks, the authors found that the potential for collecting data was up to 2,500 times per user per month.^[3]

Types of Internet marketing

Internet marketing is broadly divided in to the following^[4] types:

- Display Advertising: the use of web banners or banner ads placed on a third-party website to drive traffic to a company's own website and increase product awareness.^[4]
- Search Engine Marketing (SEM): a form of marketing that seeks to promote websites by increasing their visibility in search engine result pages (SERPs) through the use of either paid placement, contextual advertising, and paid inclusion, or through the use of free search engine optimization techniques.^[5]
- Search Engine Optimization (SEO): the process of improving the visibility of a website or a web page in search engines via the "natural" or un-paid ("organic" or "algorithmic") search results.^[6]
- Social Media Marketing: the process of gaining traffic or attention through social media websites such as Facebook, Twitter and LinkedIn.^[7]
- Email Marketing: involves directly marketing a commercial message to a group of people using electronic mail.^[8]
- Referral Marketing: a method of promoting products or services to new customers through referrals, usually word of mouth.^[9]
- Affiliate Marketing: a marketing practice in which a business rewards one or more affiliates for each visitor or customer brought about by the affiliate's own marketing efforts.^[10]
- Content Marketing: involves creating and freely sharing informative content as a means of converting prospects into customers and customers into repeat buyers.^[11]

Business models

Internet marketing is associated with several business models:

- E-commerce: a model whereby goods and services are sold directly to consumers (B2C), businesses (B2B), or from consumer to consumer (C2C) using computers connected to a network.^[12]
- Lead-based websites: a strategy whereby an organization generates value by acquiring sales leads from its website. Similar to walk-in customers in retail world. These prospects are often referred to as organic leads.
- Affiliate Marketing: a process wherein a product or service developed by one entity is sold by other active sellers for a share of profits. The entity that owns the product may provide some marketing material (e.g., sales letters, affiliate links, tracking facilities, etc.); however, the vast majority of affiliate marketing relationships come from

e-commerce businesses that offer affiliate programs.

• Local Internet marketing: a strategy through which a small company utilizes the Internet to find and to nurture relationships that can be used for real-world advantages. Local Internet marketing uses tools such as social media marketing, local directory listing,^[13] and targeted online sales promotions.

One-to-one approaches

In a one-to-one approach, marketers target a user browsing the Internet alone and so that the marketers' messages reach the user personally.^[14] This approach is used in search marketing, for which the advertisements are based on search engine keywords entered by the users. This approach usually works under the pay per click (PPC) method.

Appeal to specific interests

When appealing to specific interests, marketers place an emphasis on appealing to a specific behavior or interest, rather than reaching out to a broadly defined demographic. These marketers typically segment their markets according to age group, gender, geography, and other general factors.

Niche marketing

Niche and hyper-niche internet marketing put further emphasis on creating destinations for web users and consumers on specific topics and products. Niche marketers differ from traditional Internet marketers as they have a more specialized topic knowledge. For example, whereas in traditional Internet marketing a website would be created and promoted on a high-level topic such as kitchen appliances, niche marketing would focus on more specific topics such as 4-slice toasters.

Niche marketing provides end users of such sites very targeted information, and allows the creators to establish themselves as authorities on the topic or product.

Geo-targeting

In Internet marketing, geo targeting and geo marketing are the methods of determining the geolocation of a website visitor with geolocation software, and delivering different content to that visitor based on his or her location, such as latitude and longitude, country, region or state, city, metro code or zip code, organization, Internet Protocol (IP) address, ISP, and other criteria.

Advantages and limitations of Internet marketing

Advantages

Internet marketing is inexpensive when examining the ratio of cost to the reach of the target audience. Companies can reach a wide audience for a small fraction of traditional advertising budgets. The nature of the medium allows consumers to research and to purchase products and services conveniently. Therefore, businesses have the advantage of appealing to consumers in a medium that can bring results quickly. The strategy and overall effectiveness of marketing campaigns depend on business goals and cost-volume-profit (CVP) analysis.

Internet marketers also have the advantage of measuring statistics easily and inexpensively; almost all aspects of an Internet marketing campaign can be traced, measured, and tested, in many cases through the use of an ad server. The advertisers can use a variety of methods, such as pay per impression, pay per click, pay per play, and pay per action. Therefore, marketers can determine which messages or offerings are more appealing to the audience. The results of campaigns can be measured and tracked immediately because online marketing initiatives usually require users to click on an advertisement, to visit a website, and to perform a targeted action.

Limitations

However, from the buyer's perspective, the inability of shoppers to touch, to smell, to taste, and "to try on" tangible goods before making an online purchase can be limiting. However, there is an industry standard for e-commerce vendors to reassure customers by having liberal return policies as well as providing in-store pick-up services.

Security concerns

Information security is important both to companies and consumers that participate in online business. Many consumers are hesitant to purchase items over the Internet because they do not believe that their personal information will remain private. Some companies that purchase customer information offer the option for individuals to have their information removed from their promotional redistribution, also known as opting out. However, many customers are unaware if and when their information is being shared, and are unable to stop the transfer of their information between companies if such activity occurs. Additionally, companies holding private information are vulnerable to data attacks and leaks.

Internet browsing privacy is a related consumer concern. Web sites routinely capture browsing and search history which can be used to provide targeted advertising. Privacy policies can provide transparency to these practices. Spyware prevention software can also be used to shield the consumer.

Another consumer e-commerce concern is whether or not they will receive exactly what they purchase. Online merchants have attempted to address this concern by investing in and building strong consumer brands (e.g., Amazon.com, eBay, and Overstock.com), and by leveraging merchant and feedback rating systems and e-commerce bonding solutions. All these solutions attempt to assure consumers that their transactions will be free of problems because the merchants can be trusted to provide reliable products and services. Additionally, several major online payment mechanisms (credit cards, PayPal, Google Checkout, etc.) have provided back-end buyer protection systems to address problems if they occur.

Usage trends

Technological advancements in the telecommunications industry have dramatically affected online advertising techniques. Many firms are embracing a paradigm that is shifting the focus of advertising methodology from traditional text and image advertisements to those containing more recent technologies like JavaScript and Adobe Flash. As a result, advertisers can more effectively engage and connect their audience with their campaigns that seek to shape consumer attitudes and feelings towards specific products and services.

Effects on industries

The number of banks offering the ability to perform banking tasks over the internet has increased. Online banking appeals to customers because it is often faster and considered more convenient than visiting bank branches.^[15]

Internet auctions

Internet auctions have become a multi-billion dollar business. Unique items that could only previously be found at flea markets are now being sold on Internet auction websites such as eBay. Specialized e-stores sell a vast amount of items like antiques, movie props, clothing, gadgets, and so on.^{[16][17]}

As the premier online reselling platform, eBay is often used as a price-basis for specialized items. Buyers and sellers often look at prices on the website before going to flea markets; the price shown on eBay often becomes the item's selling price.

Advertising industry

In addition to the major effect internet marketing has had on the technology industry, the effect on the advertising industry itself has been profound. In just a few years, online advertising has grown to be worth tens of billions of dollars annually.^{[18][19][20]} PricewaterhouseCoopers reported that US\$16.9 billion was spent on Online marketing in the U.S. in 2006.^[21]

This has caused a growing impact on the United States' electoral process. In 2008, candidates for President heavily utilized Internet marketing strategies to reach constituents. During the 2007 primaries candidates added, on average, over 500 social network supporters per day to help spread their message.^[22] President Barack Obama raised over US\$1 million in one day during his extensive Democratic candidacy campaign, largely due to online donors.^[23]

Several industries have heavily invested in and benefited from internet marketing and online advertising. Some of them were originally brick and mortar businesses such as publishing, music, automotive or gambling, while others have sprung up as purely online businesses, such as digital design and media, blogging, and internet service hosting.

References

- Jaakko Sinisalo et al. (2007). "Mobile customer relationship management: underlying issues and challenges". Business Process Management Journal 13 (6): 772. doi:10.1108/14637150710834541.
- [2] Charlesworth, Alan (2009). Internet marketing: a practical approach. Butterworth-Heinemann. p. 49.
- [3] Story, Louise and comScore (March 10, 2008). "They Know More Than You Think" (http://www.nytimes.com/imagepages/2008/03/10/ technology/20080310_PRIVACY_GRAPHIC.html) (JPEG). *The New York Times*. in Story, Louise (March 10, 2008). "To Aim Ads, Web Is Keeping Closer Eye on You" (http://www.nytimes.com/2008/03/10/technology/10privacy.html). *The New York Times* (The New York Times Company). . Retrieved 2008-03-09.
- [4] "Define Online Marketing" (http://reference.yourdictionary.com/word-definitions/define-online-marketing.html). Yourdictionary.com. . Retrieved 9 January 2012.
- [5] "What Is SEM / Search Engine Marketing?" (http://searchengineland.com/guide/what-is-sem). Search Engine Land. February 1, 2012. .
- [6] Gurevych, Vadym (2007). OsCommerce Webmaster's Guide to Selling Online: Increase Your Sales and Profits with Experts Tips on SEO, Marketing, Design, Selling Strategies Etc. Birmingham. p. 49. ISBN 978-1-847192-02-8.
- [7] "What Is Social Media Marketing" (http://searchengineland.com/guide/what-is-social-media-marketing). Search Engine Land. . Retrieved 9 January 2012.
- [8] Miller, Michael (2009). Selling Online 2.0: Migrating from EBay to Amazon, Craigslist, and Your Own E-commerce Website. Indianapolis, IN. p. 287. ISBN 978-0-7897-3974-2.
- [9] Thurow, Shari (2008). Search Engine Visibility. Berkeley, CA. p. 2. ISBN 978-0-321-50324-4.
- [10] Croll, Alistair, and Sean Power (2009). Complete Web Monitoring. Beijing: O'Reilly. p. 97. ISBN 978-0-596-15513-1.
- [11] "Content Marketing 101: How to Build Your Business With Content" (http://www.copyblogger.com/content-marketing/). copyblogger. .
- [12] Peacock, Michael (2008). Selling Online with Drupal E-Commerce: Walk through the Creation of an Online Store with Drupal's E-Commerce Module. Birmingham. p. 2. ISBN 978-1-84719-406-0.
- [13] Rayner, Andrew (April 21, 2010). "Put the E-mphasis on Local Internet Marketing and reach first page on Google" (http://www.prlog.org/ 10638959-put-the-mphasis-on-local-internet-marketing-and-reach-first-page-on-google.html). Retrieved August 15, 2010.
- [14] One to One Marketing Overview (http://www.managingchange.com/onetoone/overview.htm). Managingchange.com (1995-04-05). Retrieved on 2011-10-30.
- [15] Study Finds Convenience Drives Online Banking (http://www.consumeraffairs.com/news04/online_banking_survey.html). Consumeraffairs.com (2004-12-29). Retrieved on 2011-10-30.
- [16] Mohr, Ian (February 27, 2006). "Movie props on the block: Mouse to auction Miramax leftovers" (http://www.variety.com/article/ VR1117938954.html?categoryid=1238&cs=1). pReed Business Information.
- [17] James, David (February 24, 2007). "Bid on Dreamgirls Costumes for Charity"" (http://offtherack.people.com/2007/02/dress_like_a_dr. html#comment-66215834). Time, Inc...
- [18] eMarketer Online Ad Spending to Total \$19.5 Billion in 2007 (http://www.emarketer.com/Article.aspx?1004635) (2007-2-28)
- [19] The Register Internet advertising shoots past estimates (http://www.theregister.co.uk/2006/09/29/internet_advertising_booms/) (2006-09-29)
- [20] Internet Advertising Bureau Online Adspend (http://www.iabuk.net/en/1/iabknowledgebankadspend.html) (2007-06-18)
- [21] PricewaterhouseCoopers reported U.S. Internet marketing spend totaled \$16.9 billion (http://www.directtraffic.org/OnlineNews/ Internet_marketing_20075115473.html) in 2006" (Accessed 18-June-2007)
- [22] "Spartan Internet Consulting Political Performance Index (http://spartaninternet.com/2008/news.asp?id=9) (SIPP)" (Accessed 28-June-2008)

[23] "Center For Responsive Politics (http://www.opensecrets.org/pres08/summary.php?id=N00009638) Fundraising Profile Barack Obama" (Accessed 28-June-2008)

Web crawler

A **Web crawler** is a computer program that browses the World Wide Web in a methodical, automated manner or in an orderly fashion. Other terms for Web crawlers are *ants*, *automatic indexers*, *bots*,^[1] *Web spiders*,^[2] *Web robots*,^[2] or—especially in the FOAF community—*Web scutters*.^[3]

This process is called *Web crawling* or *spidering*. Many sites, in particular search engines, use spidering as a means of providing up-to-date data. Web crawlers are mainly used to create a copy of all the visited pages for later processing by a search engine that will index the downloaded pages to provide fast searches. Crawlers can also be used for automating maintenance tasks on a Web site, such as checking links or validating HTML code. Also, crawlers can be used to gather specific types of information from Web pages, such as harvesting e-mail addresses (usually for sending spam).

A Web crawler is one type of bot, or software agent. In general, it starts with a list of URLs to visit, called the *seeds*. As the crawler visits these URLs, it identifies all the hyperlinks in the page and adds them to the list of URLs to visit, called the *crawl frontier*. URLs from the frontier are recursively visited according to a set of policies.

The large volume implies that the crawler can only download a fraction of the Web pages within a given time, so it needs to prioritize its downloads. The high rate of change implies that the pages might have already been updated or even deleted.

The number of possible crawlable URLs being generated by server-side software has also made it difficult for web crawlers to avoid retrieving duplicate content. Endless combinations of HTTP GET (URL-based) parameters exist, of which only a small selection will actually return unique content. For example, a simple online photo gallery may offer three options to users, as specified through HTTP GET parameters in the URL. If there exist four ways to sort images, three choices of thumbnail size, two file formats, and an option to disable user-provided content, then the same set of content can be accessed with 48 different URLs, all of which may be linked on the site. This mathematical combination creates a problem for crawlers, as they must sort through endless combinations of relatively minor scripted changes in order to retrieve unique content.

As Edwards *et al.* noted, "Given that the bandwidth for conducting crawls is neither infinite nor free, it is becoming essential to crawl the Web in not only a scalable, but efficient way, if some reasonable measure of quality or freshness is to be maintained."^[4] A crawler must carefully choose at each step which pages to visit next.

The behavior of a Web crawler is the outcome of a combination of policies:^[5]

- a selection policy that states which pages to download,
- a *re-visit policy* that states when to check for changes to the pages,
- a politeness policy that states how to avoid overloading Web sites, and
- a *parallelization policy* that states how to coordinate distributed Web crawlers.

Selection policy

Given the current size of the Web, even large search engines cover only a portion of the publicly-available part. A 2005 study showed that large-scale search engines index no more than 40%-70% of the indexable Web;^[6] a previous study by Dr. Steve Lawrence and Lee Giles showed that no search engine indexed more than 16% of the Web in 1999.^[7] As a crawler always downloads just a fraction of the Web pages, it is highly desirable that the downloaded fraction contains the most relevant pages and not just a random sample of the Web.

This requires a metric of importance for prioritizing Web pages. The importance of a page is a function of its intrinsic quality, its popularity in terms of links or visits, and even of its URL (the latter is the case of vertical search

engines restricted to a single top-level domain, or search engines restricted to a fixed Web site). Designing a good selection policy has an added difficulty: it must work with partial information, as the complete set of Web pages is not known during crawling.

Cho *et al.* made the first study on policies for crawling scheduling. Their data set was a 180,000-pages crawl from the stanford.edu domain, in which a crawling simulation was done with different strategies.^[8] The ordering metrics tested were breadth-first, backlink-count and partial Pagerank calculations. One of the conclusions was that if the crawler wants to download pages with high Pagerank early during the crawling process, then the partial Pagerank strategy is the better, followed by breadth-first and backlink-count. However, these results are for just a single domain. Cho also wrote his Ph.D. dissertation at Stanford on web crawling.^[9]

Najork and Wiener performed an actual crawl on 328 million pages, using breadth-first ordering.^[10] They found that a breadth-first crawl captures pages with high Pagerank early in the crawl (but they did not compare this strategy against other strategies). The explanation given by the authors for this result is that "the most important pages have many links to them from numerous hosts, and those links will be found early, regardless of on which host or page the crawl originates."

Abiteboul designed a crawling strategy based on an algorithm called OPIC (On-line Page Importance Computation).^[11] In OPIC, each page is given an initial sum of "cash" that is distributed equally among the pages it points to. It is similar to a Pagerank computation, but it is faster and is only done in one step. An OPIC-driven crawler downloads first the pages in the crawling frontier with higher amounts of "cash". Experiments were carried in a 100,000-pages synthetic graph with a power-law distribution of in-links. However, there was no comparison with other strategies nor experiments in the real Web.

Boldi *et al.* used simulation on subsets of the Web of 40 million pages from the .it domain and 100 million pages from the WebBase crawl, testing breadth-first against depth-first, random ordering and an omniscient strategy. The comparison was based on how well PageRank computed on a partial crawl approximates the true PageRank value. Surprisingly, some visits that accumulate PageRank very quickly (most notably, breadth-first and the omniscent visit) provide very poor progressive approximations.^{[12][13]}

Baeza-Yates *et al.* used simulation on two subsets of the Web of 3 million pages from the .gr and .cl domain, testing several crawling strategies.^[14] They showed that both the OPIC strategy and a strategy that uses the length of the per-site queues are better than breadth-first crawling, and that it is also very effective to use a previous crawl, when it is available, to guide the current one.

Daneshpajouh *et al.* designed a community based algorithm for discovering good seeds.^[15] Their method crawls web pages with high PageRank from different communities in less iteration in comparison with crawl starting from random seeds. One can extract good seed from a previously-crawled-Web graph using this new method. Using these seeds a new crawl can be very effective.

Focused crawling

The importance of a page for a crawler can also be expressed as a function of the similarity of a page to a given query. Web crawlers that attempt to download pages that are similar to each other are called **focused crawler** or **topical crawlers**. The concepts of topical and focused crawling were first introduced by $\text{Menczer}^{[16][17]}$ and by Chakrabarti *et al.*^[18]

The main problem in focused crawling is that in the context of a Web crawler, we would like to be able to predict the similarity of the text of a given page to the query before actually downloading the page. A possible predictor is the anchor text of links; this was the approach taken by Pinkerton^[19] in the first web crawler of the early days of the Web. Diligenti *et al.* ^[20] propose using the complete content of the pages already visited to infer the similarity between the driving query and the pages that have not been visited yet. The performance of a focused crawling depends mostly on the richness of links in the specific topic being searched, and a focused crawling usually relies on a general Web search engine for providing starting points..

Restricting followed links

A crawler may only want to seek out HTML pages and avoid all other MIME types. In order to request only HTML resources, a crawler may make an HTTP HEAD request to determine a Web resource's MIME type before requesting the entire resource with a GET request. To avoid making numerous HEAD requests, a crawler may examine the URL and only request a resource if the URL ends with certain characters such as .html, .htm, .asp, .aspx, .php, .jsp, .jspx or a slash. This strategy may cause numerous HTML Web resources to be unintentionally skipped.

Some crawlers may also avoid requesting any resources that have a "?" in them (are dynamically produced) in order to avoid spider traps that may cause the crawler to download an infinite number of URLs from a Web site. This strategy is unreliable if the site uses URL rewriting to simplify its URLs.

URL normalization

Crawlers usually perform some type of URL normalization in order to avoid crawling the same resource more than once. The term *URL normalization*, also called *URL canonicalization*, refers to the process of modifying and standardizing a URL in a consistent manner. There are several types of normalization that may be performed including conversion of URLs to lowercase, removal of "." and ".." segments, and adding trailing slashes to the non-empty path component.^[21]

Path-ascending crawling

Some crawlers intend to download as many resources as possible from a particular web site. So *path-ascending crawler* was introduced that would ascend to every path in each URL that it intends to crawl.^[22] For example, when given a seed URL of http://llama.org/hamster/monkey/page.html, it will attempt to crawl /hamster/monkey/, /hamster/, and /. Cothey found that a path-ascending crawler was very effective in finding isolated resources, or resources for which no inbound link would have been found in regular crawling.

Many path-ascending crawlers are also known as Web harvesting software, because they're used to "harvest" or collect all the content — perhaps the collection of photos in a gallery — from a specific page or host.

Re-visit policy

The Web has a very dynamic nature, and crawling a fraction of the Web can take weeks or months. By the time a Web crawler has finished its crawl, many events could have happened, including creations, updates and deletions.

From the search engine's point of view, there is a cost associated with not detecting an event, and thus having an outdated copy of a resource. The most-used cost functions are freshness and age.^[23]

Freshness: This is a binary measure that indicates whether the local copy is accurate or not. The freshness of a page *p* in the repository at time *t* is defined as:

$$F_p(t) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } p \text{ is equal to the local copy at time } t \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

Age: This is a measure that indicates how outdated the local copy is. The age of a page p in the repository, at time t is defined as:

$$A_p(t) = egin{cases} 0 & ext{if } p ext{ is not modified at time } t \ t - ext{modification time of } p ext{ otherwise} \end{cases}$$

Coffman *et al.* worked with a definition of the objective of a Web crawler that is equivalent to freshness, but use a different wording: they propose that a crawler must minimize the fraction of time pages remain outdated. They also noted that the problem of Web crawling can be modeled as a multiple-queue, single-server polling system, on which the Web crawler is the server and the Web sites are the queues. Page modifications are the arrival of the customers, and switch-over times are the interval between page accesses to a single Web site. Under this model, mean waiting

time for a customer in the polling system is equivalent to the average age for the Web crawler.^[24]

The objective of the crawler is to keep the average freshness of pages in its collection as high as possible, or to keep the average age of pages as low as possible. These objectives are not equivalent: in the first case, the crawler is just concerned with how many pages are out-dated, while in the second case, the crawler is concerned with how old the local copies of pages are.

Two simple re-visiting policies were studied by Cho and Garcia-Molina:^[25]

Uniform policy: This involves re-visiting all pages in the collection with the same frequency, regardless of their rates of change.

Proportional policy: This involves re-visiting more often the pages that change more frequently. The visiting frequency is directly proportional to the (estimated) change frequency.

(In both cases, the repeated crawling order of pages can be done either in a random or a fixed order.)

Cho and Garcia-Molina proved the surprising result that, in terms of average freshness, the uniform policy outperforms the proportional policy in both a simulated Web and a real Web crawl. Intuitively, the reasoning is that, as web crawlers have a limit to how many pages they can crawl in a given time frame, (1) they will allocate too many new crawls to rapidly changing pages at the expense of less frequently updating pages, and (2) the freshness of rapidly changing pages lasts for shorter period than that of less frequently changing pages. In other words, a proportional policy allocates more resources to crawling frequently updating pages, but experiences less overall freshness time from them.

To improve freshness, the crawler should penalize the elements that change too often.^[26] The optimal re-visiting policy is neither the uniform policy nor the proportional policy. The optimal method for keeping average freshness high includes ignoring the pages that change too often, and the optimal for keeping average age low is to use access frequencies that monotonically (and sub-linearly) increase with the rate of change of each page. In both cases, the optimal is closer to the uniform policy than to the proportional policy: as Coffman *et al.* note, "in order to minimize the expected obsolescence time, the accesses to any particular page should be kept as evenly spaced as possible".^[24] Explicit formulas for the re-visit policy are not attainable in general, but they are obtained numerically, as they depend on the distribution of page changes. Cho and Garcia-Molina show that the exponential distribution is a good fit for describing page changes,^[26] while Ipeirotis *et al.* show how to use statistical tools to discover parameters that affect this distribution.^[27] Note that the re-visiting policies considered here regard all pages as homogeneous in terms of quality ("all pages on the Web are worth the same"), something that is not a realistic scenario, so further information about the Web page quality should be included to achieve a better crawling policy.

Politeness policy

Crawlers can retrieve data much quicker and in greater depth than human searchers, so they can have a crippling impact on the performance of a site. Needless to say, if a single crawler is performing multiple requests per second and/or downloading large files, a server would have a hard time keeping up with requests from multiple crawlers.

As noted by Koster, the use of Web crawlers is useful for a number of tasks, but comes with a price for the general community.^[28] The costs of using Web crawlers include:

- network resources, as crawlers require considerable bandwidth and operate with a high degree of parallelism during a long period of time;
- server overload, especially if the frequency of accesses to a given server is too high;
- · poorly-written crawlers, which can crash servers or routers, or which download pages they cannot handle; and
- personal crawlers that, if deployed by too many users, can disrupt networks and Web servers.

A partial solution to these problems is the robots exclusion protocol, also known as the robots.txt protocol that is a standard for administrators to indicate which parts of their Web servers should not be accessed by crawlers.^[29] This standard does not include a suggestion for the interval of visits to the same server, even though this interval is the

most effective way of avoiding server overload. Recently commercial search engines like Ask Jeeves, MSN and Yahoo are able to use an extra "Crawl-delay:" parameter in the robots.txt file to indicate the number of seconds to delay between requests.

The first proposed interval between connections was 60 seconds.^[30] However, if pages were downloaded at this rate from a website with more than 100,000 pages over a perfect connection with zero latency and infinite bandwidth, it would take more than 2 months to download only that entire Web site; also, only a fraction of the resources from that Web server would be used. This does not seem acceptable.

Cho uses 10 seconds as an interval for accesses,^[25] and the WIRE crawler uses 15 seconds as the default.^[31] The MercatorWeb crawler follows an adaptive politeness policy: if it took *t* seconds to download a document from a given server, the crawler waits for 10*t* seconds before downloading the next page.^[32] Dill *et al.* use 1 second.^[33]

For those using Web crawlers for research purposes, a more detailed cost-benefit analysis is needed and ethical considerations should be taken into account when deciding where to crawl and how fast to crawl.^[34]

Anecdotal evidence from access logs shows that access intervals from known crawlers vary between 20 seconds and 3–4 minutes. It is worth noticing that even when being very polite, and taking all the safeguards to avoid overloading Web servers, some complaints from Web server administrators are received. Brin and Page note that: "... running a crawler which connects to more than half a million servers (...) generates a fair amount of e-mail and phone calls. Because of the vast number of people coming on line, there are always those who do not know what a crawler is, because this is the first one they have seen."^[35]

Parallelization policy

A parallel crawler is a crawler that runs multiple processes in parallel. The goal is to maximize the download rate while minimizing the overhead from parallelization and to avoid repeated downloads of the same page. To avoid downloading the same page more than once, the crawling system requires a policy for assigning the new URLs discovered during the crawling process, as the same URL can be found by two different crawling processes.

Architectures

A crawler must not only have a good crawling strategy, as noted in the previous sections, but it should also have a highly optimized architecture. Shkapenyuk and Suel noted that:^[36]

While it is fairly easy to build a slow crawler that downloads a few pages per second for a short period of time, building a high-performance system that can download hundreds of millions of pages over several weeks presents a number of challenges in system design, I/O and network efficiency, and robustness and manageability.



Web crawlers are a central part of search engines, and details on their algorithms and architecture are kept as business secrets. When crawler designs are published, there is often an important lack of detail that prevents others from reproducing the work. There are also emerging concerns about "search engine spamming", which prevent major search engines from publishing their ranking algorithms.

Crawler identification

Web crawlers typically identify themselves to a Web server by using the User-agent field of an HTTP request. Web site administrators typically examine their Web servers' log and use the user agent field to determine which crawlers have visited the web server and how often. The user agent field may include a URL where the Web site administrator may find out more information about the crawler. Spambots and other malicious Web crawlers are unlikely to place identifying information in the user agent field, or they may mask their identity as a browser or other well-known crawler.

It is important for Web crawlers to identify themselves so that Web site administrators can contact the owner if needed. In some cases, crawlers may be accidentally trapped in a crawler trap or they may be overloading a Web server with requests, and the owner needs to stop the crawler. Identification is also useful for administrators that are interested in knowing when they may expect their Web pages to be indexed by a particular search engine.

Examples

The following is a list of published crawler architectures for general-purpose crawlers (excluding focused web crawlers), with a brief description that includes the names given to the different components and outstanding features:

- Yahoo! Slurp is the name of the Yahoo Search crawler.
- Bingbot is the name of Microsoft's Bing webcrawler. It replaced Msnbot.
- **FAST Crawler**^[37] is a distributed crawler, used by Fast Search & Transfer, and a general description of its architecture is available.
- **Googlebot**^[35] is described in some detail, but the reference is only about an early version of its architecture, which was based in C++ and Python. The crawler was integrated with the indexing process, because text parsing was done for full-text indexing and also for URL extraction. There is a URL server that sends lists of URLs to be fetched by several crawling processes. During parsing, the URLs found were passed to a URL server that checked if the URL have been previously seen. If not, the URL was added to the queue of the URL server.
- **PolyBot**^[36] is a distributed crawler written in C++ and Python, which is composed of a "crawl manager", one or more "downloaders" and one or more "DNS resolvers". Collected URLs are added to a queue on disk, and processed later to search for seen URLs in batch mode. The politeness policy considers both third and second level domains (e.g.: www.example.com and www2.example.com are third level domains) because third level domains are usually hosted by the same Web server.
- **RBSE**^[38] was the first published web crawler. It was based on two programs: the first program, "spider" maintains a queue in a relational database, and the second program "mite", is a modified www ASCII browser that downloads the pages from the Web.
- WebCrawler^[19] was used to build the first publicly-available full-text index of a subset of the Web. It was based on lib-WWW to download pages, and another program to parse and order URLs for breadth-first exploration of the Web graph. It also included a real-time crawler that followed links based on the similarity of the anchor text with the provided query.
- World Wide Web Worm^[39] was a crawler used to build a simple index of document titles and URLs. The index could be searched by using the grep Unix command.
- WebFountain^[4] is a distributed, modular crawler similar to Mercator but written in C++. It features a "controller" machine that coordinates a series of "ant" machines. After repeatedly downloading pages, a change

rate is inferred for each page and a non-linear programming method must be used to solve the equation system for maximizing freshness. The authors recommend to use this crawling order in the early stages of the crawl, and then switch to a uniform crawling order, in which all pages are being visited with the same frequency.

• WebRACE^[40] is a crawling and caching module implemented in Java, and used as a part of a more generic system called eRACE. The system receives requests from users for downloading web pages, so the crawler acts in part as a smart proxy server. The system also handles requests for "subscriptions" to Web pages that must be monitored: when the pages change, they must be downloaded by the crawler and the subscriber must be notified. The most outstanding feature of WebRACE is that, while most crawlers start with a set of "seed" URLs, WebRACE is continuously receiving new starting URLs to crawl from.

In addition to the specific crawler architectures listed above, there are general crawler architectures published by $Cho^{[41]}$ and Chakrabarti.^[42]

Open-source crawlers

- Aspseek is a crawler, indexer and a search engine written in C++ and licensed under the GPL
- DataparkSearch is a crawler and search engine released under the GNU General Public License.
- **GNU Wget** is a command-line-operated crawler written in C and released under the GPL. It is typically used to mirror Web and FTP sites.
- GRUB is an open source distributed search crawler that Wikia Search used to crawl the web.
- **Heritrix** is the Internet Archive's archival-quality crawler, designed for archiving periodic snapshots of a large portion of the Web. It was written in Java.
- ht://Dig includes a Web crawler in its indexing engine.
- **HTTrack** uses a Web crawler to create a mirror of a web site for off-line viewing. It is written in C and released under the GPL.
- ICDL Crawler is a cross-platform web crawler written in C++ and intended to crawl Web sites based on Web-site Parse Templates using computer's free CPU resources only.
- **mnoGoSearch** is a crawler, indexer and a search engine written in C and licensed under the GPL (Linux machines only)
- **Nutch** is a crawler written in Java and released under an Apache License. It can be used in conjunction with the Lucene text-indexing package.
- Open Search Server is a search engine and web crawler software release under the GPL.
- **Pavuk** is a command-line Web mirror tool with optional X11 GUI crawler and released under the GPL. It has bunch of advanced features compared to wget and httrack, e.g., regular expression based filtering and file creation rules.
- **PHP-Crawler** is a simple PHP and MySQL based crawler released under the BSD. Easy to install it became popular for small MySQL-driven websites on shared hosting.
- the **tkWWW Robot**, a crawler based on the tkWWW web browser (licensed under GPL).
- YaCy, a free distributed search engine, built on principles of peer-to-peer networks (licensed under GPL).
- Seeks, a free distributed search engine (licensed under Affero General Public License).

Crawling the Deep Web

A vast amount of Web pages lie in the deep or invisible Web.^[43] These pages are typically only accessible by submitting queries to a database, and regular crawlers are unable to find these pages if there are no links that point to them. Google's Sitemap Protocol and mod oai^[44] are intended to allow discovery of these deep-Web resources.

Deep Web crawling also multiplies the number of Web links to be crawled. Some crawlers only take some of the <a href="URL"-shaped URLs. In some cases, such as the Googlebot, Web crawling is done on all text contained inside the hypertext content, tags, or text.

Crawling Web 2.0 Applications

- Sheeraj Shah provides insight into Crawling Ajax-driven Web 2.0 Applications ^[45].
- Interested readers might wish to read AJAXSearch: Crawling, Indexing and Searching Web 2.0 Applications ^[46].
- Making AJAX Applications Crawlable ^[47], from Google Code. It defines an agreement between web servers and search engine crawlers that allows for dynamically created content to be visible to crawlers. Google currently supports this agreement.^[48]

References

- Kobayashi, M. and Takeda, K. (2000). "Information retrieval on the web" (http://doi.acm.org/10.1145/358923.358934). ACM Computing Surveys (ACM Press) 32 (2): 144–173. doi:10.1145/358923.358934.
- [2] Spetka, Scott. "The TkWWW Robot: Beyond Browsing" (http://web.archive.org/web/20040903174942/archive.ncsa.uiuc.edu/SDG/ IT94/Proceedings/Agents/spetka/spetka.html). NCSA. Archived from the original (http://archive.ncsa.uiuc.edu/SDG/IT94/ Proceedings/Agents/spetka/spetka.html) on 3 September 2004. . Retrieved 21 November 2010.
- [3] See definition of scutter on FOAF Project's wiki (http://wiki.foaf-project.org/w/Scutter)
- [4] Edwards, J., McCurley, K. S., and Tomlin, J. A. (2001). "An adaptive model for optimizing performance of an incremental web crawler" (http://www10.org/cdrom/papers/210/index.html). In Proceedings of the Tenth Conference on World Wide Web (Hong Kong: Elsevier Science): 106–113. doi:10.1145/371920.371960.
- [5] Castillo, Carlos (2004). Effective Web Crawling (http://chato.cl/research/crawling_thesis) (Ph.D. thesis). University of Chile. Retrieved 2010-08-03.
- [6] Gulli, A.; Signorini, A. (2005). "The indexable web is more than 11.5 billion pages" (http://doi.acm.org/10.1145/1062745.1062789). Special interest tracks and posters of the 14th international conference on World Wide Web. ACM Press.. pp. 902–903. doi:10.1145/1062745.1062789.
- [7] Lawrence, Steve; C. Lee Giles (1999-07-08). "Accessibility of information on the web". *Nature* 400 (6740): 107. doi:10.1038/21987.
 PMID 10428673.
- [8] Cho, J.; Garcia-Molina, H.; Page, L. (1998-04). "Efficient Crawling Through URL Ordering" (http://ilpubs.stanford.edu:8090/347/). Seventh International World-Wide Web Conference. Brisbane, Australia. . Retrieved 2009-03-23.
- [9] Cho, Junghoo, "Crawling the Web: Discovery and Maintenance of a Large-Scale Web Data" (http://oak.cs.ucla.edu/~cho/papers/ cho-thesis.pdf), Ph.D. dissertation, Department of Computer Science, Stanford University, November 2001
- [10] Marc Najork and Janet L. Wiener. Breadth-first crawling yields high-quality pages (http://www10.org/cdrom/papers/pdf/p208.pdf). In Proceedings of the Tenth Conference on World Wide Web, pages 114–118, Hong Kong, May 2001. Elsevier Science.
- [11] Abiteboul, Serge; Mihai Preda, Gregory Cobena (2003). "Adaptive on-line page importance computation" (http://www2003.org/cdrom/ papers/refereed/p007/p7-abiteboul.html). *Proceedings of the 12th international conference on World Wide Web*. Budapest, Hungary: ACM. pp. 280–290. doi:10.1145/775152.775192. ISBN 1-58113-680-3. . Retrieved 2009-03-22.
- [12] Boldi, Paolo; Bruno Codenotti, Massimo Santini, Sebastiano Vigna (2004). "UbiCrawler: a scalable fully distributed Web crawler" (http:// vigna.dsi.unimi.it/ftp/papers/UbiCrawler.pdf). Software: Practice and Experience 34 (8): 711–726. doi:10.1002/spe.587. Retrieved 2009-03-23.
- [13] Boldi, Paolo; Massimo Santini, Sebastiano Vigna (2004). "Do Your Worst to Make the Best: Paradoxical Effects in PageRank Incremental Computations" (http://vigna.dsi.unimi.it/ftp/papers/ParadoxicalPageRank.pdf). Algorithms and Models for the Web-Graph (http:// springerlink.com/content/g10m122f9hb6). pp. 168–180. . Retrieved 2009-03-23.
- [14] Baeza-Yates, R., Castillo, C., Marin, M. and Rodriguez, A. (2005). Crawling a Country: Better Strategies than Breadth-First for Web Page Ordering (http://www.dcc.uchile.cl/~ccastill/papers/baeza05_crawling_country_better_breadth_first_web_page_ordering.pdf). In Proceedings of the Industrial and Practical Experience track of the 14th conference on World Wide Web, pages 864–872, Chiba, Japan. ACM Press.
- [15] Shervin Daneshpajouh, Mojtaba Mohammadi Nasiri, Mohammad Ghodsi, A Fast Community Based Algorithm for Generating Crawler Seeds Set (http://ce.sharif.edu/~daneshpajouh/publications/A Fast Community Based Algorithm for Generating Crawler Seeds Set.pdf),

In proceeding of 4th International Conference on Web Information Systems and Technologies (WEBIST-2008 (http://www.webist.org/)), Funchal, Portugal, May 2008.

- [16] Menczer, F. (1997). ARACHNID: Adaptive Retrieval Agents Choosing Heuristic Neighborhoods for Information Discovery (http:// informatics.indiana.edu/fil/Papers/ICML.ps). In D. Fisher, ed., Machine Learning: Proceedings of the 14th International Conference (ICML97). Morgan Kaufmann
- [17] Menczer, F. and Belew, R.K. (1998). Adaptive Information Agents in Distributed Textual Environments (http://informatics.indiana.edu/ fil/Papers/AA98.ps). In K. Sycara and M. Wooldridge (eds.) Proc. 2nd Intl. Conf. on Autonomous Agents (Agents '98). ACM Press
- [18] Chakrabarti, S., van den Berg, M., and Dom, B. (1999). Focused crawling: a new approach to topic-specific web resource discovery (http:// web.archive.org/web/20040317210216/http://www.fxpal.com/people/vdberg/pubs/www8/www1999f.pdf). Computer Networks, 31(11–16):1623–1640.
- [19] Pinkerton, B. (1994). Finding what people want: Experiences with the WebCrawler (http://web.archive.org/web/20010904075500/http://archive.ncsa.uiuc.edu/SDG/IT94/Proceedings/Searching/pinkerton/WebCrawler.html). In Proceedings of the First World Wide Web Conference, Geneva, Switzerland.
- [20] Diligenti, M., Coetzee, F., Lawrence, S., Giles, C. L., and Gori, M. (2000). Focused crawling using context graphs (http://nautilus.dii. unisi.it/pubblicazioni/files/conference/2000-Diligenti-VLDB.pdf). In Proceedings of 26th International Conference on Very Large Databases (VLDB), pages 527-534, Cairo, Egypt.
- [21] Pant, Gautam; Srinivasan, Padmini; Menczer, Filippo (2004). "Crawling the Web" (http://dollar.biz.uiowa.edu/~pant/Papers/crawling. pdf). In Levene, Mark; Poulovassilis, Alexandra. Web Dynamics: Adapting to Change in Content, Size, Topology and Use. Springer. pp. 153–178. ISBN 9783540406761. . Retrieved 2009-03-22.
- [22] Cothey, Viv (2004). "Web-crawling reliability". Journal of the American Society for Information Science and Technology 55 (14): 1228–1238. doi:10.1002/asi.20078.
- [23] Cho, Junghoo; Hector Garcia-Molina (2000). "Synchronizing a database to improve freshness" (http://www.cs.brown.edu/courses/ cs227/2002/cache/Cho.pdf). Proceedings of the 2000 ACM SIGMOD international conference on Management of data. Dallas, Texas, United States: ACM. pp. 117–128. doi:10.1145/342009.335391. ISBN 1-58113-217-4. . Retrieved 2009-03-23.
- [24] Jr, E. G. Coffman; Zhen Liu, Richard R. Weber (1998). "Optimal robot scheduling for Web search engines". *Journal of Scheduling* 1 (1): 15–29. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1099-1425(199806)1:1<15::AID-JOS3>3.0.CO;2-K.
- [25] Cho, J. and Garcia-Molina, H. (2003). Effective page refresh policies for web crawlers (http://portal.acm.org/citation.cfm?doid=958942. 958945). ACM Transactions on Database Systems, 28(4).
- [26] Cho, Junghoo; Hector Garcia-Molina (2003). "Estimating frequency of change" (http://portal.acm.org/citation.cfm?doid=857166.
 857170). ACM Trans. Interet Technol. 3 (3): 256–290. doi:10.1145/857166.857170. Retrieved 2009-03-22.
- [27] Ipeirotis, P., Ntoulas, A., Cho, J., Gravano, L. (2005) Modeling and managing content changes in text databases (http://pages.stern.nyu. edu/~panos/publications/icde2005.pdf). In Proceedings of the 21st IEEE International Conference on Data Engineering, pages 606-617, April 2005, Tokyo.
- [28] Koster, M. (1995). Robots in the web: threat or treat? ConneXions, 9(4).
- [29] Koster, M. (1996). A standard for robot exclusion (http://www.robotstxt.org/wc/exclusion.html).
- [30] Koster, M. (1993). Guidelines for robots writers (http://www.robotstxt.org/wc/guidelines.html).
- [31] Baeza-Yates, R. and Castillo, C. (2002). Balancing volume, quality and freshness in Web crawling (http://www.chato.cl/papers/ baeza02balancing.pdf). In Soft Computing Systems – Design, Management and Applications, pages 565–572, Santiago, Chile. IOS Press Amsterdam.
- [32] Heydon, Allan; Najork, Marc (1999-06-26) (PDF). Mercator: A Scalable, Extensible Web Crawler (http://www.cindoc.csic.es/ cybermetrics/pdf/68.pdf). . Retrieved 2009-03-22.
- [33] Dill, S., Kumar, R., Mccurley, K. S., Rajagopalan, S., Sivakumar, D., and Tomkins, A. (2002). Self-similarity in the web (http://www. mccurley.org/papers/fractal.pdf). ACM Trans. Inter. Tech., 2(3):205–223.
- [34] "Web crawling ethics revisited: Cost, privacy and denial of service" (http://www.scit.wlv.ac.uk/~cm1993/papers/ Web_Crawling_Ethics_preprint.doc). Journal of the American Society for Information Science and Technology. 2006.
- [35] Brin, S. and Page, L. (1998). The anatomy of a large-scale hypertextual Web search engine (http://infolab.stanford.edu/~backrub/google. html). Computer Networks and ISDN Systems, 30(1-7):107–117.
- [36] Shkapenyuk, V. and Suel, T. (2002). Design and implementation of a high performance distributed web crawler (http://cis.poly.edu/tr/ tr-cis-2001-03.pdf). In Proceedings of the 18th International Conference on Data Engineering (ICDE), pages 357-368, San Jose, California. IEEE CS Press.
- [37] Risvik, K. M. and Michelsen, R. (2002). Search Engines and Web Dynamics (http://citeseer.ist.psu.edu/rd/1549722,509701,1,0.
 25,Download/http://citeseer.ist.psu.edu/cache/papers/cs/26004/http:ZSzzSzwww.idi.ntnu.
- nozSz~algkonzSzgenereltzSzse-dynamicweb1.pdf/risvik02search.pdf). Computer Networks, vol. 39, pp. 289–302, June 2002.
- [38] Eichmann, D. (1994). The RBSE spider: balancing effective search against Web load (http://mingo.info-science.uiowa.edu/eichmann/ www94/Spider.ps). In Proceedings of the First World Wide Web Conference, Geneva, Switzerland.
- [39] McBryan, O. A. (1994). GENVL and WWWW: Tools for taming the web. In Proceedings of the First World Wide Web Conference, Geneva, Switzerland.
- [40] Zeinalipour-Yazti, D. and Dikaiakos, M. D. (2002). Design and implementation of a distributed crawler and filtering processor (http:// www.cs.ucr.edu/~csyiazti/downloads/papers/ngits02/ngits02.pdf). In Proceedings of the Fifth Next Generation Information Technologies

and Systems (NGITS), volume 2382 of Lecture Notes in Computer Science, pages 58-74, Caesarea, Israel. Springer.

- [41] Cho, Junghoo; Hector Garcia-Molina (2002). "Parallel crawlers" (http://portal.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=511464). Proceedings of the 11th international conference on World Wide Web. Honolulu, Hawaii, USA: ACM. pp. 124–135. doi:10.1145/511446.511464. ISBN 1-58113-449-5. . Retrieved 2009-03-23.
- [42] Chakrabarti, S. (2003). Mining the Web (http://www.cs.berkeley.edu/~soumen/mining-the-web/). Morgan Kaufmann Publishers. ISBN 1-55860-754-4
- [43] Shestakov, Denis (2008). Search Interfaces on the Web: Querying and Characterizing (https://oa.doria.fi/handle/10024/38506). TUCS Doctoral Dissertations 104, University of Turku
- [44] Nelson, Michael L; Herbert Van de Sompel, Xiaoming Liu, Terry L Harrison, Nathan McFarland (2005-03-24). "mod_oai: An Apache Module for Metadata Harvesting". *Eprint arXiv:cs/0503069*: 3069. arXiv:cs/0503069. Bibcode 2005cs......3069N.
- [45] http://www.infosecwriters.com/text_resources/pdf/Crawling_AJAX_SShah.pdf
- [46] http://www.dbis.ethz.ch/research/publications/AjaxSearchVLDB08.pdf
- [47] http://code.google.com/web/ajaxcrawling/index.html
- [48] Making AJAX Applications Crawlable: Full Specification (http://code.google.com/web/ajaxcrawling/docs/specification.html)

Further reading

 Cho, Junghoo, "Web Crawling Project" (http://oak.cs.ucla.edu/~cho/research/crawl.html), UCLA Computer Science Department.

Backlinks

Backlinks, also known as **incoming links**, **inbound links**, **inlinks**, and **inward links**, are incoming links to a website or web page. In basic link terminology, a **backlink** is any link received by a web node (web page, directory, website, or top level domain) from another web node.^[1]

Inbound links were originally important (prior to the emergence of search engines) as a primary means of web navigation; today, their significance lies in search engine optimization (SEO). The number of backlinks is one indication of the popularity or importance of that website or page (for example, this is used by Google to determine the PageRank of a webpage). Outside of SEO, the backlinks of a webpage may be of significant personal, cultural or semantic interest: they indicate who is paying attention to that page.

Search engine rankings

Search engines often use the number of backlinks that a website has as one of the most important factors for determining that website's search engine ranking, popularity and importance. Google's description of their PageRank system, for instance, notes that *Google interprets a link from page A to page B as a vote, by page A, for page B*.^[2] Knowledge of this form of search engine rankings has fueled a portion of the SEO industry commonly termed linkspam, where a company attempts to place as many inbound links as possible to their site regardless of the context of the originating site.

Websites often employ various search engine optimization techniques to increase the number of backlinks pointing to their website. Some methods are free for use by everyone whereas some methods like linkbaiting requires quite a bit of planning and marketing to work. Some websites stumble upon "linkbaiting" naturally; the sites that are the first with a tidbit of 'breaking news' about a celebrity are good examples of that. When "linkbait" happens, many websites will link to the 'baiting' website because there is information there that is of extreme interest to a large number of people.

There are several factors that determine the value of a backlink. Backlinks from authoritative sites on a given topic are highly valuable.^[3] If both sites have content geared toward the keyword topic, the backlink is considered relevant and believed to have strong influence on the search engine rankings of the webpage granted the backlink. A backlink represents a favorable 'editorial vote' for the receiving webpage from another granting webpage. Another important

factor is the anchor text of the backlink. Anchor text is the descriptive labeling of the hyperlink as it appears on a webpage. Search engine bots (i.e., spiders, crawlers, etc.) examine the anchor text to evaluate how relevant it is to the content on a webpage. Anchor text and webpage content congruency are highly weighted in search engine results page (SERP) rankings of a webpage with respect to any given keyword query by a search engine user.

Increasingly, inbound links are being weighed against link popularity and originating context. This transition is reducing the notion of *one link, one vote* in SEO, a trend proponents hope will help curb linkspam as a whole.

Technical

When HTML (Hyper Text Markup Language) was designed, there was no explicit mechanism in the design to keep track of backlinks in software, as this carried additional logistical and network overhead.

Most Content management systems include features to track backlinks, provided the external site linking in sends notification to the target site. Most wiki systems include the capability of determining what pages link internally to any given page, but do not track external links to any given page.

Most commercial search engines provide a mechanism to determine the number of backlinks they have recorded to a particular web page. For example, Google can be searched using Google:link:http://www.wikipedia.org/link:wikipedia.org to find the number of pages on the Web pointing to http:// wikipedia.org/.Google only shows a small fraction of the number of links pointing to a site. It credits many more backlinks than it shows for each website.

Other mechanisms have been developed to track backlinks between disparate webpages controlled by organizations that aren't associated with each other. The most notable example of this is TrackBacks between blogs.

References

- [1] Lennart Björneborn and Peter Ingwersen (2004). "Toward a Basic Framework for Webometrics" (http://www3.interscience.wiley.com/cgi-bin/abstract/109594194/ABSTRACT). Journal of the American Society for Information Science and Technology 55 (14): 1216–1227. doi:10.1002/asi.20077.
- [2] Google's overview of PageRank (http://www.google.com/intl/en/technology/)
- [3] "Does Backlink Quality Matter?" (http://www.adgooroo.com/backlink_quality.php). Adgooroo. 2010-04-21. . Retrieved 2010-04-21.

[[de:Rückverweis]

Keyword stuffing

Keyword stuffing is considered to be an unethical search engine optimization (SEO) technique. Keyword stuffing occurs when a web page is loaded with keywords in the meta tags or in content. The repetition of words in meta tags may explain why many search engines no longer use these tags.

Keyword stuffing had been used in the past to obtain maximum search engine ranking and visibility for particular phrases. This method is completely outdated and adds no value to rankings today. In particular, Google no longer gives good rankings to pages employing this technique.

Hiding text from the visitor is done in many different ways. Text colored to blend with the background, CSS "Z" positioning to place text "behind" an image — and therefore out of view of the visitor — and CSS absolute positioning to have the text positioned far from the page center are all common techniques. By 2005, many invisible text techniques were easily detected by major search engines.

"Noscript" tags are another way to place hidden content within a page. While they are a valid optimization method for displaying an alternative representation of scripted content, they may be abused, since search engines may index content that is invisible to most visitors.

Sometimes inserted text includes words that are frequently searched (such as "sex"), even if those terms bear little connection to the content of a page, in order to attract traffic to advert-driven pages.

In the past, keyword stuffing was considered to be either a white hat or a black hat tactic, depending on the context of the technique, and the opinion of the person judging it. While a great deal of keyword stuffing was employed to aid in spamdexing, which is of little benefit to the user, keyword stuffing in certain circumstances was not intended to skew results in a deceptive manner. Whether the term carries a pejorative or neutral connotation is dependent on whether the practice is used to pollute the results with pages of little relevance, or to direct traffic to a page of relevance that would have otherwise been de-emphasized due to the search engine's inability to interpret and understand related ideas. This is no longer the case. Search engines now employ themed, related keyword techniques to interpret the intent of the content on a page.

With relevance to keyword stuffing, it is quoted by the largest of search engines that they recommend Keyword Research ^[1] and use (with respect to the quality content you have to offer the web), to aid their visitors in the search of your valuable material. To prevent Keyword Stuffing you should wisely use keywords in respect with SEO, Search Engine Optimization. It could be best described as keywords should be reasonable and necessary, yet it is acceptable to assist with proper placement and your targeted effort to achieve search results. Placement of such words in the provided areas of HTML are perfectly allowed and reasonable. Google discusses keyword stuffing as Randomly Repeated Keywords ^[2].

In online journalism

Headlines in online news sites are increasingly packed with just the search-friendly keywords that identify the story. Puns and plays on words have gone by the wayside. Overusing this strategy is also called keyword stuffing. Old-school reporters and editors frown on the practice, but it is effective in optimizing news stories for search.^[3]

References

- [1] http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer.py?hl=en&answer=66358
- [2] http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer.py?hl=en&answer=35291

[3] On Language, The Web Is At War With Itself (http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=128356609), Linton Weeks, for National Public Radio, July 15, 2010.

External links

- Google Guidelines (http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer.py?answer=35769)
- Yahoo! Guidelines (http://help.yahoo.com/l/us/yahoo/search/basics/basics-18.html)
- Live Search (MSN Search) Guidelines (http://help.live.com/Help.aspx?market=en-US& project=WL_Webmasters&querytype=topic& query=WL_WEBMASTERS_REF_GuidelinesforSuccessfulIndexing.htm)

Article spinning

Article spinning is a search engine optimization technique by which blog or website owners post a unique version of relevant content on their sites. It works by rewriting existing articles, or parts of articles, and replacing elements to provide a slightly different perspective on the topic. Many article marketers believe that article spinning helps avoid the feared penalties in the Search Engine Results pages (SERP) for using duplicate content. If the original articles are plagiarized from other websites or if the original article was used without the copyright owner's permission, such copyright infringements may result in the writer facing a legal challenge, while writers producing multiple versions of their own original writing need not worry about such things.

Website owners may pay writers to perform spinning manually, rewriting all or parts of articles. Writers also spin their own articles, manually or automatically, allowing them to sell the same articles with slight variations to a number of clients or to use the article for multiple purposes, for example as content and also for article marketing. There are a number of software applications which will automatically replace words or phrases in articles. Automatic rewriting can change the meaning of a sentence through the use of words with similar but subtly different meaning to the original. For example, the word "picture" could be replaced by the word "image" or "photo." Thousands of word-for-word combinations are stored in either a text file or database thesaurus to draw from. This ensures that a large percentage of words are different from the original article.

Article spinning requires "spintax." Spintax (or spin syntax) is the list of text, sentences, or synonyms that are embedded into an article. The spinning software then substitutes your synonym choices into the article to create new, unique variations of the base article.

Contrary to popular opinion, Google until 2010 did not penalize web sites that have duplicated content on them, but the advances in filtering techniques mean that duplicate content will rarely feature well in SERPS.^{[1] [2]}. In 2010 and 2011, changes to Google's search algorithm targeting content farms aim to penalize sites containing significant duplicate content.^[3]

The duplication of web content may also break copyright law in many countries. See, for example, the United States Online Copyright Infringement Liability Limitation Act (OCILLA) and the Digital Millennium Copyright Act.

References

- [1] Lasnik, Adam (2006-12-18). "Deftly dealing with duplicate content" (http://googlewebmastercentral.blogspot.com/2006/12/ deftly-dealing-with-duplicate-content.html). *Google Webmaster Central Blog*. Google Inc... Retrieved 2007-09-18.
- [2] "Webmaster Help Centre: Little or no original content" (http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer.py?answer=66361).
 Google Inc... Retrieved 2007-09-18.
- [3] http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2011/02/finding-more-high-quality-sites-in.html

Link farm

For the discussion about Wikipedia, see Wikipedia is not a link farm.

On the World Wide Web, a **link farm** is any group of web sites that all hyperlink to every other site in the group. Although some link farms can be created by hand, most are created through automated programs and services. A link farm is a form of spamming the index of a search engine (sometimes called spamdexing or spamexing). Other link exchange systems are designed to allow individual websites to selectively exchange links with other relevant websites and are not considered a form of spamdexing.

Search engines require ways to confirm page relevancy. A known method is to examine for one-way links coming directly from relevant websites. The process of building links should not be confused with being listed on link farms, as the latter requires reciprocal return links, which often renders the overall backlink advantage useless. This is due to oscillation, causing confusion over which is the vendor site and which is the promoting site.

History

Link farms were developed by search engine optimizers in 1999 to take advantage of the Inktomi search engine's dependence upon link popularity. Although link popularity is used by some search engines to help establish a ranking order for search results, the Inktomi engine at the time maintained two indexes. Search results were produced from the primary index which was limited to approximately 100 million listings. Pages with few inbound links fell out of the Inktomi index on a monthly basis.

Inktomi was targeted for manipulation through link farms because it was then used by several independent but popular search engines. Yahoo!, then the most popular search service, also used Inktomi results to supplement its directory search feature. The link farms helped stabilize listings primarily for online business Web sites that had few natural links from larger, more stable sites in the Inktomi index.

Link farm exchanges were at first handled on an informal basis, but several service companies were founded to provide automated registration, categorization, and link page updates to member Web sites.

When the Google search engine became popular, search engine optimizers learned that Google's ranking algorithm depended in part on a link weighting scheme called PageRank. Rather than simply count all inbound links equally, the PageRank algorithm determines that some links may be more valuable than others, and therefore assigns them more weight than others. Link farming was adapted to help increase the PageRank of member pages.

However, the link farms became susceptible to manipulation by unscrupulous webmasters who joined the services, received inbound linkage, and then found ways to hide their outbound links or to avoid posting any links on their sites at all. Link farm managers had to implement quality controls and monitor member compliance with their rules to ensure fairness.

Alternative link farm products emerged, particularly link-finding software that identified potential reciprocal link partners, sent them template-based emails offering to exchange links, and created directory-like link pages for Web sites, in the hope of building their link popularity and PageRank.

Search engines countered the link farm movement by identifying specific attributes associated with link farm pages and filtering those pages from indexing and search results. In some cases, entire domains were removed from the search engine indexes in order to prevent them from influencing search results.

External links

- Google Information for Webmasters ^[1]
- Yahoo!'s Search Content Quality Guidelines^[2]
- MSN Guidelines for Successful Indexing ^[3]
- The Dirty Little Secrets of Search ^[4] at The New York Times

References

- [1] http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer.py?answer=35769&hl=en
- [2] http://help.yahoo.com/l/us/yahoo/search/basics/basics-18.html
- [3] http://help.live.com/help.aspx?mkt=en-us&project=wl_webmasters
- [4] http://www.nytimes.com/2011/02/13/business/13search.html

Spamdexing

In computing, **spamdexing** (also known as **search spam**, **search engine spam**, **web spam** or **search engine poisoning**)^[1] is the deliberate manipulation of search engine indexes. It involves a number of methods, such as repeating unrelated phrases, to manipulate the relevance or prominence of resources indexed in a manner inconsistent with the purpose of the indexing system.^{[2][3]} Some consider it to be a part of search engine optimization, though there are many search engine optimization methods that improve the quality and appearance of the content of web sites and serve content useful to many users.^[4] Search engines use a variety of algorithms to determine relevancy ranking. Some of these include determining whether the search term appears in the META keywords tag, others whether the search term appears in the body text or URL of a web page. Many search engines check for instances of spamdexing and will remove suspect pages from their indexes. Also, people working for a search-engine organization can quickly block the results-listing from entire websites that use spamdexing, perhaps alerted by user complaints of false matches. The rise of spamdexing in the mid-1990s made the leading search engines of the time less useful.

Common spamdexing techniques can be classified into two broad classes: *content spam*^[4] (or *term spam*) and *link spam*.^[3]

History

The earliest known reference^[2] to the term *spamdexing* is by Eric Convey in his article "Porn sneaks way back on Web," The Boston Herald, May 22, 1996, where he said:

The problem arises when site operators load their Web pages with hundreds of extraneous terms so search engines will list them among legitimate addresses.

The process is called "spandexing," a combination of spanming — the Internet term for sending users unsolicited information — and "indexing." $^{[2]}$

Content spam

These techniques involve altering the logical view that a search engine has over the page's contents. They all aim at variants of the vector space model for information retrieval on text collections.

Keyword stuffing

Keyword stuffing involves the calculated placement of keywords within a page to raise the keyword count, variety, and density of the page. This is useful to make a page appear to be relevant for a web crawler in a way that makes it more likely to be found. Example: A promoter of a Ponzi scheme wants to attract web surfers to a site where he advertises his scam. He places hidden text appropriate for a fan page of a popular music group on his page, hoping that the page will be listed as a fan site and receive many visits from music lovers. Older versions of indexing programs simply counted how often a keyword appeared, and used that to determine relevance levels. Most modern search engines have the ability to analyze a page for keyword stuffing and determine whether the frequency is consistent with other sites created specifically to attract search engine traffic. Also, large webpages are truncated, so that massive dictionary lists cannot be indexed on a single webpage.

Hidden or invisible text

Unrelated hidden text is disguised by making it the same color as the background, using a tiny font size, or hiding it within HTML code such as "no frame" sections, alt attributes, zero-sized DIVs, and "no script" sections. People screening websites for a search-engine company might temporarily or permanently block an entire website for having invisible text on some of its pages. However, hidden text is not always spandexing: it can also be used to enhance accessibility.

Meta-tag stuffing

This involves repeating keywords in the Meta tags, and using meta keywords that are unrelated to the site's content. This tactic has been ineffective since 2005.

Doorway pages

"Gateway" or doorway pages are low-quality web pages created with very little content but are instead stuffed with very similar keywords and phrases. They are designed to rank highly within the search results, but serve no purpose to visitors looking for information. A doorway page will generally have "click here to enter" on the page.

Scraper sites

Scraper sites are created using various programs designed to "scrape" search-engine results pages or other sources of content and create "content" for a website.^[5] The specific presentation of content on these sites is unique, but is merely an amalgamation of content taken from other sources, often without permission. Such websites are generally full of advertising (such as pay-per-click ads^[2]), or they redirect the user to other sites. It is even feasible for scraper sites to outrank original websites for their own information and organization names.

Article spinning

Article spinning involves rewriting existing articles, as opposed to merely scraping content from other sites, to avoid penalties imposed by search engines for duplicate content. This process is undertaken by hired writers or automated using a thesaurus database or a neural network.

Link spam

Link spam is defined as links between pages that are present for reasons other than merit.^[6] Link spam takes advantage of link-based ranking algorithms, which gives websites higher rankings the more other highly ranked websites link to it. These techniques also aim at influencing other link-based ranking techniques such as the HITS algorithm.

Link-building software

A common form of link spam is the use of link-building software to automate the search engine optimization process.

Link farms

Link farms are tightly-knit communities of pages referencing each other, also known facetiously as *mutual* admiration societies^[7].

Hidden links

Putting hyperlinks where visitors will not see them to increase link popularity. Highlighted link text can help rank a webpage higher for matching that phrase.

Sybil attack

A Sybil attack is the forging of multiple identities for malicious intent, named after the famous multiple personality disorder patient "Sybil" (Shirley Ardell Mason). A spammer may create multiple web sites at different domain names that all link to each other, such as fake blogs (known as spam blogs).

Spam blogs

Spam blogs are blogs created solely for commercial promotion and the passage of link authority to target sites. Often these "splogs" are designed in a misleading manner that will give the effect of a legitimate website but upon close inspection will often be written using spinning software or very poorly written and barely readable content. They are similar in nature to link farms.

Page hijacking

Page hijacking is achieved by creating a rogue copy of a popular website which shows contents similar to the original to a web crawler but redirects web surfers to unrelated or malicious websites.

Buying expired domains

Some link spammers monitor DNS records for domains that will expire soon, then buy them when they expire and replace the pages with links to their pages. *See* Domaining. However Google resets the link data on expired domains. Some of these techniques may be applied for creating a Google bomb — that is, to cooperate with other users to boost the ranking of a particular page for a particular query.

Cookie stuffing

Cookie stuffing involves placing an affiliate tracking cookie on a website visitor's computer without their knowledge, which will then generate revenue for the person doing the cookie stuffing. This not only generates fraudulent affiliate sales, but also has the potential to overwrite other affiliates' cookies, essentially stealing their legitimately earned commissions.

Using world-writable pages

Web sites that can be edited by users can be used by spamdexers to insert links to spam sites if the appropriate anti-spam measures are not taken.

Automated spambots can rapidly make the user-editable portion of a site unusable. Programmers have developed a variety of automated spam prevention techniques to block or at least slow down spambots.

Spam in blogs

Spam in blogs is the placing or solicitation of links randomly on other sites, placing a desired keyword into the hyperlinked text of the inbound link. Guest books, forums, blogs, and any site that accepts visitors' comments are particular targets and are often victims of drive-by spamming where automated software creates nonsense posts with links that are usually irrelevant and unwanted.

Comment spam

Comment spam is a form of link spam that has arisen in web pages that allow dynamic user editing such as wikis, blogs, and guestbooks. It can be problematic because agents can be written that automatically randomly select a user edited web page, such as a Wikipedia article, and add spamming links.^[8]

Wiki spam

Wiki spam is a form of link spam on wiki pages. The spammer uses the open editability of wiki systems to place links from the wiki site to the spam site. The subject of the spam site is often unrelated to the wiki page where the link is added. In early 2005, Wikipedia implemented a default "nofollow" value for the "rel" HTML attribute. Links with this attribute are ignored by Google's PageRank algorithm. Forum and Wiki admins can use these to discourage Wiki spam.

Referrer log spamming

Referrer spam takes place when a spam perpetrator or facilitator accesses a web page (the *referee*), by following a link from another web page (the *referrer*), so that the referee is given the address of the referrer by the person's Internet browser. Some websites have a referrer log which shows which pages link to that site. By having a robot randomly access many sites enough times, with a message or specific address given as the referrer, that message or Internet address then appears in the referrer log of those sites that have referrer logs. Since some Web search engines base the importance of sites on the number of different sites linking to them, referrer-log spam may increase the search engine rankings of the spammer's sites. Also, site administrators who notice the referrer log entries in their logs may follow the link back to the spammer's referrer page.

Other types of spamdexing

Mirror websites

A mirror site is the hosting of multiple websites with conceptually similar content but using different URLs. Some search engines give a higher rank to results where the keyword searched for appears in the URL.

URL redirection

URL redirection is the taking of the user to another page without his or her intervention, *e.g.*, using META refresh tags, Flash, JavaScript, Java or Server side redirects.

Cloaking

Cloaking refers to any of several means to serve a page to the search-engine spider that is different from that seen by human users. It can be an attempt to mislead search engines regarding the content on a particular web site. Cloaking, however, can also be used to ethically increase accessibility of a site to users with disabilities or provide human users with content that search engines aren't able to process or parse. It is also used to deliver content based on a user's location; Google itself uses IP delivery, a form of cloaking, to deliver results. Another form of cloaking is *code swapping*, *i.e.*, optimizing a page for top ranking and then swapping another page in its place once a top ranking is achieved.

References

- [1] SearchEngineLand, Danny Sullivan's video explanation of Search Engine Spam, October 2008 (http://searchengineland.com/ what-is-search-engine-spam-the-video-edition-15202.php). Retrieved 2008-11-13.
- [2] "Word Spy spandexing" (definition), March 2003, webpage: WordSpy-spandexing (http://www.wordspy.com/words/spandexing.asp).
- [3] Gyöngyi, Zoltán; Garcia-Molina, Hector (2005), "Web spam taxonomy" (http://airweb.cse.lehigh.edu/2005/gyongyi.pdf), Proceedings of the First International Workshop on Adversarial Information Retrieval on the Web (AIRWeb), 2005 in The 14th International World Wide Web Conference (WWW 2005) May 10, (Tue)-14 (Sat), 2005, Nippon Convention Center (Makuhari Messe), Chiba, Japan., New York, NY: ACM Press, ISBN 1-59593-046-9,
- [4] Ntoulas, Alexandros; Manasse, Mark; Najork, Marc; Fetterly, Dennis (2006), "Detecting Spam Web Pages through Content Analysis", *The 15th International World Wide Web Conference (WWW 2006) May 23–26, 2006, Edinburgh, Scotland.*, New York, NY: ACM Press, ISBN 1-59593-323-9
- [5] "Scraper sites, spam and Google" (tactics/motives), Googlerankings.com diagnostics, 2007, webpage: GR-SS (http://diagnostics. googlerankings.com/scraper-sites.html).
- [6] Davison, Brian (2000), "Recognizing Nepotistic Links on the Web" (http://www.cse.lehigh.edu/~brian/pubs/2000/aaaiws/aaai2000ws. pdf), AAAI-2000 workshop on Artificial Intelligence for Web Search, Boston: AAAI Press, pp. 23–28,
- [7] Search Engines: Technology, Society, and Business Marti Hearst, Aug 29, 2005 (http://www2.sims.berkeley.edu/courses/is141/f05/ lectures/se-course-intro.pdf)
- [8] Mishne, Gilad; David Carmel and Ronny Lempel (2005). "Blocking Blog Spam with Language Model Disagreement" (http://airweb.cse. lehigh.edu/2005/mishne.pdf) (PDF). Proceedings of the First International Workshop on Adversarial Information Retrieval on the Web. . Retrieved 2007-10-24.

External links

To report spamdexed pages

- · Found on Google search engine (http://www.google.com/contact/spamreport.html) results
- Found on Yahoo! search engine (http://help.yahoo.com/l/us/yahoo/search/spam_abuse.html) results

Search engine help pages for webmasters

- Google's Webmaster Guidelines page (http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer. py?answer=35769)
- Yahoo!'s Search Engine Indexing page (http://help.yahoo.com/help/us/ysearch/indexing/index.html)

Other tools and information for webmasters

- AIRWeb series of workshops on Adversarial Information Retrieval on the Web (http://airweb.cse.lehigh.edu/)
- Popular Black Hat SEO Techniques (http://sitemonetized.com/Top-Black-Hat-SEO-Techniques/)
- CMMS (http://winmain.vn)

Index

Search engine indexing collects, parses, and stores data to facilitate fast and accurate information retrieval. Index design incorporates interdisciplinary concepts from linguistics, cognitive psychology, mathematics, informatics, physics, and computer science. An alternate name for the process in the context of search engines designed to find web pages on the Internet is *web indexing*.

Popular engines focus on the full-text indexing of online, natural language documents.^[1] Media types such as video and audio^[2] and graphics^{[3][4]} are also searchable.

Meta search engines reuse the indices of other services and do not store a local index, whereas cache-based search engines permanently store the index along with the corpus. Unlike full-text indices, partial-text services restrict the depth indexed to reduce index size. Larger services typically perform indexing at a predetermined time interval due to the required time and processing costs, while agent-based search engines index in real time.

Indexing

The purpose of storing an index is to optimize speed and performance in finding relevant documents for a search query. Without an index, the search engine would scan every document in the corpus, which would require considerable time and computing power. For example, while an index of 10,000 documents can be queried within milliseconds, a sequential scan of every word in 10,000 large documents could take hours. The additional computer storage required to store the index, as well as the considerable increase in the time required for an update to take place, are traded off for the time saved during information retrieval.

Index design factors

Major factors in designing a search engine's architecture include:

Merge factors

How data enters the index, or how words or subject features are added to the index during text corpus traversal, and whether multiple indexers can work asynchronously. The indexer must first check whether it is updating old content or adding new content. Traversal typically correlates to the data collection policy. Search engine index merging is similar in concept to the SQL Merge command and other merge algorithms.^[5]

Storage techniques

How to store the index data, that is, whether information should be data compressed or filtered.

Index size

How much computer storage is required to support the index.

Lookup speed

How quickly a word can be found in the inverted index. The speed of finding an entry in a data structure, compared with how quickly it can be updated or removed, is a central focus of computer science.

Maintenance

How the index is maintained over time.^[6]

Fault tolerance

How important it is for the service to be reliable. Issues include dealing with index corruption, determining whether bad data can be treated in isolation, dealing with bad hardware, partitioning, and schemes such as hash-based or composite partitioning,^[7] as well as replication.

Index data structures

Search engine architectures vary in the way indexing is performed and in methods of index storage to meet the various design factors. Types of indices include:

Suffix tree

Figuratively structured like a tree, supports linear time lookup. Built by storing the suffixes of words. The suffix tree is a type of trie. Tries support extendable hashing, which is important for search engine indexing.^[8] Used for searching for patterns in DNA sequences and clustering. A major drawback is that storing a word in the tree may require space beyond that required to store the word itself.^[9] An alternate representation is a suffix array, which is considered to require less virtual memory and supports data compression such as the BWT algorithm.

Inverted index

Stores a list of occurrences of each atomic search criterion,^[10] typically in the form of a hash table or binary tree.^{[11][12]}

Citation index

Stores citations or hyperlinks between documents to support citation analysis, a subject of Bibliometrics.

Ngram index

Stores sequences of length of data to support other types of retrieval or text mining.^[13]

Document-term matrix

Used in latent semantic analysis, stores the occurrences of words in documents in a two-dimensional sparse matrix.

Challenges in parallelism

A major challenge in the design of search engines is the management of serial computing processes. There are many opportunities for race conditions and coherent faults. For example, a new document is added to the corpus and the index must be updated, but the index simultaneously needs to continue responding to search queries. This is a collision between two competing tasks. Consider that authors are producers of information, and a web crawler is the consumer of this information, grabbing the text and storing it in a cache (or corpus). The forward index is the consumer of the information produced by the corpus, and the inverted index is the consumer of information produced by the corpus, and the inverted index is the consumer of information and users are the consumers that need to search. The challenge is magnified when working with distributed storage and distributed processing. In an effort to scale with larger amounts of indexed information, the search engine's architecture may involve distributed computing, where the search engine consists of several machines operating in unison. This increases the possibilities for incoherency and makes it more difficult to maintain a fully synchronized, distributed, parallel architecture.^[14]

Inverted indices

Many search engines incorporate an inverted index when evaluating a search query to quickly locate documents containing the words in a query and then rank these documents by relevance. Because the inverted index stores a list of the documents containing each word, the search engine can use direct access to find the documents associated with each word in the query in order to retrieve the matching documents quickly. The following is a simplified illustration of an inverted index:

Inverted Index

Word	Documents
the	Document 1, Document 3, Document 4, Document 5
cow	Document 2, Document 3, Document 4
says	Document 5
moo	Document 7

This index can only determine whether a word exists within a particular document, since it stores no information regarding the frequency and position of the word; it is therefore considered to be a boolean index. Such an index determines which documents match a query but does not rank matched documents. In some designs the index includes additional information such as the frequency of each word in each document or the positions of a word in each document.^[15] Position information enables the search algorithm to identify word proximity to support searching for phrases; frequency can be used to help in ranking the relevance of documents to the query. Such topics are the central research focus of information retrieval.

The inverted index is a sparse matrix, since not all words are present in each document. To reduce computer storage memory requirements, it is stored differently from a two dimensional array. The index is similar to the term document matrices employed by latent semantic analysis. The inverted index can be considered a form of a hash table. In some cases the index is a form of a binary tree, which requires additional storage but may reduce the lookup time. In larger indices the architecture is typically a distributed hash table.^[16]

Index merging

The inverted index is filled via a merge or rebuild. A rebuild is similar to a merge but first deletes the contents of the inverted index. The architecture may be designed to support incremental indexing,^{[17][18]} where a merge identifies the document or documents to be added or updated and then parses each document into words. For technical accuracy, a merge conflates newly indexed documents, typically residing in virtual memory, with the index cache residing on one or more computer hard drives.

After parsing, the indexer adds the referenced document to the document list for the appropriate words. In a larger search engine, the process of finding each word in the inverted index (in order to report that it occurred within a document) may be too time consuming, and so this process is commonly split up into two parts, the development of a forward index and a process which sorts the contents of the forward index into the inverted index. The inverted index is so named because it is an inversion of the forward index.

The forward index

The forward index stores a list of words for each document. The following is a simplified form of the forward index:

Document	Words
Document 1	the,cow,says,moo
Document 2	the,cat,and,the,hat
Document 3	the,dish,ran,away,with,the,spoon

Forward Index

The rationale behind developing a forward index is that as documents are parsing, it is better to immediately store the words per document. The delineation enables Asynchronous system processing, which partially circumvents the inverted index update bottleneck.^[19] The forward index is sorted to transform it to an inverted index. The forward index is essentially a list of pairs consisting of a document and a word, collated by the document. Converting the forward index to an inverted index is only a matter of sorting the pairs by the words. In this regard, the inverted index is a word-sorted forward index.

Compression

Generating or maintaining a large-scale search engine index represents a significant storage and processing challenge. Many search engines utilize a form of compression to reduce the size of the indices on disk.^[20] Consider the following scenario for a full text, Internet search engine.

- An estimated 2,000,000,000 different web pages exist as of the year 2000^[21]
- Suppose there are 250 words on each webpage (based on the assumption they are similar to the pages of a novel.^[22]
- It takes 8 bits (or 1 byte) to store a single character. Some encodings use 2 bytes per character^{[23][24]}
- The average number of characters in any given word on a page may be estimated at 5 (Wikipedia:Size comparisons)
- The average personal computer comes with 100 to 250 gigabytes of usable space^[25]

Given this scenario, an uncompressed index (assuming a non-conflated, simple, index) for 2 billion web pages would need to store 500 billion word entries. At 1 byte per character, or 5 bytes per word, this would require 2500 gigabytes of storage space alone, more than the average free disk space of 25 personal computers. This space requirement may be even larger for a fault-tolerant distributed storage architecture. Depending on the compression technique chosen, the index can be reduced to a fraction of this size. The tradeoff is the time and processing power required to perform compression and decompression.

Notably, large scale search engine designs incorporate the cost of storage as well as the costs of electricity to power the storage. Thus compression is a measure of cost.

Document parsing

Document parsing breaks apart the components (words) of a document or other form of media for insertion into the forward and inverted indices. The words found are called *tokens*, and so, in the context of search engine indexing and natural language processing, parsing is more commonly referred to as tokenization. It is also sometimes called word boundary disambiguation, tagging, text segmentation, content analysis, text analysis, text mining, concordance generation, speech segmentation, lexing, or lexical analysis. The terms 'indexing', 'parsing', and 'tokenization' are used interchangeably in corporate slang.

Natural language processing, as of 2006, is the subject of continuous research and technological improvement. Tokenization presents many challenges in extracting the necessary information from documents for indexing to support quality searching. Tokenization for indexing involves multiple technologies, the implementation of which are commonly kept as corporate secrets.

Challenges in natural language processing

Word Boundary Ambiguity

Native English speakers may at first consider tokenization to be a straightforward task, but this is not the case with designing a multilingual indexer. In digital form, the texts of other languages such as Chinese, Japanese or Arabic represent a greater challenge, as words are not clearly delineated by whitespace. The goal during tokenization is to identify words for which users will search. Language-specific logic is employed to properly identify the boundaries of words, which is often the rationale for designing a parser for each language supported (or for groups of languages with similar boundary markers and syntax).

Language Ambiguity

To assist with properly ranking matching documents, many search engines collect additional information about each word, such as its language or lexical category (part of speech). These techniques are language-dependent, as the syntax varies among languages. Documents do not always clearly identify the language of the document or represent it accurately. In tokenizing the document, some search engines attempt to automatically identify the language of the document.

Diverse File Formats

In order to correctly identify which bytes of a document represent characters, the file format must be correctly handled. Search engines which support multiple file formats must be able to correctly open and access the document and be able to tokenize the characters of the document.

Faulty Storage

The quality of the natural language data may not always be perfect. An unspecified number of documents, particular on the Internet, do not closely obey proper file protocol. binary characters may be mistakenly encoded into various parts of a document. Without recognition of these characters and appropriate handling, the index quality or indexer performance could degrade.

Tokenization

Unlike literate humans, computers do not understand the structure of a natural language document and cannot automatically recognize words and sentences. To a computer, a document is only a sequence of bytes. Computers do not 'know' that a space character separates words in a document. Instead, humans must program the computer to identify what constitutes an individual or distinct word, referred to as a token. Such a program is commonly called a tokenizer or parser or lexer. Many search engines, as well as other natural language processing software, incorporate specialized programs for parsing, such as YACC or Lex.

During tokenization, the parser identifies sequences of characters which represent words and other elements, such as punctuation, which are represented by numeric codes, some of which are non-printing control characters. The parser can also identify entities such as email addresses, phone numbers, and URLs. When identifying each token, several characteristics may be stored, such as the token's case (upper, lower, mixed, proper), language or encoding, lexical category (part of speech, like 'noun' or 'verb'), position, sentence number, sentence position, length, and line number.

Language recognition

If the search engine supports multiple languages, a common initial step during tokenization is to identify each document's language; many of the subsequent steps are language dependent (such as stemming and part of speech tagging). Language recognition is the process by which a computer program attempts to automatically identify, or categorize, the language of a document. Other names for language recognition include language classification, language analysis, language identification, and language tagging. Automated language recognition is the subject of ongoing research in natural language processing. Finding which language the words belongs to may involve the use of a language recognition chart.

Format analysis

If the search engine supports multiple document formats, documents must be prepared for tokenization. The challenge is that many document formats contain formatting information in addition to textual content. For example, HTML documents contain HTML tags, which specify formatting information such as new line starts, **bold** emphasis, and font size or style. If the search engine were to ignore the difference between content and 'markup', extraneous information would be included in the index, leading to poor search results. Format analysis is the identification and handling of the formatting content embedded within documents which controls the way the document is rendered on a computer screen or interpreted by a software program. Format analysis is also referred to as structure analysis, format parsing, tag stripping, format stripping, text normalization, text cleaning, and text preparation. The challenge of format analysis is further complicated by the intricacies of various file formats. Certain file formats are proprietary with very little information disclosed, while others are well documented. Common, well-documented file formats that many search engines support include:

- HTML
- ASCII text files (a text document without specific computer readable formatting)
- Adobe's Portable Document Format (PDF)
- PostScript (PS)
- LaTeX
- UseNet netnews server formats
- XML and derivatives like RSS
- SGML
- Multimedia meta data formats like ID3
- Microsoft Word
- Microsoft Excel
- Microsoft Powerpoint

• IBM Lotus Notes

Options for dealing with various formats include using a publicly available commercial parsing tool that is offered by the organization which developed, maintains, or owns the format, and writing a custom parser.

Some search engines support inspection of files that are stored in a compressed or encrypted file format. When working with a compressed format, the indexer first decompresses the document; this step may result in one or more files, each of which must be indexed separately. Commonly supported compressed file formats include:

- ZIP Zip archive file
- RAR Roshal ARchive File
- CAB Microsoft Windows Cabinet File
- Gzip File compressed with gzip
- BZIP File compressed using bzip2
- Tape ARchive (TAR), Unix archive file, not (itself) compressed
- TAR.Z, TAR.GZ or TAR.BZ2 Unix archive files compressed with Compress, GZIP or BZIP2

Format analysis can involve quality improvement methods to avoid including 'bad information' in the index. Content can manipulate the formatting information to include additional content. Examples of abusing document formatting for spamdexing:

- Including hundreds or thousands of words in a section which is hidden from view on the computer screen, but visible to the indexer, by use of formatting (e.g. hidden "div" tag in HTML, which may incorporate the use of CSS or Javascript to do so).
- Setting the foreground font color of words to the same as the background color, making words hidden on the computer screen to a person viewing the document, but not hidden to the indexer.

Section recognition

Some search engines incorporate section recognition, the identification of major parts of a document, prior to tokenization. Not all the documents in a corpus read like a well-written book, divided into organized chapters and pages. Many documents on the web, such as newsletters and corporate reports, contain erroneous content and side-sections which do not contain primary material (that which the document is about). For example, this article displays a side menu with links to other web pages. Some file formats, like HTML or PDF, allow for content to be displayed in columns. Even though the content is displayed, or rendered, in different areas of the view, the raw markup content may store this information sequentially. Words that appear sequentially in the raw source content are indexed sequentially, even though these sentences and paragraphs are rendered in different parts of the computer screen. If search engines index this content as if it were normal content, the quality of the index and search quality may be degraded due to the mixed content and improper word proximity. Two primary problems are noted:

- · Content in different sections is treated as related in the index, when in reality it is not
- Organizational 'side bar' content is included in the index, but the side bar content does not contribute to the meaning of the document, and the index is filled with a poor representation of its documents.

Section analysis may require the search engine to implement the rendering logic of each document, essentially an abstract representation of the actual document, and then index the representation instead. For example, some content on the Internet is rendered via Javascript. If the search engine does not render the page and evaluate the Javascript within the page, it would not 'see' this content in the same way and would index the document incorrectly. Given that some search engines do not bother with rendering issues, many web page designers avoid displaying content via Javascript or use the Noscript tag to ensure that the web page is indexed properly. At the same time, this fact can also be exploited to cause the search engine indexer to 'see' different content than the viewer.

Meta tag indexing

Specific documents often contain embedded meta information such as author, keywords, description, and language. For HTML pages, the meta tag contains keywords which are also included in the index. Earlier Internet search engine technology would only index the keywords in the meta tags for the forward index; the full document would not be parsed. At that time full-text indexing was not as well established, nor was the hardware able to support such technology. The design of the HTML markup language initially included support for meta tags for the very purpose of being properly and easily indexed, without requiring tokenization.^[26]

As the Internet grew through the 1990s, many brick-and-mortar corporations went 'online' and established corporate websites. The keywords used to describe webpages (many of which were corporate-oriented webpages similar to product brochures) changed from descriptive to marketing-oriented keywords designed to drive sales by placing the webpage high in the search results for specific search queries. The fact that these keywords were subjectively specified was leading to spamdexing, which drove many search engines to adopt full-text indexing technologies in the 1990s. Search engine designers and companies could only place so many 'marketing keywords' into the content of a webpage before draining it of all interesting and useful information. Given that conflict of interest with the business goal of designing user-oriented websites which were 'sticky', the customer lifetime value equation was changed to incorporate more useful content into the website in hopes of retaining the visitor. In this sense, full-text indexing was more objective and increased the quality of search engine results, as it was one more step away from subjective control of search engine result placement, which in turn furthered research of full-text indexing technologies.

In Desktop search, many solutions incorporate meta tags to provide a way for authors to further customize how the search engine will index content from various files that is not evident from the file content. Desktop search is more under the control of the user, while Internet search engines must focus more on the full text index.

References

- Clarke, C., Cormack, G.: Dynamic Inverted Indexes for a Distributed Full-Text Retrieval System. TechRep MT-95-01, University of Waterloo, February 1995.
- [2] Stephen V. Rice, Stephen M. Bailey. Searching for Sounds (http://www.comparisonics.com/SearchingForSounds.html). Comparisonics Corporation. May 2004. Verified Dec 2006
- [3] Charles E. Jacobs, Adam Finkelstein, David H. Salesin. Fast Multiresolution Image Querying (http://grail.cs.washington.edu/projects/ query/mrquery.pdf). Department of Computer Science and Engineering, University of Washington. 1995. Verified Dec 2006
- [4] Lee, James. Software Learns to Tag Photos (http://www.technologyreview.com/read_article.aspx?id=17772&ch=infotech). MIT Technology Review. November 09, 2006. Pg 1-2. Verified Dec 2006. Commercial external link
- [5] Brown, E.W.: Execution Performance Issues in Full-Text Information Retrieval. Computer Science Department, University of Massachusetts at Amherst, Technical Report 95-81, October 1995.
- [6] Cutting, D., Pedersen, J.: Optimizations for dynamic inverted index maintenance. Proceedings of SIGIR, 405-411, 1990.
- [7] Linear Hash Partitioning (http://dev.mysql.com/doc/refman/5.1/en/partitioning-linear-hash.html). MySQL 5.1 Reference Manual. Verified Dec 2006
- [8] trie (http://www.nist.gov/dads/HTML/trie.html), Dictionary of Algorithms and Data Structures (http://www.nist.gov/dads), U.S. National Institute of Standards and Technology (http://www.nist.gov).
- [9] Gusfield, Dan (1999) [1997]. Algorithms on Strings, Trees and Sequences: Computer Science and Computational Biology. USA: Cambridge University Press. ISBN 0-521-58519-8.
- [10] Black, Paul E., inverted index (http://www.nist.gov/dads/HTML/invertedIndex.html), Dictionary of Algorithms and Data Structures (http://www.nist.gov/dads), U.S. National Institute of Standards and Technology (http://www.nist.gov) Oct 2006. Verified Dec 2006.
- [11] C. C. Foster, Information retrieval: information storage and retrieval using AVL trees, Proceedings of the 1965 20th national conference, p.192-205, August 24–26, 1965, Cleveland, Ohio, United States
- [12] Landauer, W. I.: The balanced tree and its utilization in information retrieval. IEEE Trans. on Electronic Computers, Vol. EC-12, No. 6, December 1963.
- [13] Google Ngram Datasets (http://www.ldc.upenn.edu/Catalog/CatalogEntry.jsp?catalogId=LDC2006T13) for sale at LDC (http://www.ldc.upenn.edu/) Catalog
- [14] Jeffrey Dean and Sanjay Ghemawat. MapReduce: Simplified Data Processing on Large Clusters. Google, Inc. OSDI. 2004.
- [15] Grossman, Frieder, Goharian. IR Basics of Inverted Index (http://www.cs.clemson.edu/~juan/CPSC862/Concept-50/ IR-Basics-of-Inverted-Index.pdf). 2002. Verified Aug 2011.

- [16] Tang, Hunqiang. Dwarkadas, Sandhya. "Hybrid Global Local Indexing for Efficient Peer to Peer Information Retrieval". University of Rochester. Pg 1. http://www.cs.rochester.edu/u/sandhya/papers/nsdi04.ps
- [17] Tomasic, A., et al.: Incremental Updates of Inverted Lists for Text Document Retrieval. Short Version of Stanford University Computer Science Technical Note STAN-CS-TN-93-1, December, 1993.
- [18] Luk, R.W.P. and W. Lam (2007) Efficient in-memory extensible inverted file. Information Systems 32 (5): 733-754. doi:10.1016/j.is.2006.06.001
- [19] Sergey Brin and Lawrence Page. The Anatomy of a Large-Scale Hypertextual Web Search Engine (http://infolab.stanford.edu/~backrub/ google.html). Stanford University. 1998. Verified Dec 2006.
- [20] H.S. Heaps. Storage analysis of a compression coding for a document database. 1NFOR, I0(i):47-61, February 1972.
- [21] Murray, Brian H. Sizing the Internet (http://www.cyveillance.com/web/downloads/Sizing_the_Internet.pdf). Cyveillance, Inc. Pg 2. July 2000. Verified Dec 2006.
- [22] Blair Bancroft. Word Count: A Highly Personal-and Probably Controversial-Essay on Counting Words (http://www.blairbancroft.com/ word_count.htm). Personal Website. Verified Dec 2006.
- [23] The Unicode Standard Frequently Asked Questions (http://www.unicode.org/faq/basic_q.html#15). Verified Dec 2006.
- [24] Storage estimates (http://www.uplink.freeuk.com/data.html). Verified Dec 2006.
- [25] Average Total Hard Drive Size by Global Region (http://www.pcpitstop.com/research/regionaltech.asp), February 2008. Verified May 2008.
- [26] Berners-Lee, T., "Hypertext Markup Language 2.0", RFC 1866, Network Working Group, November 1995.

Further reading

- R. Bayer and E. McCreight. Organization and maintenance of large ordered indices. Acta Informatica, 173-189, 1972.
- Donald E. Knuth. The art of computer programming, volume 1 (3rd ed.): fundamental algorithms, Addison Wesley Longman Publishing Co. Redwood City, CA, 1997.
- Donald E. Knuth. The art of computer programming, volume 3: (2nd ed.) sorting and searching, Addison Wesley Longman Publishing Co. Redwood City, CA, 1998.
- Gerald Salton. Automatic text processing, Addison-Wesley Longman Publishing Co., Inc., Boston, MA, 1988.
- Gerard Salton. Michael J. McGill, Introduction to Modern Information Retrieval, McGraw-Hill, Inc., New York, NY, 1986.
- Gerard Salton. Lesk, M.E.: Computer evaluation of indexing and text processing. Journal of the ACM. January 1968.
- Gerard Salton. The SMART Retrieval System Experiments in Automatic Document Processing. Prentice Hall Inc., Englewood Cliffs, 1971.
- Gerard Salton. The Transformation, Analysis, and Retrieval of Information by Computer, Addison-Wesley, Reading, Mass., 1989.
- Baeza-Yates, R., Ribeiro-Neto, B.: Modern Information Retrieval. Chapter 8. ACM Press 1999.
- G. K. Zipf. Human Behavior and the Principle of Least Effort. Addison-Wesley, 1949.
- Adelson-Velskii, G.M., Landis, E. M.: An information organization algorithm. DANSSSR, 146, 263-266 (1962).
- Edward H. Sussenguth, Jr., Use of tree structures for processing files, Communications of the ACM, v.6 n.5, p. 272-279, May 1963
- Harman, D.K., et al.: Inverted files. In Information Retrieval: Data Structures and Algorithms, Prentice-Hall, pp 28–43, 1992.
- Lim, L., et al.: Characterizing Web Document Change, LNCS 2118, 133-146, 2001.
- Lim, L., et al.: Dynamic Maintenance of Web Indexes Using Landmarks. Proc. of the 12th W3 Conference, 2003.
- Moffat, A., Zobel, J.: Self-Indexing Inverted Files for Fast Text Retrieval. ACM TIS, 349–379, October 1996, Volume 14, Number 4.
- Mehlhorn, K.: Data Structures and Efficient Algorithms, Springer Verlag, EATCS Monographs, 1984.
- Mehlhorn, K., Overmars, M.H.: Optimal Dynamization of Decomposable Searching Problems. IPL 12, 93–98, 1981.

- Mehlhorn, K.: Lower Bounds on the Efficiency of Transforming Static Data Structures into Dynamic Data Structures. Math. Systems Theory 15, 1–16, 1981.
- Koster, M.: ALIWEB: Archie-Like indexing in the Web. Computer Networks and ISDN Systems, Vol. 27, No. 2 (1994) 175-182 (also see Proc. First Int'l World Wide Web Conf., Elsevier Science, Amsterdam, 1994, pp. 175–182)
- Serge Abiteboul and Victor Vianu. Queries and Computation on the Web (http://dbpubs.stanford.edu:8090/pub/showDoc.Fulltext?lang=en&doc=1996-20&format=text&compression=&name=1996-20.text).
 Proceedings of the International Conference on Database Theory. Delphi, Greece 1997.
- Ian H Witten, Alistair Moffat, and Timothy C. Bell. Managing Gigabytes: Compressing and Indexing Documents and Images. New York: Van Nostrand Reinhold, 1994.
- A. Emtage and P. Deutsch, "Archie--An Electronic Directory Service for the Internet." Proc. Usenix Winter 1992 Tech. Conf., Usenix Assoc., Berkeley, Calif., 1992, pp. 93–110.
- M. Gray, World Wide Web Wanderer (http://www.mit.edu/people/mkgray/net/).
- D. Cutting and J. Pedersen. "Optimizations for Dynamic Inverted Index Maintenance." Proceedings of the 13th International Conference on Research and Development in Information Retrieval, pp. 405–411, September 1990.
- Stefan Büttcher, Charles L. A. Clarke, and Gordon V. Cormack. Information Retrieval: Implementing and Evaluating Search Engines (http://www.ir.uwaterloo.ca/book/). MIT Press, Cambridge, Mass., 2010.

Black hat

A **black hat** is the villain or *bad guy*, especially in a western movie in which such a character would stereotypically wear a black hat in contrast to the hero's white hat, especially in black and white movies.^[1] In Jewish circles, it refers to the more orthodox Jews who wear large-brimmed black hats. The phrase is often used figuratively, especially in computing slang, where it refers to a computer security hacker who breaks into networks or computers, or creates computer viruses.^[2]

Notable actors playing black hat villains in movies

- Jack Palance
- Lee Marvin
- Lee Van Cleef
- Leo Gordon
- Wallace Beery
- Henry Fonda
- Ben Kingsley

References

- [1] George N. Fenin, William K. Everson (1973), The Western, from silents to the seventies
- [2] Oxford English Dictionary (http://dictionary.oed.com). Oxford University Press. 2008. . "black hat n. colloq. (orig. U.S.) (a) a villain or criminal, esp. one in a film or other work of fiction; a 'bad guy'; (b) Computing slang a person who engages in illegal or malicious hacking, creates or distributes computer viruses, etc."

Danny Sullivan

Danny Sullivan is the editor-in-chief of *Search Engine Land*, a blog that covers news and information about search engines, and search marketing.

Search Engine Land is owned by Third Door Media, of which Danny Sullivan is partner and chief content officer. Third Door Media also owns and operates other search related companies, including Search Marketing Now, which provides webcasts and webinars, both live and on demand, about web marketing; and Search Marketing Expo, a search engine marketing conference.^{[1][2]}

Biography

<image>

Sullivan was born in 1965 and raised in Newport Beach, California. His name is Danny, not Daniel.^[3] He graduated from the University of California, Irvine and spent a year in England working for the BBC. He married his wife while there and moved back to California where

he worked in the graphic design department and was a reporter for the *Los Angeles Times* and *The Orange County Register*.^{[4][5]} He got his start in technology when he helped found Maximized Online with programmer Ken Spreitzer.

He then moved to Chitterne, a small village in England with his wife and two sons.^[4] His family recently returned to Newport Beach.

Affiliated websites

Search Engine Watch

Sullivan started *Search Engine Watch* in June 1997 after he posted research about search engines, called *A Webmaster's Guide To Search Engines*, in April 1996. *Search Engine Watch* was a website with tips on how to get good search engine results. Shortly after beginning in November that year, he sold it for an undisclosed amount to MecklerMedia (now Jupitermedia). He stayed on to maintain the site, and be the editor-in-chief.^[6] In 2006, it was sold to Incisive Media for \$43 million. *Search Engine Watch* was considered by Matt Cutts of Google as "must reading", and Tim Mayer of Yahoo! as the "most authoritative source on search."^[4]

He has also staged the Search Engine Strategies conference six times each year, attracting 1,500 to 6,000 attendees each time.^[4] On August 29, 2006, Sullivan announced he would be leaving *Search Engine Watch* on November 30, 2006. He later came to an agreement with Jupitermedia to continue participating in SES through 2007.^{[7][8][9]}

Search Engine Land

Search Engine Land is a news web site that covers search engine marketing and search engine optimization. It was founded in 2006 by Sullivan after he left *Search Engine Watch. Search Engine Land* stories have been cited numerous times by other media outlets.^{[10][11][12]}

Search Engine Land reports that it attracted 95,000 unique users in February, 2007, representing 15% of the world market for search advertising. This user group spends approximately US\$1.5 billion per annum.^[13]

References

- [1] SMX: The Search Marketing Expo Conference Series (http://searchmarketingexpo.com/), SMX
- [2] Our Brands (http://thirddoormedia.com/brands.shtml), Third Door Media
- [3] 25 Things I Hate About Google (http://blog.searchenginewatch.com/blog/060313-161500). blog.searchenginewatch.com. Retrieved July 3, 2007.
- [4] Jefferson Graham: Got a search engine question? Ask Mr. Sullivan (http://www.usatoday.com/tech/news/2006-08-01-sullivan-search_x. htm), 8/1/2006, USA Today
- [5] Elizabeth Stone: Helping Webmasters Land in Search Engines' Nets (http://www.nytimes.com/library/tech/00/03/circuits/articles/ 23sull.html), March 23, 2000, *The New York Times*
- [6] History of Search Engine Watch (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage.html?page=2155701), Search Engine Watch, November 20, 1997
- [7] Stepping Down From Search Engine Watch (http://blog.searchenginewatch.com/blog/060829-063058), SEW Blog
- [8] Leaving Search Engine Watch (http://daggle.com/060829-112950.html), Daggle
- [9] Daggle (http://daggle.com/061023-150510.html), Oct 23, 2006, Danny Sullivan
- [10] Google offers free voice-activated local search (http://news.com.com/2060-10800_3-0.html), CNET News.com, April 6, 2007
- [11] After Long Delays, Yahoo Launches Panama Ranking System (http://www.marketingvox.com/archives/2007/02/06/ after-long-delays-yahoo-launches-panama-ranking-system/), MarketingVOX, Feb 6, 2007
- [12] AFP and Google News settle lawsuit (http://today.reuters.co.uk/news/articlenews.aspx?type=internetNews& storyID=2007-04-07T201241Z_01_N07281154_RTRIDST_0_OUKIN-UK-GOOGLE-AFP.XML), Reuters UK, Apr 7, 2007
- [13] Search Engine Land.com Readers Spend More than \$1.5 Billion on Interactive Marketing for Their Companies and Clients (http://www. financevisor.com/market/news_detail.aspx?rid=55613), FinanceVisor, April 16, 2007

External links

- Search Engine Land (http://www.searchengineland.com)
- Daggle (http://www.daggle.com), Sullivan's personal blog
Meta element

Meta elements are the HTML or XHTML < meta ... > element used to provide structured metadata about a Web page. Multiple elements are often used on the same page: the element is the same, but its attributes are different. Meta elements can be used to specify page description, keywords and any other metadata not provided through the other head elements and attributes.

The meta element has two uses: either to emulate the use of the HTTP response header, or to embed additional metadata within the HTML document.

With HTML up to and including HTML 4.01 and XHTML, there were four valid attributes: content, http-equiv, name and scheme. Under HTML 5 there are now five valid attributes: charset having been added. http-equiv is used to emulate the HTTP header. name to embed metadata. The value of the statement, in either case, is contained in the content attribute, which is the only required attribute unless charset is given. charset is used to indicate the character set of the document, and is available in HTML5.

Such elements must be placed as tags in the head section of an HTML or XHTML document.

An example of the use of the meta element

In one form, meta elements can specify HTTP headers which should be sent before the actual content when the HTML page is served from Web server to client. For example:

<meta http-equiv="Content-Type" content="text/html" >

This specifies that the page should be served with an HTTP header called 'Content-Type' that has a value 'text/html'. In the general form, a meta element specifies name and associated content attributes describing aspects of the HTML page. For example:

<meta name="keywords" content="wikipedia,encyclopedia" >

In this example, the meta element identifies itself as containing the 'keywords' relevant to the document, Wikipedia and encyclopedia.

Meta tags can be used to indicate the location a business serves:

<meta name="zipcode" content="45212,45208,45218" >

In this example, geographical information is given according to ZIP codes.

Default charset for plain text is simply set with meta:

```
<meta http-equiv="Content-Type" content="text/html; charset=UTF-8" >
```

Meta element used in search engine optimization

Meta elements provide information about a given Web page, most often to help search engines categorize them correctly. They are inserted into the HTML document, but are often not directly visible to a user visiting the site.

They have been the focus of a field of marketing research known as search engine optimization (SEO), where different methods are explored to provide a user's site with a higher ranking on search engines. In the mid to late 1990s, search engines were reliant on meta data to correctly classify a Web page and webmasters quickly learned the commercial significance of having the right meta element, as it frequently led to a high ranking in the search engines — and thus, high traffic to the website.

As search engine traffic achieved greater significance in online marketing plans, consultants were brought in who were well versed in how search engines perceive a website. These consultants used a variety of techniques (legitimate and otherwise) to improve ranking for their clients.

Meta elements have significantly less effect on search engine results pages today than they did in the 1990s and their utility has decreased dramatically as search engine robots have become more sophisticated. This is due in part to the nearly infinite re-occurrence (keyword stuffing) of meta elements and/or to attempts by unscrupulous website placement consultants to manipulate (spamdexing) or otherwise circumvent search engine ranking algorithms.

While search engine optimization can improve search engine ranking, consumers of such services should be careful to employ only reputable providers. Given the extraordinary competition and technological craftsmanship required for top search engine placement, the implication of the term "search engine optimization" has deteriorated over the last decade. Where it once implied bringing a website to the top of a search engine's results page, for some consumers it now implies a relationship with keyword spamming or optimizing a site's internal search engine for improved performance.

Major search engine robots are more likely to quantify such extant factors as the volume of incoming links from related websites, quantity and quality of content, technical precision of source code, spelling, functional v. broken hyperlinks, volume and consistency of searches and/or viewer traffic, time within website, page views, revisits, click-throughs, technical user-features, uniqueness, redundancy, relevance, advertising revenue yield, freshness, geography, language and other intrinsic characteristics.

The keywords attribute

The keywords attribute was popularized by search engines such as Infoseek and AltaVista in 1995, and its popularity quickly grew until it became one of the most commonly used meta elements.^[1] By late 1997, however, search engine providers realized that information stored in meta elements, especially the keywords attribute, was often unreliable and misleading, and at worst, used to draw users into spam sites. (Unscrupulous webmasters could easily place false keywords into their meta elements in order to draw people to their site.)

Search engines began dropping support for metadata provided by the meta element in 1998, and by the early 2000s, most search engines had veered completely away from reliance on meta elements. In July 2002, AltaVista, one of the last major search engines to still offer support, finally stopped considering them.^[2]

No consensus exists whether or not the keywords attribute has any effect on ranking at any of the major search engines today. It is speculated that it does, if the keywords used in the meta can also be found in the page copy itself. With respect to Google, thirty-seven leaders in search engine optimization concluded in April 2007 that the relevance of having your keywords in the meta-attribute keywords is little to none^[3] and in September 2009 Matt Cutts of Google announced that they are no longer taking keywords into account whatsoever.^[4] However, both these articles suggest that Yahoo! still makes use of the keywords meta tag in some of its rankings. Yahoo! itself claims support for the keywords meta tag in conjunction with other factors for improving search rankings.^[5] In Oct 2009 Search Engine Round Table announced that "Yahoo Drops The Meta Keywords Tag Also"^[6] but informed us that the announcement made by Yahoo!'s Senior Director of Search was incorrect.^[7] In the corrected statement Yahoo! Senior Director of Search states that "...What changed with Yahoo's ranking algorithms is that while we still index the meta keyword tag, the ranking importance given to meta keyword tags receives the lowest ranking signal in our system.... it will actually have less effect than introducing those same words in the body of the document, or any other section."^[7]

The description attribute

Unlike the keywords attribute, the description attribute is supported by most major search engines, like Yahoo! and Bing, while Google will fall back on this tag when information about the page itself is requested (e.g. using the related: query) keywords are very important in description to increase the ranking of site in search engine. The description attribute provides a concise explanation of a Web page's content. This allows the Web page authors to give a more meaningful description for listings than might be displayed if the search engine was

The language attribute

The language attribute tells search engines what natural language the website is written in (e.g. English, Spanish or French), as opposed to the coding language (e.g. HTML). It is normally an IETF language tag for the language name. It is of most use when a website is written in multiple languages and can be included on each page to tell search engines in which language a particular page is written.^[9]

The robots attribute

The robots attribute, supported by several major search engines,^[10] controls whether search engine spiders are allowed to index a page, or not, and whether they should follow links from a page, or not. The attribute can contain one or more comma-separate values. The noindex value prevents a page from being indexed, and nofollow prevents links from being crawled. Other values recognized by one or more search engines can influence how the engine indexes pages, and how those pages appear on the search results. These include noarchive, which instructs a search engine not to store an archived copy of the page, and nosnippet, which asks that the search engine not include a snippet from the page along with the page's listing in search results.^[11]

Meta tags are not the best option to prevent search engines from indexing content of a website. A more reliable and efficient method is the use of the robots.txt file (robots exclusion standard).

Additional attributes for search engines

NOODP

The search engines Google, Yahoo! and MSN use in some cases the title and abstract of the Open Directory Project (ODP) listing of a website for the title and/or description (also called snippet or abstract) in the search engine results pages (SERP). To give webmasters the option to specify that the ODP content should not be used for listings of their website, Microsoft introduced in May 2006 the new "NOODP" value for the "robots" element of the meta tags.^[12] Google followed in July 2006^[13] and Yahoo! in October 2006.^[14]

The syntax is the same for all search engines who support the tag.

```
<meta name="robots" content="noodp" >
```

Webmasters can decide if they want to disallow the use of their ODP listing on a per search engine basis

Google:

<meta name="googlebot" content="noodp" >

Yahoo!

```
<meta name="Slurp" content="noodp" >
```

MSN and Live Search:

```
<meta name="msnbot" content="noodp" >
```

NOYDIR

Yahoo! puts content from their own Yahoo! directory next to the ODP listing. In 2007 they introduced a meta tag that lets web designers opt-out of this.^[15]

If you add the NOYDIR tag to a page, Yahoo! won't display the Yahoo! Directory titles and abstracts.

```
<meta name="robots" content="noydir" >
<meta name="Slurp" content="noydir" >
```

Robots-NoContent

Yahoo! also introduced in May 2007 the attribute value: class="robots-nocontent".^[16] This is not a meta tag, but an attribute and value, which can be used throughout Web page tags where needed. Content of the page where this attribute is being used will be ignored by the Yahoo! crawler and not included in the search engine's index.

Examples for the use of the robots-nocontent tag:

```
<div class="robots-nocontent">excluded content</div>
<span class="robots-nocontent">excluded content</span>
excluded content
```

Academic studies

Google does not use HTML keyword or meta tag elements for indexing. The Director of Research at Google, Monika Henzinger, was quoted (in 2002) as saying, "Currently we don't trust metadata because we are afraid of being manipulated." ^[17] Other search engines developed techniques to penalize Web sites considered to be "cheating the system". For example, a Web site repeating the same meta keyword several times may have its ranking *decreased* by a search engine trying to eliminate this practice, though that is unlikely. It is more likely that a search engine will ignore the meta keyword element completely, and most do regardless of how many words used in the element.

Google does, however, use meta tag elements for displaying site links. The title tags are used to create the link in search results:

<title>Site name - Page title - Keyword description</title>

The meta description often appears in Google search results to describe the link:

<meta name="description" content="A blurb to describe the content of the page appears here" >

Redirects

Meta refresh elements can be used to instruct a Web browser to automatically refresh a Web page after a given time interval. It is also possible to specify an alternative URL and use this technique in order to redirect the user to a different location. Auto refreshing via a META element has been deprecated for more than ten years,^[18] and recognized as problematic before that.^[19]

The W3C suggests that user agents should allow users to disable it, otherwise META refresh should not be used by web pages. For Internet Explorer's security settings, under the miscellaneous category, meta refresh can be turned off by the user, thereby disabling its redirect ability. In Mozilla Firefox it can be disabled in the configuration file under the key name "accessibility.blockautorefresh".^[20]

Many web design tutorials also point out that client-side redirecting tends to interfere with the normal functioning of a Web browser's "back" button. After being redirected, clicking the back button will cause the user to go back to the redirect page, which redirects them again. Some modern browsers seem to overcome this problem however, including Safari, Mozilla Firefox and Opera.

Auto-redirects via markup (versus server-side redirects) are not in compliance with the W3C's - Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (WCAG) 1.0 (guideline 7.5).^[21]

HTTP message headers

Meta elements of the form <meta http-equiv="foo" content="bar"> can be used as alternatives to http headers. For example, <meta http-equiv="expires" content="Wed, 21 June 2006 14:25:27 GMT"> would tell the browser that the page "expires" on June 21, 2006 at 14:25:27 GMT and that it may safely cache the page until then.

Alternative to meta elements

An alternative to meta elements for enhanced subject access within a website is the use of a back-of-book-style index for the website. See the American Society of Indexers ^[22] website for an example.

In 1994, ALIWEB, also used an index file to provide the type of information commonly found in meta keywords attributes.

References

- Statistic (June 4, 1997), META attributes by count (http://vancouver-webpages.com/META/bycount.shtml), Vancouver Webpages, retrieved June 3, 2007
- [2] Danny Sullivan (October 1, 2002), Death Of A Meta Tag (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage.html?page=2165061), SearchEngineWatch.com, retrieved June 03, 2007
- [3] [http://sangers.nu/blog/tech/20080909-the-meta-tag-attribute--keywords "In 2007, 37 leaders in search engine optimisation concluded that having keywords in the keywords attribute is little to none." Sanger.nu blog, September 9 2008, retrieved August 2 2011
- [4] "Google does not use the keywords meta tag in web ranking" (http://googlewebmastercentral.blogspot.com/2009/09/ google-does-not-use-keywords-meta-tag.html) Google Webmaster Central Blog, September 21 2009, retrieved September 21 2009
- [5] Yahoo! FAQs, How do I improve the ranking of my web site in the search results? (http://web.archive.org/web/20071015182848/http:// help.yahoo.com/l/us/yahoo/search/ranking/o2.html), Yahoo.com, retrieved November 12, 2008
- [6] "Yahoo Drops The Meta Keywords Tag Also" (http://www.seroundtable.com/archives/020918.html) SEO Roundtable, October 8 2009, retrieved April 22 2011
- [7] "Yahoo's Senior Director of Search Got It Wrong, Yahoo Uses Meta Keywords Still" (http://www.seroundtable.com/archives/020964. html) SEO Roundtable, October 16 2009, retrieved April 22 2011
- [8] Danny Sullivan, How To Use HTML Meta Tags (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage.html?page=2167931), Search Engine Watch, December 5, 2002
- [9] 1 Website Designer Using language metatags in websites (http://www.1websitedesigner.com/language-metatags) February 19, 2008
- [10] Vanessa Fox, Using the robots meta tag (http://googlewebmastercentral.blogspot.com/2007/03/using-robots-meta-tag.html), Official Google Webmaster Central Blog, 3/05/2007
- [11] Danny Sullivan (March 5, 2007), Meta Robots Tag 101: Blocking Spiders, Cached Pages & More (http://searchengineland.com/ 070305-204850.php), SearchEngineLand.com, retrieved June 3, 2007
- [12] Betsy Aoki (May 22, 2006), Opting Out of Open Directory Listings for Webmasters (http://blogs.msdn.com/livesearch/archive/2006/ 05/22/603917.aspx), Live Search Blog, retrieved June 3, 2007
- [13] Vanessa Fox (July 13, 2006), More control over page snippets (http://sitemaps.blogspot.com/2006/07/more-control-over-page-snippets. html), *Inside Google Sitemaps*, retrieved June 3, 2007
- [14] Yahoo! Search (October 24, 2006), Yahoo! Search Weather Update and Support for 'NOODP' (http://www.ysearchblog.com/archives/ 000368.html), Yahoo! Search Blog, retrieved June 3, 2007
- [15] Yahoo! Search (February 28, 2007), Yahoo! Search Support for 'NOYDIR' Meta Tags and Weather Update (http://www.ysearchblog. com/archives/000418.html), Yahoo! Search Blog, retrieved June 3, 2007
- [16] Yahoo! Search (May 02, 2007), Introducing Robots-Nocontent for Page Sections (http://www.ysearchblog.com/archives/000444.html), Yahoo! Search Blog, retrieved June 3, 2007
- [17] Greta de Groat (2002). "Perspectives on the Web and Google: Monika Henzinger, Director of Research, Google", *Journal of Internet Cataloging*, Vol. 5(1), pp. 17-28, 2002.
- [18] W3CTechniques for Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (http://www.w3.org/TR/1999/WD-WAI-PAGEAUTH-19990226/ wai-pageauth-tech) W3C Working Draft 26-Feb-1999

- Techniques for Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (http://www.w3.org/TR/1999/WD-WAI-PAGEAUTH-19990217/ wai-pageauth-tech) W3C Working Draft 17-Feb-1999
- [20] Accessibility.blockautorefresh (http://web.archive.org/web/20090602225157/http://kb.mozillazine.org/Accessibility. blockautorefresh) mozillaZine, archived June 2 2009 from the original (http://kb.mozillazine.org/Accessibility.blockautorefresh)
- [21] W3C Recommendation (May 5, 1999), Web Content Accessibility Guidelines 1.0 Guideline 7 (http://www.w3.org/TR/1999/WAI-WEBCONTENT-19990505/#gl-movement). W3.org, retrieved September 28, 2007

[22] http://www.asindexing.org

External links

 W3C HTML 4.01 Specification: section 7.4.4, Meta data (http://www.w3.org/TR/html4/struct/global. html#h-7.4.4)

Meta tags

Meta elements are the HTML or XHTML < meta ... > element used to provide structured metadata about a Web page. Multiple elements are often used on the same page: the element is the same, but its attributes are different. Meta elements can be used to specify page description, keywords and any other metadata not provided through the other head elements and attributes.

The meta element has two uses: either to emulate the use of the HTTP response header, or to embed additional metadata within the HTML document.

With HTML up to and including HTML 4.01 and XHTML, there were four valid attributes: content, http-equiv, name and scheme. Under HTML 5 there are now five valid attributes: charset having been added. http-equiv is used to emulate the HTTP header. name to embed metadata. The value of the statement, in either case, is contained in the content attribute, which is the only required attribute unless charset is given. charset is used to indicate the character set of the document, and is available in HTML5.

Such elements must be placed as tags in the head section of an HTML or XHTML document.

An example of the use of the meta element

In one form, meta elements can specify HTTP headers which should be sent before the actual content when the HTML page is served from Web server to client. For example:

<meta http-equiv="Content-Type" content="text/html" >

This specifies that the page should be served with an HTTP header called 'Content-Type' that has a value 'text/html'. In the general form, a metal element specifies name and associated content attributes describing aspects of the HTML page. For example:

<meta name="keywords" content="wikipedia,encyclopedia" >

In this example, the meta element identifies itself as containing the 'keywords' relevant to the document, Wikipedia and encyclopedia.

Meta tags can be used to indicate the location a business serves:

<meta name="zipcode" content="45212,45208,45218" >

In this example, geographical information is given according to ZIP codes.

Default charset for plain text is simply set with meta:

<meta http-equiv="Content-Type" content="text/html; charset=UTF-8" >

Meta element used in search engine optimization

Meta elements provide information about a given Web page, most often to help search engines categorize them correctly. They are inserted into the HTML document, but are often not directly visible to a user visiting the site.

They have been the focus of a field of marketing research known as search engine optimization (SEO), where different methods are explored to provide a user's site with a higher ranking on search engines. In the mid to late 1990s, search engines were reliant on meta data to correctly classify a Web page and webmasters quickly learned the commercial significance of having the right meta element, as it frequently led to a high ranking in the search engines — and thus, high traffic to the website.

As search engine traffic achieved greater significance in online marketing plans, consultants were brought in who were well versed in how search engines perceive a website. These consultants used a variety of techniques (legitimate and otherwise) to improve ranking for their clients.

Meta elements have significantly less effect on search engine results pages today than they did in the 1990s and their utility has decreased dramatically as search engine robots have become more sophisticated. This is due in part to the nearly infinite re-occurrence (keyword stuffing) of meta elements and/or to attempts by unscrupulous website placement consultants to manipulate (spamdexing) or otherwise circumvent search engine ranking algorithms.

While search engine optimization can improve search engine ranking, consumers of such services should be careful to employ only reputable providers. Given the extraordinary competition and technological craftsmanship required for top search engine placement, the implication of the term "search engine optimization" has deteriorated over the last decade. Where it once implied bringing a website to the top of a search engine's results page, for some consumers it now implies a relationship with keyword spamming or optimizing a site's internal search engine for improved performance.

Major search engine robots are more likely to quantify such extant factors as the volume of incoming links from related websites, quantity and quality of content, technical precision of source code, spelling, functional v. broken hyperlinks, volume and consistency of searches and/or viewer traffic, time within website, page views, revisits, click-throughs, technical user-features, uniqueness, redundancy, relevance, advertising revenue yield, freshness, geography, language and other intrinsic characteristics.

The keywords attribute

The keywords attribute was popularized by search engines such as Infoseek and AltaVista in 1995, and its popularity quickly grew until it became one of the most commonly used meta elements.^[1] By late 1997, however, search engine providers realized that information stored in meta elements, especially the keywords attribute, was often unreliable and misleading, and at worst, used to draw users into spam sites. (Unscrupulous webmasters could easily place false keywords into their meta elements in order to draw people to their site.)

Search engines began dropping support for metadata provided by the meta element in 1998, and by the early 2000s, most search engines had veered completely away from reliance on meta elements. In July 2002, AltaVista, one of the last major search engines to still offer support, finally stopped considering them.^[2]

No consensus exists whether or not the keywords attribute has any effect on ranking at any of the major search engines today. It is speculated that it does, if the keywords used in the meta can also be found in the page copy itself. With respect to Google, thirty-seven leaders in search engine optimization concluded in April 2007 that the relevance of having your keywords in the meta-attribute keywords is little to none^[3] and in September 2009 Matt Cutts of Google announced that they are no longer taking keywords into account whatsoever.^[4] However, both these articles suggest that Yahoo! still makes use of the keywords meta tag in some of its rankings. Yahoo! itself claims support for the keywords meta tag in conjunction with other factors for improving search rankings.^[5] In Oct 2009 Search Engine Round Table announced that "Yahoo Drops The Meta Keywords Tag Also"^[6] but informed us that the announcement made by Yahoo!'s Senior Director of Search was incorrect.^[7] In the corrected statement

Yahoo! Senior Director of Search states that "...What changed with Yahoo's ranking algorithms is that while we still index the meta keyword tag, the ranking importance given to meta keyword tags receives the lowest ranking signal in our system.... it will actually have less effect than introducing those same words in the body of the document, or any other section."^[7]

The description attribute

Unlike the keywords attribute, the description attribute is supported by most major search engines, like Yahoo! and Bing, while Google will fall back on this tag when information about the page itself is requested (e.g. using the related: query) keywords are very important in description to increase the ranking of site in search engine. The description attribute provides a concise explanation of a Web page's content. This allows the Web page authors to give a more meaningful description for listings than might be displayed if the search engine was unable to automatically create its own description based on the page content. The description is often, but not always, displayed on search engine results pages, so it can affect click-through rates. Industry commentators have *suggested* that major search engines also consider keywords located in the description attribute when ranking pages.^[8] W3C doesn't specify the size of this description meta tag, but almost all search engines recommend it to be shorter than 155 characters of plain text.

The language attribute

The language attribute tells search engines what natural language the website is written in (e.g. English, Spanish or French), as opposed to the coding language (e.g. HTML). It is normally an IETF language tag for the language name. It is of most use when a website is written in multiple languages and can be included on each page to tell search engines in which language a particular page is written.^[9]

The robots attribute

The robots attribute, supported by several major search engines,^[10] controls whether search engine spiders are allowed to index a page, or not, and whether they should follow links from a page, or not. The attribute can contain one or more comma-separate values. The noindex value prevents a page from being indexed, and nofollow prevents links from being crawled. Other values recognized by one or more search engines can influence how the engine indexes pages, and how those pages appear on the search results. These include noarchive, which instructs a search engine not to store an archived copy of the page, and nosnippet, which asks that the search engine not include a snippet from the page along with the page's listing in search results.^[11]

Meta tags are not the best option to prevent search engines from indexing content of a website. A more reliable and efficient method is the use of the robots.txt file (robots exclusion standard).

Additional attributes for search engines

NOODP

The search engines Google, Yahoo! and MSN use in some cases the title and abstract of the Open Directory Project (ODP) listing of a website for the title and/or description (also called snippet or abstract) in the search engine results pages (SERP). To give webmasters the option to specify that the ODP content should not be used for listings of their website, Microsoft introduced in May 2006 the new "NOODP" value for the "robots" element of the meta tags.^[12] Google followed in July 2006^[13] and Yahoo! in October 2006.^[14]

The syntax is the same for all search engines who support the tag.

<meta name="robots" content="noodp" >

Webmasters can decide if they want to disallow the use of their ODP listing on a per search engine basis

Google:

```
<meta name="googlebot" content="noodp" >
```

Yahoo!

```
<meta name="Slurp" content="noodp" >
```

MSN and Live Search:

```
<meta name="msnbot" content="noodp" >
```

NOYDIR

Yahoo! puts content from their own Yahoo! directory next to the ODP listing. In 2007 they introduced a meta tag that lets web designers opt-out of this.^[15]

If you add the NOYDIR tag to a page, Yahoo! won't display the Yahoo! Directory titles and abstracts.

```
<meta name="robots" content="noydir" >
<meta name="Slurp" content="noydir" >
```

Robots-NoContent

Yahoo! also introduced in May 2007 the attribute value: class="robots-nocontent".^[16] This is not a meta tag, but an attribute and value, which can be used throughout Web page tags where needed. Content of the page where this attribute is being used will be ignored by the Yahoo! crawler and not included in the search engine's index.

Examples for the use of the robots-nocontent tag:

```
<div class="robots-nocontent">excluded content</div>
<span class="robots-nocontent">excluded content</span>
excluded content
```

Academic studies

Google does not use HTML keyword or meta tag elements for indexing. The Director of Research at Google, Monika Henzinger, was quoted (in 2002) as saying, "Currently we don't trust metadata because we are afraid of being manipulated." ^[17] Other search engines developed techniques to penalize Web sites considered to be "cheating the system". For example, a Web site repeating the same meta keyword several times may have its ranking *decreased* by a search engine trying to eliminate this practice, though that is unlikely. It is more likely that a search engine will ignore the meta keyword element completely, and most do regardless of how many words used in the element.

Google does, however, use meta tag elements for displaying site links. The title tags are used to create the link in search results:

<title>Site name - Page title - Keyword description</title>

The meta description often appears in Google search results to describe the link:

<meta name="description" content="A blurb to describe the content of the page appears here" >

Redirects

Meta refresh elements can be used to instruct a Web browser to automatically refresh a Web page after a given time interval. It is also possible to specify an alternative URL and use this technique in order to redirect the user to a different location. Auto refreshing via a META element has been deprecated for more than ten years,^[18] and recognized as problematic before that.^[19]

The W3C suggests that user agents should allow users to disable it, otherwise META refresh should not be used by web pages. For Internet Explorer's security settings, under the miscellaneous category, meta refresh can be turned off by the user, thereby disabling its redirect ability. In Mozilla Firefox it can be disabled in the configuration file under the key name "accessibility.blockautorefresh".^[20]

Many web design tutorials also point out that client-side redirecting tends to interfere with the normal functioning of a Web browser's "back" button. After being redirected, clicking the back button will cause the user to go back to the redirect page, which redirects them again. Some modern browsers seem to overcome this problem however, including Safari, Mozilla Firefox and Opera.

Auto-redirects via markup (versus server-side redirects) are not in compliance with the W3C's - Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (WCAG) 1.0 (guideline 7.5).^[21]

HTTP message headers

Meta elements of the form <meta http-equiv="foo" content="bar"> can be used as alternatives to http headers. For example, <meta http-equiv="expires" content="Wed, 21 June 2006 14:25:27 GMT"> would tell the browser that the page "expires" on June 21, 2006 at 14:25:27 GMT and that it may safely cache the page until then.

Alternative to meta elements

An alternative to meta elements for enhanced subject access within a website is the use of a back-of-book-style index for the website. See the American Society of Indexers ^[22] website for an example.

In 1994, ALIWEB, also used an index file to provide the type of information commonly found in meta keywords attributes.

References

- Statistic (June 4, 1997), META attributes by count (http://vancouver-webpages.com/META/bycount.shtml), Vancouver Webpages, retrieved June 3, 2007
- [2] Danny Sullivan (October 1, 2002), Death Of A Meta Tag (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage.html?page=2165061), SearchEngineWatch.com, retrieved June 03, 2007
- [3] [http://sangers.nu/blog/tech/20080909-the-meta-tag-attribute--keywords "In 2007, 37 leaders in search engine optimisation concluded that having keywords in the keywords attribute is little to none." Sanger.nu blog, September 9 2008, retrieved August 2 2011
- [4] "Google does not use the keywords meta tag in web ranking" (http://googlewebmastercentral.blogspot.com/2009/09/ google-does-not-use-keywords-meta-tag.html) Google Webmaster Central Blog, September 21 2009, retrieved September 21 2009
- [5] Yahoo! FAQs, How do I improve the ranking of my web site in the search results? (http://web.archive.org/web/20071015182848/http:// help.yahoo.com/l/us/yahoo/search/ranking/ranking-02.html), Yahoo.com, retrieved November 12, 2008
- [6] "Yahoo Drops The Meta Keywords Tag Also" (http://www.seroundtable.com/archives/020918.html) SEO Roundtable, October 8 2009, retrieved April 22 2011
- [7] "Yahoo's Senior Director of Search Got It Wrong, Yahoo Uses Meta Keywords Still" (http://www.seroundtable.com/archives/020964. html) SEO Roundtable, October 16 2009, retrieved April 22 2011
- [8] Danny Sullivan, How To Use HTML Meta Tags (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage.html?page=2167931), Search Engine Watch, December 5, 2002
- [9] 1 Website Designer Using language metatags in websites (http://www.1websitedesigner.com/language-metatags) February 19, 2008
- [10] Vanessa Fox, Using the robots meta tag (http://googlewebmastercentral.blogspot.com/2007/03/using-robots-meta-tag.html), Official Google Webmaster Central Blog, 3/05/2007

- [11] Danny Sullivan (March 5, 2007), Meta Robots Tag 101: Blocking Spiders, Cached Pages & More (http://searchengineland.com/ 070305-204850.php), SearchEngineLand.com, retrieved June 3, 2007
- [12] Betsy Aoki (May 22, 2006), Opting Out of Open Directory Listings for Webmasters (http://blogs.msdn.com/livesearch/archive/2006/ 05/22/603917.aspx), Live Search Blog, retrieved June 3, 2007
- [13] Vanessa Fox (July 13, 2006), More control over page snippets (http://sitemaps.blogspot.com/2006/07/more-control-over-page-snippets. html), *Inside Google Sitemaps*, retrieved June 3, 2007
- [14] Yahoo! Search (October 24, 2006), Yahoo! Search Weather Update and Support for 'NOODP' (http://www.ysearchblog.com/archives/ 000368.html), Yahoo! Search Blog, retrieved June 3, 2007
- [15] Yahoo! Search (February 28, 2007), Yahoo! Search Support for 'NOYDIR' Meta Tags and Weather Update (http://www.ysearchblog. com/archives/000418.html), Yahoo! Search Blog, retrieved June 3, 2007
- [16] Yahoo! Search (May 02, 2007), Introducing Robots-Nocontent for Page Sections (http://www.ysearchblog.com/archives/000444.html), Yahoo! Search Blog, retrieved June 3, 2007
- [17] Greta de Groat (2002). "Perspectives on the Web and Google: Monika Henzinger, Director of Research, Google", *Journal of Internet Cataloging*, Vol. 5(1), pp. 17-28, 2002.
- [18] W3CTechniques for Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (http://www.w3.org/TR/1999/WD-WAI-PAGEAUTH-19990226/ wai-pageauth-tech) W3C Working Draft 26-Feb-1999
- Techniques for Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (http://www.w3.org/TR/1999/WD-WAI-PAGEAUTH-19990217/ wai-pageauth-tech) W3C Working Draft 17-Feb-1999
- [20] Accessibility.blockautorefresh (http://web.archive.org/web/20090602225157/http://kb.mozillazine.org/Accessibility. blockautorefresh) mozillaZine, archived June 2 2009 from the original (http://kb.mozillazine.org/Accessibility.blockautorefresh)
- W3C Recommendation (May 5, 1999), Web Content Accessibility Guidelines 1.0 Guideline 7 (http://www.w3.org/TR/1999/ WAI-WEBCONTENT-19990505/#gl-movement). W3.org, retrieved September 28, 2007

External links

 W3C HTML 4.01 Specification: section 7.4.4, Meta data (http://www.w3.org/TR/html4/struct/global. html#h-7.4.4)

Inktomi

Inktomi Corporation was a California company that provided software for Internet service providers. It was founded in 1996 by UC Berkeley professor Eric Brewer and graduate student Paul Gauthier. The company was initially founded based on the real-world success of the web search engine they developed at the university. After the bursting of the dot-com bubble, Inktomi was acquired by Yahoo!

History

Inktomi's software was incorporated in the widely-used HotBot search engine, which displaced AltaVista as the leading web-crawler-based search engine, itself to be displaced later by Google. In a talk given to a UC Berkeley seminar on Search Engines^[1] in October 2005, Eric Brewer credited much of the AltaVista displacement to technical differences of scale.

The company went on to develop Traffic Server, a proxy cache for web traffic and on-demand streaming media. Traffic Server found a limited marketplace due to several factors, but was deployed by several large service providers including AOL. One of the things that Traffic Server did was to transcode images down to a smaller size for AOL dialup users, leading many websites to provide special noncacheable pages with the phrase, "AOL Users Click Here" to navigate to these pages.

In November 1999 Inktomi acquired Webspective; in August 2000 Inktomi acquired Ultraseek Server from Disney's Go.com; in September, 2000, Inktomi acquired FastForward Networks;^[2] in December 2000, Inktomi acquired the Content Bridge Business Unit from Adero, a content delivery network, which had formed the Content Bridge Alliance with Inktomi, AOL and a number of other ISPs, hosting providers and IP transport providers; and in June 2001 Inktomi acquired eScene Networks. Webspective developed technology for synchronizing and managing

content across a host of distributed servers to be used in clustered or distributed load-balancing. Fast Forward developed software for the distribution of live streaming media over the Internet using "app-level" multicast technology. eScene Networks developed software that provided an integrated workflow for the management and publishing of video content (now owned by Media Publisher, Inc.). With this combination of technologies, Inktomi became an "arms merchant" to a growing number of content delivery network (CDN) service providers. Inktomi stock peaked with a split-adjusted price of \$241 a share in March 2000.

In earlier acquisitions Inktomi acquired C2B and Impulse Buy Networks, both companies which had pioneered the comparison shopping space and that had pioneered the performance-based marketing market, with over 4 million products registered in the service in 1998, and serving millions of merchandise product offers daily across 20,000 websites including Yahoo!, MSN, and AOL shopping. Merchants paid a percentage of sales and or a cost per click for traffic sent to their websites—ultimately this model became known as pay per click and was perfected by Google and Overture Services, Inc.

With the financial collapse of the service provider industry and overall burst of the dot-com bubble, Inktomi lost most of its customer base. In 2002, Inktomi board brought in turnaround expert and long term media investor Keyur Patel and restructured the organization to focus back on search and divest from non core assets. This move turned out to be brilliant and led ultimately to be acquired by Yahoo! in 2002 for \$1.63 a share (or \$235 million). In a separate transaction, the Ultraseek Server product (renamed Inktomi Enterprise Search) was sold to competitor Verity, Inc. in late 2002.

In 2006, the technology behind the Inktomi Proxy Server was acquired by Websense, which has modified it and included it their Websense Security Gateway solution.

In 2009, Yahoo! asked to enter Traffic Server into incubation with the Apache Incubator, which was accepted in July. The original Inktomi Traffic Server source, with additional Yahoo! modifications, was donated to the open source community that same year. In April 2010, the Apache Traffic Server^[3] top-level project was officially created, marking the official acceptance of the new project.

Acquisitions

In September 1998 Inktomi acquired C2B Technologies,^[4] adding a shopping engine technology to its portfolio; In April 1999 Inktomi acquired Impulse Buy Network, adding 400 merchants to its shopping engine and performance based business shopping model. ^[5]; in November 1999 Inktomi acquired Webspective; in August 2000 Inktomi acquired Ultraseek Server from Disney's Go.com; in September, 2000, Inktomi acquired FastForward Networks;^[2] in December 2000, Inktomi acquired the Content Bridge Business Unit from Adero, a content delivery network, which had formed the Content Bridge Alliance with Inktomi, AOL and a number of other ISPs, hosting providers and IP transport providers; and in June 2001 Inktomi acquired eScene Networks. Webspective developed technology for synchronizing and managing content across a host of distributed servers to be used in clustered or distributed load-balancing. Fast Forward developed software for the distribution of live streaming media over the Internet using "app-level" multicast technology. eScene Networks developed software that provided an integrated workflow for the management and publishing of video content (now owned by Qumu, Inc.). With this combination of technologies, Inktomi became an "arms merchant" to a growing number of Content Delivery Network (CDN) service providers.

Inktomi name and logo

According to the Inktomi website, "The company's name, pronounced 'INK-tuh-me', is derived from a Lakota Indian legend about a trickster spider character. Inktomi is known for his ability to defeat larger adversaries through wit and cunning."^[6] The tri-color, nested cube logo was created by Tom Lamar in 1996.

Executives

Prior to the acquisition of Inktomi by Yahoo! in 2002:

Corporate officers

- David C. Peterschmidt Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer
- Dr. Eric A. Brewer Chief Scientist
- Keyur A. Patel Chief Strategy Officer (turnaround)
- Timothy J. Burch Vice President of Human Resources
- Ted Hally Senior Vice President and General Manager of Network Products
- Jerry M. Kennelly Executive Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Secretary
- Al Shipp Senior Vice President of Worldwide Field Operations
- Timothy Stevens Senior Vice President of Business Affairs, General Counsel and Assistant Secretary
- Steve Hill Vice President of Europe

Board of directors

- David C. Peterschmidt Chairman, President and Chief Executive Officer, Inktomi Corporation
- Dr. Eric A. Brewer Chief Scientist, Inktomi Corporation
- Frank Gill Executive Vice President, Intel Corporation
- Fredric W. Harman General Partner, Oak Investment Partners
- Alan Shugart Chief Executive Officer, Al Shugart International

Mission statement

"The Inktomi mission is to build scalable software applications that are core to the Internet infrastructure."^[6]

References

- SIMS 141: Search Engines: Technology, Society, and Business (http://www.sims.berkeley.edu/courses/is141/f05/). Course Syllabus, Fall 2005.
- [2] Inktomi to buy FastForward Networks for \$1.3 billion (http://www.news.com/2100-1023-245643.html). CNET news.com, September 13, 2000.
- [3] "Apache Traffic Server website" (http://trafficserver.apache.org). 2010-04-22. . Retrieved 2010-06-18.
- [4] Inktomi to buy C2B (http://news.cnet.com/2100-1001-215079.html). CNET"
- [5] Inktomi buys Impulse Buy (http://news.cnet.com/Inktomi-buys-Impulse-Buy/2100-1017_3-224817.html) CNET.com
- [6] Inktomi website, April 28, 1999.

Larry Page

	Larry Page		
Born	Lawrence Page		
	March 26, 1973		
-	Lansing, Michigan, U.S.		
Residence	Palo Alto, California, U.S.		
Nationality	American		
Alma mater	University of Michigan (B.S.)		
	Stanford University (M.S.)		
Occupation	Computer scientist, internet entrepreneur		
Known for	Co-founder and CEO of Google Inc.		
Salary	1 ^[1]		
Net worth	▲ US\$ 18.7 billion (2012) ^[1]		
Title	CEO of Google		
Spouse	Lucinda Southworth (m. 2007)		
Children	1		
Signature	-Jarry Page		
Website			
	Google.com - Larry Page ^[2]		

Lawrence "Larry" Page^[3] (born March 26, 1973) is an American computer scientist and internet entrepreneur who, with Sergey Brin, is best known as the co-founder of Google. On April 4, 2011, he took on the role of chief executive officer of Google, replacing Eric Schmidt.^{[4][5]} As of 2012, his personal wealth is estimated to be \$18.7 billion.^[1] He is the inventor of PageRank, which became the foundation of Google's search ranking algorithm.

Early life and education

Larry Page was born in Lansing, Michigan.^{[6][7]} His father, Carl Page, earned a Ph.D. in computer science in 1965 when the field was in its infancy, and is considered a "pioneer in computer science and artificial intelligence." Both he and Page's mother were computer science professors at Michigan State University.^{[8][9]} Gloria Page, his mother, is Jewish but he was raised without religion.^[10]

Page attended the Okemos Montessori School (now called Montessori Radmoor) in Okemos, Michigan from 1975 to 1979, and graduated from East Lansing High School in 1991.^[11] He holds a Bachelor of Science in computer engineering from the University of Michigan with honors and a Master of Science in computer science from Stanford University. While at the University of Michigan, "Page created an inkjet printer made of Lego bricks" (actually a line plotter),^[12] served as the president of the Eta Kappa Nu in Fall 1994,^[13] and was a member of the 1993 "Maize & Blue" University of Michigan Solar Car team.

During an interview, Page recalled his childhood, noting that his house "was usually a mess, with computers and *Popular Science* magazines all over the place". His attraction to computers started when he was six years old when he got to "play with the stuff lying around". He became the "first kid in his elementary school to turn in an assignment from a word processor."^[14] His older brother also taught him to take things apart, and before long he was taking "everything in his house apart to see how it worked". He said that "from a very early age, I also realized I wanted to invent things. So I became really interested in technology...and business . . . probably from when I was 12, I knew I was going to start a company eventually".^[14]

After enrolling for a Ph.D. program in computer science at Stanford University, Larry Page was in search of a dissertation theme and considered exploring the mathematical properties of the World Wide Web, understanding its link structure as a huge graph.^{[15][16]} His supervisor Terry Winograd encouraged him to pursue this idea, which Page later recalled as "the best advice I ever got".^[17] Page then focused on the problem of finding out which web pages link to a given page, considering the number and nature of such backlinks to be valuable information about that page (with the role of citations in academic publishing in mind).^[16] In his research project, nicknamed "BackRub", he was soon joined by Sergey Brin, a fellow Stanford Ph.D. student.^[16]

John Battelle, co-founder of *Wired* magazine, wrote of Page that he had reasoned that the "entire Web was loosely based on the premise of citation – after all, what is a link but a citation? If he could devise a method to count and qualify each backlink on the Web, as Page puts it 'the Web would become a more valuable place'."^[16] Battelle further described how Page and Brin began working together on the project:

"At the time Page conceived of BackRub, the Web comprised an estimated 10 million documents, with an untold number of links between them. The computing resources required to crawl such a beast were well beyond the usual bounds of a student project. Unaware of exactly what he was getting into, Page began building out his crawler.

"The idea's complexity and scale lured Brin to the job. A polymath who had jumped from project to project without settling on a thesis topic, he found the premise behind BackRub fascinating. "I talked to lots of research groups" around the school, Brin recalls, "and this was the most exciting project, both because it tackled the Web, which represents human knowledge, and because I liked Larry".^[16]

Brin and Page originally met in March 1995, during a spring orientation of new computer Ph.D. candidates. Brin, who had already been in the program for two years, was assigned to show some students, including Page, around campus, and they later became good friends.^[18]

To convert the backlink data gathered by BackRub's web crawler into a measure of importance for a given web page, Brin and Page developed the PageRank algorithm, and realized that it could be used to build a search engine far superior to existing ones.^[16] It relied on a new kind of technology that analyzed the relevance of the back links that connected one Web page to another.^[18] In August 1996, the initial version of Google was made available, still on the Stanford University Web site.^[16]

Business

In 1998, Brin and Page founded Google, Inc.^[19] Page ran Google as co-president along with Brin until 2001 when they hired Eric Schmidt as Chairman and CEO of Google. In January 2011 Google announced that Page would replace Schmidt as CEO in April the same year.^[20] Both Page and Brin earn an annual compensation of one dollar. On April 4, 2011, Page officially became the chief executive of Google, while Schmidt stepped down to become executive chairman.

Personal life

Page married Lucinda Southworth at Richard Branson's Caribbean island, Necker Island in 2007.^[21] Southworth is a research scientist and sister of actress and model Carrie Southworth.^{[22][23][24]} They have one child.



Page at the MIT Stata Center in June 17, 2009

Other interests

Page is an active investor in alternative energy companies, such as Tesla Motors, which developed the Tesla Roadster, a 244-mile (**unknown operator: u'strong'** km) range battery electric vehicle.^[25] He continues to be committed to renewable energy technology, and with the help of Google.org, Google's philanthropic arm, promotes the adoption of plug-in hybrid electric cars and other alternative energy investments.^[14]

Brin and Page are the executive producers of the 2007 film *Broken Arrows*.^[26]

Awards and recognition

PC Magazine has praised Google as among the Top 100 Web Sites and Search Engines (1998) and awarded Google the Technical Excellence Award, for Innovation in Web Application Development in 1999. In 2000, Google earned a Webby Award, a People's Voice Award for technical achievement, and in 2001, was awarded Outstanding Search Service, Best Image Search Engine, Best Design, Most Webmaster Friendly Search Engine, and Best Search Feature at the Search Engine Watch Awards."^[27]

In 2002, Page, along with Sergey Brin, was named to the MIT Technology Review TR100, as one of the top 100 innovators in the world under the age of 35.^[28]

In 2003, both Brin and Page received an honorary MBA from IE Business School "for embodying the entrepreneurial spirit and lending momentum to the creation of new businesses...."^[29] And in 2004, they received the Marconi Foundation Prize, the "Highest Award in Engineering," and were elected Fellows of the Marconi Foundation at Columbia University. "In announcing their selection, John Jay Iselin, the Foundation's president, congratulated the two men for their invention that has fundamentally changed the way information is retrieved today." They joined a "select cadre of 32 of the world's most influential communications technology pioneers...."^[30] He was elected to the National Academy of Engineering in 2004. In 2005, Brin and Page were elected Fellows of the American Academy of Arts and Sciences.^[31] In 2002 the World Economic Forum named Page a Global Leader for Tomorrow and in 2004 the X PRIZE chose Page as a trustee for their board.^[12]

In 2004, Page and Brin were named "Persons of the Week" by *ABC World News Tonight*. Page received an honorary doctorate from the University of Michigan in 2009 during graduation commencement ceremonies.^[32]

In 2011, he was ranked 24th on the Forbes list of billionaires and as the 11th richest person in the United States.^[1]

References

- [1] Forbes (2011). "Larry Page" (http://www.forbes.com/profile/larry-page/). Forbes. . Retrieved November 2011.
- [2] https://www.google.com/about/corporate/company/execs.html#larry
- [3] Larry Page (1999). "Lawrence or Larry Page's Page" (http://infolab.stanford.edu/~page/). Stanford Web Site. . Retrieved May 18, 2010.
- [4] Google, Inc. (2011-01-20). "Google Announces Fourth Quarter and Fiscal Year 2010 Results and Management Changes" (http://investor. google.com/earnings/2010/Q4_google_earnings.html). Google Investor Relations. Retrieved 2011-05-28.
- [5] "An update from the Chairman" (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2011/01/update-from-chairman.html). 2011-01-20. Retrieved 2011-05-28.
- [6] Stross, Randall. Planet Google: One Company's Audacious Plan to Organize Everything We Know, Simon & Schuster (2008) p. 75.
- [7] Brandt, Richard L. Inside Larry and Sergey's Brain, Penguin (2009).
- [8] Smale, Will. "Profile: The Google founders" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/business/3666241.stm) BBC, April 30, 2004
- [9] http://www.cse.msu.edu/endowment/carl_page.php
- [10] Malseed, Mark (February 2007). The Story of Sergey Brin (http://www.momentmag.com/Exclusive/2007/2007-02/ 200702-BrinFeature.html) *Momentmag.Com* Retrieved (2011-06-06).
- [11] "Google Chooses Michigan for Expansion," Office of the Governor, State of Michigan, July 11, 2006 (http://www.michigan.gov/gov/ 0,1607,7-168-23442_21974-147032--,00.html)[retrieved March 6, 2010]
- [12] Google Corporate Information: Management: Larry Page (http://www.google.com/corporate/execs.html#larry)
- [13] "HKN College Chapter Directory" (http://www.hkn.org/admin/chapters/beta_epsilon.html). Eta Kappa Nu. January 15, 2007. ..
- [14] Scott, Virginia. Google: Corporations That Changed the World, Greenwood Publishing Group (2008)
- [15] Brin, S.; Page, L. (1998). "The anatomy of a large-scale hypertextual Web search engine" (http://infolab.stanford.edu/pub/papers/ google.pdf). Computer Networks and ISDN Systems 30: 107–117. doi:10.1016/S0169-7552(98)00110-X. ISSN 0169-7552.
- [16] Battelle, John. "The Birth of Google (http://www.wired.com/wired/archive/13.08/battelle.html?tw=wn_tophead_4)." Wired Magazine. August 2005.
- [17] The best advice I ever got (http://money.cnn.com/galleries/2008/fortune/0804/gallery.bestadvice.fortune/2.html) (Fortune, April 2008)
- [18] Moschovitis Group. The Internet: A Historical Encyclopedia, ABC-CLIO (2005)
- [19] "Larry Page Profile" (http://www.google.com/corporate/execs.html#larry). Google. .
- [20] Efrati, Amir (January 21, 2011). "Google's Page to Replace Schmidt as CEO" (http://online.wsj.com/article/ SB10001424052748704881304576094340081291776.html?mod=googlenews_wsj). The Wall Street Journal..
- [21] Google founder Larry Page to marry (http://www.reuters.com/article/mediaNews/idUSN1360879220071114), Reuters.
- [22] McCarthy, Megan. "President Bush, Clintons to meet at Googler wedding?" ValleyWag.com (http://valleywag.com/tech/larry-and-lucy/ president-bush-clintons-to-meet-at-googler-wedding-331398.php) December 7, 2007.
- [23] Coleridge, Daniel R. "Night Shift's Model MD." SOAPnet.com. (http://soapnet.go.com/soapnet/article/path-articleNum_8389/ category_shows) July 16, 2008. Retrieved September 10, 2008.
- [24] Google Co-Founder Page to Wed (http://ap.google.com/article/ALeqM5hsrCJztj9j0xezqYCWBi8Dg2ifbQD8ST2SL82), The Associated Press.
- [25] SiliconBeat: Tesla Motors New Electric Sports Car (http://www.siliconbeat.com/entries/2006/06/01/ tesla_motors_new_electric_sportscar_company_raises_40m_from_google_guys_others.html)
- [26] Google founders help fund classmate's independent film (http://www.usatoday.com/life/movies/news/ 2005-12-30-google-founders-film_x.htm)
- [27] National Science Foundation (http://www.nsfgrfp.org/why_apply/fellow_profiles/sergey_brin), Fellow Profiles.
- [28] "2002 Young Innovators Under 35: Larry Page, 29" (http://www.technologyreview.com/tr35/profile.aspx?trid=380). Technology Review. 2002. . Retrieved August 14, 2011.
- [29] Brin and Page Awarded MBAs (http://www.ie.edu/IE/php/en/noticia.php?id=225), Press Release, Sept. 9, 2003
- [30] Brin and Page Receive Marconi Foundation's Highest Honor (http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi_m0EIN/is_2004_Sept_23/ ai_n6208748), Press Release, Sept. 23, 2004
- [31] Academy Elects 225th Class of Fellows and Foreign Honorary Members (http://www.amacad.org/news/new2005.aspx)
- [32] "Larry Page's University of Michigan 2009 Spring Commencement Address=2009-10-6" (http://www.google.com/intl/en/press/annc/ 20090502-page-commencement.html).

External links

- Larry Page (https://plus.google.com/106189723444098348646/about) on Google+
- Google Corporate Information: Management (http://www.google.com/corporate/execs.html)
- America's Best Leaders (http://www.usnews.com/usnews/news/articles/051031/31google.htm)
- Profile (http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/business/3666241.stm) at BBC News
- Larry Page's Alumni Profile Composite (http://www.engin.umich.edu/alumni/engineer/04SS/achievements/ advances.html)
- Channel 4 News: "Google's Vision (http://www.channel4.com/news/special-reports/ special-reports-storypage.jsp?id=2419)", May 23, 2006
- "The Searchmeisters" (http://bnaibrith.org/pubs/bnaibrith/spring2006bbm/searchmeisters.cfm) profile on Page and Brin from the *B'nai B'rith Magazine* (Spring 2006)
- Video: Google Founders Charlie Rose interview from 2001 (14 min) (http://video.google.com/ videoplay?docid=6958201596441974119#0h37m34s)
- On the Origins of Google (http://www.nsf.gov/discoveries/disc_summ.jsp?cntn_id=100660&org=NSF)
- Why you should ignore VCs (http://edcorner.stanford.edu/authorMaterialInfo.html?mid=1076&author=149), Larry Page speaks at Stanford
- Why you should ignore experience (http://marchingcubes.org/index.php/ The_future_ain't_what_it_used_to_be), Experience is (sometimes) overrated.
- San Francisco Chronicle, Google Co-Founder's Search Ends (http://www.sfgate.com/cgi-bin/article.cgi?f=/c/ a/2007/11/13/BUV6TB3HH.DTL)
- The Page Girl (http://valleywag.com/tech/larry-page/ ny-post-outs-lucy-southworth-larry-pages-girlfriend-157256.php)

Sergey Brin

Sergey Brin		
Born	Sergey Mikhaylovich Brin	
	Russian: Серге́й Миха́йлович Брин	
	August 21, 1973	
	Moscow, RSFSR, Soviet Union	
Residence	Los Altos, California, U.S.	
Nationality	American	
Ethnicity	Jewish	
Alma mater	University of Maryland (B.S. 1993)	
	Stanford University (M.S. 1995)	
Occupation	Computer scientist, Internet entrepreneur	
Known for	Co-founder of Google	
Salary	\$1 ^[1]	
Net worth	▲ US\$ 18.7 billion (2012) ^[1]	
Spouse	Anne Wojcicki ^[2]	
Children	1	
Signature	Sergez Brun	
Website		
Google com - Sergey Brin ^[3]		
Google.com - Sergey Brin		

Sergey Mikhaylovich Brin (Russian: Сергей Михайлович Брин; born August 21, 1973) is a Russian-born American computer scientist and Internet entrepreneur who, with Larry Page, co-founded Google, one of the most profitable Internet companies.^{[4][5]} As of 2012, his personal wealth is estimated to be \$18.7 billion.^[1]

Brin immigrated to the United States from the Soviet Union at the age of six. He earned his undergraduate degree at the University of Maryland, following in his father's and grandfather's footsteps by studying mathematics, as well as computer science. After graduation, he moved to Stanford University to acquire a Ph.D in computer science. There he met Larry Page, with whom he later became friends. They crammed their dormitory room with inexpensive computers and applied Brin's data mining system to build a superior search engine. The program became popular at Stanford and they suspended their PhD studies to start up Google in a rented garage.

The Economist magazine referred to Brin as an "Enlightenment Man", and someone who believes that "knowledge is always good, and certainly always better than ignorance", a philosophy that is summed up by Google's motto of

making all the world's information "universally accessible and useful"^[6] and "Don't be evil".

Early life and education

Sergey Brin was born in Moscow to Russian Jewish parents, Michael Brin and Eugenia Brin, both graduates of Moscow State University.^[7] His father is a mathematics professor at the University of Maryland, and his mother is a research scientist at NASA's Goddard Space Flight Center.^{[8][9]}

Childhood in the Soviet Union

In 1979, when Brin was six, his family felt compelled to emigrate to the United States. In an interview with Mark Malseed, author of *The Google Story*,^[10] Sergey's father explains how he was "forced to abandon his dream of becoming an astronomer even before he reached college". Although an official policy of anti-Semitism did not exist in the Soviet Union, Michael Brin claims Communist Party heads barred Jews from upper professional ranks by denying them entry to universities: "Jews were excluded from the physics departments, in particular..." Michael Brin therefore changed his major to mathematics where he received nearly straight A's. He said, "Nobody would even consider me for graduate school because I was Jewish."^[11] At Moscow State University, Jews were required to take their entrance exams in different rooms from non-Jewish applicants, which were nicknamed "gas chambers", and they were marked on a harsher scale.^[12]

The Brin family lived in a three-room apartment in central Moscow, which they also shared with Sergey's paternal grandmother.^[11] Sergey told Malseed, "I've known for a long time that my father wasn't able to pursue the career he wanted", but Sergey only picked up the details years later after they had settled in the United States. He learned how, in 1977, after his father returned from a mathematics conference in Warsaw, Poland, he announced that it was time for the family to emigrate. "We cannot stay here any more", he told his wife and mother. At the conference, he was able to "mingle freely with colleagues from the United States, France, England and Germany, and discovered that his intellectual brethren in the West were 'not monsters.'" He added, "I was the only one in the family who decided it was really important to leave..."^[11]

Sergey's mother was less willing to leave their home in Moscow, where they had spent their entire lives. Malseed writes, "For Genia, the decision ultimately came down to Sergey. While her husband admits he was thinking as much about his own future as his son's, for her, 'it was 80/20' about Sergey." They formally applied for their exit visa in September 1978, and as a result his father "was promptly fired". For related reasons, his mother also had to leave her job. For the next eight months, without any steady income, they were forced to take on temporary jobs as they waited, afraid their request would be denied as it was for many refuseniks. During this time his parents shared responsibility for looking after him and his father taught himself computer programming. In May 1979, they were granted their official exit visas and were allowed to leave the country.^[11]

At an interview in October, 2000, Brin said, "I know the hard times that my parents went through there, and am very thankful that I was brought to the States."^[13] A decade earlier, in the summer of 1990, a few weeks before his 17th birthday, his father led a group of gifted high school math students, including Sergey, on a two-week exchange program to the Soviet Union. "As Sergey recalls, the trip awakened his childhood fear of authority" and he remembers that his first "impulse on confronting Soviet oppression had been to throw pebbles at a police car." Malseed adds, "On the second day of the trip, while the group toured a sanitarium in the countryside near Moscow, Sergey took his father aside, looked him in the eye and said, "Thank you for taking us all out of Russia."^[11]

Education in the United States

Brin attended grade school at Paint Branch Montessori School in Adelphi, Maryland, but he received further education at home; his father, a professor in the department of mathematics at the University of Maryland, nurtured his interest in mathematics and his family helped him retain his Russian-language skills. In September 1990, after having attended Eleanor Roosevelt High School in Greenbelt, Maryland, Brin enrolled in the University of Maryland to study computer science and mathematics, where he received his Bachelor of Science in May 1993 with honors.^[14]

Brin began his graduate study in computer science at Stanford University on a graduate fellowship from the National Science Foundation. In 1993, he interned at Wolfram Research, makers of Mathematica.^[14] He is on leave from his Ph.D. studies at Stanford.^[15]

Search engine development

During an orientation for new students at Stanford, he met Larry Page. In a recent interview for *The Economist*, Brin jokingly said: "We're both kind of obnoxious." They seemed to disagree on most subjects. But after spending time together, they "became intellectual soul-mates and close friends". Brin's focus was on developing data mining systems while Page's was in extending "the concept of inferring the importance of a research paper from its citations in other papers."^[6] Together, the pair authored what is widely considered their seminal contribution, a paper entitled "The Anatomy of a Large-Scale Hypertextual Web Search Engine."^[16]

Combining their ideas, they "crammed their dormitory room with cheap computers" and tested their new search engine designs on the web. Their project grew quickly enough "to cause problems for Stanford's computing infrastructure." But they realized they had succeeded in creating a superior engine for searching the web and suspended their PhD studies to work more on their system.^[6]

As Mark Malseed wrote, "Soliciting funds from faculty members, family and friends, Sergey and Larry scraped together enough to buy some servers and rent that famous garage in Menlo Park. ... [soon after], Sun Microsystems co-founder Andy Bechtolsheim wrote a \$100,000 check to "Google, Inc." The only problem was, "Google, Inc." did not yet exist—the company hadn't yet been incorporated. For two weeks, as they handled the paperwork, the young men had nowhere to deposit the money."^[11]

The Economist magazine describes Brin's approach to life, like Page's, as based on a vision summed up by Google's motto, "of making all the world's information 'universally accessible and useful.'" Others have compared their vision to the impact of Johannes Gutenberg, the inventor of modern printing:

"In 1440, Johannes Gutenberg introduced Europe to the mechanical printing press, printing Bibles for mass consumption. The technology allowed for books and manuscripts – originally replicated by hand – to be printed at a much faster rate, thus spreading knowledge and helping to usher in the European Renaissance. . . Google has done a similar job."^[17]

The comparison was likewise noted by the authors of *The Google Story*: "Not since Gutenberg . . . has any new invention empowered individuals, and transformed access to information, as profoundly as Google."^{[10]:1}

Not long after the two "cooked up their new engine for web searches, they began thinking about information that is today beyond the web", such as digitizing books, and expanding health information.^[6]

Personal life

In May 2007, Brin married Anne Wojcicki in The Bahamas. Wojcicki is a biotech analyst and a 1996 graduate of Yale University with a B.S. in biology.^{[2][18]} She has an active interest in health information, and together she and Brin are developing new ways to improve access to it. As part of their efforts, they have brainstormed with leading researchers about the human genome project. "Brin instinctively regards genetics as a database and computing problem. So does his wife, who co-founded the firm, 23andMe", which lets people analyze and compare their own

genetic makeup (consisting of 23 pairs of chromosomes).^[6] In a recent announcement at Google's Zeitgeist conference, he said he hoped that some day everyone would learn their genetic code in order to help doctors, patients, and researchers analyze the data and try to repair bugs.^[6]

Brin's mother, Eugenia, has been diagnosed with Parkinson's disease. In 2008, he decided to make a donation to the University of Maryland School of Medicine, where his mother is being treated.^[19] Brin used the services of 23andMe and discovered that although Parkinson's is generally not hereditary, both he and his mother possess a mutation of the LRRK2 gene (G2019S) that puts the likelihood of his developing Parkinson's in later years between 20 and 80%.^[6] When asked whether ignorance was not bliss in such matters, he stated that his knowledge means that he can now take measures to ward off the disease. An editorial in *The Economist* magazine states that "Mr Brin regards his mutation of LRRK2 as a bug in his personal code, and thus as no different from the bugs in computer code that Google's engineers fix every day. By helping himself, he can therefore help others as well. He considers himself lucky. ... But Mr. Brin was making a much bigger point. Isn't knowledge always good, and certainty always better than ignorance?"^[6]

Brin and his wife run The Brin Wojcicki Foundation.^[20]

In November, 2011 Brin and his wife's foundation, The Brin Wojcicki Foundation, awarded 500,000 dollars to the Wikimedia Foundation as it started its eighth annual fundraising campaign.^[21]

Censorship of Google in China

Remembering his youth and his family's reasons for leaving the Soviet Union, he "agonized over Google's decision to appease the communist government of China by allowing it to censor search engine results", but decided that the Chinese would still be better off than without having Google available.^[6] He explained his reasoning to *Fortune* magazine:

"We felt that by participating there, and making our services more available, even if not to the 100 percent that we ideally would like, that it will be better for Chinese web users, because ultimately they would get more information, though not quite all of it."^[22]

On January 12, 2010, Google reported a large cyber attack on its computers and corporate infrastructure that began a month earlier, which included accessing numerous Gmail accounts and the theft of Google's intellectual property. After the attack was determined to have originated in China, the company stated that it would no longer agree to censor its search engine in China and may exit the country altogether. The *New York Times* reported that "a primary goal of the attackers was accessing the Gmail accounts of Chinese human rights activists, but that the attack also targeted 20 other large companies in the finance, technology, media and chemical sectors."^{[23][24]} It was later reported that the attack included "one of Google's crown jewels, a password system that controls access by millions of users worldwide."^[25]

In late March, 2010, it officially discontinued its China-based search engine while keeping its uncensored Hong Kong site in operation. Speaking for Google, Brin stated during an interview, "One of the reasons I am glad we are making this move in China is that the China situation was really emboldening other countries to try and implement their own firewalls."^[26] During another interview with *Spiegel*, he added, "For us it has always been a discussion about how we can best fight for openness on the Internet. We believe that this is the best thing that we can do for preserving the principles of the openness and freedom of information on the Internet."^[27]

While only a few large companies so far pledged their support for the move, many Internet "freedom proponents are cheering the move," and it is "winning it praise in the U.S." from lawmakers.^{[26][28]} Senator Byron Dorgan stated that "Google's decision is a strong step in favor of freedom of expression and information."^[29] And Congressman Bob Goodlatte said, "I applaud Google for its courageous step to stop censoring search results on Google.com. Google has drawn a line in the sand and is shining a light on the very dark area of individual liberty restrictions in China."^[30] From the business perspective, many recognize that the move is likely to affect Google's profits: "Google

is going to pay a heavy price for its move, which is why it deserves praise for refusing to censor its service in China."^[31] *The New Republic* adds that "Google seems to have arrived at the same link that was obvious to Andrei Sakharov: the one between science and freedom," referring to the move as "heroism."^[32]

Awards and recognition

In 2002, Brin, along with Larry Page, was named to the MIT Technology Review TR100, as one of the top 100 innovators in the world under the age of 35.^[33]

In 2003, both Brin and Page received an honorary MBA from IE Business School "for embodying the entrepreneurial spirit and lending momentum to the creation of new businesses...".^[34] And in 2004, they received the Marconi Foundation Prize, the "Highest Award in Engineering", and were elected Fellows of the Marconi Foundation at Columbia University. "In announcing their selection, John Jay Iselin, the Foundation's president, congratulated the two men for their invention that has fundamentally changed the way information is retrieved today." They joined a "select cadre of 32 of the world's most influential communications technology pioneers..."^[35]

In 2004, Brin received the Academy of Achievement's Golden Plate Award with Larry Page at a ceremony in Chicago, Illinois.

In November 2009, *Forbes magazine* decided Brin and Larry Page were the fifth most powerful people in the world.^[36] Earlier that same year, in February, Brin was inducted into the National Academy of Engineering, which is "among the highest professional distinctions accorded to an engineer ... [and] honors those who have made outstanding contributions to engineering research, practice...". He was selected specifically, "for leadership in development of rapid indexing and retrieval of relevant information from the World Wide Web."^[37]

In their "Profiles" of Fellows, the National Science Foundation included a number of earlier awards:

"he has been a featured speaker at the World Economic Forum and the Technology, Entertainment and Design Conference. ... *PC Magazine* has praised Google [of] the Top 100 Web Sites and Search Engines (1998) and awarded Google the Technical Excellence Award, for Innovation in Web Application Development in 1999. In 2000, Google earned a Webby Award, a People's Voice Award for technical achievement, and in 2001, was awarded Outstanding Search Service, Best Image Search Engine, Best Design, Most Webmaster Friendly Search Engine, and Best Search Feature at the Search Engine Watch Awards."^[38]

According to *Forbes* he is the 15th richest person in the world with a personal wealth of US\$16.7 billion in 2012.^[39]

Other interests

Brin is working on other, more personal projects that reach beyond Google. For example, he and Page are trying to help solve the world's energy and climate problems at Google's philanthropic arm Google.org, which invests in the alternative energy industry to find wider sources of renewable energy. The company acknowledges that its founders want "to solve really big problems using technology."^[40]

In October 2010, for example, they invested in a major offshore wind power development to assist the East coast power grid,^[41] which may eventually become the first "offshore wind farm" in the United States.^[42] A week earlier they introduced a car that, with "artificial intelligence," can drive itself using video cameras and radar sensors.^[40] In the future, drivers of cars with similar sensors would have fewer accidents. These safer vehicles could therefore be built lighter and require less fuel consumption.^[43]

They are trying to get companies to create innovative solutions to increasing the world's energy supply.^[44] He is an investor in Tesla Motors, which has developed the Tesla Roadster, a 244-mile (**unknown operator: u'strong'** km) range battery electric vehicle.

Brin has appeared on television shows and many documentaries, including *Charlie Rose*, CNBC, and CNN. In 2004, he and Larry Page were named "Persons of the Week" by *ABC World News Tonight*. In January 2005 he was

nominated to be one of the World Economic Forum's "Young Global Leaders". He and Page are also the executive producers of the 2007 film *Broken Arrows*.

In June 2008, Brin invested \$4.5 million in Space Adventures, the Virginia-based space tourism company. His investment will serve as a deposit for a reservation on one of Space Adventures' proposed flights in 2011. So far, Space Adventures has sent seven tourists into space.^[45]

He and Page co-own a customized Boeing 767–200 and a Dornier Alpha Jet, and pay \$1.4 million a year to house them and two Gulfstream V jets owned by Google executives at Moffett Federal Airfield. The aircraft have had scientific equipment installed by NASA to allow experimental data to be collected in flight.^{[46][47]}

Brin is a member of AmBAR, a networking organization for Russian-speaking business professionals (both expatriates and immigrants) in the United States. He has made many speaking appearances.^[48]

References

- [1] "Sergey Brin" (http://www.forbes.com/profile/sergey-brin/). Forbes. . Retrieved February, 2011.
- [2] Argetsinger, Amy; Roberts, Roxanne (May 13, 2007). "Amy Argetsinger and Roxanne Roberts Oprah Winfrey's Degrees of Communication at Howard" (http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-dyn/content/article/2007/05/12/AR2007051201168.html). The Washington Post. . Retrieved October 20, 2007.
- [3] https://www.google.com/about/corporate/company/execs.html#sergey
- [4] "Play it loud: Google employee 59 on the Bob Dylan attitude of Google's early days" (http://www.silicon.com/management/ ceo-essentials/2011/08/05/play-it-loud-google-employee-59-on-the-bob-dylan-attitude-of-googles-early-days-39747760/). Retrieved August 18, 2011.
- [5] "Daily Market Beat Trinity Investment Research" (http://www.trinityinvestmentresearch.com/daily-market-beat/1106). Retrieved August 18, 2011.
- [6] "Enlightenment Man" (http://www.economist.com/science/tq/displaystory.cfm?story_id=12673407). The Economist. Dec. 6, 2008. .
- [7] "Dominic Lawson: More migrants please, especially the clever ones" (http://www.independent.co.uk/opinion/commentators/ dominic-lawson/dominic-lawson-more-migrants-please-especially-the-clever-ones-2368622.html), *The Independent*, U.K., October 11, 2011
- [8] Smale, Will (April 30, 2004). "Profile: The Google founders (http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/business/3666241.stm)". BBC News. Retrieved 2010-01-07.
- [9] "Sergey Brin (http://www.nndb.com/people/826/000044694/)". NNDB. Retrieved 2010-01-07.
- [10] Vise, David, and Malseed, Mark. The Google Story, Delta Publ. (2006)
- Malseed, Mark (February 2007). "The Story of Sergey Brin (http://www.momentmag.com/Exclusive/2007/2007-02/ 200702-BrinFeature.html)". *Moment Magazine*. Retrieved 2010-01-07.
- [12] The Independent (London). October 11, 2011. http://www.independent.co.uk/opinion/commentators/dominic-lawson/ dominic-lawson-more-migrants-please-especially-the-clever-ones-2368622.html.
- [13] Scott, Virginia. Google: Corporations That Changed the World, Greenwood Publishing Group (2008)
- [14] Brin, Sergey (January 7, 1997). "Resume" (http://infolab.stanford.edu/~sergey/resume.html). . Retrieved March 9, 2008.
- [15] "Sergey Brin: Executive Profile & Biography BusinessWeek" (http://investing.businessweek.com/businessweek/research/stocks/ people/person.asp?personId=534604&symbol=GOOG). Business Week. . Retrieved March 9, 2008. "He is currently on leave from the PhD program in computer science at Stanford university..."
- [16] Brin, S.; Page, L. (1998). "The anatomy of a large-scale hypertextual Web search engine" (http://infolab.stanford.edu/pub/papers/ google.pdf). Computer Networks and ISDN Systems 30: 107–117. doi:10.1016/S0169-7552(98)00110-X. ISSN 0169-7552.
- [17] Information Technology (http://www.librarystuff.net/2009/10/01/google-the-gutenberg/), Oct. 1, 2009
- [18] "Anne Wojcicki Marries the Richest Bachelor" (http://cosmetic-makeovers.com/2007/05/18/ anne-wojcicki-marries-the-richest-bachelor). Cosmetic Makovers. . Retrieved October 20, 2007.
- [19] Helft, Miguel (September 19, 2008). "Google Co-Founder Has Genetic Code Linked to Parkinson's" (http://www.nytimes.com/2008/09/ 19/technology/19google.html?_r=1&partner=rssnyt&emc=rss&oref=slogin). The New York Times. . Retrieved September 18, 2008.
- [20] http://dynamodata.fdncenter.org/990s/990search/ffindershow.cgi?id=RINF001
- [21] http://www.mercurynews.com/business-headlines/ci_19369678
- [22] Martin, Dick. Rebuilding Brand America: hat We Must Do to Restore Our Reputation and Safeguard the Future of American Business Abroad, AMACOM Div. American Mgmt. Assn. (2007)
- [23] "Google, Citing Cyber Attack, Threatens to Exit China" (http://www.nytimes.com/2010/01/13/world/asia/13beijing.html), New York Times, January 12, 2010
- $\label{eq:logspot} \end{tabular} \end{tabular} \end{tabular} \end{tabular} \end{tabular} \end{tabular} A new approach to China (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2010/01/new-approach-to-china.html)$
- [25] "Cyberattack on Google Said to Hit Password System" (http://www.nytimes.com/2010/04/20/technology/20google. html?nl=technology&emc=techupdateema1) New York Times, April 19, 2010

- [26] "Brin Drove Google to Pull Back in China" (http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052748704266504575141064259998090.html) Wall Street Journal, March 24, 2010
- [27] "Google Co-Founder on Pulling out of China" (http://www.spiegel.de/international/business/0,1518,686269,00.html) Spiegel Online, March 30, 2010
- [28] "Congress slams China and Microsoft, praises Google" (http://money.cnn.com/2010/03/24/technology/china_google_hearing/index. htm) CNN Money, March 24, 2010
- [29] "Google's deals in doubt amid spat with Beijing" (http://news.yahoo.com/s/ap/20100325/ap_on_hi_te/as_china_google) Yahoo News, March 25, 2010
- [30] "GOODLATTE STATEMENT IN SUPPORT OF GOOGLE'S DECISION TO STOP CENSORING IN CHINA" (http://goodlatte.house. gov/2010/03/goodlatte-statement-in-support-of-googles-decision-to-stop-censoring-in-china.shtml) March 23, 2010
- [31] "Google's strategy in China deserves praise" (http://www.kansascity.com/2010/03/28/1842611/googles-strategy-in-china-deserves. html) Kansas City Star, March 28, 2010
- [32] "Don't Be Evil" (http://www.tnr.com/article/dont-be-evil), "The Heroism of Google," The New Republic, April 21, 2010
- [33] "2002 Young Innovators Under 35: Sergey Brin, 28" (http://www.technologyreview.com/tr35/profile.aspx?TRID=238). Technology Review. 2002. Retrieved August 14, 2011.
- [34] Brin and Page Awarded MBAs (http://www.ie.edu/IE/php/en/noticia.php?id=225), Press Release, Sept. 9, 2003
- [35] "Brin and Page Receive Marconi Foundation's Highest Honor (http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi_m0EIN/is_2004_Sept_23/ ai_n6208748)". Press Release, September 23, 2004.
- [36] "The World's Most Powerful People: #5 Sergey Brin and Larry Page" (http://www.forbes.com/lists/2009/20/ power-09_Sergey-Brin-and-Larry-Page_D664.html) Forbes magazine, Nov. 11, 2009
- [37] National Academy of Engineering (http://www8.nationalacademies.org/onpinews/newsitem.aspx?RecordID=02062009), Press Release, Feb. 6, 2009
- [38] National Science Foundation (http://www.nsfgrfp.org/why_apply/fellow_profiles/sergey_brin), Fellow Profiles
- [39] "Topic page on Sergey Brin" (http://billionaires.forbes.com/topic/Sergey_Brin). Forbes. . Retrieved April 5, 2010.
- [40] "Cars and Wind: What's next for Google as it pushes beyond the Web?" (http://voices.washingtonpost.com/posttech/2010/10/ google_a_vanguard_of_the.html) Washington Post, Oct. 12, 2010
- [41] "The wind cries transmission" (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2010/10/wind-cries-transmission.html) Official Google Blog, Oct. 11, 2010
- [42] "Google joins \$5 billion U.S. offshore wind grid project" (http://www.reuters.com/article/idUSTRE69B4NU20101012?pageNumber=2) *Reuters* Oct. 12, 2010
- [43] Markoff, John. "Google Cars Drive Themselves, in Traffic" (http://www.nytimes.com/2010/10/10/science/10google.html?_r=2& hp=&pagewanted=all) New York Times, Oct. 9, 2010
- [44] Guynn, Jessica (September 17, 2008). "Google's Schmidt, Page and Brin hold court at Zeitgeist (http://latimesblogs.latimes.com/ technology/2008/09/googles-schmidt.html)". Los Angeles Times. Retrieved 2010-01-07.
- [45] Schwartz, John (June 11, 2008). "Google Co-Founder Books a Space Flight" (http://www.nytimes.com/2008/06/11/technology/ 11soyuz.html?hp). The New York Times Online. . Retrieved June 11, 2008.
- [46] Helft, Miguel (September 13, 2007). "Google Founders' Ultimate Perk: A NASA Runway" (http://www.nytimes.com/2007/09/13/ technology/13google.html). *The New York Times*. Retrieved September 13, 2007.
- [47] Kopytoff, Verne (September 13, 2007). "Google founders pay NASA \$1.3 million to land at Moffett Airfield" (http://www.sfgate.com/ cgi-bin/article.cgi?f=/c/a/2007/09/13/BUPRS4MHA.DTL). San Francisco Chronicle. . Retrieved September 13, 2007.
- [48] American Business Association of Russian Professionals (http://www.svod.org/2006/sponsors/ambar)

External links

- Sergey Brin (https://plus.google.com/109813896768294978296/about) on Google+
- List of scientific publications by Sergey Brin (http://en.scientificcommons.org/sergey_brin)
- Sergey Brin and Larry Page (http://www.ted.com/speakers/sergey_brin_and_larry_page.html/) at TED Conferences
- · Appearances (http://www.c-spanvideo.org/sergeybrin) on C-SPAN
- Sergey Brin (http://www.charlierose.com/guest/view/2593) on Charlie Rose
- Sergey Brin (http://www.imdb.com/name/nm1962236/) at the Internet Movie Database
- Works by or about Sergey Brin (http://worldcat.org/identities/lccn-no2005-73928) in libraries (WorldCat catalog)
- · Sergey Brin (http://topics.bloomberg.com/sergey-brin/) collected news and commentary at Bloomberg News
- · Sergey Brin (http://www.guardian.co.uk/media/sergeybrin) collected news and commentary at The Guardian

- Sergey Brin (http://topics.nytimes.com/top/reference/timestopics/people/b/sergey_brin/) collected news and commentary at *The New York Times*
- Sergey Brin (http://topics.wsj.com/person/B/sergey-brin/584) collected news and commentary at *The Wall Street Journal*
- Profile: Sergey Brin (http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/business/3666241.stm) at BBC News
- Sergey Brin (http://www.forbes.com/profile/sergey-brin) at Forbes

Interviews and articles

- Linux Journal interview (http://www.linuxjournal.com/article/4196) August 31, 2000
- Net Café Television Interview (http://www.archive.org/details/Newwebsi01) October 6, 2000. Interview starts around 18 minutes and 15 seconds in.
- 14, 2003 Fresh Air radio interview (http://www.npr.org/templates/rundowns/rundown.php?prgId=13& prgDate=October) October 14, 2003
- Search Engine Watch interview (http://searchenginewatch.com/searchday/article.php/3081081) October 16, 2003
- Video of Brin giving a lecture at UC Berkeley (http://video.google.com/ videoplay?docid=7582902000166025817) – Mentions Wikipedia and discusses development of search engines, Google and its evolution, Q&A (Fall 2005)
- Time Magazine Podcast about Google and its founders (http://www.time.com/time/podcast/business/ In_Search_of_the_Real_Google.mp3)
- "The Searchmeisters" (http://bnaibrith.org/pubs/bnaibrith/spring2006bbm/searchmeisters.cfm) profile on Brin and Page from the *B'nai B'rith Magazine* (Spring 2006)
- Forbes.com: Fortunes That Roared In 2004 (http://forbes.com/2004/12/23/cz_pn_fortuneslide_2.html)
- Momentmag.com: The Story of Sergey Brin (http://www.momentmag.com/Exclusive/2007/2007-02/200702-BrinFeature.html)
- On the Origins of Google (http://www.nsf.gov/discoveries/disc_summ.jsp?cntn_id=100660&org=NSF), National Science Foundation

PageRank

PageRank is a link analysis algorithm, named after Larry Page^[1] and used by the Google Internet search engine, that assigns a numerical weighting to each element of a hyperlinked set of documents, such as the World Wide Web, with the purpose of "measuring" its relative importance within the set. The algorithm may be applied to any collection of entities with reciprocal quotations references. The and numerical weight that it assigns to any given element E is referred to as the PageRank of E and denoted by PR(E).

The name "PageRank" is a trademark of Google, and the PageRank process has been patented (U.S. Patent 6285999 ^[2]). However, the patent is assigned to Stanford University and not to Google. Google has exclusive license rights on the patent from Stanford University. The university received 1.8 million shares of Google in exchange for use of the patent; the shares were sold in 2005 for \$336 million.^{[3][4]}



Mathematical **PageRanks** for a simple network, expressed as percentages. (Google uses a logarithmic scale.) Page C has a higher PageRank than Page E, even though there are fewer links to C; the one link to C comes from an important page and hence is of high value. If web surfers who start on a random page have an 85% likelihood of choosing a random link from the page they are currently visiting, and a 15% likelihood of jumping to a page chosen at random from the entire web, they will reach Page E 8.1% of the time. (The 15% likelihood of jumping to an arbitrary page corresponds to a damping factor of 85%.) Without damping, all web surfers would eventually end up on Pages A, B, or C, and all other pages would have PageRank zero. In the presence of damping, Page A effectively links to all pages in the web, even though it has no outgoing links of its own.

Description

A PageRank results from a mathematical algorithm based on the graph, the webgraph, created by all World Wide Web pages as nodes and hyperlinks as edges, taking into consideration authority hubs such as cnn.com or usa.gov. The rank value indicates an importance of a particular page. A hyperlink to a page counts as a vote of support. The PageRank of a page is defined recursively and depends on the number and PageRank metric of all pages that link to it ("incoming links"). A page that is linked to by many pages with high PageRank receives a high rank itself. If there are no links to a web page there is no support for that page.



Numerous academic papers concerning PageRank have been published since Page and Brin's original paper.^[5] In practice, the PageRank concept has proven to be vulnerable to manipulation, and extensive research has been devoted to identifying falsely inflated PageRank and ways to ignore links from documents with falsely inflated PageRank.

Other link-based ranking algorithms for Web pages include the HITS algorithm invented by Jon Kleinberg (used by Teoma and now Ask.com), the IBM CLEVER project, and the TrustRank algorithm.

History

PageRank was developed at Stanford University by Larry Page (hence the name *Page*-Rank^[6]) and Sergey Brin as part of a research project about a new kind of search engine.^[7] Sergey Brin had the idea that information on the web could be ordered in a hierarchy by "link popularity": a page is ranked higher as there are more links to it.^[8] It was co-authored by Rajeev Motwani and Terry Winograd. The first paper about the project, describing PageRank and the initial prototype of the Google search engine, was published in 1998:^[5] shortly after, Page and Brin founded Google Inc., the company behind the Google search engine. While just one of many factors that determine the ranking of Google search results, PageRank continues to provide the basis for all of Google's web search tools.^[9]

PageRank has been influenced by citation analysis, early developed by Eugene Garfield in the 1950s at the University of Pennsylvania, and by Hyper Search, developed by Massimo Marchiori at the University of Padua. In the same year PageRank was introduced (1998), Jon Kleinberg published his important work on HITS. Google's founders cite Garfield, Marchiori, and Kleinberg in their original paper.^[5]

A small search engine called "RankDex" from IDD Information Services designed by Robin Li was, since 1996, already exploring a similar strategy for site-scoring and page ranking.^[10] The technology in RankDex would be patented by 1999^[11] and used later when Li founded Baidu in China.^{[12][13]} Li's work would be referenced by some of Larry Page's U.S. patents for his Google search methods.^[14]

Algorithm

PageRank is a probability distribution used to represent the likelihood that a person randomly clicking on links will arrive at any particular page. PageRank can be calculated for collections of documents of any size. It is assumed in several research papers that the distribution is evenly divided among all documents in the collection at the beginning of the computational process. The PageRank computations require several passes, called "iterations", through the collection to adjust approximate PageRank values to more closely reflect the theoretical true value.

A probability is expressed as a numeric value between 0 and 1. A 0.5 probability is commonly expressed as a "50% chance" of something happening. Hence, a PageRank of 0.5 means there is a 50% chance that a person clicking on a random link will be directed to the document with the 0.5 PageRank.

Simplified algorithm

Assume a small universe of four web pages: **A**, **B**, **C** and **D**. Links from a page to itself, or multiple outbound links from one single page to another single page, are ignored. PageRank is initialized to the same value for all pages. In the original form of PageRank, the sum of PageRank over all pages was the total number of pages on the web at that time, so each page in this example would have an initial PageRank of 1. However, later versions of PageRank, and the remainder of this section, assume a probability distribution between 0 and 1. Hence the initial value for each page is 0.25.

The PageRank transferred from a given page to the targets of its outbound links upon the next iteration is divided equally among all outbound links.

If the only links in the system were from pages **B**, **C**, and **D** to **A**, each link would transfer 0.25 PageRank to **A** upon the next iteration, for a total of 0.75.

PR(A) = PR(B) + PR(C) + PR(D).

Suppose instead that page **B** had a link to pages **C** and **A**, while page **D** had links to all three pages. Thus, upon the next iteration, page **B** would transfer half of its existing value, or 0.125, to page **A** and the other half, or 0.125, to page **C**. Since **D** had three outbound links, it would transfer one third of its existing value, or approximately 0.083, to

A.

$$PR(A) = rac{PR(B)}{2} + rac{PR(C)}{1} + rac{PR(D)}{3}.$$

In other words, the PageRank conferred by an outbound link is equal to the document's own PageRank score divided by the number of outbound links L().

$$PR(A) = \frac{PR(B)}{L(B)} + \frac{PR(C)}{L(C)} + \frac{PR(D)}{L(D)}$$

In the general case, the PageRank value for any page **u** can be expressed as:

$$PR(u) = \sum_{v \in B_u} \frac{PR(v)}{L(v)},$$

i.e. the PageRank value for a page **u** is dependent on the PageRank values for each page **v** contained in the set $\mathbf{B}_{\mathbf{u}}$ (the set containing all pages linking to page **u**), divided by the number L(v) of links from page **v**.

Damping factor

The PageRank theory holds that even an imaginary surfer who is randomly clicking on links will eventually stop clicking. The probability, at any step, that the person will continue is a damping factor d. Various studies have tested different damping factors, but it is generally assumed that the damping factor will be set around 0.85.^[5]

The damping factor is subtracted from 1 (and in some variations of the algorithm, the result is divided by the number of documents (N) in the collection) and this term is then added to the product of the damping factor and the sum of the incoming PageRank scores. That is,

$$PR(A) = rac{1-d}{N} + d\left(rac{PR(B)}{L(B)} + rac{PR(C)}{L(C)} + rac{PR(D)}{L(D)} + \cdots
ight).$$

So any page's PageRank is derived in large part from the PageRanks of other pages. The damping factor adjusts the derived value downward. The original paper, however, gave the following formula, which has led to some confusion:

$$PR(A) = 1 - d + d\left(rac{PR(B)}{L(B)} + rac{PR(C)}{L(C)} + rac{PR(D)}{L(D)} + \cdots
ight).$$

The difference between them is that the PageRank values in the first formula sum to one, while in the second formula each PageRank is multiplied by N and the sum becomes N. A statement in Page and Brin's paper that "the sum of all PageRanks is one"^[5] and claims by other Google employees^[15] support the first variant of the formula above.

Page and Brin confused the two formulas in their most popular paper "The Anatomy of a Large-Scale Hypertextual Web Search Engine", where they mistakenly claimed that the latter formula formed a probability distribution over web pages.^[5]

Google recalculates PageRank scores each time it crawls the Web and rebuilds its index. As Google increases the number of documents in its collection, the initial approximation of PageRank decreases for all documents.

The formula uses a model of a *random surfer* who gets bored after several clicks and switches to a random page. The PageRank value of a page reflects the chance that the random surfer will land on that page by clicking on a link. It can be understood as a Markov chain in which the states are pages, and the transitions, which are all equally probable, are the links between pages.

If a page has no links to other pages, it becomes a sink and therefore terminates the random surfing process. If the random surfer arrives at a sink page, it picks another URL at random and continues surfing again.

When calculating PageRank, pages with no outbound links are assumed to link out to all other pages in the collection. Their PageRank scores are therefore divided evenly among all other pages. In other words, to be fair with

pages that are not sinks, these random transitions are added to all nodes in the Web, with a residual probability usually set to d = 0.85, estimated from the frequency that an average surfer uses his or her browser's bookmark feature.

So, the equation is as follows:

$$PR(p_i) = \frac{1-d}{N} + d\sum_{p_j \in M(p_i)} \frac{PR(p_j)}{L(p_j)}$$

where $p_1, p_2, ..., p_N$ are the pages under consideration, $M(p_i)$ is the set of pages that link to p_i , $L(p_j)$ is the number of outbound links on page p_j , and N is the total number of pages.

The PageRank values are the entries of the dominant eigenvector of the modified adjacency matrix. This makes PageRank a particularly elegant metric: the eigenvector is

$$\mathbf{R} = egin{bmatrix} PR(p_1) \ PR(p_2) \ dots \ PR(p_N) \end{bmatrix}$$

where \mathbf{R} is the solution of the equation

$$\mathbf{R} = egin{bmatrix} (1-d)/N \ (1-d)/N \ dots \ (1-d)/N \end{bmatrix} + d egin{bmatrix} \ell(p_1,p_1) & \ell(p_1,p_2) & \cdots & \ell(p_1,p_N) \ \ell(p_2,p_1) & \ddots & dots \ dots \ \ell(p_2,p_1) & dots & dots \ dots \ \ell(p_i,p_j) & dots \ \ell(p_N,p_N) \end{bmatrix} \mathbf{R}$$

where the adjacency function $\ell(p_i, p_j)$ is 0 if page p_j does not link to p_i , and normalized such that, for each j

$$\sum_{i=1}^N \ell(p_i, p_j) = 1,$$

i.e. the elements of each column sum up to 1, so the matrix is a stochastic matrix (for more details see the computation section below). Thus this is a variant of the eigenvector centrality measure used commonly in network analysis.

Because of the large eigengap of the modified adjacency matrix above,^[16] the values of the PageRank eigenvector can be approximated to within a high degree of accuracy within only a few iterations.

As a result of Markov theory, it can be shown that the PageRank of a page is the probability of arriving at that page after a large number of clicks. This happens to equal t^{-1} where t is the expectation of the number of clicks (or random jumps) required to get from the page back to itself.

One main disadvantage of PageRank is that it favors older pages. A new page, even a very good one, will not have many links unless it is part of an existing site (a site being a densely connected set of pages, such as Wikipedia).

The Google Directory (itself a derivative of the Open Directory Project) allows users to see results sorted by PageRank within categories. The Google Directory is the only service offered by Google where PageRank fully determines display order. In Google's other search services (such as its primary Web search), PageRank is only used to weight the relevance scores of pages shown in search results.

Several strategies have been proposed to accelerate the computation of PageRank.^[17]

Various strategies to manipulate PageRank have been employed in concerted efforts to improve search results rankings and monetize advertising links. These strategies have severely impacted the reliability of the PageRank concept, which purports to determine which documents are actually highly valued by the Web community.

Since December 2007, when it started *actively* penalizing sites selling paid text links, Google has combatted link farms and other schemes designed to artificially inflate PageRank. How Google identifies link farms and other PageRank manipulation tools is among Google's trade secrets.

Computation

PageRank can be computed either iteratively or algebraically. The iterative method can be viewed as the power iteration method^{[18][19]} or the power method. The basic mathematical operations performed are identical.

Iterative

At t = 0, an initial probability distribution is assumed, usually

$$PR(p_i; 0) = rac{1}{N}.$$

At each time step, the computation, as detailed above, yields

$$PR(p_i; t+1) = rac{1-d}{N} + d\sum_{p_j \in M(p_i)} rac{PR(p_j; t)}{L(p_j)},$$

or in matrix notation

$$\mathbf{R}(t+1) = d\mathcal{M}\mathbf{R}(t) + \frac{1-d}{N}\mathbf{1}, \quad (*)$$

where $\mathbf{R}_i(t) = PR(p_i; t)$ and 1 is the column vector of length N containing only ones. The matrix \mathcal{M} is defined as

$$\mathcal{M}_{ij} = egin{cases} 1/L(p_j), & ext{if } j ext{ links to } i \ 0, & ext{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

i.e.,

$$\mathcal{M} := (K^{-1}A)^T$$

where A denotes the adjacency matrix of the graph and K is the diagonal matrix with the outdegrees in the diagonal.

The computation ends when for some small ϵ

$$|\mathbf{R}(t+1) - \mathbf{R}(t)| < \epsilon$$

i.e., when convergence is assumed.

Algebraic

For $t \to \infty$ (i.e., in the steady state), the above equation (*) reads

$$\mathbf{R} = d\mathcal{M}\mathbf{R} + \frac{1-d}{N}\mathbf{1}.$$
 (**)

The solution is given by

$$\mathbf{R} = (\mathbf{I} - d\mathcal{M})^{-1} \frac{1-d}{N} \mathbf{1},$$

with the identity matrix \mathbf{I} .

The solution exists and is unique for 0 < d < 1. This can be seen by noting that \mathcal{M} is by construction a stochastic matrix and hence has an eigenvalue equal to one as a consequence of the Perron–Frobenius theorem.

Power Method

If the matrix \mathcal{M} is a transition probability, i.e., column-stochastic with no columns consisting of just zeros and \mathbf{R} is a probability distribution (i.e., $|\mathbf{R}| = 1$, $\mathbf{ER} = 1$ where \mathbf{E} is matrix of all ones), Eq. (**) is equivalent to

$$\mathbf{R} = \left(d\mathcal{M} + \frac{1-d}{N} \mathbf{E} \right) \mathbf{R} =: \widehat{\mathcal{M}} \mathbf{R}. \quad (***)$$

Hence PageRank **R** is the principal eigenvector of $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}$. A fast and easy way to compute this is using the power method: starting with an arbitrary vector x(0), the operator $\widehat{\mathcal{M}}$ is applied in succession, i.e.,

$$x(t+1) = \mathcal{M}x(t),$$

until

 $|x(t+1)-x(t)|<\epsilon.$

Note that in Eq. (***) the matrix on the right-hand side in the parenthesis can be interpreted as

$$\frac{1-d}{N}\mathbf{I} = (1-d)\mathbf{P}\mathbf{1}^t,$$

where \mathbf{P} is an initial probability distribution. In the current case

$$\mathbf{P} := \frac{1}{N} \mathbf{1}.$$

Finally, if \mathcal{M} has columns with only zero values, they should be replaced with the initial probability vector \mathbf{P} . In other words

$$\mathcal{M}' := \mathcal{M} + \mathcal{D}$$
 ,

where the matrix \mathcal{D} is defined as

$$\mathcal{D}:=\mathbf{P}\mathbf{D}^{t}$$
 ,

with

$$\mathbf{D}_i = egin{cases} 1, & ext{if } L(p_i) = 0 \ 0, & ext{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

In this case, the above two computations using \mathcal{M} only give the same PageRank if their results are normalized:

 $\mathbf{R}_{\mathrm{power}} = rac{\mathbf{R}_{\mathrm{iterative}}}{|\mathbf{R}_{\mathrm{iterative}}|} = rac{\mathbf{R}_{\mathrm{algebraic}}}{|\mathbf{R}_{\mathrm{algebraic}}|}.$

PageRank MATLAB/Octave implementation

```
% Parameter M adjacency matrix where M_i, j represents the link from 'j'
to 'i', such that for all 'j' sum(i, M_i, j) = 1
% Parameter d damping factor
% Parameter v_quadratic_error quadratic error for v
% Return v, a vector of ranks such that v_i is the i-th rank from [0,
1]
function [v] = rank(M, d, v_quadratic_error)
N = size(M, 2); % N is equal to half the size of M
v = rand(N, 1);
v = v ./ norm(v, 2);
last_v = ones(N, 1) * inf;
M_hat = (d .* M) + (((1 - d) / N) .* ones(N, N));
while(norm(v - last_v, 2) > v_quadratic_error)
last_v = v;
```

end

```
v = M_hat * v;
v = v ./ norm(v, 2);
```

Example of code calling the rank function defined above:

```
M = [0 0 0 0 1 ; 0.5 0 0 0 0 ; 0.5 0 0 0 0 ; 0 1 0.5 0 0 ; 0 0 0.5 1 0];
rank (M, 0.80, 0.001)
```

Efficiency

Depending on the framework used to perform the computation, the exact implementation of the methods, and the required accuracy of the result, the computation time of the these methods can vary greatly.

Variations

Google Toolbar

The Google Toolbar's PageRank feature displays a visited page's PageRank as a whole number between 0 and 10. The most popular websites have a PageRank of 10. The least have a PageRank of 0. Google has not disclosed the specific method for determining a Toolbar PageRank value, which is to be considered only a rough indication of the value of a website.

PageRank measures the number of sites that link to a particular page.^[20] The PageRank of a particular page is roughly based upon the quantity of inbound links as well as the PageRank of the pages providing the links. The algorithm also includes other factors, such as the size of a page, the number of changes, the time since the page was updated, the text in headlines and the text in hyperlinked anchor texts.^[8]

The Google Toolbar's PageRank is updated infrequently, so the values it shows are often out of date.

SERP Rank

The search engine results page (SERP) is the actual result returned by a search engine in response to a keyword query. The SERP consists of a list of links to web pages with associated text snippets. The SERP rank of a web page refers to the placement of the corresponding link on the SERP, where higher placement means higher SERP rank. The SERP rank of a web page is a function not only of its PageRank, but of a relatively large and continuously adjusted set of factors (over 200),^{[21][22]} commonly referred to by internet marketers as "Google Love".^[23] Search engine optimization (SEO) is aimed at achieving the highest possible SERP rank for a website or a set of web pages.

After the introduction of Google Places into the mainstream organic SERP, PageRank played little to no role in ranking a business in the Local Business Results.^[24] While the theory of citations still plays a role in the algorithm, PageRank is not a factor since business listings, rather than web pages, are ranked.

Google directory PageRank

The Google Directory PageRank is an 8-unit measurement. Unlike the Google Toolbar, which shows a numeric PageRank value upon mouseover of the green bar, the Google Directory only displays the bar, never the numeric values.

False or spoofed PageRank

In the past, the PageRank shown in the Toolbar was easily manipulated. Redirection from one page to another, either via a HTTP 302 response or a "Refresh" meta tag, caused the source page to acquire the PageRank of the destination page. Hence, a new page with PR 0 and no incoming links could have acquired PR 10 by redirecting to the Google home page. This spoofing technique, also known as 302 Google Jacking, was a known vulnerability. Spoofing can generally be detected by performing a Google search for a source URL; if the URL of an entirely different site is displayed in the results, the latter URL may represent the destination of a redirection.

Manipulating PageRank

For search engine optimization purposes, some companies offer to sell high PageRank links to webmasters.^[25] As links from higher-PR pages are believed to be more valuable, they tend to be more expensive. It can be an effective and viable marketing strategy to buy link advertisements on content pages of quality and relevant sites to drive traffic and increase a webmaster's link popularity. However, Google has publicly warned webmasters that if they are or were discovered to be selling links for the purpose of conferring PageRank and reputation, their links will be devalued (ignored in the calculation of other pages' PageRanks). The practice of buying and selling links is intensely debated across the Webmaster community. Google advises webmasters to use the nofollow HTML attribute value on sponsored links. According to Matt Cutts, Google is concerned about webmasters who try to game the system, and thereby reduce the quality and relevancy of Google search results.^[25]

The intentional surfer model

The original PageRank algorithm reflects the so-called random surfer model, meaning that the PageRank of a particular page is derived from the theoretical probability of visiting that page when clicking on links at random. However, real users do not randomly surf the web, but follow links according to their interest and intention. A page ranking model that reflects the importance of a particular page as a function of how many actual visits it receives by real users is called the *intentional surfer model*.^[26] The Google toolbar sends information to Google for every page visited, and thereby provides a basis for computing PageRank based on the intentional surfer model. The introduction of the nofollow attribute by Google to combat Spamdexing has the side effect that webmasters commonly use it on outgoing links to increase their own PageRank. This causes a loss of actual links for the Web crawlers to follow, thereby making the original PageRank algorithm based on the random surfer model potentially unreliable. Using information about users' browsing habits provided by the Google toolbar partly compensates for the loss of information caused by the nofollow attribute. The SERP rank of a page, which determines a page's actual placement in the search results, is based on a combination of the random surfer model (PageRank) and the intentional surfer model (browsing habits) in addition to other factors.^[27]

Other uses

A version of PageRank has recently been proposed as a replacement for the traditional Institute for Scientific Information (ISI) impact factor,^[28] and implemented at eigenfactor.org ^[29]. Instead of merely counting total citation to a journal, the "importance" of each citation is determined in a PageRank fashion.

A similar new use of PageRank is to rank academic doctoral programs based on their records of placing their graduates in faculty positions. In PageRank terms, academic departments link to each other by hiring their faculty from each other (and from themselves).^[30]

PageRank has been used to rank spaces or streets to predict how many people (pedestrians or vehicles) come to the individual spaces or streets.^{[31][32]} In lexical semantics it has been used to perform Word Sense Disambiguation^[33] and to automatically rank WordNet synsets according to how strongly they possess a given semantic property, such as positivity or negativity.^[34]

A dynamic weighting method similar to PageRank has been used to generate customized reading lists based on the link structure of Wikipedia.^[35]

A Web crawler may use PageRank as one of a number of importance metrics it uses to determine which URL to visit during a crawl of the web. One of the early working papers ^[36] that were used in the creation of Google is *Efficient crawling through URL ordering*, ^[37] which discusses the use of a number of different importance metrics to determine how deeply, and how much of a site Google will crawl. PageRank is presented as one of a number of these importance metrics, though there are others listed such as the number of inbound and outbound links for a URL, and the distance from the root directory on a site to the URL.

The PageRank may also be used as a methodology ^[38] to measure the apparent impact of a community like the Blogosphere on the overall Web itself. This approach uses therefore the PageRank to measure the distribution of attention in reflection of the Scale-free network paradigm.

In any ecosystem, a modified version of PageRank may be used to determine species that are essential to the continuing health of the environment.^[39]

An application of PageRank to the analysis of protein networks in biology is reported recently.^[40]

nofollow

In early 2005, Google implemented a new value, "nofollow",^[41] for the rel attribute of HTML link and anchor elements, so that website developers and bloggers can make links that Google will not consider for the purposes of PageRank—they are links that no longer constitute a "vote" in the PageRank system. The nofollow relationship was added in an attempt to help combat spamdexing.

As an example, people could previously create many message-board posts with links to their website to artificially inflate their PageRank. With the nofollow value, message-board administrators can modify their code to automatically insert "rel='nofollow'" to all hyperlinks in posts, thus preventing PageRank from being affected by those particular posts. This method of avoidance, however, also has various drawbacks, such as reducing the link value of legitimate comments. (See: Spam in blogs#nofollow)

In an effort to manually control the flow of PageRank among pages within a website, many webmasters practice what is known as PageRank Sculpting^[42]—which is the act of strategically placing the nofollow attribute on certain internal links of a website in order to funnel PageRank towards those pages the webmaster deemed most important. This tactic has been used since the inception of the nofollow attribute, but may no longer be effective since Google announced that blocking PageRank transfer with nofollow does not redirect that PageRank to other links.^[43]

Deprecation

PageRank was once available for the verified site maintainers through the Google Webmaster Tools interface. However on October 15, 2009, a Google employee confirmed^[44] that the company had removed PageRank from its *Webmaster Tools* section, explaining that "We've been telling people for a long time that they shouldn't focus on PageRank so much; many site owners seem to think it's the most important metric for them to track, which is simply not true."^[44] The PageRank indicator is not available in Google's own Chrome browser.

The visible page rank is updated very infrequently.

On 6 October 2011, many users mistakenly thought Google PageRank was gone. As it turns out, it was simply an update to the URL used to query the PageRank from Google.^[45]

Google now also relies on other strategies as well as PageRank, such as Google Panda^[46].

Notes

- [1] "Google Press Center: Fun Facts" (http://web.archive.org/web/20090424093934/http://www.google.com/press/funfacts.html).
 www.google.com. Archived from the original (http://www.google.com/press/funfacts.html) on 2009-04-24.
- [2] http://www.google.com/patents?vid=6285999
- [3] Lisa M. Krieger (1 December 2005). "Stanford Earns \$336 Million Off Google Stock" (http://www.redorbit.com/news/education/318480/ stanford_earns_336_million_off_google_stock/). San Jose Mercury News, cited by redOrbit. . Retrieved 2009-02-25.
- [4] Richard Brandt. "Starting Up. How Google got its groove" (http://www.stanfordalumni.org/news/magazine/2004/novdec/features/ startingup.html). Stanford magazine. . Retrieved 2009-02-25.
- [5] Brin, S.; Page, L. (1998). "The anatomy of a large-scale hypertextual Web search engine" (http://infolab.stanford.edu/pub/papers/google. pdf). Computer Networks and ISDN Systems 30: 107–117. doi:10.1016/S0169-7552(98)00110-X. ISSN 0169-7552.
- [6] David Vise and Mark Malseed (2005). The Google Story (http://www.thegooglestory.com/). p. 37. ISBN ISBN 0-553-80457-X.
- Page, Larry, "PageRank: Bringing Order to the Web" (http://web.archive.org/web/20020506051802/www-diglib.stanford.edu/cgi-bin/ WP/get/SIDL-WP-1997-0072?1), Stanford Digital Library Project, talk. August 18, 1997 (archived 2002)
- [8] 187-page study from Graz University, Austria (http://www.google-watch.org/gpower.pdf), includes the note that also human brains are used when determining the page rank in Google
- [9] "Google Technology" (http://www.google.com/technology/). Google.com. . Retrieved 2011-05-27.
- [10] Li, Yanhong (August 6, 2002). "Toward a qualitative search engine". *Internet Computing, IEEE* (IEEE Computer Society) 2 (4): 24–29. doi:10.1109/4236.707687.
- [11] USPTO, "Hypertext Document Retrieval System and Method" (http://www.google.com/patents?hl=en&lr=&vid=USPAT5920859& id=x04ZAAAAEBAJ&oi=fnd&dq=yanhong+li&printsec=abstract#v=onepage&q=yanhong li&f=false), U.S. Patent number: 5920859, Inventor: Yanhong Li, Filing date: Feb 5, 1997, Issue date: Jul 6, 1999
- [12] Greenberg, Andy, "The Man Who's Beating Google" (http://www.forbes.com/forbes/2009/1005/ technology-baidu-robin-li-man-whos-beating-google_2.html), *Forbes* magazine, October 05, 2009
- [13] "About: RankDex" (http://www.rankdex.com/about.html), rankdex.com
- [14] Cf. especially Lawrence Page, U.S. patents 6,799,176 (2004) "Method for scoring documents in a linked database", 7,058,628 (2006)
 "Method for node ranking in a linked database", and 7,269,587 (2007) "Scoring documents in a linked database"2011
- [15] Matt Cutts's blog: Straight from Google: What You Need to Know (http://www.mattcutts.com/blog/seo-for-bloggers/), see page 15 of his slides.
- [16] Taher Haveliwala and Sepandar Kamvar. (March 2003). "The Second Eigenvalue of the Google Matrix" (http://www-cs-students.stanford. edu/~taherh/papers/secondeigenvalue.pdf) (PDF). Stanford University Technical Report: 7056. arXiv:math/0307056. Bibcode 2003math......7056N.
- [17] Gianna M. Del Corso, Antonio Gullí, Francesco Romani (2005). "Fast PageRank Computation via a Sparse Linear System". Internet Mathematics 2 (3). doi:10.1.1.118.5422.
- [18] Arasu, A. and Novak, J. and Tomkins, A. and Tomlin, J. (2002). "PageRank computation and the structure of the web: Experiments and algorithms". *Proceedings of the Eleventh International World Wide Web Conference, Poster Track.* Brisbane, Australia. pp. 107–117. doi:10.1.1.18.5264.
- [19] Massimo Franceschet (2010). "PageRank: Standing on the shoulders of giants". arXiv:1002.2858 [cs.IR].
- [20] Google Webmaster central (http://www.google.com/support/forum/p/Webmasters/thread?tid=4aeb4d5fce33350b&hl=en) discussion on PR
- [21] Aubuchon, Vaughn. "Google Ranking Factors SEO Checklist" (http://www.vaughns-1-pagers.com/internet/google-ranking-factors. htm). .
- [22] Fishkin, Rand; Jeff Pollard (April 2, 2007). "Search Engine Ranking Factors Version 2" (http://www.seomoz.org/article/ search-ranking-factors). seomoz.org. . Retrieved May 11, 2009.
- [23] http://www.infoworld.com/t/search-engines/google-corrupt-search-me-428
- [24] "Ranking of listings : Ranking Google Places Help" (http://google.com/support/places/bin/answer.py?hl=en&answer=7091). Google.com. Retrieved 2011-05-27.
- [25] "How to report paid links" (http://www.mattcutts.com/blog/how-to-report-paid-links/). mattcutts.com/blog. April 14, 2007. Retrieved 2007-05-28.
- [26] Jøsang, A. (2007). "Trust and Reputation Systems" (http://www.unik.no/people/josang/papers/Jos2007-FOSAD.pdf). In Aldini, A. (PDF). Foundations of Security Analysis and Design IV, FOSAD 2006/2007 Tutorial Lectures. 4677. Springer LNCS 4677. pp. 209–245. doi:10.1007/978-3-540-74810-6.
- [27] SEOnotepad. "Myth of the Google Toolbar Ranking" (http://www.seonotepad.com/search-engines/google-seo/ myth-of-the-google-toolbar-ranking/).
- [28] Johan Bollen, Marko A. Rodriguez, and Herbert Van de Sompel. (December 2006). "Journal Status". Scientometrics 69 (3): 1030. arXiv:cs.GL/0601030. Bibcode 2006cs......1030B.
- [29] http://www.eigenfactor.org
- [30] Benjamin M. Schmidt and Matthew M. Chingos (2007). "Ranking Doctoral Programs by Placement: A New Method" (http://www.people. fas.harvard.edu/~gillum/rankings_paper.pdf) (PDF). PS: Political Science and Politics 40 (July): 523–529.
- [31] B. Jiang (2006). "Ranking spaces for predicting human movement in an urban environment". International Journal of Geographical Information Science 23 (7): 823–837. arXiv:physics/0612011. doi:10.1080/13658810802022822.
- [32] Jiang B., Zhao S., and Yin J. (2008). "Self-organized natural roads for predicting traffic flow: a sensitivity study". *Journal of Statistical Mechanics: Theory and Experiment* **P07008** (07): 008. arXiv:0804.1630. Bibcode 2008JSMTE..07..008J. doi:10.1088/1742-5468/2008/07/P07008.
- [33] Roberto Navigli, Mirella Lapata. "An Experimental Study of Graph Connectivity for Unsupervised Word Sense Disambiguation" (http:// www.dsi.uniroma1.it/~navigli/pubs/PAMI_2010_Navigli_Lapata.pdf). IEEE Transactions on Pattern Analysis and Machine Intelligence (TPAMI), 32(4), IEEE Press, 2010, pp. 678–692.
- [34] Andrea Esuli and Fabrizio Sebastiani. "PageRanking WordNet synsets: An Application to Opinion-Related Properties" (http://nmis.isti. cnr.it/sebastiani/Publications/ACL07.pdf) (PDF). In Proceedings of the 35th Meeting of the Association for Computational Linguistics, Prague, CZ, 2007, pp. 424–431. Retrieved June 30, 2007.
- [35] Wissner-Gross, A. D. (2006). "Preparation of topical readings lists from the link structure of Wikipedia" (http://www.alexwg.org/ publications/ProcIEEEICALT_6-825.pdf). Proceedings of the IEEE International Conference on Advanced Learning Technology (Rolduc, Netherlands): 825. doi:10.1109/ICALT.2006.1652568.
- [36] "Working Papers Concerning the Creation of Google" (http://dbpubs.stanford.edu:8091/diglib/pub/projectdir/google.html). Google. . Retrieved November 29, 2006.
- [37] Cho, J., Garcia-Molina, H., and Page, L. (1998). "Efficient crawling through URL ordering" (http://dbpubs.stanford.edu:8090/pub/ 1998-51). Proceedings of the seventh conference on World Wide Web (Brisbane, Australia).
- [38] http://de.scientificcommons.org/23846375
- [39] Burns, Judith (2009-09-04). "Google trick tracks extinctions" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/science/nature/8238462.stm). BBC News. . Retrieved 2011-05-27.
- [40] G. Ivan and V. Grolmusz (2011). "When the Web meets the cell: using personalized PageRank for analyzing protein interaction networks" (http://bioinformatics.oxfordjournals.org/content/27/3/405). *Bioinformatics* (Vol. 27, No. 3. pp. 405-407) 27 (3): 405–7. doi:10.1093/bioinformatics/btq680. PMID 21149343.
- [41] "Preventing Comment Spam" (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2005/01/preventing-comment-spam.html). Google. Retrieved January 1, 2005.
- [42] "PageRank Sculpting: Parsing the Value and Potential Benefits of Sculpting PR with Nofollow" (http://www.seomoz.org/blog/ pagerank-sculpting-parsing-the-value-and-potential-benefits-of-sculpting-pr-with-nofollow). SEOmoz. . Retrieved 2011-05-27.
- [43] "PageRank sculpting" (http://www.mattcutts.com/blog/pagerank-sculpting/). Mattcutts.com. 2009-06-15. . Retrieved 2011-05-27.
- [44] Susan Moskwa. "PageRank Distribution Removed From WMT" (http://www.google.com/support/forum/p/Webmasters/ thread?tid=6a1d6250e26e9e48&hl=en). Retrieved October 16, 2009
- [45] WhatCulture!. 6 October 2011. http://whatculture.com/technology/google-pagerank-is-not-dead.php. Retrieved 7 October 2011.
- [46] Google Panda Update: Say Goodbye to Low-Quality Link Building (http://searchenginewatch.com/article/2067687/ Google-Panda-Update-Say-Goodbye-to-Low-Quality-Link-Building), Search Engine Watch, 08.02.11,

References

- Altman, Alon; Moshe Tennenholtz (2005). "Ranking Systems: The PageRank Axioms" (http://stanford.edu/ ~epsalon/pagerank.pdf) (PDF). *Proceedings of the 6th ACM conference on Electronic commerce (EC-05)*. Vancouver, BC. Retrieved 2008-02-05.
- Cheng, Alice; Eric J. Friedman (2006-06-11). "Manipulability of PageRank under Sybil Strategies" (http://www.cs.duke.edu/nicl/netecon06/papers/ne06-sybil.pdf) (PDF). Proceedings of the First Workshop on the Economics of Networked Systems (NetEcon06). Ann Arbor, Michigan. Retrieved 2008-01-22.
- Farahat, Ayman; LoFaro, Thomas; Miller, Joel C.; Rae, Gregory and Ward, Lesley A. (2006). "Authority Rankings from HITS, PageRank, and SALSA: Existence, Uniqueness, and Effect of Initialization". *SIAM Journal on Scientific Computing* 27 (4): 1181–1201. doi:10.1137/S1064827502412875.
- Haveliwala, Taher; Jeh, Glen and Kamvar, Sepandar (2003). "An Analytical Comparison of Approaches to Personalizing PageRank" (http://www-cs-students.stanford.edu/~taherh/papers/comparison.pdf) (PDF). Stanford University Technical Report.
- Langville, Amy N.; Meyer, Carl D. (2003). "Survey: Deeper Inside PageRank". Internet Mathematics 1 (3).
- Langville, Amy N.; Meyer, Carl D. (2006). *Google's PageRank and Beyond: The Science of Search Engine Rankings*. Princeton University Press. ISBN 0-691-12202-4.
- Page, Lawrence; Brin, Sergey; Motwani, Rajeev and Winograd, Terry (1999). *The PageRank citation ranking: Bringing order to the Web* (http://dbpubs.stanford.edu:8090/pub/showDoc.Fulltext?lang=en&doc=1999-66& format=pdf&compression=).
- Richardson, Matthew; Domingos, Pedro (2002). "The intelligent surfer: Probabilistic combination of link and content information in PageRank" (http://www.cs.washington.edu/homes/pedrod/papers/nips01b.pdf) (PDF). *Proceedings of Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems*. 14.

Relevant patents

- Original PageRank U.S. Patent—Method for node ranking in a linked database (http://patft.uspto.gov/netacgi/ nph-Parser?patentnumber=6,285,999)—Patent number 6,285,999—September 4, 2001
- PageRank U.S. Patent—Method for scoring documents in a linked database (http://patft1.uspto.gov/netacgi/nph-Parser?Sect1=PTO1&Sect2=HITOFF&d=PALL&p=1&u=/netahtml/PTO/srchnum.htm&r=1&f=G&l=50&s1=6,799,176.PN.&OS=PN/6,799,176&RS=PN/6,799,176)—Patent number 6,799,176—September 28, 2004
- PageRank U.S. Patent—Method for node ranking in a linked database (http://patft.uspto.gov/netacgi/ nph-Parser?Sect1=PTO2&Sect2=HITOFF&u=/netahtml/PTO/search-adv.htm&r=1&p=1&f=G&l=50& d=PTXT&S1=7,058,628.PN.&OS=pn/7,058,628&RS=PN/7,058,628)—Patent number 7,058,628—June 6, 2006
- PageRank U.S. Patent—Scoring documents in a linked database (http://patft.uspto.gov/netacgi/ nph-Parser?Sect1=PTO2&Sect2=HITOFF&u=/netahtml/PTO/search-adv.htm&r=1&p=1&f=G&l=50& d=PTXT&S1=7,269,587.PN.&OS=pn/7,269,587&RS=PN/7,269,587)—Patent number 7,269,587—September 11, 2007

External links

- Our Search: Google Technology (http://www.google.com/technology/) by Google
- How Google Finds Your Needle in the Web's Haystack (http://www.ams.org/featurecolumn/archive/ pagerank.html) by the American Mathematical Society
- Web PageRank prediction with Markov models (http://www.needocs.com/document/ web-pagerank-prediction-with-markov-models,10342) Michalis Vazirgiannis, Dimitris Drosos, Pierre Senellart, Akrivi Vlachou - Research paper
- How does Google rank webpages? (http://scenic.princeton.edu/network20q/lectures/Q3_notes.pdf) 20Q: About Networked Life, A class on networks
- Scientist discovers PageRank-type algorithm from the 1940s (http://www.technologyreview.com/blog/arxiv/ 24821)—February 17, 2010

Inbound link

Backlinks, also known as **incoming links**, **inbound links**, **inlinks**, and **inward links**, are incoming links to a website or web page. In basic link terminology, a **backlink** is any link received by a web node (web page, directory, website, or top level domain) from another web node.^[1]

Inbound links were originally important (prior to the emergence of search engines) as a primary means of web navigation; today, their significance lies in search engine optimization (SEO). The number of backlinks is one indication of the popularity or importance of that website or page (for example, this is used by Google to determine the PageRank of a webpage). Outside of SEO, the backlinks of a webpage may be of significant personal, cultural or semantic interest: they indicate who is paying attention to that page.

Search engine rankings

Search engines often use the number of backlinks that a website has as one of the most important factors for determining that website's search engine ranking, popularity and importance. Google's description of their PageRank system, for instance, notes that *Google interprets a link from page A to page B as a vote, by page A, for page B*.^[2] Knowledge of this form of search engine rankings has fueled a portion of the SEO industry commonly termed linkspam, where a company attempts to place as many inbound links as possible to their site regardless of the context of the originating site.

Websites often employ various search engine optimization techniques to increase the number of backlinks pointing to their website. Some methods are free for use by everyone whereas some methods like linkbaiting requires quite a bit of planning and marketing to work. Some websites stumble upon "linkbaiting" naturally; the sites that are the first with a tidbit of 'breaking news' about a celebrity are good examples of that. When "linkbait" happens, many websites will link to the 'baiting' website because there is information there that is of extreme interest to a large number of people.

There are several factors that determine the value of a backlink. Backlinks from authoritative sites on a given topic are highly valuable.^[3] If both sites have content geared toward the keyword topic, the backlink is considered relevant and believed to have strong influence on the search engine rankings of the webpage granted the backlink. A backlink represents a favorable 'editorial vote' for the receiving webpage from another granting webpage. Another important factor is the anchor text of the backlink. Anchor text is the descriptive labeling of the hyperlink as it appears on a webpage. Search engine bots (i.e., spiders, crawlers, etc.) examine the anchor text to evaluate how relevant it is to the content on a webpage. Anchor text and webpage content congruency are highly weighted in search engine results page (SERP) rankings of a webpage with respect to any given keyword query by a search engine user.

Increasingly, inbound links are being weighed against link popularity and originating context. This transition is reducing the notion of *one link, one vote* in SEO, a trend proponents hope will help curb linkspam as a whole.

Technical

When HTML (Hyper Text Markup Language) was designed, there was no explicit mechanism in the design to keep track of backlinks in software, as this carried additional logistical and network overhead.

Most Content management systems include features to track backlinks, provided the external site linking in sends notification to the target site. Most wiki systems include the capability of determining what pages link internally to any given page, but do not track external links to any given page.

Most commercial search engines provide a mechanism to determine the number of backlinks they have recorded to a particular web page. For example, Google can be searched using Google:link:http://www.wikipedia.org/link:wikipedia.org to find the number of pages on the Web pointing to http:// wikipedia.org/.Google only shows a small fraction of the number of links pointing to a site. It credits many more backlinks than it shows for each website.

Other mechanisms have been developed to track backlinks between disparate webpages controlled by organizations that aren't associated with each other. The most notable example of this is TrackBacks between blogs.

References

- Lennart Björneborn and Peter Ingwersen (2004). "Toward a Basic Framework for Webometrics" (http://www3.interscience.wiley.com/ cgi-bin/abstract/109594194/ABSTRACT). Journal of the American Society for Information Science and Technology 55 (14): 1216–1227. doi:10.1002/asi.20077.
- [2] Google's overview of PageRank (http://www.google.com/intl/en/technology/)
- [3] "Does Backlink Quality Matter?" (http://www.adgooroo.com/backlink_quality.php). Adgooroo. 2010-04-21. . Retrieved 2010-04-21.

[[de:Rückverweis]

Matt Cutts

Matt Cutts works for the Search Quality group in Google, specializing in search engine optimization issues.^[1]

Career

Cutts started his career in search when working on his Ph.D. at the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. According to quotation in a personal interview with an operator of another website, Matt got his Bachelor's degree at the University of Kentucky and Master's degree from the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill. In the interview he was quoted his field of study was computer graphics and movement tracking, then moved into the field of information retrieval, and search engines^[2] after taking two required outside classes from the university's Information and Library Science department.^[2]

Before working at the Search Quality group at Google, Cutts worked at the ads engineering group and SafeSearch, Google's family filter. There he earned the nickname "porn cookie guy" by giving his wife's homemade cookies to any Googler who provided an example of unwanted pornography in the search results.^[3]



Cutts is one of the co-inventors listed upon a Google patent related to search engines and web spam,^[4] which was the first to publicly propose using historical data to identify link spam.

In November 2010, Cutts started a contest challenging developers to make Microsoft Kinect more compatible with the Linux operating system. At the time, Microsoft had stated that the use of Kinect with devices other than the Xbox 360 was not supported by them.^[5]

Cutts has given advice and made statements on help related to the use of the Google search engine and related issues. [6]

In January 2012, on the news that Google had violated its quality guidelines, Cutts defended the downgrading of Chrome homepage results noting that it was not given special dispensation.^[7]

References

- Ward, Mark (2004-06-08). "Inside the Google search machine" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/technology/3783507.stm). BBC News Online. . Retrieved 2008-05-04.
- [2] Wall, Aaron (2005). Interview of Matt Cutts (http://www.search-marketing.info/newsletter/articles/matt-cutts.htm). Retrieved December 15, 2006
- [3] 'Google': An interesting read on a powerhouse company (http://www.usatoday.com/money/books/reviews/2005-11-13-google-book_x. htm), USA Today, November 13, 2005
- [4] Acharya, A., et al., (2005) Information retrieval based on historical data (http://appft1.uspto.gov/netacgi/nph-Parser?Sect1=PTO1& Sect2=HITOFF&d=PG01&p=1&u=/netahtml/PTO/srchnum.html&r=1&f=G&1=50&s1="20050071741".PGNR.&OS=DN/ 20050071741&RS=DN/20050071741)
- [5] "Kinect hacked days after release" (http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/technology-11742236). BBC News (BBC). 12 November 2010.
 Retrieved 15 November 2010.
- [6] http://www.brafton.com/news/cutts-urges-content-writers-to-use-keywords-naturally
 - http://www.readwriteweb.com/enterprise/2011/12/googles-matt-cutts-good-conten.php
 - http://www.webpronews.com/matt-cutts-talks-keyword-density-2011-12
 - http://blogs.ft.com/fttechhub/2012/01/roundup-soundcloud-apple-google/

- [7] Arthur, Charles. "Google shoves Chrome down search rankings after sponsored blog mixup" (http://www.guardian.co.uk/technology/ 2012/jan/04/google-chrome-browser-search-rankings?newsfeed=true). The Guardian.
 - http://news.cnet.com/8301-30685_3-57351920-264/two-days-after-google-flub-unruly-raises-\$25-million/

Further reading

• David Vise and Mark Malseed (2005-11-15). The Google Story. Delacorte Press. ISBN 0-553-80457-X.

External links

- Matt Cutts: Gadgets, Google, and SEO (http://www.mattcutts.com/blog/) his personal blog
- Matt Cutts (https://twitter.com/mattcutts) on Twitter
- Matt Cutts (http://www.ted.com/speakers/matt_cutts.html/) at TED Conferences
- 2009 BusinessWeek profile (http://www.businessweek.com/the_thread/techbeat/archives/2009/10/ matt_cutts_goog.html)
- Philipp Lenssen (2005). "Matt Cutts, Google's Gadgets Guy" (http://blog.outer-court.com/archive/ 2005-11-17-n52.html). blog.outer-court.com, Personal Blog. Retrieved December 15, 2006.

nofollow

nofollow is a value that can be assigned to the rel attribute of an HTML a element to instruct some search engines that a hyperlink should not influence the link target's ranking in the search engine's index. It is intended to reduce the effectiveness of certain types of search engine spam, thereby improving the quality of search engine results and preventing spamdexing from occurring.

Concept and specification

The nofollow value was originally suggested to stop comment spam in blogs. Believing that comment spam affected the entire blogging community, in early 2005 Google's Matt Cutts and Blogger's Jason Shellen proposed the value to address the problem.^{[1][2]}

The specification for nofollow is copyrighted 2005-2007 by the authors and subject to a royalty free patent policy, e.g. per the W3C Patent Policy 20040205,^[3] and IETF RFC 3667 & RFC 3668. The authors intend to submit this specification to a standards body with a liberal copyright/licensing policy such as the GMPG, IETF, and/or W3C.^[2]

Example

```
<a href="http://www.example.com/" rel="nofollow">Link text</a>
```

Introduction and support

Google announced in early 2005 that hyperlinks with rel="nofollow"^[4] would not influence the link target's PageRank.^[5] In addition, the Yahoo and Bing search engines also respect this attribute value.^[6]

On June 15, 2009, Matt Cutts, a well-known software engineer of Google, announced on his blog that GoogleBot will no longer treat nofollowed links in the same way, in order to prevent webmasters from using nofollow for PageRank sculpting. As a result of this change the usage of nofollow leads to evaporation of pagerank. In order to avoid the above, SEOs developed alternative techniques that replace nofollowed tags with obfuscated JavaScript code and thus permit PageRank sculpting. Additionally several solutions have been suggested that include the usage of iframes, Flash and JavaScript.

Interpretation by the individual search engines

While all engines that use the nofollow value exclude links that use it from their ranking calculation, the details about the exact interpretation of it vary from search engine to search engine.^{[7][8]}

- Google states that their engine takes "nofollow" literally and does not "follow" the link at all. However, experiments conducted by SEOs show conflicting results. These studies reveal that Google does follow the link, but it does not index the linked-to page, unless it was in Google's index already for other reasons (such as other, non-nofollow links that point to the page).^{[8][9]}
- Yahoo! "follows it", but excludes it from their ranking calculation.
- Bing respects "nofollow" as regards not counting the link in their ranking, but it is not proven whether or not Bing follows the link.
- Ask.com also respects the attribute.^[10]

rel="nofollow" Action	Google	Yahoo!	Bing	Ask.com
Uses the link for ranking	No	No	No	?
Follows the link	No	Yes	?	No
Indexes the "linked to" page	No	Yes	No	No
Shows the existence of the link	Only for a previously indexed page	Yes	Yes	Yes
In results pages for anchor text	Only for a previously indexed page	Yes	Only for a previously indexed page	Yes

Use by weblog software

Many weblog software packages mark reader-submitted links this way^[11] by default (often with no option to disable it, except for modification of the software's code).

More sophisticated server software could spare the nofollow for links submitted by trusted users like those registered for a long time, on a whitelist, or with an acceptable karma level. Some server software adds rel="nofollow" to pages that have been recently edited but omits it from stable pages, under the theory that stable pages will have had offending links removed by human editors.

The widely used blogging platform WordPress versions 1.5 and above automatically assign the nofollow attribute to all user-submitted links (comment data, commenter URI, etc.).^[12] However, there are several free plugins available that automatically remove the nofollow attribute value.^[13]

Use on other websites

MediaWiki software, which powers Wikipedia, was equipped with nofollow support soon after initial announcement in 2005. The option was enabled on most Wikipedias. One of the prominent exceptions was the English Wikipedia. Initially, after a discussion, it was decided not to use rel="nofollow" in articles and to use a URL blacklist instead. In this way, English Wikipedia contributed to the scores of the pages it linked to, and expected editors to link to relevant pages.

In May 2006, a patch to MediaWiki software allowed to enable nofollow selectively in namespaces. This functionality was used on pages that are not considered to be part of the actual encyclopedia, such as discussion pages and resources for editors.^[14] Following increasing spam problems and a within-Foundation request from founder Jimmy Wales, rel="nofollow" was added to article-space links in January 2007.^{[15][16]} However, the various interwiki templates and shortcuts that link to other Wikimedia Foundation projects and many external wikis such as Wikia are not affected by this policy.

Other websites like Slashdot, with high user participation, add rel="nofollow" only for potentially misbehaving users. Potential spammers posing as users can be determined through various heuristics like age of

registered account and other factors. Slashdot also uses the poster's karma as a determinant in attaching a nofollow tag to user submitted links.

Social bookmarking and photo sharing websites that use the rel="nofollow" tag for their outgoing links include YouTube and Digg.com^[17] (for most links); websites that don't use the rel="nofollow" tag include Propeller.com (no longer an active website) (formerly Netscape.com), Yahoo! My Web 2.0, and Technorati Favs.^[18]

Repurpose

Paid links

Search engines have attempted to repurpose the nofollow attribute for something different. Google began suggesting the use of nofollow also as a machine-readable disclosure for paid links, so that these links do not get credit in search engines' results.

The growth of the link buying economy, where companies' entire business models are based on paid links that affect search engine rankings,^[19] caused the debate about the use of nofollow in combination with paid links to move into the center of attention of the search engines, who started to take active steps against link buyers and sellers. This triggered a very strong response from web masters.^[20]

Control internal PageRank flow

Search engine optimization professionals started using the nofollow attribute to control the flow of PageRank within a website, but Google since corrected this error, and any link with a nofollow attribute decreases the PageRank that the page can pass on. This practice is known as "PageRank sculpting". This is an entirely different use than originally intended. nofollow was designed to control the flow of PageRank from one website to another. However, some SEOs have suggested that a nofollow used for an internal link should work just like nofollow used for external links.

Several SEOs have suggested that pages such as "About Us", "Terms of Service", "Contact Us", and "Privacy Policy" pages are not important enough to earn PageRank, and so should have nofollow on internal links pointing to them. Google employee Matt Cutts has provided indirect responses on the subject, but has never publicly endorsed this point of view.^[21]

The practice is controversial and has been challenged by some SEO professionals, including Shari Thurow^[22] and Adam Audette.^[23] Site search proponents have pointed out that visitors do search for these types of pages, so using nofollow on internal links pointing to them may make it difficult or impossible for visitors to find these pages in site searches powered by major search engines.

Although proponents of use of nofollow on internal links have cited an inappropriate attribution to Matt Cutts^[24] (see Matt's clarifying comment, rebutting the attributed statement)^[25] as support for using the technique, Cutts himself never actually endorsed the idea. Several Google employees (including Matt Cutts) have urged Webmasters not to focus on manipulating internal PageRank. Google employee Adam Lasnik^[26] has advised webmasters that there are better ways (e.g. click hierarchy) than nofollow to "sculpt a bit of PageRank", but that it is available and "we're not going to frown upon it".

No reliable data has been published on the effectiveness or potential harm that use of nofollow on internal links may provide. Unsubstantiated claims have been challenged throughout the debate and some early proponents of the idea have subsequently cautioned people not to view the use of nofollow on internal links as a silver bullet or quick-success solution.

More general consensus seems to favor the use of nofollow on internal links pointing to user-controlled pages which may be subjected to spam link practices, including user profile pages, user comments, forum signatures and posts, calendar entries, etc.

YouTube, a Google company, uses nofollow on a number of internal 'help' and 'share' links.^[27]

Criticism

Employment of the nofollow attribute by Wikipedia on all external links has been criticized for not passing the deserved rank to referenced pages which are the original source of each Wikipedia article's content. This was done to combat spandexing on Wikipedia pages, which are an otherwise tempting target for spammers as Wikipedia is a very high ranking site on most search engines. It's argued that the referencing Wikipedia article may show in search results before its own sources; this may be seen as unfair and discourage contributions.^{[28][29]}

Use of nofollow where comments or other user content is posted (e.g. Wikipedia) not only depreciates the links of spammers but also of users that might be constructively contributing to a discussion, and preventing such legitimate links from influencing the page ranking of the websites they target.^[30]

References

- "The nofollow Attribute and SEO" (http://www.published-articles.com/Art/18844/136/The-nofollow-Attribute-and-SEO.html). Published-Articles.com. May 22, 2009. . Retrieved September 8, 2009.
- [2] rel="nofollow" Specification (http://microformats.org/wiki/rel-nofollow), Microformats.org, retrieved June 17, 2007
- [3] [[W3C (http://www.w3.org/Consortium/Patent-Policy-20040205/)] Patent Policy 20040205], W3. ORG
- [4] W3C (December 24, 1999), HTML 4.01 Specification (http://www.w3.org/TR/REC-html40/struct/links.html#adef-rel), W3C.org, retrieved May 29, 2007
- [5] Google (January 18, 2006), Preventing comment spam (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2005/01/preventing-comment-spam.html), *Official Google Blog*, retrieved on May 29, 2007
- [6] Microsoft (June 3, 2008), Bing.com (http://www.bing.com/community/blogs/webmaster/archive/2008/06/03/ robots-exclusion-protocol-joining-together-to-provide-better-documentation.aspx), "Bing Community", retrieved on June 11, 2009
- [7] Loren Baker (April 29, 2007), How Google, Yahoo & Ask.com Treat the No Follow Link Attribute (http://www.searchenginejournal.com/ how-google-yahoo-askcom-treat-the-no-follow-link-attribute/4801/), Search Engine Journal, retrieved May 29, 2007
- [8] Michael Duz (December 2, 2006), rel="nofollow" Google, Yahoo and MSN (http://www.seo-blog.com/rel-nofollow.php), SEO Blog, retrieved May 29, 2007
- [9] Rel Nofollow Test (http://www.bubub.org/rel_nofollow_test.html) from August 2007
- [10] "Webmasters" (http://about.ask.com/en/docs/about/webmasters.shtml#10). About Ask.com. . Retrieved 2012-01-09.
- [11] Google Blog (January 18, 2005), (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2005/01/preventing-comment-spam.html), The Official Google Blog, retrieved September 28, 2010
- [12] Codex Documentation, Nofollow (http://codex.wordpress.org/Nofollow), Wordpress.org Documentation, retrieved May 29, 2007
- [13] WordPress Plugins, Plugins tagged as Nofollow (http://wordpress.org/extend/plugins/tags/nofollow), WordPress Extensions, retrieved March 10, 2008
- [14] Wikipedia (May 29, 2006), Wikipedia Signpost/2006-05-29/Technology report, Wikipedia.org, retrieved May 29, 2007
- [15] Brion Vibber (January 20, 2007), Nofollow back on URL links on en.wikipedia.org articles for now (http://lists.wikimedia.org/pipermail/ wikien-l/2007-January/061137.html), Wikimedia List WikiEN-I, retrieved May 29, 2007
- [16] Wikipedia:Wikipedia Signpost/2007-01-22/Nofollow
- [17] John Quinn (September 2, 2009), Recent Changes to NOFOLLOW on External Links (http://blog.digg.com/?p=864), Digg the Blog, retrieved on September 3, 2009
- [18] Loren Baker (November 15, 2007), Social Bookmarking Sites Which Don't Use NoFollow Bookmarks and Search Engines (http://www.searchenginejournal.com/social-bookmarking-sites-which-dont-use-nofollow-bookmarks-and-search-engines/5985/), Search Engine Journal, retrieved on December 16, 2007
- [19] Philipp Lenssen (April 19, 2007), The Paid Links Economy (http://blog.outer-court.com/archive/2007-04-19-n50.html), Google Blogoscoped, retrieved June 17, 2007
- [20] Carsten Cumbrowski (May 14th, 2007), Matt Cutts on Paid Links Discussion Q&A (http://www.searchenginejournal.com/ matt-cutts-update-on-paid-links-discussion-qa/4907/), SearchEngineJournal.com, retrieved June 17, 2007
- [21] October 8, 2007, Eric Enge Interviews Google's Matt Cutts (http://www.stonetemple.com/articles/interview-matt-cutts.shtml), Stone Temple Consulting, retrieved on January 20, 2008.
- [22] March 6, 2008, You'd be wise to "nofollow" this dubious advice (http://searchengineland.com/080306-083414.php), Search Engine Land.
- [23] June 3, 2008 8 Arguments Against Sculpting PageRank With Nofollow (http://www.audettemedia.com/blog/ arguments-against-nofollow), Audette Media.
- [24] August 29, 2007 Matt Cutts on Nofollow, Links-Per-Page and the Value of Directories (http://www.seomoz.org/blog/ questions-answers-with-googles-spam-guru), SEomoz.

- [25] August 29, 2007 Seomoz.org (http://www.seomoz.org/blog/questions-answers-with-googles-spam-guru#jtc33536), SEOmoz comment by Matt Cutts.
- [26] February 20, 2008 Interview with Adam Lasnik of Google (http://www.toprankblog.com/2008/02/adam-lasnik-video/)
- [27] "Nofollow Reciprocity" (http://www.inverudio.com/programs/WordPressBlog/NofollowReciprocity.php). Inverudio.com. 2010-01-28.. Retrieved 2012-01-09.
- [28] ""nofollow" criticism at" (http://blogoscoped.com/archive/2007-01-22-n21.html). Blogoscoped.com. 2007-01-25. . Retrieved 2012-01-09.
- [29] ""nofollow" criticism at www.marketingpilgrim.com" (http://www.marketingpilgrim.com/2007/01/ campaign-to-reduce-wikipedias-pagerank-to-zero.html). Marketingpilgrim.com. 2007-01-23. Retrieved 2012-01-09.
- [30] Official Google Blog: Preventing comment spam http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2005/01/preventing-comment-spam.html

Open Directory Project

URL	dmoz.org ^[1]
Commercial?	No
Type of site	Web directory
Registration	Optional
Content license	Creative Commons Attribution 3.0 Unported
Owner	Netscape (AOL)
Created by	Netscape
Launched	June 5, 1998
Alexa rank	▼730 (March 2012) ^[2]

Open Directory Project

The **Open Directory Project** (**ODP**), also known as **Dmoz** (from *directory.mozilla.org*, its original domain name), is a multilingual open content directory of World Wide Web links. It is owned by Netscape but it is constructed and maintained by a community of volunteer editors.

ODP uses a hierarchical ontology scheme for organizing site listings. Listings on a similar topic are grouped into categories which can then include smaller categories.

Project information

ODP was founded in the United States as **Gnuhoo** by Rich Skrenta and Bob Truel in 1998 while they were both working as engineers for Sun Microsystems. Chris Tolles, who worked at Sun Microsystems as the head of marketing for network security products, also signed on in 1998 as a co-founder of Gnuhoo along with co-founders Bryn Dole and Jeremy Wenokur. Skrenta had developed TASS, an ancestor of tin, the popular threaded Usenet newsreader for Unix systems. Coincidentally, the original category structure of the Gnuhoo directory was based loosely on the structure of Usenet newsgroups then in existence.

The Gnuhoo directory went live on June 5, 1998. After a *Slashdot* article suggested that Gnuhoo had nothing in common with the spirit of free software,^[3] for which the GNU project was known, Richard Stallman and the Free Software Foundation objected to the use of Gnu. So Gnuhoo was changed to **NewHoo**. Yahoo! then objected to the use of "Hoo" in the name, prompting them to switch the name again. **ZURL** was the likely choice.^[4] However, before the switch to ZURL, NewHoo was acquired by Netscape Communications Corporation in October 1998 and became the **Open Directory Project**. Netscape released the ODP data under the Open Directory License. Netscape was acquired by AOL shortly thereafter and ODP was one of the assets included in the acquisition. AOL later merged with Time-Warner.

By the time Netscape assumed stewardship, the Open Directory Project had about 100,000 URLs indexed with contributions from about 4500 editors. On October 5, 1999, the number of URLs indexed by ODP reached one million. According to an unofficial estimate, the URLs in the Open Directory numbered 1.6 million in April 2000, surpassing those in the Yahoo! Directory.^[5] ODP achieved the milestones of indexing two million URLs on August 14, 2000, three million listings on November 18, 2001 and four million on December 3, 2003.



From January 2006 the Open Directory published online reports to inform the public about the development of the project. The first report covered the year 2005. Monthly reports were issued subsequently until September 2006.^[6] These reports gave greater insight into the functioning of the directory than the simplified statistics given on the front page of the directory. The number of listings and categories cited on the front page include "Test" and "Bookmarks" categories but these are not included in the RDF dump offered to users. The total number of editors who have contributed to the directory as of March 31, 2007 was 75,151.^[7] There were about 7330 active editors during August 2006.^[6]

System failure and editing outage, October to December 2006

On October 20, 2006, the ODP's main server suffered a catastrophic failure of the system^[8] that prevented editors from working on the directory until December 18, 2006. During that period, an older build of the directory was visible to the public. On January 13, 2007, the Site Suggestion and Update Listings forms were again made available.^[9] On January 26, 2007, weekly publication of RDF dumps resumed. To avoid future outages, the system now resides on a redundant configuration of two Intel-based servers.^[10]

Competing and spinoff projects

As the ODP became more widely known, two other major web directories edited by volunteers and sponsored by Go.com and Zeal emerged, both now defunct. These directories did not license their content for open content distribution.^{[11][12]}

The concept of using a large-scale community of editors to compile online content has been successfully applied to other types of projects. ODP's editing model directly inspired three other open content volunteer projects: an open content restaurant directory known as ChefMoz,^[13] an open content music directory known as MusicMoz,^[14] and an encyclopedia known as Open Site.^[15]

Content

Gnuhoo borrowed the basic outline for its initial ontology from Usenet. In 1998, Rich Skrenta said, "I took a long list of groups and hand-edited them into a hierarchy."^[16] For example, the topic covered by the comp.ai.alife newsgroup was represented by the category Computers/AI/Artificial_Life. The original divisions were for *Adult, Arts, Business, Computers, Games, Health, Home, News, Recreation, Reference, Regional, Science, Shopping, Society* and *Sports.* While these fifteen *top-level* categories have remained intact, the ontology of second- and lower-level categories has undergone a gradual evolution; significant changes are initiated by discussion among editors and then implemented

when consensus has been reached.

In July 1998, the directory became multilingual with the addition of the *World* top-level category. The remainder of the directory lists only English language sites. By May 2005, seventy-five languages were represented. The growth rate of the non-English components of the directory has been greater than the English component since 2002. While the English component of the directory held almost 75% of the sites in 2003, the *World* level grew to over 1.5 million sites as of May 2005, forming roughly one-third of the directory. The ontology in non-English categories generally mirrors that of the English directory, although exceptions which reflect language differences are quite common.

Several of the top-level categories have unique characteristics. The *Adult* category is not present on the directory homepage but it is fully available in the RDF dump that ODP provides. While the bulk of the directory is categorized primarily by topic, the Regional category is categorized primarily by region. This has led many to view ODP as two parallel directories: *Regional* and *Topical*.

On November 14, 2000, a special directory within the Open Directory was created for people under 18 years of age.^[17] Key factors distinguishing this "Kids and Teens" area from the main directory are:

- stricter guidelines which limit the listing of sites to those which are targeted or "appropriate" for people under 18 years of age;^[18]
- category names as well as site descriptions use vocabulary which is "age appropriate";
- *age tags* on each listing distinguish content appropriate for kids (age 12 and under), teens (13 to 15 years old) and mature teens (16 to 18 years old);
- Kids and Teens content is available as a separate RDF dump;
- editing permissions are such that the community is parallel to that of the Open Directory.

By May 2005, this portion of the Open Directory included over 32,000 site listings.

Since early 2004, the whole site has been in UTF-8 encoding. Prior to this, the encoding used to be ISO 8859-1 for English language categories and a language-dependent character set for other languages. The RDF dumps have been encoded in UTF-8 since early 2000.

Maintenance

Directory listings are maintained by editors. While some editors focus on the addition of new listings, others focus on maintaining the existing listings. This includes tasks such as the editing of individual listings to correct spelling and/or grammatical errors, as well as monitoring the status of linked sites. Still others go through site submissions to remove spam and duplicate submissions.

Robozilla is a Web crawler written to check the status of all sites listed in ODP. Periodically, Robozilla will flag sites which appear to have moved or disappeared and editors follow up to check the sites and take action. This process is critical for the directory in striving to achieve one of its founding goals: to reduce the link rot in web directories. Shortly after each run, the sites marked with errors are automatically moved to the unreviewed queue where editors may investigate them when time permits.

Due to the popularity of the Open Directory and its resulting impact on search engine rankings (See PageRank), domains with lapsed registration that are listed on ODP have attracted domain hijacking, an issue that has been addressed by regularly removing expired domains from the directory.

While corporate funding and staff for the ODP have diminished in recent years, volunteers have created editing tools such as linkcheckers to supplement Robozilla, category crawlers, spellcheckers, search tools that directly sift a recent RDF dump, bookmarklets to help automate some editing functions, mozilla based add-ons,^[19] and tools to help work through unreviewed queues.

License and requirements

ODP data is made available for open content distribution under the terms of the Open Directory License, which requires a specific ODP attribution table on every Web page that uses the data.

The Open Directory License also includes a requirement that users of the data continually check the ODP site for updates and discontinue use and distribution of the data or works derived from the data once an update occurs. This restriction prompted the Free Software Foundation to refer to the Open Directory License as a non-free documentation license, citing the right to redistribute a given version not being permanent and the requirement to check for changes to the license.^[20]

RDF dumps

ODP data is made available through an RDF-like dump that is published on a dedicated download server, where an archive of previous versions is also available.^[21] New versions are usually generated weekly. An ODP editor has catalogued a number of bugs that are/were encountered when implementing the ODP RDF dump, including UTF-8 encoding errors (fixed since August 2004) and an RDF format that does not comply with the final RDF specification because ODP RDF generation was implemented before the RDF specification was finalized.^[22] So while today the so-called RDF dump is valid XML, it is not strictly RDF but an ODP-specific format and as such, software to process the ODP RDF dump needs to take account of this.

Content users

ODP data powers the core directory services for many of the Web's largest search engines and portals, including Netscape Search, AOL Search, and Alexa. Google Directory used ODP information, until being shuttered in July 2011.^[23]

Other uses are also made of ODP data. For example, in the spring of 2004 Overture announced a search service for third parties combining Yahoo! Directory search results with ODP titles, descriptions and category metadata. The search engine Gigablast announced on May 12, 2005 its searchable copy of the Open Directory. The technology permits search of websites listed in specific categories, "in effect, instantly creating over 500,000 vertical search engines".^[24]

As of 8 September 2006, the ODP listed 313 English-language Web sites that use ODP data as well as 238 sites in other languages.^[25] However, these figures do not reflect the full picture of use, as those sites that use ODP data without following the terms of the ODP license are not listed.

Policies and procedures

There are restrictions imposed on who can become an ODP editor. The primary gatekeeping mechanism is an editor application process wherein editor candidates demonstrate their editing abilities, disclose affiliations that might pose a conflict of interest and otherwise give a sense of how the applicant would likely mesh with the ODP culture and mission.^[26] A majority of applications are rejected but reapplying is allowed and sometimes encouraged. The same standards apply to editors of all categories and subcategories.

ODP's editing model is a hierarchical one. Upon becoming editors, individuals will generally have editing permissions in only a small category. Once they have demonstrated basic editing skills in compliance with the Editing Guidelines, they are welcome to apply for additional editing privileges in either a broader category or in a category elsewhere in the directory. Mentorship relationships between editors are encouraged and internal forums provide a vehicle for new editors to ask questions.

ODP has its own internal forums, the contents of which are intended only for editors to communicate with each other primarily about editing topics. Access to the forums requires an editor account and editors are expected to keep the contents of these forums private.^[27]

Over time, senior editors may be granted additional privileges which reflect their editing experience and leadership within the editing community. The most straightforward are *editall* privileges which allow an editor to access all categories in the directory. *Meta* privileges additionally allow editors to perform tasks such as reviewing editor applications, setting category features and handling external and internal abuse reports. *Cateditall* privileges are similar to *editall* but only for a single directory category. Similarly, *catmod* privileges are similar to *meta* but only for a single directory category. Similarly, *catmod* privileges to directory ontology by moving or renaming categories. All of these privileges are granted by admins and staff, usually after discussion with *meta* editors.

In August 2004, a new level of privileges called *admin* was introduced. Administrator status was granted to a number of long serving metas by staff. Administrators have the ability to grant editall+ privileges to other editors and to approve new directory-wide policies, powers which had previously only been available to root (staff) editors.^[28] A full list of senior editors is available to the public,^[29] as is a listing of all current editors.^[30]

All ODP editors are expected to abide by ODP's Editing Guidelines. These guidelines describe editing basics: which types of sites may be listed and which may not; how site listings should be titled and described in a loosely consistent manner; conventions for the naming and building of categories; conflict of interest limitations on the editing of sites which the editor may own or otherwise be affiliated with; and a code of conduct within the community.^[31] Editors who are found to have violated these guidelines may be contacted by staff or senior editors, have their editing permissions cut back or lose their editing privileges entirely. ODP Guidelines are periodically revised after discussion in editor forums.

Site submissions

One of the original motivations for forming Gnuhoo/Newhoo/ODP was the frustration that many people experienced in getting their sites listed on Yahoo! Directory. However Yahoo! has since implemented a paid service for timely consideration of site submissions. That lead has been followed by many other directories. Some accept no free submissions at all. By contrast the ODP has maintained its policy of free site submissions for all types of site—the only one of the major general directories to do so.

One result has been a gradual divergence between the ODP and other directories in the balance of content. The pay-for-inclusion model favours those able and willing to pay, so commercial sites tend to predominate in directories using it.^[32] Conversely, a directory manned by volunteers will reflect the aims and interests of those volunteers. The ODP lists a high proportion of informational and non-profit sites.

Another consequence of the free submission policy is that the ODP has enormous numbers of submissions still waiting for review. In large parts those consist of spam and incorrectly submitted sites.^[33] So the average processing time for a site submission has grown longer with each passing year. However the time taken cannot be predicted, since the variation is so great: a submission might be processed within hours or take several years.^[34] However, site suggestions are just one of many sources of new listings. Editors are under no obligation to check them for new listings and are actually encouraged to use other sources.^{[34][35]}

Controversy and criticism

There have long been allegations that volunteer ODP editors give favorable treatment to their own websites while concomitantly thwarting the good faith efforts of their competition.^[36] Such allegations are fielded by ODP's staff and meta editors, who have the authority to take disciplinary action against volunteer editors who are suspected of engaging in abusive editing practices.^[37] In 2003, ODP introduced a new *Public Abuse Report System* that allows members of the general public to report and track allegations of abusive editor conduct using an online form.^[38] Uninhibited discussion of ODP's purported shortcomings has become more common on mainstream Webmaster discussion forums. Although site policies suggest that an individual site should be submitted to only one category,^[39] as of October 2007, Topix.com, a news aggregation site operated by ODP founder Rich Skrenta, has more than

17,000 listings.^[40]

Early in the history of the ODP, its staff gave representatives of selected companies, such as *Rolling Stone* or CNN, editing access in order to list individual pages from their websites.^[41] Links to individual CNN articles have been added until 2004 and have been entirely removed from the directory in January 2008^[42] due to being outdated and not considered worth the effort to maintain. Such experiments have not been repeated later.

Ownership and management

Underlying some controversy surrounding ODP is its ownership and management. Some of the original GnuHoo volunteers felt that they had been deceived into joining a commercial enterprise.^[3] To varying degrees, those complaints have continued up until the present.

At ODP's inception, there was little thought given to the idea of how ODP should be managed and there were no official forums, guidelines or FAQs. In essence, ODP began as a free for all.^[43]

As time went on, the ODP Editor Forums became the *de facto* ODP parliament and when one of ODP's staff members would post an opinion in the forums, it would be considered an official ruling.^[27] Even so, ODP staff began to give trusted senior editors additional editing privileges, including the ability to approve new editor applications, which eventually led to a stratified hierarchy of duties and privileges among ODP editors, with ODP's paid staff having the final say regarding ODP's policies and procedures.^{[28][44]}

Robert Keating, a principal of Touchstone Consulting Group in Washington, D.C. since 2006, has worked as AOL's Program Manager for ODP since 2004. He started working for AOL in 1999 as Senior Editor for AOL Search, then as Managing Editor, AOL Search, ODP, and then as Media Ecosystem Manager, AOL Product Marketing.^{[45][46]}

Editor removal procedures

ODP's editor removal procedures are overseen by ODP's staff and meta editors. According to ODP's official editorial guidelines, editors are removed for abusive editing practices or uncivil behaviour. Discussions that may result in disciplinary action against volunteer editors take place in a private forum which can only be accessed by ODP's staff and meta editors. Volunteer editors who are being discussed are not given notice that such proceedings are taking place.^[44] Some people find this arrangement distasteful, wanting instead a discussion modelled more like a trial held in the U.S. judicial system.^[47]

In the article *Editor Removal Explained*, ODP meta editor Arlarson states that "a great deal of confusion about the removal of editors from ODP results from false or misleading statements by former editors".^[48]

The ODP's confidentiality guidelines prohibit any current ODP editors in a position to know anything from discussing the reasons for specific editor removals.^[44] However, a generic list of reasons is for example given in the guidelines.^[49] In the past, this has led to removed ODP editors wondering why they cannot login at ODP to perform their editing work.^{[50][51]}

Allegations that editors are removed for criticizing policies

David F. Prenatt, Jr. (former ODP editor *netesq*) and the former editor known by the alias *The Cunctator* claim to have been removed for disagreeing with staff about changes to the policies, with special regard to the ODP's copyright policies. According to their claims, staff used the excuse that their behaviour was uncivil to remove bothersome editors.^{[47][52][53]}

Blacklisting allegations

Senior ODP editors have the ability to attach "warning" or "do not list" notes to individual domains but no editor has the unilateral ability to block certain sites from being listed. Sites with these notes might still be listed and at times notes are removed after some discussion.^[54]

Hierarchical structure

Recently criticism of ODP's hierarchical structure emerged. Many believe hierarchical directories are too complicated. As the recent emergence of Web 2.0, folksonomies began to appear. These people thought folksonomies, networks and directed graph are more "natural" and easier to manage than hierarchies.^{[55][56][57]}

Software

Search

The ODPSearch software is a derivative version of Isearch which is open source, licensed under the Mozilla Public License.^[58]

Editor forums

The ODP Editor Forums were originally run on software that was based on the proprietary Ultimate Bulletin Board system. In June 2003, they switched to the open source phpBB system. As of 2007, these forums are powered by a modified version of phpBB.

Bug tracking

The bug tracking software used by the ODP is Bugzilla and the web server Apache. Squid web proxy server was also used but it was removed in August 2007 when the storage servers were reorganized. All these applications are open source.

Interface

The ODP database/editing software is closed source (although Richard Skrenta of ODP did say in June 1998 that he was considering licensing it under the GNU General Public License). This has led to criticism from the aforementioned GNU project, many of whom also criticise the ODP content license.^[59]

As such, there have been some efforts to provide alternatives to ODP. These alternatives would allow communities of like-minded editors to set up and maintain their own open source/open content Web directories. However, no significant open source/open content alternative to ODP has emerged.

References

- [1] http://www.dmoz.org/
- [2] "Dmoz.org Site Info" (http://www.alexa.com/siteinfo/dmoz.org). Alexa Internet. . Retrieved 2012-03-02.
- [3] "The GnuHoo BooBoo" (http://slashdot.org/article.pl?sid=98/06/23/0849239). Slashdot. . Retrieved April 27, 2007.
- [4] Zurl Directory (http://web.archive.org/web/20071223080027/blog.topix.com/archives/2004_05.html), archived version of Topix.com blog entry dated May 29, 2004 by Skrenta, founder of the ODP.
- [5] ODP and Yahoo Size Charts (http://www.geniac.net/odp/) by ODP editor geniac
- [6] ODP reports (http://freenet-homepage.de/miscellanea/odp_reports/) by ODP volunteer administrator chris2001
- [7] ODP Front Page (http://www.dmoz.org/), retrieved August 15, 2006
- [8] "Dmoz's Catastrophic Server/Hardware Failure" (http://dmozgrunt.blogspot.com/2006/10/dmozs-catastrophic-serverhardware.html) October 27, 2006, retrieved November 15, 2006.
- [9] dmoz.org technical problems (http://www.resource-zone.com/forum/showthread.php?t=45325) at resource-zone.com (retrieved January 13, 2007).
- [10] The Hamsters' New Home (http://www.miscellanea.de/newsletter/2006Winter/new_servers.html), in: Open Directory newsletter issue Winter 2006, retrieved December 26, 2006.
- [11] Zeal Terms of use (http://web.archive.org/web/20020202210117/http://www.zeal.com/about/terms_of_use.jhtml) taken from Archive.org
- [12] GO Network Terms of Service and Conditions of use (http://web.archive.org/web/20000510161046/info.go.com/doc/policy/terms. html) taken from Archive.org
- [13] ChefMoz Fine Dining Menu (http://www.dmoz.org/newsletter/2003Autumn/chefmoz-column.html), in: Open Directory newsletter issue Autumn 2003
- [14] About MusicMoz (http://musicmoz.org/about.html), on musicmoz.org
- [15] help (http://open-site.org/help/) on open-site.org
- [16] Danny Sullivan, NewHoo: Yahoo Built By The Masses (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage.html?page=2166381), Search Engine Watch, July 1, 1998
- [17] Kids and Teens Launches! (http://www.dmoz.org/newsletter/2000Nov/press.html) Open Directory Project Newsletter, November/December 2000
- [18] Kids&Teens Guidelines (http://www.dmoz.org/guidelines/kguidelines/)
- [19] "ODPExtension" (https://addons.mozilla.org/firefox/addon/176740) Mozilla based add-on, ODP Magic.. formerly known as ODP Extension
- [20] Gnu Project: Non-Free Documentation Licenses (http://www.gnu.org/licenses/licen
- [21] Open Directory RDF Dump (http://rdf.dmoz.org/)
- [22] ODP/dmoz Data Dump ToDo List (http://rainwaterreptileranch.org/steve/sw/odp/rdflist.html)
- [23] "Google Streamlining: Say Goodbye to the Google Directory and Labs!" (http://www.pandia.com/sew/ 3963-google-streamlining-say-goodbye-to-the-google-directory-and-labs.html). *Pandia Search Engine News*. 21 July 2011. . Retrieved 25 July 2011.
- [24] 500,000 Vertical Search Engines (http://www.gigablast.com/prdir.html), a press release from May 12, 2005
- [25] Category: Sites Using ODP Data (http://www.dmoz.org/Computers/Internet/Searching/Directories/Open_Directory_Project/ Sites_Using_ODP_Data/) on www.dmoz.org. Retrieved on September 8, 2006.
- [26] Become an Editor at the Open Directory Project (http://www.dmoz.org/cgi-bin/apply.cgi)
- [27] ODP Communication Guidelines (http://www.dmoz.org/guidelines/communication.html)
- [28] Open Directory Project Administrator Guidelines (http://www.dmoz.org/guidelines/admin/)
- [29] Open Directory Meta-editor report (http://www.dmoz.org/edoc/editall.html)
- [30] Open Directory Editor list (http://www.dmoz.org/edoc/editorlist.txt)
- [31] ODP Directory Editorial Guidelines (http://www.dmoz.org/guidelines/)
- [32] When Giant Directories Roamed the Earth (http://www.searchlounge.org/index.php?p=40), an example showing the initial impact on Looksmart.
- [33] RZ-Posting by Meta-Editor hutcheson (http://www.resource-zone.com/forum/showthread.php?p=211667#post211670)
- [34] FAQ: How long until my site will be reviewed? (http://www.resource-zone.com/forum/faq.php?faq=faq_site_questions#faq_how_long) on Resource-Zone.com
- [35] ODP Help Resources (http://blog.dmoz.org/2009/01/21/odp-help-resources/) in the official DMOZ Blog on 21.01.2009
- [36] How To: ODP Editor Is Competitor (http://www.webmasterworld.com/forum17/94.htm) posted on Webmasterworld.com in 2000
- [37] ODP Meta Guidelines: Editor Abuse and Removal (http://www.dmoz.org/guidelines/meta/abuse.html), accessed October 9, 2008.
- [38] Open Directory Project: Public Abuse Report System. (http://report-abuse.dmoz.org/)
- [39] How to suggest a site to the Open Directory (http://www.dmoz.org/add.html)
- [40] Open Directory Project Search: "topix" (http://search.dmoz.org/cgi-bin/search?search=topix) (accessed October 18, 2007)
- [41] Multiple URL's in DMOZ (http://www.webmasterworld.com/forum17/1330.htm) posted on Webmasterworld.com in 2003
- [42] http://www.dmoz.org/News/ (http://web.archive.org/web/*/http://www.dmoz.org/News/), taken from Archive.org

- [43] Laisha, The History of the Open Directory Project (http://www.laisha.com/zine/odphistory.html) in Search Engine Laisha's List, June, 1999.
- [44] Open Directory Project Meta Guidelines (http://www.dmoz.org/guidelines/meta/)
- [45] Meet AOL's DMOZ Staff Team (http://blog.dmoz.org/2009/01/08/meet-aols-dmoz-staff-team/), DMOZ Blog, January 8, 2009
- [46] Robert Keating (http://www.linkedin.com/pub/robert-keating/2/457/424), LinkedIn]
- [47] XODP Yahoo! Group Message Archive (http://tech.groups.yahoo.com/group/xodp/messages/1)
- [48] Arlarson, Editor Removal Explained (http://www.dmoz.org/newsletter/2000Sep/removal.html), Open Directory Project Newsletter (September 2000).
- [49] Guidelines: Account Removal (http://www.dmoz.org/guidelines/accounts.html#removal)
- [50] Thread: Editor account expired (http://www.resource-zone.com/forum/showthread.php?t=19936) on Resource-Zone
- [51] Thread: Can't Login (http://www.resource-zone.com/forum/showthread.php?t=3655) on Resource-Zone
- [52] David F. Prenatt, Jr., Life After the Open Directory Project (http://www.traffick.com/story/06-2000-xodp.asp), Traffick.com (June 1, 2000).
- [53] CmdrTaco (October 24, 2000). "Dmoz (aka AOL) Changing Guidelines In Sketchy Way" (http://slashdot.org/articles/00/10/24/ 1252232.shtml). Slashdot. .
- [54] Add Note to URL Feature (http://www.dmoz.org/urlnote.html), in ODP Documentation
- [55] Hritcu, C., (April 8, 2005). "Folksonomies vs. Ontologies" (http://hritcu.wordpress.com/2005/04/08/folksonomies-vs-ontologies/).
- [56] Shirky, C. (March 15, 2005). "Ontology is Overrated: Links, Tags and Post-hoc Metadata" (http://www.itconversations.com/shows/ detail470.html). *ITConversations*.
- [57] Hammond, T.; Hannay, T.; Lund, B. & Scott, J. (April 2005). "Social Bookmarking Tools (I)" (http://www.dlib.org/dlib/april05/ hammond/04hammond.html). D-Lib Magazine.
- [58] Open Directory Search Guide (http://www.dmoz.org/searchguide.html)
- [59] FSF: Non-Free Documentation Licenses (http://www.fsf.org/licensing/licenses/index_html#NonFreeDocumentationLicenses): "The primary problems are that your right to redistribute any given version is not permanent and that it requires the user to keep checking back at that site, which is too restrictive of the user's freedom."

External links

- The Open Directory Project (http://www.dmoz.org/)
- Open Directory Project Blog (http://blog.dmoz.org/)
- Open Directory Project (http://www.dmoz.org/Computers/Internet/Searching/Directories/ Open_Directory_Project//) at the Open Directory Project

Sitemap

A site map (or sitemap) is a list of pages of a web site accessible to crawlers or users. It can be either a document in any form used as a planning tool for web design, or a web page that lists the pages on a web site, typically organized in hierarchical fashion. This helps visitors and search engine bots find pages on the site.

While some developers argue that **site index** is a more appropriately used term to relay page function, web visitors are used to seeing each term and generally associate both as one and the same. However, a site index is often used to mean an A-Z index that provides access to particular content, while a site map provides a general top-down view of the overall site contents.

XML is a document structure and encoding standard used, amongst many other things, as the standard for webcrawlers to find and parse sitemaps. There is an example of an XML sitemap below (missing link to site). The instructions to the sitemap are given to the crawler bot by a Robots Text file, an example of this is also given below. Site maps can improve search engine optimization of a site by making sure that all the pages can be found. This is especially important if a site uses a dynamic access to content such as Adobe Flash or JavaScript menus that do not include HTML links.







They also act as a navigation aid ^[1] by providing an overview of a site's content at a single glance.

Benefits of XML sitemaps to search-optimize Flash sites

Below is an example of a validated XML sitemap for a simple three page web site. Sitemaps are a useful tool for making sites built in Flash and other non-html languages searchable. Note that because the website's navigation is built with Flash (Adobe), the initial homepage of a site developed in this way would probably be found by an automated search program (ref: bot). However, the subsequent pages are unlikely to be found without an XML sitemap.

XML sitemap example:

```
<?xml version="1.0" encoding="UTF-8"?>
<urlset xmlns="http://www.sitemaps.org/schemas/sitemap/0.9">
  <url>
    <loc>http://www.example.com/?id=who</loc>
    <lastmod>2009-09-22</lastmod>
    <changefreq>monthly</changefreq>
    <priority>0.8</priority>
  </url>
  <url>
    <loc>http://www.example.com/?id=what</loc>
    <lastmod>2009-09-22</lastmod>
    <changefreq>monthly</changefreq>
    <priority>0.5</priority>
  </url>
  <url>
    <loc>http://www.example.com/?id=how</loc>
    <lastmod>2009-09-22</lastmod>
    <changefreg>monthly</changefreg>
    <priority>0.5</priority>
  </url>
</urlset>
```

XML Sitemaps

Google introduced Google Sitemaps so web developers can publish lists of links from across their sites. The basic premise is that some sites have a large number of dynamic pages that are only available through the use of forms and user entries. The Sitemap files contains URLs to these pages so that web crawlers can find them^[2]. Bing, Google, Yahoo and Ask now jointly support the Sitemaps protocol.

Since Bing, Yahoo, Ask, and Google use the same protocol, having a Sitemap lets the four biggest search engines have the updated page information. Sitemaps do not guarantee all links will be crawled, and being crawled does not guarantee indexing. However, a Sitemap is still the best insurance for getting a search engine to learn about your entire site.^[3]

XML Sitemaps have replaced the older method of "submitting to search engines" by filling out a form on the search engine's submission page. Now web developers submit a Sitemap directly, or wait for search engines to find it.

XML (Extensible Markup Language) is much more precise than HTML coding. Errors are not tolerated, and so syntax must be exact. It is advised to use an XML syntax validator such as the free one found at: http://validator. w3.org

There are automated XML site map generators available (both as software and web applications) for more complex sites.

More information defining the field operations and other Sitemap options are defined at http://www.sitemaps.org (Sitemaps.org: Google, Inc., Yahoo, Inc., and Microsoft Corporation)

See also Robots.txt, which can be used to identify sitemaps on the server.

References

- [1] Site Map Usability (http://www.useit.com/alertbox/sitemaps.html) Jakob Nielsen's Alertbox, August 12, 2008
- [2] "WordPress Plugin: Google XML Sitemaps" (http://linksku.com/10/wordpress-plugins). Linksku. .
- [3] Joint announcement (http://www.google.com/press/pressrel/sitemapsorg.html) from Google, Yahoo, Bing supporting Sitemaps

External links

- Common Official Website (http://www.sitemaps.org/) Jointly maintained website by Google, Yahoo, MSN for an XML sitemap format.
- / Sitemap generators (http://www.dmoz.org/Computers/Internet/Searching/Search_Engines/Sitemaps) at the Open Directory Project
- Tools and tutorial (http://www.scriptol.com/seo/simple-map.html) Helping to build a cross-systems sitemap generator.

Robots Exclusion Standard

The **Robot Exclusion Standard**, also known as the **Robots Exclusion Protocol** or **robots.txt protocol**, is a convention to prevent cooperating web crawlers and other web robots from accessing all or part of a website which is otherwise publicly viewable. Robots are often used by search engines to categorize and archive web sites, or by webmasters to proofread source code. The standard is different from, but can be used in conjunction with, Sitemaps, a robot *inclusion* standard for websites.

History

The invention of "robots.txt" is attributed to Martijn Koster, when working for WebCrawler in 1994^{[1][2]}. "robots.txt" was then popularized with the advent of AltaVista, and other popular search engines, in the following years.

About the standard

If a site owner wishes to give instructions to web robots they must place a text file called robots.txt in the root of the web site hierarchy (e.g. www.example.com/robots.txt). This text file should contain the instructions in a specific format (see examples below). Robots that *choose* to follow the instructions try to fetch this file and read the instructions before fetching any other file from the web site. If this file doesn't exist web robots assume that the web owner wishes to provide no specific instructions.

A robots.txt file on a website will function as a request that specified robots ignore specified files or directories when crawling a site. This might be, for example, out of a preference for privacy from search engine results, or the belief that the content of the selected directories might be misleading or irrelevant to the categorization of the site as a whole, or out of a desire that an application only operate on certain data. Links to pages listed in robots.txt can still appear in search results if they are linked to from a page that is crawled.^[3]

For websites with multiple subdomains, each subdomain must have its own robots.txt file. If example.com had a robots.txt file but a.example.com did not, the rules that would apply for example.com would not apply to a.example.com.

Disadvantages

Despite the use of the terms "allow" and "disallow", the protocol is purely advisory. It relies on the cooperation of the web robot, so that marking an area of a site out of bounds with robots.txt does not guarantee exclusion of all web robots. In particular, malicious web robots are unlikely to honor robots.txt

There is no official standards body or RFC for the robots.txt protocol. It was created by consensus ^[4] in June 1994 by members of the robots mailing list (robots-request@nexor.co.uk). The information specifying the parts that should not be accessed is specified in a file called **robots.txt** in the top-level directory of the website. The robots.txt patterns are matched by simple substring comparisons, so care should be taken to make sure that patterns matching directories have the final '/' character appended, otherwise all files with names starting with that substring will match, rather than just those in the directory intended.

Examples

This example tells **all robots** to visit **all files** because the wildcard * specifies all robots:

```
User-agent: *
Disallow:
```

This example tells all robots to stay out of a website:

```
User-agent: *
Disallow: /
```

The next is an example that tells all robots not to enter four directories of a website:

```
User-agent: *
Disallow: /cgi-bin/
Disallow: /images/
Disallow: /tmp/
Disallow: /private/
```

Example that tells a specific robot not to enter one specific directory:

User-agent: BadBot # replace the 'BadBot' with the actual user-agent of the bot Disallow: /private/

Example that tells **all robots** not to enter one specific file:

```
User-agent: *
Disallow: /directory/file.html
```

Note that all other files in the specified directory will be processed.

Example demonstrating how comments can be used:

```
# Comments appear after the "#" symbol at the start of a line, or after a directive
User-agent: * # match all bots
Disallow: / # keep them out
```

Example demonstrating how to add the parameter to tell bots where the Sitemap is located

```
User-agent: *
Sitemap: http://www.example.com/sitemap.xml # tell the bots where your sitemap is located
```

Nonstandard extensions

Crawl-delay directive

Several major crawlers support a Crawl-delay parameter, set to the number of seconds to wait between successive requests to the same server:[5][6][7]

```
User-agent: *
Crawl-delay: 10
```

Allow directive

Some major crawlers support an Allow directive which can counteract a following Disallow directive.^{[8] [9]} This is useful when one tells robots to avoid an entire directory but still wants some HTML documents in that directory crawled and indexed. While by standard implementation the first matching robots.txt pattern always wins, Google's implementation differs in that Allow patterns with equal or more characters in the directive path win over a matching Disallow pattern.^[10] Bing uses the Allow or Disallow directive which is the most specific.^[11]

In order to be compatible to all robots, if one wants to allow single files inside an otherwise disallowed directory, it is necessary to place the Allow directive(s) first, followed by the Disallow, for example:

```
Allow: /folder1/myfile.html
Disallow: /folder1/
```

This example will Disallow anything in /folder1/ except /folder1/myfile.html, since the latter will match first. In case of Google, though, the order is not important.

Sitemap

Some crawlers support a Sitemap directive, allowing multiple Sitemaps in the same robots.txt in the form:^[12]

```
Sitemap: http://www.gstatic.com/s2/sitemaps/profiles-sitemap.xml
Sitemap: http://www.google.com/hostednews/sitemap_index.xml
```

Universal "*" match

the *Robot Exclusion Standard* does not mention anything about the "*" character in the Disallow: statement. Some crawlers like Googlebot and Slurp recognize strings containing "*", while MSNbot and Teoma interpret it in different ways.^[13]

References

- [1] http://www.robotstxt.org/orig.html#status
- [2] http://www.robotstxt.org/norobots-rfc.txt
- [3] http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=KBdEwpRQRD0#t=196s
- [4] http://www.robotstxt.org/wc/norobots.html
- [5] "How can I reduce the number of requests you make on my web site?" (http://help.yahoo.com/l/us/yahoo/search/webcrawler/slurp-03. html). Yahoo! Slurp. . Retrieved 2007-03-31.
- [6] "MSNBot is crawling a site too frequently" (http://search.msn.com/docs/siteowner. aspx?t=SEARCH_WEBMASTER_FAQ_MSNBotIndexing.htm&FORM=WFDD#D). Troubleshoot issues with MSNBot and site crawling. . Retrieved 2007-02-08.
- [7] "About Ask.com: Webmasters" (http://about.ask.com/en/docs/about/webmasters.shtml#15). .
- [8] "Webmaster Help Center How do I block Googlebot?" (http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer.py?hl=en& answer=156449&from=40364). Retrieved 2007-11-20.
- [9] "How do I prevent my site or certain subdirectories from being crawled? Yahoo Search Help" (http://help.yahoo.com/l/us/yahoo/ search/webcrawler/slurp-02.html). . Retrieved 2007-11-20.

- [10] "Google's Hidden Interpretation of Robots.txt" (http://blog.semetrical.com/googles-secret-approach-to-robots-txt/). Retrieved 2010-11-15.
- [11] "Robots Exclusion Protocol joining together to provide better documentation" (http://www.bing.com/community/site_blogs/b/ webmaster/archive/2008/06/03/robots-exclusion-protocol-joining-together-to-provide-better-documentation.aspx). Retrieved 2009-12-03.
- [12] "Yahoo! Search Blog Webmasters can now auto-discover with Sitemaps" (http://ysearchblog.com/2007/04/11/ webmasters-can-now-auto-discover-with-sitemaps/). Retrieved 2009-03-23.
- [13] "Search engines and dynamic content issues" (http://ghita.org/search-engines-dynamic-content-issues.html). *MSNbot issues with robots.txt*. Retrieved 2007-04-01.

External links

- www.robotstxt.org The Web Robots Pages (http://www.robotstxt.org/)
- History of robots.txt (http://www.antipope.org/charlie/blog-static/2009/06/ how_i_got_here_in_the_end_part_3.html) - (how Charles Stross prompted its invention; original comment (http://yro.slashdot.org/comments.pl?sid=377285&cid=21554125) on Slashdot)
- Block or remove pages using a robots.txt file Google Webmaster Tools Help = Using the robots.txt analysis tool (http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer.py?hl=en&answer=156449)
- About Robots.txt at the Mediawiki website (http://www.mediawiki.org/wiki/Robots.txt)
- List of Bad Bots (http://www.kloth.net/internet/badbots.php) rogue robots and spiders which ignore these
 guidelines
- Wikipedia's Robots.txt an example (http://en.wikipedia.org/robots.txt)
- Robots.txt Generator + Tutorial (http://www.mcanerin.com/EN/search-engine/robots-txt.asp)
- Robots.txt Generator Tool (http://www.howrank.com/Robots.txt-Tool.php)
- Robots.txt is not a security measure (http://www.diovo.com/2008/09/robotstxt-is-not-a-security-measure/)

Robots.txt

The **Robot Exclusion Standard**, also known as the **Robots Exclusion Protocol** or **robots.txt protocol**, is a convention to prevent cooperating web crawlers and other web robots from accessing all or part of a website which is otherwise publicly viewable. Robots are often used by search engines to categorize and archive web sites, or by webmasters to proofread source code. The standard is different from, but can be used in conjunction with, Sitemaps, a robot *inclusion* standard for websites.

History

The invention of "robots.txt" is attributed to Martijn Koster, when working for WebCrawler in 1994^{[1][2]}. "robots.txt" was then popularized with the advent of AltaVista, and other popular search engines, in the following years.

About the standard

If a site owner wishes to give instructions to web robots they must place a text file called robots.txt in the root of the web site hierarchy (e.g. www.example.com/robots.txt). This text file should contain the instructions in a specific format (see examples below). Robots that *choose* to follow the instructions try to fetch this file and read the instructions before fetching any other file from the web site. If this file doesn't exist web robots assume that the web owner wishes to provide no specific instructions.

A robots.txt file on a website will function as a request that specified robots ignore specified files or directories when crawling a site. This might be, for example, out of a preference for privacy from search engine results, or the belief that the content of the selected directories might be misleading or irrelevant to the categorization of the site as a

whole, or out of a desire that an application only operate on certain data. Links to pages listed in robots.txt can still appear in search results if they are linked to from a page that is crawled.^[3]

For websites with multiple subdomains, each subdomain must have its own robots.txt file. If example.com had a robots.txt file but a.example.com did not, the rules that would apply for example.com would not apply to a.example.com.

Disadvantages

Despite the use of the terms "allow" and "disallow", the protocol is purely advisory. It relies on the cooperation of the web robot, so that marking an area of a site out of bounds with robots.txt does not guarantee exclusion of all web robots. In particular, malicious web robots are unlikely to honor robots.txt

There is no official standards body or RFC for the robots.txt protocol. It was created by consensus ^[4] in June 1994 by members of the robots mailing list (robots-request@nexor.co.uk). The information specifying the parts that should not be accessed is specified in a file called **robots.txt** in the top-level directory of the website. The robots.txt patterns are matched by simple substring comparisons, so care should be taken to make sure that patterns matching directories have the final '/' character appended, otherwise all files with names starting with that substring will match, rather than just those in the directory intended.

Examples

This example tells **all robots** to visit **all files** because the wildcard * specifies all robots:

```
User-agent: *
Disallow:
```

This example tells all robots to stay out of a website:

```
User-agent: *
Disallow: /
```

The next is an example that tells all robots not to enter four directories of a website:

```
User-agent: *
Disallow: /cgi-bin/
Disallow: /images/
Disallow: /tmp/
Disallow: /private/
```

Example that tells a specific robot not to enter one specific directory:

```
User-agent: BadBot # replace the 'BadBot' with the actual user-agent of the bot Disallow: /private/
```

Example that tells **all robots** not to enter one specific file:

```
User-agent: *
Disallow: /directory/file.html
```

Note that all other files in the specified directory will be processed.

Example demonstrating how comments can be used:

```
# Comments appear after the "#" symbol at the start of a line, or after a directive
User-agent: * # match all bots
```

```
167
```

Disallow: / # keep them out

Example demonstrating how to add the parameter to tell bots where the Sitemap is located

```
User-agent: *
Sitemap: http://www.example.com/sitemap.xml # tell the bots where your sitemap is located
```

Nonstandard extensions

Crawl-delay directive

Several major crawlers support a Crawl-delay parameter, set to the number of seconds to wait between successive requests to the same server: [4][5][6]

User-agent: * Crawl-delay: 10

Allow directive

Some major crawlers support an Allow directive which can counteract a following Disallow directive.^{[7] [8]} This is useful when one tells robots to avoid an entire directory but still wants some HTML documents in that directory crawled and indexed. While by standard implementation the first matching robots.txt pattern always wins, Google's implementation differs in that Allow patterns with equal or more characters in the directive path win over a matching Disallow pattern.^[9] Bing uses the Allow or Disallow directive which is the most specific.^[10]

In order to be compatible to all robots, if one wants to allow single files inside an otherwise disallowed directory, it is necessary to place the Allow directive(s) first, followed by the Disallow, for example:

```
Allow: /folder1/myfile.html
Disallow: /folder1/
```

This example will Disallow anything in /folder1/ except /folder1/myfile.html, since the latter will match first. In case of Google, though, the order is not important.

Sitemap

Some crawlers support a Sitemap directive, allowing multiple Sitemaps in the same robots.txt in the form:^[11]

```
Sitemap: http://www.gstatic.com/s2/sitemaps/profiles-sitemap.xml
Sitemap: http://www.google.com/hostednews/sitemap_index.xml
```

Universal "*" match

the *Robot Exclusion Standard* does not mention anything about the "*" character in the Disallow: statement. Some crawlers like Googlebot and Slurp recognize strings containing "*", while MSNbot and Teoma interpret it in different ways.^[12]

References

- [1] http://www.robotstxt.org/orig.html#status
- [2] http://www.robotstxt.org/norobots-rfc.txt
- [3] http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=KBdEwpRQRD0#t=196s
- [4] "How can I reduce the number of requests you make on my web site?" (http://help.yahoo.com/l/us/yahoo/search/webcrawler/slurp-03. html). *Yahoo! Slurp*. Retrieved 2007-03-31.
- [5] "MSNBot is crawling a site too frequently" (http://search.msn.com/docs/siteowner. aspx?t=SEARCH_WEBMASTER_FAQ_MSNBotIndexing.htm&FORM=WFDD#D). Troubleshoot issues with MSNBot and site crawling. . Retrieved 2007-02-08.
- [6] "About Ask.com: Webmasters" (http://about.ask.com/en/docs/about/webmasters.shtml#15). .
- [7] "Webmaster Help Center How do I block Googlebot?" (http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer.py?hl=en& answer=156449&from=40364). Retrieved 2007-11-20.
- [8] "How do I prevent my site or certain subdirectories from being crawled? Yahoo Search Help" (http://help.yahoo.com/l/us/yahoo/ search/webcrawler/slurp-02.html). . Retrieved 2007-11-20.
- [9] "Google's Hidden Interpretation of Robots.txt" (http://blog.semetrical.com/googles-secret-approach-to-robots-txt/). Retrieved 2010-11-15.
- [10] "Robots Exclusion Protocol joining together to provide better documentation" (http://www.bing.com/community/site_blogs/b/ webmaster/archive/2008/06/03/robots-exclusion-protocol-joining-together-to-provide-better-documentation.aspx). Retrieved 2009-12-03.
- [11] "Yahoo! Search Blog Webmasters can now auto-discover with Sitemaps" (http://ysearchblog.com/2007/04/11/ webmasters-can-now-auto-discover-with-sitemaps/). . Retrieved 2009-03-23.
- [12] "Search engines and dynamic content issues" (http://ghita.org/search-engines-dynamic-content-issues.html). MSNbot issues with robots.txt. . Retrieved 2007-04-01.

External links

- www.robotstxt.org The Web Robots Pages (http://www.robotstxt.org/)
- History of robots.txt (http://www.antipope.org/charlie/blog-static/2009/06/ how_i_got_here_in_the_end_part_3.html) - (how Charles Stross prompted its invention; original comment (http://yro.slashdot.org/comments.pl?sid=377285&cid=21554125) on Slashdot)
- Block or remove pages using a robots.txt file Google Webmaster Tools Help = Using the robots.txt analysis tool (http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer.py?hl=en&answer=156449)
- About Robots.txt at the Mediawiki website (http://www.mediawiki.org/wiki/Robots.txt)
- List of Bad Bots (http://www.kloth.net/internet/badbots.php) rogue robots and spiders which ignore these guidelines
- Wikipedia's Robots.txt an example (http://en.wikipedia.org/robots.txt)
- Robots.txt Generator + Tutorial (http://www.mcanerin.com/EN/search-engine/robots-txt.asp)
- Robots.txt Generator Tool (http://www.howrank.com/Robots.txt-Tool.php)
- Robots.txt is not a security measure (http://www.diovo.com/2008/09/robotstxt-is-not-a-security-measure/)

301 redirect

URL redirection, also called **URL forwarding**, is a World Wide Web technique for making a web page available under more than one URL address. When a web browser attempts to open a URL that has been redirected, a page [1] URL is opened. For example, www.example.com is redirected with a different to www.iana.org/domains/example/^[2]. Similarly, **Domain redirection** or **domain forwarding** is when all pages in a URL domain are redirected to a different domain, as when wikipedia.com^[3] and wikipedia.net^[4] are automatically redirected to wikipedia.org ^[5]. URL redirection can be used for URL shortening, to prevent broken links when web pages are moved, to allow multiple domain names belonging to the same owner to refer to a single web site, to guide navigation into and out of a website, for privacy protection, and for less innocuous purposes such as phishing attacks using URLs that are similar to a targeted web site.

Purposes

There are several reasons to use URL redirection:

Similar domain names

A user might mis-type a URL—for example, "example.com" and "exmaple.com". Organizations often register these "mis-spelled" domains and re-direct them to the "correct" location: example.com. The addresses example.com and example.net could both redirect to a single domain, or web page, such as example.org. This technique is often used to "reserve" other top-level domains (TLD) with the same name, or make it easier for a true ".edu" or ".net" to redirect to a more recognizable ".com" domain.

Moving a site to a new domain

A web page may be redirected for several reasons:

- a web site might need to change its domain name;
- an author might move his or her pages to a new domain;
- two web sites might merge.

With URL redirects, incoming links to an outdated URL can be sent to the correct location. These links might be from other sites that have not realized that there is a change or from bookmarks/favorites that users have saved in their browsers.

The same applies to search engines. They often have the older/outdated domain names and links in their database and will send search users to these old URLs. By using a "moved permanently" redirect to the new URL, visitors will still end up at the correct page. Also, in the next search engine pass, the search engine should detect and use the newer URL.

Logging outgoing links

The access logs of most web servers keep detailed information about where visitors came from and how they browsed the hosted site. They do not, however, log which links visitors left by. This is because the visitor's browser has no need to communicate with the original server when the visitor clicks on an outgoing link.

This information can be captured in several ways. One way involves URL redirection. Instead of sending the visitor straight to the other site, links on the site can direct to a URL on the original website's domain that automatically redirects to the real target. This technique bears the downside of the delay caused by the additional request to the original website's server. As this added request will leave a trace in the server log, revealing exactly which link was followed, it can also be a privacy issue.^[6]

The same technique is also used by some corporate websites to implement a statement that the subsequent content is at another site, and therefore not necessarily affiliated with the corporation. In such scenarios, displaying the warning causes an additional delay.

Short aliases for long URLs

Web applications often include lengthy descriptive attributes in their URLs which represent data hierarchies, command structures, transaction paths and session information. This practice results in a URL that is aesthetically unpleasant and difficult to remember, and which may not fit within the size limitations of microblogging sites. URL shortening services provide a solution to this problem by redirecting a user to a longer URL from a shorter one..

Meaningful, persistent aliases for long or changing URLs

Sometimes the URL of a page changes even though the content stays the same. Therefore URL redirection can help users who have bookmarks. This is routinely done on Wikipedia whenever a page is renamed.

Manipulating search engines

Some years ago, redirect techniques were used to fool search engines. For example, one page could show popular search terms to search engines but redirect the visitors to a different target page. There are also cases where redirects have been used to "steal" the page rank of one popular page and use it for a different page, usually involving the 302 HTTP status code of "moved temporarily."^{[7][8]}

Search engine providers noticed the problem and took appropriate actions. Usually, sites that employ such techniques to manipulate search engines are punished automatically by reducing their ranking or by excluding them from the search index.

As a result, today, such manipulations usually result in less rather than more site exposure.

Satire and criticism

In the same way that a Google bomb can be used for satire and political criticism, a domain name that conveys one meaning can be redirected to any other web page, sometimes with malicious intent. The website shadyurl.com offers a satirical service that will create an apparently "suspicious and frightening" redirection URL for even benign webpages. For example, an input of en.wikipedia.org generates 5z8.info/hookers_e4u5_inject_worm.

Manipulating visitors

URL redirection is sometimes used as a part of phishing attacks that confuse visitors about which web site they are visiting. Because modern browsers always show the real URL in the address bar, the threat is lessened. However, redirects can also take you to sites that will otherwise attempt to attack in other ways. For example, a redirect might take a user to a site that would attempt to trick them into downloading antivirus software and ironically installing a trojan of some sort instead.

Removing referer information

When a link is clicked, the browser sends along in the HTTP request a field called referer which indicates the source of the link. This field is populated with the URL of the current web page, and will end up in the logs of the server serving the external link. Since sensitive pages may have sensitive URLs (for example. http://company.com/plans-for-the-next-release-of-our-product), it is not desirable for the referer URL to leave the organization. A redirection page that performs referrer hiding could be embedded in all external URLs, transforming for example http://externalsite.com/page into

http://redirect.company.com/http://externalsite.com/page. This technique also eliminates other potentially sensitive information from the referer URL, such as the session ID, and can reduce the chance of phishing by indicating to the end user that they passed a clear gateway to another site.

Techniques

There are several techniques to implement a redirect. In many cases, Refresh meta tag is the simplest one. However, there exist several strong opinions discouraging this method.^[9]

Manual redirect

The simplest technique is to ask the visitor to follow a link to the new page, usually using an HTML anchor as such:

Please follow this link.

This method is often used as a fall-back for automatic methods — if the visitor's browser does not support the automatic redirect method, the visitor can still reach the target document by following the link.

HTTP status codes 3xx

In the HTTP protocol used by the World Wide Web, a **redirect** is a response with a status code beginning with *3* that induces a browser to go to another location, with annotation describing the reason, which allows for the correct subsequent action (such as changing links in the case of code 301, a permanent change of address)

The HTTP standard ^[10] defines several status codes ^[11] for redirection:

- 300 multiple choices (e.g. offer different languages)
- 301 moved permanently
- 302 found (originally temporary redirect, but now commonly used to specify redirection for unspecified reason)
- 303 see other (e.g. for results of cgi-scripts)
- 307 temporary redirect

All of these status codes require that the URL of the redirect target be given in the Location: header of the HTTP response. The 300 multiple choices will usually list all choices in the body of the message and show the default choice in the Location: header.

Within the 3xx range, there are also some status codes that are quite different from the above redirects (they are not discussed here with their details):

- 304 not modified
- 305 use proxy

This is a sample of an HTTP response that uses the 301 "moved permanently" redirect:

```
HTTP/1.1 301 Moved Permanently
Location: http://www.example.org/
Content-Type: text/html
Content-Length: 174
<html>
```

```
<title>Moved</title>
</head>
<body>
<hl>Moved</hl>
This page has moved to <a href="http://www.example.org/">http://www.example.org/</a>.
</body>
</html>
```

Using server-side scripting for redirection

Often, web authors don't have sufficient permissions to produce these status codes: The HTTP header is generated by the web server program and not read from the file for that URL. Even for CGI scripts, the web server usually generates the status code automatically and allows custom headers to be added by the script. To produce HTTP status codes with cgi-scripts, one needs to enable non-parsed-headers.

Sometimes, it is sufficient to print the "Location: 'url'" header line from a normal CGI script. Many web servers choose one of the 3xx status codes for such replies.

Frameworks for server-side content generation typically require that HTTP headers be generated before response data. As a result, the web programmer who is using such a scripting language to redirect the user's browser to another page must ensure that the redirect is the first or only part of the response. In the ASP scripting language, this can also be accomplished using the methods response.buffer=true and response.redirect "http://www.example.com/". Using PHP, one can use the header function as follows:

```
header('HTTP/1.1 301 Moved Permanently');
```

```
header('Location: http://www.example.com/');
```

exit();

According to the HTTP protocol, the Location header must contain an absolute URI.^[12] When redirecting from one page to another within the same site, it is a common mistake to use a relative URI. As a result most browsers tolerate relative URIs in the Location header, but some browsers display a warning to the end user.

There are other methods that can be used for performing redirects, but they do not offer the flexibility that mod_rewrite offers. These alternative rules use functions within mod_alias:

Redirect permanent /oldpage.html http://www.example.com/newpage.html

Redirect 301 /oldpage.html http://www.example.com/newpage.html

To redirect a requests for any non-canonical domain name using .htaccess or within a <Directory> section in an Apache config file:

RewriteEngine **on**

```
RewriteCond %{HTTP_HOST}
^([^.:]+\.)*oldsite\.example\.com\.?(:[0-9]*)?$ [NC]
```

RewriteRule ^(.*)\$ http://newsite.example.net/\$1 [R=301,L]

Use of .htaccess for this purpose usually does not require administrative permissions. However, .htaccess can be disabled by your host, and so may not work (or continue to work) if they do so.

In addition, some server configurations may require the addition of the line:

```
Options +FollowSymLinks
```

ahead of the "RewriteEngine on" directive, in order to enable the mod_rewrite module.

When you have access to the main Apache config files (such as httpd.conf), it is best to avoid the use of .htaccess files.

If the code is placed into an Apache config file and not within any <Directory> container, then the RewriteRule pattern must be changed to include a leading slash:

```
RewriteEngine on
```

```
RewriteCond %{HTTP_HOST} ^([^.:]+\.)*oldwebsite\.com\.?(:[0-9]*)?$ [NC]
```

```
RewriteRule ^/(.*)$ http://www.preferredwebsite.net/$1 [R=301,L]
```

Refresh Meta tag and HTTP refresh header

Netscape introduced a feature to refresh the displayed page after a certain amount of time. This method is often called meta refresh. It is possible to specify the URL of the new page, thus replacing one page after some time by another page:

- HTML <meta> tag $^{[13]}$
- An exploration of dynamic documents ^[14]
- Meta refresh

A timeout of 0 seconds means an immediate redirect. Meta Refresh with a timeout of 0 seconds is accepted as a 301 permanent redirect by Google, allowing to transfer PageRank from static html files.^[15]

This is an example of a simple HTML document that uses this technique:

```
<html>
<head>
<meta http-equiv="Refresh" content="0; url=http://www.example.com/" />
</head>
<body>
Please follow <a href="http://www.example.com/">this link</a>.
```

</body>

</html>

- This technique is usable by all web authors because the meta tag is contained inside the document itself.
- The meta tag must be placed in the "head" section of the HTML file.
- The number "0" in this example may be replaced by another number to achieve a delay of that many seconds.
- This is a proprietary extension to HTML introduced by Netscape but supported by most web browsers. The manual link in the "body" section is for users whose browsers do not support this feature.

This is an example of achieving the same effect by issuing an HTTP refresh header:

```
HTTP/1.1 200 ok
Refresh: 0; url=http://www.example.com/
Content-type: text/html
Content-length: 78
Please follow <a href="http://www.example.com/">this link</a>!
```

This response is easier to generate by CGI programs because one does not need to change the default status code. Here is a simple CGI program that effects this redirect:

```
#!/usr/bin/perl
print "Refresh: 0; url=http://www.example.com/\r\n";
print "Content-type: text/html\r\n";
print "\r\n";
print "Please follow <a href=\"http://www.example.com/\">this link</a>!"
```

Note: Usually, the HTTP server adds the status line and the Content-length header automatically.

This method is considered by the W3C to be a poor method of redirection, since it does not communicate any information about either the original or new resource, to the browser (or search engine). The W3C's Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (7.4) ^[16] discourage the creation of auto-refreshing pages, since most web browsers do not allow the user to disable or control the refresh rate. Some articles that they have written on the issue include W3C Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (1.0): Ensure user control of time-sensitive content changes ^[17] and Use standard redirects: don't break the back button! ^[18]

This example works best for a refresh, or in simple terms - a redirect for webpages, as follows, however, for a refresh under 4 seconds, your webpage will not be given priority listing on search engines. For some users, this is preferred not to be listed. Inline, you will find the time as in seconds:

CONTENT="2

this number can be adjusted to suit your needs.

Place in your head:

```
<HTML>
```

<HEAD>

```
<META HTTP-EQUIV="refresh" CONTENT="2;URL=http://www.example.com/example.html">
```

</HEAD>

JavaScript redirects

JavaScript offers several ways to display a different page in the current browser window. Quite frequently, they are used for a redirect. However, there are several reasons to prefer HTTP header or the refresh meta tag (whenever it is possible) over JavaScript redirects:

- · Security considerations
- Some browsers don't support JavaScript
- many web crawlers don't execute JavaScript.

Frame redirects

A slightly different effect can be achieved by creating a single HTML frame that contains the target page:

```
<frameset rows="100%">

<frame src="http://www.example.com/">

</frameset>

<noframes>

<body>Please follow <a href="http://www.example.com/">link</a>!</body>
```

</noframes>

One main difference to the above redirect methods is that for a frame redirect, the browser displays the URL of the frame document and not the URL of the target page in the URL bar.

This technique is commonly called *cloaking*. This may be used so that the reader sees a more memorable URL or, with fraudulent intentions, to conceal a phishing site as part of website spoofing.^[19]

Redirect loops

It is quite possible that one redirect leads to another redirect. For example, the URL http://www.wikipedia.com/ wiki/URL_redirection (note the differences in the domain name) is first redirected to http://www.wikipedia.org/ wiki/URL_redirection and again redirected to the correct URL: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/URL_redirection. This is appropriate: the first redirection corrects the wrong domain name, the second redirection selects the correct language section, and finally, the browser displays the correct page.

Sometimes, however, a mistake can cause the redirection to point back to the first page, leading to an infinite loop of redirects. Browsers usually break that loop after a few steps and display an error message instead.

The HTTP standard ^[11] states:

A client SHOULD detect infinite redirection loops, since such loops generate network traffic for each redirection.

Previous versions of this specification recommended a maximum of five redirections; some clients may exist that implement such a fixed limitation.

Services

There exist services that can perform URL redirection on demand, with no need for technical work or access to the webserver your site is hosted on.

URL redirection services

A **redirect service** is an information management system, which provides an internet link that redirects users to the desired content. The typical benefit to the user is the use of a memorable domain name, and a reduction in the length of the URL or web address. A redirecting link can also be used as a permanent address for content that frequently changes hosts, similarly to the Domain Name System.

Hyperlinks involving URL redirection services are frequently used in spam messages directed at blogs and wikis. Thus, one way to reduce spam is to reject all edits and comments containing hyperlinks to known URL redirection services; however, this will also remove legitimate edits and comments and may not be an effective method to reduce spam.

Recently, URL redirection services have taken to using AJAX as an efficient, user friendly method for creating shortened URLs.

A major drawback of some URL redirection services is the use of delay pages, or frame based advertising, to generate revenue.

History

The first redirect services took advantage of top-level domains (TLD) such as ".to" (Tonga), ".at" (Austria) and ".is" (Iceland). Their goal was to make memorable URLs. The first mainstream redirect service was V3.com that boasted 4 million users at its peak in 2000. V3.com success was attributed to having a wide variety of short memorable domains including "r.im", "go.to", "i.am", "come.to" and "start.at". V3.com was acquired by FortuneCity.com, a large free web hosting company, in early 1999. In 2001 emerged .tk (Tokelau) as a TLD used for memorable names.^[20] As the sales price of top level domains started falling from \$70.00 per year to less than \$10.00, the demand for memorable redirection services eroded.

With the launch of TinyURL in 2002 a new kind of redirecting service was born, namely URL shortening. Their goal was to make long URLs short, to be able to post them on internet forums. Since 2006, with the 140 character limit on the extremely popular Twitter service, these short URL services have seen a resurgence.
Referrer Masking

Redirection services can hide the referrer by placing an intermediate page between the page the link is on and its destination. Although these are conceptually similar to other URL redirection services, they serve a different purpose, and they rarely attempt to shorten or obfuscate the destination URL (as their only intended side-effect is to hide referrer information and provide a clear gateway between other websites.)

This type of redirection is often used to prevent potentially-malicious links from gaining information using the referrer, for example a session ID in the query string. Many large community websites use link redirection on external links to lessen the chance of an exploit that could be used to steal account information, as well as make it clear when a user is leaving a service, to lessen the chance of effective phishing.

Here is a simplistic example of such a service, written in PHP.

```
$url = htmlspecialchars($_GET['url']);
header( 'Refresh: 0; url=http://'.$url );
?>
<!-- Fallback using meta refresh. -->
<html>
<head>
<title>Redirecting...</title>
<tmeta http-equiv="refresh" content="0;url=http://<?php echo $url; ?>">
</head>
<body>
Attempting to redirect to <a href="http://<?php echo $url; ?>">http://<?php echo $url; ?></a>.
</body>
</html>
```

References

- [1] http://www.example.com
- [2] http://www.iana.org/domains/example/
- [3] http://www.wikipedia.com
- [4] http://www.wikipedia.net
- [5] http://www.wikipedia.org
- [6] "Google revives redirect snoopery" (http://blog.anta.net/2009/01/29/509/). blog.anta.net. 2009-01-29. ISSN 1797-1993. Retrieved 2009-01-30.
- [7] Google's serious hijack problem (http://www.pandia.com/sw-2004/40-hijack.html)
- [8] Stop 302 Redirects and Scrapers from Hijacking Web Page PR Page Rank (http://www.loriswebs.com/hijacking_web_pages.html)
- [9] Core Techniques for Web Content Accessibility Guidelines 1.0 section 7 (http://www.w3.org/TR/WCAG10-CORE-TECHS/ #auto-page-refresh), w3.org, published 2000-11-6, fetched 2009-12-15.
- [10] http://www.w3.org/Protocols/rfc2616/rfc2616.html
- [11] http://www.w3.org/Protocols/rfc2616/rfc2616-sec10.html#sec10.3
- [12] R. Fielding, et al., Request for Comments: 2616, Hypertext Transfer Protocol HTTP/1.1, published 1999-07, §14.30 "Location" (http:// www.w3.org/Protocols/rfc2616/rfc2616-sec14.html#sec14.30), fetched 2008-10-07
- [13] http://www.w3schools.com/tags/tag_meta.asp
- [14] http://web.archive.org/web/20020802170847/http://wp.netscape.com/assist/net_sites/pushpull.html
- [15] Google and Yahoo accept undelayed meta refreshs as 301 redirects, 3 September 2007, http://sebastians-pamphlets.com/ google-and-yahoo-treat-undelayed-meta-refresh-as-301-redirect/
- [16] http://www.w3.org/TR/WAI-WEBCONTENT/#tech-no-periodic-refresh
- [17] http://www.w3.org/TR/WAI-WEBCONTENT/#gl-movement
- [18] http://www.w3.org/QA/Tips/reback
- [19] Anti-Phishing Technology" (http://www.sfbay-infragard.org/Documents/phishing-sfectf-report.pdf), Aaron Emigh, Radix Labs, 19 January 2005
- [20] "Net gains for tiny Pacific nation" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/technology/6991719.stm). BBC News. 2007-09-14. . Retrieved 2010-05-27.

External links

- Mapping URLs to Filesystem Locations (http://httpd.apache.org/docs/1.3/urlmapping.html)
- Paper on redirection spam (UC Davis) (http://www.cs.ucdavis.edu/~hchen/paper/www07.pdf)
- Servlet redirect example (http://www.jsptube.com/examples/response-sendredirect-servlet.html)
- Servlet forward example (http://www.jsptube.com/examples/servlet-forward.html)
- Security vulnerabilities in URL Redirectors (http://projects.webappsec.org/URL-Redirector-Abuse) The Web Application Security Consortium Threat Classification
- 301 Redirects for moved pages using .htaccess (http://www.dancatts.com/articles/ htaccess-301-redirects-for-moved-pages.php)
- 301-redirect.info, site summarizing redirection methods in Apache, PHP, ASP, JPs or ColdFusion programming (http://www.301-redirect.info/)
- Redirecting your visitors to your preferred domain (http://911-need-code-help.blogspot.com/2011/03/ redirecting-visitors-to-preferred.html) using 301 permanent redirects — rationale and mod_rewrite/PHP/ASP.NET implementations

Google Instant

Google		
URL	Google.com ^[1]	
Commercial?	Yes	
Type of site	Web search engine	
Registration	Optional	
Available language(s)	Multilingual (124)	
Owner	Google	
Created by	Sergey Brin and Larry Page	
Launched	September 15, 1997 ^[2]	
Alexa rank	-1 (March 2012) ^[3]	
Revenue	From AdWords	
Current status	Active	

Google Instant

Google Search (or **Google Web Search**) is a web search engine owned by Google Inc. Google Search is the most-used search engine on the World Wide Web,^[4] receiving several hundred million queries each day through its various services.^[5]

The order of search results on Google's search-results pages is based, in part, on a priority rank called a "PageRank". Google Search provides many options for customized search, using Boolean operators such as: implied "AND" (if several concatenated search terms separated by spaces are given, only pages containing all of them should be returned), exclusion ("-xx"), alternatives ("xx OR yy"), and wildcard ("x * x").^[6]

The main purpose of Google Search is to hunt for text in Web pages, as opposed to other data, such as with Google Image Search. Google Search was originally developed by Larry Page and Sergey Brin in 1997.^[7] Google Search provides at least 22 special features beyond the original word-search capability.^[8] These include synonyms, weather forecasts, time zones, stock quotes, maps, earthquake data, movie showtimes, airports, home listings, and sports scores. There are special features for numbers, including ranges (70..73),^[9] prices, temperatures, money/unit conversions ("10.5 cm in inches"), calculations ("3*4+sqrt(6)-pi/2"), package tracking, patents, area codes,^[8] and language translation of displayed pages. In June 2011, Google introduced "Google Voice Search" and "Search by Image" features for allowing the users to search words by speaking and by giving images.^[10]

The frequency of use of many search terms have reached a volume that they may indicate broader economic, social and health trends.^[11] Data about the frequency of use of search terms on Google (available through Google Adwords, Google Trends, and Google Insights for Search) have been shown to correlate with flu outbreaks and

unemployment levels and provide the information faster than traditional reporting methods and government surveys.

Search engine

PageRank

Google's rise to success was in large part due to a patented algorithm called PageRank that helps rank web pages that match a given search string.^[12] When Google was a Stanford research project, it was nicknamed BackRub because the technology checks backlinks to determine a site's importance. Previous keyword-based methods of ranking search results, used by many search engines that were once more popular than Google, would rank pages by how often the search terms occurred in the page, or how strongly associated the search terms were within each resulting page. The PageRank algorithm instead analyzes human-generated links assuming that web pages linked from many important pages are themselves likely to be important. The algorithm computes a recursive score for pages, based on the weighted sum of the PageRanks of the pages linking to them. PageRank is thought to correlate well with human concepts of importance. In addition to PageRank, Google, over the years, has added many other secret criteria for determining the ranking of pages on result lists, reported to be over 200 different indicators.^[13] The specifics of which are kept secret to keep spammers at bay and help Google maintain an edge over its competitors globally.

Search results

The exact percentage of the total of web pages that Google indexes are not known, as it is very difficult to accurately calculate. Google not only indexes and caches web pages, but also takes "snapshots" of other file types, which include PDF, Word documents, Excel spreadsheets, Flash SWF, plain text files, and so on.^[14]Except in the case of text and SWF files, the cached version is a conversion to (X)HTML, allowing those without the corresponding viewer application to read the file. Users can customize the search engine, by setting a default language, using the "SafeSearch" filtering technology and set the number of results shown on each page. Google has been criticized for placing long-term cookies on users' machines to store these preferences, a tactic which also enables them to track a user's search terms and retain the data for more than a year. For any query, up to the first 1000 results can be shown with a maximum of 100 displayed per page. The ability to specify the number of results is available only if "Instant Search" is not enabled. If "Instant Search" is enabled, only 10 results are displayed, regardless of this setting.

Non-indexable data

Despite its immense index, there is also a considerable amount of data available in online databases which are accessible by means of queries but not by links. This so-called invisible or deep Web is minimally covered by Google and other search engines.^[15] The deep Web contains library catalogs, official legislative documents of governments, phone books, and other content which is dynamically prepared to respond to a query.

Google optimization

Since Google is the most popular search engine, many webmasters have become eager to influence their website's Google rankings. An industry of consultants has arisen to help websites increase their rankings on Google and on other search engines. This field, called search engine optimization, attempts to discern patterns in search engine listings, and then develop a methodology for improving rankings to draw more searchers to their client's sites. Search engine optimization encompasses both "on page" factors (like body copy, title elements, H1 heading elements and image alt attribute values) and Off Page Optimization factors (like anchor text and PageRank). The general idea is to affect Google's relevance algorithm by incorporating the keywords being targeted in various places "on page", in particular the title element and the body copy (note: the higher up in the page, presumably the better its keyword prominence and thus the ranking). Too many occurrences of the keyword, however, cause the page to look suspect to Google's spam checking algorithms. Google has published guidelines for website owners who would like to raise their rankings when using legitimate optimization consultants.^[16] It has been hypothesized, and, allegedly, is the opinion of the owner of one business about which there has been numerous complaints, that negative publicity, for example, numerous consumer complaints, may serve as well to elevate page rank on Google Search as favorable comments.^[17] The particular problem addressed in *The New York Times* article, which involved DecorMyEyes, was addressed shortly thereafter by an undisclosed fix in the Google algorithm. According to Google, it was not the frequently published consumer complaints about DecorMyEyes which resulted in the high ranking but mentions on news websites of events which affected the firm such as legal actions against it.^[18]

Functionality

Google search consists of a series of localized websites. The largest of those, the google.com site, is the top most-visited website in the world.^[19] Some of its features include a definition link for most searches including dictionary words, the number of results you got on your search, links to other searches (e.g. for words that Google believes to be misspelled, it provides a link to the search results using its proposed spelling), and many more.

Search syntax

Google's search engine normally accepts queries as a simple text, and breaks up the user's text into a sequence of search terms, which will usually be words that are to occur in the results, but one can also use Boolean operators, such as: quotations marks (") for a phrase, a prefix such as "+", "-" for qualified terms (no longer valid, the '+' was removed from google on 10/19/11^[20]), or one of several advanced operators, such as "site:". The webpages of "Google Search Basics"^[21] describe each of these additional queries and options (*see below:* Search options). Google's Advanced Search web form gives several additional fields which may be used to qualify searches by such criteria as date of first retrieval. All advanced queries transform to regular queries, usually with additional qualified term.

Query expansion

Google applies query expansion to the submitted search query, transforming it into the query that will actually be used to retrieve results. As with page ranking, the exact details of the algorithm Google uses are deliberately obscure, but certainly the following transformations are among those that occur:

- Term reordering: in information retrieval this is a standard technique to reduce the work involved in retrieving results. This transformation is invisible to the user, since the results ordering uses the original query order to determine relevance.
- Stemming is used to increase search quality by keeping small syntactic variants of search terms.^[22]
- There is a limited facility to fix possible misspellings in queries.

"I'm Feeling Lucky"

Google's homepage includes a button labeled "I'm Feeling Lucky". When a user types in a search and clicks on the button the user will be taken directly to the first search result, bypassing the search engine results page. The thought is that if a user is "feeling lucky", the search engine will return the perfect match the first time without having to page through the search results. However, with the introduction of Google Instant, it is not possible to use the button properly unless the Google Instant function is switched off. According to a study by Tom Chavez of "Rapt", this feature costs Google \$110 million a year as 1% of all searches use this feature and bypass all advertising.^[23]

On October 30, 2009, for some users, the "I'm Feeling Lucky" button was removed from Google's main page, along with the regular search button. Both buttons were replaced with a field that reads, "This space intentionally left blank." This text faded out when the mouse was moved on the page, and normal search functionality is achieved by filling in the search field with the desired terms and pressing enter. A Google spokesperson explains, "This is just a test, and a way for us to gauge whether our users will like an even simpler search interface."^[24] Personalized Google homepages retained both buttons and their normal functions.

On May 21, 2010, the 30th anniversary of Pac-Man, the "I'm Feeling Lucky" button was replaced with a button reading the words "Insert Coin". After pressing the button, the user would begin a Google-themed game of Pac-Man in the area where the Google logo would normally be. Pressing the button a second time would begin a two-player version of the same game that includes Ms. Pacman for player 2. This version can be accessed at www.google.com/pacman/^[25] as a permanent link to the page.

Rich Snippets

On 12 May 2009, Google announced that they would be parsing the hCard, hReview, and hProduct microformats and using them to populate search result pages with what they called "Rich Snippets".^[26]

Special features

Besides the main search-engine feature of searching for text, Google Search has more than 22 "special features" (activated by entering any of dozens of *trigger words*) when searching:^{[8][9][27]}

- weather The weather conditions, temperature, wind, humidity, and forecast,^[8] for many cities, can be viewed by typing "weather" along with a city for larger cities or city and state, U.S. zip code, or city and country for smaller cities (such as: weather Lawrence, Kansas; weather Paris; weather Bremen, Germany).
- stock quotes The market data^[8] for a specific company or fund can be viewed, by typing the ticker symbol (or include "stock"), such as: CSCO; MSFT; IBM stock; F stock (lists Ford Motor Co.); or AIVSX (fund). Results show inter-day changes, or 5-year graph, etc. This does not work for stock names which are one letter long, such as Citigroup (C) or Macy's (M) (Ford being an exception), or are common words, such as Diamond Offshore (DO) or Majesco (COOL).

- time The current time in many cities (worldwide),^[8] can be viewed by typing "time" and the name of the city (such as: time Cairo; time Pratt, KS).
- sports scores The scores and schedules, for sports teams,^[8] can be displayed by typing the team name or league name into the search box.
- unit conversion Measurements can be converted,^[8] by entering each phrase, such as: 10.5 cm in inches; or 90 km in miles
- currency conversion A money or currency converter can be selected,^[8] by typing the names or currency codes (listed by ISO 4217): 6789 Euro in USD; 150 GBP in USD; 5000 Yen in USD; 5000 Yuan in lira (the U.S. dollar can be USD or "US\$" or "\$", while Canadian is CAD, etc.).
- calculator Calculation results can be determined,^[8] as calculated live, by entering a formula in numbers or words, such as: 6*77 +pi +sqrt(e^3)/888 plus 0.45. The user is given the option to search for the formula, after calculation. The calculator also uses the unit and currency conversion functions to allow unit-aware calculations. For example, "(3 EUR/liter) / (40 miles/gallon) in USD / mile" calculates the dollar cost per mile for a 40 mpg car with gas costing 3 euros a liter. The caret "^" raises a number to an exponent power, and percentages are allowed ("40% of 300").^[9] There is also some debate as to Google's calculation of 0^0. Many mathematicians believe that 0^0 is undefined but Google's calculator shows the result as 1.^[28]
- numeric ranges A set of numbers can be matched by using a double-dot between range numbers (70..73 or 90..100) to match any positive number in the range, inclusive.^[9] Negative numbers are treated as using exclusion-dash to not match the number.
- dictionary lookup A definition for a word or phrase can be found,^[8] by entering "define" followed by a colon and the word(s) to lookup (such as, "define:philosophy")
- maps Some related maps can be displayed,^[8] by typing in the name or U.S. ZIP code of a location and the word "map" (such as: New York map; Kansas map; or Paris map).
- movie showtimes Reviews or film showtimes can be listed for any movies playing nearby,^[8] by typing
 "movies" or the name of any current film into the search box. If a specific location was saved on a previous
 search, the top search result will display showtimes for nearby theaters for that movie.
- public data Trends for population (or unemployment rates)^[8] can be found for U.S. states & counties, by typing "population" or "unemployment rate" followed by a state or county name.
- real estate and housing Home listings in a given area can be displayed,^[8] using the trigger words "housing", "home", or "real estate" followed by the name of a city or U.S. zip code.
- travel data/airports The flight status for arriving or departing U.S. flights can be displayed,^[8] by typing in the name of the airline and the flight number into the search box (such as: American airlines 18). Delays at a specific airport can also be viewed (by typing the name of the city or three-letter airport code plus word "airport").
- package tracking Package mail can be tracked^[8] by typing the tracking number of a Royal Mail, UPS, FedEx or USPS package directly into the search box. Results will include quick links to track the status of each shipment.
- patent numbers U.S. patents can be searched^{[8][27]} by entering the word "patent" followed by the patent number into the search box (such as: Patent 5123123).
- area code The geographical location (for any U.S. telephone area code)^[8] can be displayed by typing a 3-digit area code (such as: 650).
- synonym search A search can match words similar to those specified,^[8] by placing the tilde sign (~) immediately in front of a search term, such as: ~fast food.

Search options

The webpages maintained by the Google Help Center have text describing more than 15 various search options.^[29] The Google operators:

- OR Search for either one, such as "price high OR low" searches for "price" with "high" or "low".
- "-" Search while excluding a word, such as "apple -tree" searches where word "tree" is not used.
- "+" (Removed on 10/19/11^[20]) Force inclusion of a word, such as "Name +of +the Game" to require the words "of" & "the" to appear on a matching page.
- "*" Wildcard operator to match any words between other specific words.

Some of the query options are as follows:

- define: The query prefix "define:" will provide a definition^[29] of the words listed after it.
- stocks: After "stocks:" the query terms are treated as stock ticker symbols^[29] for lookup.
- site: Restrict the results to those websites in the given domain,^[29] such as, site:www.acmeacme.com. The option "site:com" will search all domain URLs named with ".com" (no space after "site:").
- allintitle: Only the page titles are searched^[29] (not the remaining text on each webpage).
- intitle: Prefix to search in a webpage title,^[29] such as "intitle:google search" will list pages with word "google" in title, and word "search" anywhere (no space after "intitle:").
- allinurl: Only the page URL address lines are searched^[29] (not the text inside each webpage).
- inurl: Prefix for each word to be found in the URL;^[29] others words are matched anywhere, such as "inurl:acme search" matches "acme" in a URL, but matches "search" anywhere (no space after "inurl:").

The page-display options (or query types) are:

- cache: Highlights the search-words within the cached document, such as "cache:www.google.com xxx" shows cached content with word "xxx" highlighted.
- link: The prefix "link:" will list webpages that have links to the specified webpage, such as "link:www.google.com" lists webpages linking to the Google homepage.
- related: The prefix "related:" will list webpages that are "similar" to a specified web page.
- info: The prefix "info:" will display some background information about one specified webpage, such as, info:www.google.com. Typically, the info is the first text (160 bytes, about 23 words) contained in the page, displayed in the style of a results entry (for just the 1 page as matching the search).
- filetype: results will only show files of the desired type (ex filetype:pdf will return pdf files)

Error messages

Some searches will give a 403 Forbidden error with the text

"We're sorry...

```
... but your query looks similar to automated requests from a computer virus or spyware application. To protect our users, we can't process your request right now.
```

We'll restore your access as quickly as possible, so try again soon. In the meantime, if you suspect that your computer or network has been infected, you might want to run a virus checker or spyware remover to make sure that your systems are free of viruses and other spurious software.

We apologize for the inconvenience, and hope we'll see you again on Google." sometimes followed by a CAPTCHA prompt.^[30]

The screen was first reported in 2005, and was a response to the heavy use of Google by search engine optimization companies to check on ranks of sites they were optimizing. The message is triggered by high volumes of requests from a single IP address. Google apparently uses the Google cookie as part of its determination of refusing service.^[30]

 For every encountered a temporary error and could not complete your request.

 Pease try again to 30 seconds. That's all we know.

 Brogge's Server Error page

In June 2009, after the death of pop superstar Michael Jackson, this message appeared to many internet users who were searching Google

for news stories related to the singer, and was assumed by Google to be a DDoS attack, although many queries were submitted by legitimate searchers.

January 2009 malware bug

Google flags search results with the message "This site may harm your computer" if the site is known to install malicious software in the background or otherwise surreptitiously. Google does this to protect users against visiting sites that could harm their computers. For approximately 40 minutes on January 31, 2009, *all* search results were mistakenly classified as malware and could therefore not be clicked; instead a warning message was displayed and the user was required to enter the requested URL manually. The bug was caused by human error.^{[31][32][33][34]} The URL of "/" (which expands to all URLs) was mistakenly added to the malware patterns file.^{[32][33]}

Google Doodles

On certain occasions, the logo on Google's webpage will change to a special version, known as a "Google Doodle". Clicking on the Doodle links to a string of Google search results about the topic. The first was a reference to the Burning Man Festival in 1998,^{[35][36]} and others have been produced for the birthdays of notable people like Albert Einstein, historical events like the interlocking Lego block's 50th anniversary and holidays like Valentine's Day.^[37] Some Google Doodles have interactivity beyond a simple search, such as the famous "Google Pacman" version that appeared on May 21, 2010.

Google Caffeine

In August 2009, Google announced the rollout of a new search architecture, codenamed "Caffeine".^[38] The new architecture was designed to return results faster and to better deal with rapidly updated information^[39] from services including Facebook and Twitter.^[38] Google developers noted that most users would notice little immediate change, but invited developers to test the new search in its sandbox.^[40] Differences noted for their impact upon search engine optimization included heavier keyword weighting and the importance of the domain's age.^{[41][42]} The move was interpreted in some quarters as a response to Microsoft's recent release of an upgraded version of its own search service, renamed Bing.^[43] Google announced completion of Caffeine on 8 June 2010, claiming 50% fresher results due to continuous updating of its index.^[44] With Caffeine, Google moved its back-end indexing system away from MapReduce and onto BigTable, the company's distributed database platform.^[45] Caffeine is also based on Colossus, or GFS2,^[46] an overhaul of the GFS distributed file system.^[47]

Privacy

Searches made by search engines, including Google, leave traces, raising concerns about privacy but sometimes facilitating the administration of justice; murderers have been detected and convicted as a result of incriminating searches they made such as "tips with killing with a baseball bat".^[48].

A search can be traced in several ways. When using a search engine through a browser program on a computer, search terms and other information will usually be stored on the computer by default, unless steps are taken to erase them. An Internet Service Provider may store records which relate search terms to an IP address and a time. The search engine provider (e.g., Google) may keep logs with the same information^[49]. Whether such logs are kept, and access to them by law enforcement agencies, is subject to legislation and working practices; the law may mandate, prohibit, or say nothing about logging of various types of information.

The technically knowledgeable and forewarned user can avoid leaving traces.

Encrypted Search

In May 2010 Google rolled out SSL-encrypted web search.^[50] The encrypted search can be accessed at encrypted.google.com^[51]

Instant Search

Google Instant, a feature that displays suggested results while the user types, was introduced in the United States on September 8, 2010. In concert with the Google Instant launch, Google disabled the ability of users to choose to see more than 10 search results per page. At the time of the announcement Google expected Instant to save users 2 to 5 seconds in every search, collectively about 11 million seconds per hour.^[52] Search engine marketing pundits speculate that Google Instant will have a great impact on local and paid search.^[53]

Instant Search can be disabled via Google's "preferences" menu, but autocomplete-style search suggestions now cannot be disabled; Google confirm that this is intentional.^[54]

The publication 2600: The Hacker Quarterly has compiled a list of words that are restricted by Google Instant.^[55] These are terms the web giant's new instant search feature will not search.^{[56][57]} Most terms are often vulgar and derogatory in nature, but some apparently irrelevant searches including "Myleak" are removed.^[57]

Redesign

In late June 2011, Google introduced a new look to the Google home page in order to boost the use of the Google+ social tools.^[58]

One of the major changes was replacing the classic navigation bar with a black one. Google's digital creative director Chris Wiggins explains: "We're working on a project to bring you a new and improved Google experience, and over the next few months, you'll continue to see more updates to our look and feel."^[59] The new navigation bar has been negatively received by a vocal minority.^[60]

International

Google is available in many languages and has been localized completely or partly for many countries.^[61]

The interface has also been made available in some languages for humorous purpose:

- Bork, bork, bork!
- Elmer Fudd
- Leetspeak
- Klingon
- Pig Latin
- Pirate

In addition to the main URL Google.com, Google Inc. owns 160 domain names for each of the countries/regions in which it has been localized.^[61]

Search products

In addition to its tool for searching webpages, Google also provides services for searching images, Usenet newsgroups, news websites, videos, searching by locality, maps, and items for sale online. In 2006, Google has indexed over 25 billion web pages,^[62] 400 million queries per day,^[62] 1.3 billion images, and over one billion Usenet messages. It also caches much of the content that it indexes. Google operates other tools and services including Google News, Google Suggest, Google Product Search, Google Maps, Google Co-op, Google Earth, Google Docs, Picasa, Panoramio, YouTube, Google Translate, Google Blog Search and Google Desktop Search.

There are also products available from Google that are not directly search-related. Gmail, for example, is a webmail application, but still includes search features; Google Browser Sync does not offer any search facilities, although it aims to organize your browsing time.

Also Google starts many new beta products, like Google Social Search or Google Image Swirl.

Energy consumption

Google claims that a search query requires altogether about 1 kJ or 0.0003 kW·h.^[63]

References

- [1] https://www.google.com/
- [2] "WHOIS google.com" (http://reports.internic.net/cgi/whois?whois_nic=google.com&type=domain). . Retrieved 2009-01-27.
- [3] "Google.com Site Info" (http://www.alexa.com/siteinfo/google.com). Alexa Internet. . Retrieved 2012-03-02.
- [4] "Alexa Search Engine ranking" (http://www.alexa.com/siteinfo/google.com+yahoo.com+altavista.com). Retrieved 2009-11-15.
- [5] "Almost 12 Billion U.S. Searches Conducted in July" (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage.html?page=3630718).
 SearchEngineWatch. 2008-09-02.
- [6] ...The *, or wildcard, is a little-known feature that can be very powerful... (http://www.google.co.nz/support/websearch/bin/answer. py?answer=136861)
- [7] "WHOIS google.com" (http://reports.internic.net/cgi/whois?whois_nic=google.com&type=domain). . Retrieved 2009-01-27.
- [8] "Search Features" (http://www.google.com/intl/en/help/features.html). Google.com. May 2009. .
- [9] "Google Help : Cheat Sheet" (http://www.google.com/help/cheatsheet.html). Google. 2010. .
- [10] Voice Search for Google.com Just click the mic and say your search. And, Search Google by giving Image (http://qualitypoint.blogspot. com/2011/06/voice-search-for-googlecom.html)
- [11] Hubbard, Douglas (2011). Pulse: The New Science of Harnessing Internet Buzz to Track Threats and Opportunities. John Wiley & Sons.
- [12] Brin, S.; Page, L. (1998). "The anatomy of a large-scale hypertextual Web search engine" (http://infolab.stanford.edu/pub/papers/ google.pdf). Computer Networks and ISDN Systems 30: 107–117. doi:10.1016/S0169-7552(98)00110-X. ISSN 0169-7552.
- [13] "Corporate Information: Technology Overview" (http://www.google.com/corporate/tech.html). Google. . Retrieved 2009-11-15.
 Wired.com (http://www.wired.com/magazine/2010/02/ff_google_algorithm/)
- [14] "Google Frequently Asked Questions File Types" (http://www.google.com/help/faq_filetypes.html#what). Google. . Retrieved 2011-09-12.

- [15] Sherman, Chris and Price, Gary. "The Invisible Web: Uncovering Sources Search Engines Can't See, In: *Library Trends* 52 (2) 2003: Organizing the Internet:" (http://hdl.handle.net/2142/8528). pp. 282–298.
- [16] "Google Webmaster Guidelines" (http://www.google.com/webmasters/guidelines.html). Google. . Retrieved 2009-11-15.
- [17] Segal, David (November 26, 2010). "A Bully Finds a Pulpit on the Web" (https://www.nytimes.com/2010/11/28/business/28borker. html). *The New York Times*. Retrieved November 27, 2010.
- [18] Blogspot.com (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2010/12/being-bad-to-your-customers-is-bad-for.html)
- [19] "Top 500" (http://www.alexa.com/site/ds/top_sites?ts_mode=global&lang=none). Alexa. . Retrieved 2008-04-15.
- [20] (http://www.frag.co.uk/blog/2011/10/googles-changes-the-operators/), Google changes the operators.
- [21] Google.com (http://www.google.com/support/websearch/bin/answer.py?answer=136861)
- [22] "Google:Stemming" (http://www.google.com/support/bin/answer.py?answer=35889#stemming). Google. .
- [23] "I'm feeling lucky(button costs Google \$110 million per year" (http://valleywag.com/tech/google/ im-feeling-lucky-button-costs-google-110-million-per-year-324927.php). Valleywag. 2007. . Retrieved 2008-01-19.
- [24] "Google's New Homepage Motto: 'This Space Intentionally Left Blank'" (http://digitaldaily.allthingsd.com/20091030/goog-page/). WallStreetJournal. 2009. . Retrieved 2009-11-17.
- [25] Google.com (http://www.google.com/pacman)
- [26] Goel, Kavi; Ramanathan V. Guha, Othar Hansson (2009-05-12). "Introducing Rich Snippets" (http://googlewebmastercentral.blogspot. com/2009/05/introducing-rich-snippets.html). Google Webmaster Central Blog. Google. . Retrieved 2009-05-25.
- [27] "Google and Search Engines" (http://www.law.emory.edu/law-library/research/advanced-legal-research-class/ finding-aids-and-searching/google.html). Emory University Law School. 2006.

 $[28] Google.com (http://www.google.com/search?output=&sitesearch=&hl=en&q=2+2&submit=Search+the+Web#hl=en&expIds=17259,22104,25907,26637,26659,26741,26817,26992,27095&sugexp=ldymls&xhr=t&q=0^0&cp=3&pf=p&sclient=psy&aq=f&aqi=g4g-o1&aql=&oq=0^0&gs_rfai=&pbx=1&fp=433548e9226de17c)$

- [29] "Google Help Center Alternate query types", 2009, webpage: G-help (http://www.google.com/help/operators.html).
- [30] "Google error page" (http://www.google.com/support/bin/answer.py?answer=15661). . Retrieved 2008-12-31.
- [31] Krebs, Brian (2009-01-31). "Google: This Internet May Harm Your Computer" (http://voices.washingtonpost.com/securityfix/2009/01/ google_this_internet_will_harm.html?hpid=news-col-blog). The Washington Post. . Retrieved 2009-01-31.
- [32] Mayer, Marissa (2009-01-31). "This site may harm your computer on every search result?!?!" (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2009/01/ this-site-may-harm-your-computer-on.html). The Official Google Blog. Google. Retrieved 2009-01-31.
- [33] Weinstein, Maxim (2009-1-31). "Google glitch causes confusion" (http://blog.stopbadware.org/2009/01/31/ google-glitch-causes-confusion). StopBadware.org. . Retrieved 2010-5-10.
- [34] Cooper, Russ (January 31, 2009). "Serious problems with Google search" (http://securityblog.verizonbusiness.com/2009/01/31/ serious-problems-with-google-search/). Verizon Business Security Blog. . Retrieved 2010-5-10.
- [35] Hwang, Dennis (June 8, 2004). "Oodles of Doodles" (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2004/06/oodles-of-doodles.html). Google (corporate blog). Retrieved July 19, 2006.
- [36] "Doodle History" (http://www.google.com/doodle4google/history.html). Google, Inc.. . Retrieved 5-10-2010.
- [37] "Google logos: Valentine's Day logo" (http://www.google.com/logos/valentine07.gif). February 14, 2007. . Retrieved April 6, 2007.
- [38] Harvey, Mike (11 August 2009). "Google unveils new "Caffeine" search engine" (http://technology.timesonline.co.uk/tol/news/ tech_and_web/personal_tech/article6792403.ece). London: The Times. . Retrieved 14 August 2009.
- [39] "What Does Google "Caffeine" Mean for My Website?" (http://www.siivo.com/blog/2010/07/ what-does-google-caffeine-mean-for-my-website). New York: Siivo Corp. 21 July 2010. . Retrieved 21 July 2010.
- [40] Culp, Katie (12 August 2009). "Google introduces new "Caffeine" search system" (http://www.foxbusiness.com/story/markets/ industries/technology/google-introduces-new-caffeine-search/). Fox News. . Retrieved 14 August 2009.
- [41] Martin, Paul (31 July 2009). "Bing The new Search Engine from Microsoft and Yahoo" (http://blog.cube3marketing.com/2009/07/31/ bing-the-new-search-engine-from-microsoft-and-yahoo/). Cube3 Marketing. . Retrieved 12 January 2010.
- [42] Martin, Paul (27 August 2009). "Caffeine The New Google Update" (http://blog.cube3marketing.com/2009/08/27/ caffeine-the-new-google-update/). Cube3 Marketing. . Retrieved 12 January 2010.
- [43] Barnett, Emma (11 August 2009). "Google reveals caffeine: a new faster search engine" (http://www.telegraph.co.uk/technology/ google/6009176/Google-reveals-caffeine-a-new-faster-search-engine.html). The Telegraph. . Retrieved 14 August 2009.
- [44] Grimes, Carrie (8 June 2010). "Our new search index: Caffeine" (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2010/06/ our-new-search-index-caffeine.html). *The Official Google Blog.* . Retrieved 18 June 2010.
- [45] Google search index splits with MapReduce (http://www.theregister.co.uk/2010/09/09/google_caffeine_explained/) The Register
- [46] Google Caffeine: What it really is (http://www.theregister.co.uk/2009/08/14/google_caffeine_truth/) The Register
- [47] Google File System II: Dawn of the Multiplying Master Nodes (http://www.theregister.co.uk/2009/08/12/
- google_file_system_part_deux/) The Register
 [48] Search Engine Land: Once Again, A Google Murder Case, 29 Jan 2008 (http://searchengineland.com/ once-again-a-google-murder-case-13241)
- [49] Search Engine Land: Google Anonymizing Search Records To Protect Privacy, 14 March 2007 (http://searchengineland.com/ google-anonymizing-search-records-to-protect-privacy-10736)

- [50] "SSL Search: Features Web Search Help" (http://www.google.com/support/websearch/bin/answer.py?answer=173733&hl=en). Web Search Help. Google. May 2010. . Retrieved 2010-07-07.
- [51] Encrypted.google.com (http://encrypted.google.com)
- [52] Peter Nowak (2010). Tech Bytes: Google Instant (Television production). United States: ABC News.
- [53] "How Google Saved \$100 Million By Launching Google Instant" (http://searchengineland.com/
- how-google-saved-100-million-by-launching-google-instant-51270). . Retrieved 20 September 2010.
- [54] Google Web Search Help Forum (http://www.google.com/support/forum/p/Web+Search/thread?tid=5a69f1094357f31b&hl=en) (WebCite archive (http://www.webcitation.org/5sy2ImYdO))
- [55] 2600.com: Google Blacklist Words That Google Instant Doesn't Like (http://www.2600.com/googleblacklist/)
- [56] CNN: Which words does Google Instant blacklist? (http://www.cnn.com/2010/TECH/web/09/29/google.instant.blacklist.mashable/ index.html?eref=mrss_igoogle_cnn)
- [57] The Huffington Post: Google Instant Censorship: The Strangest Terms Blacklisted By Google (http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2010/09/ 29/google-instant-censorship_n_743203.html)
- [58] Boulton, Clint. "Google Redesign Backs Social Effort" (http://www.eweekeurope.co.uk/comment/ google-redesign-backs-social-effort-32954). eWeek Europe. eWeek Europe. . Retrieved 1 July 2011.
- [59] Google redesigns its homepage [[Los Angeles Times (http://latimesblogs.latimes.com/technology/2011/06/ google-redesigns-its-homepage-with-new-black-bar-up-top-google-social-network.html)]]
- [60] Google support forum, one of many threads on being unable to switch off the black navigation bar (http://www.google.com/support/forum/p/Web+Search/thread?tid=7ddbf7a4c8fa04a9&hl=en)
- [61] Language Tools (http://www.google.com/language_tools?hl=en)
- [62] Google, Web Crawling and Distributed Synchronization (http://www.seas.upenn.edu/~zives/cis555/slides/I-Crawlers-Sync.ppt) p. 11.
- [63] Blogspot.com (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2009/01/powering-google-search.html), Powering a Google search

Further reading

- *Google Hacks* from O'Reilly is a book containing tips about using Google effectively. Now in its third edition. ISBN 0-596-52706-3.
- Google: The Missing Manual by Sarah Milstein and Rael Dornfest (O'Reilly, 2004). ISBN 0-596-00613-6
- How to Do Everything with Google by Fritz Schneider, Nancy Blachman, and Eric Fredricksen (McGraw-Hill Osborne Media, 2003). ISBN 0-07-223174-2
- Google Power by Chris Sherman (McGraw-Hill Osborne Media, 2005). ISBN 0-07-225787-3
- Barroso, Luiz Andre; Dean, Jeffrey; Hölzle, Urs (2003). "Web Search for a Planet: The Google Cluster Architecture". *IEEE Micro* 23 (2): 22–28. doi:10.1109/MM.2003.1196112.

External links

- Google.com (http://www.google.com)
- The Original Google! (http://web.archive.org/web/19981111183552/google.stanford.edu/)

Google Search

Google		
Google Search homepage		
URL	Google.com ^[1]	
Commercial?	Yes	
Type of site	Web search engine	
Registration	Optional	
Available language(s)	Multilingual (124)	
Owner	Google	
Created by	Sergey Brin and Larry Page	
Launched	September 15, 1997 ^[1]	
Alexa rank	-1 (March 2012) ^[2]	
Revenue	From AdWords	
Current status	Active	

Google Search

Google Search (or **Google Web Search**) is a web search engine owned by Google Inc. Google Search is the most-used search engine on the World Wide Web,^[3] receiving several hundred million queries each day through its various services.^[4]

The order of search results on Google's search-results pages is based, in part, on a priority rank called a "PageRank". Google Search provides many options for customized search, using Boolean operators such as: implied "AND" (if several concatenated search terms separated by spaces are given, only pages containing all of them should be returned), exclusion ("-xx"), alternatives ("xx OR yy"), and wildcard ("x * x").^[5]

The main purpose of Google Search is to hunt for text in Web pages, as opposed to other data, such as with Google Image Search. Google Search was originally developed by Larry Page and Sergey Brin in 1997.^[6] Google Search provides at least 22 special features beyond the original word-search capability.^[7] These include synonyms, weather forecasts, time zones, stock quotes, maps, earthquake data, movie showtimes, airports, home listings, and sports scores. There are special features for numbers, including ranges (70..73),^[8] prices, temperatures, money/unit conversions ("10.5 cm in inches"), calculations ("3*4+sqrt(6)-pi/2"), package tracking, patents, area codes,^[7] and language translation of displayed pages. In June 2011, Google introduced "Google Voice Search" and "Search by Image" features for allowing the users to search words by speaking and by giving images.^[9]

The frequency of use of many search terms have reached a volume that they may indicate broader economic, social and health trends.^[10] Data about the frequency of use of search terms on Google (available through Google Adwords, Google Trends, and Google Insights for Search) have been shown to correlate with flu outbreaks and

unemployment levels and provide the information faster than traditional reporting methods and government surveys.

Search engine

PageRank

Google's rise to success was in large part due to a patented algorithm called PageRank that helps rank web pages that match a given search string.^[11] When Google was a Stanford research project, it was nicknamed BackRub because the technology checks backlinks to determine a site's importance. Previous keyword-based methods of ranking search results, used by many search engines that were once more popular than Google, would rank pages by how often the search terms occurred in the page, or how strongly associated the search terms were within each resulting page. The PageRank algorithm instead analyzes human-generated links assuming that web pages linked from many important pages are themselves likely to be important. The algorithm computes a recursive score for pages, based on the weighted sum of the PageRanks of the pages linking to them. PageRank is thought to correlate well with human concepts of importance. In addition to PageRank, Google, over the years, has added many other secret criteria for determining the ranking of pages on result lists, reported to be over 200 different indicators.^[12] The specifics of which are kept secret to keep spammers at bay and help Google maintain an edge over its competitors globally.

Search results

The exact percentage of the total of web pages that Google indexes are not known, as it is very difficult to accurately calculate. Google not only indexes and caches web pages, but also takes "snapshots" of other file types, which include PDF, Word documents, Excel spreadsheets, Flash SWF, plain text files, and so on.^[13]Except in the case of text and SWF files, the cached version is a conversion to (X)HTML, allowing those without the corresponding viewer application to read the file. Users can customize the search engine, by setting a default language, using the "SafeSearch" filtering technology and set the number of results shown on each page. Google has been criticized for placing long-term cookies on users' machines to store these preferences, a tactic which also enables them to track a user's search terms and retain the data for more than a year. For any query, up to the first 1000 results can be shown with a maximum of 100 displayed per page. The ability to specify the number of results is available only if "Instant Search" is not enabled. If "Instant Search" is enabled, only 10 results are displayed, regardless of this setting.

Non-indexable data

Despite its immense index, there is also a considerable amount of data available in online databases which are accessible by means of queries but not by links. This so-called invisible or deep Web is minimally covered by Google and other search engines.^[14] The deep Web contains library catalogs, official legislative documents of governments, phone books, and other content which is dynamically prepared to respond to a query.

Google optimization

Since Google is the most popular search engine, many webmasters have become eager to influence their website's Google rankings. An industry of consultants has arisen to help websites increase their rankings on Google and on other search engines. This field, called search engine optimization, attempts to discern patterns in search engine listings, and then develop a methodology for improving rankings to draw more searchers to their client's sites. Search engine optimization encompasses both "on page" factors (like body copy, title elements, H1 heading elements and image alt attribute values) and Off Page Optimization factors (like anchor text and PageRank). The general idea is to affect Google's relevance algorithm by incorporating the keywords being targeted in various places "on page", in particular the title element and the body copy (note: the higher up in the page, presumably the better its keyword prominence and thus the ranking). Too many occurrences of the keyword, however, cause the page to look suspect to Google's spam checking algorithms. Google has published guidelines for website owners who would like to raise their rankings when using legitimate optimization consultants.^[15] It has been hypothesized, and, allegedly, is the opinion of the owner of one business about which there has been numerous complaints, that negative publicity, for example, numerous consumer complaints, may serve as well to elevate page rank on Google Search as favorable comments.^[16] The particular problem addressed in *The New York Times* article, which involved DecorMyEyes, was addressed shortly thereafter by an undisclosed fix in the Google algorithm. According to Google, it was not the frequently published consumer complaints about DecorMyEyes which resulted in the high ranking but mentions on news websites of events which affected the firm such as legal actions against it.^[17]

Functionality

Google search consists of a series of localized websites. The largest of those, the google.com site, is the top most-visited website in the world.^[18] Some of its features include a definition link for most searches including dictionary words, the number of results you got on your search, links to other searches (e.g. for words that Google believes to be misspelled, it provides a link to the search results using its proposed spelling), and many more.

Search syntax

Google's search engine normally accepts queries as a simple text, and breaks up the user's text into a sequence of search terms, which will usually be words that are to occur in the results, but one can also use Boolean operators, such as: quotations marks (") for a phrase, a prefix such as "+", "-" for qualified terms (no longer valid, the '+' was removed from google on 10/19/11^[19]), or one of several advanced operators, such as "site:". The webpages of "Google Search Basics"^[20] describe each of these additional queries and options (*see below:* Search options). Google's Advanced Search web form gives several additional fields which may be used to qualify searches by such criteria as date of first retrieval. All advanced queries transform to regular queries, usually with additional qualified term.

Query expansion

Google applies query expansion to the submitted search query, transforming it into the query that will actually be used to retrieve results. As with page ranking, the exact details of the algorithm Google uses are deliberately obscure, but certainly the following transformations are among those that occur:

- Term reordering: in information retrieval this is a standard technique to reduce the work involved in retrieving results. This transformation is invisible to the user, since the results ordering uses the original query order to determine relevance.
- Stemming is used to increase search quality by keeping small syntactic variants of search terms.^[21]
- There is a limited facility to fix possible misspellings in queries.

"I'm Feeling Lucky"

Google's homepage includes a button labeled "I'm Feeling Lucky". When a user types in a search and clicks on the button the user will be taken directly to the first search result, bypassing the search engine results page. The thought is that if a user is "feeling lucky", the search engine will return the perfect match the first time without having to page through the search results. However, with the introduction of Google Instant, it is not possible to use the button properly unless the Google Instant function is switched off. According to a study by Tom Chavez of "Rapt", this feature costs Google \$110 million a year as 1% of all searches use this feature and bypass all advertising.^[22]

On October 30, 2009, for some users, the "I'm Feeling Lucky" button was removed from Google's main page, along with the regular search button. Both buttons were replaced with a field that reads, "This space intentionally left blank." This text faded out when the mouse was moved on the page, and normal search functionality is achieved by filling in the search field with the desired terms and pressing enter. A Google spokesperson explains, "This is just a test, and a way for us to gauge whether our users will like an even simpler search interface."^[23] Personalized Google homepages retained both buttons and their normal functions.

On May 21, 2010, the 30th anniversary of Pac-Man, the "I'm Feeling Lucky" button was replaced with a button reading the words "Insert Coin". After pressing the button, the user would begin a Google-themed game of Pac-Man in the area where the Google logo would normally be. Pressing the button a second time would begin a two-player version of the same game that includes Ms. Pacman for player 2. This version can be accessed at www.google.com/pacman/^[24] as a permanent link to the page.

Rich Snippets

On 12 May 2009, Google announced that they would be parsing the hCard, hReview, and hProduct microformats and using them to populate search result pages with what they called "Rich Snippets".^[25]

Special features

Besides the main search-engine feature of searching for text, Google Search has more than 22 "special features" (activated by entering any of dozens of *trigger words*) when searching:^{[7][8][26]}

- weather The weather conditions, temperature, wind, humidity, and forecast,^[7] for many cities, can be viewed by typing "weather" along with a city for larger cities or city and state, U.S. zip code, or city and country for smaller cities (such as: weather Lawrence, Kansas; weather Paris; weather Bremen, Germany).
- stock quotes The market data^[7] for a specific company or fund can be viewed, by typing the ticker symbol (or include "stock"), such as: CSCO; MSFT; IBM stock; F stock (lists Ford Motor Co.); or AIVSX (fund). Results show inter-day changes, or 5-year graph, etc. This does not work for stock names which are one letter long, such as Citigroup (C) or Macy's (M) (Ford being an exception), or are common words, such as Diamond Offshore (DO) or Majesco (COOL).

- time The current time in many cities (worldwide),^[7] can be viewed by typing "time" and the name of the city (such as: time Cairo; time Pratt, KS).
- sports scores The scores and schedules, for sports teams,^[7] can be displayed by typing the team name or league name into the search box.
- unit conversion Measurements can be converted,^[7] by entering each phrase, such as: 10.5 cm in inches; or 90 km in miles
- currency conversion A money or currency converter can be selected,^[7] by typing the names or currency codes (listed by ISO 4217): 6789 Euro in USD; 150 GBP in USD; 5000 Yen in USD; 5000 Yuan in lira (the U.S. dollar can be USD or "US\$" or "\$", while Canadian is CAD, etc.).
- calculator Calculation results can be determined,^[7] as calculated live, by entering a formula in numbers or words, such as: 6*77 +pi +sqrt(e^3)/888 plus 0.45. The user is given the option to search for the formula, after calculation. The calculator also uses the unit and currency conversion functions to allow unit-aware calculations. For example, "(3 EUR/liter) / (40 miles/gallon) in USD / mile" calculates the dollar cost per mile for a 40 mpg car with gas costing 3 euros a liter. The caret "^" raises a number to an exponent power, and percentages are allowed ("40% of 300").^[8] There is also some debate as to Google's calculation of 0^0. Many mathematicians believe that 0^0 is undefined but Google's calculator shows the result as 1.^[27]
- numeric ranges A set of numbers can be matched by using a double-dot between range numbers (70..73 or 90..100) to match any positive number in the range, inclusive.^[8] Negative numbers are treated as using exclusion-dash to not match the number.
- dictionary lookup A definition for a word or phrase can be found,^[7] by entering "define" followed by a colon and the word(s) to lookup (such as, "define:philosophy")
- maps Some related maps can be displayed,^[7] by typing in the name or U.S. ZIP code of a location and the word "map" (such as: New York map; Kansas map; or Paris map).
- movie showtimes Reviews or film showtimes can be listed for any movies playing nearby,^[7] by typing
 "movies" or the name of any current film into the search box. If a specific location was saved on a previous
 search, the top search result will display showtimes for nearby theaters for that movie.
- public data Trends for population (or unemployment rates)^[7] can be found for U.S. states & counties, by typing "population" or "unemployment rate" followed by a state or county name.
- real estate and housing Home listings in a given area can be displayed,^[7] using the trigger words "housing", "home", or "real estate" followed by the name of a city or U.S. zip code.
- travel data/airports The flight status for arriving or departing U.S. flights can be displayed,^[7] by typing in the name of the airline and the flight number into the search box (such as: American airlines 18). Delays at a specific airport can also be viewed (by typing the name of the city or three-letter airport code plus word "airport").
- package tracking Package mail can be tracked^[7] by typing the tracking number of a Royal Mail, UPS, FedEx or USPS package directly into the search box. Results will include quick links to track the status of each shipment.
- patent numbers U.S. patents can be searched^{[7][26]} by entering the word "patent" followed by the patent number into the search box (such as: Patent 5123123).
- area code The geographical location (for any U.S. telephone area code)^[7] can be displayed by typing a 3-digit area code (such as: 650).
- synonym search A search can match words similar to those specified,^[7] by placing the tilde sign (~) immediately in front of a search term, such as: ~fast food.

Search options

The webpages maintained by the Google Help Center have text describing more than 15 various search options.^[28] The Google operators:

- OR Search for either one, such as "price high OR low" searches for "price" with "high" or "low".
- "-" Search while excluding a word, such as "apple -tree" searches where word "tree" is not used.
- "+" (Removed on 10/19/11^[19]) Force inclusion of a word, such as "Name +of +the Game" to require the words "of" & "the" to appear on a matching page.
- "*" Wildcard operator to match any words between other specific words.

Some of the query options are as follows:

- define: The query prefix "define:" will provide a definition^[28] of the words listed after it.
- stocks: After "stocks:" the query terms are treated as stock ticker symbols^[28] for lookup.
- site: Restrict the results to those websites in the given domain,^[28] such as, site:www.acmeacme.com. The option "site:com" will search all domain URLs named with ".com" (no space after "site:").
- allintitle: Only the page titles are searched^[28] (not the remaining text on each webpage).
- intitle: Prefix to search in a webpage title,^[28] such as "intitle:google search" will list pages with word "google" in title, and word "search" anywhere (no space after "intitle:").
- allinurl: Only the page URL address lines are searched^[28] (not the text inside each webpage).
- inurl: Prefix for each word to be found in the URL;^[28] others words are matched anywhere, such as "inurl:acme search" matches "acme" in a URL, but matches "search" anywhere (no space after "inurl:").

The page-display options (or query types) are:

- cache: Highlights the search-words within the cached document, such as "cache:www.google.com xxx" shows cached content with word "xxx" highlighted.
- link: The prefix "link:" will list webpages that have links to the specified webpage, such as "link:www.google.com" lists webpages linking to the Google homepage.
- related: The prefix "related:" will list webpages that are "similar" to a specified web page.
- info: The prefix "info:" will display some background information about one specified webpage, such as, info:www.google.com. Typically, the info is the first text (160 bytes, about 23 words) contained in the page, displayed in the style of a results entry (for just the 1 page as matching the search).
- filetype: results will only show files of the desired type (ex filetype:pdf will return pdf files)

Error messages

Some searches will give a 403 Forbidden error with the text

"We're sorry...

```
... but your query looks similar to automated requests from a computer virus or spyware application. To protect our users, we can't process your request right now.
```

We'll restore your access as quickly as possible, so try again soon. In the meantime, if you suspect that your computer or network has been infected, you might want to run a virus checker or spyware remover to make sure that your systems are free of viruses and other spurious software.

We apologize for the inconvenience, and hope we'll see you again on Google." sometimes followed by a CAPTCHA prompt.^[29]

The screen was first reported in 2005, and was a response to the heavy use of Google by search engine optimization companies to check on ranks of sites they were optimizing. The message is triggered by high volumes of requests from a single IP address. Google apparently uses the Google cookie as part of its determination of refusing service.^[29]



In June 2009, after the death of pop superstar Michael Jackson, this message appeared to many internet users who were searching Google

for news stories related to the singer, and was assumed by Google to be a DDoS attack, although many queries were submitted by legitimate searchers.

January 2009 malware bug

Google flags search results with the message "This site may harm your computer" if the site is known to install malicious software in the background or otherwise surreptitiously. Google does this to protect users against visiting sites that could harm their computers. For approximately 40 minutes on January 31, 2009, *all* search results were mistakenly classified as malware and could therefore not be clicked; instead a warning message was displayed and the user was required to enter the requested URL manually. The bug was caused by human error.^{[30][31][32][33]} The URL of "/" (which expands to all URLs) was mistakenly added to the malware patterns file.^{[31][32]}

Google Doodles

On certain occasions, the logo on Google's webpage will change to a special version, known as a "Google Doodle". Clicking on the Doodle links to a string of Google search results about the topic. The first was a reference to the Burning Man Festival in 1998,^{[34][35]} and others have been produced for the birthdays of notable people like Albert Einstein, historical events like the interlocking Lego block's 50th anniversary and holidays like Valentine's Day.^[36] Some Google Doodles have interactivity beyond a simple search, such as the famous "Google Pacman" version that appeared on May 21, 2010.

Google Caffeine

In August 2009, Google announced the rollout of a new search architecture, codenamed "Caffeine".^[37] The new architecture was designed to return results faster and to better deal with rapidly updated information^[38] from services including Facebook and Twitter.^[37] Google developers noted that most users would notice little immediate change, but invited developers to test the new search in its sandbox.^[39] Differences noted for their impact upon search engine optimization included heavier keyword weighting and the importance of the domain's age.^{[40][41]} The move was interpreted in some quarters as a response to Microsoft's recent release of an upgraded version of its own search service, renamed Bing.^[42] Google announced completion of Caffeine on 8 June 2010, claiming 50% fresher results due to continuous updating of its index.^[43] With Caffeine, Google moved its back-end indexing system away from MapReduce and onto BigTable, the company's distributed database platform.^[44] Caffeine is also based on Colossus, or GFS2,^[45] an overhaul of the GFS distributed file system.^[46]

Privacy

Searches made by search engines, including Google, leave traces, raising concerns about privacy but sometimes facilitating the administration of justice; murderers have been detected and convicted as a result of incriminating searches they made such as "tips with killing with a baseball bat".^[47].

A search can be traced in several ways. When using a search engine through a browser program on a computer, search terms and other information will usually be stored on the computer by default, unless steps are taken to erase them. An Internet Service Provider may store records which relate search terms to an IP address and a time. The search engine provider (e.g., Google) may keep logs with the same information^[48]. Whether such logs are kept, and access to them by law enforcement agencies, is subject to legislation and working practices; the law may mandate, prohibit, or say nothing about logging of various types of information.

The technically knowledgeable and forewarned user can avoid leaving traces.

Encrypted Search

In May 2010 Google rolled out SSL-encrypted web search.^[49] The encrypted search can be accessed at encrypted.google.com^[50]

Instant Search

Google Instant, a feature that displays suggested results while the user types, was introduced in the United States on September 8, 2010. In concert with the Google Instant launch, Google disabled the ability of users to choose to see more than 10 search results per page. At the time of the announcement Google expected Instant to save users 2 to 5 seconds in every search, collectively about 11 million seconds per hour.^[51] Search engine marketing pundits speculate that Google Instant will have a great impact on local and paid search.^[52]

Instant Search can be disabled via Google's "preferences" menu, but autocomplete-style search suggestions now cannot be disabled; Google confirm that this is intentional.^[53]

The publication 2600: The Hacker Quarterly has compiled a list of words that are restricted by Google Instant.^[54] These are terms the web giant's new instant search feature will not search.^{[55][56]} Most terms are often vulgar and derogatory in nature, but some apparently irrelevant searches including "Myleak" are removed.^[56]

Redesign

In late June 2011, Google introduced a new look to the Google home page in order to boost the use of the Google+ social tools.^[57]

One of the major changes was replacing the classic navigation bar with a black one. Google's digital creative director Chris Wiggins explains: "We're working on a project to bring you a new and improved Google experience, and over the next few months, you'll continue to see more updates to our look and feel."^[58] The new navigation bar has been negatively received by a vocal minority.^[59]

International

Google is available in many languages and has been localized completely or partly for many countries.^[60]

The interface has also been made available in some languages for humorous purpose:

- Bork, bork, bork!
- Elmer Fudd
- Leetspeak
- Klingon
- Pig Latin
- Pirate

In addition to the main URL Google.com, Google Inc. owns 160 domain names for each of the countries/regions in which it has been localized.^[60]

Search products

In addition to its tool for searching webpages, Google also provides services for searching images, Usenet newsgroups, news websites, videos, searching by locality, maps, and items for sale online. In 2006, Google has indexed over 25 billion web pages,^[61] 400 million queries per day,^[61] 1.3 billion images, and over one billion Usenet messages. It also caches much of the content that it indexes. Google operates other tools and services including Google News, Google Suggest, Google Product Search, Google Maps, Google Co-op, Google Earth, Google Docs, Picasa, Panoramio, YouTube, Google Translate, Google Blog Search and Google Desktop Search.

There are also products available from Google that are not directly search-related. Gmail, for example, is a webmail application, but still includes search features; Google Browser Sync does not offer any search facilities, although it aims to organize your browsing time.

Also Google starts many new beta products, like Google Social Search or Google Image Swirl.

Energy consumption

Google claims that a search query requires altogether about 1 kJ or 0.0003 kW·h.^[62]

References

- [1] "WHOIS google.com" (http://reports.internic.net/cgi/whois?whois_nic=google.com&type=domain). . Retrieved 2009-01-27.
- [2] "Google.com Site Info" (http://www.alexa.com/siteinfo/google.com). Alexa Internet. . Retrieved 2012-03-02.
- [3] "Alexa Search Engine ranking" (http://www.alexa.com/siteinfo/google.com+yahoo.com+altavista.com). Retrieved 2009-11-15.
- [4] "Almost 12 Billion U.S. Searches Conducted in July" (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage.html?page=3630718).
 SearchEngineWatch. 2008-09-02.
- [5] ...*The* *, or wildcard, is a little-known feature that can be very powerful... (http://www.google.co.nz/support/websearch/bin/answer. py?answer=136861)
- [6] "WHOIS google.com" (http://reports.internic.net/cgi/whois?whois_nic=google.com&type=domain). Retrieved 2009-01-27.
- [7] "Search Features" (http://www.google.com/intl/en/help/features.html). Google.com. May 2009. .
- [8] "Google Help : Cheat Sheet" (http://www.google.com/help/cheatsheet.html). Google. 2010. .
- [9] Voice Search for Google.com Just click the mic and say your search. And, Search Google by giving Image (http://qualitypoint.blogspot. com/2011/06/voice-search-for-googlecom.html)
- [10] Hubbard, Douglas (2011). Pulse: The New Science of Harnessing Internet Buzz to Track Threats and Opportunities. John Wiley & Sons.
- [11] Brin, S.; Page, L. (1998). "The anatomy of a large-scale hypertextual Web search engine" (http://infolab.stanford.edu/pub/papers/ google.pdf). Computer Networks and ISDN Systems 30: 107–117. doi:10.1016/S0169-7552(98)00110-X. ISSN 0169-7552.
- [12] "Corporate Information: Technology Overview" (http://www.google.com/corporate/tech.html). Google. . Retrieved 2009-11-15.
 Wired.com (http://www.wired.com/magazine/2010/02/ff_google_algorithm/)
- [13] "Google Frequently Asked Questions File Types" (http://www.google.com/help/faq_filetypes.html#what). Google. . Retrieved 2011-09-12.

- [14] Sherman, Chris and Price, Gary. "The Invisible Web: Uncovering Sources Search Engines Can't See, In: *Library Trends* 52 (2) 2003: Organizing the Internet:" (http://hdl.handle.net/2142/8528). pp. 282–298.
- [15] "Google Webmaster Guidelines" (http://www.google.com/webmasters/guidelines.html). Google. . Retrieved 2009-11-15.
- [16] Segal, David (November 26, 2010). "A Bully Finds a Pulpit on the Web" (https://www.nytimes.com/2010/11/28/business/28borker. html). *The New York Times*. Retrieved November 27, 2010.
- [17] Blogspot.com (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2010/12/being-bad-to-your-customers-is-bad-for.html)
- [18] "Top 500" (http://www.alexa.com/site/ds/top_sites?ts_mode=global&lang=none). Alexa. Retrieved 2008-04-15.
- [19] (http://www.frag.co.uk/blog/2011/10/googles-changes-the-operators/), Google changes the operators.
- [20] Google.com (http://www.google.com/support/websearch/bin/answer.py?answer=136861)
- [21] "Google:Stemming" (http://www.google.com/support/bin/answer.py?answer=35889#stemming). Google. .
- [22] "I'm feeling lucky(button costs Google \$110 million per year" (http://valleywag.com/tech/google/ im-feeling-lucky-button-costs-google-110-million-per-year-324927.php). Valleywag. 2007. . Retrieved 2008-01-19.
- [23] "Google's New Homepage Motto: 'This Space Intentionally Left Blank'" (http://digitaldaily.allthingsd.com/20091030/goog-page/). WallStreetJournal. 2009. . Retrieved 2009-11-17.
- [24] Google.com (http://www.google.com/pacman)
- [25] Goel, Kavi; Ramanathan V. Guha, Othar Hansson (2009-05-12). "Introducing Rich Snippets" (http://googlewebmastercentral.blogspot. com/2009/05/introducing-rich-snippets.html). Google Webmaster Central Blog. Google. . Retrieved 2009-05-25.
- [26] "Google and Search Engines" (http://www.law.emory.edu/law-library/research/advanced-legal-research-class/ finding-aids-and-searching/google.html). Emory University Law School. 2006.

 $[27] Google.com (http://www.google.com/search?output=&sitesearch=&hl=en&q=2+2&submit=Search+the+Web#hl=en&expIds=17259,22104,25907,26637,26659,26741,26817,26992,27095&sugexp=ldymls&xhr=t&q=0^0&cp=3&pf=p&sclient=psy&aq=f&aqi=g4g-o1&aql=&oq=0^0&gs_rfai=&pbx=1&fp=433548e9226de17c)$

- [28] "Google Help Center Alternate query types", 2009, webpage: G-help (http://www.google.com/help/operators.html).
- [29] "Google error page" (http://www.google.com/support/bin/answer.py?answer=15661). . Retrieved 2008-12-31.
- [30] Krebs, Brian (2009-01-31). "Google: This Internet May Harm Your Computer" (http://voices.washingtonpost.com/securityfix/2009/01/ google_this_internet_will_harm.html?hpid=news-col-blog). The Washington Post. . Retrieved 2009-01-31.
- [31] Mayer, Marissa (2009-01-31). "This site may harm your computer on every search result?!?!" (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2009/01/ this-site-may-harm-your-computer-on.html). The Official Google Blog. Google. Retrieved 2009-01-31.
- [32] Weinstein, Maxim (2009-1-31). "Google glitch causes confusion" (http://blog.stopbadware.org/2009/01/31/ google-glitch-causes-confusion). StopBadware.org. . Retrieved 2010-5-10.
- [33] Cooper, Russ (January 31, 2009). "Serious problems with Google search" (http://securityblog.verizonbusiness.com/2009/01/31/ serious-problems-with-google-search/). Verizon Business Security Blog. . Retrieved 2010-5-10.
- [34] Hwang, Dennis (June 8, 2004). "Oodles of Doodles" (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2004/06/oodles-of-doodles.html). Google (corporate blog). Retrieved July 19, 2006.
- [35] "Doodle History" (http://www.google.com/doodle4google/history.html). Google, Inc.. . Retrieved 5-10-2010.
- [36] "Google logos: Valentine's Day logo" (http://www.google.com/logos/valentine07.gif). February 14, 2007. . Retrieved April 6, 2007.
- [37] Harvey, Mike (11 August 2009). "Google unveils new "Caffeine" search engine" (http://technology.timesonline.co.uk/tol/news/ tech_and_web/personal_tech/article6792403.ece). London: The Times. . Retrieved 14 August 2009.
- [38] "What Does Google "Caffeine" Mean for My Website?" (http://www.siivo.com/blog/2010/07/ what-does-google-caffeine-mean-for-my-website). New York: Siivo Corp. 21 July 2010. . Retrieved 21 July 2010.
- [39] Culp, Katie (12 August 2009). "Google introduces new "Caffeine" search system" (http://www.foxbusiness.com/story/markets/ industries/technology/google-introduces-new-caffeine-search/). Fox News. . Retrieved 14 August 2009.
- [40] Martin, Paul (31 July 2009). "Bing The new Search Engine from Microsoft and Yahoo" (http://blog.cube3marketing.com/2009/07/31/ bing-the-new-search-engine-from-microsoft-and-yahoo/). Cube3 Marketing. . Retrieved 12 January 2010.
- [41] Martin, Paul (27 August 2009). "Caffeine The New Google Update" (http://blog.cube3marketing.com/2009/08/27/ caffeine-the-new-google-update/). Cube3 Marketing. . Retrieved 12 January 2010.
- [42] Barnett, Emma (11 August 2009). "Google reveals caffeine: a new faster search engine" (http://www.telegraph.co.uk/technology/ google/6009176/Google-reveals-caffeine-a-new-faster-search-engine.html). The Telegraph. . Retrieved 14 August 2009.
- [43] Grimes, Carrie (8 June 2010). "Our new search index: Caffeine" (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2010/06/ our-new-search-index-caffeine.html). *The Official Google Blog.*. Retrieved 18 June 2010.
- [44] Google search index splits with MapReduce (http://www.theregister.co.uk/2010/09/09/google_caffeine_explained/) The Register
- [45] Google Caffeine: What it really is (http://www.theregister.co.uk/2009/08/14/google_caffeine_truth/) The Register
- [46] Google File System II: Dawn of the Multiplying Master Nodes (http://www.theregister.co.uk/2009/08/12/ google_file_system_part_deux/) – The Register
- [47] Search Engine Land: Once Again, A Google Murder Case, 29 Jan 2008 (http://searchengineland.com/ once-again-a-google-murder-case-13241)
- [48] Search Engine Land: Google Anonymizing Search Records To Protect Privacy, 14 March 2007 (http://searchengineland.com/ google-anonymizing-search-records-to-protect-privacy-10736)

- [49] "SSL Search: Features Web Search Help" (http://www.google.com/support/websearch/bin/answer.py?answer=173733&hl=en). Web Search Help. Google. May 2010. Retrieved 2010-07-07.
- [50] Encrypted.google.com (http://encrypted.google.com)
- [51] Peter Nowak (2010). Tech Bytes: Google Instant (Television production). United States: ABC News.
- [52] "How Google Saved \$100 Million By Launching Google Instant" (http://searchengineland.com/
- how-google-saved-100-million-by-launching-google-instant-51270). . Retrieved 20 September 2010.
 [53] Google Web Search Help Forum (http://www.google.com/support/forum/p/Web+Search/thread?tid=5a69f1094357f31b&hl=en) (WebCite archive (http://www.webcitation.org/5sy2ImYdO))
- [54] 2600.com: Google Blacklist Words That Google Instant Doesn't Like (http://www.2600.com/googleblacklist/)
- [55] CNN: Which words does Google Instant blacklist? (http://www.cnn.com/2010/TECH/web/09/29/google.instant.blacklist.mashable/ index.html?eref=mrss_igoogle_cnn)
- [56] The Huffington Post: Google Instant Censorship: The Strangest Terms Blacklisted By Google (http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2010/09/ 29/google-instant-censorship_n_743203.html)
- [57] Boulton, Clint. "Google Redesign Backs Social Effort" (http://www.eweekeurope.co.uk/comment/ google-redesign-backs-social-effort-32954). eWeek Europe. eWeek Europe. . Retrieved 1 July 2011.
- [58] Google redesigns its homepage [[Los Angeles Times (http://latimesblogs.latimes.com/technology/2011/06/ google-redesigns-its-homepage-with-new-black-bar-up-top-google-social-network.html)]]
- [59] Google support forum, one of many threads on being unable to switch off the black navigation bar (http://www.google.com/support/ forum/p/Web+Search/thread?tid=7ddbf7a4c8fa04a9&hl=en)
- [60] Language Tools (http://www.google.com/language_tools?hl=en)
- [61] Google, Web Crawling and Distributed Synchronization (http://www.seas.upenn.edu/~zives/cis555/slides/I-Crawlers-Sync.ppt) p. 11.
- [62] Blogspot.com (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2009/01/powering-google-search.html), Powering a Google search

Further reading

- *Google Hacks* from O'Reilly is a book containing tips about using Google effectively. Now in its third edition. ISBN 0-596-52706-3.
- Google: The Missing Manual by Sarah Milstein and Rael Dornfest (O'Reilly, 2004). ISBN 0-596-00613-6
- How to Do Everything with Google by Fritz Schneider, Nancy Blachman, and Eric Fredricksen (McGraw-Hill Osborne Media, 2003). ISBN 0-07-223174-2
- Google Power by Chris Sherman (McGraw-Hill Osborne Media, 2005). ISBN 0-07-225787-3
- Barroso, Luiz Andre; Dean, Jeffrey; Hölzle, Urs (2003). "Web Search for a Planet: The Google Cluster Architecture". *IEEE Micro* 23 (2): 22–28. doi:10.1109/MM.2003.1196112.

External links

- Google.com (http://www.google.com)
- The Original Google! (http://web.archive.org/web/19981111183552/google.stanford.edu/)

Cloaking

Cloaking is a search engine optimization (SEO) technique in which the content presented to the search engine spider is different from that presented to the user's browser. This is done by delivering content based on the IP addresses or the User-Agent HTTP header of the user requesting the page. When a user is identified as a search engine spider, a server-side script delivers a different version of the web page, one that contains content not present on the visible page, or that is present but not searchable. The purpose of cloaking is sometimes to deceive search engines so they display the page when it would not otherwise be displayed (black hat SEO). However, it can also be a functional (though antiquated) technique for informing search engines of content they would not otherwise be able to locate because it is embedded in non-textual containers such as video or certain Adobe Flash components.

As of 2006, better methods of accessibility, including progressive enhancement are available, so cloaking is not considered necessary by proponents of that method. Cloaking is often used as a spamdexing technique, to try to trick search engines into giving the relevant site a higher ranking; it can also be used to trick search engine users into visiting a site based on the search engine description which site turns out to have substantially different, or even pornographic content. For this reason, major search engines consider cloaking for deception to be a violation of their guidelines, and therefore, they delist sites when deceptive cloaking is reported.^{[1][2][3][4]}

Cloaking is a form of the doorway page technique.

A similar technique is also used on the Open Directory Project web directory. It differs in several ways from search engine cloaking:

- It is intended to fool human editors, rather than computer search engine spiders.
- The decision to cloak or not is often based upon the HTTP referrer, the user agent or the visitor's IP; but more advanced techniques can be also based upon the client's behaviour analysis after a few page requests: the raw quantity, the sorting of, and latency between subsequent HTTP requests sent to a website's pages, plus the presence of a check for robots.txt file, are some of the parameters in which search engines spiders differ heavily from a natural user behaviour. The referrer tells the URL of the page on which a user clicked a link to get to the page. Some cloakers will give the fake page to anyone who comes from a web directory website, since directory editors will usually examine sites by clicking on links that appear on a directory web page. Other cloakers give the fake page to everyone *except* those coming from a major search engine; this makes it harder to detect cloaking, while not costing them many visitors, since most people find websites by using a search engine.

Black hat perspective

Increasingly, for a page without natural popularity due to compelling or rewarding content to rank well in the search engines, webmasters may be tempted to design pages solely for the search engines. This results in pages with too many keywords and other factors that might be search engine "friendly", but make the pages difficult for actual visitors to consume. As such, black hat SEO practitioners consider cloaking to be an important technique to allow webmasters to split their efforts and separately target the search engine spiders and human visitors.

In September 2007, Ralph Tegtmeier and Ed Purkiss coined the term "mosaic cloaking" whereby dynamic pages are constructed as tiles of content and only portions of the pages, javascript and CSS are changed, simultaneously decreasing the contrast between the cloaked page and the "friendly" page while increasing the capability for targeted delivery of content to various spiders and human visitors.

Cloaking versus IP delivery

IP delivery can be considered a more benign variation of cloaking, where different content is served based upon the requester's IP address. With cloaking, search engines and people never see the other's pages, whereas, with other uses of IP delivery, both search engines and people can see the same pages. This technique is sometimes used by graphics-heavy sites that have little textual content for spiders to analyze.

One use of IP delivery is to determine the requestor's location, and deliver content specifically written for that country. This isn't necessarily cloaking. For instance, Google uses IP delivery for AdWords and AdSense advertising programs to target users in different geographic locations.

IP delivery is a crude and unreliable method of determining the language in which to provide content. Many countries and regions are multi-lingual, or the requestor may be a foreign national. A better method of content negotiation is to examine the client's Accept-Language HTTP header.

As of 2006, many sites have taken up IP delivery to personalise content for their regular customers. Many of the top 1000 sites, including sites like Amazon (amazon.com), actively use IP delivery. None of these have been banned from search engines as their intent is not deceptive.

Notes

- [1] "Ask.com Editorial Guidelines" (http://about.ask.com/en/docs/about/editorial_guidelines.shtml). About.ask.com. . Retrieved 2012-02-20.
- [2] "Google's Guidelines on SEOs" (http://www.google.com/webmasters/seo.html). Google.com. 2012-01-24. . Retrieved 2012-02-20.
- [3] "Google's Guidelines on Site Design" (http://www.google.com/webmasters/guidelines.html). Google.com. . Retrieved 2012-02-20.
- [4] Yahoo! Search Content Quality Guidelines (http://help.yahoo.com/help/us/ysearch/deletions/deletions-05.html)

References

• Baoning Wu and Brian D. Davison: "Cloaking and Redirection: A Preliminary Study (http://airweb.cse.lehigh. edu/2005/wu.pdf)". Workshop on Adversarial Information Retrieval on the Web, Chiba, Japan, 2005.

Web search engine

A **web search engine** is designed to search for information on the World Wide Web and FTP servers. The search results are generally presented in a list of results often referred to as SERPS, or "search engine results pages". The information may consist of web pages, images, information and other types of files. Some search engines also mine data available in databases or open directories. Unlike web directories, which are maintained only by human editors, search engines also maintain real-time information by running an algorithm on a web crawler.

History

Timeline (full list)				
Year	Engine	Current status		
1993	W3Catalog	Inactive		
	Aliweb	Inactive		
1994	WebCrawler	Active, Aggregator		
	Go.com	Active, Yahoo Search		
	Lycos	Active		
1995	AltaVista	Inactive (URL redirected to Yahoo!)		
	Daum	Active		
	Magellan	Inactive		
	Excite	Active		
	SAPO	Active		
	Yahoo!	Active, Launched as a directory		
1996	Dogpile	Active, Aggregator		
	Inktomi	Acquired by Yahoo!		
	HotBot	Active (lycos.com)		
	Ask Jeeves	Active (ask.com, Jeeves went away)		
1997	Northern Light	Inactive		
	Yandex	Active		
1998	Google	Active		
	MSN Search	Active as Bing		
1999	AlltheWeb	Inactive (URL redirected to Yahoo!)		
	GenieKnows	Active, rebranded Yellowee.com		
	Naver	Active		
	Teoma	Active		
	Vivisimo	Inactive		
2000	Baidu	Active		
	Exalead	Acquired by Dassault Systèmes		
2002	Inktomi	Acquired by Yahoo!		
2003	Info.com	Active		

2004	Yahoo! Search	Active, Launched own web search (see Yahoo! Directory, 1995)		
	A9.com	Inactive		
	Sogou	Active		
2005	AOL Search	Active		
	Ask.com	Active		
	GoodSearch	Active		
	SearchMe	Closed		
2006	wikiseek	Inactive		
	Quaero	Active		
	Ask.com	Active		
	Live Search	Active as Bing, Launched as rebranded MSN Search		
	ChaCha	Active		
	Guruji.com	Active		
2007	wikiseek	Inactive		
	Sproose	Inactive		
	Wikia Search	Inactive		
	Blackle.com	Active		
2008	Powerset	Inactive (redirects to Bing)		
	Picollator	Inactive		
	Viewzi	Inactive		
	Boogami	Inactive		
	LeapFish	Inactive		
	Forestle	Inactive (redirects to Ecosia)		
	VADLO	Active		
	Duck Duck Go	Active, Aggregator		
2009	Bing	Active, Launched as rebranded Live Search		
	Yebol	Active		
	Megafore	Active		
	Mugurdy	Inactive due to a lack of funding		
	Goby	Active		
2010	Black Google Mobile	Active		
	Blekko	Active		
	Cuil	Inactive		
	Yandex	Active, Launched global (English) search		
	Yummly	Active		
2011	Interred	Active		
2012	Volunia	Active, only Power User		

The very first tool used for searching on the Internet was Archie.^[3] The name stands for "archive" without the "v". It was created in 1990 by Alan Emtage, Bill Heelan and J. Peter Deutsch, computer science students at McGill University in Montreal. The program downloaded the directory listings of all the files located on public anonymous FTP (File Transfer Protocol) sites, creating a searchable database of file names; however, Archie did not index the contents of these sites since the amount of data was so limited it could be readily searched manually.

The rise of Gopher (created in 1991 by Mark McCahill at the University of Minnesota) led to two new search programs, Veronica and Jughead. Like Archie, they searched the file names and titles stored in Gopher index systems. Veronica (Very Easy Rodent-Oriented Net-wide Index to Computerized Archives) provided a keyword search of most Gopher menu titles in the entire Gopher listings. Jughead (Jonzy's Universal Gopher Hierarchy Excavation And Display) was a tool for obtaining menu information from specific Gopher servers. While the name of the search engine "Archie" was not a reference to the Archie comic book series, "Veronica" and "Jughead" are characters in the series, thus referencing their predecessor.

In the summer of 1993, no search engine existed yet for the web, though numerous specialized catalogues were maintained by hand. Oscar Nierstrasz at the University of Geneva wrote a series of Perl scripts that would periodically mirror these pages and rewrite them into a standard format which formed the basis for W3Catalog, the web's first primitive search engine, released on September 2, 1993.^[4]

In June 1993, Matthew Gray, then at MIT, produced what was probably the first web robot, the Perl-based World Wide Web Wanderer, and used it to generate an index called 'Wandex'. The purpose of the Wanderer was to measure the size of the World Wide Web, which it did until late 1995. The web's second search engine Aliweb appeared in November 1993. Aliweb did not use a web robot, but instead depended on being notified by website administrators of the existence at each site of an index file in a particular format.

JumpStation (released in December 1993^[5]) used a web robot to find web pages and to build its index, and used a web form as the interface to its query program. It was thus the first WWW resource-discovery tool to combine the three essential features of a web search engine (crawling, indexing, and searching) as described below. Because of the limited resources available on the platform on which it ran, its indexing and hence searching were limited to the titles and headings found in the web pages the crawler encountered.

One of the first "full text" crawler-based search engines was WebCrawler, which came out in 1994. Unlike its predecessors, it let users search for any word in any webpage, which has become the standard for all major search engines since. It was also the first one to be widely known by the public. Also in 1994, Lycos (which started at Carnegie Mellon University) was launched and became a major commercial endeavor.

Soon after, many search engines appeared and vied for popularity. These included Magellan, Excite, Infoseek, Inktomi, Northern Light, and AltaVista. Yahoo! was among the most popular ways for people to find web pages of interest, but its search function operated on its web directory, rather than full-text copies of web pages. Information seekers could also browse the directory instead of doing a keyword-based search.

In 1996, Netscape was looking to give a single search engine an exclusive deal to be the featured search engine on Netscape's web browser. There was so much interest that instead a deal was struck with Netscape by five of the major search engines, where for \$5 million per year each search engine would be in rotation on the Netscape search engine page. The five engines were Yahoo!, Magellan, Lycos, Infoseek, and Excite.^{[6][7]}

Search engines were also known as some of the brightest stars in the Internet investing frenzy that occurred in the late 1990s.^[8] Several companies entered the market spectacularly, receiving record gains during their initial public offerings. Some have taken down their public search engine, and are marketing enterprise-only editions, such as Northern Light. Many search engine companies were caught up in the dot-com bubble, a speculation-driven market

boom that peaked in 1999 and ended in 2001.

Around 2000, Google's search engine rose to prominence. The company achieved better results for many searches with an innovation called PageRank. This iterative algorithm ranks web pages based on the number and PageRank of other web sites and pages that link there, on the premise that good or desirable pages are linked to more than others. Google also maintained a minimalist interface to its search engine. In contrast, many of its competitors embedded a search engine in a web portal.

By 2000, Yahoo! was providing search services based on Inktomi's search engine. Yahoo! acquired Inktomi in 2002, and Overture (which owned AlltheWeb and AltaVista) in 2003. Yahoo! switched to Google's search engine until 2004, when it launched its own search engine based on the combined technologies of its acquisitions.

Microsoft first launched MSN Search in the fall of 1998 using search results from Inktomi. In early 1999 the site began to display listings from Looksmart blended with results from Inktomi except for a short time in 1999 when results from AltaVista were used instead. In 2004, Microsoft began a transition to its own search technology, powered by its own web crawler (called msnbot).

Microsoft's rebranded search engine, Bing, was launched on June 1, 2009. On July 29, 2009, Yahoo! and Microsoft finalized a deal in which Yahoo! Search would be powered by Microsoft Bing technology.

How web search engines work

A search engine operates in the following order:

- 1. Web crawling
- 2. Indexing
- 3. Searching

Web search engines work by storing information about many web pages, which they retrieve from the HTML itself. These pages are retrieved by a Web crawler (sometimes also known as a spider) — an automated Web browser which follows every link on the site. Exclusions can be made by the use of robots.txt. The contents of each page are then analyzed to determine how it should be indexed (for example, words are extracted from the titles, headings, or special fields called meta tags). Data about web pages



are stored in an index database for use in later queries. A query can be a single word. The purpose of an index is to allow information to be found as quickly as possible. Some search engines, such as Google, store all or part of the source page (referred to as a cache) as well as information about the web pages, whereas others, such as AltaVista, store every word of every page they find. This cached page always holds the actual search text since it is the one that was actually indexed, so it can be very useful when the content of the current page has been updated and the search terms are no longer in it. This problem might be considered to be a mild form of linkrot, and Google's handling of it increases usability by satisfying user expectations that the search terms will be on the returned webpage. This satisfies the principle of least astonishment since the user normally expects the search terms to be on the returned pages. Increased search relevance makes these cached pages very useful, even beyond the fact that they may contain data that may no longer be available elsewhere.

When a user enters a query into a search engine (typically by using keywords), the engine examines its index and provides a listing of best-matching web pages according to its criteria, usually with a short summary containing the document's title and sometimes parts of the text. The index is built from the information stored with the data and the

method by which the information is indexed. Unfortunately, there are currently no known public search engines that allow documents to be searched by date. Most search engines support the use of the boolean operators AND, OR and NOT to further specify the search query. Boolean operators are for literal searches that allow the user to refine and extend the terms of the search. The engine looks for the words or phrases exactly as entered. Some search engines provide an advanced feature called proximity search which allows users to define the distance between keywords. There is also concept-based searching where the research involves using statistical analysis on pages containing the words or phrases you search for. As well, natural language queries allow the user to type a question in the same form one would ask it to a human. A site like this would be ask.com.

The usefulness of a search engine depends on the relevance of the **result set** it gives back. While there may be millions of web pages that include a particular word or phrase, some pages may be more relevant, popular, or authoritative than others. Most search engines employ methods to rank the results to provide the "best" results first. How a search engine decides which pages are the best matches, and what order the results should be shown in, varies widely from one engine to another. The methods also change over time as Internet usage changes and new techniques evolve. There are two main types of search engine that have evolved: one is a system of predefined and hierarchically ordered keywords that humans have programmed extensively. The other is a system that generates an "inverted index" by analyzing texts it locates. This second form relies much more heavily on the computer itself to do the bulk of the work.

Most Web search engines are commercial ventures supported by advertising revenue and, as a result, some employ the practice of allowing advertisers to pay money to have their listings ranked higher in search results. Those search engines which do not accept money for their search engine results make money by running search related ads alongside the regular search engine results. The search engines make money every time someone clicks on one of these ads.

Search engine	Market share in May 2011		Market share in December 2010 ^[9]	
Google	82.80%		84.65%	
Yahoo!	6.42%		6.69%	
Baidu	4.89%		3.39%	
Bing	3.91%		3.29%	
Ask	0.52%		0.56%	
AOL	0.36%		0.42%	

Market share

Google's worldwide market share peaked at 86.3% in April 2010.^[10] Yahoo!, Bing and other search engines are more popular in the US than in Europe.

According to Hitwise, market share in the U.S. for October 2011 was Google 65.38%, Bing-powered (Bing and Yahoo!) 28.62%, and the remaining 66 search engines 6%. However, an Experian Hit wise report released in August 2011 gave the "success rate" of searches sampled in July. Over 80 percent of Yahoo! and Bing searches resulted in the users visiting a web site, while Google's rate was just under 68 percent.^[11] [12]

In the People's Republic of China, Baidu held a 61.6% market share for web search in July 2009.^[13]

Search engine bias

Although search engines are programmed to rank websites based on their popularity and relevancy, empirical studies indicate various political, economic, and social biases in the information they provide.^{[14][15]} These biases could be a direct result of economic and commercial processes (e.g., companies that advertise with a search engine can become also more popular in its organic search results), and political processes (e.g., the removal of search results in order to comply with local laws).^[16] Google Bombing is one example of an attempt to manipulate search results for political, social or commercial reasons.

References

- [1] World-Wide Web Servers (http://www.w3.org/History/19921103-hypertext/hypertext/DataSources/WWW/Servers.html)
- [2] What's New! February 1994 (http://home.mcom.com/home/whatsnew/whats_new_0294.html)
- [3] "Internet History Search Engines" (from Search Engine Watch), Universiteit Leiden, Netherlands, September 2001, web: LeidenU-Archie (http://www.internethistory.leidenuniv.nl/index.php3?c=7).
- [4] Oscar Nierstrasz (2 September 1993). "Searchable Catalog of WWW Resources (experimental)" (http://groups.google.com/group/comp. infosystems.www/browse_thread/2176526a36dc8bd3/2718fd17812937ac?hl=en&lnk=gst&q=Oscar+ Nierstrasz#2718fd17812937ac).
- [5] Archive of NCSA what's new in December 1993 page (http://web.archive.org/web/20010620073530/http://archive.ncsa.uiuc.edu/ SDG/Software/Mosaic/Docs/old-whats-new/whats-new-1293.html)
- [6] "Yahoo! And Netscape Ink International Distribution Deal" (http://files.shareholder.com/downloads/YHOO/701084386x0x27155/ 9a3b5ed8-9e84-4cba-a1e5-77a3dc606566/YHOO_News_1997_7_8_General.pdf).
- Browser Deals Push Netscape Stock Up 7.8% (http://articles.latimes.com/1996-04-01/business/fi-53780_1_netscape-home). Los Angeles Times. 1 April 1996.
- [8] Gandal, Neil (2001). "The dynamics of competition in the internet search engine market". *International Journal of Industrial Organization* 19 (7): 1103–1117. doi:10.1016/S0167-7187(01)00065-0.
- [9] Net Marketshare World (http://marketshare.hitslink.com/search-engine-market-share.aspx?qprid=4)
- [10] Net Market share Google (http://marketshare.hitslink.com/report.aspx?qprid=5&qpcustom=Google Global&qptimeframe=M& qpsp=120&qpnp=25)
- [11] "Google Remains Ahead of Bing, But Relevance Drops" (http://news.yahoo.com/ google-remains-ahead-bing-relevance-drops-210457139.html). August 12, 2011.
- [12] Experian Hitwise reports Bing-powered share of searches at 29 percent in October 2011 (http://www.hitwise.com/us/about-us/ press-center/press-releases/bing-powered-share-of-searches-at-29-percent), Experian Hitwise, November 16, 2011
- [13] Search Engine Market Share July 2009 | Rise to the Top Blog (http://risetothetop.techwyse.com/internet-marketing/ search-engine-market-share-july-2009/)
- [14] Segev, Elad (2010). Google and the Digital Divide: The Biases of Online Knowledge, Oxford: Chandos Publishing.
- [15] Vaughan, L. & Thelwall, M. (2004). Search engine coverage bias: evidence and possible causes, Information Processing & Management, 40(4), 693-707.
- [16] Berkman Center for Internet & Society (2002), "Replacement of Google with Alternative Search Systems in China: Documentation and Screen Shots" (http://cyber.law.harvard.edu/filtering/china/google-replacements/), Harvard Law School.
- GBMW: Reports of 30-day punishment, re: Car maker BMW had its German website bmw.de delisted from Google, such as: Slashdot-BMW (http://slashdot.org/article.pl?sid=06/02/05/235218) (05-Feb-2006).
- INSIZ: Maximum size of webpages indexed by MSN/Google/Yahoo! ("100-kb limit"): Max Page-size (http:// www.sitepoint.com/article/indexing-limits-where-bots-stop) (28-Apr-2006).

Further reading

- For a more detailed history of early search engines, see Search Engine Birthdays (http://searchenginewatch. com/showPage.html?page=3071951) (from Search Engine Watch), Chris Sherman, September 2003.
- Steve Lawrence; C. Lee Giles (1999). "Accessibility of information on the web". *Nature* 400 (6740): 107–9. doi:10.1038/21987. PMID 10428673.
- Bing Liu (2007), Web Data Mining: Exploring Hyperlinks, Contents and Usage Data (http://www.cs.uic.edu/ ~liub/WebMiningBook.html). Springer, ISBN 3540378812
- Bar-Ilan, J. (2004). The use of Web search engines in information science research. ARIST, 38, 231-288.
- Levene, Mark (2005). An Introduction to Search Engines and Web Navigation. Pearson.
- Hock, Randolph (2007). The Extreme Searcher's Handbook. ISBN 978-0-910965-76-7
- Javed Mostafa (February 2005). "Seeking Better Web Searches" (http://www.sciam.com/article. cfm?articleID=0006304A-37F4-11E8-B7F483414B7F0000). *Scientific American Magazine*.
- Ross, Nancy; Wolfram, Dietmar (2000). "End user searching on the Internet: An analysis of term pair topics submitted to the Excite search engine". *Journal of the American Society for Information Science* 51 (10): 949–958. doi:10.1002/1097-4571(2000)51:10<949::AID-ASI70>3.0.CO;2-5.
- Xie, M. et al (1998). "Quality dimensions of Internet search engines". *Journal of Information Science* **24** (5): 365–372. doi:10.1177/016555159802400509.
- Information Retrieval: Implementing and Evaluating Search Engines (http://www.ir.uwaterloo.ca/book/). MIT Press. 2010.

External links

• Search Engines (http://www.dmoz.org/Computers/Internet/Searching/Search_Engines//) at the Open Directory Project

Bing

Bing

bing			
The Bing homepage features an image or video that changes daily.			
URL	www.bing.com ^[1]		
Slogan	Bing and decide		
Commercial?	Yes		
Type of site	Web search engine		
Registration	Optional		
Available language(s)	40 languages		
Owner	Microsoft		
Created by	Microsoft		
Launched	June 3, 2009		
Alexa rank	-26 (March 2012) ^[2]		
Current status	Active		

Bing (formerly **Live Search**, **Windows Live Search**, and **MSN Search**) is a web search engine (advertised as a "decision engine"^[3]) from Microsoft. Bing was unveiled by Microsoft CEO Steve Ballmer on May 28, 2009 at the *All Things Digital* conference in San Diego. It went fully online on June 3, 2009,^[4] with a preview version released on June 1, 2009.

Notable changes include the listing of search suggestions as queries are entered and a list of related searches (called "Explore pane") based on^[5] semantic technology from Powerset that Microsoft purchased in 2008.^[6]

On July 29, 2009, Microsoft and Yahoo! announced a deal in which Bing would power Yahoo! Search.^[7] All Yahoo! Search global customers and partners are expected to have made the transition by early 2012.^[8]

In October 2011, Bing announced it is working on new back-end search infrastructure, with the goal of delivering faster and slightly more relevant search results for users. Known as "Tiger," the new index-serving technology has being incorporated into Bing globally, since August 2011.^[9]

History

MSN Search

MSN Search was a search engine by Microsoft that consisted of a search engine, index, and web crawler. MSN Search first launched in the third quarter of 1998 and used search results from Inktomi. In early 1999, MSN Search launched a version which displayed listings from Looksmart blended with results from Inktomi except for a short time in 1999 when results from AltaVista were used instead. Since then Microsoft upgraded MSN Search to provide its own self-built search engine results, the index of which was updated weekly and sometimes daily. The upgrade started as a beta program in November 2004, and came out of beta in February 2005. Image search was powered by a

third party, Picsearch. The service also started providing its search results to other search engine portals in an effort to better compete in the market.

Windows Live Search

The first public beta of Windows Live Search was unveiled on March 8, 2006, with the final release on September 11, 2006 replacing MSN Search. The new search engine used search tabs that include Web, news, images, music, desktop, local, and Microsoft Encarta.

In the roll-over from MSN Search to Windows Live Search, Microsoft stopped using Picsearch as their image search provider and started performing their own image search, fueled by their own internal image search algorithms.^[10]

Live Search

On March 21, 2007, Microsoft announced that it would separate its search developments from the Windows Live services family, rebranding the service as Live Search. Live Search was integrated into the *Live Search and Ad Platform* headed by Satya Nadella, part of Microsoft's Platform and Systems division. As part of this change, Live Search was merged with Microsoft adCenter.^[11]

A series of reorganisations and consolidations of Microsoft's search offerings were made under the Live Search branding. On May 23, 2008, Microsoft announced the discontinuation of Live Search Books and Live Search Academic and integrated all academic and book search results into regular search, and as a result this also included the closure of Live Search Books Publisher Program. Soon after, Windows Live Expo was discontinued on July 31, 2008. Live Search Macros, a service for users to create their own custom search engines or use macros created by other users, was also discontinued shortly after. On May 15, 2009, Live Product Upload, a service which allowed merchants to upload products information onto Live Search Products, was discontinued. The final reorganisation came as Live Search QnA was rebranded as MSN QnA on February 18, 2009, however, it was subsequently discontinued on May 21, 2009.^[12]

Microsoft recognised that there would be a brand issue as long as the word "Live" remained in the name.^[13] As an effort to create a new identity for Microsoft's search services, Live Search was officially replaced by Bing on June 3, 2009.^[14]

Yahoo! search deal

On July 29, 2009, Microsoft and Yahoo! announced that they had made a 10-year deal in which the Yahoo! search engine would be replaced by Bing. Yahoo! will get to keep 88% of the revenue from all search ad sales on its site for the first five years of the deal, and have the right to sell adverts on some Microsoft sites. Yahoo! Search will still maintain its own user interface, but will eventually feature "Powered by BingTM" branding.^{[15][16]} All Yahoo! Search global customers and partners are expected to be transitioned by early 2012.^[17]

Market share

Before the launch of Bing, the marketshare of Microsoft web search pages (MSN and Live search) had been small but steady. By January 2011, Experian Hitwise show that Bing's market share had increased to 12.8% at the expense of Yahoo and Google. Bing powered searches also continued to have a higher "success rate" compared to Google, with more users clicking on the resulting links.^[18] In the same period, comScore's "2010 U.S. Digital Year in Review" report showed that "Bing was the big gainer in year-over-year search activity, picking up 29% more searches in 2010 than it did in 2009."^[19] The Wall Street Journal notes the 1% jump in share "appeared to come at the expense of rival Google Inc".^[20] In February 2011 Bing beat out Yahoo! for the first time ever in terms of search marketshare. Bing received 4.37% search share while Yahoo! received 3.93% according to StatCounter.^[21]

In March 2011, Bing-powered search accounts for over 30% of US searches, up 5% over February. In the same period, Google fell 3%.^[22]

Counting core searches only, i.e. those where the user has an intent to interact with the search result, Bing achieved a market share of 14.54% in the second quarter of 2011 in the US.^{[23][24]}

In December of 2011, Bing search queries overtook Yahoo for the first time ever. Bing's share of searches was 15.1% in December 2011, as compared to Yahoo's, which fell to 14.5%. ^[25]

Features

Interface features

- Daily changing of background image. The images are mostly of noteworthy places in the world, though it sometimes displays animals, people, and sports. The background image also contains information about the element(s) shown in the image.
- Video homepage for HTML-5 enabled browsers on occasional events, similar to the daily background images.
- Images page shows the main picture from that day and four searches that refers to that image with three preview pictures per search term.
- Left side navigation pane. Includes navigation and, on results pages, related searches and prior searches.
- Right side extended preview which shows a bigger view of the page and gives URLs to links inside of the page.
- Sublinks. On certain search results, the search result page also shows section links within the article (this is also done on other search engines, including Google)
- Enhanced view where third party site information can be viewed inside Bing.
- On certain sites, search from within the website on the results page.
- On certain sites, Bing will display the Customer Service number on the results page.

Media features

- Video thumbnail Preview where, by hovering over a video thumbnail, the video automatically starts playing
- Image search with continuous scrolling images results page that has adjustable settings for size, layout, color, style and people.^[26]
- Advanced filters allow users to refine search results based on properties such as image size, aspect ratio, color or black and white, photo or illustration, and facial features recognition
- Video search with adjustable setting for length, screen size, resolution and source

Instant answers

- Sports. Bing can directly display scores from a specific day, recent scores from a league or scores and statistics on teams or players.
- Finance. When entering a company name or stock symbol **and** either *stock* or *quote* in the search box Bing will show direct stock information like a stockchart, price, volume, and p/e ratio^[27] in a webslice that users can subscribe to.
- Math calculations (e.g., 2 * pi * 24).^[28] Users can enter math expressions in the search box using a variety of math operators and trigonometric functions^[29] and Bing will provide a direct calculation of the expression.
- Advanced computations. Using the WolframAlpha computational engine, Bing can also give results to advanced math problems (e.g. lim x/2x as x->2) and other WolframAlpha related queries (e.g. calories in pizza).
- Package tracking and tracing. When a user types the name of the shipping company and the tracking number, Bing will provide direct tracking information.
- Dictionary. When "define", "definition" or "what is" followed by a word is entered in the searchbox Bing will show a direct answer from the Encarta dictionary.
- Spell check. Will change frequently misspelled search terms to the more commonly spelled alternative.
- Best match (plus similar sites)
- Product shopping and "Bing cashback"
- Health information
- Flight tracking
- Translate. Auto translation of certain search phrases, often with phrases including "translate" or "in English." For example, to translate "me llamo" from Spanish to English you would simply type "translate" me llamo in english and you will be redirected to a search results page with Bing Translator with your translation from Spanish to English.

Local info

- Current traffic information
- Business listing
- People listing
- Collections
- · Localized searching for restaurants and services
- Restaurant reviews
- Movies played in an area. When a current movie title is entered in the search box Bing will provide listings of local theaters showing the movie. When a city is added to the search box, Bing provides the movie listings localized for that city.
- City hotel listings. When 'hotels' and a city name is entered in the search box Bing can provide hotel listings with a map. The listing leads to a detail search page with the hotels listed that holds extended information on the hotels and contains links to reviews, directions reservations and bird eye view of the hotel. On the page with the listings the list can be refined by settings on ratings, pricing, amenities, payment and parking

Integration with Hotmail

• With Hotmail's "Quick Add" feature, users can insert derivatives of Bing search results such as restaurant reviews, movie times, images, videos, and maps directly into their e-mail messages.^[30]

Integration with Facebook

- Bing's search results can display one's Facebook friends when a Facebook account is linked with Bing via Facebook Connect.
- Users have the option to send messages to their friends in the search results.

International

Bing is available in many languages and has been localized for many countries.^[31]

Languages in which Bing can find results

•	Albanian	•	Greek	•	Portuguese (Brazil)
•	Arabic	•	Hebrew	•	Portuguese (Portugal)
•	Bulgarian	•	Hungarian	•	Romanian
•	Catalan	•	Icelandic	•	Russian
•	Chinese (Simplified and Traditional scripts)	•	Indonesian	•	Serbian (Cyrillic)
•	Croatian	•	Italian	•	Slovak
•	Czech	•	Japanese	•	Slovenian
•	Danish	•	Korean	•	Spanish
•	Dutch	•	Latvian	•	Swedish
•	English (American and British)	•	Lithuanian	•	Tamil
•	Estonian	•	Malay	•	Thai
•	Finnish	•	Norwegian	•	Turkish
•	French	•	Persian	•	Ukrainian
•	German	•	Polish	•	Vietnamese

Languages in which Bing can be displayed

•	Basque	•	German	•	Portuguese (Brazil)
•	Bulgarian	•	Greek	•	Portuguese (Portugal)
•	Catalan	•	Hindi	•	Romanian
•	Chinese (Simplified and Traditional scripts)	•	Hungarian	•	Russian
•	Croatian	•	Icelandic	•	Serbian (Cyrillic)
•	Czech	•	Italian	•	Slovak
•	Danish	•	Japanese	•	Slovenian
•	Dutch	•	Korean	•	Spanish
•	English (American and British)	•	Latin	•	Swedish
•	Estonian	•	Latvian	•	Tamil
•	Finnish	•	Lithuanian	•	Thai
•	French	•	Malay	•	Turkish
•	Galician	•	Norwegian	•	Ukrainian
		•	Polish	•	Vietnamese

Search products

In addition to its tool for searching web pages, Bing also provides the following search offerings:^[32]

Service	Description		
Dictionary	<i>Bing Dictionary</i> enables users to quickly search for definitions of English words. Bing Dictionary results are based on Microsoft Encarta World English Dictionary. In addition, Bing Dictionary also provides an audio player for users to hear the pronunciation of the dictionary words.		
Entertainment	<i>Bing Entertainment</i> allow users to view and search for detailed information and reviews for music, movies, television shows, and video games. Bing Entertainment partners with Microsoft Games to allow users to directly play online games within Bing Online Games.		
Events	<i>Bing Events</i> allow users to search for upcoming events from Zvents, and displays the date and time, venue details, brief description, as well as method to purchase tickets for the events listed. Users can also filter the search results by date and categories.		

Finance	<i>Bing Finance</i> enables users to search for exchange listed stocks and displays the relevant stock information, company profile and statistics, financial statements, stock ratings, analyst recommendations, as well as news related to the particular stock or company. Bing Finance also allow users to view the historical data of the particular stock, and allows comparison of the stock to major indices. In addition, Bing Finance also features a javascript-based <i>Stock screener</i> , allowing investors to quickly filter for value, contrarian, high-yield, and bargain investment strategies.
Health	<i>Bing Health</i> refines health searches using related medical concepts to get relevant health information and to allow users to navigate complex medical topics with inline article results from experts. This feature is based on the Medstory acquisition.
Images	<i>Bing Images</i> enables the user to quickly search and display most relevant photos and images of interest. The infinite scroll feature allows browsing a large number of images quickly. The advance filters allows refining search results in terms of properties such as image size, aspect ratio, color or black and white, photo or illustration, and facial features recognition.
Local	Bing Local searches local business listings with business details and reviews, allowing users to make more informed decisions.
Maps	<i>Bing Maps</i> enables the user to search for businesses, addresses, landmarks and street names worldwide, and can select from a road-map style view, a satellite view or a hybrid of the two. Also available are "bird's-eye" images for many cities worldwide, and 3D maps which include virtual 3D navigation and to-scale terrain and 3D buildings. For business users it will be available as "Bing Maps For Enterprise".
News	<i>Bing News</i> is a news aggregator and provides news results relevant to the search query from a wide range of online news and information services.
Recipe	<i>Bing Recipe</i> allow users to search for cooking recipes sourced from Delish.com, MyRecipes.com, and Epicurious.com, and allow users to filter recipe results based on their ratings, cuisine, convenience, occasion, ingredient, course, cooking method, and recipe provider.
Reference	<i>Bing Reference</i> semantically indexes Wikipedia content and displays them in an enhanced view within Bing. It also allow users to input search queries that resembles full questions and highlights the answer within search results. This feature is based on the Powerset acquisition.
Social	<i>Bing Social</i> allow users to search for and retrieve real-time information from Twitter and Facebook services. Bing Social search also provides "best match" and "social captions" functionalities that prioritises results based on relevance and contexts. Only public feeds from the past 7 days will be displayed in Bing Social search results.
Shopping	<i>Bing Shopping</i> lets users search from a wide range of online suppliers and marketer's merchandise for all types of products and goods. This service also integrates with Bing cashback offering money back for certain purchases made through the site. This feature is based on the Jellyfish.com acquisition, but will be discontinued July 30, 2010.
Translator	Bing Translator lets users translate texts or entire web pages into different languages.
Travel	<i>Bing Travel</i> searches for airfare and hotel reservations online and predicts the best time to purchase them. This feature is based on the Farecast acquisition.
University	<i>Bing University</i> allow users to search for and view detailed information about United States universities, including information such as admissions, cost, financial aid, student body, and graduation rate.
Videos	<i>Bing Videos</i> enables the user to quickly search and view videos online from various websites. The Smart Preview feature allows the user to instantly watch a short preview of an original video. Bing Videos also allow users to access editorial video contents from MSN Video.
Visual Search	<i>Bing Visual Search</i> (now deprecated) allowed users to refine their search queries for structured results through data-grouping image galleries that resembles "large online catalogues", powered by Silverlight ^[33]
Weather	<i>Bing Weather</i> allow users to search for the local weather for cities around the world, displaying the current weather information and also extended weather forecasts for the next 10 days. Weather information are provided by Intellicast and Foreca.
Wolfram Alpha	<i>Bing Wolfram Alpha</i> allow users to directly enter factual queries within Bing and provides answers and relevant visualizations from a core knowledge base of curated, structured data provided by Wolfram Alpha. Bing Wolfram Alpha can also answer mathematical and algebraic questions.
xRank	<i>Bing xRank</i> allowed users to search for celebrities, musicians, politicians and bloggers, read short biographies and news about them, and track their trends or popularity rankings. As of October 2010, this feature was shut down.

Webmaster services

Bing allows webmasters to manage the web crawling status of their own websites through Bing Webmaster Center. Additionally, users may also submit contents to Bing via the following methods:

- Bing Local Listing Center allow businesses to add business listings onto Bing Maps and Bing Local
- Soapbox on MSN Video allow users to upload videos for searching via Bing Videos

Mobile services

Bing Mobile allow users to conduct search queries on their mobile devices, either via the mobile browser or a downloadable mobile application. In the United States, Microsoft also operates a toll-free number for directory assistance called Bing 411.^[32]

Developer services

Bing Application Programming Interface enables developers to programmatically submit queries and retrieve results from the Bing Engine. http://www.bing.com/developers

To use the Bing API developers have to obtain an Application ID, http://www.bing.com/developers/createapp. aspx

Bing API can be used with following protocols:

- XML
- JSON
- SOAP

Query examples:

- http://api.bing.net/xml.aspx?AppId=YOUR_APPID&Version=2.2&Market=en-US&Query=YOUR_QUERY&Sources=web+spe
- http://api.bing.net/json.aspx?AppId=YOUR_APPID&Version=2.2&Market=en-US&Query=YOUR_QUERY&Sources=web+spectral
- http://api.bing.net/search.wsdl?AppID=YourAppId&Version=2.2

Other services

BingTweets is a service that combines Twitter trends with Bing search results, enabling users to see real-time information about the hottest topics on Twitter. The BingTweets service was initiated on July 14, 2009 in a partnership between Microsoft, Twitter and Federated Media.^[34]

Bing Rewards is a service that allows users to earn points for searching with Bing. These points can be redeemed for various products such as electronics, multimedia and gift cards.

Toolbars, gadgets and plug-ins

Toolbars

Both Windows Live Toolbar and MSN Toolbar will be powered by Bing and aim to offer users a way to access Bing search results. Together with the launch of Bing, MSN Toolbar 4.0 will be released with inclusion of new Bing-related features such as Bing cashback offer alerts.^[32] (See "**Bing Rewards**")

Gadgets

The Bing Search gadget is a Windows Sidebar Gadget that uses Bing Search to fetch the user's search results and render them directly in the gadget. Another gadget, the Bing Maps gadget, displays real-time traffic conditions using Bing Maps.^[35] The gadget provides shortcuts to driving directions, local search and full-screen traffic view of major US and Canadian cities, including Atlanta, Boston, Chicago, Denver, Detroit, Houston, Los Angeles, Milwaukee,

Montreal, New York City, Oklahoma City, Ottawa, Philadelphia, Phoenix, Pittsburgh, Portland, Providence, Sacramento, Salt Lake City, San Diego, San Francisco, Seattle, St. Louis, Tampa, Toronto, Vancouver, and Washington, D.C.

Prior to October 30, 2007, the gadgets were known as *Live Search gadget* and *Live Search Maps gadget*; both gadgets were removed from Windows Live Gallery due to possible security concerns.^[36] The Live Search Maps gadget was made available for download again on January 24, 2008 with the security concern addressed.^[37] However around the introduction of Bing in June 2009 both gadgets have been removed again for download from Windows Live Gallery.

Accelerators

Accelerators allow users to access Bing features directly from selected text in a webpage. Accelerators provided by the Bing team include:

- Bing Translator
- Bing Maps
- Bing Shopping

Web Slices

Web Slices can be used to monitor information gathered by Bing. Web Slices provided by the Bing team include:

- Weather from Bing
- Finance from Bing
- Traffic from Bing

Plug-ins

The Bing team provides an official Bing Firefox add-on, which adds search suggestions to the Firefox search box from Bing.^[38]

Marketing and advertisements

Live Search

Since 2006, Microsoft had conducted a number of tie-ins and promotions for promoting Microsoft's search offerings. These include:

- Amazon's A9 search service and the experimental Ms. Dewey interactive search site syndicated all search results from Microsoft's then search engine, Live Search. This tie-in started on May 1, 2006.
- Search and Give a promotional website launched on 17 January 2007 where all searches done from a special portal site would lead to a donation to the UNHCR's organization for refugee children, ninemillion.org. Reuters AlertNet reported in 2007 that the amount to be donated would be \$0.01 per search, with a minimum of \$100,000 and a maximum of \$250,000 (equivalent to 25 million searches).^[39] According to the website the service was decommissioned on June 1, 2009, having donated over \$500,000 to charity and schools.^[40]
- Club Bing a promotional website where users can win prizes by playing word games that generate search queries on Microsoft's then search service Live Search. This website began in April 2007 as Live Search Club.
- Big Snap Search a promotional website similar to Live Search Club. This website began in February 2008, but
 was discontinued shortly after.^[41]
- Live Search SearchPerks! a promotional website which allowed users to redeem tickets for prizes while using Microsoft's search engine. This website began on October 1, 2008 and was decommissioned on April 15, 2009.

Debut

Bing

Bing's debut featured an \$80 to \$100 million online, TV, print, and radio advertising campaign in the US. The advertisements do not mention other search engine competitors, such as Google and Yahoo, directly by name; rather, they attempt to convince users to switch to Bing by focusing on Bing's search features and functionality.^[42] The ads claim that Bing does a better job countering "search overload".^[43]

Bing Rewards

Launched by Microsoft in September 2010, Bing Rewards provides credits to users through regular Bing searches and special promotions.^[44] These credits are then redeemed for various products including electronics, gift cards and charitable donations.^[45] Initially, participants in the program were required to download and use the Bing Bar for Internet Explorer in order to earn credits; however, this is no longer the case, and the service now works with all major browsers.^[46] The Bing Rewards program is similar to two earlier services, SearchPerks! and Bing Cashback, which have now been discontinued.

The Colbert Report

During the episode of *The Colbert Report* that aired on June 8, 2010, Stephen Colbert stated that Microsoft would donate \$2,500 to help clean up the Gulf oil spill each time he mentioned the word "Bing" on air. Colbert mostly mentioned Bing in out-of-context situations, such as Bing Crosby and Bing cherries. By the end of the show, Colbert had said the word 40 times, for a total donation of \$100,000. Colbert poked fun at their rivalry with Google, stating "Bing is a great website for doing Internet searches. I know that, because I Googled it."^{[47][48]}

Los Links Son Malos

An advertising campaign during 2010, *Los Links Son Malos* (English: The Links are Bad), took the form of a Mexican telenovela, with people conversing in Spanish, subtitled in English. In it, somebody rides in on a horse and takes a woman away when he shows her how easy Bing is to use in order to get movie tickets or travel.

Search deals

As of Opera 10.6, Bing has been incorporated into the Opera browser, but Google is still the default search engine. Bing will also be incorporated into all future versions of Opera.^[49] Mozilla Firefox has made a deal with Microsoft to jointly release "Firefox with Bing" ^[50], an edition of Firefox where Bing has replaced Google as the default search engine.^{[51][52]} However, the default edition of Firefox still has Google as its default search engine, but has included Bing in its default list of search providers since Firefox version 4.0.^[53]

In addition, Microsoft also paid Verizon Wireless \$550 million USD^[54] to use Bing as the default search provider on Verizon's Blackberry, and in turn, have Verizon "turn off" (via Blackberry service books) the other search providers available. Though users can still access other search engines via the mobile browser.^[55]

Name origin

Through focus groups, Microsoft decided that the name Bing was memorable, short, easy to spell, and that it would function well as a URL around the world. The word would remind people of the sound made during "the moment of discovery and decision making."^[56] Microsoft was assisted by branding consultancy Interbrand in their search for the best name for the new search engine.^[57] The name also has strong similarity to the word 'bingo', which is used to mean that something sought has been found or realized, as is interjected when winning the game Bingo. Microsoft advertising strategist David Webster originally proposed the name "Bang" for the same reasons the name Bing was ultimately chosen (easy to spell, one syllable, and easy to remember). He noted, "It's there, it's an exclamation point [...] It's the opposite of a question mark." This name was ultimately not chosen because it could not be properly used

as a verb in the context of an internet search.^[58]

219

According to the *Guardian* "[Microsoft] hasn't confirmed that it stands recursively for Bing Is Not Google, but that's the sort of joke software engineers enjoy."^[59] Qi Lu, president of Microsoft Online Services, also announced that Bing's official Chinese name is *bì yìng* (simplified Chinese: 必应; traditional Chinese: 必應), which literally means "very certain to respond" or "very certain to answer" in Chinese.^[60]

While being tested internally by Microsoft employees, Bing's codename was *Kumo* ($\langle \mathfrak{t} \rangle$,^[61] which came from the Japanese word for *spider* (蜘蛛; $\langle \mathfrak{t}, kumo$) as well as *cloud* (雲; $\langle \mathfrak{t}, kumo$), referring to the manner in which search engines "spider" Internet resources to add them to their database, as well as cloud computing.

Legal challenges

On July 31, 2009, The Laptop Company, Inc. released a press release stating that it is challenging Bing's trademark application, alleging that Bing may cause confusion in the marketplace as Bing and their product BongoBing both do online product search.^[62] Software company TeraByte Unlimited, which has a product called BootIt Next Generation (abbreviated to BING), also contended the trademark application on similar grounds, as did a Missouri-based design company called Bing! Information Design.^[63]

Microsoft contends that claims challenging its trademark are without merit because these companies filed for U.S. federal trademark applications only after Microsoft filed for the Bing trademark in March 2009.^[64]

Adult content

Video content

Bing's video search tool has a preview mode that could potentially be used to preview pornographic videos.^[65] By simply turning off safe search, users can search for and view pornographic videos by hovering the cursor over a thumbnail, since the video and audio, in some cases, are cached on Microsoft's Server.

Since the videos are playing within Bing instead of the site where they are hosted, the videos are not necessarily blocked by parental control filters. Monitoring programs designed to tell parents what sites their children have visited are likely to simply report "Bing.com" instead of the site that actually hosts the video. The same situation can be said about corporate filters, many of which have been fooled by this feature.^[66] Users do not need to leave Bing's site to view these videos.^{[67][68]}

Microsoft responded in a blog post on June 4, 2009, with a short term work-around.^[69] By adding "&adlt=strict" to the end of a query, no matter what the settings are for that session it will return results as if safe search were set to strict. The query would look like this: http://www.bing.com/videos/search?q=adulttermgoeshere& adlt=strict (case sensitive).

On June 12, 2009, Microsoft announced two changes regarding Bing's Smart Motion Preview and SafeSearch features. All potentially explicit content will be coming from a separate single domain, explicit.bing.net. Additionally, Bing will also return source URL information in the query string for image and video contents. Both changes allow both home users and corporate users to filter content by domain regardless of what the SafeSearch settings might be.^[70]

Regional censorship

Bing censors results for adult search terms for some of the regions including India, People's Republic of China, Germany and Arab countries.^[71] This censoring is done based on the local laws of those countries.^[72] However, Bing allows users to simply change their country/region preference to somewhere without restrictions – such as the United States, United Kingdom or Republic of Ireland – to sidestep this censorship.

Criticism

Censorship

Microsoft has been criticized for censoring Bing search results to queries made in simplified Chinese characters, used in mainland China. This is done to comply with the censorship requirements of the government in China.^[73] Microsoft has not indicated a willingness to stop censoring search results in simplified Chinese characters in the wake of Google's decision to do so.^[74] All simplified Chinese searches in Bing are censored regardless of the user's country.^[75]

Performance issues

Bing has been criticized for being slower to index websites than Google. It has also been criticized for not indexing some websites at all.^{[76][77][78]}

Copying Google's results

Bing has been criticized by competitor Google, for utilizing user input via Internet Explorer, the Bing Toolbar, or Suggested Sites, to add results to Bing. After discovering in October 2010 that Bing appeared to be imitating Google's auto-correct results for a misspelling, despite not actually fixing the spelling of the term, Google set up a honeypot, configuring the Google search engine to return specific unrelated results for 100 nonsensical queries such as *hiybbprqag*.^[79] Over the next couple of weeks, Google engineers entered the search term into Google, while using Microsoft Internet Explorer, with the Bing Toolbar installed and the optional Suggested Sites enabled. In 9 out of the 100 queries, Bing later started returning the same results as Google, despite the only apparent connection between the result and search term being that Google's results connected the two.^{[80][81]}

Microsoft's response to this issue, coming from a company's spokesperson, was clear: "We do not copy Google's results." Bing's Vice President, Harry Shum, later reiterated that the search result data Google claimed that Bing copied had in fact come from Bing's very own users. Shum further wrote that "we use over 1,000 different signals and features in our ranking algorithm. A small piece of that is clickstream data we get from some of our customers, who opt-in to sharing anonymous data as they navigate the web in order to help us improve the experience for all users." ^[82] Microsoft commented that clickstream data from customers who had opted in was collected, but said that it was just a small piece of over 1000 signals used in their ranking algorithm, and that their intention was to learn from their collective customers. They stated that Bing was not intended to be a duplicate of any existing search engines.^[83] Representatives for Google have said the company simply wants the practice to stop.^[80]

References

- [1] http://www.bing.com
- [2] "Bing.com Site Info" (http://www.alexa.com/siteinfo/bing.com). Alexa Internet. . Retrieved 2012-03-02.
- [3] "Welcome to Discover Bing" (http://discoverbing.com/). Discover Bing. . Retrieved 2010-01-16.
- [4] "Microsoft's New Search at Bing.com Helps People Make Better Decisions: Decision Engine goes beyond search to help customers deal with information overload" (http://www.microsoft.com/presspass/press/2009/may09/05-28NewSearchPR.mspx?rss_fdn=Press Releases).
 Microsoft. Retrieved 2009-05-29.
- [5] "Microsoft Bing rides open source to semantic search" (http://www.theregister.co.uk/2009/06/04/bing_and_powerset/). The Register. . Retrieved 2010-01-01.
- [6] "Microsoft to Acquire Powerset" (http://www.bing.com/community/blogs/powerset/archive/2008/07/01/ microsoft-to-acquire-powerset.aspx). Bing. . Retrieved 2010-01-01.
- [7] Microsoft and Yahoo seal web deal (http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/business/8174763.stm).
- [8] "When will the change happen? How long will the transition take?" (http://help.yahoo.com/l/us/yahoo/search/alliance/allia
- [9] "Bing Unleashing Tiger to Speed Search Results" (http://searchenginewatch.com/article/2113363/ Bing-Unleashing-Tiger-to-Speed-Search-Results), Search Engine Watch, October 3, 2011
- [10] Chris Sherman, September 12, 2006, Microsoft Upgrades Live Search Offerings (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage. html?page=3623401).
- [11] Mary Jo Foley: Microsoft severs Live Search from the rest of the Windows Live family (http://blogs.zdnet.com/microsoft/?p=339).
- [12] Live QnA team blog announcement (http://liveqna.spaces.live.com/blog/cns!2933A3E375F68349!2125.entry).
- [13] Keynote with Kevin Johnson at Microsoft (http://www.seroundtable.com/archives/017296.html).
- [14] Wired, 28 May 2009, Hands On With Microsoft's New Search Engine: Bing, But No Boom (http://www.wired.com/epicenter/2009/05/ microsofts-bing-hides-its-best-features/).
- [15] "Microsoft and Yahoo seal web deal" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/business/8174763.stm). BBC News. Wednesday, 29 July 2009 13:58 UK. . Retrieved 2009-07-29.
- [16] Tiffany Wu; Derek Caney (Wed Jul 29, 2009 8:27am EDT). "REFILE-UPDATE 1-Microsoft, Yahoo in 10-year Web search deal" (http:// www.reuters.com/article/CMPSRV/idUSN2921665320090729). Thomson Reuters. . Retrieved 2009-07-29.
- [17] When will the change happen? How long will the transition take? (http://help.yahoo.com/l/us/yahoo/search/alliance/allianc
- [18] "Experian Hitwise reports Bing searches increase 21 percent in January 2011" (http://www.hitwise.com/us/press-center/press-releases/ bing-searches-increase-twenty-one-percent/).
- [19] "Bing Search Volume Up 29% In 2010, Google Up 13%, comScore Says" (http://searchengineland.com/ bing-search-volume-up-29-in-2010-google-up-13-comscore-says-64075).
- [20] Wingfield, Nick (February 10, 2011). "Microsoft's Bing Gains Share" (http://online.wsj.com/article/ SB10001424052748703745704576136742065119876.html?mod=wsjcrmain). The Wall Street Journal.
- [21] "StatCounter: Bing Just Beat Yahoo Worldwide" (http://www.readwriteweb.com/archives/ statcounter_bing_just_beat_yahoo_for_first_time.php). *Read, Write, Web.* March 1, 2011.
- [22] "Experian Hitwise reports Bing-powered share of searches reaches 30 percent in March 2011" (http://www.winrumors.com/ bing-powered-u-s-searches-rise-to-over-30-market-share/).
- [23] Jay Yarow, Kamelia Angelova (2011-07-13). "CHART OF THE DAY: This Is What Microsoft Is Getting For Its Big Bing Investment" (http://www.businessinsider.com/chart-of-the-day-us-search-market-share-2011-7?op=1). Business Insider.
- [24] Stephanie Lyn Flosi (2011-07-13). "comScore Releases June 2011 U.S. Search Engine Rankings" (http://www.comscore.com/layout/set/ popup/Press_Events/Press_Releases/2011/7/comScore_Releases_June_2011_U.S._Search_Engine_Rankings). comScore.
- [25] Rao, Leena. January 11, 2012. "Microsoft Bing Search Queries Overtake Yahoo For The First Time In December." http://techcrunch.com/ 2012/01/11/microsoft-bing-search-queries-overtake-yahoo-for-the-first-time-in-december/
- [26] Limit Image Results to Color or Black and White Images (http://malektips.com/bing-images-color-black-white.html).
- [27] Display Stock Quotes (http://malektips.com/bing-stock-quote.html).
- [28] Use Bing to Calculate, Perform Trigonometry, or Solve Your Algebra Homework (http://malektips.com/ bing-math-trigonometry-equations.html).
- [29] Mathematical notations for use with Math Answers (http://help.live.com/Help.aspx?market=en-US&project=WL_Searchv1& querytype=topic&query=WL_SEARCH_REF_MathNotations.htm).
- [30] "Bing! Instantly find answers and add them to your e-mail" (http://windowslivewire.spaces.live.com/blog/ cns!2F7EB29B42641D59!41224.entry). Windows Live team. 2009-07-09.
- [31] Language Tools (http://www.bing.com/settings.aspx?sh=2&FORM=WIWA).
- [32] Explore Bing (http://www.bing.com/explore).
- [33] Shiels, Maggie (07:39 GMT, Tuesday, 15 September 2009 08:39 UK). "Microsoft Bing adds visual search" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/ technology/8256046.stm). Technology (BBC News). . Retrieved 2009-09-15.

- [34] Bing Community: BingTweets Debuts (http://www.bing.com/community/blogs/search/archive/2009/07/14/bingtweets-debuts.aspx) Retrieved on 2009-07-20.
- [35] Traffic by Live Search Maps Vista Gadget Returns (http://www.bing.com/community/blogs/maps/archive/2008/02/11/ traffic-by-live-search-maps-vista-gadget-returns.aspx).
- [36] LiveSide.net: Yes, the Live Search and Live Search Traffic gadgets are gone: security concerns cited (http://www.liveside.net/blogs/ main/archive/2007/10/30/yes-the-live-search-and-live-search-traffic-gadgets-are-gone-security-concerns-cited.aspx).
- [37] LiveSide.net: The Traffic Gadget is Back! (http://www.liveside.net/blogs/developer/archive/2008/01/23/the-traffic-gadget-is-back. aspx).
- [38] Bing Firefox addon (https://addons.mozilla.org/en-US/firefox/addon/bing/).
- [39] Reuters AlertNet, 17 January 2007, Microsoft launches "Click for Cause" initiative to support UNHCR Net campaign (http://www.alertnet. org/thenews/newsdesk/UNHCR/329ac7cacd8c9f683e9f270d84fc78e9.htm).
- [40] searchandgive.com (http://www.searchandgive.com/). Retrieved 1 June 2009.
- [41] "Microsoft challenges search users to game of snap" (http://www.brandrepublic.com/Digital/News/785817/
- Microsoft-challenges-search-users-game-snap/?DCMP=EMC-Digital Bulletin).
- [42] Microsoft Aims Big Guns at Google, Asks Consumers to Rethink Search (http://adage.com/digital/article?article_id=136847).
- [43] "Microsoft's Bing Ad Claims to Terminate 'Search Overload'" (http://www.pcworld.com/article/166067/ microsofts_bing_ad_claims_to_terminate_search_overload.html). PC World. 2009-06-03. Retrieved 2010-01-16.
- [44] Sterling, Greg (22 September 2010). "Microsoft Launches A New Loyalty Program: Bing Rewards" (http://searchengineland.com/ microsoft-launches-a-new-loyalty-program-bing-rewards-51374). Search Engine Land. . Retrieved 11 May 2011.
- [45] "Bing Rewards Shop" (https://ssl.bing.com/rewards/redeem). . Retrieved 11 May 2011.
- [46] "FAQ Bing Rewards Preview" (http://www.bing.com/rewards/faq/Questions#WilltheBingbarworkonmycomputerandbrowser). . Retrieved 11 May 2011.
- [47] "Charity Begins at 11:30 The Colbert Report 2010-07-06 Video Clip | Comedy Central" (http://www.colbertnation.com/ the-colbert-report-videos/311926/june-07-2010/charity-begins-at-11-30). Colbertnation.com. Retrieved 2011-12-16.
- [48] Eaton, Nick (2010-06-08). "Stephen Colbert makes Bing donate \$100K for oil spill | The Microsoft Blog seattlepi.com" (http://blog.seattlepi.com/microsoft/archives/210083.asp). Blog.seattlepi.com. Retrieved 2011-12-16.
- [49] "Microsoft hits search deal with Opera Software" (http://topnews.co.uk/26953-microsoft-hits-search-deal-opera-software). .
- [50] http://www.firefoxwithbing.com/
- [51] "Bing Introducing Firefox with Bing Search Blog Site Blogs Bing Community" (http://www.bing.com/community/site_blogs/b/ search/archive/2011/10/26/bff.aspx). Bing.com. . Retrieved 2011-12-16.
- [52] Mozilla. "Offering a Customized Firefox Experience for Bing Users | The Mozilla Blog" (http://blog.mozilla.com/blog/2011/10/26/ offering-a-customized-firefox-experience-for-bing-users/). Blog.mozilla.com. Retrieved 2011-12-16.
- [53] jsullivan. "Refreshing the Firefox Search Bar | The Mozilla Blog" (http://blog.mozilla.com/blog/2010/10/06/ refreshing-the-firefox-search-bar/). Blog.mozilla.com. . Retrieved 2011-12-16.
- [54] See, Dianne (2009-01-07). "Microsoft Beats Out Google To Win Verizon Search Deal" (http://moconews.net/article/ 419-microsoft-beats-out-google-to-win-verizon-search-deal/). mocoNews. . Retrieved 2011-12-16.
- [55] "As Verizon Implements Bing Default Search Deal, Company Sees User Backlash" (http://searchengineland.com/ as-verizon-implements-bing-default-search-deal-company-sees-user-backlash-32650). Searchengineland.com. Retrieved 2011-12-16.
- [56] "The sound of found: Bing!" (http://blogs.msdn.com/livesearch/archive/2009/05/28/the-sound-of-found-bing.aspx). Neowin.net. May 28, 2009. Retrieved May 29, 2009.
- [57] "Interbrand Blog | Interbrand names Microsoft's new search engine Bing!" (http://www.interbrand.com/blog/post/2009/06/05/ Interbrand-names-Microsofts-new-search-engine-Bing!.aspx). Interbrand.com. Retrieved 2010-01-16.
- [58] Fried, Ina (2010-03-29). "conversation with Microsoft's marketing strategist" (http://news.cnet.com/8301-13860_3-20001293-56. html?tag=newsLeadStoriesArea.1A). News.cnet.com. . Retrieved 2011-12-16.
- [59] Schofield, Jack (June 8, 2009). "Bing Is Not Google, but it might be better than you think" (http://www.guardian.co.uk/technology/ 2009/jun/08/netbytes-microsoft-bing). *The Guardian* (London).
- [60] Binging on search by design (http://news.ninemsn.com.au/technology/819478/binging-on-search-by-design).
- [61] "First screenshot of Microsoft's Kumo emerges" (http://www.neowin.net/index.php?act=view&id=53126). Neowin.net. March 3, 2009. . Retrieved May 29, 2009.
- [62] Wauters, Robin (2009-07-31). "BongoBing Opposes Microsoft Trademark Application For "Bing"" (http://www.techcrunch.com/2009/ 07/31/bongobing-opposes-microsoft-trademark-application-for-bing/). Techcrunch.com. Retrieved 2010-01-16.
- [63] Johnson, Bobbie (Monday 21 December 2009). "Microsoft sued over Bing trademark" (http://www.guardian.co.uk/technology/2009/ dec/21/microsoft-bing-trademark). The Guardian (London: Guardian News and Media Limited). . Retrieved 5 March 2010.
- [64] Johnson, Bobbie (December 21, 2009). "Microsoft sued over Bing trademark | Technology | guardian.co.uk" (http://www.guardian.co.uk/ technology/2009/dec/21/microsoft-bing-trademark). London: Guardian. . Retrieved 2010-01-16.
- [65] Magid, Larry (June 2, 2009). "Parents beware: Bing previews video porn" (http://news.cnet.com/8301-19518_3-10255043-238. html?tag=mncol;txt). bing.com. . Retrieved 2009-06-08.
- [66] Krazit, Tom (June 4, 2009). "Microsoft gives Bing stronger search filter option" (http://news.cnet.com/8301-17939_109-10257397-2. html). Retrieved 2009-06-10.

- [68] McDougall, Paul (June 8, 2009). "Bing Porn Draws Flak" (http://www.informationweek.com/news/internet/search/showArticle. jhtml?articleID=217800024). Retrieved 2009-06-08.
- [69] Nichols, Mike (June 4, 2009). "Bing Community: smart motion preview and safesearch" (http://www.bing.com/community/blogs/ search/archive/2009/06/04/smart-motion-preview-and-safesearch.aspx). bing.com. Retrieved 2009-06-08.
- [70] Nichols, Mike (June 12, 2009). "Bing Community: Safe Search Update" (http://www.bing.com/community/blogs/search/archive/2009/ 06/12/safe-search-update.aspx). Bing.com. Retrieved 2009-06-14.
- [71] "No sex for Indians on Microsoft Bing" (http://webcache.googleusercontent.com/search?q=cache:8fJ0g1riPNwJ:infotech.indiatimes. com/articleshow/msid-4612759,flstry-1.cms).
- [72] "Why You Can't Search The Word 'Sex' On Bing" (http://in.reuters.com/article/paidmediaAtoms/idIN196193078720090604). Reuters. .
- [73] Kristof, Nicholas (November 20, 2009). "Boycott Microsoft Bing" (http://kristof.blogs.nytimes.com/2009/11/20/
- boycott-microsoft-bing/). The New York Times. . Retrieved March 31, 2010.
- [74] "Activists applaud Google's censorship move, China grumbles" (http://www.itpro.co.uk/621706/ activists-applaud-googles-censorship-move-china-grumbles). IT PRO. 2010-03-23. Retrieved 2012-01-30.
- [75] "Boycott Microsoft Bing" (http://kristof.blogs.nytimes.com/2009/11/20/boycott-microsoft-bing/). The New York Times. November 20, 2009.
- [76] Protalinski, Emil (2010-01-17). "Microsoft has a plan to improve Bing's poor indexing" (http://arstechnica.com/microsoft/news/2010/ 01/microsoft-outlines-plan-to-improve-bings-slow-indexing.ars). Arstechnica.com. Retrieved 2011-12-16.
- [77] "Bing Re: Website Not Listed In Bing Search Indexing and Ranking Discussion Webmaster Bing Community" (http://www.bing. com/community/forums/p/653570/9582219.aspx). Bing.com. . Retrieved 2012-01-30.
- [78] 12/09/2011 10:50 am (2010-01-07). "Microsoft Bing Says They Are "Fairly Slow"" (http://www.seroundtable.com/archives/021475. html). Seroundtable.com. . Retrieved 2011-12-16.
- [79] "Google accuses Bing of 'copying' its search results" (http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/technology-12343597). BBC Online. February 2, 2011.
- [80] Singhal, Amit (2 February 2011). "Microsoft's Bing uses Google search results—and denies it" (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2011/ 02/microsofts-bing-uses-google-search.html). Google Blog. . Retrieved 2 February 2011.
- [81] Sullivan, Danny (1 February 2011). "Google: Bing Is Cheating, Copying Our Search Results" (http://searchengineland.com/ google-bing-is-cheating-copying-our-search-results-62914). Search Engine Land. . Retrieved 2 February 2011.
- [82] "Google: Bing's Search Results Are a "Cheap Imitation"" (http://mashable.com/2011/02/02/google-bing-copying/). 25 October 2011. Retrieved 25 October 2011.
- [83] Shum, Harry (2 February 2011). "Thoughts on search quality" (http://www.bing.com/community/site_blogs/b/search/archive/2011/ 02/01/thoughts-on-search-quality.aspx?PageIndex=2). Bing Search Blog. . Retrieved 2 February 2011.

External links

- Official website (http://www.bing.com/) (Mobile (http://m.bing.com/))
- Discover Bing (http://www.discoverbing.com/)
- Decision Engine (http://www.decisionengine.com/)
- Bing Community (http://www.bing.com/community)
- · Bing Newsroom (http://www.microsoft.com/presspass/presskits/bing/)
- Bing Toolbox (http://www.bing.com/toolbox) for developers and webmasters
- Bing API (http://www.bing.com/developers) for developers

Ask.com

Туре	Search Engine
Founded	1996
Headquarters	Oakland, California, US
Key people	Garrett Gruener
	David Warthen
	(Founders)
	Doug Leeds (CEO)
Industry	Internet
Revenue	▲ US\$227 million
Parent	InterActiveCorp
Slogan	1
Website	Ask Jeeves ^[1]
Alexa rank	▼ 51 (March 2012) ^[2]
Registration	Optional
Screenshot	

Ask.com

Ask (sometimes known as **Ask Jeeves**) is a Q&A focused search engine founded in 1996 by Garrett Gruener and David Warthen in Berkeley, California. The original software was implemented by Gary Chevsky from his own design. Warthen, Chevsky, Justin Grant, and others built the early AskJeeves.com website around that core engine.

Three venture capital firms, Highland Capital Partners, Institutional Venture Partners, and The RODA Group were early investors.^[3] Ask.com is currently owned by InterActiveCorp under the NASDAQ symbol IACI. In late 2010, facing insurmountable competition from Google, the company outsourced its web search technology to an unspecified third party and returned to its roots as a question and answer site.^[4] Doug Leeds was appointed from president to CEO in January 2011.^[5]

History

Ask.com was originally known as **Ask Jeeves**, where "Jeeves" is the name of the "gentleman's personal gentleman", or valet, fetching answers to any question asked. The character was based on Jeeves, Bertie Wooster's fictional valet from the works of P. G. Wodehouse.

The original idea behind Ask Jeeves was to allow users to get answers to questions posed in everyday, natural language, as well as traditional keyword searching. The current Ask.com still supports this, with added support for math, dictionary, and conversion questions.



In 2005, the company announced plans to phase out Jeeves. On February 27, 2006, the character disappeared from Ask.com, and was stated to be "going in to retirement." The U.K./Ireland edition of the website, at uk.ask.com ^[6], prominently brought the character back in 2009.

InterActiveCorp owns a variety of sites including country-specific sites for UK, Germany, Italy, Japan, the Netherlands, and Spain along with Ask Kids ^[7], Teoma (now ExpertRank^[8]) and several others (see this page for a complete list). On June 5, 2007 Ask.com relaunched with a 3D look.^[9]

On May 16, 2006, Ask implemented a "Binoculars Site Preview" into its search results. On search results pages, the "Binoculars" let

searchers capture a sneak peek of the page they could visit with a mouse-over activating screenshot pop-up.^[10]

In December 2007, Ask released the AskEraser feature,^[11] allowing users to opt-out from tracking of search queries and IP and cookie values. They also vowed to erase this data after 18 months if the AskEraser option is not set. HTTP cookies must be enabled for AskEraser to function.^{[12][13]}

On July 4, 2008 InterActiveCorp announced the acquisition of Lexico Publishing Group, which owns Dictionary.com, Thesaurus.com, and Reference.com.^{[14][15]}

On July 26, 2010, Ask.com released a closed-beta Q&A service. The service was released to the public on July 29, 2010.^[16] Ask.com launched its mobile Q&A app for the iPhone in late 2010.^[17]

Corporate details

Ask Jeeves, Inc. stock traded on the NASDAQ stock exchange from July 1999 to July 2005, under the ticker symbol ASKJ. In July 2005, the ASKJ ticker was retired upon the acquisition by InterActiveCorp, valuing ASKJ at US\$1.85 billion.

Ask Sponsored Listings

Ask Sponsored Listings is the search engine marketing tool offered to advertisers to increase the visibility of their websites (and subsequent businesses, services, and products) by producing more prominent and frequent search engine listing.

Ask Toolbar

The Ask Toolbar is a web-browser add-on that can appear as an extra bar added to the browser's window and/or menu. It is often installed during the process of another installation; Ask.com has entered into partnerships with some software security vendors, whereby they are paid to distribute the toolbar alongside their software.

Marketing and promotion

Information-revolution.org campaign

In early 2007, a number of advertisements appeared on London Underground trains warning commuters that 75% of all the information on the web flowed through one site (implied to be Google), with a URL for www.information-revolution.org.^[18]

Advertising

Apostolos Gerasoulis, the co-creator of Ask's Teoma algorithmic search technology, starred in four television advertisements in 2007, extolling the virtues of Ask.com's usefulness for information relevance.^[19] There was a Jeeves balloon in the 2001 Macy's Thanksgiving Day Parade.

NASCAR sponsorship

On a January 14, 2009, Ask.com became the official sponsor of NASCAR driver Bobby Labonte's No.96 car. Ask would become the official search engine of NASCAR.^[20] Ask.com will be the primary sponsor for the No. 96 for 18 of the first 21 races and has rights to increase this to a total of 29 races this season.^[21] The Ask.com car debuted in the 2009 Bud Shootout where it failed to finish the race but subsequently has come back strong placing as high as 5th in the March 1, 2009 Shelby 427 race at Las Vegas Motor Speedway.^[22] Ask.com's foray into NASCAR is the first instance of its venture into what it calls Super Verticals.^[23]

The Simpsons

On January 15th 2012, The Simpsons episode "The D'oh-cial Network" referenced Ask Jeeves as an "Internet failure" at Lisa Simpson's trial (due to her website called "SpringFace" causing 35 deaths due to citizens of Springfield being too preoccupied with SpringFace to pay attention to anything else, causing various accidents around the city).

References

- [1] http://www.ask.co.uk/
- [2] "Ask.com Site Info" (http://www.alexa.com/siteinfo/Ask.com). Alexa Internet. . Retrieved 2012-03-02.
- [3] "Ask Jeeves, Inc. initial public offering prospectus" (http://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/1054298/0000950149-99-001225.txt).
 Retrieved July 12, 2011.
- [4] Kopytoff, Verne G. (November 9, 2010). "Ask.com Giving Up Search to Return to Q-and-A Service" (http://www.nytimes.com/2010/11/ 10/technology/internet/10ask.html?src=busln). *The New York Times*.
- [5] "IAC Management" (http://iac.mediaroom.com/index.php?s=20&item=2491). IAC. .
- [6] http://www.uk.ask.com
- [7] http://www.askkids.com/
- [8] Ask.com Search Technology (http://about.ask.com/en/docs/about/webmasters.shtml). Retrieved on May 11, 2009.
- [9] Major Relaunch For Ask: Ask3D (http://www.techcrunch.com/2007/06/04/major-relaunch-for-ask-ask3d/), Techcrunch, 2007-06-04. Retrieved on June 5, 2007
- [10] United States Patent Database (http://patft1.uspto.gov/netacgi/nph-Parser?Sect1=PTO1&Sect2=HITOFF&d=PALL&p=1&u=/ netahtml/PTO/srchnum.htm&r=1&f=G&l=50&s1=7,047,502.PN.&OS=PN/7,047,502&RS=PN/7,047,502), 2006-06-16. Retrieved on May 16, 2006
- [11] Ask.com Takes the Lead on Log Retention; Microsoft and Yahoo! Follow (http://www.eff.org/deeplinks/2007/07/ ask-com-takes-lead-log-retention-microsoft-and-yahoo-follow), eff.org, Retrieved on January 3, 2008
- [12] "Does AskEraser Really Erase?" (http://epic.org/privacy/ask/default.html). Electronic Privacy Information Center. . Retrieved March 10, 2008.
- [13] "Letter to U.S. Federal Trade Commission" (http://www.cdt.org/privacy/20080123_FTC_Ask.pdf) (PDF). Center for Democracy and Technology. January 23, 2008. Retrieved March 10, 2008.
- [14] Auchard, Eric (July 3, 2008). "Ask.com closes acquisition of Dictionary.com" (http://www.reuters.com/article/internetNews/ idUSN0337985120080703?feedType=RSS&feedName=internetNews). Reuters.
- [15] "Ask.com closes Dictionary.com deal" (http://news.cnet.com/8300-10784_3-7-0.html?keyword=Dictionary.com). CNet. July 4, 2008. .
- [16] "Ask.com Q&A Service Drops July 29th" (http://news.softpedia.com/news/Ask-com-Q-A-Service-Drops-July-29th-149176.shtml). Softpedia. July 27, 2010.
- [17] Christian, Zibreg (September 24, 2010). "Ask.com has an iPhone app that lets you ask and get local answers" (http://www.geek.com/ articles/mobile/ask-com-has-an-iphone-app-that-lets-you-ask-and-get-local-answers-20100924/). Geek.com.
- [18] "- Information Revolution" (http://web.archive.org/web/20070313223519/http://information-revolution.org/). Web.archive.org. March 13, 2007. . Retrieved July 12, 2011.
- [19] "About Ask.com: TV Spots" (http://about.ask.com/docs/about/televisionads.shtml). . Retrieved April 25, 2007.

- [20] Official Release (January 14, 2009). "- Ask.com enters NASCAR with multi-faceted program Jan 14, 2009" (http://www.nascar.com/ 2009/news/headlines/cup/01/14/ask.com.partnerships/index.html). Nascar.com. . Retrieved July 12, 2011.
- [21] Duane Cross. "NASCAR.COM Laborte will drive No. 96 for Hall of Fame in 2009 Jan 14, 2009" (http://bbs.cid.cn.nascar.com/ 2009/news/headlines/cup/01/13/blaborte.hof.racing/index.html). Bbs.cid.cn.nascar.com. . Retrieved July 12, 2011.
- [22] http://www.ask.com/nascar/2009-Shelby-427-race#results
- [23] "Ask.com Partners With NASCAR, Says "Super Verticals" Will Put It Back In Search Race" (http://searchengineland.com/ askcom-partners-with-nascar-says-super-vertical-will-put-it-back-in-search-race-16143). Searchengineland.com. January 13, 2009. . Retrieved July 12, 2011.

External links

• Official website (http://www.ask.co.uk)

Yahoo! Search

TATION SEADCH			
TAHOO: SEARCH			
Yahoo! Search			
URL	search.yahoo.com ^[1]		
Commercial?	Yes		
Type of site	Search Engine		
Registration	Optional		
Available language(s)	Multilingual (40)		
Owner	Yahoo!		
Created by	Yahoo!		
Launched	March 1, 1995		
Alexa rank	-4 (November 2011) ^[2]		
Current status	Active		

Yahoo! Search

Yahoo! Search is a web search directory, owned by Yahoo! Inc. and was as of December 2009, the 2nd largest search directory on the web by query volume, at 6.42%, after its competitor Google at 85.35% and before Baidu at 3.67%, according to Net Applications.^[3]

Yahoo! Search, originally referred to as *Yahoo!* provided Search interface, would send queries to a searchable index of pages supplemented with its directory of sites. The results were presented to the user under the Yahoo! brand. Originally, none of the actual web crawling and storage/retrieval of data was done by Yahoo! itself. In 2001 the searchable index was powered by Inktomi and later was powered by Google until 2004, when Yahoo! Search became independent.

On July 29, 2009, Microsoft and Yahoo! announced a deal in which Bing would power Yahoo! Search.^[] All Yahoo! Search global customers and partners are expected to be transitioned by early 2012.^[4]

Search technology acquisition

Seeking to provide its own search engine results, Yahoo! acquired their own search technology.

In 2002, they bought Inktomi, a "behind the scenes" or OEM search engine provider, whose results are shown on other companies' websites and powered Yahoo! in its earlier days. In 2003, they purchased Overture Services, Inc., which owned the AlltheWeb and AltaVista search engines. Initially, even though Yahoo! owned multiple search engines, they didn't use them on the main yahoo.com website, but kept using Google's search engine for its results.

Starting in 2003, Yahoo! Search became its own web crawler-based search engine, with a reinvented crawler called Yahoo! Slurp. Yahoo! Search combined the capabilities of all the search engine companies they had acquired, with its existing research, and put them into a single search engine. The new search engine results were included in all of Yahoo!'s sites that had a web search function. Yahoo! also started to sell the search engine results to other companies, to show on their own web sites. Their relationship with Google was terminated at that time, with the former partners becoming each other's main competitors.

In October 2007, Yahoo! Search was updated with a more modern appearance in line with the redesigned Yahoo! home page. In addition, *Search Assist* was added; which provides real-time query suggestions and related concepts as they are typed.

In July 2008, Yahoo! Search announced the introduction of a new service called "Build Your Own Search Service," or BOSS. This service opens the doors for developers to use Yahoo!'s system for indexing information and images and create their own custom search engine.^[5]

In July 2009, Yahoo! signed a deal with Microsoft, the result of which was that Yahoo! Search would be powered by Bing. This is now in effect.^[]

Yahoo! Search blog and announcements

The team at Yahoo! Search frequently blogged about search announcements, features, updates and enhancements. The Yahoo! Search Blog, as stated provided *A look inside the world of search from the people at Yahoo!*.^[6] This included index updates named *Weather Updates* and their *Yahoo! Search Assist* feature.

International presence

Yahoo! Search also provided their search interface in at least 38 international markets and a variety of available languages.^[7] Yahoo! has a presence in Europe, Asia and across the Emerging Markets.



Languages

•	Arabic	•	Greek	•	Portuguese
•	Bulgarian	•	Hebrew	•	Romanian
•	Catalan	•	Hungarian	•	Russian
•	Chinese (Simplified)	•	Icelandic	•	Serbian
•	Chinese (Traditional)	•	Indonesian	•	Slovak
•	Croatian	•	Italian	•	Slovenian
•	Czech	•	Japanese	•	Spanish
•	Danish	•	Korean	•	Swedish
•	Dutch	•	Latvian	•	Tagalog
•	English	•	Lithuanian	•	Thai
•	Estonian	•	Malay	•	Turkish
•	Finnish	•	Norwegian	•	Vietnamese
•	French	•	Persian		

German • Polish

Search results

Yahoo! Search indexed and cached the common HTML page formats, as well as several of the more popular file-types, such as PDF, Excel spreadsheets, PowerPoint, Word documents, RSS/XML and plain text files. For some of these supported file-types, Yahoo! Search provided *cached* links on their search results allowing for viewing of these file-types in standard HTML.

Using the Advanced Search interface or Preferences settings, Yahoo! Search allowed the customization of search results and enabling of certain settings such as: SafeSearch, Language Selection, Number of results, Domain restrictions, etc.^[8]

For a Basic and starter guide to Yahoo! Search, they also provided a *Search Basics* tutorial.^[9]

In 2005, Yahoo! began to provide links to previous versions of pages archived on the Wayback Machine.^[10]

In the first week of May 2008, Yahoo! launched a new search mash up called Yahoo! Glue, which is in beta testing.

Selection-based search

On June 20, 2007, Yahoo! introduced a selection-based search feature called Yahoo! Shortcuts. When activated this selection-based search feature enabled users to invoke search using only their mouse and receive search suggestions in floating windows while remaining on Yahoo! properties such as Yahoo! Mail. This feature was only active on Yahoo web pages or pages within the Yahoo! Publisher Network. Yahoo! Shortcuts required the content-owner to modify the underlying HTML of his or her webpage to call out the specific keywords to be enhanced. The technology for context-aware selection-based search on Yahoo pages was first developed by Reiner Kraft.^[11]

SearchScan

On May 11, 2008, Yahoo! introduced SearchScan. If enabled this add-on/feature enhanced Yahoo! Search by automatically alerting users of viruses, spyware and spam websites.^[12]

Search verticals

Yahoo! Search provided the ability to search across numerous vertical properties outside just the Web at large. These included Images, Videos, Local, Shopping, Yahoo! Answers, Audio, Directory, Jobs, News, Mobile, Travel and various other services as listed on their *About Yahoo! Search* page.^[13]

References

- [1] http://search.yahoo.com/
- [2] "Alexa yahoo traffic results" (http://www.alexa.com/siteinfo/yahoo.com). Alexa. . Retrieved 2011-02-07.
- [3] "Search Engine Market Share as reported by Compete, comScore, Hitwise, Net applications, Nielsen Online & StatCounter" (http:// marketshare.hitslink.com/search-engine-market-share.aspx?qprid=4). antezeta.com. December 20, 2009. . Retrieved 2010-12-16.
- [4] When will the change happen? How long will the transition take? (http://help.yahoo.com/l/us/yahoo/search/alliance/alliance-2. html;_ylt=AvrC8b99B5.r4JmW33gA5ChaMnlG) Yahoo! Search Help
- [5] "Yahoo! Opens Up Search Technology Infrastructure for Innovative, New Search Experiences, Providing Third Parties with Unprecedented Access, Re-Ranking and Presentation Control of Web Search Results" (http://yhoo.client.shareholder.com/press/releasedetail. cfm?ReleaseID=320623). Yahoo!. July 10, 2008. . Retrieved 2008-07-25.
- [6] Yahoo! Search Blog (http://www.ysearchblog.com/)
- [7] Yahoo! international presence (http://world.yahoo.com/)
- [8] Advanced Search (http://search.yahoo.com/web/advanced?ei=UTF-8)
- [9] Search Basics tutorial (http://help.yahoo.com/l/us/yahoo/search/basics/)
- [10] Yahoo Cache Now Offers Direct Links to Wayback Machine (http://blog.searchenginewatch.com/050918-143500) Search Engine Watch, September 18 2005
- [11] Yahoo! Shortcuts (http://www.ysearchblog.com/archives/000462.html)
- [12] Yahoo! SearchScan information page (http://tools.search.yahoo.com/newsearch/searchscan)

External links

- Yahoo! Search (http://search.yahoo.com)
- Search Engines: costs vs. benefits (http://www.johnsankey.ca/searchbots.html)

Tim Berners-Lee

Sir Tim Berners-Lee OM, KBE, FRS, FREng, FRSA				
	Berners-Lee in 2010			
Born	Tim Berners-Lee 8 June 1955 ^[1] London, England K ^[1]			
Residence	Massachusetts, U.S. ^[1]			
Nationality	English			
Alma mater	Queen's College, Oxford			
Occupation	Computer scientist			
Employer	World Wide Web ConsortiumUniversity of Southampton			
Known for	 Inventing the World Wide Web Holder of the 3Com Founders Chair at MIT's Computer Science and Artificial Intelligence Laboratory 			
Title	Professor			
Religion	Unitarian Universalism			
Spouse	Nancy Carlson			
Parents	Conway Berners-LeeMary Lee Woods			
Website				
www.w3.org/People/Berners-Lee/ ^[2]				

Sir Timothy John "Tim" Berners-Lee, OM, KBE, FRS, FREng, FRSA (born 8 June 1955^[1]), also known as "**TimBL**", is an English computer scientist, MIT professor and the inventor of the World Wide Web. He made a proposal for an information management system in March 1989^[3] and on 25 December 1990, with the help of Robert Cailliau and a young student at CERN, he implemented the first successful communication between a Hypertext Transfer Protocol (HTTP) client and server via the Internet.^[4]

Berners-Lee is the director of the World Wide Web Consortium (W3C), which oversees the Web's continued development. He is also the founder of the World Wide Web Foundation, and is a senior researcher and holder of the 3Com Founders Chair at the MIT Computer Science and Artificial Intelligence Laboratory (CSAIL).^[5] He is a director of The Web Science Research Initiative (WSRI),^[6] and a member of the advisory board of the MIT Center for Collective Intelligence.^{[7][8]}

In 2004, Berners-Lee was knighted by Queen Elizabeth II for his pioneering work.^[9] In April 2009, he was elected a foreign associate of the United States National Academy of Sciences, based in Washington, D.C.^{[10][11]}

Early life

Tim Berners-Lee was born in southwest London, England, on 8 June 1955, the son of Conway Berners-Lee and Mary Lee Woods. His parents worked on the first commercially built computer, the Ferranti Mark 1. One of four children, he attended Sheen Mount Primary School, and then went on to Emanuel School in London, from 1969 to 1973.^[9] He studied at The Queen's College, Oxford, from 1973 to 1976, where he received a first-class degree in Physics.^[1]

Career



While being an independent contractor at CERN from June to December 1980, Berners-Lee proposed a project based on the concept of hypertext, to facilitate sharing and updating information among researchers.^[12] While there, he built a prototype system named ENOUIRE.^[13]

After leaving CERN in 1980, he went to work at John Poole's Image Computer Systems, Ltd, in Bournemouth, England.^[14] The project he worked on was a real-time remote procedure call which gave him experience in computer networking.^[14] In 1984 he returned to CERN as a fellow.^[13]

In 1989, CERN was the largest Internet node in Europe, and Berners-Lee saw an opportunity to join hypertext with the Internet: "I just had to take the hypertext idea and connect it to the Transmission

Control Protocol and domain name system ideas and-ta-da!-the World Wide Web."[15] "Creating the web was really an act of desperation, because the situation without it was very difficult when I was working at CERN later. Most of the technology involved in the web, like the hypertext, like the Internet, multifont text objects, had all been designed already. I just had to put them together. It was a step of generalising, going to a higher level of abstraction, thinking about all the documentation systems out there as being possibly part of a larger imaginary documentation system."^[16] He wrote his initial proposal in March 1989, and in 1990, with the help of Robert Cailliau (with whom he shared the 1995 ACM Software System Award), produced a revision which was accepted by his manager, Mike Sendall.^[17] He used similar ideas to those underlying the ENQUIRE system to create the World Wide Web, for which he designed and built the first Web browser. This also functioned as an editor (WorldWideWeb, running on the NeXTSTEP operating system), and the first Web server, CERN HTTPd (short for Hypertext Transfer Protocol daemon).

" Mike Sendall buys a NeXT cube for evaluation, and gives it to Tim [Berners-Lee]. Tim's prototype implementation on NeXTStep is made in the space of a few months, thanks to the qualities of the NeXTStep software development system. This prototype offers WYSIWYG browsing/authoring! Current Web browsers used in "surfing the Internet" are mere passive windows, depriving the user of the possibility to contribute. During some sessions in the CERN cafeteria, Tim and I try to find a catching name for the system. I was determined that the name should not yet again be taken from Greek mythology. Tim proposes "World-Wide Web". I like this very much, except that it is difficult to pronounce in French..." by Robert Cailliau, 2 November 1995.^[18]

The first web site built was at CERN within the border of France^[19], and was first put online on 6 August 1991:

"Info.cern.ch was the address of the world's first-ever web site and web server, running on a NeXT computer at CERN. The first web page address was http://info.cern.ch/hypertext/WWW/TheProject. html, which centred on information regarding the WWW project. Visitors could learn more about hypertext, technical details for creating their own webpage, and even an explanation on how to search the Web for information. There are no screenshots of this original page and, in any case, changes were made daily to the information available on the page as the WWW project developed. You may find a later copy (1992) on the World Wide Web Consortium website." -CERN

It provided an explanation of what the World Wide Web was, and how one could use a browser and set up a web server.^{[20][21][22][23]}

In 1994, Berners-Lee founded the W3C at MIT. It comprised various companies that were willing to create standards and recommendations to improve the quality of the Web. Berners-Lee made his idea available freely, with no patent and no royalties due. The World Wide Web Consortium decided that its standards should be based on royalty-free technology, so that they could easily be adopted by anyone.^[24]

In 2001, Berners-Lee became a patron of the East Dorset Heritage Trust, having previously lived in Colehill in Wimborne, East Dorset, England.^[25]

In December 2004, he accepted a chair in Computer Science at the School of Electronics and Computer Science, University of Southampton, England, to work on his new project, the Semantic Web.^{[26][27]}

Current work

In June 2009 then British Prime Minister Gordon Brown announced Berners-Lee would work with the UK Government to help make data more open and accessible on the Web, building on the work of the Power of Information Task Force.^[28] Berners-Lee and Professor Nigel Shadbolt are the two key figures behind data.gov.uk, a UK Government project to open up almost all data acquired for official purposes for free re-use. Commenting on the opening up of Ordnance Survey data in April 2010 Berners-Lee said that: "The changes signal a wider cultural change in Government based on an assumption that information should be in the public domain unless there is a good reason not to—not the other way around." He went on to say "Greater openness, accountability and transparency in Government will give people greater choice and make it easier for individuals to get more directly involved in issues that matter to them."^[29]



Tim Berners-Lee at the Home Office, London, on 11 March 2010

In November 2009, Berners-Lee launched the World Wide Web Foundation in order to "Advance the Web to empower humanity by launching transformative programs that build local capacity to leverage the Web as a medium for positive change."^[30]

Berners-Lee is one of the pioneer voices in favour of Net Neutrality,^[31] and has expressed the view that ISPs should supply "connectivity with no strings attached," and should neither control nor monitor customers' browsing activities without their expressed consent.^{[32][33]} He advocates the idea that net neutrality is a kind of human network right: "Threats to the Internet, such as companies or governments that interfere with or snoop on Internet traffic, compromise basic human network rights."[34]

In a *Times* article in October 2009, Berners-Lee admitted that the forward slashes ("//") in a web address were actually "unnecessary". He told the newspaper that he could easily have designed URLs not to have the forward slashes. "There you go, it seemed like a good idea at the time," he said in his lighthearted apology.^[35]

Recognition

- In 1994 he became one of only six members of the World Wide Web Hall of Fame.^[36]
- In 1995 he won the Kilby Foundation's "Young Innovator of the Year" Award.^[1]
- In 1995 he received also the Software System Award from the Association for Computing Machinery (ACM).^[37]
- In 1998 he was awarded with an honorary doctorate from the University of Essex.^[38]
- In 1999, *Time Magazine* named Berners-Lee one of the 100 Most Important People of the 20th century.^[4]
- In March 2000 he was awarded an honorary degree from The Open University as Doctor of the University.^[39]



This NeXT Computer was used by Berners-Lee at CERN and became the world's first web server.

- In 2001, he was elected a Fellow of the American Academy of Arts and Sciences.^[40]
- In 2003, he received the Computer History Museum's Fellow Award, for his seminal contributions to the development of the World Wide Web.^[41]
- On 15 April 2004, he was named as the first recipient of Finland's Millennium Technology Prize, for inventing the World Wide Web. The cash prize, worth one million euros (about £892,000, or US\$1.3 million, as of Sept 2011), was awarded on 15 June, in Helsinki, Finland, by the President of the Republic of Finland, Tarja Halonen.^[42]
- He was appointed to the rank of Knight Commander of the Most Excellent Order of the British Empire (the second-highest class within this Order that entails a knighthood) by Queen Elizabeth II, in the 2004 New Year's Honours List, and was formally invested on 16 July 2004.^{[9][43]}
- On 21 July 2004, he was presented with an honorary Doctor of Science degree from Lancaster University.^[44]
- On 27 January 2005, he was named Greatest Briton of 2004, both for his achievements and for displaying the key British characteristics of "diffidence, determination, a sharp sense of humour and adaptability", as put by David Hempleman-Adams, a panel member.^[45]
- In 2007, Berners-Lee received the Academy of Achievement's Golden Plate Award.
- In 2007, he was ranked Joint First, alongside Albert Hofmann, in *The Telegraph*'s list of 100 greatest living geniuses.^[46]
- On 13 June 2007, he received the Order of Merit, becoming one of only 24 living members entitled to hold the honour, and to use the post-nominals 'O.M.' after their name.^[47] (The Order of Merit is within the personal bestowal of The Queen, and does not require recommendation by ministers or the Prime Minister)
- He was awarded the 2008 IEEE/RSE Wolfson James Clerk Maxwell Award, for "conceiving and further developing the World Wide Web".^[48]
- On 2 December 2008, Berners-Lee was awarded an honorary doctorate from the University of Manchester. His parents worked on the Manchester Mark 1 in the 1940s and 50s.^[49]
- On 21 April 2009, he was awarded an honorary doctorate by the Universidad Politécnica de Madrid.^[50]
- On 28 April 2009, he was elected member of the United States National Academy of Sciences.
- On 8 June 2009, he received the Webby Award for Lifetime Achievement, at the awards ceremony held in New York City.^[51]

- In October 2009, he was awarded an honorary doctorate by the Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam^{[52][53]}
- On 30 March 2011, he was one of the first three recipients of the Mikhail Gorbachev award for "The Man Who Changed the World", at the inuagural awards ceremony held in London. The other recipients were Evans Wadongo for solar power development and anti-poverty work in Africa, and media mogul Ted Turner.
- On 26 May 2011, Berners-Lee was awarded with an honorary Doctor of Science degree from Harvard University.^[54]
- In 2011, he was inducted into IEEE Intelligent Systems' AI's Hall of Fame for the "significant contributions to the field of AI and intelligent systems".^{[55][56]}

Personal life

Berners-Lee had a religious upbringing, but left the Church of England as a teenager, just after being confirmed and "told how essential it was to believe in all kinds of unbelievable things". He and his family eventually joined a Unitarian Universalist church while they were living in Boston. They now live in Lexington, Massachusetts.^[57]

Publications

- Berners-Lee, Tim; Mark Fischetti (1999). Weaving the Web: The Original Design and Ultimate Destiny of the World Wide Web by its inventor. Britain: Orion Business. ISBN 0-7528-2090-7.
- Berners-Lee, T. (2010). "Long Live the Web". *Scientific American* **303** (6): 80–85. doi:10.1038/scientificamerican1210-80. PMID 21141362.
- Berners-Lee, T. (2010). "Long Live the Web". *Scientific American* **303** (6): 80–85. doi:10.1038/scientificamerican1210-80. PMID 21141362.
- Shadbolt, N.; Berners-Lee, T. (2008). "Web science emerges". *Scientific American* 299 (4): 76–81. doi:10.1038/scientificamerican1008-76. PMID 18847088.
- Berners-Lee, T.; Hall, W.; Hendler, J.; Shadbolt, N.; Weitzner, D. (2006). "COMPUTER SCIENCE: Enhanced: Creating a Science of the Web". *Science* 313 (5788): 769–771. doi:10.1126/science.1126902. PMID 16902115.

Notes

- "Berners-Lee Longer Biography" (http://www.w3.org/People/Berners-Lee/Longer.html). World Wide Web Consortium. . Retrieved 18 January 2011.
- [2] http://www.w3.org/People/Berners-Lee/
- [3] "cern.info.ch Tim Berners-Lee's proposal" (http://info.cern.ch/Proposal.html). Info.cern.ch. . Retrieved 2011-12-21.
- [4] Quittner, Joshua (29 March 1999). "Tim Berners Lee—Time 100 People of the Century" (http://www.time.com/time/magazine/article/ 0,9171,990627,00.html). *Time Magazine*. . "He wove the World Wide Web and created a mass medium for the 21st century. The World Wide Web is Berners-Lee's alone. He designed it. He loosed it on the world. And he more than anyone else has fought to keep it open, nonproprietary and free."
- [5] "Draper Prize" (http://web.mit.edu/newsoffice/2007/draper-prize.html). Massachusetts Institute of Technology. . Retrieved 25 May 2008.
- [6] "People" (http://web.archive.org/web/20080628052526/http://webscience.org/about/people/). The Web Science Research Initiative. Archived from the original (http://webscience.org/about/people/) on 28 June 2008. . Retrieved 17 January 2011.
- [7] "MIT Center for Collective Intelligence (homepage)" (http://cci.mit.edu). Cci.mit.edu. . Retrieved 15 August 2010.
- [8] "MIT Center for Collective Intelligence (people)" (http://cci.mit.edu/people/index.html). Cci.mit.edu. . Retrieved 15 August 2010.
- [9] "Web's inventor gets a knighthood" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/technology/3357073.stm). BBC. 31 December 2003. Retrieved 25 May 2008.
- [10] "Timothy Berners-Lee Elected to National Academy of Sciences" (http://www.ddj.com/217200450). Dr. Dobb's Journal. . Retrieved 9 June 2009.
- [11] "72 New Members Chosen By Academy" (http://www8.nationalacademies.org/onpinews/newsitem.aspx?RecordID=04282009) (Press release). United States National Academy of Sciences. 28 April 2009. . Retrieved 17 January 2011.
- [12] "Berners-Lee's original proposal to CERN" (http://www.w3.org/History/1989/proposal.html). World Wide Web Consortium. March 1989. . Retrieved 25 May 2008.

- [13] Stewart, Bill. "Tim Berners-Lee, Robert Cailliau, and the World Wide Web" (http://www.livinginternet.com/w/wi_lee.htm). Retrieved 22 July 2010.
- [14] Tim Berners-Lee. "Frequently asked questions" (http://www.w3.org/People/Berners-Lee/FAQ.html). World Wide Web Consortium. . Retrieved 22 July 2010.
- [15] Tim Berners-Lee. "Answers for Young People" (http://www.w3.org/People/Berners-Lee/Kids). World Wide Web Consortium. . Retrieved 25 May 2008.
- [16] "Biography and Video Interview of Timothy Berners-Lee at Academy of Achievement" (http://www.achievement.org/autodoc/page/ ber1int-1). Achievement.org. Retrieved 2011-12-21.
- [17] "Ten Years Public Domain for the Original Web Software" (http://tenyears-www.web.cern.ch/tenyears-www/Story/WelcomeStory. html). CERN. . Retrieved 21 July 2010.
- [18] Roads and Crossroads of Internet History (http://www.netvalley.com/cgi-bin/intval/net_history.pl?chapter=4) Chapter 4: Birth of the Web
- [19] "Tim Berners-Lee. Confirming The Exact Location Where the Web Was Invented" (http://davidgalbraith.org/uncategorized/ the-exact-location-where-the-web-was-invented/2343/).
- [20] "Welcome to info.cern.ch, the website of the world's first-ever web server" (http://info.cern.ch/). CERN. . Retrieved 25 May 2008.
- [21] "World Wide Web—Archive of world's first website" (http://www.w3.org/History/19921103-hypertext/hypertext/WWW/TheProject. html). World Wide Web Consortium. Retrieved 25 May 2008.
- [22] "World Wide Web—First mentioned on USENET" (http://groups.google.co.uk/group/alt.hypertext/msg/ 06dad279804cb3ba?dmode=source&hl=en). Google. 6 August 1991. . Retrieved 25 May 2008.
- [23] "The original post to alt.hypertalk describing the WorldWideWeb Project" (http://groups.google.com/group/comp.archives/ browse_thread/thread/9fb079523583d42/37bb6783d03a3b0d?lnk=st&q=&rnum=2&hl=en#37bb6783d03a3b0d). Google Groups. Google.
 9 August 1991. . Retrieved 25 May 2008.
- [24] "Patent Policy—5 February 2004" (http://www.w3.org/Consortium/Patent-Policy-20040205/). World Wide Web Consortium. 5 February 2004. . Retrieved 25 May 2008.
- [25] John W. Klooster (2009) Icons of invention: the makers of the modern world from Gutenberg to Gates (http://books.google.com/ books?id=WKuG-VIwID8C&pg=PA611&dq=tim+berners+lee++-+east+dorset+heritage+trust&hl=en& ei=0cE9TtyhIcyo8QPQx_zgDA&sa=X&oi=book_result&ct=result&resnum=1&ved=0CCoQ6AEwAA#v=onepage&q=tim berners lee east dorset heritage trust&f=false) p.611. ABC-CLIO, 2009
- [26] Berners-Lee, T.; Hendler, J.; Lassila, O. (2001). "The Semantic Web" (http://www.scientificamerican.com/article. cfm?id=the-semantic-web). *Scientific American* 284 (5): 34. doi:10.1038/scientificamerican0501-34.
- [27] "Tim Berners-Lee, World Wide Web inventor, to join ECS" (http://www.ecs.soton.ac.uk/news/658). World Wide Web Consortium. 2 December 2004. . Retrieved 25 May 2008.
- [28] "Tim Berners-Lee" (http://www.w3.org/News/2009#item98). World Wide Web Consortium. 10 June 2009. . Retrieved 10 July 2009.
- [29] "Ordnance Survey offers free data access" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/technology/8597779.stm). BBC News. 1 April 2010. . Retrieved 3 April 2009.
- [30] FAQ-World Wide Web Foundation (http://www.webfoundation.org/about/faq/) Retrieved 18 January 2011
- [31] Ghosh, Pallab (15 September 2008). "Web creator rejects net tracking" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/technology/7613201.stm). BBC. . Retrieved 15 September 2008. "Warning sounded on web's future."
- [32] Cellan-Jones, Rory (March 2008). "Web creator rejects net tracking" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/technology/7299875.stm). BBC. . Retrieved 25 May 2008. "Sir Tim rejects net tracking like Phorm."
- [33] Adams, Stephen (March 2008). "Web inventor's warning on spy software" (http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/1581938/ Web-inventor's-warning-on-spy-software.html). *The Daily Telegraph* (London). . Retrieved 25 May 2008. "Sir Tim rejects net tracking like Phorm."
- [34] Berners, Tim (2011-05-04). "Tim Berners-Lee, Long Live the Web: A Call for Continued Open Standards and Neutrality, Scientific American Magazine, December 2010" (http://www.scientificamerican.com/article.cfm?id=long-live-the-web). Scientificamerican.com. Retrieved 2011-12-21.
- [35] "Berners-Lee 'sorry' for slashes" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/technology/8306631.stm). BBC. 14 October 2009. Retrieved 14 October 2009.
- [36] "The World-Wide Web Hall of Fame" (http://botw.org/1994/awards/fame.html). Best of the Web Directory. .
- [37] "Software System Award" (http://awards.acm.org/homepage.cfm?srt=all&awd=149). ACM Awards. Association for Computing Machinery. . Retrieved 25 October 2011.
- [38] "Honorary Graduates of University of Essex" (http://www.essex.ac.uk/honorary_graduates/hg/profiles/1998/t-berners-lee.aspx). . Retrieved December 15, 2011.
- [39] "Open University's online graduation" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/education/696176.stm). BBC NEWS. 31. March 2000. . Retrieved 22 September 2010.
- [40] "Book of Members, 1780–2010: Chapter B" (http://www.amacad.org/publications/BookofMembers/ChapterB.pdf). American Academy of Arts and Sciences. Retrieved 24 June 2011.
- [41] "Fellow Awards | Fellows Home" (http://www.computerhistory.org/fellowawards/index.php?id=88). Computerhistory.org. 11 January 2010. . Retrieved 15 August 2010.

- [42] "Millennium Technology Prize 2004 awarded to inventor of World Wide Web" (http://web.archive.org/web/20070830111145/http:// www.technologyawards.org/index.php?m=2&s=1&id=16&sm=4). Millennium Technology Prize. Archived from the original (http:// www.technologyawards.org/index.php?m=2&s=1&id=16&sm=4) on 30 August 2007. Retrieved 25 May 2008.
- [43] "Creator of the web turns knight" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/technology/3899723.stm). BBC. 16 July 2004. . Retrieved 25 May 2008.
- [44] "Lancaster University Honorary Degrees, July 2004" (http://domino.lancs.ac.uk/info/lunews.nsf/I/ 2768F56EB38B32F780256ECC00404E69). Lancaster University. . Retrieved 25 May 2008.
- [45] "Three loud cheers for the father of the web" (http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/uknews/1482211/ Three-loud-cheers-for-the-father-of-the-web.html). *The Daily Telegraph* (London). 28 January 2005. Retrieved 25 May 2008.
- [46] 8:01AM GMT 30 Oct 2007 (2007-10-30). ""Top 100 living geniuses" "The Daily Telegraph" 28 October 2007" (http://www.telegraph.co. uk/news/uknews/1567544/Top-100-living-geniuses.html). Telegraph.co.uk. . Retrieved 2011-12-21.
- [47] "Web inventor gets Queen's honour" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/technology/6750395.stm). BBC. 13 June 2007. Retrieved 25 May 2008.
- [48] "IEEE/RSE Wolfson James Clerk Maxwell Award Recipients" (http://www.ieee.org/documents/maxwell_rl.pdf). IEEE. . Retrieved 4 October 2011.
- [49] "Scientific pioneers honoured by The University of Manchester" (http://www.manchester.ac.uk/aboutus/news/display/?id=4216). manchester.ac.uk. 2 December 2008. . Retrieved 10 October 2011.
- [50] "Universidad Politécnica de Madrid: Berners-Lee y Vinton G. Cerf—Doctores Honoris Causa por la UPM" (http://www2.upm.es/portal/ site/institucional/menuitem.fa77d63875fa4490b99bfa04dffb46a8/?vgnextoid=c5d0492bf33c0210VgnVCM10000009c7648aRCRD). . Retrieved 15 August 2010.
- [51] Press Release: Sir Tim Berners Lee, Inventor of the World Wide Web, to receive Webby Lifetime Award At the 13th Annual Webby Awards (http://www.webbyawards.com/press/press-release.php?id=187) Webby Awards.com Retrieved 21 January 2011
- [52] Vrije Universiteit Amsterdam (22 July 2008). "Uitvinder World Wide Web krijgt eredoctoraat Vrije Universiteit" (http://www.vu.nl/nl/ Images/pb 09.082 Eredoctoraat_tcm9-94528.pdf) (in Dutch). . Retrieved 22 July 2009.
- [53] NU.nl (22 July 2008). "'Bedenker' wereldwijd web krijgt eredoctoraat VU" (http://www.nu.nl/internet/2046688/ bedenker-wereldwijd-web-krijgt-eredoctoraat-vu.html) (in Dutch). . Retrieved 22 July 2009.
- [54] Harvard awards 9 honorary degrees (http://news.harvard.edu/gazette/story/2011/05/harvard-to-award-nine-honorary-degrees/ #berners-lee) news.harvard.edu Retrieved 11 June 2011
- [55] "AI's Hall of Fame" (http://www.computer.org/cms/Computer.org/ComputingNow/homepage/2011/0811/rW_IS_AIsHallofFame. pdf). *IEEE Intelligent Systems* (IEEE Computer Society) 26 (4): 5–15. 2011. doi:10.1109/MIS.2011.64.
- [56] "IEEE Computer Society Magazine Honors Artificial Intelligence Leaders" (http://www.digitaljournal.com/pr/399442). DigitalJournal.com. 24 August 2011. Retrieved 18 September 2011. Press release source: PRWeb (Vocus).
- [57] Berners-Lee, Timothy (1998). "The World Wide Web and the "Web of Life"" (http://www.w3.org/People/Berners-Lee/UU.html"). World Wide Web Consortium. Retrieved 25 May 2008.

Further reading

- *Tim Berners-Lee and the Development of the World Wide Web (Unlocking the Secrets of Science)*, Ann Gaines (Mitchell Lane Publishers, 2001) ISBN 1-58415-096-3
- *Tim Berners-Lee: Inventor of the World Wide Web (Ferguson's Career Biographies)*, Melissa Stewart (Ferguson Publishing Company, 2001) ISBN 0-89434-367-X children's biography
- Weaving the Web Berners-Lee, Tim, with Fischetti, Mark (Harper Collins Publishers, 1999) ISBN 0-06-251586-1(cloth) ISBN 0-06-251587-X(paper)
- How the Web was Born: The Story of the World Wide Web Robert Cailliau, James Gillies, R. Cailliau (Oxford University Press, 2000) ISBN 0-19-286207-3
- Tim Berners-Lee Gives the Web a New Definition (http://computemagazine.com/ man-who-invented-world-wide-web-gives-new-definition/)
- BBC2 Newsnight Transcript of video interview of Berners-Lee on the read/write Web (http://news.bbc.co. uk/2/hi/technology/4132752.stm)
- Technology Review interview (http://www.technologyreview.com/Infotech/13784/)

External links

- Tim Berners-Lee (https://twitter.com/timberners_lee) on Twitter
- timbl (http://identi.ca/timbl) on identi.ca
- Tim Berners-Lee (http://www.ted.com/speakers/tim_berners_lee.html/) at TED Conferences
- Tim Berners-Lee (http://www.imdb.com/name/nm3805083/) at the Internet Movie Database
- Tim Berners-Lee (http://www.nndb.com/people/573/000023504) at the Notable Names Database
- Works by or about Tim Berners-Lee (http://worldcat.org/identities/lccn-no99-10609) in libraries (WorldCat catalog)
- Tim Berners-Lee (http://www.w3.org/People/Berners-Lee/) on the W3C site
- First World Wide Web page (http://www.w3.org/History/19921103-hypertext/hypertext/WWW/TheProject. html)

Web search query

A **web search query** is a query that a user enters into web search engine to satisfy his or her information needs. Web search queries are distinctive in that they are unstructured and often ambiguous; they vary greatly from standard query languages which are governed by strict syntax rules.

Types

There are four broad categories that cover most web search queries^[1]:

- **Informational queries** Queries that cover a broad topic (e.g., *colorado* or *trucks*) for which there may be thousands of relevant results.
- Navigational queries Queries that seek a single website or web page of a single entity (e.g., *youtube* or *delta air lines*).
- **Transactional queries** Queries that reflect the intent of the user to perform a particular action, like purchasing a car or downloading a screen saver.

Search engines often support a fourth type of query that is used far less frequently:

• **Connectivity queries** – Queries that report on the connectivity of the indexed web graph (e.g., Which links point to this URL?, and How many pages are indexed from this domain name?).

Characteristics

Most commercial web search engines do not disclose their search logs, so information about what users are searching for on the Web is difficult to come by.^[2] Nevertheless, a study in 2001^[3] analyzed the queries from the Excite search engine showed some interesting characteristics of web search:

- The average length of a search query was 2.4 terms.
- About half of the users entered a single query while a little less than a third of users entered three or more unique queries.
- Close to half of the users examined only the first one or two pages of results (10 results per page).
- Less than 5% of users used advanced search features (e.g., boolean operators like AND, OR, and NOT).
- The top four most frequently used terms were , (empty search), and, of, and sex.

A study of the same Excite query logs revealed that 19% of the queries contained a geographic term (e.g., place names, zip codes, geographic features, etc.).^[4]

A 2005 study of Yahoo's query logs revealed 33% of the queries from the same user were repeat queries and that 87% of the time the user would click on the same result.^[5] This suggests that many users use repeat queries to revisit or re-find information. This analysis is confirmed by a Bing search engine blog post telling about 30% queries are navigational queries ^[6]

In addition, much research has shown that query term frequency distributions conform to the power law, or *long tail* distribution curves. That is, a small portion of the terms observed in a large query log (e.g. > 100 million queries) are used most often, while the remaining terms are used less often individually.^[7] This example of the Pareto principle (or 80-20 rule) allows search engines to employ optimization techniques such as index or database partitioning, caching and pre-fetching.

But in a recent study in 2011 it was found that the average length of queries has grown steadily over time and average length of non-English languages queries had increased more than English queries.^[8]

Structured queries

With search engines that support Boolean operators and parentheses, a technique traditionally used by librarians can be applied. A user who is looking for documents that cover several topics or *facets* may want to describe each of them by a disjunction of characteristic words, such as vehicles OR cars OR automobiles. A *faceted query* is a conjunction of such facets; e.g. a query such as (electronic OR computerized OR DRE) AND (voting OR elections OR election OR balloting OR electoral) is likely to find documents about electronic voting even if they omit one of the words "electronic" and "voting", or even both.^[9]

References

- Christopher D. Manning, Prabhakar Raghavan, and Hinrich Schutze (2007), Introduction to Information Retrieval (http://nlp.stanford.edu/ IR-book/pdf/19web.pdf), Ch. 19
- [2] Dawn Kawamoto and Elinor Mills (2006), AOL apologizes for release of user search data (http://news.com.com/2100-1030_3-6102793. html)
- [3] Amanda Spink, Dietmar Wolfram, Major B. J. Jansen, Tefko Saracevic (2001). "Searching the web: The public and their queries". *Journal of the American Society for Information Science and Technology* 52 (3): 226–234. doi:10.1002/1097-4571(2000)9999:9999<::AID-ASI1591>3.3.CO;2-I.
- [4] Mark Sanderson and Janet Kohler (2004). "Analyzing geographic queries" (http://www.geo.unizh.ch/~rsp/gir/abstracts/sanderson.pdf). *Proceedings of the Workshop on Geographic Information (SIGIR '04)*.
- [5] Jaime Teevan, Eytan Adar, Rosie Jones, Michael Potts (2005). "History repeats itself: Repeat Queries in Yahoo's query logs" (http://www.csail.mit.edu/~teevan/work/publications/posters/sigir06.pdf). Proceedings of the 29th Annual ACM Conference on Research and Development in Information Retrieval (SIGIR '06). pp. 703–704. doi:10.1145/1148170.1148326.
- [6] http://www.bing.com/community/site_blogs/b/search/archive/2011/02/10/making-search-yours.aspx
- [7] Ricardo Baeza-Yates (2005). Applications of Web Query Mining (http://www.springerlink.com/content/kpphaktugag5mbv0/). 3408.
 Springer Berlin / Heidelberg. pp. 7–22. ISBN 978-3-540-25295-5.
- [8] Mona Taghavi, Ahmed Patel, Nikita Schmidt, Christopher Wills, Yiqi Tew (2011). An analysis of web proxy logs with query distribution pattern approach for search engines (http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0920548911000808). 34. Elsevier. pp. 162–170.
- [9] Vojkan Mihajlović, Djoerd Hiemstra, Henk Ernst Blok, Peter M.G. Apers. "Exploiting Query Structure and Document Structure to Improve Document Retrieval Effectiveness" (http://eprints.eemcs.utwente.nl/6918/01/TR-CTIT-06-57.pdf).

Web crawling

A **Web crawler** is a computer program that browses the World Wide Web in a methodical, automated manner or in an orderly fashion. Other terms for Web crawlers are *ants*, *automatic indexers*, *bots*,^[1] *Web spiders*,^[2] *Web robots*,^[2] or—especially in the FOAF community—*Web scutters*.^[3]

This process is called *Web crawling* or *spidering*. Many sites, in particular search engines, use spidering as a means of providing up-to-date data. Web crawlers are mainly used to create a copy of all the visited pages for later processing by a search engine that will index the downloaded pages to provide fast searches. Crawlers can also be used for automating maintenance tasks on a Web site, such as checking links or validating HTML code. Also, crawlers can be used to gather specific types of information from Web pages, such as harvesting e-mail addresses (usually for sending spam).

A Web crawler is one type of bot, or software agent. In general, it starts with a list of URLs to visit, called the *seeds*. As the crawler visits these URLs, it identifies all the hyperlinks in the page and adds them to the list of URLs to visit, called the *crawl frontier*. URLs from the frontier are recursively visited according to a set of policies.

The large volume implies that the crawler can only download a fraction of the Web pages within a given time, so it needs to prioritize its downloads. The high rate of change implies that the pages might have already been updated or even deleted.

The number of possible crawlable URLs being generated by server-side software has also made it difficult for web crawlers to avoid retrieving duplicate content. Endless combinations of HTTP GET (URL-based) parameters exist, of which only a small selection will actually return unique content. For example, a simple online photo gallery may offer three options to users, as specified through HTTP GET parameters in the URL. If there exist four ways to sort images, three choices of thumbnail size, two file formats, and an option to disable user-provided content, then the same set of content can be accessed with 48 different URLs, all of which may be linked on the site. This mathematical combination creates a problem for crawlers, as they must sort through endless combinations of relatively minor scripted changes in order to retrieve unique content.

As Edwards *et al.* noted, "Given that the bandwidth for conducting crawls is neither infinite nor free, it is becoming essential to crawl the Web in not only a scalable, but efficient way, if some reasonable measure of quality or freshness is to be maintained."^[4] A crawler must carefully choose at each step which pages to visit next.

The behavior of a Web crawler is the outcome of a combination of policies:^[5]

- a selection policy that states which pages to download,
- a *re-visit policy* that states when to check for changes to the pages,
- a politeness policy that states how to avoid overloading Web sites, and
- a parallelization policy that states how to coordinate distributed Web crawlers.

Selection policy

Given the current size of the Web, even large search engines cover only a portion of the publicly-available part. A 2005 study showed that large-scale search engines index no more than 40%-70% of the indexable Web;^[6] a previous study by Dr. Steve Lawrence and Lee Giles showed that no search engine indexed more than 16% of the Web in 1999.^[7] As a crawler always downloads just a fraction of the Web pages, it is highly desirable that the downloaded fraction contains the most relevant pages and not just a random sample of the Web.

This requires a metric of importance for prioritizing Web pages. The importance of a page is a function of its intrinsic quality, its popularity in terms of links or visits, and even of its URL (the latter is the case of vertical search engines restricted to a single top-level domain, or search engines restricted to a fixed Web site). Designing a good selection policy has an added difficulty: it must work with partial information, as the complete set of Web pages is not known during crawling.

Cho *et al.* made the first study on policies for crawling scheduling. Their data set was a 180,000-pages crawl from the stanford.edu domain, in which a crawling simulation was done with different strategies.^[8] The ordering metrics tested were breadth-first, backlink-count and partial Pagerank calculations. One of the conclusions was that if the crawler wants to download pages with high Pagerank early during the crawling process, then the partial Pagerank strategy is the better, followed by breadth-first and backlink-count. However, these results are for just a single domain. Cho also wrote his Ph.D. dissertation at Stanford on web crawling.^[9]

Najork and Wiener performed an actual crawl on 328 million pages, using breadth-first ordering.^[10] They found that a breadth-first crawl captures pages with high Pagerank early in the crawl (but they did not compare this strategy against other strategies). The explanation given by the authors for this result is that "the most important pages have many links to them from numerous hosts, and those links will be found early, regardless of on which host or page the crawl originates."

Abiteboul designed a crawling strategy based on an algorithm called OPIC (On-line Page Importance Computation).^[11] In OPIC, each page is given an initial sum of "cash" that is distributed equally among the pages it points to. It is similar to a Pagerank computation, but it is faster and is only done in one step. An OPIC-driven crawler downloads first the pages in the crawling frontier with higher amounts of "cash". Experiments were carried in a 100,000-pages synthetic graph with a power-law distribution of in-links. However, there was no comparison with other strategies nor experiments in the real Web.

Boldi *et al.* used simulation on subsets of the Web of 40 million pages from the .it domain and 100 million pages from the WebBase crawl, testing breadth-first against depth-first, random ordering and an omniscient strategy. The comparison was based on how well PageRank computed on a partial crawl approximates the true PageRank value. Surprisingly, some visits that accumulate PageRank very quickly (most notably, breadth-first and the omniscent visit) provide very poor progressive approximations.^{[12][13]}

Baeza-Yates *et al.* used simulation on two subsets of the Web of 3 million pages from the .gr and .cl domain, testing several crawling strategies.^[14] They showed that both the OPIC strategy and a strategy that uses the length of the per-site queues are better than breadth-first crawling, and that it is also very effective to use a previous crawl, when it is available, to guide the current one.

Daneshpajouh *et al.* designed a community based algorithm for discovering good seeds.^[15] Their method crawls web pages with high PageRank from different communities in less iteration in comparison with crawl starting from random seeds. One can extract good seed from a previously-crawled-Web graph using this new method. Using these seeds a new crawl can be very effective.

Focused crawling

The importance of a page for a crawler can also be expressed as a function of the similarity of a page to a given query. Web crawlers that attempt to download pages that are similar to each other are called **focused crawler** or **topical crawlers**. The concepts of topical and focused crawling were first introduced by $\text{Menczer}^{[16][17]}$ and by Chakrabarti *et al.*^[18]

The main problem in focused crawling is that in the context of a Web crawler, we would like to be able to predict the similarity of the text of a given page to the query before actually downloading the page. A possible predictor is the anchor text of links; this was the approach taken by Pinkerton^[19] in the first web crawler of the early days of the Web. Diligenti *et al.* ^[20] propose using the complete content of the pages already visited to infer the similarity between the driving query and the pages that have not been visited yet. The performance of a focused crawling depends mostly on the richness of links in the specific topic being searched, and a focused crawling usually relies on a general Web search engine for providing starting points..

Restricting followed links

A crawler may only want to seek out HTML pages and avoid all other MIME types. In order to request only HTML resources, a crawler may make an HTTP HEAD request to determine a Web resource's MIME type before requesting the entire resource with a GET request. To avoid making numerous HEAD requests, a crawler may examine the URL and only request a resource if the URL ends with certain characters such as .html, .htm, .asp, .aspx, .php, .jsp, .jspx or a slash. This strategy may cause numerous HTML Web resources to be unintentionally skipped.

Some crawlers may also avoid requesting any resources that have a "?" in them (are dynamically produced) in order to avoid spider traps that may cause the crawler to download an infinite number of URLs from a Web site. This strategy is unreliable if the site uses URL rewriting to simplify its URLs.

URL normalization

Crawlers usually perform some type of URL normalization in order to avoid crawling the same resource more than once. The term *URL normalization*, also called *URL canonicalization*, refers to the process of modifying and standardizing a URL in a consistent manner. There are several types of normalization that may be performed including conversion of URLs to lowercase, removal of "." and ".." segments, and adding trailing slashes to the non-empty path component.^[21]

Path-ascending crawling

Some crawlers intend to download as many resources as possible from a particular web site. So *path-ascending crawler* was introduced that would ascend to every path in each URL that it intends to crawl.^[22] For example, when given a seed URL of http://llama.org/hamster/monkey/page.html, it will attempt to crawl /hamster/monkey/, /hamster/, and /. Cothey found that a path-ascending crawler was very effective in finding isolated resources, or resources for which no inbound link would have been found in regular crawling.

Many path-ascending crawlers are also known as Web harvesting software, because they're used to "harvest" or collect all the content — perhaps the collection of photos in a gallery — from a specific page or host.

Re-visit policy

The Web has a very dynamic nature, and crawling a fraction of the Web can take weeks or months. By the time a Web crawler has finished its crawl, many events could have happened, including creations, updates and deletions.

From the search engine's point of view, there is a cost associated with not detecting an event, and thus having an outdated copy of a resource. The most-used cost functions are freshness and age.^[23]

Freshness: This is a binary measure that indicates whether the local copy is accurate or not. The freshness of a page *p* in the repository at time *t* is defined as:

$$F_p(t) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } p \text{ is equal to the local copy at time } t \\ 0 & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}$$

Age: This is a measure that indicates how outdated the local copy is. The age of a page p in the repository, at time t is defined as:

$$A_p(t) = egin{cases} 0 & ext{if } p ext{ is not modified at time } t \ t - ext{modification time of } p ext{ otherwise} \end{cases}$$

Coffman *et al.* worked with a definition of the objective of a Web crawler that is equivalent to freshness, but use a different wording: they propose that a crawler must minimize the fraction of time pages remain outdated. They also noted that the problem of Web crawling can be modeled as a multiple-queue, single-server polling system, on which the Web crawler is the server and the Web sites are the queues. Page modifications are the arrival of the customers, and switch-over times are the interval between page accesses to a single Web site. Under this model, mean waiting

time for a customer in the polling system is equivalent to the average age for the Web crawler.^[24]

The objective of the crawler is to keep the average freshness of pages in its collection as high as possible, or to keep the average age of pages as low as possible. These objectives are not equivalent: in the first case, the crawler is just concerned with how many pages are out-dated, while in the second case, the crawler is concerned with how old the local copies of pages are.

Two simple re-visiting policies were studied by Cho and Garcia-Molina:^[25]

Uniform policy: This involves re-visiting all pages in the collection with the same frequency, regardless of their rates of change.

Proportional policy: This involves re-visiting more often the pages that change more frequently. The visiting frequency is directly proportional to the (estimated) change frequency.

(In both cases, the repeated crawling order of pages can be done either in a random or a fixed order.)

Cho and Garcia-Molina proved the surprising result that, in terms of average freshness, the uniform policy outperforms the proportional policy in both a simulated Web and a real Web crawl. Intuitively, the reasoning is that, as web crawlers have a limit to how many pages they can crawl in a given time frame, (1) they will allocate too many new crawls to rapidly changing pages at the expense of less frequently updating pages, and (2) the freshness of rapidly changing pages lasts for shorter period than that of less frequently changing pages. In other words, a proportional policy allocates more resources to crawling frequently updating pages, but experiences less overall freshness time from them.

To improve freshness, the crawler should penalize the elements that change too often.^[26] The optimal re-visiting policy is neither the uniform policy nor the proportional policy. The optimal method for keeping average freshness high includes ignoring the pages that change too often, and the optimal for keeping average age low is to use access frequencies that monotonically (and sub-linearly) increase with the rate of change of each page. In both cases, the optimal is closer to the uniform policy than to the proportional policy: as Coffman *et al.* note, "in order to minimize the expected obsolescence time, the accesses to any particular page should be kept as evenly spaced as possible".^[24] Explicit formulas for the re-visit policy are not attainable in general, but they are obtained numerically, as they depend on the distribution of page changes. Cho and Garcia-Molina show that the exponential distribution is a good fit for describing page changes,^[26] while Ipeirotis *et al.* show how to use statistical tools to discover parameters that affect this distribution.^[27] Note that the re-visiting policies considered here regard all pages as homogeneous in terms of quality ("all pages on the Web are worth the same"), something that is not a realistic scenario, so further information about the Web page quality should be included to achieve a better crawling policy.

Politeness policy

Crawlers can retrieve data much quicker and in greater depth than human searchers, so they can have a crippling impact on the performance of a site. Needless to say, if a single crawler is performing multiple requests per second and/or downloading large files, a server would have a hard time keeping up with requests from multiple crawlers.

As noted by Koster, the use of Web crawlers is useful for a number of tasks, but comes with a price for the general community.^[28] The costs of using Web crawlers include:

- network resources, as crawlers require considerable bandwidth and operate with a high degree of parallelism during a long period of time;
- server overload, especially if the frequency of accesses to a given server is too high;
- · poorly-written crawlers, which can crash servers or routers, or which download pages they cannot handle; and
- personal crawlers that, if deployed by too many users, can disrupt networks and Web servers.

A partial solution to these problems is the robots exclusion protocol, also known as the robots.txt protocol that is a standard for administrators to indicate which parts of their Web servers should not be accessed by crawlers.^[29] This standard does not include a suggestion for the interval of visits to the same server, even though this interval is the

most effective way of avoiding server overload. Recently commercial search engines like Ask Jeeves, MSN and Yahoo are able to use an extra "Crawl-delay:" parameter in the robots.txt file to indicate the number of seconds to delay between requests.

The first proposed interval between connections was 60 seconds.^[30] However, if pages were downloaded at this rate from a website with more than 100,000 pages over a perfect connection with zero latency and infinite bandwidth, it would take more than 2 months to download only that entire Web site; also, only a fraction of the resources from that Web server would be used. This does not seem acceptable.

Cho uses 10 seconds as an interval for accesses,^[25] and the WIRE crawler uses 15 seconds as the default.^[31] The MercatorWeb crawler follows an adaptive politeness policy: if it took *t* seconds to download a document from a given server, the crawler waits for 10*t* seconds before downloading the next page.^[32] Dill *et al.* use 1 second.^[33]

For those using Web crawlers for research purposes, a more detailed cost-benefit analysis is needed and ethical considerations should be taken into account when deciding where to crawl and how fast to crawl.^[34]

Anecdotal evidence from access logs shows that access intervals from known crawlers vary between 20 seconds and 3–4 minutes. It is worth noticing that even when being very polite, and taking all the safeguards to avoid overloading Web servers, some complaints from Web server administrators are received. Brin and Page note that: "... running a crawler which connects to more than half a million servers (...) generates a fair amount of e-mail and phone calls. Because of the vast number of people coming on line, there are always those who do not know what a crawler is, because this is the first one they have seen."^[35]

Parallelization policy

A parallel crawler is a crawler that runs multiple processes in parallel. The goal is to maximize the download rate while minimizing the overhead from parallelization and to avoid repeated downloads of the same page. To avoid downloading the same page more than once, the crawling system requires a policy for assigning the new URLs discovered during the crawling process, as the same URL can be found by two different crawling processes.

Architectures

A crawler must not only have a good crawling strategy, as noted in the previous sections, but it should also have a highly optimized architecture. Shkapenyuk and Suel noted that:^[36]

While it is fairly easy to build a slow crawler that downloads a few pages per second for a short period of time, building a high-performance system that can download hundreds of millions of pages over several weeks presents a number of challenges in system design, I/O and network efficiency, and robustness and manageability.



Web crawlers are a central part of search engines, and details on their algorithms and architecture are kept as business secrets. When crawler designs are published, there is often an important lack of detail that prevents others from reproducing the work. There are also emerging concerns about "search engine spamming", which prevent major search engines from publishing their ranking algorithms.

Crawler identification

Web crawlers typically identify themselves to a Web server by using the User-agent field of an HTTP request. Web site administrators typically examine their Web servers' log and use the user agent field to determine which crawlers have visited the web server and how often. The user agent field may include a URL where the Web site administrator may find out more information about the crawler. Spambots and other malicious Web crawlers are unlikely to place identifying information in the user agent field, or they may mask their identity as a browser or other well-known crawler.

It is important for Web crawlers to identify themselves so that Web site administrators can contact the owner if needed. In some cases, crawlers may be accidentally trapped in a crawler trap or they may be overloading a Web server with requests, and the owner needs to stop the crawler. Identification is also useful for administrators that are interested in knowing when they may expect their Web pages to be indexed by a particular search engine.

Examples

The following is a list of published crawler architectures for general-purpose crawlers (excluding focused web crawlers), with a brief description that includes the names given to the different components and outstanding features:

- Yahoo! Slurp is the name of the Yahoo Search crawler.
- Bingbot is the name of Microsoft's Bing webcrawler. It replaced Msnbot.
- **FAST Crawler**^[37] is a distributed crawler, used by Fast Search & Transfer, and a general description of its architecture is available.
- **Googlebot**^[35] is described in some detail, but the reference is only about an early version of its architecture, which was based in C++ and Python. The crawler was integrated with the indexing process, because text parsing was done for full-text indexing and also for URL extraction. There is a URL server that sends lists of URLs to be fetched by several crawling processes. During parsing, the URLs found were passed to a URL server that checked if the URL have been previously seen. If not, the URL was added to the queue of the URL server.
- **PolyBot**^[36] is a distributed crawler written in C++ and Python, which is composed of a "crawl manager", one or more "downloaders" and one or more "DNS resolvers". Collected URLs are added to a queue on disk, and processed later to search for seen URLs in batch mode. The politeness policy considers both third and second level domains (e.g.: www.example.com and www2.example.com are third level domains) because third level domains are usually hosted by the same Web server.
- **RBSE**^[38] was the first published web crawler. It was based on two programs: the first program, "spider" maintains a queue in a relational database, and the second program "mite", is a modified www ASCII browser that downloads the pages from the Web.
- WebCrawler^[19] was used to build the first publicly-available full-text index of a subset of the Web. It was based on lib-WWW to download pages, and another program to parse and order URLs for breadth-first exploration of the Web graph. It also included a real-time crawler that followed links based on the similarity of the anchor text with the provided query.
- World Wide Web Worm^[39] was a crawler used to build a simple index of document titles and URLs. The index could be searched by using the grep Unix command.
- WebFountain^[4] is a distributed, modular crawler similar to Mercator but written in C++. It features a "controller" machine that coordinates a series of "ant" machines. After repeatedly downloading pages, a change

rate is inferred for each page and a non-linear programming method must be used to solve the equation system for maximizing freshness. The authors recommend to use this crawling order in the early stages of the crawl, and then switch to a uniform crawling order, in which all pages are being visited with the same frequency.

• WebRACE^[40] is a crawling and caching module implemented in Java, and used as a part of a more generic system called eRACE. The system receives requests from users for downloading web pages, so the crawler acts in part as a smart proxy server. The system also handles requests for "subscriptions" to Web pages that must be monitored: when the pages change, they must be downloaded by the crawler and the subscriber must be notified. The most outstanding feature of WebRACE is that, while most crawlers start with a set of "seed" URLs, WebRACE is continuously receiving new starting URLs to crawl from.

In addition to the specific crawler architectures listed above, there are general crawler architectures published by $Cho^{[41]}$ and Chakrabarti.^[42]

Open-source crawlers

- Aspseek is a crawler, indexer and a search engine written in C++ and licensed under the GPL
- DataparkSearch is a crawler and search engine released under the GNU General Public License.
- **GNU Wget** is a command-line-operated crawler written in C and released under the GPL. It is typically used to mirror Web and FTP sites.
- GRUB is an open source distributed search crawler that Wikia Search used to crawl the web.
- **Heritrix** is the Internet Archive's archival-quality crawler, designed for archiving periodic snapshots of a large portion of the Web. It was written in Java.
- ht://Dig includes a Web crawler in its indexing engine.
- **HTTrack** uses a Web crawler to create a mirror of a web site for off-line viewing. It is written in C and released under the GPL.
- ICDL Crawler is a cross-platform web crawler written in C++ and intended to crawl Web sites based on Web-site Parse Templates using computer's free CPU resources only.
- **mnoGoSearch** is a crawler, indexer and a search engine written in C and licensed under the GPL (Linux machines only)
- **Nutch** is a crawler written in Java and released under an Apache License. It can be used in conjunction with the Lucene text-indexing package.
- Open Search Server is a search engine and web crawler software release under the GPL.
- **Pavuk** is a command-line Web mirror tool with optional X11 GUI crawler and released under the GPL. It has bunch of advanced features compared to wget and httrack, e.g., regular expression based filtering and file creation rules.
- **PHP-Crawler** is a simple PHP and MySQL based crawler released under the BSD. Easy to install it became popular for small MySQL-driven websites on shared hosting.
- the tkWWW Robot, a crawler based on the tkWWW web browser (licensed under GPL).
- YaCy, a free distributed search engine, built on principles of peer-to-peer networks (licensed under GPL).
- Seeks, a free distributed search engine (licensed under Affero General Public License).

Crawling the Deep Web

A vast amount of Web pages lie in the deep or invisible Web.^[43] These pages are typically only accessible by submitting queries to a database, and regular crawlers are unable to find these pages if there are no links that point to them. Google's Sitemap Protocol and mod oai^[44] are intended to allow discovery of these deep-Web resources.

Deep Web crawling also multiplies the number of Web links to be crawled. Some crawlers only take some of the <a href="URL"-shaped URLs. In some cases, such as the Googlebot, Web crawling is done on all text contained inside the hypertext content, tags, or text.

Crawling Web 2.0 Applications

- Sheeraj Shah provides insight into Crawling Ajax-driven Web 2.0 Applications ^[45].
- Interested readers might wish to read AJAXSearch: Crawling, Indexing and Searching Web 2.0 Applications ^[46].
- Making AJAX Applications Crawlable ^[47], from Google Code. It defines an agreement between web servers and search engine crawlers that allows for dynamically created content to be visible to crawlers. Google currently supports this agreement.^[45]

References

- Kobayashi, M. and Takeda, K. (2000). "Information retrieval on the web" (http://doi.acm.org/10.1145/358923.358934). ACM Computing Surveys (ACM Press) 32 (2): 144–173. doi:10.1145/358923.358934.
- [2] Spetka, Scott. "The TkWWW Robot: Beyond Browsing" (http://web.archive.org/web/20040903174942/archive.ncsa.uiuc.edu/SDG/ IT94/Proceedings/Agents/spetka/spetka.html). NCSA. Archived from the original (http://archive.ncsa.uiuc.edu/SDG/IT94/ Proceedings/Agents/spetka/spetka.html) on 3 September 2004. . Retrieved 21 November 2010.
- [3] See definition of scutter on FOAF Project's wiki (http://wiki.foaf-project.org/w/Scutter)
- [4] Edwards, J., McCurley, K. S., and Tomlin, J. A. (2001). "An adaptive model for optimizing performance of an incremental web crawler" (http://www10.org/cdrom/papers/210/index.html). In Proceedings of the Tenth Conference on World Wide Web (Hong Kong: Elsevier Science): 106–113. doi:10.1145/371920.371960.
- [5] Castillo, Carlos (2004). Effective Web Crawling (http://chato.cl/research/crawling_thesis) (Ph.D. thesis). University of Chile. Retrieved 2010-08-03.
- [6] Gulli, A.; Signorini, A. (2005). "The indexable web is more than 11.5 billion pages" (http://doi.acm.org/10.1145/1062745.1062789). Special interest tracks and posters of the 14th international conference on World Wide Web. ACM Press.. pp. 902–903. doi:10.1145/1062745.1062789.
- [7] Lawrence, Steve; C. Lee Giles (1999-07-08). "Accessibility of information on the web". *Nature* 400 (6740): 107. doi:10.1038/21987.
 PMID 10428673.
- [8] Cho, J.; Garcia-Molina, H.; Page, L. (1998-04). "Efficient Crawling Through URL Ordering" (http://ilpubs.stanford.edu:8090/347/). Seventh International World-Wide Web Conference. Brisbane, Australia. . Retrieved 2009-03-23.
- [9] Cho, Junghoo, "Crawling the Web: Discovery and Maintenance of a Large-Scale Web Data" (http://oak.cs.ucla.edu/~cho/papers/ cho-thesis.pdf), Ph.D. dissertation, Department of Computer Science, Stanford University, November 2001
- [10] Marc Najork and Janet L. Wiener. Breadth-first crawling yields high-quality pages (http://www10.org/cdrom/papers/pdf/p208.pdf). In Proceedings of the Tenth Conference on World Wide Web, pages 114–118, Hong Kong, May 2001. Elsevier Science.
- [11] Abiteboul, Serge; Mihai Preda, Gregory Cobena (2003). "Adaptive on-line page importance computation" (http://www2003.org/cdrom/ papers/refereed/p007/p7-abiteboul.html). *Proceedings of the 12th international conference on World Wide Web*. Budapest, Hungary: ACM. pp. 280–290. doi:10.1145/775152.775192. ISBN 1-58113-680-3. . Retrieved 2009-03-22.
- [12] Boldi, Paolo; Bruno Codenotti, Massimo Santini, Sebastiano Vigna (2004). "UbiCrawler: a scalable fully distributed Web crawler" (http:// vigna.dsi.unimi.it/ftp/papers/UbiCrawler.pdf). Software: Practice and Experience 34 (8): 711–726. doi:10.1002/spe.587. Retrieved 2009-03-23.
- [13] Boldi, Paolo; Massimo Santini, Sebastiano Vigna (2004). "Do Your Worst to Make the Best: Paradoxical Effects in PageRank Incremental Computations" (http://vigna.dsi.unimi.it/ftp/papers/ParadoxicalPageRank.pdf). Algorithms and Models for the Web-Graph (http:// springerlink.com/content/g10m122f9hb6). pp. 168–180. . Retrieved 2009-03-23.
- [14] Baeza-Yates, R., Castillo, C., Marin, M. and Rodriguez, A. (2005). Crawling a Country: Better Strategies than Breadth-First for Web Page Ordering (http://www.dcc.uchile.cl/~ccastill/papers/baeza05_crawling_country_better_breadth_first_web_page_ordering.pdf). In Proceedings of the Industrial and Practical Experience track of the 14th conference on World Wide Web, pages 864–872, Chiba, Japan. ACM Press.
- [15] Shervin Daneshpajouh, Mojtaba Mohammadi Nasiri, Mohammad Ghodsi, A Fast Community Based Algorithm for Generating Crawler Seeds Set (http://ce.sharif.edu/~daneshpajouh/publications/A Fast Community Based Algorithm for Generating Crawler Seeds Set.pdf),
In proceeding of 4th International Conference on Web Information Systems and Technologies (WEBIST-2008 (http://www.webist.org/)), Funchal, Portugal, May 2008.

- [16] Menczer, F. (1997). ARACHNID: Adaptive Retrieval Agents Choosing Heuristic Neighborhoods for Information Discovery (http:// informatics.indiana.edu/fil/Papers/ICML.ps). In D. Fisher, ed., Machine Learning: Proceedings of the 14th International Conference (ICML97). Morgan Kaufmann
- [17] Menczer, F. and Belew, R.K. (1998). Adaptive Information Agents in Distributed Textual Environments (http://informatics.indiana.edu/ fil/Papers/AA98.ps). In K. Sycara and M. Wooldridge (eds.) Proc. 2nd Intl. Conf. on Autonomous Agents (Agents '98). ACM Press
- [18] Chakrabarti, S., van den Berg, M., and Dom, B. (1999). Focused crawling: a new approach to topic-specific web resource discovery (http:// web.archive.org/web/20040317210216/http://www.fxpal.com/people/vdberg/pubs/www8/www1999f.pdf). Computer Networks, 31(11–16):1623–1640.
- [19] Pinkerton, B. (1994). Finding what people want: Experiences with the WebCrawler (http://web.archive.org/web/20010904075500/http://archive.ncsa.uiuc.edu/SDG/IT94/Proceedings/Searching/pinkerton/WebCrawler.html). In Proceedings of the First World Wide Web Conference, Geneva, Switzerland.
- [20] Diligenti, M., Coetzee, F., Lawrence, S., Giles, C. L., and Gori, M. (2000). Focused crawling using context graphs (http://nautilus.dii. unisi.it/pubblicazioni/files/conference/2000-Diligenti-VLDB.pdf). In Proceedings of 26th International Conference on Very Large Databases (VLDB), pages 527-534, Cairo, Egypt.
- [21] Pant, Gautam; Srinivasan, Padmini; Menczer, Filippo (2004). "Crawling the Web" (http://dollar.biz.uiowa.edu/~pant/Papers/crawling. pdf). In Levene, Mark; Poulovassilis, Alexandra. Web Dynamics: Adapting to Change in Content, Size, Topology and Use. Springer. pp. 153–178. ISBN 9783540406761. . Retrieved 2009-03-22.
- [22] Cothey, Viv (2004). "Web-crawling reliability". Journal of the American Society for Information Science and Technology 55 (14): 1228–1238. doi:10.1002/asi.20078.
- [23] Cho, Junghoo; Hector Garcia-Molina (2000). "Synchronizing a database to improve freshness" (http://www.cs.brown.edu/courses/ cs227/2002/cache/Cho.pdf). Proceedings of the 2000 ACM SIGMOD international conference on Management of data. Dallas, Texas, United States: ACM. pp. 117–128. doi:10.1145/342009.335391. ISBN 1-58113-217-4. . Retrieved 2009-03-23.
- [24] Jr, E. G. Coffman; Zhen Liu, Richard R. Weber (1998). "Optimal robot scheduling for Web search engines". *Journal of Scheduling* 1 (1): 15–29. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1099-1425(199806)1:1<15::AID-JOS3>3.0.CO;2-K.
- [25] Cho, J. and Garcia-Molina, H. (2003). Effective page refresh policies for web crawlers (http://portal.acm.org/citation.cfm?doid=958942. 958945). ACM Transactions on Database Systems, 28(4).
- [26] Cho, Junghoo; Hector Garcia-Molina (2003). "Estimating frequency of change" (http://portal.acm.org/citation.cfm?doid=857166.
 857170). ACM Trans. Interet Technol. 3 (3): 256–290. doi:10.1145/857166.857170. Retrieved 2009-03-22.
- [27] Ipeirotis, P., Ntoulas, A., Cho, J., Gravano, L. (2005) Modeling and managing content changes in text databases (http://pages.stern.nyu. edu/~panos/publications/icde2005.pdf). In Proceedings of the 21st IEEE International Conference on Data Engineering, pages 606-617, April 2005, Tokyo.
- [28] Koster, M. (1995). Robots in the web: threat or treat? ConneXions, 9(4).
- [29] Koster, M. (1996). A standard for robot exclusion (http://www.robotstxt.org/wc/exclusion.html).
- [30] Koster, M. (1993). Guidelines for robots writers (http://www.robotstxt.org/wc/guidelines.html).
- [31] Baeza-Yates, R. and Castillo, C. (2002). Balancing volume, quality and freshness in Web crawling (http://www.chato.cl/papers/ baeza02balancing.pdf). In Soft Computing Systems – Design, Management and Applications, pages 565–572, Santiago, Chile. IOS Press Amsterdam.
- [32] Heydon, Allan; Najork, Marc (1999-06-26) (PDF). Mercator: A Scalable, Extensible Web Crawler (http://www.cindoc.csic.es/ cybermetrics/pdf/68.pdf). . Retrieved 2009-03-22.
- [33] Dill, S., Kumar, R., Mccurley, K. S., Rajagopalan, S., Sivakumar, D., and Tomkins, A. (2002). Self-similarity in the web (http://www. mccurley.org/papers/fractal.pdf). ACM Trans. Inter. Tech., 2(3):205–223.
- [34] "Web crawling ethics revisited: Cost, privacy and denial of service" (http://www.scit.wlv.ac.uk/~cm1993/papers/ Web_Crawling_Ethics_preprint.doc). Journal of the American Society for Information Science and Technology. 2006.
- [35] Brin, S. and Page, L. (1998). The anatomy of a large-scale hypertextual Web search engine (http://infolab.stanford.edu/~backrub/google. html). Computer Networks and ISDN Systems, 30(1-7):107–117.
- [36] Shkapenyuk, V. and Suel, T. (2002). Design and implementation of a high performance distributed web crawler (http://cis.poly.edu/tr/ tr-cis-2001-03.pdf). In Proceedings of the 18th International Conference on Data Engineering (ICDE), pages 357-368, San Jose, California. IEEE CS Press.
- [37] Risvik, K. M. and Michelsen, R. (2002). Search Engines and Web Dynamics (http://citeseer.ist.psu.edu/rd/1549722,509701,1,0.
 25,Download/http://citeseer.ist.psu.edu/cache/papers/cs/26004/http:ZSzzSzwww.idi.ntnu.
- nozSz~algkonzSzgenereltzSzse-dynamicweb1.pdf/risvik02search.pdf). Computer Networks, vol. 39, pp. 289–302, June 2002.
- [38] Eichmann, D. (1994). The RBSE spider: balancing effective search against Web load (http://mingo.info-science.uiowa.edu/eichmann/ www94/Spider.ps). In Proceedings of the First World Wide Web Conference, Geneva, Switzerland.
- [39] McBryan, O. A. (1994). GENVL and WWWW: Tools for taming the web. In Proceedings of the First World Wide Web Conference, Geneva, Switzerland.
- [40] Zeinalipour-Yazti, D. and Dikaiakos, M. D. (2002). Design and implementation of a distributed crawler and filtering processor (http:// www.cs.ucr.edu/~csyiazti/downloads/papers/ngits02/ngits02.pdf). In Proceedings of the Fifth Next Generation Information Technologies

and Systems (NGITS), volume 2382 of Lecture Notes in Computer Science, pages 58-74, Caesarea, Israel. Springer.

- [41] Cho, Junghoo; Hector Garcia-Molina (2002). "Parallel crawlers" (http://portal.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=511464). Proceedings of the 11th international conference on World Wide Web. Honolulu, Hawaii, USA: ACM. pp. 124–135. doi:10.1145/511446.511464. ISBN 1-58113-449-5. . Retrieved 2009-03-23.
- [42] Chakrabarti, S. (2003). Mining the Web (http://www.cs.berkeley.edu/~soumen/mining-the-web/). Morgan Kaufmann Publishers. ISBN 1-55860-754-4
- [43] Shestakov, Denis (2008). Search Interfaces on the Web: Querying and Characterizing (https://oa.doria.fi/handle/10024/38506). TUCS Doctoral Dissertations 104, University of Turku
- [44] Nelson, Michael L; Herbert Van de Sompel, Xiaoming Liu, Terry L Harrison, Nathan McFarland (2005-03-24). "mod_oai: An Apache Module for Metadata Harvesting". *Eprint arXiv:cs/0503069*: 3069. arXiv:cs/0503069. Bibcode 2005cs......3069N.
- [45] Making AJAX Applications Crawlable: Full Specification (http://code.google.com/web/ajaxcrawling/docs/specification.html)

Further reading

 Cho, Junghoo, "Web Crawling Project" (http://oak.cs.ucla.edu/~cho/research/crawl.html), UCLA Computer Science Department.

Social search

Social search or a **social search engine** is a type of web search that takes into account the Social Graph of the person initiating the search query. When applied to web search this Social-Graph approach to relevance is in contrast to established algorithmic or machine-based approaches where relevance is determined by analyzing the text of each document or the link structure of the documents.^[1] Search results produced by **social search engine** give more visibility to content created or touched by users in the Social Graph.

Social search takes many forms, ranging from simple shared bookmarks or tagging of content with descriptive labels to more sophisticated approaches that combine human intelligence with computer algorithms.^{[2][3]}

The search experience takes into account varying sources of metadata, such as collaborative discovery of web pages, tags, social ranking, commenting on bookmarks, news, images, videos, knowledge sharing, podcasts and other web pages. Example forms of user input include social bookmarking or direct interaction with the search results such as promoting or demoting results the user feels are more or less relevant to their query.^[4]

History

The term social search began to emerge between 2004 and 2005. The concept of social ranking can be considered to derive from Google's PageRank algorithm, which assigns importance to web pages based on analysis of the link structure of the web, because PageRank is relying on the collective judgment of webmasters linking to other content on the web. Links, in essence, are positive votes by the webmaster community for their favorite sites.

In 2008, there were a few startup companies that focused on ranking search results according to one's social graph on social networks.^{[5][6]} Companies in the social search space include Wajam, folkd, Slangwho, Sproose, Mahalo, Jumper 2.0, Qitera, Scour, Wink, Eurekster, Baynote, Delver, OneRiot, and SideStripe. Former efforts include Wikia Search. In 2008, a story on *TechCrunch* showed Google potentially adding in a voting mechanism to search results similar to Digg's methodology.^[7] This suggests growing interest in how social groups can influence and potentially enhance the ability of algorithms to find meaningful data for end users. There are also other services like Sentimnt that turn search personal by searching within the users' social circles.

The term 'Lazyweb' has been used to describe the act of out-sourcing your questions to your friends, usually by broadcasting them on Twitter or Facebook (as opposed to posting them on Q&A websites such as Yahoo Answers). The company Aardvark, acquired by Google in February 2010, has created a more targeted version of this, which directs your questions to people in your social networks, based on relating the content of the question to the content of their social network pages. Aardvark users primarily use the Aardvark IM buddy, also integrated into Google

Gmail, to ask and answer their questions. The company Cofacio released a beta platform in August 2009 in the UK which marks a return to the open, broadcast method of social search for the Twitter/Facebook generation.

In October 2009, Google rolled out its "Social Search" feature; after a time in beta, the feature was expanded to multiple languages in May 2011. However, after a search deal with Twitter ended without renewal, Google began to retool its Social Search. In January 2012, Google released "Search plus Your World", a further development of Social Search. The feature, which is integrated into Google's regular search as an opt-out feature, pulls references to results from Google+ profiles. The company was subsequently criticized by Twitter for the perceived potential impact of "Search plus Your World" upon web publishers, describing the feature's release to the public as a "bad day for the web", while Google replied that Twitter refused to allow deep search crawling by Google of Twitter's content^[8].

Benefits

To date social search engines have not demonstrated measurably improved search results over algorithmic search engines. However, there are potential benefits deriving from the human input qualities of social search.

- Reduced impact of link spam by relying less on link structure of web pages.
- Increased relevance because each result has been selected by users.
- Leverage a network of trusted individuals by providing an indication of whether they thought a particular result was good or bad.
- The introduction of 'human judgement' suggests that each web page has been viewed and endorsed by one or more people, and they have concluded it is relevant and worthy of being shared with others using human techniques that go beyond the computer's current ability to analyze a web page.
- Web pages are considered to be relevant from the reader's perspective, rather than the author who desires their content to be viewed, or the web master as they create links.
- More current results. Because a social search engine is constantly getting feedback it is potentially able to display results that are more current or in context with changing information.

Concerns

- Risk of spam. Because users can directly add results to a social search engine there is a risk that some users could insert search spam directly into the search engine. Elimination or prevention of this spam would require the ability to detect the validity of a user's' contribution, such as whether it agrees with other trusted users.
- "The Long Tail" of search is a concept that there are so many unique searches conducted that most searches, while valid, are performed very infrequently. A search engine that relied on users filling in all the searches would be at a disadvantage to one that used machines to crawl and index the entire web.

- What's the Big Deal With Social Search? (http://searchenginewatch.com/showPage.html?page=3623153), SearchEngineWatch, Aug 15, 2006
- [2] Chi, Ed H. Information Seeking Can Be Social, Computer, vol. 42, no. 3, pp. 42-46, Mar. 2009, doi:10.1109/MC.2009.87 (http://www2. computer.org/portal/web/csdl/doi/10.1109/MC.2009.87)
- [3] A Taxonomy of Social Search Approaches (http://blog.delver.com/index.php/2008/07/31/taxonomy-of-social-search-approaches/), Delver company blog, Jul 31, 2008
- [4] Google's Marissa Mayer: Social search is the future (http://venturebeat.com/2008/01/31/ googles-marissa-mayer-social-search-is-the-future), VentureBeat, Jan 31, 2008
- [5] New Sites Make It Easier To Spy on Your Friends (http://online.wsj.com/public/article/SB121063460767286631.html), Wall Street Journal, May 13. 2008
- [6] Social Search Guide: 40+ Social Search Engines (http://mashable.com/2007/08/27/social-search/), Mashable, Aug 27. 2007
- [7] Is This The Future Of Search? (http://www.techcrunch.com/2008/07/16/is-this-the-future-of-search/), TechCrunch, July 16, 2008

[8] "Twitter unhappy about Google's social search changes" (http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/technology-16511794). BBC News. 11 January 2012. Retrieved 11 January 2012.

Vertical search

A **vertical search** engine, as distinct from a general web search engine, focuses on a specific segment of online content. The vertical content area may be based on topicality, media type, or genre of content. Common verticals include shopping, the automotive industry, legal information, medical information, and travel. In contrast to general Web search engines, which attempt to index large portions of the World Wide Web using a web crawler, vertical search engines typically use a focused crawler that attempts to index only Web pages that are relevant to a pre-defined topic or set of topics.

Some vertical search sites focus on individual verticals, while other sites include multiple vertical searches within one search engine.

Vertical search offers several potential benefits over general search engines:

- Greater precision due to limited scope
- · Leverage domain knowledge including taxonomies and ontologies
- Support specific unique user tasks

Domain-specific search

Domain-specific verticals focus on a specific topic. John Battelle describes this in his book, The Search:

Domain-specific search solutions focus on one area of knowledge, creating customized search experiences, that because of the domain's limited corpus and clear relationships between concepts, provide extremely relevant results for searchers.^[1]

References

[1] Battelle, John (2005). *The Search: How Google and its Rivals Rewrote the Rules of Business and Transformed Our Culture*. New York: Portfolio.

Web analytics

Web analytics is the measurement, collection, analysis and reporting of internet data for purposes of understanding and optimizing web usage.^[1]

Web analytics is not just a tool for measuring web traffic but can be used as a tool for business research and market research, and to assess and improve the effectiveness of a web site. Web analytics applications can also help companies measure the results of traditional print advertising campaigns. It helps one to estimate how traffic to a website changes after the launch of a new advertising campaign. Web analytics provides information about the number of visitors to a website and the number of page views. It helps gauge traffic and popularity trends which is useful for market research.

There are two categories of web analytics; off-site and on-site web analytics.

Off-site web analytics refers to web measurement and analysis regardless of whether you own or maintain a website. It includes the measurement of a website's *potential* audience (opportunity), share of voice (visibility), and buzz (comments) that is happening on the Internet as a whole.

On-site web analytics measure a visitor's journey once *on your website*. This includes its drivers and conversions; for example, which landing pages encourage people to make a purchase. On-site web analytics measures the performance of your website in a commercial context. This data is typically compared against key performance indicators for performance, and used to improve a web site or marketing campaign's audience response.

Historically, web analytics has referred to on-site visitor measurement. However in recent years this has blurred, mainly because vendors are producing tools that span both categories.

On-site web analytics technologies

Many different vendors provide on-site web analytics software and services. There are two main technological approaches to collecting the data. The first method, *log file analysis*, reads the logfiles in which the web server records all its transactions. The second method, *page tagging*, uses JavaScript or images on each page to notify a third-party server when a page is rendered by a web browser. Both collect data that can be processed to produce web traffic reports.

In addition other data sources may also be added to augment the data. For example; e-mail response rates, direct mail campaign data, sales and lead information, user performance data such as click heat mapping, or other custom metrics as needed.

Web server logfile analysis

Web servers record some of their transactions in a logfile. It was soon realized that these logfiles could be read by a program to provide data on the popularity of the website. Thus arose web log analysis software.

In the early 1990s, web site statistics consisted primarily of counting the number of client requests (or *hits*) made to the web server. This was a reasonable method initially, since each web site often consisted of a single HTML file. However, with the introduction of images in HTML, and web sites that spanned multiple HTML files, this count became less useful. The first true commercial Log Analyzer was released by IPRO in 1994.^[2]

Two units of measure were introduced in the mid 1990s to gauge more accurately the amount of human activity on web servers. These were *page views* and *visits* (or *sessions*). A *page view* was defined as a request made to the web server for a page, as opposed to a graphic, while a *visit* was defined as a sequence of requests from a uniquely identified client that expired after a certain amount of inactivity, usually 30 minutes. The page views and visits are still commonly displayed metrics, but are now considered rather rudimentary.

The emergence of search engine spiders and robots in the late 1990s, along with web proxies and dynamically assigned IP addresses for large companies and ISPs, made it more difficult to identify unique human visitors to a website. Log analyzers responded by tracking visits by cookies, and by ignoring requests from known spiders.

The extensive use of web caches also presented a problem for logfile analysis. If a person revisits a page, the second request will often be retrieved from the browser's cache, and so no request will be received by the web server. This means that the person's path through the site is lost. Caching can be defeated by configuring the web server, but this can result in degraded performance for the visitor and bigger load on the servers.

Page tagging

Concerns about the accuracy of logfile analysis in the presence of caching, and the desire to be able to perform web analytics as an outsourced service, led to the second data collection method, page tagging or 'Web bugs'.

In the mid 1990s, Web counters were commonly seen — these were images included in a web page that showed the number of times the image had been requested, which was an estimate of the number of visits to that page. In the late 1990s this concept evolved to include a small invisible image instead of a visible one, and, by using JavaScript, to pass along with the image request certain information about the page and the visitor. This information can then be processed remotely by a web analytics company, and extensive statistics generated.

The web analytics service also manages the process of assigning a cookie to the user, which can uniquely identify them during their visit and in subsequent visits. Cookie acceptance rates vary significantly between web sites and may affect the quality of data collected and reported.

Collecting web site data using a third-party data collection server (or even an in-house data collection server) requires an additional DNS look-up by the user's computer to determine the IP address of the collection server. On occasion, delays in completing a successful or failed DNS look-ups may result in data not being collected.

With the increasing popularity of Ajax-based solutions, an alternative to the use of an invisible image, is to implement a call back to the server from the rendered page. In this case, when the page is rendered on the web browser, a piece of Ajax code would call back to the server and pass information about the client that can then be aggregated by a web analytics company. This is in some ways flawed by browser restrictions on the servers which can be contacted with XmlHttpRequest objects. Also, this method can lead to slightly lower reported traffic levels, since the visitor may stop the page from loading in mid-response before the Ajax call is made.

Logfile analysis vs page tagging

Both logfile analysis programs and page tagging solutions are readily available to companies that wish to perform web analytics. In some cases, the same web analytics company will offer both approaches. The question then arises of which method a company should choose. There are advantages and disadvantages to each approach.^[3]

Advantages of logfile analysis

The main advantages of logfile analysis over page tagging are as follows:

- The web server normally already produces logfiles, so the raw data is already available. No changes to the website are required.
- The data is on the company's own servers, and is in a standard, rather than a proprietary, format. This makes it easy for a company to switch programs later, use several different programs, and analyze historical data with a new program.
- Logfiles contain information on visits from search engine spiders, which generally do not execute JavaScript on a page and are therefore not recorded by page tagging. Although these should not be reported as part of the human activity, it is useful information for search engine optimization.
- Logfiles require no additional DNS Lookups. Thus there are no external server calls which can slow page load speeds, or result in uncounted page views.

• The web server reliably records every transaction it makes, including e.g. serving PDF documents and content generated by scripts, and does not rely on the visitors' browsers co-operating

Advantages of page tagging

The main advantages of page tagging over logfile analysis are as follows:

- Counting is activated by opening the page (given that the web client runs the tag scripts), not requesting it from the server. If a page is cached, it will not be counted by the server. Cached pages can account for up to one-third of all pageviews. Not counting cached pages seriously skews many site metrics. It is for this reason server-based log analysis is not considered suitable for analysis of human activity on websites.
- Data is gathered via a component ("tag") in the page, usually written in JavaScript, though Java can be used, and increasingly Flash is used. JQuery and AJAX can also be used in conjunction with a server-side scripting language (such as PHP) to manipulate and (usually) store it in a database, basically enabling complete control over how the data is represented.
- The script may have access to additional information on the web client or on the user, not sent in the query, such as visitors' screen sizes and the price of the goods they purchased.
- Page tagging can report on events which do not involve a request to the web server, such as interactions within Flash movies, partial form completion, mouse events such as onClick, onMouseOver, onFocus, onBlur etc.
- The page tagging service manages the process of assigning cookies to visitors; with logfile analysis, the server has to be configured to do this.
- Page tagging is available to companies who do not have access to their own web servers.
- Lately page tagging has become a standard in web analytics.^[4]

Economic factors

Logfile analysis is almost always performed in-house. Page tagging can be performed in-house, but it is more often provided as a third-party service. The economic difference between these two models can also be a consideration for a company deciding which to purchase.

- Logfile analysis typically involves a one-off software purchase; however, some vendors are introducing maximum annual page views with additional costs to process additional information. In addition to commercial offerings, several open-source logfile analysis tools are available free of charge.
- For Logfile analysis you have to store and archive your own data, which often grows very large quickly. Although the cost of hardware to do this is minimal, the overhead for an IT department can be considerable.
- For Logfile analysis you need to maintain the software, including updates and security patches.
- Complex page tagging vendors charge a monthly fee based on volume i.e. number of pageviews per month collected.

Which solution is cheaper to implement depends on the amount of technical expertise within the company, the vendor chosen, the amount of activity seen on the web sites, the depth and type of information sought, and the number of distinct web sites needing statistics.

Regardless of the vendor solution or data collection method employed, the cost of web visitor analysis and interpretation should also be included. That is, the cost of turning raw data into actionable information. This can be from the use of third party consultants, the hiring of an experienced web analyst, or the training of a suitable in-house person. A cost-benefit analysis can then be performed. For example, what revenue increase or cost savings can be gained by analysing the web visitor data?

Hybrid methods

Some companies are now producing programs that collect data through both logfiles and page tagging. By using a hybrid method, they aim to produce more accurate statistics than either method on its own. The first Hybrid solution was produced in 1998 by Rufus Evison, who then spun the product out to create a company based upon the increased accuracy of hybrid methods.

Geolocation of visitors

With IP geolocation, it is possible to track visitors location. Using IP geolocation database or API, visitors can be geolocated to city, region or country level.^[5]

IP Intelligence, or Internet Protocol (IP) Intelligence, is a technology that maps the Internet and catalogues IP addresses by parameters such as geographic location (country, region, state, city and postcode), connection type, Internet Service Provider (ISP), proxy information, and more. The first generation of IP Intelligence was referred to as geotargeting or geolocation technology. This information is used by businesses for online audience segmentation in applications such online advertising, behavioral targeting, content localization (or website localization), digital rights management, personalization, online fraud detection, geographic rights management, localized search, enhanced analytics, global traffic management, and content distribution.

Click analytics

Click analytics is a special type of web analytics that gives special attention to clicks.

Commonly, click analytics focuses on on-site analytics. An editor of a web site uses click analytics to determine the performance of his or her particular site, with regards to where the users of the site are clicking.

Also, click analytics may happen real-time or "unreal"-time, depending on the type of information sought. Typically, front-page editors on high-traffic news media sites will want to monitor their pages in real-time, to



optimize the content. Editors, designers or other types of stakeholders may analyze clicks on a wider time frame to aid them assess performance of writers, design elements or advertisements etc.

Data about clicks may be gathered in at least two ways. Ideally, a click is "logged" when it occurs, and this method requires some functionality that picks up relevant information when the event occurs. Alternatively, one may institute the assumption that a page view is a result of a click, and therefore log a simulated click that led to that page view.

Customer lifecycle analytics

Customer lifecycle analytics is a visitor-centric approach to measuring that falls under the umbrella of lifecycle marketing. Page views, clicks and other events (such as API calls, access to third-party services, etc.) are all tied to an individual visitor instead of being stored as separate data points. Customer lifecycle analytics attempts to connect all the data points into a marketing funnel that can offer insights into visitor behavior and website optimization.

Other methods

Other methods of data collection are sometimes used. Packet sniffing collects data by sniffing the network traffic passing between the web server and the outside world. Packet sniffing involves no changes to the web pages or web servers. Integrating web analytics into the web server software itself is also possible.^[6] Both these methods claim to provide better real-time data than other methods.

Key definitions

There are no globally agreed definitions within web analytics as the industry bodies have been trying to agree definitions that are useful and definitive for some time. The main bodies who have had input in this area have been JICWEBS (The Joint Industry Committee for Web Standards in the UK and Ireland) ^[7], ABCe (Audit Bureau of Circulations electronic, UK and Europe) ^[8], The WAA (Web Analytics Association, US) and to a lesser extent the IAB (Interactive Advertising Bureau). This does not prevent the following list from being a useful guide, suffering only slightly from ambiguity. Both the WAA and the ABCe provide more definitive lists for those who are declaring their statistics using the metrics defined by either.

- **Hit** A request for a file from the web server. Available only in log analysis. The number of hits received by a website is frequently cited to assert its popularity, but this number is extremely misleading and dramatically over-estimates popularity. A single web-page typically consists of multiple (often dozens) of discrete files, each of which is counted as a hit as the page is downloaded, so the number of hits is really an arbitrary number more reflective of the complexity of individual pages on the website than the website's actual popularity. The total number of visitors or page views provides a more realistic and accurate assessment of popularity.
- **Page view** A request for a file whose type is defined as a page in log analysis. An occurrence of the script being run in page tagging. In log analysis, a single page view may generate multiple hits as all the resources required to view the page (images, .js and .css files) are also requested from the web server.
- Visit / Session A visit is defined as a series of page requests from the same uniquely identified client with a time of no more than 30 minutes between each page request. A session is defined as a series of page requests from the same uniquely identified client with a time of no more than 30 minutes and no requests for pages from other domains intervening between page requests. In other words, a session ends when someone goes to another site, or 30 minutes elapse between pageviews, whichever comes first. A visit ends only after a 30 minute time delay. If someone leaves a site, then returns within 30 minutes, this will count as one visit but two sessions. In practice, most systems ignore sessions and many analysts use both terms for visits. Because time between pageviews is critical to the definition of visits and sessions, a single page view does not constitute a visit or a session (it is a "bounce").
- First Visit / First Session (also known as 'Absolute Unique Visitor) A visit from a visitor who has not made any previous visits.
- Visitor / Unique Visitor / Unique User The uniquely identified client generating requests on the web server (log analysis) or viewing pages (page tagging) within a defined time period (i.e. day, week or month). A Unique Visitor counts once within the timescale. A visitor can make multiple visits. Identification is made to the visitor's computer, not the person, usually via cookie and/or IP+User Agent. Thus the same person visiting from two different computers or with two different browsers will count as two Unique Visitors. Increasingly visitors are uniquely identified by Flash LSO's (Local Shared Object), which are less susceptible to privacy enforcement.

- **Repeat Visitor** A visitor that has made at least one previous visit. The period between the last and current visit is called visitor recency and is measured in days.
- New Visitor A visitor that has not made any previous visits. This definition creates a certain amount of confusion (see common confusions below), and is sometimes substituted with analysis of first visits.
- **Impression** An impression is each time an advertisement loads on a user's screen. Anytime you see a banner, that is an impression.
- **Singletons** The number of visits where only a single page is viewed (a 'bounce'). While not a useful metric in and of itself the number of singletons is indicative of various forms of Click fraud as well as being used to calculate bounce rate and in some cases to identify automatons bots.
- **Bounce Rate** The percentage of visits where the visitor enters and exits at the same page without visiting any other pages on the site in between.
- % Exit The percentage of users who exit from a page.
- Visibility time The time a single page (or a blog, Ad Banner...) is viewed.
- Session Duration Average amount of time that visitors spend on the site each time they visit. This metric can be complicated by the fact that analytics programs can not measure the length of the final page view.^[9]
- **Page View Duration / Time on Page** Average amount of time that visitors spend on each page of the site. As with Session Duration, this metric is complicated by the fact that analytics programs can not measure the length of the final page view unless they record a page close event, such as onUnload().
- Active Time / Engagement Time Average amount of time that visitors spend actually interacting with content on a web page, based on mouse moves, clicks, hovers and scrolls. Unlike Session Duration and Page View Duration / Time on Page, this metric **can** accurately measure the length of engagement in the final page view.
- **Page Depth / Page Views per Session** Page Depth is the average number of page views a visitor consumes before ending their session. It is calculated by dividing total number of page views by total number of sessions and is also called Page Views per Session or PV/Session.
- Frequency / Session per Unique Frequency measures how often visitors come to a website. It is calculated by dividing the total number of sessions (or visits) by the total number of unique visitors. Sometimes it is used to measure the loyalty of your audience.
- Click path the sequence of hyperlinks one or more website visitors follows on a given site.
- Click "refers to a single instance of a user following a hyperlink from one page in a site to another".^[10] Some use click analytics to analyze their web sites.
- **Site Overlay** is a technique in which graphical statistics are shown besides each link on the web page. These statistics represent the percentage of clicks on each link.

Common sources of confusion in web analytics

The hotel problem

The hotel problem is generally the first problem encountered by a user of web analytics. The problem is that the unique visitors for each day in a month do not add up to the same total as the unique visitors for that month. This appears to an inexperienced user to be a problem in whatever analytics software they are using. In fact it is a simple property of the metric definitions.

The way to picture the situation is by imagining a hotel. The hotel has two rooms (Room A and Room B).

	Day 1	Day 2	Day 3	Total
Room A	John	John	Jane	2 Unique Users
Room B	Mark	Jane	Mark	2 Unique Users
Total	2	2	2	?

As the table shows, the hotel has two unique users each day over three days. The sum of the totals with respect to the days is therefore six.

During the period each room has had two unique users. The sum of the totals with respect to the rooms is therefore four.

Actually only three visitors have been in the hotel over this period. The problem is that a person who stays in a room for two nights will get counted twice if you count them once on each day, but is only counted once if you are looking at the total for the period. Any software for web analytics will sum these correctly for whatever time period, thus leading to the problem when a user tries to compare the totals.

New visitors + Repeat visitors unequal to total visitors

Another common misconception in web analytics is that the sum of the new visitors and the repeat visitors ought to be the total number of visitors. Again this becomes clear if the visitors are viewed as individuals on a small scale, but still causes a large number of complaints that analytics software cannot be working because of a failure to understand the metrics.

Here the culprit is the metric of a new visitor. There is really no such thing as a new visitor when you are considering a web site from an ongoing perspective. If a visitor makes their first visit on a given day and then returns to the web site on the same day they are both a new visitor and a repeat visitor for that day. So if we look at them as an individual which are they? The answer has to be both, so the definition of the metric is at fault.

A new visitor is not an individual; it is a fact of the web measurement. For this reason it is easiest to conceptualize the same facet as a first visit (or first session). This resolves the conflict and so removes the confusion. Nobody expects the number of first visits to add to the number of repeat visitors to give the total number of visitors. The metric will have the same number as the new visitors, but it is clearer that it will not add in this fashion.

On the day in question there was a first visit made by our chosen individual. There was also a repeat visit made by the same individual. The number of first visits and the number of repeat visits will add up to the total number of visits for that day.

Web analytics methods

Problems with cookies

Historically, vendors of page-tagging analytics solutions have used third-party cookies sent from the vendor's domain instead of the domain of the website being browsed. Third-party cookies can handle visitors who cross multiple unrelated domains within the company's site, since the cookie is always handled by the vendor's servers.

However, third-party cookies in principle allow tracking an individual user across the sites of different companies, allowing the analytics vendor to collate the user's activity on sites where he provided personal information with his activity on other sites where he thought he was anonymous. Although web analytics companies deny doing this, other companies such as companies supplying banner ads have done so. Privacy concerns about cookies have therefore led a noticeable minority of users to block or delete third-party cookies. In 2005, some reports showed that about 28% of Internet users blocked third-party cookies and 22% deleted them at least once a month.^[11]

Most vendors of page tagging solutions have now moved to provide at least the option of using first-party cookies (cookies assigned from the client subdomain).

Another problem is cookie deletion. When web analytics depend on cookies to identify unique visitors, the statistics are dependent on a persistent cookie to hold a unique visitor ID. When users delete cookies, they usually delete both first- and third-party cookies. If this is done between interactions with the site, the user will appear as a first-time visitor at their next interaction point. Without a persistent and unique visitor id, conversions, click-stream analysis, and other metrics dependent on the activities of a unique visitor over time, cannot be accurate.

Cookies are used because IP addresses are not always unique to users and may be shared by large groups or proxies. In some cases, the IP address is combined with the user agent in order to more accurately identify a visitor if cookies are not available. However, this only partially solves the problem because often users behind a proxy server have the same user agent. Other methods of uniquely identifying a user are technically challenging and would limit the trackable audience or would be considered suspicious. Cookies are the selected option because they reach the lowest common denominator without using technologies regarded as spyware.

Secure analytics (metering) methods

All the methods described above (and some other methods not mentioned here, like sampling) have the central problem of being vulnerable to manipulation (both inflation and deflation). This means these methods are imprecise and insecure (in any reasonable model of security). This issue has been addressed in a number of papers ^{[12] [13] [14]}, ^[15] but to-date the solutions suggested in these papers remain theoretic, possibly due to lack of interest from the engineering community, or because of financial gain the current situation provides to the owners of big websites. For more details, consult the aforementioned papers.

- [1] The Official WAA Definition of Web Analytics (http://www.webanalyticsassociation.org/?page=aboutus)
- [2] Web Traffic Data Sources and Vendor Comparison (http://www.advanced-web-metrics.com/docs/web-data-sources.pdf) by Brian Clifton and Omega Digital Media Ltd
- [3] Increasing Accuracy for Online Business Growth (http://www.advanced-web-metrics.com/blog/2008/02/16/accuracy-whitepaper/) a web analytics accuracy whitepaper
- [4] Revisiting log file analysis versus page tagging (http://web.analyticsblog.ca/2010/02/revisiting-log-file-analysis-versus-page-tagging/) -McGill University Web Analytics blog article (CMIS 530)
- [5] IPInfoDB (2009-07-10). "IP geolocation database" (http://ipinfodb.com/ip_database.php). IPInfoDB. . Retrieved 2009-07-19.
- [6] Web analytics integrated into web software itself (http://portal.acm.org/citation.cfm?id=1064677.1064679&coll=GUIDE&dl=GUIDE& CFID=66492168&CFTOKEN=93187844)
- [7] http://www.jicwebs.org/
- [8] http://www.abc.org.uk/
- ClickTale Blog » Blog Archive » What Google Analytics Can't Tell You, Part 1 (http://blog.clicktale.com/2009/10/14/ what-google-analytics-cant-tell-you-part-1/)
- [10] Clicks Analytics Help (http://www.google.com/support/googleanalytics/bin/answer.py?hl=en&answer=32981)
- [11] clickz report (http://www.clickz.com/showPage.html?page=3489636)
- [12] Naor, M.; Pinkas, B. (1998). "Secure and efficient metering". Advances in Cryptology EUROCRYPT'98. Lecture Notes in Computer Science. 1403. pp. 576. doi:10.1007/BFb0054155. ISBN 3-540-64518-7.
- [13] Naor, M.; Pinkas, B. (1998). "Secure accounting and auditing on the Web". Computer Networks and ISDN Systems 30: 541. doi:10.1016/S0169-7552(98)00116-0.
- [14] Franklin, M. K.; Malkhi, D. (1997). "Auditable metering with lightweight security". *Financial Cryptography*. Lecture Notes in Computer Science. 1318. pp. 151. doi:10.1007/3-540-63594-7_75. ISBN 978-3-540-63594-9.
- [15] Johnson, R.; Staddon, J. (2007). "Deflation-secure web metering". International Journal of Information and Computer Security 1: 39. doi:10.1504/IJICS.2007.012244.

Bibliography

- Clifton, Brian (2010) Advanced Web Metrics with Google Analytics, 2nd edition, Sybex (Paperback.)
- Kaushik, Avinash (2009) Web Analytics 2.0 The Art of Online Accountability and Science of Customer Centricity. Sybex, Wiley.
- Mortensen, Dennis R. (2009) Yahoo! Web Analytics. Sybex.
- Farris, P., Bendle, N.T., Pfeifer, P.E. Reibstein, D.J. (2009) Key Marketing Metrics The 50+ Metrics Every Manager needs to know, Prentice Hall, London.
- Plaza, B (2009) Monitoring web traffic source effectiveness with Google Analytics: An experiment with time series. *Aslib Proceedings*, 61(5): 474–482.
- Arikan, Akin (2008) Multichannel Marketing. Metrics and Methods for On and Offline Success. Sybex.
- Tullis, Tom & Albert, Bill (2008) Measuring the User Experience. Collecting, Analyzing and Presenting Usability Metrics. Morgan Kaufmann, Elsevier, Burlington MA.
- Kaushik, Avinash (2007) Web Analytics: An Hour a Day, Sybex, Wiley.
- Bradley N (2007) Marketing Research. Tools and Techniques. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Burby, Jason and Atchison, Shane (2007) Actionable Web Analytics: Using Data to Make Smart Business Decisions.
- Davis, J. (2006) 'Marketing Metrics: How to create Accountable Marketing plans that really work' John Wiley & Sons (Asia).
- Peterson Eric T (2005) Web Site Measurement Hacks. O'Reilly ebook.
- Peterson Eric T (2004) Web Analytics Demystified: A Marketer's Guide to Understanding How Your Web Site Affects Your Business. Celilo Group Media
- Lenskold, J. (2003) 'Marketing ROI: how to plan, Measure and Optimise strategies for Profit' London: McGraw Hill Contemporary
- Sterne, J. (2002) Web metrics, Proven Methods for Measuring Web Site Success, London: John Wiley & Sons.
- Srinivasan , J .(2001) E commerce Metrics, Models and Examples, London: Prentice Hall.

External links

- Technology enablers and business goals for web analytics initiatives (http://www.joelichtenberg.com/2011/ 02/02/web-analytics-âlll-overview-options-and-technology-enablers/)
- ABCe (Audit Bureau of Circulations electronic, UK and Europe), (http://www.abc.org.uk/)
- JICWEBS (The Joint Industry Committee for Web Standards in the UK and Ireland) (http://www.jicwebs.org/)

Pay per click

Pay per click (**PPC**) (also called **Cost per click**) is an Internet advertising model used to direct traffic to websites, where advertisers pay the publisher (typically a website owner) when the ad is clicked. With search engines, advertisers typically bid on keyword phrases relevant to their target market. Content sites commonly charge a fixed price per click rather than use a bidding system. PPC "display" advertisements are shown on web sites or search engine results with related content that have agreed to show ads. This approach differs from the "pay per impression" methods used in television and newspaper advertising.

In contrast to the generalized portal, which seeks to drive a high volume of traffic to one site, PPC implements the so-called affiliate model, that provides purchase opportunities wherever people may be surfing. It does this by offering financial incentives (in the form of a percentage of revenue) to affiliated partner sites. The affiliates provide purchase-point click-through to the merchant. It is a pay-for-performance model: If an affiliate does not generate sales, it represents no cost to the merchant. Variations include banner exchange, pay-per-click, and revenue sharing programs.

Websites that utilize PPC ads will display an advertisement when a keyword query matches an advertiser's keyword list, or when a content site displays relevant content. Such advertisements are called *sponsored links* or *sponsored ads*, and appear adjacent to or above organic results on search engine results pages, or anywhere a web developer chooses on a content site.^[1]

Among PPC providers, Google AdWords, Yahoo! Search Marketing, and Microsoft adCenter are the three largest network operators, and all three operate under a bid-based model.^[1]

The PPC advertising model is open to abuse through click fraud, although Google and others have implemented automated systems^[2] to guard against abusive clicks by competitors or corrupt web developers.^[3]

Determining cost per click

There are two primary models for determining cost per click: flat-rate and bid-based. In both cases the advertiser must consider the potential value of a click from a given source. This value is based on the type of individual the advertiser is expecting to receive as a visitor to his or her website, and what the advertiser can gain from that visit, usually revenue, both in the short term as well as in the long term. As with other forms of advertising targeting is key, and factors that often play into PPC campaigns include the target's interest (often defined by a search term they have entered into a search engine, or the content of a page that they are browsing), intent (e.g., to purchase or not), location (for geo targeting), and the day and time that they are browsing.

Flat-rate PPC

In the flat-rate model, the advertiser and publisher agree upon a fixed amount that will be paid for each click. In many cases the publisher has a rate card that lists the Cost Per Click (CPC) within different areas of their website or network. These various amounts are often related to the content on pages, with content that generally attracts more valuable visitors having a higher CPC than content that attracts less valuable visitors. However, in many cases advertisers can negotiate lower rates, especially when committing to a long-term or high-value contract.

The flat-rate model is particularly common to comparison shopping engines, which typically publish rate cards.^[4] However, these rates are sometimes minimal, and advertisers can pay more for greater visibility. These sites are usually neatly compartmentalized into product or service categories, allowing a high degree of targeting by advertisers. In many cases, the entire core content of these sites is paid ads.

Bid-based PPC

In the bid-based model, the advertiser signs a contract that allows them to compete against other advertisers in a private auction hosted by a publisher or, more commonly, an advertising network. Each advertiser informs the host of the maximum amount that he or she is willing to pay for a given ad spot (often based on a keyword), usually using online tools to do so. The auction plays out in an automated fashion every time a visitor triggers the ad spot.

When the ad spot is part of a search engine results page (SERP), the automated auction takes place whenever a search for the keyword that is being bid upon occurs. All bids for the keyword that target the searcher's geo-location, the day and time of the search, etc. are then compared and the winner determined. In situations where there are multiple ad spots, a common occurrence on SERPs, there can be multiple winners whose positions on the page are influenced by the amount each has bid. The ad with the highest bid generally shows up first, though additional factors such as ad quality and relevance can sometimes come into play (see Quality Score).

In addition to ad spots on SERPs, the major advertising networks allow for contextual ads to be placed on the properties of 3rd-parties with whom they have partnered. These publishers sign up to host ads on behalf of the network. In return, they receive a portion of the ad revenue that the network generates, which can be anywhere from 50% to over 80% of the gross revenue paid by advertisers. These properties are often referred to as a *content network* and the ads on them as *contextual ads* because the ad spots are associated with keywords based on the context of the page on which they are found. In general, ads on content networks have a much lower click-through rate (CTR) and conversion rate (CR) than ads found on SERPs and consequently are less highly valued. Content network properties can include websites, newsletters, and e-mails.^[5]

Advertisers pay for each click they receive, with the actual amount paid based on the amount bid. It is common practice amongst auction hosts to charge a winning bidder just slightly more (e.g. one penny) than the next highest bidder or the actual amount bid, whichever is lower.^[6] This avoids situations where bidders are constantly adjusting their bids by very small amounts to see if they can still win the auction while paying just a little bit less per click.

To maximize success and achieve scale, automated bid management systems can be deployed. These systems can be used directly by the advertiser, though they are more commonly used by advertising agencies that offer PPC bid management as a service. These tools generally allow for bid management at scale, with thousands or even millions of PPC bids controlled by a highly automated system. The system generally sets each bid based on the goal that has been set for it, such as maximize profit, maximize traffic at breakeven, and so forth. The system is usually tied into the advertiser's website and fed the results of each click, which then allows it to set bids. The effectiveness of these systems is directly related to the quality and quantity of the performance data that they have to work with - low-traffic ads can lead to a scarcity of data problem that renders many bid management tools useless at worst, or inefficient at best.

History

In February 1998 Jeffrey Brewer of Goto.com, a 25-employee startup company (later Overture, now part of Yahoo!), presented a pay per click search engine proof-of-concept to the TED conference in California.^[7] This presentation and the events that followed created the PPC advertising system. Credit for the concept of the PPC model is generally given to Idealab and Goto.com founder Bill Gross.

Google started search engine advertising in December 1999. It was not until October 2000 that the AdWords system was introduced, allowing advertisers to create text ads for placement on the Google search engine. However, PPC was only introduced in 2002; until then, advertisements were charged at cost-per-thousand impressions. Overture has filed a patent infringement lawsuit against Google, saying the rival search service overstepped its bounds with its ad-placement tools.^[8]

Although GoTo.com started PPC in 1998, Yahoo! did not start syndicating GoTo.com (later Overture) advertisers until November 2001.^[9] Prior to this, Yahoo's primary source of SERPS advertising included contextual IAB

advertising units (mainly 468x60 display ads). When the syndication contract with Yahoo! was up for renewal in July 2003, Yahoo! announced intent to acquire Overture for \$1.63 billion.^[10]

References

- [1] "Customers Now", David Szetela, 2009.
- Shuman Ghosemajumder (March 18, 2008). "Using data to help prevent fraud" (http://googleblog.blogspot.com/2008/03/ using-data-to-help-prevent-fraud.html). Google Blog. . Retrieved May 18, 2010.
- [3] How do you prevent invalid clicks and impressions? (https://www.google.com/adsense/support/bin/answer.py?answer=9718& ctx=en:search&query=invalid+click&topic=&type=f) Google AdSense Help Center, Accessed January 9, 2008
- [4] Shopping.com Merchant Enrollment (https://merchant.shopping.com/enroll/app?service=page/RateCard) Shopping.com, Accessed June 12, 2007
- [5] Yahoo! Search Marketing (May 18, 2010). "Sponsored Search" (http://advertising.yahoo.com/smallbusiness/whatsincluded). Website Traffic Yahoo! Search Marketing (formerly Overture). . Retrieved May 18, 2010.
- [6] AdWords Discounter (http://adwords.google.com/support/bin/answer.py?hl=en&answer=6302) Google AdWords Help, Accessed February 23, 2009
- [7] Overture and Google: Internet Pay Per Click (PPC) Advertising Auctions (http://faculty.london.edu/mottaviani/PPCA.pdf), London Business School, Accessed June 12, 2007
- [8] Stefanie Olsen and Gwendolyn Mariano (April 5, 2002). "Overture sues Google over search patent" (http://news.cnet.com/ 2100-1023-876861.html). CNET. . Retrieved Jan 28, 2011.
- [9] Yahoo! Inc. (2002). "Yahoo! and Overture Extend Pay-for-Performance Search Agreement" (http://docs.yahoo.com/docs/pr/release975. html). Yahoo! Press Release. Retrieved May 18, 2010.
- [10] Stefanie Olsen (July 14, 2003). "Yahoo to buy Overture for \$1.63 billion" (http://news.cnet.com/2100-1030_3-1025394.html). CNET. . Retrieved May 18, 2010.

External links

 Paid listings confuse web searchers (http://www.pcworld.com/article/112132/ study_paid_listings_still_confuse_web_searchers.html), PC World

Social media marketing

Social media marketing refers to the process of gaining website traffic or attention through social media sites.^[1]

Social media marketing programs usually center on efforts to create content that attracts attention and encourages readers to share it with their social networks. A corporate message spreads from user to user and presumably resonates because it appears to come from a trusted, third-party source, as opposed to the brand or company itself. Hence, this form of marketing is driven by word-of-mouth, meaning it results in earned media rather than paid media.

Social media has become a platform that is easily accessible to anyone with internet access. Increased communication for organizations fosters brand awareness and often, improved customer service. Additionally, social media serves as a relatively inexpensive platform for organizations to implement marketing campaigns.

Social media outlets/platforms

Twitter, Facebook, Google+, YouTube, blogs

Social networking websites allow individuals to interact with one another and build relationships. When products or companies join those sites, people can interact with the product or company. That interaction feels personal to users because of their previous experiences with social networking site interactions.

Social networking sites like Twitter, Facebook, Google Plus, YouTube, Pinterest, blogs and Bclicky allow individual followers to "retweet" or "repost" comments made by the product being promoted. By repeating the message, all of the users connections are able to see the message, therefore reaching more people. Social networking sites act as word of mouth.^[2] Because the information about the product is being put out there and is getting repeated, more traffic is brought to the product/company.^[2]

Through social networking sites, products/companies can have conversations and interactions with individual followers. This personal interaction can instill a feeling of loyalty into followers and potential customers.^[2] Also, by choosing whom to follow on these sites, products can reach a very narrow target audience.^[2]

Cell phones

Cell phone usage has also become a benefit for social media marketing. Today, many cell phones have social networking capabilities: individuals are notified of any happenings on social networking sites through their cell phones, in real-time. This constant connection to social networking sites means products and companies can constantly remind and update followers about their capabilities, uses, importance, etc. Because cell phones are connected to social networking sites, advertisements are always in sight. Also many companies are now putting QR codes along with products for individuals to access the companies website or online services with their smart-phones.

Engagement

In the context of the social web, **engagement** means that customers and stakeholders are participants rather than viewers. Social media in business allows anyone and everyone to express and share an opinion or idea somewhere along the business's path to market. Each participating customer becomes part of the marketing department, as other customers read their comments or reviews. The engagement process is then fundamental to successful social media marketing.^[3]

Campaigns

Adidas

In 2007, Adidas, and their agency Carat, created a social media experience for soccer players. Adidas pitted two different cleat types against one another and asked people to "choose your side." The content focused on fostering an environment of friendly discussion and debate of Adidas' two models of elite soccer cleats/boots, Predator and F50 TUNIT. Visitors to the community had the opportunity to align themselves with one product "team" and offer comments in support of their preferred model. The community included content about professional Adidas soccer players on each "team," rotational product views, downloadable graphics, forum discussions, a link to additional product information, and a link to the adidas Mexico Fútbol profile page.

Betty White

Social networking sites can have a large impact on the outcome of events. In 2010, a Facebook campaign surfaced in the form of a petition. Users virtually signed a petition asking NBC Universal to have actress Betty White host Saturday Night Live.^{[4][5]} Once signed, users forwarded the petition to all of their followers. The petition went viral and on May 8, 2010, Betty White hosted SNL.

2008 Presidential Election

The 2008 presidential campaign had a huge presence on social networking sites. Barack Obama, a Democratic candidate for US President, used Twitter and Facebook to differentiate his campaign.^[6] His social networking site profile pages were constantly being updated and interacting with followers. The use of social networking sites gave Barack Obama's campaign access to e-mail addresses, as posted on social networking site profile pages. This allowed the Democratic Party to launch e-mail campaigns asking for votes and campaign donations.^[6]

Local businesses

Small businesses also use social networking sites as a promotional technique. Businesses can follow individuals social networking site uses in the local area and advertise specials and deals.^[6] These can be exclusive and in the form of "get a free drink with a copy of this tweet".^[6] This type of message encourages other locals to follow the business on the sites in order to obtain the promotional deal. In the process, the business is getting seen and promoting itself.

Tactics

Twitter

Twitter allows companies to promote products on an individual level. The use of a product can be explained in short messages that followers are more likely to read. These messages appear on followers' home pages. Messages can link to the product's website, Facebook profile, photos, videos, etc. This link provides followers the opportunity to spend more time interacting with the product online. This interaction can create a loyal connection between product and individual and can also lead to larger advertising opportunities. Twitter promotes a product in real-time and brings customers in.

Facebook

Facebook profiles are more detailed than Twitter. They allow a product to provide videos, photos, and longer descriptions. Videos can show when a product can be used as well as how to use it. These also can include testimonials as other followers can comment on the product pages for others to see. Facebook can link back to the product's Twitter page as well as send out event reminders. Facebook promotes a product in real-time and brings customers in.

As marketers see more value in social media marketing, advertisers continue to increase sequential ad spend in social by 25%. Strategies to extend the reach with Sponsored Stories and acquire new fans with Facebook ads continue to an uptick in spend across the site. The study attributes 84% of "engagement" or clicks to Likes that link back to Facebook advertising. Today, brands increase fan counts on average of 9% monthly, increasing their fan base by two-times the amount annually.^[7]

Blogs

Blogs allow a product or company to provide longer descriptions of products or services. The longer description can include reasoning and uses. It can include testimonials and can link to and from Facebook, Twitter and many social network and blog pages. Blogs can be updated frequently and are promotional techniques for keeping customers. Other promotional uses are acquiring followers and subscribers and direct them to your social network pages.

Social media marketing tools

Besides research tools,^[8] there are many companies providing specialized platforms/tools for social media marketing, such as tools for:

- Social Media Monitoring
- Social Aggregation
- Social Book Marking and Tagging
- Social Analytics and Reporting
- Automation
- Social Media
- Blog Marketing
- Validation

Implications on traditional advertising

Minimizing use

Traditional advertising techniques include print and television advertising. The Internet had already overtaken television as the largest advertising market.^[2] Websites often include banner or pop-up ads. Social networking sites don't always have ads. In exchange, products have entire pages and are able to interact with users. Television commercials often end with a spokesperson asking viewers to check out the product website for more information. Print ads are also starting to include barcodes on them. These barcodes can be scanned by cell phones and computers, sending viewers to the product website. Advertising is beginning to move viewers from the traditional outlets to the electronic ones.

Leaks

Internet and social networking leaks are one of the issues facing traditional advertising. Video and print ads are often leaked to the world via the Internet earlier than they are scheduled to premiere. Social networking sites allow those leaks to go viral, and be seen by many users more quickly. Time difference is also a problem facing traditional advertisers. When social events occur and are broadcast on television, there is often a time delay between airings on the east coast and west coast of the United States. Social networking sites have become a hub of comment and interaction concerning the event. This allows individuals watching the event on the west coast (time-delayed) to know the outcome before it airs. The 2011 Grammy Awards highlighted this problem. Viewers on the west coast learned who won different awards based on comments made on social networking sites by individuals watching live on the east coast.^[9] Since viewers knew who won already, many tuned out and ratings were lower. All the advertisement and promotion put into the event was lost because viewers didn't have a reason to watch.

- "What is Social Media Marketing" (http://searchengineland.com/guide/what-is-social-media-marketing). Search Engine Land. . Retrieved 11 January 2012.
- [2] "NU Libraries" (http://0-ehis.ebscohost.com.ilsprod.lib.neu.edu/eds/detail?hid=22& sid=e8949099-0cb3-410a-91ac-0b9bf1986d28@sessionmgr15&vid=6&bdata=JnNpdGU9ZWRzLWxpdmU=#db=psyh& AN=2010-06092-007). 0-ehis.ebscohost.com.ilsprod.lib.neu.edu. . Retrieved 2011-11-17.
- [3] Social Media Marketing: The Next ... Dave Evans, Jake McKee Google Books (http://books.google.com/books?hl=en&lr=& id=7120R6giC6AC&oi=fnd&pg=PT15&dq=social+media+promoter&ots=jLG3wU2N5U&
- sig=X-D-jOgcbNEUxMgqNOhs0XjJkaU#v=onepage&q=social media promoter&f=false). Books.google.com. . Retrieved 2011-11-17. [4] Itzkoff, Dave (2010-05-10). "Betty White Helps Boost Ratings of 'SNL'" (http://www.nytimes.com/2010/05/10/arts/television/
- 10arts-BETTYWHITEHE_BRF.html). The New York Times.
- [5] Levin, Gary (2010-03-12). "Live, from New York, it's ... Betty White hosting 'SNL'" (http://www.usatoday.com/life/television/news/ 2010-03-11-bettywhite11_ST_N.htm). USA Today.
- [6] "NU Libraries" (http://0-ehis.ebscohost.com.ilsprod.lib.neu.edu/eds/detail?hid=22& sid=e8949099-0cb3-410a-91ac-0b9bf1986d28@sessionmgr15&vid=8&bdata=JnNpdGU9ZWRzLWxpdmU=#db=bth&AN=55584217).
 0-ehis.ebscohost.com.ilsprod.lib.neu.edu. . Retrieved 2011-11-17.
- [7] "Marketers Spend More" (http://www.mediapost.com/publications/article/160225/marketers-spend-more-on-mobile-search.html). Mediapost.com. Retrieved 2011-12-21.
- [8] Erik Cambria; Marco Grassi, Amir Hussain and Catherine Havasi (2011). "Sentic Computing for Social Media Marketing" (http:// springerlink.com/content/q1vq625w2x27x4r7). In press: Multimedia Tools and Applications Journal. Springer-Verlag, Berlin Heidelberg (DOI 10.1007/s11042-011-0815-0).
- [9] "Hey Grammys, you can't tape-delay social media" (http://www.lostremote.com/2011/02/13/ hey-grammys-you-cant-tape-delay-social-media/). Lostremote.com. 2011-02-13. Retrieved 2011-11-17.

Affiliate marketing

Affiliate marketing is a marketing practice in which a business rewards one or more affiliates for each visitor or customer brought about by the affiliate's own marketing efforts. The industry has four core players: the merchant (also known as 'retailer' or 'brand'), the network (that contains offers for the affiliate to choose from and also takes care of the payments), the publisher (also known as 'the affiliate'), and the customer. The market has grown in complexity to warrant a secondary tier of players, including affiliate management agencies, super-affiliates and specialized third party vendors.

Affiliate marketing overlaps with other Internet marketing methods to some degree, because affiliates often use regular advertising methods. Those methods include organic search engine optimization (SEO), paid search engine marketing (PPC - Pay Per Click), e-mail marketing, and in some sense display advertising. On the other hand, affiliates sometimes use less orthodox techniques, such as publishing fake reviews of products or services offered by a partner.

Affiliate marketing is commonly confused with referral marketing, as both forms of marketing use third parties to drive sales to the retailer.^[1] However, both are distinct forms of marketing and the main difference between them is that affiliate marketing relies purely on financial motivations to drive sales while referral marketing relies on trust and personal relationships to drive sales.^[1]

Affiliate marketing is frequently overlooked by advertisers.^[2] While search engines, e-mail, and website syndication capture much of the attention of online retailers, affiliate marketing carries a much lower profile. Still, affiliates continue to play a significant role in e-retailers' marketing strategies.

History

Origin

The concept of affiliate marketing on the Internet was conceived of, put into practice and patented by William J. Tobin, the founder of PC Flowers & Gifts. Launched on the Prodigy Network in 1989, PC Flowers & Gifts remained on the service until 1996. By 1993, PC Flowers & Gifts generated sales in excess of \$6 million dollars per year on the Prodigy service. In 1998, PC Flowers and Gifts developed the business model of paying a commission on sales to The Prodigy network (Reference-Chicago Tribune-Oct, 4, 1995).(Ref The Sunsentinal 1991 and www.dankawaski.com).

In 1994, Mr. Tobin launched a beta version of PC Flowers & Gifts on the Internet in cooperation with IBM who owned half of Prodigy (Reference-PC Week Article Jan 9, 1995). By 1995 PC Flowers & Gifts had launched a commercial version of the website and had 2,600 affiliate marketing partners on the World Wide Web. Mr. Tobin applied for a patent on tracking and affiliate marketing on January 22, 1996 and was issued U.S. Patent number 6,141,666 on Oct 31, 2000. Mr. Tobin also received Japanese Patent number 4021941 on Oct 5, 2007 and U.S. Patent number 7,505,913 on Mar 17, 2009 for affiliate marketing and tracking (Reference-Business Wire-Jan, 24, 2000). In July 1998 PC Flowers and Gifts merged with Fingerhut and Federated Department Stores (Reference-Business Wire-March 31, 1999).

On March 9, 2009 Mr. Tobin assigned his patents to the Tobin Family Education and Health Foundation. The Foundation licenses the patents to many of the largest affiliate marketing companies in the US and Japan. Mr. Tobin discusses the P.C Flowers & Gifts service on the Internet as well as the other nine companies he has founded in his book entitled "Confessions of an Obsessive Entrepreneur".

The concept of revenue sharing—paying commission for referred business—predates affiliate marketing and the Internet. The translation of the revenue share principles to mainstream e-commerce happened in November 1994,^[3] almost four years after the origination of the World Wide Web.

Cybererotica was among the early innovators in affiliate marketing with a cost per click program.^[4]

During November 1994, CDNOW launched its BuyWeb program. CDNOW had the idea that music-oriented websites could review or list albums on their pages that their visitors may be interested in purchasing. These websites could also offer a link that would take the visitor directly to CDNOW to purchase the albums. The idea for remote purchasing originally arose because of conversations with music label Geffen Records in the fall of 1994. The management at Geffen wanted to sell its artists' CDs directly from its website, but did not want to implement this capability itself. Geffen asked CDNOW if it could design a program where CDNOW would handle the order fulfillment. Geffen realized that CDNOW could link directly from the artist on its website to Geffen's website, bypassing the CDNOW home page and going directly to an artist's music page.^[5]

Amazon.com (Amazon) launched its associate program in July 1996: Amazon associates could place banner or text links on their site for individual books, or link directly to the Amazon home page.^[6]

When visitors clicked from the associate's website through to Amazon and purchased a book, the associate received a commission. Amazon was not the first merchant to offer an affiliate program, but its program was the first to become widely known and serve as a model for subsequent programs.^{[7][8]}

In February 2000, Amazon announced that it had been granted a patent^[9] on components of an affiliate program. The patent application was submitted in June 1997, which predates most affiliate programs, but not PC Flowers & Gifts.com (October 1994), AutoWeb.com (October 1995), Kbkids.com/BrainPlay.com (January 1996), EPage (April 1996), and several others.^[4]

Historic development

Affiliate marketing has grown quickly since its inception. The e-commerce website, viewed as a marketing toy in the early days of the Internet, became an integrated part of the overall business plan and in some cases grew to a bigger business than the existing offline business. According to one report, the total sales amount generated through affiliate networks in 2006 was £2.16 billion in the United Kingdom alone. The estimates were £1.35 billion in sales in 2005.^[10] MarketingSherpa's research team estimated that, in 2006, affiliates worldwide earned US\$6.5 billion in bounty and commissions from a variety of sources in retail, personal finance, gaming and gambling, travel, telecom, education, publishing, and forms of lead generation other than contextual advertising programs.^[11]

Currently the most active sectors for affiliate marketing are the adult, gambling, retail industries and file-sharing services.^[12] The three sectors expected to experience the greatest growth are the mobile phone, finance, and travel sectors.^[12] Soon after these sectors came the entertainment (particularly gaming) and Internet-related services (particularly broadband) sectors. Also several of the affiliate solution providers expect to see increased interest from business-to-business marketers and advertisers in using affiliate marketing as part of their mix.^[12]

Web 2.0

Websites and services based on Web 2.0 concepts—blogging and interactive online communities, for example—have impacted the affiliate marketing world as well. The new media allowed merchants to become closer to their affiliates and improved the communication between them.

Web 2.0 platforms have also opened affiliate marketing channels to personal bloggers, writers, and independent website owners. Regardless of web traffic, size, or business age, programs through Google, LinkShare, and Amazon allow publishers at all levels of web traffic to place contextual ads in blog posts.

Forms of new media have also diversified how companies, brands, and ad networks serve ads to visitors. For instance, YouTube allows video-makers to embed advertisements through Google's affiliate network. [13] [14]

Compensation methods

Predominant compensation methods

Eighty percent of affiliate programs today use revenue sharing or pay per sale (PPS) as a compensation method, nineteen percent use cost per action (CPA), and the remaining programs use other methods such as cost per click (CPC) or cost per mille (CPM).

Diminished compensation methods

Within more mature markets, less than one percent of traditional affiliate marketing programs today use cost per click and cost per mille. However, these compensation methods are used heavily in display advertising and paid search.

Cost per mille requires only that the publisher make the advertising available on his website and display it to his visitors in order to receive a commission. Pay per click requires one additional step in the conversion process to generate revenue for the publisher: A visitor must not only be made aware of the advertisement, but must also click on the advertisement to visit the advertiser's website.

Cost per click was more common in the early days of affiliate marketing, but has diminished in use over time due to click fraud issues very similar to the click fraud issues modern search engines are facing today. Contextual advertising programs are not considered in the statistic pertaining to diminished use of cost per click, as it is uncertain if contextual advertising can be considered affiliate marketing.

While these models have diminished in mature e-commerce and online advertising markets they are still prevalent in some more nascent industries. China is one example where Affiliate Marketing does not overtly resemble the same model in the West. With many affiliates being paid a flat "Cost Per Day" with some networks offering Cost Per Click or CPM.

Performance marketing

In the case of cost per mille/click, the publisher is not concerned about a visitor being a member of the audience that the advertiser tries to attract and is able to convert, because at this point the publisher has already earned his commission. This leaves the greater, and, in case of cost per mille, the full risk and loss (if the visitor can not be converted) to the advertiser.

Cost per action/sale methods require that referred visitors do more than visit the advertiser's website before the affiliate receives commission. The advertiser must convert that visitor first. It is in the best interest for the affiliate to send the most closely targeted traffic to the advertiser as possible to increase the chance of a conversion. The risk and loss is shared between the affiliate and the advertiser.

Affiliate marketing is also called "performance marketing", in reference to how sales employees are typically being compensated. Such employees are typically paid a commission for each sale they close, and sometimes are paid performance incentives for exceeding targeted baselines.^[15] Affiliates are not employed by the advertiser whose products or services they promote, but the compensation models applied to affiliate marketing are very similar to the ones used for people in the advertisers' internal sales department.

The phrase, "Affiliates are an extended sales force for your business", which is often used to explain affiliate marketing, is not completely accurate. The primary difference between the two is that affiliate marketers provide little if any influence on a possible prospect in the conversion process once that prospect is directed to the advertiser's website. The sales team of the advertiser, however, does have the control and influence up to the point where the prospect signs the contract or completes the purchase.

Multi-tier programs

Some advertisers offer multi-tier programs that distribute commission into a hierarchical referral network of sign-ups and sub-partners. In practical terms, publisher "A" signs up to the program with an advertiser and gets rewarded for the agreed activity conducted by a referred visitor. If publisher "A" attracts publishers "B" and "C" to sign up for the same program using his sign-up code, all future activities performed by publishers "B" and "C" will result in additional commission (at a lower rate) for publisher "A".

Two-tier programs exist in the minority of affiliate programs; most are simply one-tier. Referral programs beyond two-tier resemble multi-level marketing (MLM) or network marketing but are different: Multi-level marketing (MLM) or network marketing associations tend to have more complex commission requirements/qualifications than standard affiliate programs.

From the advertiser's perspective

Pros and cons

Merchants favor affiliate marketing because in most cases it uses a "pay for performance" model, meaning that the merchant does not incur a marketing expense unless results are accrued (excluding any initial setup cost).^[16] Some businesses owe much of their success to this marketing technique, a notable example being Amazon.com. Unlike display advertising, however, affiliate marketing is not easily scalable.^[17]

Implementation options

Some merchants run their own (in-house) affiliate programs using popular software while others use third-party services provided by intermediaries to track traffic or sales that are referred from affiliates (*see* outsourced program management). Merchants can choose from two different types of affiliate management solutions: standalone software or hosted services, typically called affiliate networks. Payouts to affiliates or publishers are either made by the networks on behalf of the merchant, by the network, consolidated across all merchants where the publisher has a relationship with and earned commissions or directly by the merchant itself.

Affiliate management and program management outsourcing

Successful affiliate programs require significant work and maintenance. Having a successful affiliate program is more difficult than when such programs were just emerging. With the exception of some vertical markets, it is rare for an affiliate program to generate considerable revenue with poor management or no management ("auto-drive").

Uncontrolled affiliate programs did still do aid rogue affiliates, who use spamming,^[18] trademark infringement, false advertising, "cookie cutting", typosquatting,^[19] and other unethical methods that have given affiliate marketing a negative reputation.

The increased number of Internet businesses and the increased number of people that trust the current technology enough to shop and do business online allows further maturation of affiliate marketing.

The opportunity to generate a considerable amount of profit combined with a crowded marketplace filled with competitors of equal quality and size makes it more difficult for merchants to be noticed. In this environment, however, being noticed can yield greater rewards.

Recently, the Internet marketing industry has become more advanced. In some areas online media has been rising to the sophistication of offline media, in which advertising has been largely professional and competitive. There are significantly more requirements that merchants must meet to be successful, and those requirements are becoming too burdensome for the merchant to manage successfully in-house.

An increasing number of merchants are seeking alternative options found in relatively new outsourced (affiliate) program management (OPM) companies, which are often founded by veteran affiliate managers and network

program managers.^[20] OPM companies perform affiliate program management for the merchants as a service, similar to advertising agencies promoting a brand or product as done in offline marketing.

Types of affiliate websites

Affiliate websites are often categorized by merchants (advertisers) and affiliate networks. There are currently no industry-wide standards for the categorization. The following types of websites are generic, yet are commonly understood and used by affiliate marketers.

- Search affiliates that utilize pay per click search engines to promote the advertisers' offers (i.e., search arbitrage)
- · Comparison shopping websites and directories
- · Loyalty websites, typically characterized by providing a reward system for purchases via points back, cash back
- CRM sites that offer charitable donations
- · Coupon and rebate websites that focus on sales promotions
- · Content and niche market websites, including product review sites
- Personal websites
- Weblogs and website syndication feeds
- E-mail list affiliates (i.e., owners of large opt-in -mail lists that typically employ e-mail drip marketing) and newsletter list affiliates, which are typically more content-heavy
- Registration path or co-registration affiliates who include offers from other merchants during the registration process on their own website
- Shopping directories that list merchants by categories without providing coupons, price comparisons, or other features based on information that changes frequently, thus requiring continual updates
- Cost per action networks (i.e., top-tier affiliates) that expose offers from the advertiser with which they are affiliated to their own network of affiliates
- Websites using adbars (e.g. Adsense) to display context-sensitive, highly relevant ads for products on the site
- Virtual Currency: a new type of publisher that utilizes the social media space to couple an advertiser's offer with a handout of "virtual currency" in a game or virtual platform.
- Video Blog: Video content that allows viewers to click on and purchase products related to the video's subject.
- File-Sharing: Web sites that host directories of music, movies, games and other software. Users upload content (usually in violation of copyright) to file-hosting sites, and then post descriptions of the material and their download links on directory sites. Uploaders are paid by the file-hosting sites based on the number of times their files are downloaded. The file-hosting sites sell premium download access to the files to the general public. The web sites that host the directory services sell advertising and do not host the files themselves.

Publisher recruitment

Affiliate networks that already have several advertisers typically also have a large pool of publishers. These publishers could be potentially recruited, and there is also an increased chance that publishers in the network apply to the program on their own, without the need for recruitment efforts by the advertiser.

Relevant websites that attract the same target audiences as the advertiser but without competing with it are potential affiliate partners as well. Vendors or existing customers can also become recruits if doing so makes sense and does not violate any laws or regulations.

Almost any website could be recruited as an affiliate publisher, but high-traffic websites are more likely interested in (for their own sake) low-risk cost per mille or medium-risk cost per click deals rather than higher-risk cost per action or revenue share deals.^[21]

Locating affiliate programs

There are three primary ways to locate affiliate programs for a target website:

- 1. Affiliate program directories,
- 2. Large affiliate networks that provide the platform for dozens or even hundreds of advertisers, and
- 3. The target website itself. (Websites that offer an affiliate program often have a link titled "affiliate program", "affiliates", "referral program", or "webmasters"—usually in the footer or "About" section of the website.)

If the above locations do not yield information pertaining to affiliates, it may be the case that there exists a non-public affiliate program. Utilizing one of the common website correlation methods may provide clues about the affiliate network. The most definitive method for finding this information is to contact the website owner directly, if a contact method can be located.

Past and current issues

Since the emergence of affiliate marketing, there has been little control over affiliate activity. Unscrupulous affiliates have used spam, false advertising, forced clicks (to get tracking cookies set on users' computers), adware, and other methods to drive traffic to their sponsors. Although many affiliate programs have terms of service that contain rules against spam, this marketing method has historically proven to attract abuse from spammers.

E-mail spam

In the infancy of affiliate marketing, many Internet users held negative opinions due to the tendency of affiliates to use spam to promote the programs in which they were enrolled.^[22] As affiliate marketing matured, many affiliate merchants have refined their terms and conditions to prohibit affiliates from spamming.

Search engine spam

As search engines have become more prominent, some affiliate marketers have shifted from sending e-mail spam to creating automatically generated webpages that often contain product data feeds provided by merchants. The goal of such webpages is to manipulate the relevancy or prominence of resources indexed by a search engine, also known as *spamdexing*. Each page can be targeted to a different niche market through the use of specific keywords, with the result being a skewed form of search engine optimization.

Spam is the biggest threat to organic search engines, whose goal is to provide quality search results for keywords or phrases entered by their users. Google's PageRank algorithm update ("BigDaddy") in February 2006—the final stage of Google's major update ("Jagger") that began in mid-summer 2005—specifically targeted spamdexing with great success. This update thus enabled Google to remove a large amount of mostly computer-generated duplicate content from its index.^[23]

Websites consisting mostly of affiliate links have previously held a negative reputation for underdelivering quality content. In 2005 there were active changes made by Google, where certain websites were labeled as "thin affiliates".^[24] Such websites were either removed from Google's index or were relocated within the results page (i.e., moved from the top-most results to a lower position). To avoid this categorization, affiliate marketer webmasters must create quality content on their websites that distinguishes their work from the work of spammers or banner farms, which only contain links leading to merchant sites.

Some commentators originally suggested that affiliate links work best in the context of the information contained within the website itself. For instance, if a website contains information pertaining to publishing a website, an affiliate link leading to a merchant's internet service provider (ISP) within that website's content would be appropriate. If a website contains information pertaining to sports, an affiliate link leading to a sporting goods website may work well within the context of the articles and information about sports. The goal in this case is to publish quality information within the website and provide context-oriented links to related merchant's websites.

However, more recent examples exist of "thin" affiliate sites that are using the affiliate marketing model to create value for Consumers by offering them a service. These thin content service Affiliate fall into three categories:

- Price comparison
- Cause related marketing
- Time saving

Virus and Trojan distribution through advertising networks

Server farms hosting advertising content are periodically infected by hackers who alter the behavior of these servers such that the content they serve to end-users includes hidden I-frames and other exploits that leverage vulnerabilities in various web-browsers and operating systems for the purpose of infecting those systems with malware. End users frequently confuse the source of their computer infection with a particular website they were viewing at the time, and not the advertising network that was linked to, by the website (commonly users themselves do not understand or appreciate there is a distinction).

Consumer countermeasures

The implementation of affiliate marketing on the internet relies heavily on various techniques built into the design of many web-pages and web-sites, and the use of calls to external domains to track user actions (click tracking, Ad Sense) and to serve up content (advertising) to the user. Most of this activity adds time and is generally a nuisance to the casual web-surfer and is seen as visual clutter. Various countermeasures have evolved over time to prevent or eliminate the appearance of advertising when a web-page is rendered. Third party programs (Ad Aware, SpyBot, pop-up blockers, etc.) and particularly, the use of a comprehensive HOSTS file can effectively eliminate the visual clutter and the extra time and bandwidth needed to render many web pages. The use of specific entries in the HOSTS file to block these well-known and persistent marketing and click-tracking domains can also aid in reducing a system's exposure to malware by preventing the content of infected advertising or tracking servers to reach a user's web-browser.

Adware

Although it differs from spyware, adware often uses the same methods and technologies. Merchants initially were uninformed about adware, what impact it had, and how it could damage their brands. Affiliate marketers became aware of the issue much more quickly, especially because they noticed that adware often overwrites tracking cookies, thus resulting in a decline of commissions. Affiliates not employing adware felt that it was stealing commission from them. Adware often has no valuable purpose and rarely provides any useful content to the user, who is typically unaware that such software is installed on his/her computer.

Affiliates discussed the issues in Internet forums and began to organize their efforts. They believed that the best way to address the problem was to discourage merchants from advertising via adware. Merchants that were either indifferent to or supportive of adware were exposed by affiliates, thus damaging those merchants' reputations and tarnishing their affiliate marketing efforts. Many affiliates either terminated the use of such merchants or switched to a competitor's affiliate program. Eventually, affiliate networks were also forced by merchants and affiliates to take a stand and ban certain adware publishers from their network. The result was Code of Conduct by Commission Junction/beFree and Performics,^[25] LinkShare's Anti-Predatory Advertising Addendum,^[26] and ShareASale's complete ban of software applications as a medium for affiliates to promote advertiser offers.^[27] Regardless of the progress made, adware continues to be an issue, as demonstrated by the class action lawsuit against ValueClick and its daughter company Commission Junction filed on April 20, 2007.^[28]

Trademark bidding

Affiliates were among the earliest adopters of pay per click advertising when the first pay-per-click search engines emerged during the end of the 1990s. Later in 2000 Google launched its pay per click service, Google AdWords, which is responsible for the widespread use and acceptance of pay per click as an advertising channel. An increasing number of merchants engaged in pay per click advertising, either directly or via a search marketing agency, and realized that this space was already well-occupied by their affiliates. Although this situation alone created advertising channel conflicts and debates between advertisers and affiliates, the largest issue concerned affiliates bidding on advertisers names, brands, and trademarks.^[29] Several advertisers began to adjust their affiliate program terms to prohibit their affiliates from bidding on those type of keywords. Some advertisers, however, did and still do embrace this behavior, going so far as to allow, or even encourage, affiliates to bid on any term, including the advertiser's trademarks. And some affiliates abuse it by bidding on those terms by excluding the location of the advertiser alone in many Search engines.

Lack of self-regulation and collaboration

Affiliate marketing is driven by entrepreneurs who are working at the edge of Internet marketing. Affiliates are often the first to take advantage of emerging trends and technologies. The "trial and error" approach is probably the best way to describe the operation methods for affiliate marketers. This risky approach is one of the reasons why most affiliates fail or give up before they become successful "super affiliates", capable of generating US\$10,000 or more per month in commission. This "frontier" life combined with the attitude found in such communities is likely the main reason why the affiliate marketing industry is unable to self-regulate beyond individual contracts between advertisers and affiliates. Affiliate marketing has experienced numerous failed attempts to create an industry organization or association of some kind that could be the initiator of regulations, standards, and guidelines for the industry.^[30] Some examples of failed regulation efforts are the Affiliate Union and iAfma.

Online forums and industry trade shows are the only means for the different members from the industry—affiliates/publishers, merchants/advertisers, affiliate networks, third-party vendors, and service providers such as outsourced program managers—to congregate at one location. Online forums are free, enable small affiliates to have a larger say, and provide anonymity. Trade shows are cost-prohibitive to small affiliates because of the high price for event passes. Larger affiliates may even be sponsored by an advertiser they promote.

Because of the anonymity of online forums, the quantitative majority of industry members are unable to create any form of legally binding rule or regulation that must be followed throughout the industry. Online forums have had very few successes as representing the majority of the affiliate marketing industry. The most recent example of such a success was the halt of the "Commission Junction Link Management Initiative" (CJ LMI) in June/July 2006, when a single network tried to impose the use of a Javascript tracking code as a replacement for common HTML links on its affiliates.^[31]

Compensation Disclosure

Bloggers and other publishers may not be aware of disclosure guidelines set forth by the FTC. Guidelines affect celebrity endorsements, advertising language, and blogger compensation.^[32]

Lack of industry standards

Certification and training

Affiliate marketing currently lacks industry standards for training and certification. There are some training courses and seminars that result in certifications; however, the acceptance of such certifications is mostly due to the reputation of the individual or company issuing the certification. Affiliate marketing is not commonly taught in universities, and only a few college instructors work with Internet marketers to introduce the subject to students majoring in marketing.^[33]

Education occurs most often in "real life" by becoming involved and learning the details as time progresses. Although there are several books on the topic, some so-called "how-to" or "silver bullet" books instruct readers to manipulate holes in the Google algorithm, which can quickly become out of date,^[33] or suggest strategies no longer endorsed or permitted by advertisers.^[34]

Outsourced Program Management companies typically combine formal and informal training, providing much of their training through group collaboration and brainstorming. Such companies also try to send each marketing employee to the industry conference of their choice.^[35]

Other training resources used include online forums, weblogs, podcasts, video seminars, and specialty websites.

Affiliate Summit is the largest conference in the industry, and many other affiliate networks host their own annual events.

Code of conduct

A code of conduct was released by affiliate networks Commission Junction/beFree and Performics in December 2002 to guide practices and adherence to ethical standards for online advertising.

Marketing term

Members of the marketing industry are recommending that "affiliate marketing" be substituted with an alternative name.^[36] Affiliate marketing is often confused with either network marketing or multi-level marketing. *Performance marketing* is a common alternative, but other recommendations have been made as well.

Sales tax vulnerability

In April 2008 the State of New York inserted an item in the state budget asserting sales tax jurisdiction over Amazon.com sales to residents of New York, based on the existence of affiliate links from New York–based websites to Amazon.^[37] The state asserts that even one such affiliate constitutes Amazon having a business presence in the state, and is sufficient to allow New York to tax all Amazon sales to state residents. Amazon challenged the amendment and lost at the trial level in January, 2009. The case is currently making its way through the New York appeals courts.

Cookie stuffing

Cookie stuffing involves placing an affiliate tracking cookie on a website visitor's computer without their knowledge, which will then generate revenue for the person doing the cookie stuffing. This not only generates fraudulent affiliate sales, but also has the potential to overwrite other affiliates' cookies, essentially stealing their legitimately earned commissions.

Click to reveal

Many voucher code web sites use a click-to-reveal format, which requires the web site user to click to reveal the voucher code. The action of clicking places the cookie on the website visitor's computer. The IAB ^[38] have stated that "Affiliates must not use a mechanism whereby users are encouraged to click to interact with content where it is unclear or confusing what the outcome will be."

Affiliate services

- Affiliate tracking software
- Affiliate programs directories
- Affiliate networks (see also Category:Internet advertising services and affiliate networks)
- Affiliate manager and Outsourced Program Management (OPM or APM) (manages affiliates)
- · Category:Internet marketing trade shows

- "Referral and Affiliate Marketing What's the Difference?" (http://blog.referralcandy.com/2010/11/05/ referral-and-affiliate-marketing-whats-the-difference/). ReferralCandy. . Retrieved 10 January 2012.
- [2] Prussakov, Evgenii (2007). "A Practical Guide to Affiliate Marketing" (pp.16-17), 2007. ISBN 0-9791927-0-6.
- [3] Shashank SHEKHAR (2009-06-29). "Online Marketing System: Affiliate marketing" (http://feedmoney.com/archives/2009/06/29/ online-marketing-system-affiliate-marketing). Feed Money.com. . Retrieved 2011-04-20. "During November 1994, CDNOW released its BuyWeb program. With this program CDNOW was the first non-adult website to launch the concept of an affiliate or associate program with its idea of click-through purchasing."
- [4] Collins, Shawn (2000-11-10). History of Affiliate Marketing. *ClickZ Network*, 10 November 2000. Retrieved on 2007-10-15 from http:// www.clickz.com/showPage.html?page=832131.
- [5] Olim, Jason; Olim, Matthew; and Kent, Peter (1999-01). "The Cdnow Story: Rags to Riches on the Internet", *Top Floor Publishing*, January 1999. ISBN 0-9661032-6-2.
- [6] "What is the Amazon Associates program?" (https://affiliate-program.amazon.com/gp/associates/join/getstarted). https:// affiliate-program.amazon.com/: amazon associates. . Retrieved 2011-04-20. "Amazon Associates is one of the first online affiliate marketing programs and was launched in 1996."
- [7] Frank Fiore and Shawn Collins, "Successful Affiliate Marketing for Merchants", from pages 12,13 and 14. QUE Publishing, April 2001 ISBN 0-7897-2525-8
- [8] Gray, Daniel (1999-11-30). "The Complete Guide to Associate and Affiliate Programs on the Net". *McGraw-Hill Trade*, 30 November 1999. ISBN 0-07-135310-0.
- [9] US 6029141 (http://worldwide.espacenet.com/textdoc?DB=EPODOC&IDX=US6029141)
- [10] October 2006, Affiliate Marketing Networks Buyer's Guide (2006) (http://www.e-consultancy.com/publications/ affiliate-marketing-networks-buyers-guide/), Page 6, e-Consultancy.com, retrieved June 25, 2007
- [11] Anne Holland, publisher (January 11, 2006), Affiliate Summit 2006 Wrap-Up Report -- Commissions to Reach \$6.5 Billion in 2006 (http:// www.marketingsherpa.com/barrier.cfm?contentID=3157), *MarketingSherpa*, retrieved on May 17, 2007
- [12] February 2007, Internet Statistics Compendium 2007 (http://www.e-consultancy.com/publications/internet-stats-compendium/), Pages 149–150, e-Consultancy, retrieved June 25, 2007
- [13] Dion, Hinchcliffe. "Web 2.0's Real Secret Sauce: Network Effects" (http://dionhinchcliffe.com/2006/07/15/ web-2-0s-real-secret-sauce-network-effects/). Retrieved 10 January 2012.
- [14] Dion, Hinchcliffe. "Social Media Goes Mainstream" (http://dionhinchcliffe.com/2007/01/29/social-media-goes-mainstream/).
 Retrieved 10 January 2012.
- [15] CellarStone Inc. (2006), Sales Commission (http://www.qcommission.com/salescommission_details.htm), QCommission.com, retrieved June 25, 2007
- [16] Tom Taulli (9 November 2005), Creating A Virtual Sales Force (http://www.forbes.com/business/2005/11/08/ marketing-ecommerce-internet-cx_tt_1109straightup.html), *Forbes.com Business*. Retrieved 14 May 2007.
- [17] Jeff Molander (June 22, 2006), Google's Content Referral Network: A Grab for Advertisers (http://www.thoughtshapers.com/index.php/ weblog/google-cpa-content-referral-network-goog-vclk-valueclick-david-jackson/), *Thought Shapers*, retrieved on December 16th, 2007
- [18] Danny Sullivan (June 27, 2006), The Daily SearchCast News from June 27, 2006 (http://www.webmasterradio.fm/episodes/index. php?showId=30), *WebmasterRadio.fm*, retrieved May 17, 2007
- [19] Wayne Porter (September 6, 2006), NEW FIRST: LinkShare- Lands' End Versus The Affiliate on Typosquatting (http://www.revenews. com/wayneporter/archives/002263.html), *ReveNews*, retrieved on May 17, 2007
- [20] Jennifer D. Meacham (July/August 2006), Going Out Is In (http://www.revenuetoday.com/story/Going+Out+Is+In), Revenue Magazine, published by Montgomery Research Inc, Issue 12., Page 36
- [21] Marios Alexandrou (February 4th, 2007), CPM vs. CPC vs. CPA (http://www.allthingssem.com/cpm-cpc-cpa/), All Things SEM, retrieved November 11, 2007
- [22] Ryan Singel (October 2, 2005), Shady Web of Affiliate Marketing (http://www.wired.com/politics/security/news/2005/02/66556), Wired.com, retrieved May 17, 2007
- [23] Jim Hedger (September 6, 2006), Being a Bigdaddy Jagger Meister (http://www.webpronews.com/expertarticles/2006/06/09/ being-a-bigdaddy-jagger-meister), WebProNews.com, retrieved on December 16, 2007

- [24] Spam Recognition Guide for Raters (http://www.searchbistro.com/spamguide.doc) (Word document) supposedly leaked out from Google (http://www.threadwatch.org/node/2709) in 2005. The authenticity of the document was neither acknowledged nor challenged by Google.
- [25] December 10, 2002, Online Marketing Service Providers Announce Web Publisher Code of Conduct (http://www.cj.com/news/ press_releases0102/press_021210.html) (contains original CoC text), CJ.com, retrieved June 26, 2007
- [26] December 12, 2002, LinkShare's Anti-Predatory Advertising Addendum (http://www.linkshare.com/press/addendum.html), LinkShare.com, retrieved June 26, 2007
- [27] ShareASale Affiliate Service Agreement (http://www.shareasale.com/agreement.cfm), ShareASale.com, retrieved June 26, 2007
- [28] April 20, 2007, AdWare Class Action Lawsuit against ValueClick, Commission Junction and beFree (http://www.cjclassaction.com/), Law Firms of Nassiri & Jung LLP and Hagens Berman, retrieved from CJClassAction.com on June 26, 2007
- [29] Rosso, Mark; Jansen, Bernard (Jim) (August 2010), "Brand Names as Keywords in Sponsored Search Advertising" (http://aisel.aisnet.org/ cais/vol27/iss1/6), Communications of the Association for Information Systems 27 (1): 81-98,
- [30] Carsten Cumbrowski (November 4, 2006), Affiliate Marketing Organization Initiative Vol.2 We are back to Step 0 (http://www.revenews.com/carstencumbrowski/2006/11/affiliate_marketing_organizati_1.html), *Reve News*, retrieved May 17, 2007
- [31] May 2006, New Javascript Links? (http://forum.abestweb.com/showthread.php?t=73747) main discussion thread to CJ's LMI, *ABestWeb*, retrieved on May 17, 2007
- [32] http://www.ftc.gov/opa/2009/10/endortest.shtm
- [33] Alexandra Wharton (March/April 2007), Learning Outside the Box (http://www.revenuetoday.com/story/Learning+Outside+the+ Box&readpage=1), *Revenue Magazine*, Issue: March/April 2007, Page 58, link to online version retrieved June 26, 2007
- [34] Shawn Collins (June 9, 2007), Affiliate Millions Book Report (http://blog.affiliatetip.com/archives/affiliate-millions-book-report/), *AffiliateTip Blog*, retrieved June 26, 2007
- [35] March/April 2007, How Do Companies Train Affiliate Managers? (http://www.revenuetoday.com/story/webextra-issue16-2) (Web Extra), RevenueToday.com, retrieved June 26, 2007
- [36] Vinny Lingham (11.October, 2005), Profit Sharing The Performance Marketing Model of the Future (http://www.vinnylingham.com/ 2006/10/special-report-profit-sharing-the-performance-marketing-model-of-the-future.html), Vinny Lingham's Blog, retrieved on 14.May, 2007
- [37] Linda Rosencrance, 15. April, 2008), N.Y. to tax goods bought on Amazon (http://www.computerworld.com/action/article. do?command=viewArticleBasic&taxonomyName=government&articleId=9077963&taxonomyId=13&intsrc=kc_top), Computerworld, retrieved on 16. April, 2008
- [38] IAB, Friday, 27 March 2009 IAB affiliate council strengthens voucher code guidelines (http://www.iabuk.net/en/1/ iabaffiliatemarketingcouncilstrengthensonlinevouchercodebestpracticeguidelines270309.mxs)

External links

- Affiliate marketing (http://www.dmoz.org/Business/Opportunities/Online_Opportunities/Affiliate_Programs/
) at the Open Directory Project
- Website Affiliate Programs (http://dir.yahoo.com/Business_and_Economy/Business_to_Business/ Business_Opportunities/Directories/Web_Site_Affiliate_Programs/) at the Yahoo! Directory
- Affiliate Programs (http://botw.org/top/Computers/Internet/Web_Design_and_Development/Authoring/ Webmaster_Resources/Affiliate_Programs/) at the BOTW Directory

Article marketing

Article marketing is a type of advertising in which businesses write short articles about themselves as a marketing strategy. A primary style for the articles includes a *bio box* and *byline* (collectively known as the resource box) about the business.

Traditional Article Marketing

Article marketing has been used by professionals for nearly as long as mass print has been available. A business provides content to a newspaper, possibly on a timely topic such as an article on tax audits during tax season, and the newspaper may use the article and include the business's name and contact information. Newspapers and other traditional media have limited budgets for gathering content and these articles may be used in the business section of the newspaper.

Internet Article Marketing

Internet article marketing is used to promote products and services online via article directories. Article directories with good web page ranks receive a lot of site visitors and are may be considered authority sites by search engines, leading to high traffic. These directories then go on PageRank to the author's website and in addition send traffic from readers.

Internet marketers attempt to maximize the results of an article advertising campaign by submitting their articles to a number of article directories. However, most of the major search engines filter duplicate content to stop the identical content material from being returned multiple times in searches. Some marketers attempt to circumvent this filter by creating a number of variations of an article, known as article spinning. By doing this, one article can theoretically acquire site visitors from a number of article directories.

Most forms of search engine optimization and internet marketing require a domain, internet hosting plan, and promoting budget. However, article advertising makes use of article directories as a free host and receives traffic by way of organic searches due to the listing's search engine authority.

The primary goal behind article marketing is to get search engine traffic and authors generally incorporate relevant keywords or keyphrases in their articles.

Digital marketing

Digital marketing is the use of digital sources based on electronic signal like Internet, digital display advertising and other digital media such as television, radio, and mobile phones in the promotion of brands and products to consumers. Digital marketing may cover the more traditional marketing areas such as Direct Marketing by providing the same method of communicating with an audience but in a digital fashion.

Digital marketing – Pull versus Push

Two different forms of digital marketing exist.

Pull digital marketing in which the consumer must actively seek the marketing content, often via web searches, and push digital marketing where the marketer sends the content to the consumer, as in email. Websites, blogs and streaming media (audio and video) are examples of pull digital marketing. In each of these users have to link to the website to view the content. Only current web browser technology is required to maintain static content. However, additional internet marketing technologies (search engine optimization) may be required to attract the desired consumer demographic.

Push digital marketing technologies involve both the marketer as well as the recipients. Email, text messaging and web feeds are examples of push digital marketing. In each of these, the marketer has to send the messages to the subscribers. In the case of web feeds, content is pulled on a periodic basis (polling), thus simulating a push. Push technologies can deliver content immediately as it becomes available and is better targeted to its consumer demographic, although audiences are often smaller, and the cost for creation and distribution is higher.

Digital Marketing and Multi-Channel Communications

Push and pull message technologies can be used in conjunction with each other. For example, an email campaign can include a banner ad or link to a content download. This enables a marketer to benefit from both types of digital marketing.

Hilltop algorithm

The **Hilltop algorithm** is an algorithm used to find documents relevant to a particular keyword topic. Created by Krishna Bharat while he was at Compaq Systems Research Center and George A. Mihǎilǎ, then at the University of Toronto, it was acquired by Google in February 2003. Whenever you enter a query or keyword in Search engine hilltop algorithm helps to find relevant keywords matched results. Which are more informative about the query or keyword. The algorithm operates on a special index of *expert documents*. These are pages that are about a specific topic and have links to many non-affiliated pages on that topic. Pages are defined as non-affiliated if they are authored by people from non-affiliated organizations. Results are ranked based on the match between the query and relevant descriptive text for hyperlinks on expert pages pointing to a given result page. Websites which have backlinks from many of the best expert pages are *authorities* and are ranked well. Basically, it looks at the relationship between the "Expert" and "Authority" pages. An "Expert" is a page that links to lots of other relevant documents. An "Authority" is a page that has links pointing to it from the "Expert" pages are defined as non-affiliated if they are about a specific topic and having links to many non-affiliated pages on that topic. Pages are defined as non-affiliated if they are about a specific topic and having links to many non-affiliated pages. An "Expert" is a page that links to lots of other relevant documents. An "Authority" is a page that has links pointing to it from the "Expert" pages are defined as non-affiliated if they are about a specific topic and having links to many non-affiliated pages on that topic. Pages are defined as non-affiliated if they are authored by authors from non-affiliated organizations. So, if your website has backlinks from many of the best expert pages it will be an "Authority".

In theory, Google finds "Expert" pages and then the pages that they link to would rank well. Pages on sites like Yahoo!, DMOZ, college sites and library sites can be considered experts.

External links

- Hilltop: A Search Engine based on Expert Documents ^[1] by K. Bharat and G.A. Mihaila
 - At archive.org: [2]
 - When Experts Agree: Using Non-Affiliated Experts to Rank Popular Topics ^[3] by K. Bharat and G. A. Mihaila is substantially the same, but under a different title.
- The Hilltop algorithm ^[4]

- [1] ftp://ftp.cs.toronto.edu/pub/reports/csri/405/hilltop.html
- [2] http://web.archive.org/web/20070401224626/http://www.cs.toronto.edu/~georgem/hilltop/
- $[3] \ http://citeseer.ist.psu.edu/bharat01when.html$
- [4] http://pagerank.suchmaschinen-doktor.de/hilltop.html

TrustRank

TrustRank is a link analysis technique described in a paper by Stanford University and Yahoo! researchers for semi-automatically separating useful webpages from spam.^[1]

Many Web spam pages are created only with the intention of misleading search engines. These pages, chiefly created for commercial reasons, use various techniques to achieve higher-than-deserved rankings on the search engines' result pages. While human experts can easily identify spam, it is too expensive to manually evaluate a large number of pages.

One popular method for improving rankings is to increase artificially the perceived importance of a document through complex linking schemes. Google's PageRank and similar methods for determining the relative importance of Web documents have been subjected to manipulation.

TrustRank method calls for selecting a small set of seed pages to be evaluated by an expert. Once the reputable seed pages are manually identified, a crawl extending outward from the seed set seeks out similarly reliable and trustworthy pages. TrustRank's reliability diminishes with increassed distance between documents and the seed set.

The researchers who proposed the TrustRank methodology have continued to refine their work by evaluating related topics, such as measuring spam mass.

References

 Gyöngyi, Zoltán; Hector Garcia-Molina, Jan Pedersen (2004). "Combating Web Spam with TrustRank" (http://www.vldb.org/conf/2004/ RS15P3.PDF). Proceedings of the International Conference on Very Large Data Bases 30: 576.

External links

- Z. Gyöngyi, H. Garcia-Molina, J. Pedersen: *Combating Web Spam with TrustRank* (http://www.vldb.org/conf/ 2004/RS15P3.PDF)
- Link-based spam detection (http://appft1.uspto.gov/netacgi/nph-Parser?Sect1=PTO1&Sect2=HITOFF& d=PG01&p=1&u=/netahtml/PTO/srchnum.html&r=1&f=G&1=50&s1="20060095416".PGNR.&OS=DN/ 20060095416&RS=DN/20060095416) Yahoo! assigned patent application using Trustrank
- TrustRank algorithm explained (http://pagerank.suchmaschinen-doktor.de/trustrank.html)

Latent semantic indexing

Latent Semantic Indexing (LSI) is an indexing and retrieval method that uses a mathematical technique called Singular value decomposition (SVD) to identify patterns in the relationships between the terms and concepts contained in an unstructured collection of text. LSI is based on the principle that words that are used in the same contexts tend to have similar meanings. A key feature of LSI is its ability to extract the conceptual content of a body of text by establishing associations between those terms that occur in similar contexts.^[1]

LSI is also an application of correspondence analysis, a multivariate statistical technique developed by Jean-Paul Benzécri^[2] in the early 1970s, to a contingency table built from word counts in documents.

Called Latent Semantic Indexing because of its ability to correlate semantically related terms that are latent in a collection of text, it was first applied to text at Bell Laboratories in the late 1980s. The method, also called latent semantic analysis (LSA), uncovers the underlying latent semantic structure in the usage of words in a body of text and how it can be used to extract the meaning of the text in response to user queries, commonly referred to as concept searches. Queries, or concept searches, against a set of documents that have undergone LSI will return results that are conceptually similar in meaning to the search criteria even if the results don't share a specific word or words with the search criteria.

Benefits of LSI

LSI overcomes two of the most problematic constraints of Boolean keyword queries: multiple words that have similar meanings (synonymy) and words that have more than one meaning (polysemy). Synonymy and polysemy are often the cause of mismatches in the vocabulary used by the authors of documents and the users of information retrieval systems.^[3] As a result, Boolean keyword queries often return irrelevant results and miss information that is relevant.

LSI is also used to perform automated document categorization. In fact, several experiments have demonstrated that there are a number of correlations between the way LSI and humans process and categorize text.^[4] Document categorization is the assignment of documents to one or more predefined categories based on their similarity to the conceptual content of the categories.^[5] LSI uses *example* documents to establish the conceptual basis for each category. During categorization processing, the concepts contained in the documents being categorized are compared to the concepts contained in the example items, and a category (or categories) is assigned to the documents based on the similarities between the concepts they contain and the concepts that are contained in the example documents.

Dynamic clustering based on the conceptual content of documents can also be accomplished using LSI. Clustering is a way to group documents based on their conceptual similarity to each other without using example documents to establish the conceptual basis for each cluster. This is very useful when dealing with an unknown collection of unstructured text.

Because it uses a strictly mathematical approach, LSI is inherently independent of language. This enables LSI to elicit the semantic content of information written in any language without requiring the use of auxiliary structures, such as dictionaries and thesauri. LSI can also perform cross-linguistic concept searching and example-based categorization. For example, queries can be made in one language, such as English, and conceptually similar results will be returned even if they are composed of an entirely different language or of multiple languages.

LSI is not restricted to working only with words. It can also process arbitrary character strings. Any object that can be expressed as text can be represented in an LSI vector space.^[6] For example, tests with MEDLINE abstracts have shown that LSI is able to effectively classify genes based on conceptual modeling of the biological information contained in the titles and abstracts of the MEDLINE citations.^[7]

LSI automatically adapts to new and changing terminology, and has been shown to be very tolerant of noise (i.e., misspelled words, typographical errors, unreadable characters, etc.).^[8] This is especially important for applications
using text derived from Optical Character Recognition (OCR) and speech-to-text conversion. LSI also deals effectively with sparse, ambiguous, and contradictory data.

Text does not need to be in sentence form for LSI to be effective. It can work with lists, free-form notes, email, Web-based content, etc. As long as a collection of text contains multiple terms, LSI can be used to identify patterns in the relationships between the important terms and concepts contained in the text.

LSI has proven to be a useful solution to a number of conceptual matching problems.^{[9][10]} The technique has been shown to capture key relationship information, including causal, goal-oriented, and taxonomic information.^[11]

LSI Timeline

Mid-1960s - Factor analysis technique first described and tested (H. Borko and M. Bernick)

- 1988 Seminal paper on LSI technique published (Deerwester et al.)
- 1989 Original patent granted (Deerwester et al.)
- **1992** First use of LSI to assign articles to reviewers^[12] (Dumais and Nielsen)
- 1994 Patent granted for the cross-lingual application of LSI (Landauer et al.)
- 1995 First use of LSI for grading essays (Foltz, et al., Landauer et al.)
- 1999 First implementation of LSI technology for intelligence community for analyzing unstructured text (SAIC).
- 2002 LSI-based product offering to intelligence-based government agencies (SAIC)
- 2005 First vertical-specific application publishing EDB (EBSCO, Content Analyst Company)

Mathematics of LSI

LSI uses common linear algebra techniques to learn the conceptual correlations in a collection of text. In general, the process involves constructing a weighted term-document matrix, performing a **Singular Value Decomposition** on the matrix, and using the matrix to identify the concepts contained in the text.

Term Document Matrix

LSI begins by constructing a term-document matrix, A, to identify the occurrences of the m unique terms within a collection of n documents. In a term-document matrix, each term is represented by a row, and each document is represented by a column, with each matrix cell, a_{ij} , initially representing the number of times the associated term appears in the indicated document, tf_{ij} . This matrix is usually very large and very sparse.

Once a term-document matrix is constructed, local and global weighting functions can be applied to it to condition the data. The weighting functions transform each cell, a_{ij} of A, to be the product of a local term weight, l_{ij} ,

which describes the relative frequency of a term in a document, and a global weight, g_i , which describes the relative frequency of the term within the entire collection of documents.

Some common local weighting functions ^[13] are defined in the following table.

Binary	$l_{ij}=1$ if the term exists in the document, or else 0
TermFrequency	$l_{ij} = \mathrm{tf}_{ij}$, the number of occurrences of term i in document j
Log	$l_{ij} = \log(\mathrm{tf}_{ij}+1)$
Augnorm	$l_{ij} = \frac{\left(\frac{\mathrm{tf}_{ij}}{\max_i(\mathrm{tf}_{ij})}\right) + 1}{2}$

Some common global weighting functions are defined in the following table.

Binary	$g_i = 1$
Normal	$g_i = rac{1}{\sqrt{\sum_j \mathrm{tf}_{ij}^2}}$
GfIdf	$g_i = gf_i/df_i$, where gf_i is the total number of times term <i>i</i> occurs in the whole collection, and df_i is the number of documents in which term <i>i</i> occurs.
Idf	$g_i = \log_2 \frac{n}{1 + \mathrm{d} \mathrm{f}_i}$
Entropy	$g_i = 1 + \sum_j rac{p_{ij} \log p_{ij}}{\log n}$, where $p_{ij} = rac{ ext{tf}_{ij}}{ ext{gf}_i}$

Empirical studies with LSI report that the Log Entropy weighting functions work well, in practice, with many data sets.^[14] In other words, each entry a_{ij} of A is computed as:

$$g_i = 1 + \sum_j \frac{p_{ij} \log p_{ij}}{\log n}$$
$$a_{ij} = g_i \log(\text{tf}_{ij} + 1)$$

Rank-Reduced Singular Value Decomposition

A rank-reduced, Singular Value Decomposition is performed on the matrix to determine patterns in the relationships between the terms and concepts contained in the text. The SVD forms the foundation for LSI.^[15] It computes the term and document vector spaces by transforming the single term-frequency matrix, A, into three other matrices an m by r term-concept vector matrix T, an r by r singular values matrix S, and a n by r concept-document vector matrix, D, which satisfy the following relations:

$$egin{aligned} A &= TSD^T \ T^TT &= I_r \quad D^TD &= I_r \ S_{1,1} &\geq S_{2,2} &\geq \ldots &\geq S_{r,r} > 0 \quad S_{i,j} &= 0 ext{ where } i
eq j \end{aligned}$$

In the formula, **A**, is the supplied *m* by *n* weighted matrix of term frequencies in a collection of text where *m* is the number of unique terms, and *n* is the number of documents. **T** is a computed *m* by *r* matrix of term vectors where *r* is the rank of **A**—a measure of its unique dimensions $\leq \min(m,n)$. **S** is a computed *r* by *r* diagonal matrix of decreasing singular values, and **D** is a computed *n* by *r* matrix of document vectors.

The LSI modification to a standard SVD is to reduce the rank or truncate the singular value matrix **S** to size $k \ll r$, typically on the order of a k in the range of 100 to 300 dimensions, effectively reducing the term and document vector matrix sizes to m by k and n by k respectively. The SVD operation, along with this reduction, has the effect of preserving the most important semantic information in the text while reducing noise and other undesirable artifacts of the original space of **A**. This reduced set of matrices is often denoted with a modified formula such as:

$$\mathbf{A} \square \mathbf{A}_k = \mathbf{T}_k \mathbf{S}_k \mathbf{D}_k^{\mathsf{T}}$$

Efficient LSI algorithms only compute the first k singular values and term and document vectors as opposed to computing a full SVD and then truncating it.

Note that this rank reduction is essentially the same as doing Principal Component Analysis (PCA) on the matrix **A**, except that PCA subtracts off the means. PCA provides cleaner mathematics, but loses the sparseness of the **A** matrix, which can make it infeasible for large lexicons.

Querying and Augmenting LSI Vector Spaces

The computed \mathbf{T}_k and \mathbf{D}_k matrices define the term and document vector spaces, which with the computed singular values, \mathbf{S}_k , embody the conceptual information derived from the document collection. The similarity of terms or documents within these spaces is a factor of how close they are to each other in these spaces, typically computed as a function of the angle between the corresponding vectors.

The same steps are used to locate the vectors representing the text of queries and new documents within the document space of an existing LSI index. By a simple transformation of the $\mathbf{A} = \mathbf{T} \mathbf{S} \mathbf{D}^{\mathbf{T}}$ equation into the equivalent $\mathbf{D} = \mathbf{A}^{\mathbf{T}} \mathbf{T} \mathbf{S}^{-1}$ equation, a new vector, *d*, for a query or for a new document can be created by computing a new column in **A** and then multiplying the new column by $\mathbf{T} \mathbf{S}^{-1}$. The new column in **A** is computed using the originally derived global term weights and applying the same local weighting function to the terms in the query or in the new document.

A drawback to computing vectors in this way, when adding new searchable documents, is that terms that were not known during the SVD phase for the original index are ignored. These terms will have no impact on the global weights and learned correlations derived from the original collection of text. However, the computed vectors for the new text are still very relevant for similarity comparisons with all other document vectors.

The process of augmenting the document vector spaces for an LSI index with new documents in this manner is called *folding-in*. Although the folding-in process does not account for the new semantic content of the new text, adding a substantial number of documents in this way will still provide good results for queries as long as the terms and concepts they contain are well represented within the LSI index to which they are being added. When the terms and concepts of a new set of documents need to be included in an LSI index, the term-document matrix, and the SVD, must either be recomputed or an incremental update method (such as the one described in ^[16]) be used.

Additional Uses of LSI

It is generally acknowledged that the ability to work with text on a semantic basis is essential to modern information retrieval systems. As a result, the use of LSI has significantly expanded in recent years as earlier challenges in scalability and performance have been overcome.

LSI is being used in a variety of information retrieval and text processing applications, although its primary application has been for concept searching and automated document categorization.^[17] Below are some other ways in which LSI is being used:

- Information discovery^[18] (eDiscovery, Government/Intelligence community, Publishing)
- Automated document classification (eDiscovery, Government/Intelligence community, Publishing)^[19]
- Text summarization^[20] (eDiscovery, Publishing)
- Relationship discovery^[21] (Government, Intelligence community, Social Networking)
- Automatic generation of link charts of individuals and organizations^[22] (Government, Intelligence community)
- Matching technical papers and grants with reviewers^[23] (Government)
- Online customer support^[24] (Customer Management)
- Determining document authorship^[25] (Education)
- Automatic keyword annotation of images^[26]
- Understanding software source code^[27] (Software Engineering)

- Filtering spam^[28] (System Administration)
- Information visualization^[29]
- Essay scoring^[30] (Education)
- Literature-based discovery^[31]

LSI is increasingly being used for electronic document discovery (eDiscovery) to help enterprises prepare for litigation. In eDiscovery, the ability to cluster, categorize, and search large collections of unstructured text on a conceptual basis is essential. Concept-based searching using LSI has been applied to the eDiscovery process by leading providers as early as 2003.^[32]

Challenges to LSI

Early challenges to LSI focused on scalability and performance. LSI requires relatively high computational performance and memory in comparison to other information retrieval techniques.^[33] However, with the implementation of modern high-speed processors and the availability of inexpensive memory, these considerations have been largely overcome. Real-world applications involving more than 30 million documents that were fully processed through the matrix and SVD computations are not uncommon in some LSI applications.

Another challenge to LSI has been the alleged difficulty in determining the optimal number of dimensions to use for performing the SVD. As a general rule, fewer dimensions allow for broader comparisons of the concepts contained in a collection of text, while a higher number of dimensions enable more specific (or more relevant) comparisons of concepts. The actual number of dimensions that can be used is limited by the number of documents in the collection. Research has demonstrated that around 300 dimensions will usually provide the best results with moderate-sized document collections (hundreds of thousands of documents) and perhaps 400 dimensions for larger document collections (millions of documents).^[34] However, recent studies indicate that 50-1000 dimensions are suitable depending on the size and nature of the document collection.^[35]

Checking the amount of variance in the data after computing the SVD can be used to determine the optimal number of dimensions to retain. The variance contained in the data can be viewed by plotting the singular values (S) in a scree plot. Some LSI practitioners select the dimensionality associated with the knee of the curve as the cut-off point for the number of dimensions to retain. Others argue that some quantity of the variance must be retained, and the amount of variance in the data should dictate the proper dimensionality to retain. Seventy percent is often mentioned as the amount of variance in the data that should be used to select the optimal dimensionality for recomputing the SVD.^{[36][37][38]}

References

- Deerwester, S., et al, Improving Information Retrieval with Latent Semantic Indexing, Proceedings of the 51st Annual Meeting of the American Society for Information Science 25, 1988, pp. 36–40.
- [2] Benzécri, J.-P. (1973). L'Analyse des Données. Volume II. L'Analyse des Correspondences. Paris, France: Dunod.
- [3] Furnas, G., et al, The Vocabulary Problem in Human-System Communication, Communications of the ACM, 1987, 30(11), pp. 964971.
- [4] Landauer, T., et al., Learning Human-like Knowledge by Singular Value Decomposition: A Progress Report, M. I. Jordan, M. J. Kearns & S. A. Solla (Eds.), Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems 10, Cambridge: MIT Press, 1998, pp. 45–51.
- [5] Dumais, S., Platt J., Heckerman D., and Sahami M., Inductive Learning Algorithms and Representations For Text Categorization, Proceedings of ACM-CIKM'98, 1998.
- [6] Zukas, Anthony, Price, Robert J., Document Categorization Using Latent Semantic Indexing, White Paper, Content Analyst Company, LLC
- [7] Homayouni, Ramin, Heinrich, Kevin, Wei, Lai, Berry, Michael W., Gene Clustering by Latent Semantic Indexing of MEDLINE Abstracts, August 2004, pp. 104–115.
- [8] Price, R., and Zukas, A., Application of Latent Semantic Indexing to Processing of Noisy Text, Intelligence and Security Informatics, Lecture Notes in Computer Science, Volume 3495, Springer Publishing, 2005, pp. 602–603.
- [9] Ding, C., A Similarity-based Probability Model for Latent Semantic Indexing, Proceedings of the 22nd International ACM SIGIR Conference on Research and Development in Information Retrieval, 1999, pp. 59–65.
- [10] Bartell, B., Cottrell, G., and Belew, R., Latent Semantic Indexing is an Optimal Special Case of Multidimensional Scaling, Proceedings, ACM SIGIR Conference on Research and Development in Information Retrieval, 1992, pp. 161–167.

- [11] Graesser, A., and Karnavat, A., Latent Semantic Analysis Captures Causal, Goal-oriented, and Taxonomic Structures, Proceedings of CogSci 2000, pp. 184–189.
- [12] Dumais, S., and Nielsen, J., Automating the Assignment of Submitted Manuscripts to Reviewers, Proceedings of the Fifteenth Annual International Conference on Research and Development in Information Retrieval, 1992, pp. 233–244.
- [13] Berry, M. W., and Browne, M., Understanding Search Engines: Mathematical Modeling and Text Retrieval, Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics, Philadelphia, (2005).
- [14] Landauer, T., et al., Handbook of Latent Semantic Analysis, Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2007.
- [15] Berry, Michael W., Dumais, Susan T., O'Brien, Gavin W., Using Linear Algebra for Intelligent Information Retrieval, December 1994, SIAM Review 37:4 (1995), pp. 573–595.
- [16] Matthew Brand (2006). "Fast Low-Rank Modifications of the Thin Singular Value Decomposition" (http://www.merl.com/reports/docs/ TR2006-059.pdf) (PDF). Linear Algebra and Its Applications 415: 20–30. doi:10.1016/j.laa.2005.07.021.
- [17] Dumais, S., Latent Semantic Analysis, ARIST Review of Information Science and Technology, vol. 38, 2004, Chapter 4.
- [18] Best Practices Commentary on the Use of Search and Information Retrieval Methods in E-Discovery, the Sedona Conference, 2007, pp. 189–223.
- [19] Foltz, P. W. and Dumais, S. T. Personalized Information Delivery: An analysis of information filtering methods, Communications of the ACM, 1992, 34(12), 51-60.
- [20] Gong, Y., and Liu, X., Creating Generic Text Summaries, Proceedings, Sixth International Conference on Document Analysis and Recognition, 2001, pp. 903–907.
- [21] Bradford, R., Efficient Discovery of New Information in Large Text Databases, Proceedings, IEEE International Conference on Intelligence and Security Informatics, Atlanta, Georgia, LNCS Vol. 3495, Springer, 2005, pp. 374–380.
- [22] Bradford, R., Application of Latent Semantic Indexing in Generating Graphs of Terrorist Networks, in: Proceedings, IEEE International Conference on Intelligence and Security Informatics, ISI 2006, San Diego, CA, USA, May 23–24, 2006, Springer, LNCS vol. 3975, pp. 674–675.
- [23] Yarowsky, D., and Florian, R., Taking the Load off the Conference Chairs: Towards a Digital Paper-routing Assistant, Proceedings of the 1999 Joint SIGDAT Conference on Empirical Methods in NLP and Very-Large Corpora, 1999, pp. 220–230.
- [24] Caron, J., Applying LSA to Online Customer Support: A Trial Study, Unpublished Master's Thesis, May 2000.
- [25] Soboroff, I., et al, Visualizing Document Authorship Using N-grams and Latent Semantic Indexing, Workshop on New Paradigms in Information Visualization and Manipulation, 1997, pp. 43–48.
- [26] Monay, F., and Gatica-Perez, D., On Image Auto-annotation with Latent Space Models, Proceedings of the 11th ACM international conference on Multimedia, Berkeley, CA, 2003, pp. 275–278.
- [27] Maletic, J., and Marcus, A., Using Latent Semantic Analysis to Identify Similarities in Source Code to Support Program Understanding, Proceedings of 12th IEEE International Conference on Tools with Artificial Intelligence, Vancouver, British Columbia, November 13–15, 2000, pp. 46–53.
- [28] Gee, K., Using Latent Semantic Indexing to Filter Spam, in: Proceedings, 2003 ACM Symposium on Applied Computing, Melbourne, Florida, pp. 460–464.
- [29] Landauer, T., Laham, D., and Derr, M., From Paragraph to Graph: Latent Semantic Analysis for Information Visualization, Proceedings of the National Academy of Science, 101, 2004, pp. 5214–5219.
- [30] Foltz, Peter W., Laham, Darrell, and Landauer, Thomas K., Automated Essay Scoring: Applications to Educational Technology, Proceedings of EdMedia, 1999.
- [31] Gordon, M., and Dumais, S., Using Latent Semantic Indexing for Literature Based Discovery, Journal of the American Society for Information Science, 49(8), 1998, pp. 674–685.
- [32] There Has to be a Better Way to Search, 2008, White Paper, Fios, Inc.
- [33] Karypis, G., Han, E., Fast Supervised Dimensionality Reduction Algorithm with Applications to Document Categorization and Retrieval, Proceedings of CIKM-00, 9th ACM Conference on Information and Knowledge Management.
- [34] Bradford, R., An Empirical Study of Required Dimensionality for Large-scale Latent Semantic Indexing Applications, Proceedings of the 17th ACM Conference on Information and Knowledge Management, Napa Valley, California, USA, 2008, pp. 153–162.
- [35] Landauer, Thomas K., and Dumais, Susan T., Latent Semantic Analysis, Scholarpedia, 3(11):4356, 2008.
- [36] Cangelosi, R., Goriely A., Component Retention In Principal Component Analysis With Application to Cdna Microarray Data, BMC Biology Direct 2(2) (2007).
- [37] Jolliffe, L. T., Principal Component Analysis, Springer-Verlag, New York, (1986).
- [38] Hu, X., Z. Cai, et al., LSA: First Dimension and Dimensional Weighting, 25th Annual Meeting of the Cognitive Science Society, Boston, MA.

External links

- Michael Berry's site (http://www.cs.utk.edu/~lsi/)
- Gensim (http://radimrehurek.com/gensim) contains a Python+NumPy implementation of LSI for matrices larger than the available RAM.
- Text to Matrix Generator (TMG) (http://scgroup.hpclab.ceid.upatras.gr/scgroup/Projects/TMG/) MATLAB toolbox that can be used for various tasks in text mining (TM) specifically i) indexing, ii) retrieval, iii) dimensionality reduction, iv) clustering, v) classification. Most of TMG is written in MATLAB and parts in Perl. It contains implementations of LSI, clustered LSI, NMF and other methods.

Further reading

Berry, M. W., Browne M., Understanding Search Engines: Mathematical Modeling and Text Retrieval, Philadelphia, Society for Industrial and Applied Mathematics, (2005).

Berry, M. W., (Editor), Survey of Text Mining: Clustering, Classification, and Retrieval, New York, Springer, (2004).

Landauer, T., et al., Handbook of Latent Semantic Analysis, Lawrence Erlbaum Associates, 2007.

Manning, C. D., Schutze H., Foundations of Statistical Natural Language Processing, Cambridge, MA, The MIT Press, (1999).

Semantic targeting

Semantic targeting is a technique enabling the delivery of targeted advertising for advertisements appearing on websites and is used by online publishers and advertisers to increase the effectiveness of their campaigns. The selection of advertisements are served by automated systems based on the content displayed to the user.

Origins

Semantic Targeting has originated from the developments arising from Semantic Web. The Semantic Web enables the representation of concepts expressed in human language to data in such a way that facilitates automatic processing, where software can programmatically understand and reason how different elements of data are related. The concept of semantic targeting utilises this capability to identify these concepts and the contexts in which they occur, enabling marketers to deliver highly targeted and specific ad campaigns to webpages.

The evolution of online advertising

The targeting of advertising to specific micro segments is a fundamental requirement for an effective ad campaign. The two methods of targeting of recent times have been behavioral targeting and contextual targeting. It is now generally accepted that these forms have pitfalls for both advertiser and consumer.

Behavioral targeting aggregates data based upon a user's viewing of pages from a website. Generally this is facilitated by the placing of a cookie upon the user's PC. The cookie then reports the user's viewing behavior allowing for the identification of patterns of viewing behavior. However, great concern is expressed about the treatment of the user's right to privacy amongst consumer groups and legislators.^{[1][2]}

Contextual advertising scans the content of webpages, seeking to identify keywords, against which advertisers have bid to have their ad linked. If a match is made the ad is placed alongside the content, through an automated process. However, such systems are unable to identify the context of the entire page and therefore, a placement could be made against content that is inappropriate, derogatory or insensitive to the subject.^{[3][4][5][6]} They are also unable to

identify the sense or meaning of words, leading to a misplacement of ads. For example, the word "orange" can be a color, a fruit, a telecommunications company, a mountain bike, and countless other variants.

How semantic targeting works

Semantic targeting aims to match the specific context of content on page within a website to an available advertising campaign. A key difference of semantic targeting to a contextual advertising system is that, instead of scanning a page for bided keywords, a semantic system examines all the words and identifies the senses of those words.^[7] Because most words are polysemous, i.e. have more than one meaning, without having an understanding of the true context in which words occur, it is possible to incorrectly assign an advertisement where there is no contextual link. A semantic targeting system has to examine all the words before it can accurately identify the subject matter of the entire text and deliver an in context advertisement.^[8] For example, if the user is viewing a website relating to golf, where that website uses semantic targeting, the user may see advertisements for golf related topics, such as golf equipment, golf holidays etc. Advertisers can locate their ads in given categories using an ontology (computer science) or taxonomy, ensuring that their ads will only appear in the context that they request.

Semantic targeting is also capable of identifying the sentiment of a webpage, through effective analysis of the language used on page. Sentiment analysis can determine whether content is talking about a subject in a positive or negative light. If the page was being detrimental about a particular subject, the semantic targeting system could deter the placement of a related ad alongside the story.

Other capabilities of a semantic targeting system include the availability of brand protection filtering. This can enable the blocking of an ad placed alongside content of a controversial nature. Such systems can deter placement against such subjects as Adult/Erotica, Alcohol, Nudity, Offensive language, Bad News and other such topics. This would then avoid the potentially brand damaging occurrence of, for example, and airline advertising alongside a story about an air disaster.^[9]

References

- Renee Boucher Ferguson (2008-03-27). "A Battle Is Brewing Over Online Behavioral Advertising" (http://www.eweek.com/c/a/ Enterprise-Applications/A-Battle-Is-Brewing-Over-Online-Behavioral-Advertising-Market/). E-week.com. Retrieved 2008-10-10.
- [2] "FTC Staff Proposes Online Behavioral Advertising Privacy Principles" (http://www.ftc.gov/opa/2007/12/principles.shtm). Federal Trade Commission. 2008-12-20. . Retrieved 2008-10-10.
- [3] "Steve Irwin's Death : Contextual Advertising Gone Bad" (http://www.shmula.com/194/ steve-irwins-death-contextual-advertising-gone-bad). Shmula.com. 2006-09-05. Retrieved 2008-10-10.
- [4] "Contextual advertising gone bad" (http://www.etre.com/blog/2007/11/contextual_advertising_gone_bad/). etre.com. 2007.11.02. . Retrieved 2008-10-10.
- [5] "When Contextual Advertising Goes Horribly Wrong" (http://mashable.com/2008/06/19/contextual-advertising/). Mashable.com. 2008.06.19. Retrieved 2008-10-10.
- [6] "McCain campaign pulls ads from some anti-Obama Web sites" (http://www.cnn.com/2008/POLITICS/07/01/mccain.ads/). CNN.com. 2008-07-01. Retrieved 2008-10-10.
- [7] Graham Charlton (2008-05-16). "Q & A Prof. David Crystal & Sacha Carton on semantic targeting" (http://www.e-consultancy.com/ news-blog/365601/q-a-prof-david-crystal-and-sacha-carton-on-semantic-targeting.html). e-consultancy. Retrieved 2008-10-10.
- [8] "Semantic Targeting" (http://web.archive.org/web/20080213195315/http://www.isense.net/index.php?id=68). isense.net (copy on web.archive.org). Archived from the original (http://www.isense.net/index.php?id=68) on 2008-02-13. Retrieved 2010-10-20.
- [9] Scott Brinker, (2008-09-13). "Semantic advertising: 4 different kinds" (http://www.chiefmartec.com/2008/09/ semantic-advertising-of-4-different-kinds.html). iChief marketing technologist. . Retrieved 2008-10-10.

Canonical meta tag

A **canonical link element** is an HTML element that helps webmasters prevent duplicate content issues by specifying the "canonical", or "preferred", version of a web page^{[1][2][3]} as part of search engine optimization.

Duplicate content issues occur when the same content is accessible from multiple URLs.^[4] For example, http://www.example.com/page.html would be considered by search engines to be an entirely different page to http://www.example.com/page.html?parameter=1, even though both URLs return the same content. Another example is essentially the same (tabular) content, but sorted differently.

In February 2009, Google, Yahoo and Microsoft announced support for the canonical link element, which can be inserted into the <head> section of a web page, to allow webmasters to prevent these issues.^[5] The canonical link element helps webmasters make clear to the search engines which page should be credited as the original.

According to Google, the canonical link element is not considered to be a directive, but a hint that the web crawler will "honor strongly".^[1]

While the canonical link element has its benefits, Matt Cutts, who is the head of Google's webspam team, has claimed that the search engine prefers the use of 301 redirects. Cutts claims the preference for redirects is because Google's spiders can choose to ignore a canonical link element if they feel it is more beneficial to do so.^[6]

Examples of the canonical link element

```
<link rel="canonical" href="http://www.example.com/" />
<link rel="canonical" href="http://www.example.com/page.html" />
<link rel="canonical" href="http://www.example.com/directory/page.html" />
```

References

- [1] http://googlewebmastercentral.blogspot.com/2009/02/specify-your-canonical.html
- [2] http://www.mattcutts.com/blog/canonical-link-tag/
- [3] http://www.seomoz.org/blog/canonical-url-tag-the-most-important-advancement-in-seo-practices-since-sitemaps
- [4] http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer.py?answer=66359
- [5] http://searchengineland.com/canonical-tag-16537
- [6] http://www.seonewyorkcity.org/seo-blog/301-redirect-vs-relcanonical-tags/

Keyword research

Keyword research is a practice used by search engine optimization professionals to find and research actual search terms people enter into the search engines when conducting a search. Search engine optimization professionals research keywords in order to achieve better rankings in their desired keywords.^[1]

Potential barriers

Existing brands

If a company decides to sell Nike trainers online, the market is pretty competitive, and the Nike brand itself is Predominant.

Sources of traditional research data

- · Google AdWords Keyword Tool, traffic estimator, Webmaster Tools; Google Suggest and Google Trends
- MSN Keyword Forecast
- Hitwise

References

 Daniel Lofton (2010). "Importance of Keyword Research" (http://www.articlemarketinghq.com/keyword-research/ keyword-research-importance). Article Marketing HQ. . Retrieved November 9, 2010.

Latent Dirichlet allocation

In statistics, **latent Dirichlet allocation (LDA)** is a generative model that allows sets of observations to be explained by unobserved groups that explain why some parts of the data are similar. For example, if observations are words collected into documents, it posits that each document is a mixture of a small number of topics and that each word's creation is attributable to one of the document's topics. LDA is an example of a topic model and was first presented as a graphical model for topic discovery by David Blei, Andrew Ng, and Michael Jordan in 2002.^[1]

Topics in LDA

In LDA, each document may be viewed as a mixture of various topics. This is similar to probabilistic latent semantic analysis (pLSA), except that in LDA the topic distribution is assumed to have a Dirichlet prior. In practice, this results in more reasonable mixtures of topics in a document. It has been noted, however, that the pLSA model is equivalent to the LDA model under a uniform Dirichlet prior distribution.^[2]

For example, an LDA model might have topics that can be classified as **CAT** and **DOG**. However, the classification is arbitrary because the topic that encompasses these words cannot be named. Furthermore, a topic has probabilities of generating various words, such as *milk*, *meow*, and *kitten*, which can be classified and interpreted by the viewer as "CAT". Naturally, *cat* itself will have high probability given this topic. The **DOG** topic likewise has probabilities of generating each word: *puppy*, *bark*, and *bone* might have high probability. Words without special relevance, such as *the* (see function word), will have roughly even probability between classes (or can be placed into a separate category).

A document is given the topics. This is a standard bag of words model assumption, and makes the individual words exchangeable.

Model

With plate notation, the dependencies among the many variables can be captured concisely. The boxes are "plates" representing replicates. The outer plate represents documents, while the inner plate represents the repeated choice of topics and words within a document. M denotes the number of documents, N the number of words in a document. Thus:

 α is the parameter of the Dirichlet prior on the per-document topic distributions.

 β is the parameter of the Dirichlet prior on the per-topic word distribution.

 θ_i is the topic distribution for document *i*,

 ϕ_k is the word distribution for topic k,

 z_{ij} is the topic for the *j*th word in document *i*, and w_{ij} is the specific word.

The w_{ij} are the only observable variables, and the other variables are latent variables. Mostly, the basic LDA model will be extended to a smoothed version to gain better results. The plate notation is shown on the right, where *K* denotes the number of topics considered in the model and:

 ϕ is a K^*V (V is the dimension of the vocabulary) Markov matrix each row of which denotes the word distribution of a topic.

The generative process behind is that documents are

represented as random mixtures over latent topics, where each topic is characterized by a distribution over words. LDA assumes the following generative process for each document i in a corpus D :

1. Choose
$$\theta_i \sim \text{Dir}(\alpha)$$
, where $i \in \{1, \dots, M\}$ and $\text{Dir}(\alpha)$ is the Dirichlet distribution for parameter α

2. Choose $\phi_k \sim \text{Dir}(\beta)$, where $k \in \{1, \ldots, K\}$

3. For each of the words w_{ij} , where $j \in \{1, \ldots, N_i\}$

(a) Choose a topic $z_{i,j} \sim \text{Multinomial}(\theta_i)$.

(b) Choose a word $w_{i,j} \sim \text{Multinomial}(\phi_{z_{i,j}})$.

(Note that the Multinomial distribution here refers to the Multinomial with only one trial. It is formally equivalent to the categorical distribution.)

The lengths N_i are treated as independent of all the other data generating variables (q and z). The subscript is often dropped, as in the plate diagrams shown here.





Mathematical definition

A formal description of smoothed LDA is as follows:

Variable	Туре	Meaning	
K	integer	number of topics (e.g. 50)	
V	integer	number of words in the vocabulary (e.g. 50,000 or 1,000,000)	
М	integer	number of documents	
$N_{d=1M}$	integer	number of words in document d	
N	integer	total number of words in all documents; sum of all N_d values, i.e. $N = \sum_{d=1}^M N_d$	
$\alpha_{k=1K}$	positive real	prior weight of topic k in a document; usually the same for all topics; normally a number less than 1, e.g. 0.1, to prefer sparse topic distributions, i.e. few topics per document	
α	<i>K</i> -dimension vector of positive reals	collection of all α_k values, viewed as a single vector	
$\beta_{w=1V}$	positive real	prior weight of word <i>w</i> in a topic; usually the same for all words; normally a number much less than 1, e.g. 0.001, to strongly prefer sparse word distributions, i.e. few words per topic	
β	V-dimension vector of positive reals	collection of all β_w values, viewed as a single vector	
$\phi_{k=1K,w=1V}$	probability (real number between 0 and 1)	probability of word <i>w</i> occurring in topic <i>k</i>	
$oldsymbol{\phi}_{k=1K}$	V-dimension vector of probabilities, which must sum to 1	distribution of words in topic k	
$\theta_{d=1M,k=1K}$	probability (real number between 0 and 1)	probability of topic k occurring in document d for a given word	
$oldsymbol{ heta}_{d=1M}$	<i>K</i> -dimension vector of probabilities, which must sum to 1	distribution of topics in document d	
$z_{d=1M,w=1N_d}$	integer between 1 and K	identity of topic of word w in document d	
Z	<i>N</i> -dimension vector of integers between 1 and <i>K</i>	identity of topic of all words in all documents	
$w_{d=1M,w=1N_d}$	integer between 1 and V	identity of word w in document d	
W	<i>N</i> -dimension vector of integers between 1 and <i>V</i>	identity of all words in all documents	

Definition of variables in the model

We can then mathematically describe the random variables as follows:

$\phi_{k=1}$ K	\sim	$\operatorname{Dirichlet}_V(\boldsymbol{\beta})$
$\boldsymbol{\theta}_{d=1M}$	\sim	$\operatorname{Dirichlet}_{K}(\boldsymbol{lpha})$
$z_{d=1M,w=1N_d}$	\sim	$\operatorname{Categorical}_K({oldsymbol{ heta}}_d)$
$w_{d=1M,w=1N_d}$	\sim	$\operatorname{Categorical}_{V}(\boldsymbol{\phi}_{z_{dw}})$

Inference

Learning the various distributions (the set of topics, their associated word probabilities, the topic of each word, and the particular topic mixture of each document) is a problem of Bayesian inference. The original paper used a variational Bayes approximation of the posterior distribution;^[1] alternative inference techniques use Gibbs sampling^[3] and expectation propagation.^[4]

Following is the derivation of the equations for collapsed Gibbs sampling, which means φ s and θ s will be integrated out. For simplicity, in this derivation the documents are all assumed to have the same length N. The derivation is equally valid if the document lengths vary.

According to the model, the total probability of the model is:

$$P(\boldsymbol{W}, \boldsymbol{Z}, \boldsymbol{\theta}, \boldsymbol{\varphi}; \alpha, \beta) = \prod_{i=1}^{K} P(\varphi_i; \beta) \prod_{j=1}^{M} P(\theta_j; \alpha) \prod_{t=1}^{N} P(Z_{j,t} | \theta_j) P(W_{j,t} | \varphi_{Z_{j,t}}),$$

where the bold-font variables denote the vector version of the variables. First of all, φ and θ need to be integrated out.

$$P(\boldsymbol{Z}, \boldsymbol{W}; \alpha, \beta) = \int_{\boldsymbol{\theta}} \int_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} P(\boldsymbol{W}, \boldsymbol{Z}, \boldsymbol{\theta}, \boldsymbol{\varphi}; \alpha, \beta) \, d\boldsymbol{\varphi} \, d\boldsymbol{\theta}$$
$$= \int_{\boldsymbol{\varphi}} \prod_{i=1}^{K} P(\varphi_i; \beta) \prod_{j=1}^{M} \prod_{t=1}^{N} P(W_{j,t} | \varphi_{Z_{j,t}}) \, d\boldsymbol{\varphi} \int_{\boldsymbol{\theta}} \prod_{j=1}^{M} P(\theta_j; \alpha) \prod_{t=1}^{N} P(Z_{j,t} | \theta_j) \, d\boldsymbol{\theta}.$$

Note that all the θ s are independent to each other and the same to all the φ s. So we can treat each θ and each φ separately. We now focus only on the θ part.

$$\int_{\boldsymbol{\theta}} \prod_{j=1}^{M} P(\theta_j; \alpha) \prod_{t=1}^{N} P(Z_{j,t}|\theta_j) d\boldsymbol{\theta} = \prod_{j=1}^{M} \int_{\theta_j} P(\theta_j; \alpha) \prod_{t=1}^{N} P(Z_{j,t}|\theta_j) d\theta_j$$

We can further focus on only one θ as the following:

$$\int_{\theta_j} P(\theta_j; \alpha) \prod_{t=1}^N P(Z_{j,t}|\theta_j) \, d\theta_j.$$

Actually, it is the hidden part of the model for the j^{th} document. Now we replace the probabilities in the above equation by the true distribution expression to write out the explicit equation.

$$\int_{\theta_j} P(\theta_j; \alpha) \prod_{t=1}^N P(Z_{j,t}|\theta_j) d\theta_j$$
$$= \int_{\theta_j} \frac{\Gamma(\sum_{i=1}^K \alpha_i)}{\prod_{i=1}^K \Gamma(\alpha_i)} \prod_{i=1}^K \theta_{j,i}^{\alpha_i - 1} \prod_{t=1}^N P(Z_{j,t}|\theta_j) d\theta_j.$$

Let $n_{j,r}^i$ be the number of word tokens in the j^{th} document with the same word symbol (the r^{th} word in the vocabulary) assigned to the i^{th} topic. So, $n_{j,r}^i$ is three dimensional. If any of the three dimensions is not limited to a specific value, we use a parenthesized point (·) to denote. For example, $n_{j,(\cdot)}^i$ denotes the number of word tokens in the i^{th} document assigned to the i^{th} topic. Thus, the right most part of the above equation can be rewritten as:

$$\prod_{t=1}^{N} P(Z_{j,t}|\theta_j) = \prod_{i=1}^{K} \theta_{j,i}^{n_{j,(\cdot)}^i}.$$

So the θ_i integration formula can be changed to:

$$\int_{\theta_j} \frac{\Gamma\left(\sum_{i=1}^K \alpha_i\right)}{\prod_{i=1}^K \Gamma(\alpha_i)} \prod_{i=1}^K \theta_{j,i}^{\alpha_i-1} \prod_{i=1}^K \theta_{j,i}^{n_{j,(\cdot)}^i} d\theta_j$$
$$= \int_{\theta_j} \frac{\Gamma\left(\sum_{i=1}^K \alpha_i\right)}{\prod_{i=1}^K \Gamma(\alpha_i)} \prod_{i=1}^K \theta_{j,i}^{n_{j,(\cdot)}^i+\alpha_i-1} d\theta_j.$$

Clearly, the equation inside the integration has the same form as the Dirichlet distribution. According to the Dirichlet distribution,

$$\int_{\theta_j} \frac{\Gamma\left(\sum_{i=1}^K n_{j,(\cdot)}^i + \alpha_i\right)}{\prod_{i=1}^K \Gamma(n_{j,(\cdot)}^i + \alpha_i)} \prod_{i=1}^K \theta_{j,i}^{n_{j,(\cdot)}^i + \alpha_i - 1} d\theta_j = 1.$$

Thus,

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\theta_j} P(\theta_j; \alpha) \prod_{i=1}^N P(Z_{j,i}|\theta_j) \, d\theta_j = \int_{\theta_j} \frac{\Gamma\left(\sum_{i=1}^K \alpha_i\right)}{\prod_{i=1}^K \Gamma(\alpha_i)} \prod_{i=1}^K \theta_{j,i}^{n_{j,(\cdot)}^i + \alpha_i - 1} \, d\theta_j \\ &= \frac{\Gamma\left(\sum_{i=1}^K \alpha_i\right)}{\prod_{i=1}^K \Gamma(\alpha_i)} \frac{\prod_{i=1}^K \Gamma(n_{j,(\cdot)}^i + \alpha_i)}{\Gamma\left(\sum_{i=1}^K n_{j,(\cdot)}^i + \alpha_i\right)} \int_{\theta_j} \frac{\Gamma\left(\sum_{i=1}^K n_{j,(\cdot)}^i + \alpha_i\right)}{\prod_{i=1}^K \Gamma(n_{j,(\cdot)}^i + \alpha_i)} \prod_{i=1}^K \theta_{j,i}^{n_{j,(\cdot)}^i + \alpha_i - 1} \, d\theta_j \\ &= \frac{\Gamma\left(\sum_{i=1}^K \alpha_i\right)}{\prod_{i=1}^K \Gamma(\alpha_i)} \frac{\prod_{i=1}^K \Gamma(n_{j,(\cdot)}^i + \alpha_i)}{\Gamma\left(\sum_{i=1}^K n_{j,(\cdot)}^i + \alpha_i\right)}. \end{split}$$

Now we turn our attentions to the φ part. Actually, the derivation of the φ part is very similar to the θ part. Here we only list the steps of the derivation:

$$\begin{split} &\int_{\varphi} \prod_{i=1}^{K} P(\varphi_i;\beta) \prod_{j=1}^{M} \prod_{t=1}^{N} P(W_{j,t}|\varphi_{Z_{j,t}}) \, d\varphi \\ &= \prod_{i=1}^{K} \int_{\varphi_i} P(\varphi_i;\beta) \prod_{j=1}^{M} \prod_{t=1}^{N} P(W_{j,t}|\varphi_{Z_{j,t}}) \, d\varphi_i \\ &= \prod_{i=1}^{K} \int_{\varphi_i} \frac{\Gamma\left(\sum_{r=1}^{V} \beta_r\right)}{\prod_{r=1}^{V} \Gamma(\beta_r)} \prod_{r=1}^{V} \varphi_{i,r}^{\beta_r-1} \prod_{r=1}^{V} \varphi_{i,r}^{n_{(\cdot),r}^i} \, d\varphi_i \\ &= \prod_{i=1}^{K} \int_{\varphi_i} \frac{\Gamma\left(\sum_{r=1}^{V} \beta_r\right)}{\prod_{r=1}^{V} \Gamma(\beta_r)} \prod_{r=1}^{V} \varphi_{i,r}^{n_{(\cdot),r}^i+\beta_r-1} \, d\varphi_i \\ &= \prod_{i=1}^{K} \frac{\Gamma\left(\sum_{r=1}^{V} \beta_r\right)}{\prod_{r=1}^{V} \Gamma(\beta_r)} \frac{\prod_{r=1}^{V} \Gamma(n_{(\cdot),r}^i+\beta_r)}{\Gamma\left(\sum_{r=1}^{V} n_{(\cdot),r}^i+\beta_r\right)}. \end{split}$$

For clarity, here we write down the final equation with both ϕ and θ integrated out:

$$P(\boldsymbol{Z}, \boldsymbol{W}; \alpha, \beta) = \prod_{j=1}^{M} \frac{\Gamma\left(\sum_{i=1}^{K} \alpha_{i}\right)}{\prod_{i=1}^{K} \Gamma(\alpha_{i})} \frac{\prod_{i=1}^{K} \Gamma(n_{j,(\cdot)}^{i} + \alpha_{i})}{\Gamma\left(\sum_{i=1}^{K} n_{j,(\cdot)}^{i} + \alpha_{i}\right)} \times \prod_{i=1}^{K} \frac{\Gamma\left(\sum_{r=1}^{V} \beta_{r}\right)}{\prod_{r=1}^{V} \Gamma(\beta_{r})} \frac{\prod_{r=1}^{V} \Gamma(n_{(\cdot),r}^{i} + \beta_{r})}{\Gamma\left(\sum_{r=1}^{V} n_{(\cdot),r}^{i} + \beta_{r}\right)}.$$

The goal of Gibbs Sampling here is to approximate the distribution of $P(\mathbf{Z}|\mathbf{W}; \alpha, \beta)$. Since $P(\mathbf{W}; \alpha, \beta)$ is invariable for any of Z, Gibbs Sampling equations can be derived from $P(\mathbf{Z}, \mathbf{W}; \alpha, \beta)$ directly. The key point is to derive the following conditional probability:

$$P(Z_{(m,n)}|\boldsymbol{Z}_{-(m,n)},\boldsymbol{W};\alpha,\beta) = \frac{P(Z_{(m,n)},\boldsymbol{Z}_{-(m,n)},\boldsymbol{W};\alpha,\beta)}{P(\boldsymbol{Z}_{-(m,n)},\boldsymbol{W};\alpha,\beta)},$$

where $Z_{(m,n)}$ denotes the Z hidden variable of the n^{th} word token in the m^{th} document. And further we assume that the word symbol of it is the v^{th} word in the vocabulary. $Z_{-(m,n)}$ denotes all the Z s but $Z_{(m,n)}$. Note that Gibbs Sampling needs only to sample a value for $Z_{(m,n)}$, according to the above probability, we do not need the exact value of $P(Z_{m,n}|Z_{-(m,n)}, W; \alpha, \beta)$ but the ratios among the probabilities that $Z_{(m,n)}$ can take value. So, the above equation can be simplified as:

$$P(Z_{(m,n)} = k | \mathbf{Z}_{-(m,n)}, \mathbf{W}; \alpha, \beta)$$

$$\propto P(Z_{(m,n)} = k, \mathbf{Z}_{-(m,n)}, \mathbf{W}; \alpha, \beta)$$

$$= \left(\frac{\Gamma\left(\sum_{i=1}^{K} \alpha_{i}\right)}{\prod_{i=1}^{K} \Gamma(\alpha_{i})}\right)^{M} \prod_{j \neq m} \frac{\prod_{i=1}^{K} \Gamma(n_{j,(\cdot)}^{i} + \alpha_{i})}{\Gamma\left(\sum_{i=1}^{K} n_{j,(\cdot)}^{i} + \alpha_{i}\right)}$$

$$\times \left(\frac{\Gamma\left(\sum_{r=1}^{V} \beta_{r}\right)}{\prod_{r=1}^{V} \Gamma(\beta_{r})}\right)^{K} \prod_{i=1}^{K} \prod_{r \neq v} \Gamma(n_{(\cdot),r}^{i} + \beta_{r})$$

$$\times \frac{\prod_{i=1}^{K} \Gamma(n_{m,(\cdot)}^{i} + \alpha_{i})}{\Gamma\left(\sum_{i=1}^{K} n_{m,(\cdot)}^{i} + \alpha_{i}\right)} \prod_{i=1}^{K} \frac{\Gamma(n_{(\cdot),v}^{i} + \beta_{v})}{\Gamma\left(\sum_{r=1}^{V} n_{m,(\cdot)}^{i} + \alpha_{i}\right)}$$

$$\propto \frac{\prod_{i=1}^{K} \Gamma(n_{m,(\cdot)}^{i} + \alpha_{i})}{\Gamma\left(\sum_{i=1}^{K} n_{m,(\cdot)}^{i} + \alpha_{i}\right)} \prod_{i=1}^{K} \frac{\Gamma(n_{(\cdot),v}^{i} + \beta_{v})}{\Gamma\left(\sum_{r=1}^{V} n_{(\cdot),r}^{i} + \beta_{r}\right)}.$$

Finally, let $n_{j,r}^{i,-(m,n)}$ be the same meaning as $n_{j,r}^{i}$ but with the $Z_{(m,n)}$ excluded. The above equation can be further simplified by treating terms not dependent on k as constants:

$$\propto \frac{\prod_{i \neq k} \Gamma(n_{m,(\cdot)}^{i,-(m,n)} + \alpha_i)}{\Gamma((\sum_{i=1}^{K} n_{m,(\cdot)}^{i,-(m,n)} + \alpha_i) + 1)} \prod_{i \neq k} \frac{\Gamma(n_{(\cdot),v}^{i,-(m,n)} + \beta_v)}{\Gamma(\sum_{r=1}^{V} n_{(\cdot),r}^{i,-(m,n)} + \beta_r)} \\ \times \Gamma(n_{m,(\cdot)}^{k,-(m,n)} + \alpha_k + 1) \frac{\Gamma(n_{(\cdot),v}^{k,-(m,n)} + \beta_v + 1)}{\Gamma((\sum_{r=1}^{V} n_{(\cdot),r}^{k,-(m,n)} + \beta_r) + 1)} \\ \propto \frac{\Gamma(n_{m,(\cdot)}^{k,-(m,n)} + \alpha_k + 1)}{\Gamma((\sum_{i=1}^{K} n_{m,(\cdot)}^{i,-(m,n)} + \alpha_i) + 1)} \frac{\Gamma(n_{(\cdot),v}^{k,-(m,n)} + \beta_v + 1)}{\Gamma((\sum_{r=1}^{V} n_{(\cdot),r}^{k,-(m,n)} + \beta_r) + 1)} \\ = \frac{\Gamma(n_{m,(\cdot)}^{k,-(m,n)} + \alpha_k)(n_{m,(\cdot)}^{k,-(m,n)} + \alpha_k)}{\Gamma(\sum_{i=1}^{K} n_{m,(\cdot)}^{i,-(m,n)} + \alpha_i)(\sum_{i=1}^{K} n_{m,(\cdot)}^{i,-(m,n)} + \alpha_i)} \frac{\Gamma(n_{(\cdot),v}^{k,-(m,n)} + \beta_v)(n_{(\cdot),r}^{k,-(m,n)} + \beta_v)}{\Gamma(\sum_{i=1}^{V} n_{m,(\cdot)}^{i,-(m,n)} + \alpha_i)(\sum_{i=1}^{K} n_{m,(\cdot)}^{i,-(m,n)} + \alpha_i)} \frac{\Gamma(n_{(\cdot),v}^{k,-(m,n)} + \beta_r)(\sum_{r=1}^{V} n_{(\cdot),r}^{k,-(m,n)} + \beta_r)}{\Gamma(\sum_{i=1}^{K} n_{m,(\cdot)}^{i,-(m,n)} + \alpha_i)(\sum_{i=1}^{K} n_{m,(\cdot)}^{i,-(m,n)} + \beta_r)} \\ \propto (n_{m,(\cdot)}^{k,-(m,n)} + \alpha_k) \frac{(n_{(\cdot),v}^{k,-(m,n)} + \beta_v)}{(\sum_{i=1}^{V} n_{m,(\cdot)}^{k,-(m,n)} + \beta_r)}.$$

Note that the same formula is derived in the article on the Dirichlet compound multinomial distribution, as part of a more general discussion of integrating Dirichlet distribution priors out of a Bayesian network.

Applications, extensions and similar techniques

Topic modeling is a classic problem in information retrieval. Related models and techniques are, among others, latent semantic indexing, independent component analysis, probabilistic latent semantic indexing, non-negative matrix factorization, and Gamma-Poisson.

The LDA model is highly modular and can therefore be easily extended. The main field of interest is modeling relations between topics. This is achieved by using another distribution on the simplex instead of the Dirichlet. The Correlated Topic Model^[5] follows this approach, inducing a correlation structure between topics by using the logistic normal distribution instead of the Dirichlet. Another extension is the hierarchical LDA (hLDA),^[6] where topics are joined together in a hierarchy by using the nested Chinese restaurant process.

As noted earlier, PLSA is similar to LDA. The LDA model is essentially the Bayesian version of PLSA model. Bayesian formulation tends to perform better on small datasets because Bayesian methods can avoid overfitting the data. In a very large dataset, the results are probably the same. One difference is that PLSA uses a variable d to represent a document in the training set. So in PLSA, when presented with a document the model hasn't seen before, we fix $\Pr(w \mid z)$ --the probability of words under topics—to be that learned from the training set and use the same EM algorithm to infer $\Pr(z \mid d)$ --the topic distribution under d. Blei argues that this step is cheating because you are essentially refitting the model to the new data.

Notes

- Blei, David M.; Ng, Andrew Y.; Jordan, Michael I (January 2003). Lafferty, John. ed. "Latent Dirichlet allocation" (http://jmlr.csail.mit. edu/papers/v3/blei03a.html). Journal of Machine Learning Research 3 (4–5): pp. 993–1022. doi:10.1162/jmlr.2003.3.4-5.993.
- [2] Girolami, Mark; Kaban, A. (2003). "On an Equivalence between PLSI and LDA" (http://www.cs.bham.ac.uk/~axk/sigir2003_mgak. pdf). Proceedings of SIGIR 2003. New York: Association for Computing Machinery. ISBN 1-58113-646-3.
- [3] Griffiths, Thomas L.; Steyvers, Mark (April 6 2004). "Finding scientific topics". *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* 101 (Suppl. 1): 5228–5235. doi:10.1073/pnas.0307752101. PMC 387300. PMID 14872004.
- [4] Minka, Thomas; Lafferty, John (2002). "Expectation-propagation for the generative aspect model" (https://research.microsoft.com/ ~minka/papers/aspect/minka-aspect.pdf). Proceedings of the 18th Conference on Uncertainty in Artificial Intelligence. San Francisco, CA: Morgan Kaufmann. ISBN 1-55860-897-4.
- [5] Blei, David M.; Lafferty, John D. (2006). "Correlated topic models" (http://www.cs.cmu.edu/~lafferty/pub/ctm.pdf). Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems 18.
- [6] Blei, David M.; Jordan, Michael I.; Griffiths, Thomas L.; Tenenbaum; Joshua B (2004). "Hierarchical Topic Models and the Nested [[Chinese restaurant process|Chinese Restaurant Process (http://cocosci.berkeley.edu/tom/papers/ncrp.pdf)]"]. Advances in Neural Information Processing Systems 16: Proceedings of the 2003 Conference. MIT Press. ISBN 0-262-20152-6.

External links

- D. Mimno's LDA Bibliography (http://www.cs.princeton.edu/~mimno/topics.html) An exhaustive list of LDA-related resources (incl. papers and some implementations)
- Gensim (http://radimrehurek.com/gensim) Python+NumPy implementation of LDA for input larger than the available RAM.
- topicmodels (http://cran.r-project.org/web/packages/topicmodels/index.html) and lda (http://cran.r-project. org/web/packages/lda/index.html) are two R packages for LDA analysis.
- LDA and Topic Modelling Video Lecture by David Blei (http://videolectures.net/mlss09uk_blei_tm/)
- "Text Mining with R" including LDA methods (http://www.r-bloggers.com/RUG/2010/10/285/), video of Rob Zinkov's presentation to the October 2011 meeting of the Los Angeles R users group
- MALLET (http://mallet.cs.umass.edu/index.php) Open source Java-based package from the University of Massachusetts-Amherst for topic modeling with LDA, also has an independently developed GUI, the Topic Modeling Tool (http://code.google.com/p/topic-modeling-tool/)
- LDA in Mahout (https://cwiki.apache.org/confluence/display/MAHOUT/Latent+Dirichlet+Allocation) implementation of LDA using MapReduce on the Hadoop platform

- Perl implementation of LDA (http://www.people.fas.harvard.edu/~ptoulis/code/LDA_Perl.zip) A non-optimized implementation of the LDA model in Perl, with documentation
- The LDA Buffet is Now Open; or, Latent Dirichlet Allocation for English Majors (https://www.stanford.edu/ ~mjockers/cgi-bin/drupal/node/61) A non-technical introduction to LDA by Matthew Jocker

Vanessa Fox



Vanessa Fox (born 1972) is a search engine optimization expert, writer and consultant best known for her work creating Google Webmaster Central and as a Google spokesperson. Google Webmaster Central is a set of tools, educational materials, and community to advise webmasters on how to have their sites listed in Google, and to help solve problems they might have with the way Google indexes their pages.^[1] ^[2] She is a prominent technology blogger,^[3] and a frequent speaker at industry events.^{[4][5][6]}

Career

Fox joined Google in 2005 as a technical writer in its Kirkland, Washington office. She left Google in June 2007, and briefly worked for real-estate startup Zillow. She is an Entrepreneur In Residence for Ignition Partners, a Seattle, Washington-based venture capital firm. Additionally, she is the founder of Nine By Blue, a marketing consultancy with an emphasis on search.

Fox, originally from Southern California, worked at a Seattle web startup and AOL before joining Google in 2005. While at Google, she was based at Google's Kirkland, Washington office.^{[7][8]}

She is an adviser to Thinglabs and she is on the University of Washington's MSIM/Informatics advisory board.^[9]

Events

Vanessa Fox is a frequent speaker at conferences worldwide, including Search Engine Strategies, Search Marketing Expo, Web 2.0 Conference, BlogHer and Ignite Seattle.



Vanessa Fox 2007

Books and Writing

Fox's book, Marketing in the Age of Google,^[10] was published in May 2010 by Wiley, provides a blueprint for incorporating search strategy into organizations of all levels. She writes regularly for a number of offline and online publications, such as O'Reillly Radar^[11] and Search Engine Land.^[12] She also regularly writes about holistic marketing strategies that integrate searcher behavior at Nine By Blue^[13] and search-friendly best practices for developers at Jane and Robot.^[14]

References

- Danny Sullivan, 8 Googler Alternatives To Superstar Matt Cutts (http://searchengineland.com/061201-084842.php), Search Engine Land, Dec. 1, 2006
- [2] "Google Webmaster Central" (http://www.google.com/webmasters/). www.google.com. . Retrieved 2008-08-31.
- [3] Kessler, Michelle (October 5, 2007). "Fridays go from casual to e-mail-free USATODAY.com" (http://www.usatoday.com/money/ workplace/2007-10-04-no-email_N.htm). usatoday.com. . Retrieved 2007-11-15.
- [4] Vanessa Fox Speaker Bio (http://www.pubcon.com/bios/vanessa_fox.htm), PubCon, accessed April 8, 2007
- [5] Profile, Vanessa Fox (http://www.searchenginestrategies.com/sew/ny07/vfox.html), Search Engine Strategies, accessed April 8, 2007
- [6] Blog (http://www.seomoz.org/blog/vanessa-fox-the-person-to-whom-webmasters-owe-the-greatest-debt-of-gratitude), SEOmoz.org, accessed June 14, 2007
- [7] Seattle's Sisters of Search (http://www.seattle24x7.com/people/searchsisters.htm), Seattle24x7, accessed April 13, 2007
- [8] A Conversation with Google's Webmaster Central (http://www.seattle24x7.com/up/googlecentral.htm), Seattle24x7, accessed April 13, 2007
- [9] UW MSIM Board (http://ischool.uw.edu/msim_board.aspx)
- [10] Marketing in the Age of Google (http://marketingintheageofgoogle.com), accessed June 25, 2010
- [11] O'Reilly Radar profile (http://radar.oreilly.com/vanessa/), accessed June 25, 2010
- [12] Search Engine Land profile (http://searchengineland.com/author/vanessa-fox/), accessed June 25, 2010
- [13] Nine By Blue (http://ninebyblue.com/blog), accessed June 25, 2010
- [14] Jane and Robot (http://janeandrobot.com), accessed June 25, 2010

External links

- Vanessa Fox personal blog (http://www.ninebyblue.com/blog/)
- JaneandRobot.com (http://www.janeandrobot.com)
- Author page (http://searchengineland.com/author/vanessa-fox) at Search Engine Land
- Google Webmaster Central blog (http://googlewebmastercentral.blogspot.com/)
- Vanessa Fox Clarifies Sitemaps, PageRank (http://videos.webpronews.com/2006/12/06/ vanessa-fox-clarifies-the-role-of-google-sitemaps/) (video interview), Web Pro News, April 12, 2007.

Search engines

A **web search engine** is designed to search for information on the World Wide Web and FTP servers. The search results are generally presented in a list of results often referred to as SERPS, or "search engine results pages". The information may consist of web pages, images, information and other types of files. Some search engines also mine data available in databases or open directories. Unlike web directories, which are maintained only by human editors, search engines also maintain real-time information by running an algorithm on a web crawler.

History

Timeline (full list)				
Year	Engine	Current status		
1993	W3Catalog	Inactive		
	Aliweb	Inactive		
1994	WebCrawler	Active, Aggregator		
	Go.com	Active, Yahoo Search		
	Lycos	Active		
1995	AltaVista	Inactive (URL redirected to Yahoo!)		
	Daum	Active		
	Magellan	Inactive		
	Excite	Active		
	SAPO	Active		
	Yahoo!	Active, Launched as a directory		
1996	Dogpile	Active, Aggregator		
	Inktomi	Acquired by Yahoo!		
	HotBot	Active (lycos.com)		
	Ask Jeeves	Active (ask.com, Jeeves went away)		
1997	Northern Light	Inactive		
	Yandex	Active		
1998 Google		Active		
	MSN Search	Active as Bing		
1999	AlltheWeb	Inactive (URL redirected to Yahoo!)		
	GenieKnows	Active, rebranded Yellowee.com		
	Naver	Active		
	Teoma	Active		
	Vivisimo	Inactive		
2000	Baidu	Active		
	Exalead	Acquired by Dassault Systèmes		
2002	Inktomi	Acquired by Yahoo!		
2003	Info.com	Active		

2004	Yahoo! Search	Active, Launched own web search (see Yahoo! Directory, 1995)		
	A9.com	Inactive		
	Sogou	Active		
2005	AOL Search	Active		
	Ask.com	Active		
	GoodSearch	Active		
	SearchMe	Closed		
2006	wikiseek	Inactive		
	Quaero	Active		
	Ask.com	Active		
	Live Search	Active as Bing, Launched as rebranded MSN Search		
	ChaCha	Active		
	Guruji.com	Active		
2007	wikiseek	Inactive		
	Sproose	Inactive		
	Wikia Search	Inactive		
	Blackle.com	Active		
2008	Powerset	Inactive (redirects to Bing)		
	Picollator	Inactive		
	Viewzi	Inactive		
	Boogami	Inactive		
	LeapFish	Inactive		
	Forestle	Inactive (redirects to Ecosia)		
	VADLO	Active		
	Duck Duck Go	Active, Aggregator		
2009	Bing	Active, Launched as rebranded Live Search		
	Yebol	Active		
	Megafore	Active		
	Mugurdy	Inactive due to a lack of funding		
	Goby	Active		
2010	Black Google Mobile	Active		
	Blekko	Active		
	Cuil	Inactive		
	Yandex	Active, Launched global (English) search		
	Yummly	Active		
2011	Interred	Active		
2012	Volunia	Active, only Power User		

During the early development of the web, there was a list of webservers edited by Tim Berners-Lee and hosted on the CERN webserver. One historical snapshot from 1992 remains.^[1] As more webservers went online the central list could not keep up. On the NCSA site new servers were announced under the title "What's New!"^[2]

The very first tool used for searching on the Internet was Archie.^[3] The name stands for "archive" without the "v". It was created in 1990 by Alan Emtage, Bill Heelan and J. Peter Deutsch, computer science students at McGill University in Montreal. The program downloaded the directory listings of all the files located on public anonymous FTP (File Transfer Protocol) sites, creating a searchable database of file names; however, Archie did not index the contents of these sites since the amount of data was so limited it could be readily searched manually.

The rise of Gopher (created in 1991 by Mark McCahill at the University of Minnesota) led to two new search programs, Veronica and Jughead. Like Archie, they searched the file names and titles stored in Gopher index systems. Veronica (Very Easy Rodent-Oriented Net-wide Index to Computerized Archives) provided a keyword search of most Gopher menu titles in the entire Gopher listings. Jughead (Jonzy's Universal Gopher Hierarchy Excavation And Display) was a tool for obtaining menu information from specific Gopher servers. While the name of the search engine "Archie" was not a reference to the Archie comic book series, "Veronica" and "Jughead" are characters in the series, thus referencing their predecessor.

In the summer of 1993, no search engine existed yet for the web, though numerous specialized catalogues were maintained by hand. Oscar Nierstrasz at the University of Geneva wrote a series of Perl scripts that would periodically mirror these pages and rewrite them into a standard format which formed the basis for W3Catalog, the web's first primitive search engine, released on September 2, 1993.^[4]

In June 1993, Matthew Gray, then at MIT, produced what was probably the first web robot, the Perl-based World Wide Web Wanderer, and used it to generate an index called 'Wandex'. The purpose of the Wanderer was to measure the size of the World Wide Web, which it did until late 1995. The web's second search engine Aliweb appeared in November 1993. Aliweb did not use a web robot, but instead depended on being notified by website administrators of the existence at each site of an index file in a particular format.

JumpStation (released in December 1993^[5]) used a web robot to find web pages and to build its index, and used a web form as the interface to its query program. It was thus the first WWW resource-discovery tool to combine the three essential features of a web search engine (crawling, indexing, and searching) as described below. Because of the limited resources available on the platform on which it ran, its indexing and hence searching were limited to the titles and headings found in the web pages the crawler encountered.

One of the first "full text" crawler-based search engines was WebCrawler, which came out in 1994. Unlike its predecessors, it let users search for any word in any webpage, which has become the standard for all major search engines since. It was also the first one to be widely known by the public. Also in 1994, Lycos (which started at Carnegie Mellon University) was launched and became a major commercial endeavor.

Soon after, many search engines appeared and vied for popularity. These included Magellan, Excite, Infoseek, Inktomi, Northern Light, and AltaVista. Yahoo! was among the most popular ways for people to find web pages of interest, but its search function operated on its web directory, rather than full-text copies of web pages. Information seekers could also browse the directory instead of doing a keyword-based search.

In 1996, Netscape was looking to give a single search engine an exclusive deal to be the featured search engine on Netscape's web browser. There was so much interest that instead a deal was struck with Netscape by five of the major search engines, where for \$5 million per year each search engine would be in rotation on the Netscape search engine page. The five engines were Yahoo!, Magellan, Lycos, Infoseek, and Excite.^{[6][7]}

Search engines were also known as some of the brightest stars in the Internet investing frenzy that occurred in the late 1990s.^[8] Several companies entered the market spectacularly, receiving record gains during their initial public offerings. Some have taken down their public search engine, and are marketing enterprise-only editions, such as Northern Light. Many search engine companies were caught up in the dot-com bubble, a speculation-driven market

boom that peaked in 1999 and ended in 2001.

Around 2000, Google's search engine rose to prominence. The company achieved better results for many searches with an innovation called PageRank. This iterative algorithm ranks web pages based on the number and PageRank of other web sites and pages that link there, on the premise that good or desirable pages are linked to more than others. Google also maintained a minimalist interface to its search engine. In contrast, many of its competitors embedded a search engine in a web portal.

By 2000, Yahoo! was providing search services based on Inktomi's search engine. Yahoo! acquired Inktomi in 2002, and Overture (which owned AlltheWeb and AltaVista) in 2003. Yahoo! switched to Google's search engine until 2004, when it launched its own search engine based on the combined technologies of its acquisitions.

Microsoft first launched MSN Search in the fall of 1998 using search results from Inktomi. In early 1999 the site began to display listings from Looksmart blended with results from Inktomi except for a short time in 1999 when results from AltaVista were used instead. In 2004, Microsoft began a transition to its own search technology, powered by its own web crawler (called msnbot).

Microsoft's rebranded search engine, Bing, was launched on June 1, 2009. On July 29, 2009, Yahoo! and Microsoft finalized a deal in which Yahoo! Search would be powered by Microsoft Bing technology.

How web search engines work

A search engine operates in the following order:

- 1. Web crawling
- 2. Indexing
- 3. Searching

Web search engines work by storing information about many web pages, which they retrieve from the HTML itself. These pages are retrieved by a Web crawler (sometimes also known as a spider) — an automated Web browser which follows every link on the site. Exclusions can be made by the use of robots.txt. The contents of each page are then analyzed to determine how it should be indexed (for example, words are extracted from the titles, headings, or special fields called meta tags). Data about web pages



are stored in an index database for use in later queries. A query can be a single word. The purpose of an index is to allow information to be found as quickly as possible. Some search engines, such as Google, store all or part of the source page (referred to as a cache) as well as information about the web pages, whereas others, such as AltaVista, store every word of every page they find. This cached page always holds the actual search text since it is the one that was actually indexed, so it can be very useful when the content of the current page has been updated and the search terms are no longer in it. This problem might be considered to be a mild form of linkrot, and Google's handling of it increases usability by satisfying user expectations that the search terms will be on the returned webpage. This satisfies the principle of least astonishment since the user normally expects the search terms to be on the returned pages. Increased search relevance makes these cached pages very useful, even beyond the fact that they may contain data that may no longer be available elsewhere.

When a user enters a query into a search engine (typically by using keywords), the engine examines its index and provides a listing of best-matching web pages according to its criteria, usually with a short summary containing the document's title and sometimes parts of the text. The index is built from the information stored with the data and the

method by which the information is indexed. Unfortunately, there are currently no known public search engines that allow documents to be searched by date. Most search engines support the use of the boolean operators AND, OR and NOT to further specify the search query. Boolean operators are for literal searches that allow the user to refine and extend the terms of the search. The engine looks for the words or phrases exactly as entered. Some search engines provide an advanced feature called proximity search which allows users to define the distance between keywords. There is also concept-based searching where the research involves using statistical analysis on pages containing the words or phrases you search for. As well, natural language queries allow the user to type a question in the same form one would ask it to a human. A site like this would be ask.com.

The usefulness of a search engine depends on the relevance of the **result set** it gives back. While there may be millions of web pages that include a particular word or phrase, some pages may be more relevant, popular, or authoritative than others. Most search engines employ methods to rank the results to provide the "best" results first. How a search engine decides which pages are the best matches, and what order the results should be shown in, varies widely from one engine to another. The methods also change over time as Internet usage changes and new techniques evolve. There are two main types of search engine that have evolved: one is a system of predefined and hierarchically ordered keywords that humans have programmed extensively. The other is a system that generates an "inverted index" by analyzing texts it locates. This second form relies much more heavily on the computer itself to do the bulk of the work.

Most Web search engines are commercial ventures supported by advertising revenue and, as a result, some employ the practice of allowing advertisers to pay money to have their listings ranked higher in search results. Those search engines which do not accept money for their search engine results make money by running search related ads alongside the regular search engine results. The search engines make money every time someone clicks on one of these ads.

Search engine	Market share in May 2011		Market share in December 2010 ^[9]	
Google	82.80%		84.65%	
Yahoo!	6.42%		6.69%	
Baidu	4.89%		3.39%	
Bing	3.91%		3.29%	
Ask	0.52%		0.56%	
AOL	0.36%		0.42%	

Market share

Google's worldwide market share peaked at 86.3% in April 2010.^[10] Yahoo!, Bing and other search engines are more popular in the US than in Europe.

According to Hitwise, market share in the U.S. for October 2011 was Google 65.38%, Bing-powered (Bing and Yahoo!) 28.62%, and the remaining 66 search engines 6%. However, an Experian Hit wise report released in August 2011 gave the "success rate" of searches sampled in July. Over 80 percent of Yahoo! and Bing searches resulted in the users visiting a web site, while Google's rate was just under 68 percent.^[11] [12]

In the People's Republic of China, Baidu held a 61.6% market share for web search in July 2009.^[13]

Search engine bias

Although search engines are programmed to rank websites based on their popularity and relevancy, empirical studies indicate various political, economic, and social biases in the information they provide.^{[14][15]} These biases could be a direct result of economic and commercial processes (e.g., companies that advertise with a search engine can become also more popular in its organic search results), and political processes (e.g., the removal of search results in order to comply with local laws).^[16] Google Bombing is one example of an attempt to manipulate search results for political, social or commercial reasons.

References

- [1] World-Wide Web Servers (http://www.w3.org/History/19921103-hypertext/hypertext/DataSources/WWW/Servers.html)
- [2] What's New! February 1994 (http://home.mcom.com/home/whatsnew/whats_new_0294.html)
- [3] "Internet History Search Engines" (from Search Engine Watch), Universiteit Leiden, Netherlands, September 2001, web: LeidenU-Archie (http://www.internethistory.leidenuniv.nl/index.php3?c=7).
- [4] Oscar Nierstrasz (2 September 1993). "Searchable Catalog of WWW Resources (experimental)" (http://groups.google.com/group/comp. infosystems.www/browse_thread/2176526a36dc8bd3/2718fd17812937ac?hl=en&lnk=gst&q=Oscar+ Nierstrasz#2718fd17812937ac).
- [5] Archive of NCSA what's new in December 1993 page (http://web.archive.org/web/20010620073530/http://archive.ncsa.uiuc.edu/ SDG/Software/Mosaic/Docs/old-whats-new/whats-new-1293.html)
- [6] "Yahoo! And Netscape Ink International Distribution Deal" (http://files.shareholder.com/downloads/YHOO/701084386x0x27155/ 9a3b5ed8-9e84-4cba-a1e5-77a3dc606566/YHOO_News_1997_7_8_General.pdf).
- Browser Deals Push Netscape Stock Up 7.8% (http://articles.latimes.com/1996-04-01/business/fi-53780_1_netscape-home). Los Angeles Times. 1 April 1996.
- [8] Gandal, Neil (2001). "The dynamics of competition in the internet search engine market". *International Journal of Industrial Organization* 19 (7): 1103–1117. doi:10.1016/S0167-7187(01)00065-0.
- [9] Net Marketshare World (http://marketshare.hitslink.com/search-engine-market-share.aspx?qprid=4)
- [10] Net Market share Google (http://marketshare.hitslink.com/report.aspx?qprid=5&qpcustom=Google Global&qptimeframe=M& qpsp=120&qpnp=25)
- [11] "Google Remains Ahead of Bing, But Relevance Drops" (http://news.yahoo.com/ google-remains-ahead-bing-relevance-drops-210457139.html). August 12, 2011.
- [12] Experian Hitwise reports Bing-powered share of searches at 29 percent in October 2011 (http://www.hitwise.com/us/about-us/ press-center/press-releases/bing-powered-share-of-searches-at-29-percent), Experian Hitwise, November 16, 2011
- [13] Search Engine Market Share July 2009 | Rise to the Top Blog (http://risetothetop.techwyse.com/internet-marketing/ search-engine-market-share-july-2009/)
- [14] Segev, Elad (2010). Google and the Digital Divide: The Biases of Online Knowledge, Oxford: Chandos Publishing.
- [15] Vaughan, L. & Thelwall, M. (2004). Search engine coverage bias: evidence and possible causes, Information Processing & Management, 40(4), 693-707.
- [16] Berkman Center for Internet & Society (2002), "Replacement of Google with Alternative Search Systems in China: Documentation and Screen Shots" (http://cyber.law.harvard.edu/filtering/china/google-replacements/), Harvard Law School.
- GBMW: Reports of 30-day punishment, re: Car maker BMW had its German website bmw.de delisted from Google, such as: Slashdot-BMW (http://slashdot.org/article.pl?sid=06/02/05/235218) (05-Feb-2006).
- INSIZ: Maximum size of webpages indexed by MSN/Google/Yahoo! ("100-kb limit"): Max Page-size (http:// www.sitepoint.com/article/indexing-limits-where-bots-stop) (28-Apr-2006).

Further reading

- For a more detailed history of early search engines, see Search Engine Birthdays (http://searchenginewatch. com/showPage.html?page=3071951) (from Search Engine Watch), Chris Sherman, September 2003.
- Steve Lawrence; C. Lee Giles (1999). "Accessibility of information on the web". *Nature* 400 (6740): 107–9. doi:10.1038/21987. PMID 10428673.
- Bing Liu (2007), Web Data Mining: Exploring Hyperlinks, Contents and Usage Data (http://www.cs.uic.edu/ ~liub/WebMiningBook.html). Springer, ISBN 3540378812
- Bar-Ilan, J. (2004). The use of Web search engines in information science research. ARIST, 38, 231-288.
- Levene, Mark (2005). An Introduction to Search Engines and Web Navigation. Pearson.
- Hock, Randolph (2007). The Extreme Searcher's Handbook. ISBN 978-0-910965-76-7
- Javed Mostafa (February 2005). "Seeking Better Web Searches" (http://www.sciam.com/article. cfm?articleID=0006304A-37F4-11E8-B7F483414B7F0000). *Scientific American Magazine*.
- Ross, Nancy; Wolfram, Dietmar (2000). "End user searching on the Internet: An analysis of term pair topics submitted to the Excite search engine". *Journal of the American Society for Information Science* 51 (10): 949–958. doi:10.1002/1097-4571(2000)51:10<949::AID-ASI70>3.0.CO;2-5.
- Xie, M. et al (1998). "Quality dimensions of Internet search engines". *Journal of Information Science* **24** (5): 365–372. doi:10.1177/016555159802400509.
- Information Retrieval: Implementing and Evaluating Search Engines (http://www.ir.uwaterloo.ca/book/). MIT Press. 2010.

External links

 Search Engines (http://www.dmoz.org/Computers/Internet/Searching/Search_Engines//) at the Open Directory Project

Site map

A site map (or sitemap) is a list of pages of a web site accessible to crawlers or users. It can be either a document in any form used as a planning tool for web design, or a web page that lists the pages on a web site, typically organized in hierarchical fashion. This helps visitors and search engine bots find pages on the site.

While some developers argue that **site index** is a more appropriately used term to relay page function, web visitors are used to seeing each term and generally associate both as one and the same. However, a site index is often used to mean an A-Z index that provides access to particular content, while a site map provides a general top-down view of the overall site contents.

XML is a document structure and encoding standard used, amongst many other things, as the standard for webcrawlers to find and parse sitemaps. There is an example of an XML sitemap below (missing link to site). The instructions to the sitemap are given to the crawler bot by a Robots Text file, an example of this is also given below. Site maps can improve search engine optimization of a site by making sure that all the pages can be found. This is especially important if a site uses a dynamic access to content such as Adobe Flash or JavaScript menus that do not include HTML links.







They also act as a navigation aid ^[1] by providing an overview of a site's content at a single glance.

Benefits of XML sitemaps to search-optimize Flash sites

Below is an example of a validated XML sitemap for a simple three page web site. Sitemaps are a useful tool for making sites built in Flash and other non-html languages searchable. Note that because the website's navigation is built with Flash (Adobe), the initial homepage of a site developed in this way would probably be found by an automated search program (ref: bot). However, the subsequent pages are unlikely to be found without an XML sitemap.

XML sitemap example:

```
<?xml version="1.0" encoding="UTF-8"?>
<urlset xmlns="http://www.sitemaps.org/schemas/sitemap/0.9">
  <url>
    <loc>http://www.example.com/?id=who</loc>
    <lastmod>2009-09-22</lastmod>
    <changefreq>monthly</changefreq>
    <priority>0.8</priority>
  </url>
  <url>
    <loc>http://www.example.com/?id=what</loc>
    <lastmod>2009-09-22</lastmod>
    <changefreq>monthly</changefreq>
    <priority>0.5</priority>
  </url>
  <url>
    <loc>http://www.example.com/?id=how</loc>
    <lastmod>2009-09-22</lastmod>
    <changefreg>monthly</changefreg>
    <priority>0.5</priority>
  </url>
</urlset>
```

XML Sitemaps

Google introduced Google Sitemaps so web developers can publish lists of links from across their sites. The basic premise is that some sites have a large number of dynamic pages that are only available through the use of forms and user entries. The Sitemap files contains URLs to these pages so that web crawlers can find them^[2]. Bing, Google, Yahoo and Ask now jointly support the Sitemaps protocol.

Since Bing, Yahoo, Ask, and Google use the same protocol, having a Sitemap lets the four biggest search engines have the updated page information. Sitemaps do not guarantee all links will be crawled, and being crawled does not guarantee indexing. However, a Sitemap is still the best insurance for getting a search engine to learn about your entire site.^[3]

XML Sitemaps have replaced the older method of "submitting to search engines" by filling out a form on the search engine's submission page. Now web developers submit a Sitemap directly, or wait for search engines to find it.

XML (Extensible Markup Language) is much more precise than HTML coding. Errors are not tolerated, and so syntax must be exact. It is advised to use an XML syntax validator such as the free one found at: http://validator. w3.org

There are automated XML site map generators available (both as software and web applications) for more complex sites.

See also Robots.txt, which can be used to identify sitemaps on the server.

References

- [1] Site Map Usability (http://www.useit.com/alertbox/sitemaps.html) Jakob Nielsen's Alertbox, August 12, 2008
- [2] "WordPress Plugin: Google XML Sitemaps" (http://linksku.com/10/wordpress-plugins). Linksku. .
- [3] Joint announcement (http://www.google.com/press/pressrel/sitemapsorg.html) from Google, Yahoo, Bing supporting Sitemaps

External links

- Common Official Website (http://www.sitemaps.org/) Jointly maintained website by Google, Yahoo, MSN for an XML sitemap format.
- / Sitemap generators (http://www.dmoz.org/Computers/Internet/Searching/Search_Engines/Sitemaps) at the Open Directory Project
- Tools and tutorial (http://www.scriptol.com/seo/simple-map.html) Helping to build a cross-systems sitemap generator.

Sitemaps

The **Sitemaps** protocol allows a webmaster to inform search engines about URLs on a website that are available for crawling. A Sitemap is an XML file that lists the URLs for a site. It allows webmasters to include additional information about each URL: when it was last updated, how often it changes, and how important it is in relation to other URLs in the site. This allows search engines to crawl the site more intelligently. Sitemaps are a URL inclusion protocol and complement robots.txt, a URL exclusion protocol.

Sitemaps are particularly beneficial on websites where:

- some areas of the website are not available through the browsable interface, or
- webmasters use rich Ajax, Silverlight, or Flash content that is not normally processed by search engines.

The webmaster can generate a Sitemap containing all accessible URLs on the site and submit it to search engines. Since Google, Bing, Yahoo, and Ask use the same protocol now, having a Sitemap would let the biggest search engines have the updated pages information.

Sitemaps supplement and do not replace the existing crawl-based mechanisms that search engines already use to discover URLs. Using this protocol does not guarantee that web pages will be included in search indexes, nor does it influence the way that pages are ranked in search results.

History

Google first introduced Sitemaps 0.84^[1] in June 2005 so web developers could publish lists of links from across their sites. Google, MSN and Yahoo announced joint support for the Sitemaps protocol^[2] in November 2006. The schema version was changed to "Sitemap 0.90", but no other changes were made.

In April 2007, Ask.com and IBM announced support ^[3] for Sitemaps. Also, Google, Yahoo, MS announced auto-discovery for sitemaps through robots.txt. In May 2007, the state governments of Arizona, California, Utah and Virginia ^[4] announced they would use Sitemaps on their web sites.

The Sitemaps protocol is based on ideas^[5] from "Crawler-friendly Web Servers".^[6]

File format

The Sitemap Protocol format consists of XML tags. The file itself must be UTF-8 encoded. Sitemaps can also be just a plain text list of URLs. They can also be compressed in .gz format.

A sample Sitemap that contains just one URL and uses all optional tags is shown below.

```
<?xml version="1.0" encoding="utf-8"?>
```

<urlset xmlns="http://www.sitemaps.org/schemas/sitemap/0.9">

<url>

```
<loc>http://example.com/</loc>
<lastmod>2006-11-18</lastmod>
<changefreq>daily</changefreq>
<priority>0.8</priority>
</url>
```

```
</urlset>
```

Element definitions

The definitions for the elements are shown below^[7]:

Element	Required?	Description		
<urlset></urlset>	Yes	The document-level element for the Sitemap. The rest of the document after the ' xml version ' element must be contained in this.		
<url></url>	Yes	Parent element for each entry. The remaining elements are children of this.		
<loc></loc>	Yes	Provides the full URL of the page, including the protocol (e.g. http, https) and a trailing slash, if required by the site's hosting server. This value must be less than 2,048 characters.		
<lastmod></lastmod>	No	The date that the file was last modified, in ISO 8601 format. This can display the full date and time or, if desired, may simply be the date in the format YYYY-MM-DD.		
<changefreq></changefreq>	No	 How frequently the page may change: always hourly daily weekly monthly yearly never 'Always' is used to denote documents that change each time that they are accessed. 'Never' is used to denote archived URLs (i.e. files that will not be changed again). This is used only as a guide for crawlers, and is not used to determine how frequently pages are indexed. 		
<priority></priority>	No	The priority of that URL relative to other URLs on the site. This allows webmasters to suggest to crawlers which pages are considered more important. The valid range is from 0.0 to 1.0, with 1.0 being the most important. The default value is 0.5. Rating all pages on a site with a high priority does not affect search listings, as it is only used to suggest to the crawlers how important pages in the site are to one another.		

Support for the elements that are not required can vary from one search engine to another.^[7]

Sitemap index

The Sitemap XML protocol is also extended to provide a way of listing multiple Sitemaps in a 'Sitemap index' file. The maximum Sitemap size of 10 MB or 50,000 URLs means this is necessary for large sites. As the Sitemap needs to be in the same directory as the URLs listed, Sitemap indexes are also useful for websites with multiple subdomains, allowing the Sitemaps of each subdomain to be indexed using the Sitemap index file and robots.txt.

Other formats

Text file

The Sitemaps protocol allows the Sitemap to be a simple list of URLs in a text file. The file specifications of XML Sitemaps apply to text Sitemaps as well; the file must be UTF-8 encoded, and cannot be more than 10 MB large or contain more than 50,000 URLs, but can be compressed as a gzip file.^[7]

Syndication feed

A syndication feed is a permitted method of submitting URLs to crawlers; this is advised mainly for sites that already have syndication feeds. One stated drawback is this method might only provide crawlers with more recently created URLs, but other URLs can still be discovered during normal crawling.^[7]

Search engine submission

If Sitemaps are submitted directly to a search engine (pinged), it will return status information and any processing errors. The details involved with submission will vary with the different search engines. The location of the sitemap can also be included in the robots.txt file by adding the following line to robots.txt:

Sitemap: <sitemap_location>

The <sitemap_location> should be the complete URL to the sitemap, such as: *http://www.example.org/sitemap.xml* (however, see the discussion). This directive is independent of the user-agent line, so it doesn't matter where it is placed in the file. If the website has several sitemaps, this URL can simply point to the main sitemap index file.

The following table lists the sitemap submission URLs for several major search engines:

Search	Submission URL	Help page	
engine			
Google	http://www.google.com/webmasters/tools/ping?sitemap=	Submitting a	
		Sitemap	
		(http://	
		www.	
		google.com/	
		support/	
		webmasters/	
		bin/answer.	
		py?hl=en&	
		answer=34575	\$)

Yahoo!		Site Explorer has moved to Bing Webmaster Tools (http:/ /developer. yahoo.com/ search/ siteexplorer/ V1/ping. html)	
Ask.com	http://submissions.ask.com/ping?sitemap=	Q: Does Ask.com support sitemaps? (http:// about.ask. com/en/ docs/about/ webmasters. shtml#22)	
Bing (Live Search)	http://www.bing.com/webmaster/ping.aspx?siteMap=	Bing Webmaster Tools (http:/ /www.bing. com/ webmaster)	
Yandex		Sitemaps files (http:// help.yandex. com/ webmaster/ ?id=1115259)	<pre>} Sitemap URLs submitted using the sitemap submission URLs need to be URL-encoded, replacing : with %3A, / with %2F, etc. Sitemap files have a limit of 50,000 URLs and 10 megabytes per sitemap. Sitemaps can be compressed using gzip, reducing bandwidth consumption. Multiple sitemap files are supported, with a Sitemap index file serving as an entry point. Sitemap index files may not list more than 50,000 Sitemaps and must be no larger than 10MiB (10,485,760 bytes) and can be compressed. You can have more than one Sitemap index file. As with all XML files, any data values (including URLs) must use entity escape codes for the characters ampersand (&), single quote ('), double quote ("), less than (<), and greater than (>). References</pre>
			References



Methods of website linking

This article pertains to methods of hyperlinking to/of different websites, often used in regard to search engine optimization (SEO). Many techniques and special terminology about linking are described below.

Reciprocal link

A **reciprocal link** is a mutual link between two objects, commonly between two websites to ensure mutual traffic. For example, Alice and Bob have websites. If Bob's website links to Alice's website, and Alice's website links to Bob's website, the websites are reciprocally linked. Website owners often submit their sites to reciprocal link exchange directories in order to achieve higher rankings in the search engines. Reciprocal linking between websites is an important part of the search engine optimization process because Google uses link popularity algorithms (defined as the number of links that lead to a particular page and the anchor text of the link) to rank websites for relevancy.

Resource linking

Resource links are a category of links, which can be either one-way or two-way, usually referenced as "Resources" or "Information" in navbars, but sometimes, especially in the early, less compartmentalized years of the Web, simply called "links". Basically, they are hyperlinks to a website or a specific webpage containing content believed to be beneficial, useful and relevant to visitors of the site establishing the link.

In recent years, resource links have grown in importance because most major search engines have made it plain that—in Google's words-- "quantity, quality, and relevance of links count towards your rating."^[1]

The engines' insistence on resource links being relevant and beneficial developed because many artificial link building methods were employed solely to "spam" search-engines, i.e. to "fool" the engines' algorithms into awarding the sites employing these unethical devices undeservedly high page ranks and/or return positions.

Despite cautioning site developers (again quoting from Google) to avoid "'free-for-all' links, link popularity schemes, or submitting your site to thousands of search engines (because) these are typically useless exercises that don't affect your ranking in the results of the major search engines^[2] -- at least, not in a way you would likely consider to be positive,"^[3] most major engines have deployed technology designed to "red flag" and potentially penalize sites employing such practices.

Forum signature linking

Forum signature linking is a technique used to build backlinks to a website. This is the process of using forum communities that allow outbound hyperlinks in a member's signature. This can be a fast method to build up inbound links to a website; it can also produce some targeted traffic if the website is relevant to the forum topic. It should be stated that forums using the nofollow attribute will have no actual Search Engine Optimization value.

Blog comments

Leaving a comment on a blog can result in a relevant do-follow link to the individual's website. Most of the time, however, leaving a comment on a blog turns into a no-follow link, which is almost useless in the eyes of search engines, such as Google and Yahoo! Search. On the other hand, most blog comments get clicked on by the readers of the blog if the comment is well-thought-out and pertains to the discussion of the other commenters and the post on the blog.

Directory link building

Website directories are lists of links to websites, which are sorted into categories. Website owners can submit their site to many of these directories. Some directories accept payment for listing in their directory, while others are free.^[4]

References

- [1] "Link schemes" (http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer.py?answer=66356) Google webmaster central
- [2] "Study on differences in link value" (http://wiep.net/link-value-factors/)
- [3] "Search Engine Optimization (SEO)" (http://www.google.com/support/webmasters/bin/answer.py?hl=en&answer=35291) Google webmaster central
- [4] Wendy Boswell. "What is a Web Directory" (http://websearch.about.com/od/enginesanddirectories/a/subdirectory.htm). About.com. . Retrieved 2011-04-27.

External links

 All Wikipedia Links Are Now NOFOLLOW (http://www.searchenginejournal.com/ all-wikipedia-links-are-now-nofollow/4288/) Search Engine Journal, January 21, 2007.

Deep linking

On the World Wide Web, **deep linking** is making a hyperlink that points to a specific page or image on a website, instead of that website's main or home page. Such links are called *deep links*.

Example

This link: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Deep_linking is an example of a deep link. The URL contains all the information needed to point to a particular item, in this case the English Wikipedia article on deep linking, instead of the Wikipedia home page at http://www.wikipedia.org/^[1].

Deep linking and HTTP

The technology behind the World Wide Web, the Hypertext Transfer Protocol (HTTP), does not actually make any distinction between "deep" links and any other links—all links are functionally equal. This is intentional; one of the design purposes of the Web is to allow authors to link to any published document on another site. The possibility of so-called "deep" linking is therefore built into the Web technology of HTTP and URLs by default—while a site can attempt to restrict deep links, to do so requires extra effort. According to the World Wide Web Consortium Technical Architecture Group, "any attempt to forbid the practice of deep linking is based on a misunderstanding of the technology, and threatens to undermine the functioning of the Web as a whole". ^[2]

Usage

Some commercial websites object to other sites making deep links into their content either because it bypasses advertising on their main pages, passes off their content as that of the linker or, like *The Wall Street Journal*, they charge users for permanently valid links.

Sometimes, deep linking has led to legal action such as in the 1997 case of Ticketmaster versus Microsoft, where Microsoft deep-linked to Ticketmaster's site from its Sidewalk service. This case was settled when Microsoft and Ticketmaster arranged a licensing agreement.

Ticketmaster later filed a similar case against Tickets.com, and the judge in this case ruled that such linking was legal as long as it was clear to whom the linked pages belonged.^[3] The court also concluded that URLs themselves were not copyrightable, writing: "A URL is simply an address, open to the public, like the street address of a building, which, if known, can enable the user to reach the building. There is nothing sufficiently original to make the URL a copyrightable item, especially the way it is used. There appear to be no cases holding the URLs to be subject to copyright. On principle, they should not be."

Deep linking and web technologies

Websites which are built on web technologies such as Adobe Flash and AJAX often do not support deep linking. This can result in usability problems for people visiting such websites. For example, visitors to these websites may be unable to save bookmarks to individual pages or states of the site, web browser forward and back buttons may not work as expected, and use of the browser's refresh button may return the user to the initial page.

However, this is not a fundamental limitation of these technologies. Well-known techniques, and libraries such as SWFAddress^[4] and History Keeper, now exist that website creators using Flash or AJAX can use to provide deep linking to pages within their sites.^{[5][6][7][8]}

Court rulings

Probably the earliest legal case arising out of deep-linking was the 1996 Scottish case of *The Shetland Times vs The Shetland News* where the *Times* accused the *News* of appropriating stories on the *Times*' website as its own.^[9]

In the beginning of 2006 in a case between the search engine Bixee.com and job site Naukri.com, the Delhi High Court in India prohibited Bixee.com from deeplinking to Naukri.com.^[10]

In December 2006, a Texas court ruled that linking by a motocross website to videos on a Texas-based motocross video production website did not constitute fair use. The court subsequently issued an injunction.^[11] This case, SFX Motor Sports Inc., v. Davis, was not published in official reports, but is available at 2006 WL 3616983.

In a February 2006 ruling, the Danish Maritime and Commercial Court (Copenhagen) found systematic crawling, indexing and deep-linking by portal site ofir.dk of real estate site Home.dk not to conflict with Danish law or the database directive of the European Union. The Court even stated that search engines are desirable for the functioning of the Internet of today. And that one, when publishing information on the Internet, must assume—and accept—that search engines deep link to individual pages of one's website.^[12]

Opt out

Web site owners wishing to prevent search engines from deep linking are able to use the existing Robots Exclusion Standard (/robots.txt file) to specify their desire or otherwise for their content to be indexed. Some feel that content owners who fail to provide a /robots.txt file are implying that they do not object to deep linking either by search engines or others who might link to their content. Others believe that content owners may be unaware of the Robots Exclusion Standard or may not use robots.txt for other reasons. Deep linking is also practiced outside the search engine context, so some participating in this debate question the relevance of the Robots Exclusion Standard to controversies about Deep Linking. The Robots Exclusion Standard does not programmatically enforce its directives so it does not prevent search engines and others who do not follow polite conventions from deep linking.

References

- [1] http://www.wikipedia.org/
- [2] Bray, Tim (Sept. 11, 2003). ""Deep Linking" in the World Wide Web" (http://www.w3.org/2001/tag/doc/deeplinking.html). W3. . Retrieved May 30, 2007.
- [3] Finley, Michelle (Mar. 30, 2000). "Attention Editors: Deep Link Away". Wired News.
- [4] SWFAddress Deep Linking Dynamic Paging Tutorial (http://squibl.com/blog/2010/10/14/swfaddress-and-deep-linking/), SQUIBL
- [5] "Deep-linking to frames in Flash websites" (http://www.adobe.com/devnet/flash/articles/deep_linking.html).
- [6] "Deep Linking for Flash and Ajax" (http://www.asual.com/swfaddress/). .
- [7] "History Keeper Deep Linking in Flash & JavaScript" (http://www.unfocus.com/projects/historykeeper/). .
- [8] "Deep Linking for AJAX" (http://blog.onthewings.net/2009/04/08/deep-linking-for-ajax/). .
- [9] For a more extended discussion, see generally the Wikipedia article Copyright aspects of hyperlinking and framing.
- [10] "High Court Critical On Deeplinking" (http://www.efytimes.com/efytimes/fullnews.asp?edid=9018&magid=). EFYtimes.com. Dec. 29, 2005. Retrieved May 30, 2007.

- [11] Declan McCullagh. "Judge: Can't link to Webcast if copyright owner objects" (http://news.com.com/2100-1030_3-6145744.html). News.com. . Retrieved May 30, 2007.
- [12] "Udskrift af SØ- & Handelsrettens Dombog" (http://www.bvhd.dk/uploads/tx_mocarticles/
 S_-_og_Handelsrettens_afg_relse_i_Ofir-sagen.pdf) (in Danish). bvhd.dk. Feb. 24, 2006. . Retrieved May 30, 2007.

External links

- Linking Law (http://www.netlitigation.com/netlitigation/linking.htm) Netlitigation's summary and case law archive.
- American Library Association (http://www.ala.org/ala/aboutala/offices/oif/ifissues/deeplinking.cfm) list of (mostly deep) links to articles about deep linking
- Discussion of the Shetland Times vs Shetland News case, 1996 (http://www.ariadne.ac.uk/issue6/copyright/)
- Report on the Indian Court Ruling (http://yro.slashdot.org/yro/06/01/09/1146224.shtml?tid=95&tid=17)
- Report on Danish Court Ruling (http://newmediatrends.fdim.dk/2006/02/ danish-court-approves-of-deep-linking.html)
- Cory Doctorow on fan-made radio podcasts: "What deep linking means." (http://www.boingboing.net/2006/ 06/22/cory_on_fanmade_radi.html) from BoingBoing
- Deep Linking is Good Linking (http://www.useit.com/alertbox/20020303.html) Usability implications of deep links

Backlink

Backlinks, also known as **incoming links**, **inbound links**, **inlinks**, **inlinks**, and **inward links**, are incoming links to a website or web page. In basic link terminology, a **backlink** is any link received by a web node (web page, directory, website, or top level domain) from another web node.^[1]

Inbound links were originally important (prior to the emergence of search engines) as a primary means of web navigation; today, their significance lies in search engine optimization (SEO). The number of backlinks is one indication of the popularity or importance of that website or page (for example, this is used by Google to determine the PageRank of a webpage). Outside of SEO, the backlinks of a webpage may be of significant personal, cultural or semantic interest: they indicate who is paying attention to that page.

Search engine rankings

Search engines often use the number of backlinks that a website has as one of the most important factors for determining that website's search engine ranking, popularity and importance. Google's description of their PageRank system, for instance, notes that *Google interprets a link from page A to page B as a vote, by page A, for page B*.^[2] Knowledge of this form of search engine rankings has fueled a portion of the SEO industry commonly termed linkspam, where a company attempts to place as many inbound links as possible to their site regardless of the context of the originating site.

Websites often employ various search engine optimization techniques to increase the number of backlinks pointing to their website. Some methods are free for use by everyone whereas some methods like linkbaiting requires quite a bit of planning and marketing to work. Some websites stumble upon "linkbaiting" naturally; the sites that are the first with a tidbit of 'breaking news' about a celebrity are good examples of that. When "linkbait" happens, many websites will link to the 'baiting' website because there is information there that is of extreme interest to a large number of people.

There are several factors that determine the value of a backlink. Backlinks from authoritative sites on a given topic are highly valuable.^[3] If both sites have content geared toward the keyword topic, the backlink is considered relevant

and believed to have strong influence on the search engine rankings of the webpage granted the backlink. A backlink represents a favorable 'editorial vote' for the receiving webpage from another granting webpage. Another important factor is the anchor text of the backlink. Anchor text is the descriptive labeling of the hyperlink as it appears on a webpage. Search engine bots (i.e., spiders, crawlers, etc.) examine the anchor text to evaluate how relevant it is to the content on a webpage. Anchor text and webpage content congruency are highly weighted in search engine results page (SERP) rankings of a webpage with respect to any given keyword query by a search engine user.

Increasingly, inbound links are being weighed against link popularity and originating context. This transition is reducing the notion of *one link, one vote* in SEO, a trend proponents hope will help curb linkspam as a whole.

Technical

When HTML (Hyper Text Markup Language) was designed, there was no explicit mechanism in the design to keep track of backlinks in software, as this carried additional logistical and network overhead.

Most Content management systems include features to track backlinks, provided the external site linking in sends notification to the target site. Most wiki systems include the capability of determining what pages link internally to any given page, but do not track external links to any given page.

Most commercial search engines provide a mechanism to determine the number of backlinks they have recorded to a particular web page. For example, Google can be searched using Google:link:http://www.wikipedia.org/link:wikipedia.org to find the number of pages on the Web pointing to http:// wikipedia.org/.Google only shows a small fraction of the number of links pointing to a site. It credits many more backlinks than it shows for each website.

Other mechanisms have been developed to track backlinks between disparate webpages controlled by organizations that aren't associated with each other. The most notable example of this is TrackBacks between blogs.

References

- [1] Lennart Björneborn and Peter Ingwersen (2004). "Toward a Basic Framework for Webometrics" (http://www3.interscience.wiley.com/cgi-bin/abstract/109594194/ABSTRACT). Journal of the American Society for Information Science and Technology 55 (14): 1216–1227. doi:10.1002/asi.20077.
- [2] Google's overview of PageRank (http://www.google.com/intl/en/technology/)
- [3] "Does Backlink Quality Matter?" (http://www.adgooroo.com/backlink_quality.php). Adgooroo. 2010-04-21. . Retrieved 2010-04-21.

[[de:Rückverweis]
URL redirection

URL redirection, also called **URL forwarding**, is a World Wide Web technique for making a web page available under more than one URL address. When a web browser attempts to open a URL that has been redirected, a page [1] URL is opened. For example, www.example.com is redirected with a different to www.iana.org/domains/example/^[2]. Similarly, **Domain redirection** or **domain forwarding** is when all pages in a URL domain are redirected to a different domain, as when wikipedia.com^[3] and wikipedia.net^[4] are automatically redirected to wikipedia.org ^[5]. URL redirection can be used for URL shortening, to prevent broken links when web pages are moved, to allow multiple domain names belonging to the same owner to refer to a single web site, to guide navigation into and out of a website, for privacy protection, and for less innocuous purposes such as phishing attacks using URLs that are similar to a targeted web site.

Purposes

There are several reasons to use URL redirection:

Similar domain names

A user might mis-type a URL—for example, "example.com" and "exmaple.com". Organizations often register these "mis-spelled" domains and re-direct them to the "correct" location: example.com. The addresses example.com and example.net could both redirect to a single domain, or web page, such as example.org. This technique is often used to "reserve" other top-level domains (TLD) with the same name, or make it easier for a true ".edu" or ".net" to redirect to a more recognizable ".com" domain.

Moving a site to a new domain

A web page may be redirected for several reasons:

- a web site might need to change its domain name;
- an author might move his or her pages to a new domain;
- two web sites might merge.

With URL redirects, incoming links to an outdated URL can be sent to the correct location. These links might be from other sites that have not realized that there is a change or from bookmarks/favorites that users have saved in their browsers.

The same applies to search engines. They often have the older/outdated domain names and links in their database and will send search users to these old URLs. By using a "moved permanently" redirect to the new URL, visitors will still end up at the correct page. Also, in the next search engine pass, the search engine should detect and use the newer URL.

Logging outgoing links

The access logs of most web servers keep detailed information about where visitors came from and how they browsed the hosted site. They do not, however, log which links visitors left by. This is because the visitor's browser has no need to communicate with the original server when the visitor clicks on an outgoing link.

This information can be captured in several ways. One way involves URL redirection. Instead of sending the visitor straight to the other site, links on the site can direct to a URL on the original website's domain that automatically redirects to the real target. This technique bears the downside of the delay caused by the additional request to the original website's server. As this added request will leave a trace in the server log, revealing exactly which link was followed, it can also be a privacy issue.^[1]

The same technique is also used by some corporate websites to implement a statement that the subsequent content is at another site, and therefore not necessarily affiliated with the corporation. In such scenarios, displaying the warning causes an additional delay.

Short aliases for long URLs

Web applications often include lengthy descriptive attributes in their URLs which represent data hierarchies, command structures, transaction paths and session information. This practice results in a URL that is aesthetically unpleasant and difficult to remember, and which may not fit within the size limitations of microblogging sites. URL shortening services provide a solution to this problem by redirecting a user to a longer URL from a shorter one..

Meaningful, persistent aliases for long or changing URLs

Sometimes the URL of a page changes even though the content stays the same. Therefore URL redirection can help users who have bookmarks. This is routinely done on Wikipedia whenever a page is renamed.

Manipulating search engines

Some years ago, redirect techniques were used to fool search engines. For example, one page could show popular search terms to search engines but redirect the visitors to a different target page. There are also cases where redirects have been used to "steal" the page rank of one popular page and use it for a different page, usually involving the 302 HTTP status code of "moved temporarily."^{[2][3]}

Search engine providers noticed the problem and took appropriate actions . Usually, sites that employ such techniques to manipulate search engines are punished automatically by reducing their ranking or by excluding them from the search index.

As a result, today, such manipulations usually result in less rather than more site exposure.

Satire and criticism

In the same way that a Google bomb can be used for satire and political criticism, a domain name that conveys one meaning can be redirected to any other web page, sometimes with malicious intent. The website shadyurl.com offers a satirical service that will create an apparently "suspicious and frightening" redirection URL for even benign webpages. For example, an input of en.wikipedia.org generates 5z8.info/hookers_e4u5_inject_worm.

Manipulating visitors

URL redirection is sometimes used as a part of phishing attacks that confuse visitors about which web site they are visiting. Because modern browsers always show the real URL in the address bar, the threat is lessened. However, redirects can also take you to sites that will otherwise attempt to attack in other ways. For example, a redirect might take a user to a site that would attempt to trick them into downloading antivirus software and ironically installing a trojan of some sort instead.

Removing referer information

When a link is clicked, the browser sends along in the HTTP request a field called referer which indicates the source of the link. This field is populated with the URL of the current web page, and will end up in the logs of the server serving the external link. Since sensitive pages may have sensitive URLs (for example. http://company.com/plans-for-the-next-release-of-our-product), it is not desirable for the referer URL to leave the organization. A redirection page that performs referrer hiding could be embedded in all external URLs, transforming for example http://externalsite.com/page into

http://redirect.company.com/http://externalsite.com/page. This technique also eliminates other potentially sensitive information from the referer URL, such as the session ID, and can reduce the chance of phishing by indicating to the end user that they passed a clear gateway to another site.

Techniques

There are several techniques to implement a redirect. In many cases, Refresh meta tag is the simplest one. However, there exist several strong opinions discouraging this method.^[4]

Manual redirect

The simplest technique is to ask the visitor to follow a link to the new page, usually using an HTML anchor as such:

Please follow this link.

This method is often used as a fall-back for automatic methods — if the visitor's browser does not support the automatic redirect method, the visitor can still reach the target document by following the link.

HTTP status codes 3xx

In the HTTP protocol used by the World Wide Web, a **redirect** is a response with a status code beginning with *3* that induces a browser to go to another location, with annotation describing the reason, which allows for the correct subsequent action (such as changing links in the case of code 301, a permanent change of address)

The HTTP standard ^[10] defines several status codes ^[11] for redirection:

- 300 multiple choices (e.g. offer different languages)
- 301 moved permanently
- 302 found (originally temporary redirect, but now commonly used to specify redirection for unspecified reason)
- 303 see other (e.g. for results of cgi-scripts)
- 307 temporary redirect

All of these status codes require that the URL of the redirect target be given in the Location: header of the HTTP response. The 300 multiple choices will usually list all choices in the body of the message and show the default choice in the Location: header.

Within the 3xx range, there are also some status codes that are quite different from the above redirects (they are not discussed here with their details):

- 304 not modified
- 305 use proxy

This is a sample of an HTTP response that uses the 301 "moved permanently" redirect:

```
HTTP/1.1 301 Moved Permanently
Location: http://www.example.org/
Content-Type: text/html
Content-Length: 174
<html>
```

<title>Moved</title>
<body></body>
<h1>Moved</h1>
This page has moved to http://www.example.org/ .

Using server-side scripting for redirection

Often, web authors don't have sufficient permissions to produce these status codes: The HTTP header is generated by the web server program and not read from the file for that URL. Even for CGI scripts, the web server usually generates the status code automatically and allows custom headers to be added by the script. To produce HTTP status codes with cgi-scripts, one needs to enable non-parsed-headers.

Sometimes, it is sufficient to print the "Location: 'url'" header line from a normal CGI script. Many web servers choose one of the 3xx status codes for such replies.

Frameworks for server-side content generation typically require that HTTP headers be generated before response data. As a result, the web programmer who is using such a scripting language to redirect the user's browser to another page must ensure that the redirect is the first or only part of the response. In the ASP scripting language, this can also be accomplished using the methods response.buffer=true and response.redirect "http://www.example.com/". Using PHP, one can use the header function as follows:

```
header('HTTP/1.1 301 Moved Permanently');
```

```
header('Location: http://www.example.com/');
```

```
exit();
```

According to the HTTP protocol, the Location header must contain an absolute URI.^[5] When redirecting from one page to another within the same site, it is a common mistake to use a relative URI. As a result most browsers tolerate relative URIs in the Location header, but some browsers display a warning to the end user.

There are other methods that can be used for performing redirects, but they do not offer the flexibility that mod_rewrite offers. These alternative rules use functions within mod_alias:

Redirect permanent /oldpage.html http://www.example.com/newpage.html

Redirect 301 /oldpage.html http://www.example.com/newpage.html

To redirect a requests for any non-canonical domain name using .htaccess or within a <Directory> section in an Apache config file:

RewriteEngine **on**

```
RewriteCond %{HTTP_HOST}
^([^.:]+\.)*oldsite\.example\.com\.?(:[0-9]*)?$ [NC]
```

RewriteRule ^(.*)\$ http://newsite.example.net/\$1 [R=301,L]

Use of .htaccess for this purpose usually does not require administrative permissions. However, .htaccess can be disabled by your host, and so may not work (or continue to work) if they do so.

In addition, some server configurations may require the addition of the line:

```
Options +FollowSymLinks
```

ahead of the "RewriteEngine on" directive, in order to enable the mod_rewrite module.

When you have access to the main Apache config files (such as httpd.conf), it is best to avoid the use of .htaccess files.

If the code is placed into an Apache config file and not within any <Directory> container, then the RewriteRule pattern must be changed to include a leading slash:

```
RewriteEngine on
```

```
RewriteCond %{HTTP_HOST} ^([^.:]+\.)*oldwebsite\.com\.?(:[0-9]*)?$ [NC]
```

```
RewriteRule ^/(.*)$ http://www.preferredwebsite.net/$1 [R=301,L]
```

Refresh Meta tag and HTTP refresh header

Netscape introduced a feature to refresh the displayed page after a certain amount of time. This method is often called meta refresh. It is possible to specify the URL of the new page, thus replacing one page after some time by another page:

- HTML <meta> tag $^{[13]}$
- An exploration of dynamic documents ^[14]
- Meta refresh

A timeout of 0 seconds means an immediate redirect. Meta Refresh with a timeout of 0 seconds is accepted as a 301 permanent redirect by Google, allowing to transfer PageRank from static html files.^[6]

This is an example of a simple HTML document that uses this technique:

```
<html>
<head>
<meta http-equiv="Refresh" content="0; url=http://www.example.com/" />
</head>
<body>
Please follow <a href="http://www.example.com/">this link</a>.
```

</body>

</html>

- This technique is usable by all web authors because the meta tag is contained inside the document itself.
- The meta tag must be placed in the "head" section of the HTML file.
- The number "0" in this example may be replaced by another number to achieve a delay of that many seconds.
- This is a proprietary extension to HTML introduced by Netscape but supported by most web browsers. The manual link in the "body" section is for users whose browsers do not support this feature.

This is an example of achieving the same effect by issuing an HTTP refresh header:

```
HTTP/1.1 200 ok
Refresh: 0; url=http://www.example.com/
Content-type: text/html
Content-length: 78
Please follow <a href="http://www.example.com/">this link</a>!
```

This response is easier to generate by CGI programs because one does not need to change the default status code. Here is a simple CGI program that effects this redirect:

```
#!/usr/bin/perl
print "Refresh: 0; url=http://www.example.com/\r\n";
print "Content-type: text/html\r\n";
print "\r\n";
print "Please follow <a href=\"http://www.example.com/\">this link</a>!"
```

Note: Usually, the HTTP server adds the status line and the Content-length header automatically.

This method is considered by the W3C to be a poor method of redirection, since it does not communicate any information about either the original or new resource, to the browser (or search engine). The W3C's Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (7.4) ^[16] discourage the creation of auto-refreshing pages, since most web browsers do not allow the user to disable or control the refresh rate. Some articles that they have written on the issue include W3C Web Content Accessibility Guidelines (1.0): Ensure user control of time-sensitive content changes ^[17] and Use standard redirects: don't break the back button! ^[18]

This example works best for a refresh, or in simple terms - a redirect for webpages, as follows, however, for a refresh under 4 seconds, your webpage will not be given priority listing on search engines. For some users, this is preferred not to be listed. Inline, you will find the time as in seconds:

CONTENT="2

this number can be adjusted to suit your needs.

Place in your head:

```
<HTML>
```

<HEAD>

```
<META HTTP-EQUIV="refresh" CONTENT="2;URL=http://www.example.com/example.html">
```

</HEAD>

JavaScript redirects

JavaScript offers several ways to display a different page in the current browser window. Quite frequently, they are used for a redirect. However, there are several reasons to prefer HTTP header or the refresh meta tag (whenever it is possible) over JavaScript redirects:

- · Security considerations
- · Some browsers don't support JavaScript
- many web crawlers don't execute JavaScript.

Frame redirects

A slightly different effect can be achieved by creating a single HTML frame that contains the target page:

```
<frameset rows="100%">

<frame src="http://www.example.com/">

</frameset>

<noframes>

<body>Please follow <a href="http://www.example.com/">link</a>!</body>
```

</noframes>

One main difference to the above redirect methods is that for a frame redirect, the browser displays the URL of the frame document and not the URL of the target page in the URL bar.

This technique is commonly called *cloaking*. This may be used so that the reader sees a more memorable URL or, with fraudulent intentions, to conceal a phishing site as part of website spoofing.^[7]

Redirect loops

It is quite possible that one redirect leads to another redirect. For example, the URL http://www.wikipedia.com/ wiki/URL_redirection (note the differences in the domain name) is first redirected to http://www.wikipedia.org/ wiki/URL_redirection and again redirected to the correct URL: http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/URL_redirection. This is appropriate: the first redirection corrects the wrong domain name, the second redirection selects the correct language section, and finally, the browser displays the correct page.

Sometimes, however, a mistake can cause the redirection to point back to the first page, leading to an infinite loop of redirects. Browsers usually break that loop after a few steps and display an error message instead.

The HTTP standard ^[11] states:

A client SHOULD detect infinite redirection loops, since such loops generate network traffic for each redirection.

Previous versions of this specification recommended a maximum of five redirections; some clients may exist that implement such a fixed limitation.

Services

There exist services that can perform URL redirection on demand, with no need for technical work or access to the webserver your site is hosted on.

URL redirection services

A **redirect service** is an information management system, which provides an internet link that redirects users to the desired content. The typical benefit to the user is the use of a memorable domain name, and a reduction in the length of the URL or web address. A redirecting link can also be used as a permanent address for content that frequently changes hosts, similarly to the Domain Name System.

Hyperlinks involving URL redirection services are frequently used in spam messages directed at blogs and wikis. Thus, one way to reduce spam is to reject all edits and comments containing hyperlinks to known URL redirection services; however, this will also remove legitimate edits and comments and may not be an effective method to reduce spam.

Recently, URL redirection services have taken to using AJAX as an efficient, user friendly method for creating shortened URLs.

A major drawback of some URL redirection services is the use of delay pages, or frame based advertising, to generate revenue.

History

The first redirect services took advantage of top-level domains (TLD) such as ".to" (Tonga), ".at" (Austria) and ".is" (Iceland). Their goal was to make memorable URLs. The first mainstream redirect service was V3.com that boasted 4 million users at its peak in 2000. V3.com success was attributed to having a wide variety of short memorable domains including "r.im", "go.to", "i.am", "come.to" and "start.at". V3.com was acquired by FortuneCity.com, a large free web hosting company, in early 1999. In 2001 emerged .tk (Tokelau) as a TLD used for memorable names.^[8] As the sales price of top level domains started falling from \$70.00 per year to less than \$10.00, the demand for memorable redirection services eroded.

With the launch of TinyURL in 2002 a new kind of redirecting service was born, namely URL shortening. Their goal was to make long URLs short, to be able to post them on internet forums. Since 2006, with the 140 character limit on the extremely popular Twitter service, these short URL services have seen a resurgence.

Referrer Masking

Redirection services can hide the referrer by placing an intermediate page between the page the link is on and its destination. Although these are conceptually similar to other URL redirection services, they serve a different purpose, and they rarely attempt to shorten or obfuscate the destination URL (as their only intended side-effect is to hide referrer information and provide a clear gateway between other websites.)

This type of redirection is often used to prevent potentially-malicious links from gaining information using the referrer, for example a session ID in the query string. Many large community websites use link redirection on external links to lessen the chance of an exploit that could be used to steal account information, as well as make it clear when a user is leaving a service, to lessen the chance of effective phishing.

Here is a simplistic example of such a service, written in PHP.

```
$url = htmlspecialchars($_GET['url']);
header( 'Refresh: 0; url=http://'.$url );
?>
<!-- Fallback using meta refresh. -->
<html>
<head>
<title>Redirecting...</title>
<tmeta http-equiv="refresh" content="0;url=http://<?php echo $url; ?>">
</head>
<body>
Attempting to redirect to <a href="http://<?php echo $url; ?>">http://<?php echo $url; ?></a>.
</body>
</html>
```

References

- "Google revives redirect snoopery" (http://blog.anta.net/2009/01/29/509/). blog.anta.net. 2009-01-29. ISSN 1797-1993. Retrieved 2009-01-30.
- [2] Google's serious hijack problem (http://www.pandia.com/sw-2004/40-hijack.html)
- [3] Stop 302 Redirects and Scrapers from Hijacking Web Page PR Page Rank (http://www.loriswebs.com/hijacking_web_pages.html)
- [4] Core Techniques for Web Content Accessibility Guidelines 1.0 section 7 (http://www.w3.org/TR/WCAG10-CORE-TECHS/ #auto-page-refresh), w3.org, published 2000-11-6, fetched 2009-12-15.
- [5] R. Fielding, et al., Request for Comments: 2616, Hypertext Transfer Protocol HTTP/1.1, published 1999-07, \$14.30 "Location" (http:// www.w3.org/Protocols/rfc2616/rfc2616-sec14.html#sec14.30), fetched 2008-10-07
- [6] Google and Yahoo accept undelayed meta refreshs as 301 redirects, 3 September 2007, http://sebastians-pamphlets.com/ google-and-yahoo-treat-undelayed-meta-refresh-as-301-redirect/
- [7] Anti-Phishing Technology" (http://www.sfbay-infragard.org/Documents/phishing-sfectf-report.pdf), Aaron Emigh, Radix Labs, 19 January 2005
- [8] "Net gains for tiny Pacific nation" (http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/technology/6991719.stm). BBC News. 2007-09-14. Retrieved 2010-05-27.

External links

- Mapping URLs to Filesystem Locations (http://httpd.apache.org/docs/1.3/urlmapping.html)
- Paper on redirection spam (UC Davis) (http://www.cs.ucdavis.edu/~hchen/paper/www07.pdf)
- Servlet redirect example (http://www.jsptube.com/examples/response-sendredirect-servlet.html)
- Servlet forward example (http://www.jsptube.com/examples/servlet-forward.html)
- Security vulnerabilities in URL Redirectors (http://projects.webappsec.org/URL-Redirector-Abuse) The Web Application Security Consortium Threat Classification
- 301 Redirects for moved pages using .htaccess (http://www.dancatts.com/articles/ htaccess-301-redirects-for-moved-pages.php)
- 301-redirect.info, site summarizing redirection methods in Apache, PHP, ASP, JPs or ColdFusion programming (http://www.301-redirect.info/)
- Redirecting your visitors to your preferred domain (http://911-need-code-help.blogspot.com/2011/03/ redirecting-visitors-to-preferred.html) using 301 permanent redirects — rationale and mod_rewrite/PHP/ASP.NET implementations

Article Sources and Contributors

Search Engine Reputation Management Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=284992400 Contributors: A. B., Adamcmacdonald, Angrysusan, AshleyWW, Azikala, BartVB, Bartdegraaff, Bboymonkeyking, Bernd in Japan, Betsythedevine, Brad Larekon, Brandexpert, Cgilbert76, Charles Matthews, ChrisCork, Chrispracy, Chuunen Baka, Ckatz, CleanSearch, Cleared as filed, Crzer07, Daniserra, Dthomasmaddox, Dylan Lake, Eastlaw, Error, EthanMarks, Excirial, FeldBum, Geni, Gmerritt, Headbomb, Hiuuf, Isogolem, J. in Jerusalem, Jaksmith, Jefflithe, Jim1138, John Syrinek, Kelvinc, Khalid hassani, Kompere, Lasvegasflash, Linkspamremover, Manickraja, Mark Arsten, MarkGallagher, Michael Hardy, Michaelmdx, Mindmatrix, MrBoo, MrOllie, Myrubicon7, NYMediaGuy, Nabeth, Nickmurrayleslie, Nixeagle, Nsaa, Ohnoitsjamie, Omegatron, Osfer, PRSky, Pascal.Tesson, Paul Panther, Pcap, Peter il Pinguino, Petertt, Philip Trueman, Piet Delport, Popageorgio, Proofreader77, Reign of Toads, Reputica, Rmalaga, RockMFR, Roleplayer, Ronz, Sarahmanners, Schandi, ShelfSkewed, Shunpiker, SiobhanHansa, Skysmith, Snigbrook, Spencer, Techpeople5, Temuchin43, Themfromspace, Timwi, Tony Sidaway, Udrezner, Versageek, VirgilioAlegaheri, WAS 4.250, Wavelength, WeatherFug, WikiDan61, Wikidemon, Williamcoats, Wprlh, Xiong, 121 anonymous edits

Semantic Web Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=481988227 Contributors: 4twenty42o, 65.2.226.xxx, 9.112, AThing, Aabs, Abmac, Abstraction&logic, Acarvin, Acdx, AdamAtlas, Afreet, After Midnight, Ahunt, Aillema, Aitias, Ajchen, Akindofmagick, Aleman, Alisonjones1, AlistairMcMillan, Alnokta, Alvations, Amgine, An Fior Eireannach, Anajemstaht Anarchitect, Ancheta Wis, Andy Dingley, AnmaFinotera, Ansell, Aomarks, Aproche, ArnoldReinhold, Artawiki, ArtistScientist, Artw, Ash.banerjee@gmail.com, Astral highway, Aswarp, Averell23, Aviados, Axistive, BBurgDave, Backslash Forwardslash, Baojie, Barts1a, Bdesham, Beetstra, Beland, BenAveling, Bender235, BenjaminZClifford, BetweenMyths, Bigdaddy1978, Bigpinkthing, BioPupil, Bjankuloski06en, Blathnaid, Bleakgadfly, Boba1213, BokicaK, Bonegang, Bonzodoggy, Boredzo, Borgx, Bovlb, Bunnyhop11, Burgher, Burschik, C Chiara Calabraxthis, Canjimifan, Captain-n00dle, Carnes csc6991, ClockworkSoul, Cobaltcigs, Conversion script, Courcelles, Cp111, Cquan, Cretog8, Curb Chain, Cycurious, Cygri, Cyrusc, DBooth, DMacks, Damian Yerrick, DanBri, Danarbaugh, Daniel Brockman, DanielDemaret, Danim, Danja, Davemck, DavidLeeLambert, DavidLevinson, Daybreak, Dchooge, Ddwebgurt Deathtrap3000, Deeptext, Demonkoryu, Denny, DesertSteve, Devkmem, Dggoldst, Dhammapal, Dieblacken, Disavian, Diza, Dlrohrer2003, Dmccreary, Docben, Dolda2000, Dors, Dothebart, Dragentsheets, Dragon Dave, Dreftymac, Drewyates, Drkarger, DuncanCragg, E-at-windmills, Eaefremov, Earle Martin, Ecaepekam, EddyVanderlinden, Edward, El C, ElBenevolente, Emperor, Eng.amira, Eperotao, Erianna, Erick. Antezana, Eshleyy, EvenT, Evmako, Excirial, Fastjoo, Favonian, Fermiparadox, Ferris37, Fijimus, Finin, Finnneuro, Floridi, Fosod, Fparreiras, Fragglet, Fram, Francesco sclano, FrankTobia, Frap, Fred Gandt, Fuhghettaboutit, Fvilla, GEBStgo, Gaia Octavia Agrippa, Galoubet, Gary King, Gauramma, Geldsack, Gendojohn, Gherson2, Giraffedata, Gixbrown, Gogo Dodo, Gr8tk8t, Graham87, Gregoran2, GregorB, Gregory j, Gui, Gzcsy3, Gzmask, Haakon, Haitrieu0828, Hansfeuss, Harnad, Harvey the rabbit, Headbomb, Hede2000, Heirpixel, Hiflyer, Hirzel, Hpatel44, Hthth, Hu12, Hulagutten, Hydrargyrum, Hymek, Icedog, Identityandconsulting, Idio Itd, Iggykin, Igoldsmid, Igoropopov, Intgr, Iolasov, Isiaunia, It writer, Itai, Iterator12n, J04n, JForget, JMizzi, JaGa, Jake Ben Delbek, Jammus, Jatkins, Jdatsoton, Jeff3000, Jellypuzzle, JimR, Jnothman, Jo Lorib, Jodi.a.schneider, Joe Dunford, Joe Jarvis Johannesvillavelius, John Broughton, JohnPritchard, Johnleemk, Johnuniq, Jordgette, Joseph Solis in Australia, JoshKirschner, Jsharpminor, Jw7-soton, JzG, KYPark, Kadambarid, Karada, Karima Rafes, Kbdank71, Keith Edkins, Kennyluck, Kensall, Kesla, KevinLocker, Khalid hassani, Kingboyk, KingsleyIdehen, Kiranoush, Kishore12, Kjetil, Kku, Klatif, Kmcinnes, Knutux, Korny O'Near, Kozuch, Kraykray, Krlis1337, Kuda, Kunal.nes, Kwinkunks, LNRyan, Lalvers, Lam Kin Keung, Langec, Laval, Lemming, Lifeboatpres, Lightmouse, Ligulem, Lisbk, Liujiang, Llacy, Loren.wilton, Lou Quillio, Lousyd, Lpgeffen, Lumos3, Lysdexia, M3wiki1, Maarten Hermans, MacTed, Mandarax, Mani1, Maoj-wsu-ad, Marios1991cy, Markus Krötzsch, Matt.smart, Matthew Yeager, Matticus78, Mauro Bieg, Mav, Mayflower3, Mdd, Metajohng, Michael A. White, Michael Hardy, Michelle Roberts, Mike Schwartz, MikeWren, Minghong, Miq, Mironearth, Mjb, Mjthomas43, Mkbergman, Mkouklis, Mmortal03, Modify, Monedula, Mourakshit, Mrevan, N2e, NeilN, Neilc, NeoPhyteRep, Neutrality, Neverclear, Nicolas 1981, Nigelj, Nikosbik, Niteowlneils, Nloth, Noii, NumberNumber5342, Numskll, Nurg, Obankston, Oci-One Kanubi, Odoncaoa, Ohka-, Oort, OpenToppedBus, OrgasGirl, Owen214, Ozonfrei, Parkywiki, Pashi, Pasquale.popolizio, Pdiperna, Penagate, PerfectStorm, Perry R. Peterson, Peter Campbell, Pfaff9, Pharaoh of the Wizards, Philip Trueman, Pictureuploader, Pigsonthewing, Pkchan, Playmobilonhishorse, Pldms, Pmc, Poesys, Powdahound, Prakash Nadkarni, Prasanthsaig, ProVega, Project mosaic, Puckly, Pádraig Coogan, Quiddity, Qwertyus, RJASE1, Rabideau Rangoon11, Ravedave, Raysonho, Raznice, Rbonvall, RedRollerskate, RedWolf, Researchadvocate, Rhooker1236, Rich Farmbrough, RichardF, Ripe, Rjd0060, Rjwilmsi, Robert Buzink, Robykiwi, RockRockOn, Ronz, Rznc, SEWilco, Sagaciousuk, Sagar.webdesigner, Salahx, Salvadors, Sarnholm, Scarlet Lioness, Schmiddy, SchuminWeb, Sdorrance, Searchmaven, Sebastianblakehoward, Sebastjanmm, Shar deo, ShaunMacPherson, Shepard, Shermanmonroe, Shiulihuang, ShlomoS, Sihnen, Sjforman, Skschmitt, Skysmith, Snackysrikanth, Snigbrook. Soeren1611, Solphusion, Somegeek, Sonicsuns, Spalding, Sqrt66, StWeasel, SteeleJ, Steve.hassan, Steveprutz, Stoni, Storagewonk, Suruena, Ta bu shi da yu, Tarcieri, Tarquin, Tcncv, Techbiz, TechnoFaye, Technologist9, TeemuN, That Guy, From That Show!, Thaurisil, The Anome, The wub, TheParanoidOne, ThePromenader, TheRingess, Timbl, Timohonkela, Tobias Hoevekamp, Tom Joad 2k, Tom Morris, Tommy2010, Toniher, Toussaint, Towel401, Traceymarr, Tredontho, Ttgeorgescu, Turnstep, TwoOneTwo, UkPaolo, Ultimatewisdom, Universimmedia, Vacapuer, Van der Hoorn, Vastag, Vuongvina, WSU-AW-JG, Wadroit, Wahuskies96, Walkerhamilton, Wangi, Watchsmart, Waveguy, Wavelength, Wbeek, Wdchk, Wesley, Whatfor999, Whiskey in the Jar, Widefox, Wiki12345678, Wikidemon, Wikitonic, William Graham, Wireless friend, Wizard2010, Woohookitty, Wsu-aw-paul, Wsu-dm-jb, Wwwwolf, X-Fi6, XMLer, Xhosan, Yaron K., Yingbom, Zacchiro, ZachPD, Zeno Gantner, Zippy, 725 anonymous edits

Microformat Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=480876379 Contributors: 84user, A5b, Adactio, AdultSwim, Aeons, AlistairMcMillan, Andareed, Athaenara, Beland, Bewildergeist, Bkell, Bobde, Briansuda, C3o, Canadian Paul, Charles Iliya Krempeaux, CheMechanical, CommonsDelinker, DStoykov, Danja, David Haslam, Dekisugi, Dmccreary, Dreftymac, Drernie, Drmistermaster, EEMIV, Earle Martin, Ebalter, Ecemanl, Eeshitagrover, Erik Zachte, FabioEffe, Factoryjoe, Filceolaire, Fran McCrory, Frap, FredTubale, Fyliess, FullerHua, FuunyYetTasty, Gconick, Gordeonbleu, Gudeldar, Gyrobo, Haakon, Haitrieu0828, Headbomb, Hhalpin, Hondo77, Howardjp, Hymek, IanMuir, Insanity Incarnate, Jacobolus, Jm34harvey, Jonathan Williams, K1Bond007, Karnesky, Kevin Marks, Kevinmic, Klemenz, Koavf, Kozuch, Kriskhaira, L Trezise, Langec, Lexein, Lindsay-mclennan, MBisanz, Maldam, MarXidad, Mariolina, Mdd, Michael Hardy, Michael, Jaeger, Mindmatrix, Motine, Naku, Nick Number, Nigelj, Oleg Alexandrov, Omassey, Pationl, Peak, Pemboid, Pigsonthewing, Pslide, Pwforaker, Qwfp, Rangi42, Remember the dot, Rich Farmbrough, Rohipath786, RossPatterson, Runtime, Rusty, pole, Ruud Koot, Sabri76, Scottywong, Scythia, SharkD, Silvery, Silvestre Zabala, Simetrical, Soumyasch, Srogers, Subversive.sound, Superm401, Tantek, The Anome, Thetaohou, Thumperward, Tide rolls, Tom harrison, Tranale, Ultimatewisdom, VI, Vasiliy Faronov, Vegaswikian, WISo, Waroffreams, WikiDan61, Wm, Xeno, Yerocus, Zenohockey, 107 anonymous edits

Web 2.0 Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=482287702 Contributors: -Majestic-, 09 F9 11 02 9D 74 E3 5B D8, 21655, 31stCenturyMatt, 4chanite, 78.26, 80g, 8bitJake, A Train, A rajendran, A-giau, A3csc300, AJR, AJackl, AKeen, Aalbu, Aapo Laitinen, AaronSw, Abbatangelo, Abdullah Afzaal, Abo46n2, Abrech, Acastanares, Acroterion, Adariostrange Addshore, AdjustShift, Adoniscik, Adw2000, Aegirthor, Agradman, Ahaislip, Ahoerstemeier, Aidarhavnes5, Aitias, Akb4, Akima AE, Al Farnsworth, Alansohn, Aldaron, Ale jrb, Alex.gosselin, AlexanderShelton, Alexrosen, Alias Flood, Allan.schiebold, Allens, Allstarecho, Alphax, Ambarr23, Amberine, Ambernewhall, Amjaad1, Amog, Amwlkaw, AnAj, Anarkitekt, Anchoress, Andonic, Andrethegiant, Andrewt.tstephen, Andy Dingley, Angie.mawhinney, Angr, Angrysusan, Ankimai, Anomalocaris, Anonwarriore, Anonymous Dissident, Antandrus, Aotearoa aroha, Apistogramma, ApolloBoy, Appraiser, Arcadie, Aresef, Arjun01, ArkinAardvark, Artimis Cat, Artw, AspectusPR, Aspire88, Aspiringwoman, Asterion, Astrachan, Atif.12, Auroreon, Avinio, Axeman11, Az1568, BAPHughes, BDavis27, Bailo26, Bam211, Barneca, BarretB, Baseballdude, Beachy, Beetstra, Beezhive, Beland, Ben.duffin, Bender235, BendersGame, Bentogoa Bernburgerin, BestWebDesigners, Bieberfever1000, BigChicken, Bigbang21, Bill.lay, Binabik80, Binary TSO, Bitbit, Bjankuloski06en, Bjdehut, Blanchardb, Blue.eyed.girly, Bluebucket, Bluejm2, Bob bobato, Bob.gourlev@comcast.net, Bobbobbob2, Bobby122, Bobcat4, Bobet, Bobo192, Boffob, Bola8, Bonadea, BoogityBang, Booyabazooka, Bornhj, Bossk-Office, Bovineone, Boyprose, Brainscar, Brandon5485, Brossow, BrotherFlounder, BrownHornet21, Bryan Derksen, Bryanlibin, Btornado, Btschlen, Bus stop, Buzzard2501, C3o, C4757p, Cahoover, Calbff, Calltech, CalumH93, Canadeau, Canadian-Bacon, Canderson7, CapitalR, Capricorn42, Captain-tucker, CaptainVindaloo, CardinalDan, Careax, Carmen Smith Jones, Carmichael, Catchytitles, Catgut, Cenation619, Cerebralpayne, Cflm001, Chad Vander Veen, Chanueting, Chaos, Charles.kendrick, Chenmas229, Chill Factor Five, Chip Zero, Chirag, Chovain, Chrajohn, Chris Cross Chris22smith, Chris71990, ChrisCotton, Chrisflamz, Chrishota, Chroniclev, Cierraluvsnerds, Cinnamon42, Ciphershort, Citrusrum, CityOfSilver, Clareeh, Closedmouth, Cmdrjameson, Cmichael, Cntras, Coasterlover1994, CodeAdams, Colonies Chris, Cometstyles, Comrade pat, Conradov, Coolmojito, Cori.schlegel, Corpx, Courcelles, Crabjuicer, Crazynas, Creabiz, Creol, Cretog8, Crispness, Crobichaud, Crscrs, Cureden, CyberSkull, Cynical, D, DARTH SIDIOUS 2, DGtal, DVdm, DaGizza, Dactar fad, Dakota Detective, Dan6hell66, Dancingkaren, Dancter. DanielDeibler, Danny lost, Darkwind, Darth Panda, David, David H Braun (1964), David Latapie, David Ludwig, David Shankbone, Davidgs, Davidgs, Davidgeuntlett, Dawnseeker2000, Daypick, Dbolton, DeadEyeArrow, Deepali.mehra, Deepeshsivasankaran, Deisenma, Dekisugi, Delfuego, Delldot, Denisarona, Depeeka Kapoor, DerHexer, Dethme0w, Dforeman, Dgw, Dharanpdarsana, Dhartung, Dhulme, Diannaa, Dicklyon, Dickreuter, Diego Grez, DigitalKemistry, Disavian, Discospinster, Djmackenzie, Doccoulter, Doctor Boogaloo, DoctorW, Dogcow, Dogposter, Donald Schroeder JWH018, Doomshell, DoubleBlue, DougOfDoom, Dougofborg, Dpm64, Dr bab, DrDentz, Draicone, Drdarrow, Drhowarddrfine, Driftreality, DriveMySol, Drjenkin, Drmies, Drphilharmonic, Drummondjacob, Dsouza.diago, Dtheweather9, DuncanCragg, Durova, Dv82matt, Dwdw, Dycedarg, DylanW, Dysepsion, E0steven, ENeville, ESkog, EagleOne, Earlypsychosis, Easel3, Edans, Edeskonline, Edonovan, Efe, Efernie, EgilDOTnet, Ehn, Ehsan™, EivindJ, El C, El T, Elephant Juice, EnTerr, Engineer1, Engineer5cotty, Entro-p, Enviroboy, Epastore, Epbr123, Ephix, Erianna, Erik0777, Erik9, Esrakucukgokce, Etail3, Euqueria, Everdred, Everything counts, Evil saltine, Evlekis, Excirial, ExecutiveBiz, Exothermic, ExplicitImplicity, F15x28, Fahadsadah, Faliden, Fapperfap, Faridravaei, FasstProductions, Fastpin, Favonian, FayssalF, FedericoMP, Felsir, Fennec, Fieldday-sunday, Filippowiki, Firespeaker, Flahnko, Flangazor, Fleminra, Flewis, Floit, Florian Blaschke, Floridi, Flowanda, Flyguy649, Flying Canuck, Flying Toaster, Fourmiz59, Foxj, Fragola70, Franciswong, Frankenpuppy, Franzacurta, Franzua, Frap, Fratrep, Fred Bradstadt, Fredgoat, Fredrik, Fredyjones, Frenchieak2, From-cary, Fromm, Frongle, Frostlion, Fs, Fusiondeveloper, GB fan, Galwaygirl, Gary King, GaryScheister, GavinTing, Gawaxay, Geekybroad, Gemmebr, Genena96, Geni, Geonosian, Gerbrant, Giovannelli, Giraffedata, Gjd127, Glacialfox, Glen, Gmoore19, Goapsy, Goetz, Gogo Dodo, Gonzonoir, Googlere, Gotfredsen, Gourami Watcher, Gov 2.0, Gpatnude, GraemeL, Grafen, Grambaldi, Gramery, Greatlijo, GregWooledge, Gregory Heffley, Greyskinnedboy, Guillaumevaudois, GuitarMan65, Gurch, Gurchzilla, Gwernol, Gökhan, HMishkoff, Hagmic89, Haham hanuka, Haipa Doragon, Halestock, Halilaksu, Halloween.mac, Hamranhansenhansen, Hannahtuk, Hansfeuss, Hao2lian. Harumphy, Haruth, Hateless, Havlen, Hayfordoleary, Haza-w, Hdante, Hdt83, Headbomb, Hede2000, Heezy, Heli12, Helpahelp, Hewenchao, HexaChord, Heycam, Hires an editor, Hitman216, Hm2k, Homebizzz, Hoo man, Hooperbloob, Hrjacob, Hu12, Hunter95meister, Husky, Hydrogen Iodide, Hyfen, Hyperflux, Hypo11, IE, Ian Moody, Iandelaney, Ilsessay, Ilsjwnmcgbob, Immunize, Imtiyazali4all, Interrelativity, Into The Fray, Invistec, Ipeterson, Ipseity, Iridescence, Iridescent, Irishguy, Isnow, Iste Praetor, ItsGrimUpNorth, Itsfullofstars, IveFoundit, Iveeatenallthepies, Ixfd64, J.delanoy, JCLately, JHP, JLaTondre, JPille, JVans, JWSchmidt, JaGa, Jacj, Jack in the box, Jackfranconi, Jaimeastorga2000, Jakew, JakobVoss, JamesBWatson, Jamesday, Jamesontai, Jamessungjin.kim, January, Janverhulst, Japintov, Jaranda, Jaridlukin, Jatkins, Javier Carro, Jawboot, Jbw2, Jdhatch, Jeff G., JeffJonez, Jehochman, Jenattiyeh, Jeni, Jensbn, Jeremy Butler, Jeremykemp, JesseGarrett, Jevansen, Jfbilodeau, Jhahnlen, Jhuhn, Jim10701, Jim1138, Jimmy D6, Jjzeidner, Jleedev, Jmlk17, JodyB, Joelrex, John Seward, John b cassel,

JohnDoe0007, JohnManuel, JohnPritchard, JohnSmart, JohnSmith777, Johncmullen1960, Jokestress, JonasRH, Jonathan B Singer, Jonathan de Bovne Pollard, Jordgette, Joseph Solis in Australia Joshua 70448, Joy, Joyous!, Jp0101, Jpgordon, Jpkopon2, Jshwaz, Jsmestad, Juhachi, Julianapplebaum, Juliancolton, Jusdafax, Justo, Jvanhoy, Jyotsanasharma, KF, KFP, KGasso, KJGD7424, Kadcpm88, Kakapikaka, Karam. Anthony.K, Kartano, Katerg, Kbdank71, Kbrose, Keilana, Kendall Royson, Kenyon, Kevin B12, KevinKelly, KevinLocker, KevinTR, Kgaughan, Kgoarany, Khalid hassani, Kiha1972, Killick, Killminister, King Lopez, Kingpin13, Kingsleyldehen, Kinu, Kirkjobsluder, Klaus100, KnowledgeOfSelf, Koolabsol, Korg, Kormy O'Near, Kosmar, Kozuch, Kpjas, KrakatoaKatie, Kranix, Krishvanth, Kristen Eriksen, Kristian.hennings, Krkim1002, Kryters, Ksd5, Ktheory, Kubigula, Kukini, Kungfuadam, Kweh!, Kwoksir, Kwontemtek, L Kensington, L337 kybldmstr, LA Songs, LFaraone, LaFambe, Lacrimosus, Laidiesman0417, Lambiam, Lars Kobbe, LeLuminou, Lear's Fool, LeaveSleaves, LedgendGamer, Lehonghai0409, Lelguea, Leo McAllister, Leolameo, Leonard/Bloom, Lerineller, Leuko, Lewiswrite, Libraryg, Liftarn, LightSpeed, Lightbound, Lijealso, Lionel Elie Mamane, Loalhe, Logos.noreply, Lokyz, Lotje, Lradrama, Lucamauri, LukeShu, Lulzibub, Luna Santin, Lupin, Lurker, M, M.A.Kampman, MER-C, MPeller, Macknife, Madhava 1947, Madina domun, Madlener, Madmedea, Majorly, Makeemlighter, Mandarax, Manimal77, MarB4, Marcus Qwertyus, Marek69, MarkSutton, Markcholden, Markmayhew, Marshall Williams2, Martian, Mateo LeFou, Materialscientist, Matthew Proctor, Mathieupinard, Mattlegge, Mavictor, Max Terry, Maxeboy, Mayeran2, Maykel85, Maziotis, Mckibm13, Mdebets, Mdwalter0709, Meekywiki, Mervyn, Metafax1, Mgkarthick, Mhennink, Mi703, MicahElliott, Michael A. White, Michael Hardy, Michael Snow, Michael%Sappir, Miecu K, Mike Peel, Mike Rosoft, Mike.lifeguard, Mikestopforth, Mild Bill Hiccup, Miles Teg, Milk Miruku, Mindmatrix, Minghong, Minute Hand, Miranda, Mistest, Mlpvolt, Modpriest, Moe Epsilon, Mohamed.heikal, Monaarora84, Moogoo, Mooncow, Moonwatcher13, Mordantkitten, Mortense, Mpt, Mr Stephen, Mr. Berty, MrMarmite, MrOllie, Mrbeermug, Mukerjee, Munazanjum, Murrayflynn, Mustak 173, Muthudesigner, N.o.bouvin, Nabeth, Naimahmed, Nakon, Naku, Nancyarora2020, Nathanwest, NawlinWiki, Ncw0617, Neelix, Negative3libraries, NeilN, NellieBly, Neon white, Neonblak, Neonworm, Nep, NerdyScienceDude, Nerea olaia, Netvolk, Neustradamus, NewEnglandYankee, Nicholeq, Nick, Nick C, NickD, NickW557, NickdelaG, Nickg, Nicksmi7h, Nigeli, Nightscream, Nisroc, Nitva Dharma, Nikool, Noctaurus Nofood, NoisyJinx, Nonameplayer, Nonlinear149, Notinasnaid, Nrcjersey, Nrlight, Nsk300, NunoAgostinho, Nurg, Nutkenz, Nuttycoconut, Nzmikewiki, ONEder Boy, Oakeymini, Ocaasi, Ocatecir, Octavabasso, Octopus-Hands, Ognjen, Ohnoitsjamie, Oicumayberight, OlEnglish, Omansour, Omicronpersei8, OpinionPerson, Orderinchaos, Oriako, Oscandy, Oska, Oxymoron83, P00r, PAK Man, Pablo-flores, Pahari Sahib, Palnu, Pankkake, PaoloRomano, Parro197, Pascal. Tesson, Pathoschild, Patrick Neylan, Pats1, Patstuart, PaulWicks, Pawelkg, PawnXS, Pedant17, Pekaje, Penbat, Perry R. Peterson, Peter Campbell, Pethr, Pfcaddington, Pfold, Pgk, Pharaoh of the Wizards, Phil Boswell, Philb28, Philip Trueman, Philliesfan399, Philwiki, Phlar, Phlegm101, Piano non troppo, Piast93, Pichote, Pigsonthewing, Pillefj, Pinkadelica, Pint4mh, Pip2andahalf, Pipelynx, Piplicus, Pixi, Pkchan, Pladask, Plameras, Pleft, Polymerbringer, Potblack, Poticecream, Pragith, Pratheepraj, Progdev, ProhibitOnions, Promethean, Prophile, Pruneau, PseudoSudo, Pseudomonas, Psinu, Public Menace, Publicly Visible, Pujac, Punja2002, Punkandbarbies, Pwt-wsu-ga, Pyfan, Quazanta, Quazza13, Qworty, Qwyrxian, Qxz, R2000, RA0808, RHaworth, RJaguar3, Radon210, Rafiseddiqi, RainbowOfLight, Rajeshlal, Ramu50, Random user 39849958, Randomcelery, Raven Morris, RayFrench, Raznice, RazorICE, Rboothby, Rcalzada, Rchennau, Reach Out to the Truth, Reaper Eternal, Reconsider the static, RedHillian, Redvers, Regancy42, Rehevkor, Reinthal, Repku, Restre419, Rettetast, RevOsmosis, RexNL, Rfl, Rhsatrhs, Richard Harvey, RichardMacManus, Ridvano, Risker, Rjwilmsi, Rkerver, Rmarkworth, Rob allshouse, Rober-houdin, Robofish, Robomaeyhem, RockMFR, Roger Roger, Rogerd, Romasha, Ronabop, Ronark, Ronnykim, Ronz, Rory096, Rosiestep, Rossumcapek, Rrjanbiah, Rror, Rtcpenguin, Ruakh, Ruby.red.roses, Runtime, Ruud Koot, S.K., S0aasdf2sf, S3000, SJP, SQL, Saebjorn, Sakasune, Sam Korn, SamJohnston, Samuel Blanning, Sander Säde, Sandunruki, Sanjiv swarup, SarahStierch, Satori Son, Saurabh.msh, Sawikiwu, SchfiftyThree, Schillergarcia, Schnoatbrax, Schrodinger's cat is alive, SchuminWeb, Schzmo, Scottsigler, ScrappeyDP, Sdornan, Seefeld, Seraphim, Seraphita, Seth Finkelstein, Shadypalm88, ShakingSpirit, Shalom Yechiel, Shamblesguru, Shamesspwns, Shaynec, SheelaEN, Shepard, Shepshep, Shii, Shipnopanda, Shlomke ShondellStover, ShrakTheThird, Shreevatsa, Shrewacumen, Shrewdacumen, Siddhant, SilkTork, Silverhand, Simetrical, Simongar, Simonnyoung, SiobhanHansa, Sionus, Sir Nicholas de Mimsy-Porpington, Siralecguiness, Sitethief, Sj, Sjwoods, Skarebo, Skeejay, Skybunny, Skyezx, Slakr, Slavingia, Sleepnomore, Sleepyhead81, Smappy, Smedia, Smichae, Snigdha.girdhar, Snopek, SnowFire, Snowolf, Sntk, Sol777, Solphusion, Sophie1975, Sophus Bie, Soumyasch, Sparkie82, Spartan-James, SpecMode, Spitfire, Spug, Square87, Squids and Chips, Sshoberi Stanislav87, Starizing, Steel, Steevven1, Stephan Leeds, Stephen, Stephen B Streater, Stephenb, SteveSims, Steven Walling, Steven Zhang, Stevenreed037, Steveprutz, Storm Rider, Stwalkerster, Suboucha, Sudirclu, Sumit u8, SuperHamster, Superm401, Supuhstar, Suruena, Sushantmadhab, Sutapabose, Sven Manguard, Sweavo, Swerdnaneb, Swish7, Synergy, TEB728, TNTfan101, TXiKi, Tadiew, Talyweiss, Tangotango, Tanthalas39, Tarrivi, Tasc, Tautgrrl, Taydan04, Tbhotch, Tburket, Tcalves, Techreporter, Teddybearnow, Tedickey, Teenwriter, Teo64x, Terper, Terra Xin, Tgeairn, ThatWikiGuy, The Hybrid, The Thing That Should Not Be. The danton, The undertow, The wub, TheKoG, TheNewPhobia, Thebes7, Thegn, Theleftorium, Themfromspace, Theopapada, Thepulse2007, Theresa knott, Thomas A. Adamson, Tianxinhs, Tide rolls, TigerShark, Tim!, TimBray, Timc, Tiuks, Tjsundec, Tnxman307, Toby Bartels, Toddlevy, Toddor bg. Tohd8BohaithuGh1, Tom Morris, Tompagenet, Tony1, Toveling, Towel401, Tpbradbury, Travers, Trefusismadding, Treybien, Triona, Triwbe, Troublekit, True Pagan Warrior, Tuddy15, Tush j20, TutterMouse, Tvalleav10, Twelvethirteen, Tyw7, UBeR, URPradhan, Udt, Uhai, Ukexpat, Ulric1313, Ultatri, Uncle Dick, Unclejedd, Unqiueman09, Unschool, Upoi, Useight, User A1, Uttaddmb, Veinor, Verdatum, Versageek, Ville V. Kokko, Vinodvarmah, Violetriga, Vocaro, Vodex, Vrenator, W2kurs-test, WCTCexample, Wagino 20100516, Wagnermr14, Walle96, Walshga, Warofwrath, Washburnmav, Waverly, Wayrbrt, Web20traffics, WebEng, Webakery, Webdinger, Webdonor, Webpro2007, Weinbach, WeisheitSuchen, Weregerbil, Westleyd, Wheelerda, Wikcerize, Wiki alf, Wiki-vr, Wiki13, WikiMatan, Wikinewguy, Wikipedian06, WikipedianMarlith, Wikipelli, Wikitonic, Wildwildwild, Willbrydo, Willking1979, Willy.on.wheels, Wimt, Winchelsea, Winhunter, Witoldp, Wizard2010, Wordworking, Wormeyman, Wsu-awt-m, Wtmitchell, Wwwwolf, Wyvernoid, Xdenizen, Xelgen, Xeniar, Xeroxorex, XofD, Xp54321, YAM, Yameljt, Yeahoksurewhatever, Yellowweasel, Yerpo, Yidisheryid, Yoavgivati, Yohannc, Ysangkok, Zachlipton, Zack Howes, Zadcat, ZimZalaBim, Zinok, Zon3d, Zorroz, Zoz, Zvika, Zybertron, Zzuuzz, ТимофейЛееСуда, 3435 anonymous edits

Web 1.0 Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=475998637 Contributors: 1mickh1, Aaa2008LI, Ahrsnik, Andy Dingley, Angrysusan, Anthere, Artw, Blue520, CapitalR, Crater Creator, Dan D. Ric, Doshindude, DriveMySol, Elopio, Emijrp, EngineeReem, Eurobas, GoingBatty, Greyskinnedboy, Hyju, James086, Jehochman, Jsmestad, Kbrose, Laukster, LedgendGamer, Leonard^Bloom, LiteralKa, LodeRunner, Lothar von Richthofen, Lulzibub, Mark360wiki, Martinkunev, Meganan en m, Mxipp, Neelchauhan, Negative3libraries, Nick1234554321, Nigelj, Octavabasso, Phoenixrod, Prodego, Raznice, Red1191, Rich Farmbrough, Ron Ritzman, Ronz, RossPatterson, Something1235, Splintersag, SwisterTwister, TarzanASG, TechGuy08, Tedickey, Thumperward, Tim!, Tizio, Towel401, Vodex, Workman, Zhou Yu, 86 anonymous edits

Search engine optimization Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=482330980 Contributors: 1-555-confide, 1searchking, 5alam83, 8harleydog, 90, 9258fahsflkh917fas, A. B., ACDJ, ALargeEk, Aajvcad, Aapo Laitinen, Academic Challenger, Acidburn24m, Active Banana, Aff123a, Ageekgal, Agentbleu, Ahmansoor, Ahoerstemeier, Aiseo, Aitias, Aj00200, Akamad, Akerans, Alanpog, Alansohn, Aleksandar acca, AlexandiaGrahamBell, Alexandrinagal, Alexius08, Alfio, Alias Flood, Allister MacLeod, Allistercho, AlphaShroom, Alphaseo, Aman.bahl, Ambulnick, Ameliorate!, Amir Hussein Latifi, Ams80, Anchoress, Andres, Andrew Hampe, Andrewlp1991, AndyKeith, Angela, Angelusc, Angr, Anhkhanhnd21, AnimeGod, Ankit Maity, Lincoln, AnonEMouse, Antandrus, Anubhavkapoor 1980, Anuragjainvirus, Anyone 85, Aomarks, Apm expert, Arltomem, Arteworks, ArturG, Aryavartjewelry 1, As847618, Asbestos, Ash, Asiftahir, AskWill, Askild, Athaenara, Avinash.avala, Avoided, Avtar2006, Aymerkez, Aynom, BDD, BKalesti, Bagdad-bob, Balddog, Barek, Bass fishing physicist, Bastardk, Batmanand, Beanstalk, Beego2008, Beetstra, Benblackwell, Benhood, Bentogoa, Bepcyc, Bevo, Bihco, Bill Slawski, Bill.albing, Billu999, Billy the Impaler, Billystut, Biot, BirchComm, BizWebCoach, Bjhanifin, Blogger11, Blogseodrakula, Bloodshedder, Bluerasberry, Boated idea s, Bobby9101, Bonadea, Bongwarrior, Borgx, Bovlb, Brad101, Braders17, Bradhenry, Brandt Luke Zorn, Brian Kendig, Brianhalacy, BrightBlackHeaven, Bruce404, Bsanders246, Businessjohn, Butros, Bvlax2005, Bücherwürmlein, C777, Cackleview, Caesura, Cagarland1, Calebschmidt, Calmer Waters, Caltas, CambridgeBayWeather, Camelia13, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Candamir, Candle21428, Candy sha, Cantaloupe2, Capricorn42, CasualVisitor, Cathydunham, Catyoung, Cbsonoma, Cdlcbe, Ceas webmaster, Cec2008, CecilWard, Centrx, Ceo, Ceoil, CesarB, ChaTo, Chaikq, CharismatcV, CharlieEchoTango, CharlotteWebb, Chasethesky, Chicago god, Chintu1992, Chochopk, Chocolateboy, Chovy, Chris 73, Chrislk02, Circeus, Citicat, Cka zug, Ckatz, Clasione, Clbass1, Clearwriter, Cleverclick, CliffC, Closedmouth, CloudNine, Coccyx Bloccyx, Codwiki, Coetzeen, Collonell, Cometstyles, Coolaij, Coolaij12, Cosmic Latte, Courcelles, Cpl Hicks, CrazyAboutTech, CreativelySpecialised, Cretog8, Crithit5000, CrizCraig, Cruddy, Crystallina, Cumbrowski, Cyberservice, DShantz, Da Joe, DanielDeibler, Danieldfaux, Daniserra, Danlev, Darnals, Darth Panda, Dataneger, Dave70, DaveK@BTC, David Latapie, DavidTurnbull, Davidscoville, Davidwr, Dcgwebservices, Dcoetzee, Deathphoenix, Debjitbiswas, Dekisugi, Deli nk, Denishverma, DerHexer, Deramisan, Derek Andrews, Detkhobut, Dev564, DevastatorIIC, Developer2005, Devilzadvokat, Dexteritymedia, Dgw, Dhaliwal, DiTescoMedia, Diberri, Digitalme, Dimitar a, Dineshverma, Discospinster, Dizzyd238, Dkatten, Dlohcierekim. Domesticmonkey, Donarreiskoffer, Donnahunt, Dotcomseo, Dougher, Download, Downtown dan seattle, DrDooBig, DragonflySixtyseven, Drmies, DrunkenSmurf, Dspradau, Dudi Scraba, Duilen, Dunemaire, Dvishnu, Dynamicseo, Earthlyreason, Edokter, Edvf1000r, Edward, Eeekster, Eembee100, Eequor, Eheuristic, El C, Elassint, Elcobbola, Eleland, Emma23 K, Empty Buffer, Emre D., Enauspeaker, Enhanz, Enkrates, Enuffrain26, Epbr123, Eran of Arcadia, Estesce, Ethan01, Euphoricweb, EurekaLott, Euvinlam, Eve1213, Excirial, FCYTravis, Fabahmadi, Fabiansmithh, Fahadumer, Fairestcape, Falcon8765, Fallschirmjäger, FatalError, Favonian, Fc liam, Felyza, Ferdiaob, Fianwiki, Fireman biff, Flandidlydanders, Flcelloguy, Florentdev, Fmccown, Foober, Freekvameekva, Frost110, FrostBoost, Fubar Obfusco, Funandtrvl, Furrykef, Futurix, Fuzheado, Fuzzie, Fvw, G18industries, GRStearns, Ga2114, Gaius Cornelius Gallerysites, Galloping Moses, Ganesh J. Acharya, Gatsby 58, Gautammarwaha, GeoFan49, Getafreeseo, Giftlite, Giggy, Giorgio-1970, Gladstein, Glen, Globalinflatables, Globalmarketexposure, GlobeGores, Globefrog, Gmazeroff, Gnowor, Gobonobo, Gogo Dodo, Gpridor, GraemeL, Grafen, Graham87, Graphitesmoothie, Great Mans Job, Greyblogs, Grim-Gym, Gtb113, Gunjan.digitalboard, Guruweb, Gwernol, HVH, Haakon, Hackaback, Hadal, Hagene, HairyWombat, HalfShadow, Hamilton777, Hardyplants, Harryban, Harryboyles, Harthacn Headbomb, Hede2000, Helg, Hephaestos, Hetar, Hexile, Highbloodpressure, Hoahoc141, Hooperbloob, Howcheng, Howfar, Hpian, Hsn mhd, Hu12, Hydroxytriptamine, I5bala, II MusLiM HyBRiD II, IRP, Iain, Ian Pitchford, Icewolf34, Idslogic, Iglew, Igorberger, Ilovedar, Imaseo, Imasleepviking, Immunize, Indiazseo, IndigoLeftRight, Infoserve, Innv, Insomniacl, Inspector 34, Intacart, IntelliSites, Inter, InternalStatic, Internetseo, Interspireseo, Iowasmiles, Iqternet, Irene33, Iridescent, Ishamid, IslandsTropicalMan, Israelbeach, ItBangladesh, Ivostefanov, Iwebwriter, Izno, J S Pannu, J.delanoy, JDCMAN, JHunterJ, JVRudnick, JYi, Jacobdegree, Jacowebmaster, Jaheal200, James.nichole, JamesBWatson, Jameshacksu, Jam Janbellows, Janet.hightower, Jasllen69, Jason ramos, Jaudette3, Jauhienij, Jayden54, Jayenkecil, Jcalamity, Jcc1, Jcsquardo, Jdcompguy, JeffMHoward, Jeffmcneill, Jehochman, Jensonick, Jeremy Visser, Jerusalem53, Jfhallberg, Jfroelich, Jhon barkan, Jimbo16454, Jimfurr, Jimvotes, Jittree, Jkngroup, Jma, Jmabel, Jnbwebpromotion, Joer80, Joeychgo, John Fader, Johnleo1, Johnuniq, Johnwpalmer, Jonathan Hall, Jonhenshaw, JordeeBec, Josh Parris, Jpgordon, Jrtayloriv, Jukcoder, Julyo, JurgenG, Jushi, KD5TVI, Kaediem, Kamalchandran, Kamtech2010, Kardana, Katkay1, Katnels, KatyForward, Kazrak, Kcheung123, Kelley pec, Kellycasey, Kensav, Kentor1, Keyword Tool, Khalaan, Khatamchand, Kim Bruning, Kimchi.sg, Kingseo, Kipironside, Kiranoush, Kjhstuph, KleenupKrew, Kmastrola, Kmkerol, KnightRider, Knighty123, Knox387, KooDating, Korg, Kozuch, KrakatoaKatie, Krator, Kristymartin.bizonly, Krith23, Krnntp, Krystalc54, Ktpatel27, Kubigula, Kumsarav, Kuru, KyraVixen, LDVO30, Labnics, Lamatrice, Lambed01, Lambodhari, LarryLACa, Latinpafa, Laxminarayan108, LazyJox, LazyJai, Learnseo, LeaveSleaves, Lev, Lightbulbs, Lightmouse, LinguistAtLarge, LinkKingCJ, Linkspamremover, Lior1075, Lisa31737, LisaAndrew, LittleDan, Lkutaj, Loadmaster, Lordthees, Lotje, Luk, Lumingz, Luna Santin, Luwilt, M.alqasim, M150565, MER-C, MK8, MKoltnow, MMuttaleb, Mackan, Madein272766, Maghnus, Mahahahaneapneap, Majorly, Malcolm Farmer, Mamacitamamacita, Managedspaces, Mannafredo, MansonP, Manusmriti Modgil, Maple626, Marcus Qwertyus, Margareta, Mark Arsten, Markus Kuhn, Markworthen, Marry david, Masoodsabir, Masteruser23, Mathsci, Mattisse, Mattonline, Max1900, MaxPowers, Mayankgates, Mbp, Md8834, Mdomengeaux, Mediaguy916, Meinhaj, Melwinchiramel, Mentisock, Meow Mets501, Micburnet, Michael Devore, Michael J Swassing, Michael Martinez, MichaelCrawford, Michaelbluejay, Mike22222, MikeCapone, Mineshmodi63, Minghong, Misterseo, Mjhmach5,

Milissner, Modnen, Mohamed Ouda, Mohdaimal, Monkeyman, Mononomic, MonsieurLi, Moondyne, Moreschi, Morven, Motanel, MrOllie, Mrseo1, Msnicki, Mspraveen, Mushroom, Mwanner, Mythoughts2, N5iln, NYCBrokerFREE, Nadine Peschl, NawlinWiki, NeilN, Nel03004, NellieBly, NetOracle, Netesq, Netsnipe, Neurolysis, Neutrality, New york art editor, Nexus Goof Ngphuc2k, NickelShoe, Nicola Connolly, Niduzzi, NigelR, Nik2007, Nishalegend, Nisheeth, Nitin002, Nivix, Nixeagle, Noah Salzman, Northernhenge, Not a dog, NotAnonymous0, Notheruser, Npowell, Nuclear696, Nvidura, Nyeguy, Obe1989, ObseloV, Octahedron80, Oda Mari, Oddity-, Oden, Officechill, Ohnoitsjamie, Oicumayberight, Oiskas, Oli Filth, Olly79, Omkarg, Onecanadasquarebishopsgate, Onswebmaster, Optimization1, Orphan Wiki, Ouroboros726, OverlordQ, Overmaster net, Oxymoron83, Ozuma, PC78, Pablothegreat85, Pallas44. Palstreetdomains, Parhamr, Paul Richter, Pawan dhiman, Peakperformer1990, Pennstatephil, Pentagonsoft, Penworthy, Pepper, Perfecto, Peter Chastain, PeterMottola, Peterjones0001, Petewailes, Petrosianii, Pharaoh of the Wizards, Phgao, Philip Trueman, Philip O, Philip R, Philwiki, Piano non troppo, Pigsonthewing, PimRijkee, Pimlottc, Pjvpy, Pmg2007, Pne, Pobrien, Poindexter Propellerhead, Polonium, PopularOutcast, Poweroid, Prakash Malayalam, Pravars, Priyankarules, Project mosaic, Projectphp, Pryzbilla, Purse9644, Pyrospirit, Pyrrhus16, QEWeightLoss, Quadszilla, Quale38, QuentinUK, Quinsareth, Qwertydzen, RJFJR, Raajj81, RadicalBender, RadioKirk, Radon210, Raelx, Ragib, Rahulv11, RainR, Rainmannn, Raj25rc, Rajkiran.singh, Rajnish357, Raju Lal, Rajupatel111, Ramandeep000, Ramu50, Rasmus Faber, RattleMan, Ravi tamada, Ravi.kumar, Rayhanzhampiet, Raysonho, Rbraman, Rdsmith4, Rebent RedWolf, Redbug20, Reddyreagan, Redquark, Redrocket, Reedy, Regancy42, Researchit, RexNL, Riasmaja77, Rich Farmbrough, Rich Janis, Richardmowat83, Rjwilmsi, Rmky87, Robert K S, Robert214, RobertG, Robinh, RockMFR, Rockethot, Rodii, Rogdov, Roman Terry, Ronsard, Ronz, Rouier, Roux-HG, RoyBoy, Rray, Rrjanbiah, Rthrasher, Rtmyers, Ruhrfisch, Rumschlagm, Ruzihm, RyanPeckerwood, Ryulong, S0crates9, S3000, SDSandecki, Sachinairan, Saddiqq, Saebjorn, Sagarn 1, Saif1585, Saisatha, Salamurai, SallyForth123, Salvio giuliano, Sam, Sam Blacketer, Samlangdon, Samorvil, Samuel horse, Samwb123, SandyGeorgia, Sarlancaster, Saroger, Sasiprk, Scarian, Schmloof, Schnoatbrax, SchuminWeb, Schwnj, Scottandrewhutchins, Scottgallagher55, Sdbmaranello, Seahorseruler, Seahorsy, Seaphoto, Search Engine Optimization Basic, Search Engines Web, Search-Engines-Optimization, Searchdoctor, Semexpertindia, Semguru, Semnews, Sengkang, Seo worlds, Seoadr, Seoarticlepost, Seochesingapore, Seocompany, Seoguy, Seolinks4u, Seonaster, Seopositions, Seosudhirpratap, Seotactics, Seotraf, Seowiki, Seowizz, Seoworldwide, Seoz87, Sepguy, Serps, Sesu Prime, Sfacets, Sglodion12, Shabda, Shadowjams, Shahursk, Shandaman, Sharanyan, Sharewarepro, SheffieldSteel, Sheley, Sherwoodseo, Shierra, Shinmawa, Shinpah1, Simeon24601, Simetrical, Singmarlasing, Sir mac1, Siroxo, Slavlin, Sleepyhead81, Slizer2, Slon02, Smallpettypeople, Smithaincm, Smjg, Snigbrook, Snowolf, Sohan113, Soler97, Sonicelectronix, Sonny82, Sorcerak, Soumyasch, Sowmyaram1985, SpaceFlight89, Spartan-James, Species8473, SpuriousQ, Spyrit safe, SqueakBox, Srikanth8000, Srnec, Ssipseki2, Staceybrown281, Stakz, Starlionblue, Stateful, Steel, Stefanomanarelliwasrailroaded, Stefanomione, Stellar84, Stephen, Stephenchou0722, Stephenrobinsz Stevegoble, Stevenbielik, Stevenmilne, Stickyeyes, Success4uteam, Suckmybigfatcockbitches, Suhalbansal, Sumanadhikari, Superbeecat, Supercoop, Supplements, Suruena, Sushilover boy, Sutcliff, Swedeaction, Sweet tea van, Sweetspicelife, Sycthos, SyedHasan.Mahmood82, Syedmuddassar, Synlighet, TDEmembers, TJLoop, TNLNYC, Tangotango, Tariqabjotu, Tbhotch, Teknic, Tempshill, TenPoundHammer, Tentacle Monster, Terrence1019, TexasAndroid, That Guy, From That Show!, The Anome, The Rambling Man, The Red, The Thing That Should Not Be, The Gate Keeper Beta, Thehelpfulone, Thehollowblah, Thelb4, Thenasko, Thesecretmoney makers, Thivierr, Thizz, Thomasdk98, Thoths Book, Thuresson, Tiddly Tom, TimBentley, Timl2k4, Timmim, TimothyDWagner, Timstaines, Tiptoety, Titanskc, TommyKiwi, Tomtraff, Tongxinart, ToninMaep, Tony1, Topgear8, Tougar, Tqbf, Treasurecoast, Tregoweth, Tresiden, Treybien, Trivialist, TronnaRob, Troxology, Trupti 610, Turkishbob, TutterMouse, Twinchi, Tylerdjefferson, Tzuhou, Ukmotortrade, Ukpik, Ulgaming, Ulyssesmsu, Unused0029, Ur1ofus, Uriah923, Usproblogger, VNonesuch, VQuakr, Valfontis, Varlaam, Vary, Vedmaurya, Veinor, Venus27vij, Verbal, Vermiculus, Versageek, Versus22, Viagra, Viajero, Vicarious, Vijay1403, Vikasamrohi, Vikkimount, Vineetrajput, ViperSnake151, Vipsem, Visor, Vistadivine.com, Vkistudios, Vssun, W3forum, WATP, Wabam, Wavelength, WeShareWeOpen, Web2mayhem1, Webduckdesigns, Webmama, Wehberf, Weyes, Whateley, Whomp, Widefox, WikHead, Wiki navid, Wikien2009, Wikiindian123, Wikipelli, Wildnetseo, William Avery, William H, Willyboy104, Winchelsea, Winning, Duh, Wit, Wll6568, Wmahan, Woohookitty, Wookipedian, Work permit, Woz2, Wrockca, Wuhwuzdat, Www.bizsparks.biz, Xaosflux, Xerocs, Xia sha, Xobxela, Xponse, Xtzou, Xxhopingtearsxx, Y.pramod, YAM, Yardandgarden, Ybbor, Yellow7, Yerpo, Yonidebest, Youngboy2003, Ysiegel, Zacheos, Zackhasit, Zefrog, Zidonuke, Zigger, ZimZalaBim, Zntrip, Zojj, Zzuuzz, 2305 anonymous edits

Search engine Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=224402496 Contributors: 123b, 123c, 123f, 16@r, 321ylzzirg, 7, 84user, A. B., A0tv23, Accl.news, Accounting4Taste, Accurizer, Achugg, Aep itah, Afnecors, Ajit garga, Ajkovacs, Ajmint, Akjar13, Alan Liefting, AlanS1951, Alansohn, Alemafut, Alfons Åberg, Aliweb, Ambassador29, Andreas Kaufmann Andrew Duffell, Andropod, Aneesprince, Angeld89, Another-sailor, Anspar, Anvilmedia, Apparition11, Appledandy, Aragor, Arctic Fox, Arichnad, Arthena, Aseld, Athaenara, BIGGOOGIES, Backtous2012, Badgernet, Banaticus, Beao, Bebo77, Beland, Ben Ben, Benaya, Bender235, Bigbluebeaver, Biscuittin, Bjankuloski06en, Bjelli, Blakkandekka, Blehfu, Blogger11, Bloxxy, Bobo192, Bonadea, Boyd Reimer, Brat22, Bruce1ee, Bsadowski1, Buettcher, Bugnot, Cac united, Caffeinejolt, Caiaffa, Calvinklein911, CambridgeBayWeather, Capone7722, Capricorn42 Captain-tucker, Carlosguitar, Carlwev, Cartel7, CaseyPenk, Ceramic catfish, Chamal N, Chansonh, Chris Wood, ChristromHouston, ChristopheS, Cirsam, Ckatz, Cklein1209, ClashTheBunny, Classicrockfan42, Cmcardle720, Cmglee, Cnilep, CoJaBo, Codename.venice, Coldmachine, ConcernedVancouverite, Connorthecat, CoolKid1993, Coolaij, Cpiral, Crazy Boris with a red beard, Credibly Witless, CristianoMacaluso, Crows1985, Cst17, Cut Bravo, DGG, DRogers, DSRH, DVdm, Dan6hell66, DancingPhilosopher, Danieltabak, Dawn Bard, Ddloe, Dem1995, Demarie, Dephnit45, Dgiul, Dgw, Dillonpg1, DisillusionedBitterAndKnackered, Doxin45, Drmadskills, Drmies, Dubleeble, Dwayne, ES IRM, ESkog, EdJohnston, Edward Elric 1308, Elandy2009, Elipongo, Elkman, Enigmaman, Epipkin, Erianna, Espoo, Esv123, EurekaLott, Favonian, Fences and windows, Fmccown, Foogus, Foreigner82, Francis Irving, FrankyFrank101, Frap. Friendocity, Fronier, Fzamith, G-Yenn123, Gaganmasoun, Gail, Gaming&Computing, Gary King, Gemirates, Gepcsirke, Ggallucci, Ggrefen, Giftlite, Gihangamos, Ginadavis, GoHuskies990411, Gogo Dodo, GrantGD, Gregman2, Griffbo, Gsarwa, Gurch, Gustavo Destro, HFadeel, HPJoker, Haakon, Hagreyman, Halmstad, Harizotoh9, Hashim2010, Headbomb, Heavyweight Gamer. Hi878, Hillwilliam6, Hkreiger, Hoverfish, Hu12, Hvn0413, Hydrogen Iodide, INkubusse, Inas66, Indian2493, Inetmonster, InfoSources, Insanity Incarnate, J.delanoy, JForget, JNW, Jackr1909, James A. Donald, Jamesontai, JanDeFietser, Janderie, Janhoy, Jatkins, JavierMC, Jdfoote, JeanCaffou, Jeff G., Jfroelich, Jiddisch, Jim the Techie, Jim1138, Jimbo16454, Jingle bigballs, John Vandenberg, Johnuniq, Josconklin, Jose Gervasio, Jozef.kutej, Jreconomy, K-ray913, K4m1y4, Kanggotan, Kazastankas, Kc03, Kendalfong, Ketsuekigata, Kiranoush, Kiransarv99, Kjpoconnor, Klilidiplomus, Klutzy, Kmmhasan, Koavf, Kuru, Kvasilev, LScriv, Leevanjackson, Legaleagle86, Lesley.latham, Leuko, Levineps, Likmo123, Llamafirst, Loderuner, Logan, Lokpest Lostzenfound, Lsolan, Ltcoconut88, Ltkmerlini, Luv len, MBisanz, MJ94, Ma8thew, Mac, Macrakis, Maghnus, Makemi, Mandarax, Mangaman27, Manwichosu, Mapelpark, Marcus Owertvus, Martin451, Mathiaslylo, Mattgirling, Mattmnelson, Maximus2000, Mbelaunde, McSly, Meemore, MercZ, Mhha, Midgrid, Miladz7560, Mitul0520, Mlo0352, MoeenKhurshid, Moeenkhurshids, Mooglesearch, MrOllie, Mstrehlke, Mulva111, Nadeem12345, Nainawalli, Nasnema, NawlinWiki, Ndenison, Nenya17, Newtown11, Nexus501, Nimoegra, Nlyte.Software, Nono-1966, Northamerica1000, Nowo11, Nubicsearch, NuclearWarfare, Nurasko, Nurg, Ohnoitsjamie, Ooyyo, Orange Suede Sofa, Oscar.nierstrasz, Outlinekiller, PLA y Grande Covián, PakRise, Patience2, Pgallert, Phantomsteve, Philip Trueman, PhoenixLightInc, Piano non troppo, Pickuptha'Musket, Pinethicket, Plenderj, Pnn 123, Poeloq, Popsup, Porthugh, Possum, Prari, PseudoOne, Puchiko Qnxkuba, RA0808, RW Marloe, Rachell36, Rajesh.patchala, Rakeitin, Rathee, Ray3055, RazorXX8, Reaper Eternal, Regisbates, Res2216firestar, Richard31415, Rlendog, Robertnettleton, Ronhjones, Ronz, Rosariomorgan, Rozbif, Runefurb, Rz1115, S2009qw, SDSandecki, SF007, Saha zapaat, Samdutton, Sampi, Sceptre, Schnoatbrax, Schwarzenneger, Scurless, Seaphoto, Searchman2, Searchmaven, Searchprochina, Seeleschneider, Semio7, Shantu123, Sharon08tam, Shuipzv3, SiegeLord, SilkTork, Simulacrum01, Skapoor 92, Skapoor007, Sllim jon, Smalljim, Sman24, Smarteralec, SnowFire, Spotworks, Srinivas, Steele, Stephenb, Steve.bassey, Strait, StuffOfInterest, StuffyProf, SudoGhost, SuperHamster, Suzukiboy04, TarzanASG, TastyPoutine, Tch5416339, Tcncv, Tedickey, Teles, The Thing That Should Not Be, Thecheesykid, Think outside the box, Thinktdub, Thomas humphrey12, Thunderbird2, Tommy2010, Toussaint, Ty27rv, Uniltranyu, Valfontis, Vchimpanzee, Versageek, Vicenarian, Vuongvina, W163, Waldir, Wavelength, Wikiolap, Wikipedian314, Williamjhonson45, Wizardist, Wmartin08, Woohookitty, X7q, XDaniX, Xcohen, Xiaoshuang, Xin0427, Xlxfjh, Xmarkmanx, Yamaha07, Yegg13, Yerpo, Yoursvivek, ZeeknayTzfat, Zidonuke, ZimZalaBim, Zzuuzz, Милан Јелисавчић, वेद्रकति युतडमल, 796 anonymous edits

Search engine results page Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=478604376 Contributors: A. B., Ageekgal, Alex krakovsky, Alorlious, Biker Biker, Bjornte, Blogger11, Bonadea, Bsanders246, Cybercobra, Dave Biskner, Deathawk, Denelson83, Digitalecom, Download, DreamGuy, Elenis, Flakeloaf, Fmccown, Frap, Froese, Gardar Rurak, Giorgio-1970, Gploosley, GraemeL, GrooveZone, Headbomb, IP 84.5, Igotheconch, Intgr, Jehochman, Jesusboots911, Jfroelich, JonHarder, Keith111, Kenona, Korg, Kuru, L Kensington, Lovelac7, Maghnus, Manusmriti Modgil, Matdrodes, Mike Gale, NeonMerlin, NetOracle, Nikethagroup, Niksana, Phoenixrod, Piypiv, Rjwilmsi, Robofish, Shadowjams, Somebody500, Stephanieboudreau, TS1, TransUtopian, VasilievVV, Webhitlaboratory, Wikieditor754, Woodshed, Woohookitty, Yosri, Zzuuzz, 96 anonymous edits

Search engine marketing Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=481726907 Contributors: 3tailer, A. B., A.Ward, ACDJ, ASeainMe, Aapo Laitinen, Accuracast, Aditya.raj, Ahoerstemeier, Akc9000, Alwaysepic, Amal nabih, Amandacdjoyce, Amitlaufer, Ankitcktd, Apexpromotion, B2B user, Backpackadam, Beetstra, Bill Slawski, Blaxthos, BlogInsider Bobby9101, Bonadea, Briangogan, C99eb1, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Cantaloupe2, Ceo, Chudmoney, ClayCook, Cleverclick, CliffC, Coetzeen, Cometconversion, Contributor29wiki, CrazyAboutTech, Crm911, Ctkhanz, Cumbrowski, Cyberuly, Dancter, Darincarter, DataPeoplebd, DavidHull, Ddwl, Deli nk, Dharshanar, Doc z, Download, Drewk, E2p, Entailmedia, Eureka mae 19, Ewc21, Excirial, Ezsmartads, FCYTravis, Fabahmadi, Fangnet, Favonian, FavoniteHero, Finiimin, Flandidlydanders, Francislui, Frei696, GDMSEO, Garv King, Garvuskin, Giant89, Giorgio-1970, Gmazeroff, Gpanterov, GraemeL, Gregory Heffley, Gregory Welteroth Advertising, Gscshoyru, Gwernol, Haakon, Hagene, Hamilton777, Hardscarf, Heckledpie, Hellosezoo, Hiteshhoney, Hp4023, Internet Site Promotions, Irontomflint, JDP90, JFreeman, Jaime 1208, Jamesontai, Jamse, Jbirrenbach, Jbuddle, JeffJonez, Jehochman, Jma, Jndtech, JoanneB, Johndci, Johnuniq, Josh.straw84, Joshichintan26, Julia-seo, Jweiss11, JzG, Katherine, Keithbaumwald, Kellycasey, KentjLewis, Kimchi.sg, Klynnlee, Korg, Krickhahn, Kuru, LMB, La Pianista, LarryLACa, LeeGov, LidDavis, Lily700, Londongirl37, Luke Foster, MER-C, Mandarax, Marcus Qwertyus, Marcustaylor100, Mariolina, MatthewSwenson, Mattseo, Mdwivedi, Micburnet, Mikani, Mikeinleeds, Mindmatrix, Misterseo, Modnen, Motivejustin, Mrseol, Mspraveen, Mstrehlke, Mtaus, Mwanner, NPrice, Namanchakraborty, NawlinWiki, NigelR, Nixeagle, Nroliver, Nurg, Nyttend, Octahedron80, Ohnoitsjamie, Onpoint search, Osmanseo, PTSE, Phreestyle, Pranavsaloni, Project mosaic, Pseudomonas, Psharma1720, Qamarzaman, Quijote3000, Quinnskylark, RHaworth, Rasmus Faber, Raviraj27, RealFox98, Retired username, Rjwilmsi, Ronz, RossMM, Rouier, Roystonea, S. Örvarr, S. Sakkaku, Schmalfungus, Seankenalty, Senguru, Seoguruindia, Seorep, Seovancity, Shish Khisa, Snipergrunge, Soumikch, SqueakBox, Stefanomione, Step1mg, Steve Bradshaw, Stormy Waters, Stricchiola, Suasion, SundaysAgain, Tadam, TastyPoutine, Tddaly, That Guy, From That Show!, TheKMan, TheSearcher2012, Theroadislong, Tim77788, TradeFedPhil, Travisyates, Trivialist, TutterMouse, Uksharma619, UnitedStatesian, UnivesityofOttawa, Utran28, Vegaswikian, Veinor, Waseem0755, Wavelength, WebMarketer11, WebRank, Webdesign2011, Webmama, Weeboab, Wiesel 99, WikiUsersRSmart, Wikicareers, Wolf grey, ZimZalaBim, Zzuuzz, 317 anonymous edits

Image search Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=338974464 Contributors: Adoniscik, Allancass, Americanfreedom, Apoc2400, Avi Ravner, Barek, Bepube, Cfolson, DVD R W, Deselaers, Devantheryv, Dimaryz, Docu, DopefishJustin, ENeville, Eidenberger, Ericflint, Hu12, JackCoke, Jeremykrey, Jim.henderson, Jodi.a.schneider, John of Reading, KYN, Klod, LilHelpa, Lotje, Mr Randy Moss, MrOllie, Msbmsb, Ohnoitsjamie, Patrick, Pjvpjv, Remuel, Rnc000, Shyam, Sunilgaral, Webtechscout, Xyhcn, ZimZalaBim, 37 anonymous edits

Video search Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=306020553 Contributors: Alanm321, Allens, Andyrocks2, Anthonyhcole, Ars oguz, Aryans gopal, BakedPotat, Bakkutteh, Bloonam, Boffob, Bonadea, Booyabazooka, Chicoman98, Chipy100, Ckatz, Cliptacoo, Colonies Chris, DMacks, Danclayton, Elementaltoo, Feedmecereal, Genetrix, Ggallucci, Guyal, Gwernol, Haakon, Headbomb, HeinzzzderMannn, Hollyharman, Hul2, I yagami2, Interguide, Jeffrey O. Gustafson, Jpgordon, Khoikhoi, KmxCat, Likestolearn, Luk, Lysander07, MER-C, Magarmuch, Mandarax, Mardeo, MuZemike, Mwanner, Nathanww, Nickboyett, Nilolab, Ohnoitsjamie, Ojsimon, Oscarthecat, Pusht, R6MaY89, Rich Farmbrough, Rick.nolan, Rjwilmsi, Sakurambo, Scalene, Search Consultant, Seven coins, ShelfSkewed, SiobhanHansa, Tabletop, ThadeusB, The tamori, Tim287, Tollsjo, Trade4me, Tzur21, Utvecklarn, Vanadyl, ViperSnake151, Volcanictelephone, Waxxywilly77, WikHead, Wikiman16, WilyD, ZimZalaBim, Zuckerberg, Zzuuzz, 219 anonymous edits

Local search Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=480882245 Contributors: AbsolutDan, Akmal2010, Amitie, Andrewsho, Arborgroup, Ashlux, Back ache, Banerjia, Beland, Bensonkane, Bkbirla, Brianmay06, Bsaren, Ckatz, Cmg07068, Completeinfo, Corsarius, Dcizk, DeadEyeArrow, Devbasu, Drmadskills, Duriyan, Dylanpurdy, Earthlyreason, Ebizmax, Elkman, Falcon8765, Fangnet, Glane23, GraemeL, Haakon, Halavais, Headbomb, Htcypher, Htimam, Joboszi, A Jj01709, Johnd11, JonHarder, Jrf, JustAGal, JustinRossi, Kaiden2007, Keltineath, Kentsm, Kkbay, Kuru, LocalContent, Localsearchpower, Madder, Malcolmx15, Matt Edward, Mdl123, Mikeinleeds, Mironearth, Neil916, Neo139, Nospuds, Officer781, Ohnoitsjamie, OpenToppedBus, PM800, Pgeraghty, Pi, Pichpich, Pinpointpages, Pobrien, Pseudomonas, Rimmeraj, Ronz, Sallybaggett, Sandeepkanchan, Sciotqman, Silvery, Swilso1, Theroadislong, Thingg, Tifny, Tinucherian, Tizio, Tmcginnity, Toletole, Toussaint, Uncle Dick, Versageek, Vfilby, Wachholder0, Wavelength, WikHead, WikiDap, Wuetrs, Zsquared12, 200 anonymous edits

Web presence Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=403213124 Contributors: Achowat, Addshore, Amf, AndyCook, BD2412, Banej, CliffC, DVdm, Dancter, Diannaa, Dogposter, Frap, Freemanshane, GlueM, Jeff3000, Jt, Jwoodger, LadyofShalott, Ldylarke, Malcolma, Mentifisto, MuffledThud, My-dfp, Phantomsteve, Phatom87, R'n'B, TheInnovativeParent, Vadmium, Zollerriia, 44 anonymous edits

Internet marketing Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=481558154 Contributors: 0800steve, 1230y, 16@r, A. B., A412, Aadityasardwal1583, Aapo Laitinen, Abune, Adam00, Adamjow, Adashiel, Adraeus, Adrianmoran, Ageekgal, Aggieuk, Agraff91687, Alansohn, Albeiror24, Alexius08, Alfredlargange, Allenc28, Alphalphanator1, Alwaysepic, Amakuru, Amilator Amyfisher35, AndrePitie, Andrewcims, Angie.mawhinney, Anhkhanhnd21, Ankitcktd, Anna Lincoln, Anonymous Dissident, Anthonymonroe, Apollo132, Aroon12345, Ashunain, Ashvik05, Ashwin.sri, Avnjay, Baguspahlevi, Barek, Beetstra, Bellenion, Bendabah, Benedicthayes, Billinghurst, Bitsonline, Bjreb24, Black Knight UK, Blackstallion7, Blahbloodyblah, Blakagick, Blakex, BlogInsider, Bobby9101, Bonadea, Bongwarrior, Boston2austin, Bparker03, BrandenWiki, Brijeshruparelia, Brokenlinks, Bsadowski1, Bsearched, Bunny2143, Burchkeith, Business Marketing, C45207, CQJ, Caduon, Caleonard, Calgladyng, Caliche52, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Canjimifan, Capricorn42, Cariocadagema, Caseyzeman, Catgut, Cendyn, Chasingsol, Ckatz, Cleverclick, Closedmouth, Clpo13, CohibAA, Coldmachine, Comodo, ConcernedVancouverite, Continuumstrategies, Coren, Corvus cornix, Cosmic spanner, CrystalND, Cst17, Cumbrowski, Cynergistics, D-solmedia, DARTH SIDIOUS 2, DS5000, DVdm, Damicatz, Dan Jaslanek, Dancter, Daniel Case, Danlev, Dansok, DarrenOP, Daverocks, David Shay, DavidWBrooks Davidequah, Dbruggeman, Dcastlebeck, Ddelapi, Deli nk, Delicious carbuncle, Delpino, Demunz, Dgrebow, Dimionix, Dinhlanh, Discospinster, Dissolve, Doozer editor, DoubleBlue, Download, Dpanov, Dporter12, DrKiernan, DreamGuy, Drgarden, Dtodd, Dunca, Duriyan, Durova, Dvanallen2, Dylan Lake, Dzubint, E. Ripley, ESMcL, EdEColbert, Eddytpl23, Ehoopman, Eiger.norward, Ejosintheworld, Elektrik Shoos, Eliasdabbas, EnJx, Enlistforpeaceorg, Entailmedia, Entropy, Epbr123, Epp, Erianna, ErikaBlastPR, Euforic, Everlong1p3, Excirial, Fabricationary, Facilemindz, Fakir005, FatalError, FelixWriter, FisherQueen, Flavia darva, Follypress1, FreplySpang, FrogTheKermit, Frontier012, Fvw, Gerardof, Gilliam, Giorgio-1970, Globalmediamaven, Gmazeroff, Gmw'srevelation, Gogo Dodo, Good Olfactory, Googleboy.live, GraemeL, GringoInChile, Grutness, Gscshoyru, Gsinghglakes, Gtb113, Gwernol, HTMLCODER.exe, Haakon, HaeB, Hagene, Hahnchen, HalinaK09, HamatoKameko, Hammer1980, Hatimi93, Havefunwilltravel, Headbomb, Hellsbells45, Herbythyme, Himanshu3553, Homebizzz, HostingCEO, HowardTScott, Hu12, Husond, Hyardeny, Hydro, Hydroflame7, IPSOS, Ianlcs, Ijustam, Imakewebsiteswk, Imaseo, Imhandbook, Infinitejourneys, Informlocal, Innocent12345, InternetConcepts, Internetmarketing, Irfan0009, Isabelking, ISilverado83, Ja 62, Jacqui M, James Chenery, JamesBWatson, JasonPetzke, Jasper Deng, Jayanthudar, Jbuddle, Jcwilliam, Jdpugsle, Jeff G., Jeffrey Scott Maxwell, Jehochman, Jemary, Jeorge48, Jeronim, Jewish knowledge, Jim1138, Jlaque, Jll, Jmuscel, Johnuniq, Jonas Angerfors, JonathanBentz, Josec87, Josephbentley, Joshichintan26, Jossi, Journalistjen, Joymukherjee 10, Julia-seo, Juliancolton, Julianv47, Julu345, Junebeezy, Jymsym, Kalzon1, Karent82, Karthik82k, Kateshortforbob, Kbh3rd, Kelley pec, Kellycasey, Kencalhoun, Kfrothingham, Kimbayne, Kindsoles, Kkarnack, Koal4e, Kowebsites, Krhuske, Krisreddy, Krystian, Kubigula, Kuru, L Kensington, LarryLACa, Lazworld, Leadmarketer, Lefty G. Balogh, Legolas Luke, Lesley.latham, Levineps, Lily700, Linkspamremover, Liquidprinter, Logan, Lomn, Lophophorus, Lordmac, Lotje, Lukesimonfoulkes, M1985nehal, MER-C, MaNeMeBasat, MacedonianBoy, Magz01, Manavbhardwaj, Mandarax, Manishrajawat, Mannerisms, Marktse, Maryland2008, Masgatotkaca, Materialscientist, MathMaven, MatthewSwenson, Mattseo, Maximus100, Maxixy McGeddon, McSly, Mdd, Mdshariq, Mdulisse, Mediaexpert, Meeples, Menorcablast, Mentalken, Merube 89, Metrixmedia, Michael L Roberts, Michael randrup, Mikew 3i, Minna Sora no Shita, Mion, Mitrius, Mjrnyny, Mk26472, Monopolyin, Monty845, Movingboxes, MrOllie, MrPenn, Mrseo1, Mscopeland, MuffledThud, Mythsnlegends, Myxparadise, NSR, Nakon, Nasata, Natalietrenlay, NathanoNL, Netalarm, Niceguyedc, Nick123, Niduzzi, Nivektrah, Nmarketers1, Northamerica1000, Nuradu, Nuttycoconut, Nwekwerth, Oberstpac, Oceansofeden, Ohnoitsjamie, Oicumayberight, Onlinemarketingblog, Onlinemg81, Orlady, Orphan Wiki, Osmanseo, Oxymoron83, Panfakes, Pangaconsultant, Patwitta, Perfecto, Peridon, Person708, Peterkoning, Peteurden, Phgao, Philip Trueman, PhilipO, Phillsmith, Phinicky, Photographerguy, Piano non troppo, PieRRoMaN, Pjd1557, Plinkit, Pnm, Polycong, Prakashrajasekaran, Prongo, Psharma1720, Pstril, Rabend, Radagast83, Raerev, Ragu gnana, RainbowLizard, Raithesoft, Rajiv chandra, Rasmus Faber, Raul guerridos, Razorflame, Rebeccaeskin, RedLinks, RexNL, Rhobite, Rich Farmbrough, Rickburnes, Ripepette, Rjcain, Rjd170, Rjwilmsi, Rocky4432901, Romesaranto, Ronhjones, Ronz, Roseate-Biz, Royal618, Rrg89, Runningtellman, Rzahdeh, SMC, Saforcer, Saisatha Salondemaria, Sander Säde, Santthoshdms, SarahStierch, Sarahmanners, Sarahmm, Sarasimone 1981, Sawran, Scotty WZ, Seahorseruler, Seankenalty, Seanhoto, Searchguru, Seba756, Sedpower t3, Seo85, Seobusy, Seoexpertrishi, Seohutt, Seotraf, Sesu Prime, Seventyroshan, Sgtjocko, Shadowjams, Shane3x, Simon121981, SimonP, SiobhanHansa, Siobhanwiki, Sivasankar1984, Skwush, Slakr, Smallman 12q, Smashville, Smb-marketing-seo, Snowflys, Snowolf, Softwareklinic, Solphusion, Sonwanari, Soulja90, Spanth, St. daniel, Starizing, Startist777, Stefanomione, Stephaniesundheimer, Stepho123, Stepshep, Steve Bradshaw, Stevenwagner, Stoltingmediagroup, Strayan, Strongsauce, SunschWeb, SusanLesch, Synergyreferral, Syrthiss, TastyPoutine, Tbhotch, Techxpertssolutions, Teles, Tellyaddict, Thadius856AWB, TheKMan, TheRheagl, Theincredibleulyses, Theopapada, Theroadislong, Thewikipopo, Thingg, ThoughtLava, Throwaway85, Tim Q. Wells, TimothyTMLim, Tommy2010, Tomowens1, Trafficpayouts, Tregoweth, Turaab, TuzelMA9903, Twintower, Twister89, Tyrol5, UnivesityofOttawa, Unknown1x, Vanished user 5zariu3jisj0j4irj, Veinor, Velella, Versageek, Vertical Dominiation, Verticaljump, Vicshippers, Vince1990, Vitavee, Walkingbear, Waseem0755, Wavelength, Wayne Riddock, WeatherFug, WebMarketing8, WebRank, Websitemoneynow, Webspider20, Whale plane, Wikitonic, Willadams11, Willyboy104, Windchaser, Wiretse, Woz2, Wrs1864, Wrttnwrd, Wtmitchell, Wuhwuzdat, Xania, Ydriuf, Zaggernaut, Zaizhi, Zalgo, Zedla, ZimZalaBim, Zizon, Zzuuzz, @28, 868 anonymous edits

Web crawler Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=476970906 Contributors: 129.116.226.xxx, 16@r, 97198, A3r0, AarrowOM, Abecoffman, Abingeorge232032, Academic Challenger, Admiral Norton, Ahoerstemeier, AlReece45, AliensPhD, Amitsoni9999, Ams80, Andreas Kaufmann, Andrew Maiman, AnshumanF, Antonis Christofides, Arachnode, Arthena, Artw, Ashenfelder, Atlaste, AuburnPilot, BJ Axel, Beao, Bebestbe, Ben Jos, Bender235, Bill Slawski, Bill37212, Black206, Blanchardb, Bloodshedder, Blutfink, Boleslav1, Bomazi, Bombyx2, Bonadea, BrainMagMo, BrainMarble, Bretthascrabs, Brick Thrower, Brim, Burtonator, Callmejosh, Camw, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Canis Lupus, CanisRufus, Carmen19801, CassiusBilbao, Cgw, ChaTo, Chase me ladies, I'm the Cavalry, Cheesycow5, Chran, Christopher Kraus, Cjreasoner, Cmdrjameson, Coetzeen, Conversion script, Conway71, Corti, CosineKitty, Crawlajax, Csari, Cst17, Curb Chain, Dan100, Dangiankit, Daniele Gallesio, DarkFalls, David Eppstein, Dekisugi, DigitalEnthusiast, Dispenser, Dman727, Dmmaus, Dnas, DnetSvg, Dorftrottel, Drkbugs, Drmies, Edcolins, Edupedro, Edward, Emmanuel.keller, Enaidmawr, Erud, Faradn, Farry, FatalError, Fieldday-sunday, FleetCommand, Fmccown, Fredrik, Furrykef, GB fan, Gadfium. Gary King, Gazpacho, Genisock2, Gpvos, GraemeL, Graham87, Gregman2, H0sting, Harshana66, Headbomb, Hesham777, Hongliang.chai, Hut 8.5, IMpbt, Indeed123, Inimino, Iridescent, J.delanoy, Jaxl, Jeff G., Jehochman, JenVan, Jfroelich, Jidanni, Jmg.utn, Josve05a, Jpbowen, KAtremer, Kaano1992, Karol Langner, Kbrose, Keraunoscopia, Kevinevans, Khalid hassani, Kingboyk, Kiranoush, Kku, Klappy, KnowBuddy, Kuru, Kusma, KyraVixen, LakisK, Lenoxus, Leomix88, Lethalox, Lexor, Lklundin, Luk, Lukaped, Luna Santin, MER-C, Mabdul, Maghnus, Magioladitis, Marc Mongenet, Marcus Qwertyus, Marcus Wendel, Mark Arsten, Masnevets, Matteoredaelli, Mav, Mccaskey, Michael Hardy, Mike Rosoft, Mikeanderson 12, Mipadi, Misfit Toys, MorganaFiolett, MrOllie, MrSomeone, Muslim sunni, Natmaka, NeilN, NetOracle, NewEnglandYankee, Nichtich, NipponBill, Npdoty, NuclearWarfare, OekelWm, Optigan13, Oxymoron83 Papadopa, Patrick, PatrickFisher, Philip Trueman, PierreAbbat, Pixel, Pxma, Quinwound, RA0808, Rabbitwarrior, Radagast83, Reisio, Remiaubert, Retired username, Rettetast, Reza1615, Rich Farmbrough, Rjwilmsi, Rm, Robert.cowles, Ron shelf, Ronz, Rottenberry, Rror, Runtime, Rursus, Ryulong, Schmiddy, Schnoatbrax, Seoeng, Shiondev, Siddhant, Sikon, SineWave, Sinn, Skizzik, SkyWalker, Snarius, Sopoforic, Soudzaynin, Stephenb, Stiang, Stripedtiger71, Studystack, Superbeecat, SwapsRulez, TNLNYC, Tafinucane, Tedickey, Thepanister, ThisIsAce, Tide rolls, Toussaint, Travelbird, Treybien, Tripter, UU, Ultraviolet scissor flame, Vald, Varlaam, Vfedorkov, Vgy7ujm, Visitsb, WJBscribe, Wafulz, WaysToEscape, West.andrew.g, Wiki Raja, Wikibofh, Wikiklrsc, Wimt, WojPob, WorldlyWebster, Xxhopingtearsxx, Yoovd, ZacBowlingAlt, Zocky, Zvika, Σ, Ό οἶστρος, 474 anonymous edit:

Backlinks Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=16753224 Contributors: 16@r, 28421u2232nfenfcenc, A. B., Aapo Laitinen, Ademmtl, Afitzone, Ajisoko37, Alaning, Albatross2147, Aljian, AngelaE8654, Anhkhanhnd21, AnmaFinotera, Anomalocaris, Antonielly, Arnerog2000, Asmond5, B7T, Bestantin, Biars, Biasoli, Blank Verse, Blogdawg, Bobby9101, Bonadea, Brettq42, Brian Crawford, Bsanders246, Bubo277, CBM, CZmarlin, Cairo123, CambridgeBayWeather, CapitalR, CesarB, Charlesnextgen, ChopMonkey, Clearwriter, Cool Hand Luke, Crossmr, Cwolfsheep, D, DaFux, Darkwind, David michael, Deli nk, Dianake, Dlohcierekim, Download, Dzonileon, ESkog, Edderso, Ehheh, Eneskilic, Ericward, EurekaLout, Falcon8765, Fate Unveiled, Fennec, Fmccown, Frankie, Friendomania, Gallerysites, Getfoxed, Goplat, Gprbali, GraemeL, Grauhut, Gurch, Guruweb, H.E.Muller, Haakon, HackDataBase, HisSpaceResearch, ISTB351, Interiot, Iron32, James3200, JamesBWatson, Jehochman, Jessiccarobertt, Jfcurley, Jobbin, Joowwww, JordeeBee, Jggordon, Juryexpert, Karichisholm, Karimimohsen, Kendothpro, KyraVixen, Lectonar, Legacypae, Lewiswrite, Liangent, LightSpeed3, Lil' big injun, Linkspamremover, Lokiasan, MER-C, Ma77y, Magioladitis, Mattseo, Mcjambi, Meghnasharma, Mentifisto, Mets501, Mgeranzani, Miltonsteadman11, Mjgiorgianni, Movementarian, Mrollie, Natalie Erin, NawlimWiki, Neojunior, NeonMerlin, Netsnipe, Ohnoitsjamie, Orangemike, Orientxpress, Orleypheous, Otisjimmy1, Paddu, Paulpark, Peanutpad123, Persian Poet Gal, Phlegat, Pratik.royal, PseudoSudo, Queen Rhana, Qwyrxian, Radhakrishna.sharma, Rayhanzhampiet, RepublicanJacobite, ReyBrujo, ReyRichard, Rif Chia, Sachibhat, Sachin.di.oxide, Savagemic, Schnoatbrax, Seogeek777, Seooptimization, Sepguy, Silkspecter, SiobhanHansa, Skg3007, Sonfopac, Spencerk, SqueakBox, Srx, Sssbbbrr, Stenora, Stephenb, Sur4nd, TastyPoutine, Techmug, Tedernst, Temp.andiim3, The Magnificent Clean-keeper, The Thing That Should Not Be, The wub, Tomkazarian, Totaldotnet, Van helsing, Versageek, Viyataab, Vivio Testarossa, Vrenator,

Keyword stuffing Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=451940671 Contributors: Andrewpmk, Andypandy.UK, Aunt Entropy, Bonadea, Bsanders246, ChaTo, Daniel1, Edward, Furrykef, Gabosgab, Graham87, Grasptheweb, Grayczyk, Headbomb, InverseHypercube, Jefflayman, Jpatokal, JustinBlank, Kameir, Kbdank71, Khym Chanur, Linkspamremover, Malcolmx15, Max1900, Naniwako, NetOracle, Peterkoning, Prorep, Purgatory Fubar, Runtime, Seooptimization, Shabda, Sikon, Simple Bob, SiobhanHansa, Skywriteing, Tomcool, Tregoweth, W109901w,

Wikiolap, Woggly, 32 anonymous edits

Article spinning Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=475860562 Contributors: 16x9, A. B., Allansandoval, Anticipation of a New Lover's Arrival, The, Boing! said Zebedee, Bonadea, Brettq42, CRGreathouse, Chris the speller, Chriswaterguy, Danshaw212, Dontquestionmyinteligence, Fabrictramp, Flowanda, Jaguar71, Kateshortforbob, Kilopi, MrOllie, Niteshift36, Peejaydee, Psychic1, Tbhotch, Themfromspace, Vikkimount, Zzuuzz, 47 anonymous edits

Link farm Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=459579920 Contributors: A bit iffy, Akamad, Ausinha, Bonadea, Brick Thrower, Caltrop, Caomhin, Capricorn42, Cfb123, ChaTo, Chapcoolboy, Choopchick, Chris53516, Cwolfsheep, DabMachine, Dmcq, DrDooBig, Edward, Efitu, Erpreeti, FlyingPenguins, Fragglet, Fuper, Gprbali, GunnarHj, Hemanshu, Hiteshhoney, Hydrargyrum, Inwind, JYolkowski, Jean-no, Jehochman, Jfdwolff, Jholman, Johnuniq, Jörg Knappen, King of Hearts, Light current, Lzur, Mac, Matt Kurz, Max1900, Maxx200x, Metsfol, Michael Martinez, Mindmatrix, Moocha, MrOllie, Mtaus, Obersachse, Ohnoitsjamie, Oleg Alexandrov, PhilipR, Pie Fan, RJFJR, Rhobite, Rjoebrandon, SamMichel, Schnoatbrax, Sedohr, Shada, Siawase, Sir Vicious, Sjorford, SuperDude115, The Anome, TheRingess, Themfromspace, Tijf0098, Trafficpowerseo, Tregoweth, WilliamH, Wolflady26, Zondor, 85 anonymous edits

Spandexing *Source*: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=482177061 *Contributors*: 1exec1, A. B., AaronSw, Ageekgal, Ahoerstemeier, Ahpook, Akhristov, Aleenf1, Altenmann, Andre Engels, Andrewpmk, Andybuckle, Ardonik, Astrovega, Auric, Aviados, Axl, Badboyjamie, Baseg, Biars, Bill Slawski, Bill Thayer, Biswajit2010, Blanchardb, BlazeTheMovieFan, Bongdentoiac, Bridgeplayer, Bryan Derksen, Bsanders246, Bushing, Capricom42, Cartoonmaster, Cazort, ChaTo, Chaojoker, Christopher Parham, CiaPan, Cndrjameson, Codwiki, Commander, ConraPino, CoolKoon, Cpl Hicks, Css, CyanideSandwich, Cyberservice, DarkFalls, Dav7, Ddoughlas, Dhartung, Diego Moya, Dispenser, Dmmaus, Dreftymac, Dtobias, ESkog, Earle Martin, Edward, Eequor, Elvey, Enlightening7, Evenmadderjon, Evilmonkeytestlabs, Expertu, Femto, Flippytheganster, Fluri, Fmccown, Furrykef, GCarty, Gary King, Ghen, Gioto, Gotyear, GraemeL, Groyolo, Gscshoyru, Hackerb9, Haukurth, Henry W. Schmitt, Hu12, Hydrargyrum, Ignesandros, Jamesday, Jaxhere, Jdevalk, Jeremy Visser, Jfroelich, Jidanni, Jim Henry, Jisatsusha, Jick, JoeChongq, Johnuniq, Jruderman, Kbdank71, Kdau, King of Hearts, Kozuch, Kshahn, Kwi, Lawikitegjana, Lightmouse, LinguisAtLarge, Linkspamremover, LittleDan, Livajo, Lordmac, Lumingz, Luna Santin, MER-C, Mac, Max1900, Mets501, Michael Hardy, Misza13, Modemac, Momis, Moondyne, Mullibok, Nagle, NeilN, NetOracle, Nixeagle, Notheruser, Nycmf, Ohnoitsjamie, OlEnglish, Opspin, Overmaster net, OwenBlacker, PaoloNapolitano, Penmachine, Petiatil, Petrb, Philip Trueman, PinchasC, PizzaMargherita, Piypiy, Purgatory Fubar, Pxma, Quadszilla, Reinyday, Retired username, RiWOLTER, Rich Janis, Rjwilmsi, Rockfang, Rouier, Rsokhi, Rubeina, SDC, Searchtools, Shabda, Shadowjams, Silverhill, SiobhanHansa, Softtest123, SpaceMan++, Squash, Ssd, SteveSims, SubSeven, Sugarcubez, Taa, Tarquin, Template namespace initialisation script, The Anome, The Epopt, Tobias Hoevekamp, TonyTheTiger, Topgear8, Tregoweth, Trivialist, Uicoa, Ultimus, Valfontis, WeatherFug, WeatherFug, Werdna, Whiter

Index Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=470875138 Contributors: Ag87, AlanUS, Amaryllis25, Amossin, Anaxial, Andreas Kaufmann, Anurag jain1983, Apokrif, Artw, Autodelete, Beland, Blackthirteen, Bombyx2, Chris the speller, Cryptic, Cybercobra, DOSGuy, David Eppstein, Dekimasu, Download, Drawde83, EAderhold, ESkog, Edward, Foogus, Fred Bradstadt, Furrykef, Greensburger, Gregman2, Halcatalyst, Headbomb, Hongooi, Idonotwant121, J.delanoy, JLaTondre, Jaksa, Janisterzaj, Jfroelich, Jgolts, Jhinman, Kbs, Kiranoush, LatentDrK, Mardus, Markorio, Musiphil, NicDumZ, Nimakha, O. Morand, Paddles, Philippe, Piano non troppo, Pxma, R'n'B, RHaworth, Rich Farmbrough, Rich257, Ripper234, RockMFR, ShakingSpirit, Socialservice, StuffyProf, Swnich, Taneli HUUSKONEN, Tncv, TestPilot, Tkynerd, Tobias Bergemann, Toussaint, Trevor MacInnis, Valery.vv, Wavelength, Wbm1058, Worch, Wrs1864, Wslasecki, X7q, Yonch, A.Murae, 105 anonymous edits

Black hat *Source*: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=462300937 *Contributors*: \$yD!, A. B., Abb3w, Abeg92, Adashiel, Adrian, Alansohn, Altenmann, Anaraug, Andrev, Andrew81446, Anomalocaris, Aomarks, Apparition11, Army1987, Asabbagh, Atakdoug, Axeman89, Beetstra, Bentogoa, Bobo192, Borgx, Brazilian83, Brettq42, BrokenSegue, Buddha24, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, CapitalSasha, Cdc, Chameleons84, Chiroz, Chris the speller, Chrisch, ClickRick, Coastergeekperson04, Codenaur, Coelacan, Colonel Warden, Cowb0y, Cyberhackref65, Cyktsui, Cynical, Damo Bard, DcJ95, Deli nk, Delirium, Deltabeignet, Dept of Alchemy, Dfeuer, Dfrg.msc, Dog777, Dominic, Doug, Dragon Hilord, DragonHawk, DropDeadGorgias, Durval.menezes, Dylan Lake, Editor at Large, Edward321, Emx, Excirial, FT2, FirstPrinciples, Fluffernutter, Fordmadoxfraud, Fragment1618, Frap, Furrykef, Galoubet, Gerbrant, Gilliam, Golbez, H2g2bob, Harryzilber, Headbomb, Hectorthebat, Iaent, Iamrwc, Ian Kelling, Igorberger, ImperatorExercitus, Imperial Monarch, InShaneee, Ironwater, Ittaskforce, Jack1565, JamesWallisHunt, Japo, Jc-SOCO, Jerzy, Jheald, Jilsi, JoeSmack, John Vandenberg, JordeeBec, Jtermaat, Kaerondaes, Katalaveno, Keepsleeping, Kelly Martin, Kerowren, Kf4bdy, Kungfuadam, Lesqual, LtPowers, M8v5, Mairi, Man pl, MarkMLI, Marino-vogel, Marudubshinki, MarzaTax, Mateo LeFou, Mattl, Maziotis, Mbc362, Merovingian, Micahmedia, Michael Snow, Mindmatrix, Mjhmach5, Mlpeare, Monty845, Mrn5-NJTWILL, Mycro, NaeRey, Nerwocalist, Neilc, Neuralwarp, NickShaforostoff, Niteshif36, NorwegianBlue, ONEder Boy, Ohnoitsjamie, OliverSeal, Omicronpersei8, One more night, Ost316, Otolemur crassicaudatus, Outkastz, Oxymoron83, PMD, Pandemic, Pengo, Penubag, Peyre, Pigby, Pmn, Pradameinhoff, Quantumor, Quarl, R. fiend, RazorICE, Reaper Eternal, Reaper240sx, Retodon8, Robofish, Rsriprae, Rtc, SJP, SWAdair, Sam Pointon, Sensiblekid, Socschrijver, Sephiroth storm, Seraphim, Shdwfeather, Shreshth91, Silentpistol, Simertical, Slash, Soap, SpaceFalcon2001, Stephenb, Steven Westin, St

Danny Sullivan Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=474603144 Contributors: A. B., Afiler, DHN, DarwinPeacock, DocWatson42, DuckeJ, ENeville, Emerson7, Estesce, Evrik, Jehochman, Ju6613r, Kaldari, LinguistAtLarge, MSGJ, Moondyne, Not a dog, Nzgabriel, Ocatecir, Philosophygeek, Ponyo, Rich Farmbrough, Rjwilmsi, Robofish, Roger lopez77, RoyalBlueStuey, Seth Finkelstein, Soniccare2, Tawker, Utcursch, ZimZalaBim, 18 anonymous edits

Meta element Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=482170048 Contributors: -=(TiM)=-, 01Chris02, 16x9, 210.49.100.xxx, A. B., Aapo Laitinen, Adaniels85, Adrian13, Alex.muller, AlistairMcMillan, Aminto, Anaraug, Andonic, Andy Dingley, AnnaFrance, Antandrus, Anu-43, Bender235, Bill Slawski, Braithwaite, Bsanders246, Chairboy, Charles Matthews, Chckmynm, ChristTrekker, Cic, Codecrusher, Conversion script, Cumbrowski, Cybecrobra, Danlev, David Latapie, Denisarona, Domainer11, DoubleBlue, Driglaz, Edward, Eequor, Efitu, El T, Elvey, Erik Baas, Ewc21, Expertu, Frap, Furrykef, Gary King, Gbleem, Gesslein, Ghewgill, Golchha21, Goldenrod111, GreenReaper, GregChant, Gregman2, Hadal, HenningThielemann, Henrik, Hephaestos, Holizz, Hongoi, Hu12, Hydrargyrum, Imansubarkah, Improvetraffic, Indigomedia, Jdelanoy, JasonLu1982, Jehochman, Jfroelich, JohnDuenas, JohnOwens, Joowww, Jwest5150, Kandi111777, Kevin J Chase, Klokie, Kolyma, Kuru, Kwaku, LanguageMan, Largoplazo, LeahciMic, Lef99, Lightcube, Linkspamremover, Lionelbrits, Lotje, LuCidJ, Lue, MC10, Mabdul, Mac, Marcus Qwertyus, Martin451, Masgatotkaca, Mastershake phd, Max1900, Mediacenter, Mediamentor, Merfster, MindlessXD, Minghong, Morel, MrsBucket, Mullibok, NeilN, Nicksuch, Nixeagle, Notheruser, NuclearWarfare, Nyarpy, Ohnoitsjamie, Omphaloscope, Optichan, Ourunit, Pg2770, Piano non troppo, Picaroon, PrimeHunter, Pxma, Pyrospirit, Qwertydzen, Ray1938, Razorx, Remember the dot, Retodon8, Rich Farmbrough, Ronz, SDSandecki, Samsu, Sandpetra, Sang'gre Habagat, Satyaloka quartz, Schnoatbrax, Seidenstud, Seospesh, Sherwoodseo, Simast, SoulGolem, Speedski, Spencer, Suit, Texture, Tthorley, Tweakee, Twilsonb, UkPaolo, Utcursch, Wapcaplet, WarrenA, WilliamH, Windharp, Wykis, Xia sha, ZimZalaBim, Zvn, 283 anonymous edits

Meta tags Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=69902905 Contributors: -=(TiM)=-, 01Chris02, 16x9, 210.49.100.xxx, A. B., Aapo Laitinen, Adaniels85, Adrian13, Alex.muller, AlistairMcMillan, Aminto, Anaraug, Andonic, Andy Dingley, AnnaFrance, Antandrus, Anu–43, Bender235, Bill Slawski, Braithwaite, Bsanders246, Chairboy, Charles Matthews, Chcknwnm, ChristTrekker, Cic, Codecrusher, Conversion script, Cumbrowski, Cybercobra, Danlev, David Latapie, Denisarona, Domainer11, DoubleBlue, Driglaz, Edward, Eequor, Efitu, El T, Elvey, Erik Baas, Ewc21, Expertu, Frap, Furrykef, Gary King, Gbleem, Gesslein, Ghewgill, Golchha21, Goldenrod111, GreenReaper, GregChant, Gregman2, Hadal, HenningThielemann, Henrik, Hephaestos, Holizz, Hongooi, Hu12, Hydrargyrum, Imansubarkah, Improvetraffic, Indigomedia, Jdelanoy, JasonLu1982, Jehochman, Jfroelich, JohnDuenas, JohnOwens, Joonwww, Jwest5150, Kandi111777, Kevin J Chase, Klokie, Kolyma, Kuru, Kwaku, LanguageMan, Largoplazo, LeahciMic, Let99, Lightcube, Linkspamremover, Lionelbrits, Lotje, LuCidJ, Lue, MC10, Mabdul, Mac, Marcus Qwertyus, Martin451, Masgatotkaca, Mastershake phd, Max1900, Mediacenter, Mediamentor, Merfster, MindlessXD, Minghong, Morel, MrsBucket, Mullibok, NeilN, Nicksuch, Nixeagle, Notheruser, NuclearWarfare, Nyarpy, Ohnoitsjamie, Omphaloscope, Optichan, Ourunit, Pg2770, Piano non troppo, Picaroon, PrimeHunter, Pxma, Pyrospirit, Qwertydzen, Ray1938, Razorx, Remember the dot, Retodon8, Rich Farmbrough, Ronz, SDSandecki, Samsu, Sandpetra, Sang'gre Habagat, Satyaloka quartz, Schnoatbrax, Seidenstud, Seospesh, Sherwoodseo, Simast, SoulGolem, Speedski, Spencer, Suit, Texture, Tthorley, Tweakee, Twilsonb, UkPaolo, Utcursch, Wapcaplet, WarrenA, WilliamH, Windharp, Wykis, Xia sha, ZimZalaBim, Zvn, 283 anonymous edits

Inktomi Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=476298041 Contributors: Aecis, Allo002, Antarctica moon, Art LaPella, Bschoeni, BuddhaDharma, Burtonator, Caltas, Canderson7, Cantaffordit, Choster, DocWatson42, DropDeadGorgias, Ekai, ElectricTeepee, EricAlderman, Ernstdehaan, EurekaLott, Finlay McWalter, FrenchlsAwesome, FrodoFrog, Gary King, Hekevintran, Hmains, Jamelan, Jcarle, Jeffq, Jf.lavigne, JohnManuel, Koavf, Kon1984, Kuteni, LAMARFAMILY, Loren.wilton, MCBastos, MMuzammils, Mathiastck, MementoVivere, Mets501, MrH, Mugunth Kumar, Nealcardwell, NeilN, Neilc, RR68, Remuel, Rich Farmbrough, Rjwilmsi, Robert Nagle, Robofish, Run2zion, SWAdair, Stepheng3, TUF-KAT, TonyW, Urbanrenewal, 78 anonymous edits

Larry Page Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=482078951 Contributors: 3210, 3ebBtefan, 4twenty42o, 5 albert square, 7, 7oceans, 90 Auto, Aaaeditor, Abecedare, Ace of Spades, Achowat, Acroterion, Adashiel, Alaning, Alansohn, Aleichem, Alex Bakharev, AlexLevyOne, All Hallow's Wraith, Alnokta, Alphasinus, Alvestrand, Americasroof, Amire80, Andrei Stroe, Andrewpmk, Angry candy, Animum, Antrikshy, Anuraaga, Apparition11, ArmenG, Arnavchaudhary, Art LaPella, Ashenai, Ashwin, Asimkhan0001, Aude, Autiger, Auto469680, Avinesh, Awesomekidermajober14, B. Fairbairn, Bahtoe27, Beasterline, Bearcat, Bender235, Benzband, Bigsean0300, Bios Element, Blanchardh, BlueWaldo, Bobo192, Boing! said Zebedee, Bongwarrior, BruceMagnus, Brucedes, Bruzaholm, Bubya, Bullpillaren, Bus stop, CRKingston, CWY2190, Cacophony, Calbaer, CanadianLinuxUser, Cap10xb1s, Capricorn42, CardinalDan, Chanlyn, Chirag155, Chris Ssk, Christopherdunlap, Cimorcus, Cme37, Cncs wikipedia, Cntras, Codetiger, Coffee, ColinBlair, Commander, Connormah, Conny, Conti, Cooldoug111, Courcelles, Cr0yden, Csoi3, CutoffTies, Cyberevil, D, DH85868993, DHN, DMacks, Dale Arnett, Damirgraffiti, Daniel Simanek, Dantheman88, David Biddulph, Dduff, Defsac, Demiurge, Demoncxntagious, Dendodge, Denisutku, Der kenner, Derek.cashman, Digitize, Dionyziz, Discospinster, DocWatson42, Dreadstar, DrewSears, Drmies, Duncan, Hull, Dx87, Dzubint, E0steven, E=MC^2, EconomicTiger, Edencl, Edward, Electricalen, Eloquence, Emperorbma, Encryptola, Engology, Epbr123, Everyking, Evil saltine, Exploding Toenails, Fallout boy, Flcelloguy,

Fnazeeri, Frankchn, Freedomlinux, FreplySpang, Fritz freiheit, Fumitol, GDonato, GFHandel, GHcool, Gadida33, GageSkidmore, Gaius Cornelius, Galoubet, Galvin16, Gary King, Gazpacho, GcSwRhIc, General Wesc, Genome82, Georgeryp, Gilliam, Gonzo fan2007, Grafen, Green caterpillar, GreenReaper, Greenpuppet, Greg Salter, Grenavitar, Grunny, Grunt, Guato, Gulmammad Gurchzilla, Guy Harris, Guzikov96, Gwernol, Gymboy689, Gypsydoctor, Gyrobo, HOT L Baltimore, HaeB, Haemo, Halaqah, HalfShadow, Hall Monitor, Halsteadk, Harej, Harro5, Hathawayc, Headbomb, Hereigo000, Himasha Wijesurendra, Homehouse, Hqb, Hu12, Huailin, Husond, ICIntern, Ianml, Icairns, Imperfection, Iridescent, IronGargoyle, Ixfd64, J.delanoy, JForget, JaneT, JanssenDirksen, Japanese Searobin, Jasper Deng, Jatkins, Jay, Jaybo33, Jedward, Jerryseinfeld, Jiang, Jklin, Jncraton, John, John Vandenberg, Johnraphone, Jonescromwell, Joseph Solis in Australia, Josephf, Jpenix, Jpod2009, Jrmski, Justin Eiler, Jweiss11, Jóna Þórunn, Kamix, Kanibalos, Katanada, Katherine, Kevinmon, KiViki, Kingoftheroad, Kiran Subburam, Kitia, Kkm010, Koffie, KoshVorlon, Kostisl, Kuiper3, Kuru, Kurykh, Kusunose, Kwickre, Lagomen, LeaveSleaves, Leroyinc, Leuko, Liam Braithwaite, Life of Riley, Lightmouse, Lights, Lincher, Litis Lockley, Lorensen, Lovelac7, Lowestpanda, Luk, M.Fin.User, MECHEMENG, MER-C, MITBeaverRocks, MPLX, Mack2, Maddawg 78, Mahithsuresh, Malangali, Manop, Mantrik00, Marcus Brute, Marcus Qwertyus, Markus Kuhn, Martarius, Martin451, Marudubshinki, Materialscientist, Mb1000, Mctechuciztecatl, Metricopolus, Mfagan, MichaelAldon101, Michaelbusch, MichelleSBernard, Mikaey, Mike Rosoft, Mike1024, Mild Bill Hiccup, Miller111, MithrandirAgain, Modnen, MorningYoga, Mr Bound, Mschel, Mtking, Murad123, Mushroom, Mutchy126, Mygerardromance, Möchtegern, NAHID, NHRHS2010, Nadz17, Nakon, Naraht, Navy Blue, NawlinWiki, NeilN, NerdyNSK, New Japan, Ng.j, Niranj.wiki, Nivix, Nlu, Nobunaga24, Noctibu: Nosolomusica, Novacatz, NymphadoraTonks, Ocaasi, Olentz, Olexa yurchenko, Olz06, Omicronpersei8, Openstrings, Orangysb, OsamaK, Ottawahitech, Owl 2, PL 05 SIGIT, Panuber Parent5446, Patricknoddy, Paulbradshaw, Paulfinta, Peaceoutside, Peter Karlsen, Phil Boswell, Philip Trueman, Physicistjedi, Primaler, Pristinegoal, ProveIt, Qc, Quadell, Quinn56, Qviri, RJFJR, Radstopper, Ram1978, Rammaum, Raquel9e, Raudys, Renaissanceboy, Res2216firestar, Reza1615, Rinkart, Riskier, Rizwanadil, Rjwilmsi, Rjyanco, RobinK, Rollins83, Romney yw, Roux-HG, Rrrlf, Rubber cat, Rwww, Ryddragyn, S1080041, SGMD1, ST47, Salix alba, Samkava, Samuelscat, Sangam Mulmi, SaveThePoint, Schusch, Scunizzo, Seankp, Secretrishh, Seth Nimbosa, Shadowjams, Shaneoinsaino, Shawne, Shearonink, ShornAssociates, Shuipzv3, Sin-man, SiobhanHansa, Skaraoke, Skew-t, Slakr, SmartyBoots, Smjg, Snigbrook, Soakleif, Solo man666, Sorosar, SquidSK, Stanley1191, Stansfield PL, Stefanomione, Stockguydd, Strom, Suffusion of Yellow, Sunnyy732, SuperHamster, Superflush, Synchronism, TAnthony, TBadger, TXiKi, Takeel, Taylortbb, Tbhotch, Tecnik, TedPavlic, Tedder, Teles, The Earwig, The Interior, The Thing That Should Not Be, Theelectricchild, Theking69, Theoldanarchist, Thingg, Thorwald, Threeafterthree, Tide rolls, Timneu22, Tiptoety, Titanic1000, Titoxd, Tom, Tommy2010, Tony1, TonyTheTiger, TonyW, Tregoweth, Tri400, Trigaranus, TutterMouse, Twas Now, USNews. Uday, UkPaolo, UncleDouggie, Useight, Utcursch, UtherSRG, VanishedUser99, Vary, Vincent Gray, Vrghs jacob, WATP, Wayne Slam, Waywardhorizons, Whatcanbrowndo, Wijesurendra. Wiki alf, Wikiace, Wikid77, Wikifailure, Wikifan12345, Wikipedia7456, WikipedianMarlith, Wikiwatcher1, Winston786, Wknight94, Woodszack, Work permit, XSG, XiaoFeng, Y, Yah Hoo :) I'm Happy, Yahia.barie, Yuzgen, Yworo, Zabby 1982, Zammuto 95, Zanimum, Zhou Yu, ZimZalaBim, Zivb2006, ZiyadMadon, Zundark, 978 anonymous edits

Sergey Brin Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=481799810 Contributors: 3210, A. Parrot, A520, Aaaeditor, Aashaa, Abecedare, Acidfreak, Acr8tiv, Adam Bishop, Adashiel, AdjustShift, Adrian.benko, Ageekgal, Ahasuerus, Ahmad.ghamdi.24, Ahmad87, Airplaneman, Ale jrb, Alex Bakharev, AlexLevyOne, Alkivar, All Hallow's Wraith, Alphasinus, Altenmann Alvestrand, Amitkinger, Anastrophe, Anaxial, Anders. Warga, Andonic, Andre Engels, Andreas Kaufmann, Ani td, Antandrus, Anythingyouwant, Apparition 11, Aquraishi, Arazzouk, ArmenG, Art LaPella, Ashmoo, Asimkhan0001, Aspects, Aude, Aureliano, Avala, Avaya1, Avorang, AyaK, B. Fairbairn, BD2412, BagpipingScotsman, Baldy217, Bearcat, Bender235, Benzband, Beosil, Bewildebeast, Bigsean0300, Boing! said Zebedee, BokicaK, Brian the Editor, BrokenSegue, Bupbin, CWii, Cacophony, Caerwine, CanisRufus, Capacitor, Capitalistroadster, Causa sui, Ch153709, ChadyWady, Chanlyn, Chase me ladies, I'm the Cavalry, Chieffancypants, Chinasaur, Chirag155, ChristianLAX, Chzz, Cimon Avaro, Cncs wikipedia, Cometstyles, Commander, Courcelles, Cpl Syx, Crazyht, CryptoDerk, DARTH SIDIOUS 2, DJackD, DMacks, Daggerstab, DanielDeibler, Dark Prime, Darwinek, Dasani, Dash77, Dave Runger, Davegens, David Biddulph, David Edgar, Davron, Davshul, Dbchip, DeadEyeArrow, Debloper, Demiurge, Denisarona, DerBorg, Derek.cashman, Dirk gently, Discospinster, Diza, Doniago, Dpeters11, Dr. Zombieman, Drybittermelon, Duncan.Hull, EamonnPKeane, Econewbie, EdH, Edenc I, Edward, Elk Salmon, Eloquence, Emperorbma, Encryptola, Epeefleche, ErikNY, Everyking, ExRat, Exeunt, Exploding Toenails, Extra999, FQuist, Fallout boy, Fatalserpent, Favonian, Felipe1982, Fieldday-sunday, Finn-Zoltan, Florentino floro, Footprintx, Forluvoft, FrankTobia FrenchIsAwesome, Frosted14, GFHandel, Gabbe, Gaius Cornelius, Gary King, Gcm, Geehawgirl, General Wesc, Geodyde, George Church, Georgeryp, Getsecure, Ghirlandajo, Gogo Dodo, Golbez, Gongene, GoodMums, Green Cardamom, Greg Salter, GregorB, Grendelkhan, Greyhood, Guat6, Guzikov96, HOT L Baltimore, Haakon, HaeB, Hallows AG, Harro5, Harry, Hawaiian Eskimo, Hellknowz, Hereigo000, Hertz1888, Himasha Wijesurendra, Hmains, Homehouse, Howardjp, Howcheng, Hu, Hu12, Huailin, Humus sapiens, Husky, Hut 8.5, Hwijesurendra, I5kfun, ICIntern, IRP, IanOsgood, Isomorphic, JForget, JabberWok, JamesBWatson, JanssenDirksen, Jatkins, Jay-Sebastos, Jaybeedarmstadt, Jayjg, Jedward, Jeraphine Gryphon, Jerryseinfeld, Jimregan, John, John Como, Johnanth, Johnoleary, Johnraphone, Johnuniq, Jokestress, JonHarder, Jonathan Stokes, Jordipc9, Jrmski, Jusdafax, Justanotherperson, Jyavner, KaRaKteR, Karpaki786, Kb3mlmsk, Keilana, Kemere, KiViki, Kiril Simeonovski, Kittybrewster, Kizor, Kkm010, Koavf, Koffie, Kortaggio, Kostisl, Ktr101, Kubigula, Kuiper3, Kuru, Lars T., Laurasmith76, Leflyman, Liam Braithwaite, Lightmouse, Lights33, Ling.Nut, Liza4222, Lozeldafan, LuK3, Lucky13pjn, Lvivske, M.Fin. User, MECHEMENG, MER-C, Mack2, MackGilroy, Mahithsuresh, Makelelecba, Male 1979, Mani 1, Manop, Markko, Martarius, Materialscientist, Matthew Yeager, Mav, MaxSem, Maximaximax, Maxis ftw, Maxschmelling, Michael Snow, Michael Aldon 101, MichelleSBernard, Mike Payne, Mike1024, Mikeo, MikeyTMNT, Miller111, Monty845, MorningYoga, Moscvitch, Moyda, Msruzicka, Murad123, Mygerardromance, N.guruswamy, NKS22, NawlinWiki, Nay Min Thu, Neo973, Netknowle, Netrat, Netsnipe, Neutrality, Ng.j, Nicolaiplum, Nobunaga24, Northern, Nsh, OMCV, ORCZORR, Olexa yurchenko, Olgalednichenko OllieFury, Olz06, Onorem, Orphan Wiki, Ottawahitech, OwenBlacker, PWindbag, Palace488, Patheticfailure, Patricknoddy, PeterBFZ, Petrb, PhilAnG, PhilKnight, PhoenixPinion, Physicistjedi, PiMaster3, Pinethicket, Pixelface, Plrk, Plutoht, Pristinegoal, ProhibitOnions, Provelt, Quinn56, QuixoticWonderer, Qwerty0, Qxz, Qzc111, RA0808, Radon210, Radstopper, Raudys Razorflame, Rchandra, Redjar, Rettetast, RexNL, Rich Farmbrough, Richie, Ries1, Ring Finger, RobinK, Rollins83, Romney yw, Rongou, Roy6457, RoyBoy, Royalguard11, Royote, Rrburke, Rrrlf, Runcorn, Ryanluck, Safeskiboydunknoe, Sagaciousuk, Salsb, Samian, Samuelscat, Sbmehta, Scarykitty, Schwallex, Scunizzo, SeNeKa, Secleinteer, Sephiroth BCR, Sergey bloomkin, Sergey2027, Shadow.binary, Sharenkaur83, Shawnc, Shogunpk, Shpakovich, Silly rabbit, Sin-man, Singularitarian, SiobhanHansa, Sklatch, Skotticus, Slugmaster, Smnioffe, Snackysrikanth, Snigbrook, Snoyes, Soliloquial, SomeAlecs, Sonicyouth86, SpaceFlight89, Spatel333, Spril4, Squids and Chips, Stefan Milosevski, Stefanomione, Steven Walling, Stevertigo, Strom, Suis Sunitgrover, Supearnesh, SuperHamster, Superflush, Superrode3, Superzerocool, Suranah, Sweet Elixir, Swerty, SwisterTwister, TWilliams9, TXiKi, TenPoundHammer, Tera557, The Magnificent Clean-keeper, The Thing That Should Not Be, The Twenty Thousand Tonne Bomb, The ed17, Theda, Theelectricchild, Thingg, Thorwald, ThreeBlindMice, Threeafterthree, Thue, Thv, Tinton5, Tommertron, TonyW, Totoperu, Tregoweth, Tri400, Trusilver, Twilight Realm, USNews, Ukexpat, Urdutext, UrukHaiLoR, UtherSRG, V333, VanishedUser99, Varaaki, Vazelos13, Veinor, Versus, Village Idiot Sabant, Vipinhari, Vramasub, Vrenator, Vulturell, Vuvar1, Wassermann, Where, WhiteManSkippy, Wikid77, Wikifan12345, Wikipelli, Wikiwatcher1, Wizardist, Wonderman91, Woodszack, Woohookitty, Wordsmith, Work permit, XSG, Xp54321, Y, Ybbor, Yelyos, Yngvadottir, Yuzgen, Z28sarefun, Zanimum, Zbutler7, Zhang Guo Lao, Zscout370, 969 anonymous edits

PageRank Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=482118415 Contributors: -Midorihana-, 121a0012, 133u, 2008UEFA, 345Kai, A. B., AKA MBG, ALargeElk, Aapo Laitinen, Aaronasterling, Aaronhill, Academic Challenger, Adambro, Afluent Rider, AgadaUrbanit, Ageekgal, Akashvedi, Alabalababayaga, AlanUS, Alcides, Alerante, Alexwg, Alma Pater, Alnokta, Alon, Aminto, Amitkn, Ams80, Anandnadaar, Andreas Kaufmann, Andrei Stroe, Anomalocaris, Anshulsood9, Ant2101, Anthonyhcole, Apolkadot, Appraiser, Areldyb, ArmadilloFromHell, Arvindn, Asafe, Asgsoft, Audaciter, Aude, Audriusa, Ausref, Avsa, AxelBoldt, Banus, Barek, Bbatsell, Beetstra, Beland, Biars, Bill Slawski, Binjiangwiki, BlaiseFEgan, Blaisorblade, Blase40, Blue Yellow Red, Bluerhythm, Bobmutch, Bonadea, Booles, Brat32, Brockert, Bruce 404, Bryan Derksen, Bugkai, CWii, Calabe 1992, Camster 342, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Canadian Monkey, Capricorn42, Carmitsp, Cartercole, Casey Abell, Chato, Clausen, Cody.feilding.nz, Collonell, Cometstyles, Commander, CommonsDelinker, Computerjoe, Conversion script, Courcelles, Cumbrowski, Cybercobra, D.scain.farenzena, Damian Yerrick, Dan D. Ric, DanKeshet, Daniel Simanek, Daniel.Cardenas, Dante51763, Dave Runger, David Eppstein DavidWBrooks, Davidpairey, Dcadenas, DeadEyeArrow, Deathphoenix, Deror avi, Dimator, Dimitar petrov, Dirkbb, Discospinster, Dispenser, Dngrogan, Doc z, Dorward, Doulos Christos, DrQuincy, Droll, Ds825, Dspradau, Durova, Dwo, Dysprosia, ESkog, Earth, Ebelular, Ebraminio, Ecopetition, Edward, Efe, Efitu, Efren, Elangokp, ElizabethFong, Emile Barker, Engunneer, Ento, Er.punit, Erin Lox, Esteban Zissou, Esthr, Eugman, Euryalus, Evenmadderjon, Evil saltine, FML, Fattyjwoods, Favonian, Ferengi, Fmccown, Foot, Fourthords, Fran McCrory, Fred Bauder, Frummer Than Thou, Funnyfarmofdoom, Furrykef, Fvw, Gaius Cornelius, Galwhaa, Gamkiller, Gangaz, Gargaj, Gary King, Garyzx, Gdsdong, Gennaro Prota, George 124, Ghodsnia, Giftlite, Gingerginger, Gnix, Goldenrowley, Gomm, Gousiosg, Gpanterov, GraemeL, Graham87, Greatlijo, Greyabernethy, Grolmusz, Gurchzilla, Gurubrahma, Gurubeah, Gwernol, Haakon, Habibrubel, Hadal, HaeB, Hagedis, Hankwang, Haosusays, Harald Hansen, Harej, Haveatom, Hayabusa future, Headbomb, Helix84, Hgranqvist, Hiteshhoney, Hm2k, Hopelessless, HorsePunchKid, Hu12, Hubsauthorities, Hughesey, Husond, Iapetus, Ibjhb, Ibnuasad, Ikescs, Ilovedar, IngSoc BigBrother, Inky, It writer, J, J.delanoy, J04n, JGXenite, JJ Harrison, JLaTondre, JaGa, Jakehallbi James435, Jamesday, JameyBM, Jamie Mercer, Jarix, Jasonwlh314, Jay Vravos, JeffMHoward, Jehochman, Jenozky25, Jeremy Visser, Jeyraul, Jim1138, Jimregan, Jmchuff, Jnode, JoanneB, John DiMatteo, Johnbibby, Johnuniq, JonathanBennaim, Jonyyb, Josang, JoshuaZ, Jpbowen, Jpgordon, Jsnow, Jugander, Junkinbomb, Just Another Dan, JustAnotherJoe, Justin W Smith, Karnpatel18, Kbdank71, Kemrin, Kencf0618, Kenniejyoung, Kesla, Khalid hassani, Kharri1073, KingsOfHearts, Knownot, Knudvaneeden, Korg, Kuru, Kylemcinnes, LaMenta3, Laura SIMMONS, Legoktm, Leif902, Lethe, Lightdarkness, LilHelpa, LinguistAtLarge, Linkexperts, Linkspamremover, Lisaedesign, LittleDan, Lizorkin, Lomonline, Lumingz, Luna Santin, LutzL, MECU, MER-C, Macrakis, Macshiva, Madhero88, Maghnus, Mahdiiranpoor, Mandarax, Manishearth, MansonP, Marcelivan, MarkSweep, Martarius, Martin Jensen, Materialscientist, Matt Crypto, MaxVeers, Maximus Rex, McGeddon, MelbourneStar, Mentisock, Michael Hardy, Michael Martinez, Michaelas10, Michaeldsuarez, Mickeynguyen2107, Midgrid, Mido321, Mikeshaws, Mindmatrix, Mion, MissDanni, Misza13, Mo ainm, Mqchen, Mr. Random, Mr. Technology, Ms2ger, MuZemike, MustafaeneS, Nabla, NathanHurst, Necenzurat, Nekroshorume, Neurolysis, NeuronExMachina, Nichtich, Nik Gibbs, Nikaggar, Nochargebacks, Not a dog, Notheruser, Noveltysystems, NuclearWarfare, OSUKid7, Ohnoitsjamie, Oli Filth, Orderud, Ortolan88, Pagerank10, Panther.ru, Paps34c, Paragon12321, Parkerh, Parthg88, Pataya1, Patelmiteshb, Paul Matthews, Paulomi333, Pde, Pedrito, Pellucidity, Penbat, Penmachine, Pgluck, Phatalbert, Pifpafpouf26, Plrk, Pmc, Postcrypto, Poweroid, Prodego, Pruneau, Pseen, Pseudomonas, Psychonaut, Puekai, Pxma, Quintote, Ram18y, Rasmus Faber, Rbraunwa, Redvers, Reedy, Reinyday, Retodon8, RexNL, Rheun, Rhobite, Rhomboid, Rich Farmbrough, Rickington, Rjwilmsi, Robykiwi, Rotational, Royg73, Rsm99833, RubySS, Ruud Koot, SDSandecki, Sadek409, Samratkafle, Sbluen, Schalling, Schneelocke, Schnolle, Scott McNay, Scottgallagher55, Sdp desk, Serenity11pal, ShAd0w N1nJa, Sharcho, Shepelyansky, Showdown, Shreevatsa, Shubhransu, Shuffdog, SideScape, Simon Lacoste-Julien, Singingwolfboy, SiobhanHansa, Sivasankar1984, Skittleys, SnappingTurtle, Snoyes, Spicerider1, Spidey104, Spiff666, SpuriousQ, SqueakBox, Stannered, Steevey, Steel, Steeven1, Stephen, SteveSEOUK, Stevenj, Stochata, Stratocracy, Stringerace, StuffOfInterest, Subaru, Sumit41bct063, SyntaxError55, TNeloms, Taa, Tangotango, Taw, Tbhotch, Teit22, Teoden44, TerriersFan, Tgr, ThaddeusB-public, The Anome, The Master of Mayhem, The Thing That Should Not Be, Theoldanarchist, Theroadislong, Thingg, Thorpe, Thumperward, Thy, Tintinobelisk, Tobias Bergemann, Tom-, TomDubai, Toytoy, Tracy Hall, Travelbird, Tree Biting Conspiracy, Tregoweth, Trigger hurt, Trivialist, Triwbe, Troller 69, Trumpsternator, Turkingside, Usb10, Uttaddmb, VINNIEs, Vagnerist, Vary, Veinor, Venterrqua, Versageek, Vietnam visa advisor, Vogtadi, Vrenator, Vroo, WODUP, WaldoJ, Wavelength, Webranker345, Webrescue, Whimsley, Whosasking, Wikiklrsc, William M. Connolley, Willsmith, Wmahan, WouterBolsterlee, Woz2, Wrathchild, Wysprgr2005, X7q, Xevfgv123456, Xs08, Yagibear, Yboord028, Youandme, Zanetu, Zealotgi, ZeroOne, Zfeinst, Zhoog, Zidonuke, ZimZalaBim, Zizzybaluba, ZombieDance, Zzuuzz, 1171 anonymous edits

Inbound link *Source*: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=326012060 *Contributors*: 16@r, 28421u2232nfenfcenc, A. B., Aapo Laitinen, Ademmtl, Afitzone, Ajisoko37, Alaning, Albatross2147, Aljian, AngelaE8654, Anhkhanhnd21, AnmaFinotera, Anomalocaris, Antonielly, Arnerog2000, Asmond5, B7T, Bestantin, Biars, Biasoli, Blank Verse, Blogdawg, Bobby9101, Bonadea, Brettq42, Brian Crawford, Bsanders246, Bubo277, CBM, CZmarlin, Cairo123, CambridgeBayWeather, CapitalR, CesarB, Charlesnextgen, ChopMonkey, Clearwriter, Cool Hand Luke, Crossmr, Cwolfsheep, D, DaFux, Darkwind, David.michael, Deli nk, Dianake, Dlohcierekim, Download, Dzonileon, ESkog, Edderso, Ehheh, Eneskilic, Ericward, EurekaLout, Falcon8765, Fate Unveiled, Fennee, Fmccown, Frankie, Friendomania, Gallerysites, Getfoxed, Goplat, Gptbali, GraemeL, Grauhut, Gurch, Guruweb, H.E.Muller, Haakon, HackDataBase, HisSpaceReserch, ISTB351, Interiot, Iron32, James3200, JamesBWatson, Jehochman, Jessiccarobertt, Jfcurley, Jobbin, Joowww, JordeeBec, Jpgordon, Juryexpert, Karichisholm, Karimimohsen, Kendothpro, KyraVixen, Lectonar, Legacypac, Lewiswrite, Liangent, LightSpeed3, Lil' big injun, Linkspanremover, Lokiasan, MER-C, Ma77y, Magioladitis, Mattseo, Mcjambi, Meghnasharma, Mentifisto, Mets501, Mgeranzani, Mitlonsteadman1 I, Mjgiorgianni, Movementarian, Mrollie, Natalie Erin, NawlinWiki, Neojunior, NeonMerlin, Netsnipe, Ohnoitsjamie, Orangemike, Orientxpress, Orleybeus, Otisjimmy1, Paddu, Paulpark, Peanutpad123, Persian Poet Gal, Phlegat, Pratik.royal, PseudoSudo, Queen Rhana, Qwyrxian, Radhakrishna.sharma, Rayhanzhampiet, RepublicanJacobite, ReyBrujo, ReyRichard, Rif Chia, Sachibhat, Sachin.di.oxide, Savagemic, Schnoatbrax, Seogeek777, Seooptimization, Sepguy, Silkspecter, SiobhanHansa, Skg3007, Sonfopac, Spencerk, SqueakBox, Srx, Sssbbbrr, Stenora, Stephenb, Str4nd, TastyPoutine, Techmug, Tedernst, Temp.andiim3, The Magnificent Clean-keeper, The Thing That Should Not Be, The wub, Tomkazarian, Totaldotnet, Van helsing, Versaageek, Vip4araab, Vivio Testarossa, Vr

Matt Cutts Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=479145373 Contributors: Aheadley, Alex.muller, Bewildebeast, Bill Slawski, Cantaloupe2, Cenarium, Cwolfsheep, Daniel Brandt, Danlev, ESkog, Elonka, Ericgoldman, EwokiWiki, Gwernol, Headbomb, Hydrogen Iodide, IRWolfie-, Ilikeplums, J.delanoy, JFHJr, Jake Ben Delbek, Jehochman, Jimcgeo, Jonik, Ju6613r, Juhyte, Kingpin13, Korg, Krinndnz, MParaz, Michkol1, Modnen, Mr.Ibrahim.ID, Netsnipe, Nicksuch, Philwiki, Puchscooter, Purse9644, RainR, Scottdaddy22, Seidenstud, Spartan-James, Stephanspencer, ThatAdamGuy, TobyDZ, Topbanana, TransUtopian, Tregoweth, UnitedStatesian, Utcursch, Worldedixor, Woz2, X7q, Yalghaar, ZimZalaBim, 67 anonymous edits

nofollow Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=479631400 Contributors: 16@r, 4sell, 5ko, A. B., AUMHOMEOPATH, Aarondanhall, Acalamari, Ageekgal, Alansohn, Alarob, Alex.atkins, Anhkhanhnd21, Are you ready for IPv6?, Arsenikk, Audriusa, Barnabypage, Belovedfreak, Bender235, Beve, Bonadea, Booyabazooka, Bovineone, BozMo, Brianski, Bsanders246, Bugfreeintruder, C.Fred, Cantaloupe2, Cleared as filed, CliffC, Collard, Cometstyles, Cumbrowski, Curbb693, Dancer2942, Danlev, Darkmaster2004, Dave6, David Gerard, Discospinster, Dra, Drunken Pirate, Elsendero, Esrever, EvanProdromou, Falcon Kirtaran, Fnlayson, Furrykef, Fvasconcellos, George100, Giggy, Giraffedata, Grafen, GregorB, GrzegorzWu, Guaka, Gugganij, HDCase, Headlikeawhole, Hertz1888, Husky, I have a reference question, Intgr, JNW, Jaraics, Jeff3000, Jelleve, JerryFriedman, Jian.henderson, Johnpoz, Jusdafax, Kelson Vibber, Kezze, Kizor, Koavf, Lotje, Lucyatchalk, M-xpresstv, MER-C, Maha ts, MapsMan, Materialscientist, McGeddon, Michael Martinez, Mindmatrix, Mitchoyoshitaka, Moonriddengirl, Mortense, MrOllie, MuscleJaw SobSki, Nathanael Bar-Aur L., Nneonneo, Nyttend, Philwiki, Phlegat, Pigsonthewing, Ppk01, Psantora, Ravindraldh, Rawlogic, Rbraunwa, Rich Farmbrough, Richard D. LeCour, Roger Matthews, Roresten, Sadara, Safety Cap, Sakura rin24, Sanao, Sancassania, Schnoatbrax, Scott5114, Sean D Martin, Seb az86556, SeoMac, Seocombat, Shawnlandden, Silas S. Brown, Skomorokh, So God created Manchester, Subversive.sound, SunCreator, Susuka55, Tgdf, The Thing That Should Not Be, Tjuana Brass, Tony1, Toto Mommam, UnitedStatesian, Upsounding, Versageek, Wanted, WikiSlasher, WilliamH, Wrs1864, Xanzzibar, Xingchenzy, Z33shanzeeshan, Zenith0213, 171 anonymous edits

Open Directory Project Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=481072646 Contributors: 130.94.122.xxx, 2005, 9eyedeel, A.rajwanshi, AGoon, AKMask, AMRDeuce, AVRS, Aaboelela, Aarrrggghhh, Aeons, Ahoerstemeier, Alex756, Alexius08, Altenmann, Alucard (Dr.), Ameliorate!, Amir syria, Amit katz, AnAccount2, Angela, Anthony, Antworks, Arilo, ArmadilloFromHell, Arsenic99, Arthur Rubin, Asterion, Avian, Aydee, Barek, Bazj, Bencollins, Betacommand, Bevo, Blitzinteractive, Bobblewik, Bonadea, Bongwarrior, Brat32, Bryan Derksen, Burgher, Caesura, Callidior, Centrx, Chase me ladies, I'm the Cavalry, Chocolateboy, Chris Roy, Ck lostsword, Ckatz, CommonsDelinker, Conversion script, Coolbunny, Cumbrowski, CyberSkull, D.brodale, Dan Gardner, Dano5407, David Gerard, Davilla, Deathowl, Delband, Delirium, Denisutku, Discospinster, Earle Martin, Egg Centric, Ellmist, Emil den, Epbr123, Etoile, EurekaLott, Exyahoo, FatalError, Fernan18, Finell, Finlay McWalter, Firespin, Fitzhugh, Flatterworld, Fleminra, FlipTolt, Fluffernutter, ForesticPig, Francs2000, Frecklefoot, Fredrik, Fritz Saalfeld, Fæ, GRuban, Geloopie, Geniac, Genie, Gestumblindi, Getinnet, Gladrim, Gogo Dodo, GorillaWarfare, Grantrowe, Greenrd, Harald Hansen, Hcsron, Headbomb, Helix84, Henry Flower, Huntster, Ibnuasad, Ibnuwibowo, Ibnuwibowo007, Iliev, Imc, Island Monkey, Ivan Bajlo, J.delanoy, JVz, Jacobolus, Jareha, Jay, Jeff G., Jeffmcneill, Jeversol, Jidanni, Jim1138, Joeblakesley, Joke2025, Joy, Jtalledo, Jusdafax, Kbolino, Kctipton, Kingdon, Koavf, Koepke, Korky Day, L Kensington, Laurinavicius, LeaveSleaves, Leftblank, Lenoxus, LeoNomis, Liftarn, Little-wings, Lokpest, Lquilter, LukeyBoy, Lumingz, MBisanz, MMuzammils, Mabm, Maborg, Magister Mathematicae, MahiMahi, Manop, Marasmusine, Marawe, Marbles, Marcus Qwertyus, Markus Poessel, MartinHarper, Mastersnelson, Mav, Maximaximax, Mbeychok, Merphant, Mets501, Michael Hardy, Mike1, Mimihitam, MirDoc, Modster, MrOllie, Mrzaius, Muhtac, MustafaeneS, NSR, Nathan Johnson, NeilN, Nejron, Nemo bis, Netesq, Niteowlneils, Notheruser, Novangelis, ODPer, Ohconfucius, Ohnoitsjamie, OlEnglish, Olivier, Orlady, OverlordQ, Pansearch, Parkwells, Patricknoddy, Paul Stansifer, Phgao, PinchasC, Pion, Pit, Pjacobi, Podzz, Popsracer, Possum, Ppp, Prashanthns, Pslide, PurpleKiwi, Qfissler, Quatloo, Quinwound, Rajah, Rama Rasmus Faber, Rbrwr, Rdsmith4, Recury, Rich Farmbrough, Richardc020, Riyansh, Rjw62, Rjwilmsi, RobBrisbane, RobLa, Ryulong, S.Örvarr.S, Sabre23t, Sachin.di.oxide, Santosga, Sc0ttkclark, Seaphoto, Sesshomaru, Shadowjams, Sharcho, Shii, Shiroi Hane, Slakr, SqueakBox, Srainwater, Stardust8212, StaticGull, Stephen Gilbert, Stephenpace, StuffOfInterest, Susvolans, Swebber64, Sweet Rocket, Symphony Girl, Tarquin, Taw, Tbc, Tbhotch, The Anome, The Cunctator, TheRingess, Theresa knott, Thingg, Thumperward, Titeamela, Triwbe, Tschild, Tut21, TutterMouse, Twinzor, UB65, Urhixidur, Vanished user 03, Vanished user 5zariu3jisj0j4irj, Veinor, Versageek, Viajero, Vrenator, Wafulz, Wangi, Wgadson26, WhatDVD, Whiplashes, Wibnuboiz, WikiCats, WikiPersonality, William13, Windharp, Winhunter, Winston Marshall, WorldlyWebster, Wrathchild, Yamilopr20, Zanimum, Zblace, Zigger, Zundark, Uwhwu, 珊柳 भटनागर, 535 anonymous edits

Sitemap Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=24386975 Contributors: A. B., Acaciz, Adrian, Aghochikyan, Alxndr, Anov, Atropos, Bentogoa, Blogger2011, Bojars, Booles, Bovlb, Brandon, Chithrapriya, Cricu, Cwolfsheep, DShantz, Diegojc, Drbraun, DreamGuy, Edderso, Edgarde, Edupedro, El C, Elipongo, Enauzer, Eugen Scneider, Excirial, Family Guy Guy, Flowerpotman, FredLeise, Fryed-peach, Fuddle, Glass Sword, Gokusandwich, Gpvos, Guidelineguy, Guy Macon, Haakon, Hairchrm, Hans Adler, Headbomb, HereToHelp, Heroeswithmetaphors, HolicGirl, Iwaterpolo, JBsupreme, Jefflithe, Jehochman, Jflotres, John, Jupiton, Jwestbrook, LaGrave, Lifelonglego, Lomaprieta, Lumingz, MER-C, Macaldo, Malcolma, Maw.design, Mel Etitis, Mxn, Nalomenko, Nealmcb, Nitinraj78, Nonpr3, OSborn, Ohnoitsjamie, Oicumayberight, OnePt618, PhilKnight, Plyd, Rainman31, Razorx, Regina777, Richardjkaiser, RockMFR, Ronz, Sbp, Scls19fr, Shreevataa, Skintigh, Smasra, Snigbrook, Spacoli, Syrthiss, TWJW, TastyPoutine, Tedickey, That Guy, From That Show!, ThijsN, Versus22, Vocaro, Vuara, Wbm1058, Westpeter, Wikipedian2, Wiley32, Yeganehaym, ZimZalaBim, Zundark, Zzedar, 177 anonymous edits

Robots Exclusion Standard Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=258746035 Contributors: Akuchling, Alankroeger, Alexwcovington, Altmany, Amitsoni9999, Ams80, AndriuZ, Angela, Appleneve, Arbitrary username, Arvindn, Ashenfelder, Axlq, Baysideband, Bectstra, Bennie Noakes, Betacommand, Bevo, Byteme95, Camw, CesarB, ChaTo, CirrusHead, Clairvoyant walrus, Coffeecoder, Computer Guru, Cumbrowski, Cybercobra, Dariusz Peczek, Darklightning 1, David Gerard, EliasAlucard, Elvey, Elwood j blues, EmilJ, Envisioner, Epbr123, Fasten, Flam2006, Fmccown, Foobody, Frap, Furrykef, GregorB, Gregorio Damian Gomez, Guy Macon, Gwernol, HVH, Haddocky, HairyWombat, Headbomb, Hu12, Ixfd64, Izzieza, Jamelan, Jc3s5h, Jeroen, Joebeone, John Cardinal, John Vandenberg, Jonathan Jaramillo, Joomple, Julianhall, JzG, KillerChihuahua, Klassobanieras, LLarson, LeedsKing, MER-C, Mabdul, McSquidwich, Mcanerin, Medvezhonok, Memorygap, Mike Rosoft, Mike8mike, Minesweeper, Monedula, Mxn, Ndemou, Night Gyr, NipponBill, Olivier, Ombudsman, Omegatron, Ost316, PatriceNeff, Pdturney, Phil alias Harry, Produke, RA0808, Rhobite, Rich Farmbrough, Rlcantwell, Rogerhc, Rp, SDSandecki, Samirsanghavi, Schnoatbrax, Scott Sanchez, ScottyWZ, Seba5618, Shizhao, SiPlus, Sirtopmhat, Skierpage, Slarson, Sligocki, SpuriousQ, Stolsvik, SvNH, Ta bu shi da yu, Tarikes, Techman224, TenPoundHammer, The Anome, Thelvyn, Thumperward, Tlork Thunderhead, TomRobinson, Toniher, Tregoweth, Txuspe, UnitedStatesian, Utoddl, Validusername, W4chris, WJBscribe, WalterGR, WhisperToMe, WilliamH, Wppds, Youandme, Zocky, 243 anonymous edits

Robots.txt Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=235691300 Contributors: Akuchling, Alankroeger, Alexwcovington, Altmany, Amitsoni9999, Ams80, AndriuZ, Angela, Appleneve, Arbitrary username, Arvindn, Ashenfelder, Axlq, Baysideband, Beetstra, Bennie Noakes, Betacommand, Bevo, Byteme95, Camw, CesarB, ChaTo, CirrusHead, Clairvoyant walrus, Coffeecoder, Computer Guru, Cumbrowski, Cybercobra, Dariusz Peczek, Darklightning 1, David Gerard, EliasAlucard, Elvey, Elwood j blues, EmilJ, Envisioner, Epbr123, Fasten, Flarn2006, Frace, Furrykef, Gregorb, Gregorio Damian Gomez, Guy Macon, Gwern, Gwernol, HVH, Haddocky, HairyWombat, Headbomb, Hu12, Ixfd64, Izzieza, Jamelan, Jc355h, Jeroen, Joebcone, John Cardinal, John Vandenberg, Jonathan Jaramillo, Joomple, Julianhall, JzG, KillerChihuahua, Klassobanieras, LLarson, LeedsKing, MER-C, Mabdul, McSquidwich, Mcanerin, Medvezhonok, Memorygap, Mike Rosoft, Mike8mike, Minesweeper, Monedula, Mxn, Ndemou, Night Gyr, NipponBill, Olivier, Ombudsman, Omegatron, Ost316, PatriceNeff, Pdturney, Phil alias Harry, Produke, RA0808, Rhobite, Rich Farmbrough, Rlcantwell, Rogerhe, Rp, SDSandecki, Samirsanghavi, Schnoatbrax, Scott Sanchez, Scotty WZ, Seba5618, Shizhao, SiPlus, Sirtopmhat, Skierpage, Slarson, Sligocki, SpuriousQ, Stolsvik, SvNH, Ta bu shi da yu, Tarikes, Techman224, TenPoundHammer, The Anome, Thelvyn, Thumperward, Tlork Thunderhead, TomRobinson, Toniher, Tregoweth, Txuspe, UnitedStatesian, Utoddl, Validusername, W4chris, WJBscribe, WalterGR, WhisperToMe, WilliamH, Wppds, Youandme, Zocky, 243 anonymous edits

301 redirect Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=298969554 Contributors: 16@r, 9cds, A. B., AFA, Aacp, Ahaapaka, Alexp622, Altzinn, Andisthermal, Andrewlorien, Andrewrp, Arda Xi, Arthur Rubin, Bala8vijay, Bchabala2, Bevo, Binary TSO, BioTube, Bitbit, Bobo192, Bongwarrior, Bunnyhop11, C.Fred, Catkins, CesarB, ChaTo, Chealer, Check mii out channel, Check77, ChrisfromHouston, Chzz, Ciotog, Cirt, Cleversheep, CliffC, Closedmouth, Cmh, Cpl Syx, CryptoDerk, CyberShadow, Cyorxamp, DJ Clayworth, DShantz, Dandv, Danny, Davepae, David C Bailey, David Edgar, David Woodward, Dawn Bard, Dedalus, Deli nk, Dh2k, Discospinster, DoctorW, Domi77, Dosman, Dotku, Dreftymac, Dro Kulix, Ekcheck, Elizabeth1976, ErNci, Erud, Exonumia, Feedmecereal, FeldBurn, Feline Hymnic, Fetchmaster, Fhouste, Fireworks, Frac, Drepls, Frap, FreplySpang, Furrykef, Galoubet, Cdr, Ge556, Get4post, GoingBatty, Gracenotes, GraemeMcRae, Gypsydoctor, Habbie, HaeB, HappyDog, Henry W. Schmitt, HenryHayes, Himanet, Hm2k, HoboBen, Huntthetroll, Imnotminkus, Indon, J.delanoy, JHunterJ, JLaTondre, JamesBWatson, Deranek, Jeffrey Sharkey, Jimmy1029, Jnlin, John of Reading, Johnuniq, JonHarder, Jonathan Oldenbuck, Jplarocque, Jraitala, Jww van, K. Annoyomous, Kgagne, Kjkolb, Kjøller, Krauss, Kulandai, KurRaschke, LOL, Lambiam, Lettmö, Linguisticgeek, Locosman, Luna Santin, Lzm kof, MER-C, MMX, Mae, Mansier, Maurreen, Mdale, Mdlueck, Mezba, Mindmatrix, Mizzmona, Mote, Nathsmiles, Nevyn, Nicolaelive, Nmn, Nyttend, Ohnoitsjamie, Omagatron, OrangeDog, Orgads, OverlordQ, Pandrogas, Pax:Vobiscum, Philip Trueman, PhotoBox, Pinyu Industry, Pmsyyz, RexNL, RichG, Rodriserv, Ronz, Roomzejg, Rory0906, Rvalkas, Rwww, SDSandecki, Sagaciousuk, Sakurambo, Salvio

giuliano, Samdutton, Schwarzenneger, Seans Potato Business, Sekro, Seryo93, Shabda, Shrink2one, Sigin, SigmaEpsilon, Sjakkalle, Sleigh, Smalljim, SnowFire, Sonic120, Sonomatek, Speer320, Supercleanse, TBBle, THF, Taladita, Tbhotch, TerriersFan, Tgeairn, Thesecretnetwork, Thisara.d.m, Thumperward, Tide rolls, Tizio, Tobias Bergemann, Toddst1, Tojaj, Transcursion, Turbos9, UkPaolo, Ultimadesigns, Veinor, Versageek, Versus22, Veyklevar, Waldir, Webmasterkat, Weston web, WikiLaurent, Windharp, Wtfaaaaa, XMattx1224, Xavier Combelle, Xionbox, Xorx, XXTimberlakexx, Yaakov Belch, Zhangshuzhen, Zoonfafer, Zwift, 494 anonymous edits

Google Instant Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=383735655 Contributors: (, -Majestic-, 00110001, 06boycej, 10metreh, 119, 1234ddddd, 16@r, 2011kirkand, 213.253.39.xxx, 26 Ramadan, 28421u2232nfenfcenc, 360 Degree, 4ty2, 4urge, 4wajzkd02, 5 albert square, 54gsze4ghz5, 90 Auto, A More Perfect Onion, A. B., A. Parrot, A.Ou, A1girlriot, A1kmm, A8UDI, A930913, AB-me, AGiorgio08, ALargeElk, ANOMALY-117, Aaron Schulz, Aaronbrick, Acdx, Ace of Spades, Achilles2.0, Addshore, Adiay, AdjustShift, Administer, Adrenalin, Afgraldor, Afroholic, AgentCDE, Agl, Ahoerstemeier, Aidan W, Aido2002, Aillema, Aitias, AjaxSmack, Ajelectrowhiz, Ajmint, Al.locke, Alaning, Alannasdaughter, Alansohn, Albrozdude, Aldy, Ale jrb, Alerante, AlexPlank, AlexandrDmitri, Alexf, Alexius08, AlexiusHoratius, Alexkraegen, Alexlinsker@gmail.com, Alexwcovington, AlistairMcMillan, Alitaher2009. Alphius, Alreadyinuse, AltMazter, Alterego, Am088, Amer-aln7l, Americanfreedom, Amerq, AmiDaniel, Amosfolarin, Anakin101, Anaxial, Anderash001, Andie-Mac, Andonic, Andre Engels, Andrevan, Andrew2070, Andrew1p1991, Andrwsc, Anetode, Angela, AniRaptor2001, Animereadabouter2, Ankit Maity, Anna Lincoln, Anon user, Antandrus, Anthony, Antrikshy, Anwar saadat, Apokrif, Apollo, Apox, Arakunem, Arichnad, Arjun G. Menon, Arkhaios, ArmenG, Arnstein87, Arpabone, Arslion, Art LaPella, Arthena, Arvindn, Asdasdasdasdfghjklzxcvbnnm, Asdfasfd;lkj, Ash, Ashenai, Asriel86, Astronouth7303, Athanatis, Atomicthumbs, Aude, Auric, Auroranorth, Aves, Avicennasis, Avsa, Awakeforever, AxelBoldt, Ayudante, Azul, B3T0325, BCAtimewaster, BD2412, BR1996, BWCNY, Backbone32, Badanedwa, Badhadjr, Baiji, Bala, Bardus, Barek, Barney22998, Baronnet, Bart133, Bazirko, Bballman2258, Bbatsell, Bbpen, Beano, Begoon, Beland, Belovedfreak, Ben Grady, Ben Newman, Ben-Zin, BenBildstein, Benakd, Bender235, Bennyb869147, Benvewikilerim, Bernzsed, Betterworld, Bevo, Bigbossfarin, Biker14, Bill Malloy, Bill Slawski, Bjdehut, Blackcrowned, Blankfaze, Blaze The Movie Fan, Block My Worthless Ass, Blue jay Young, Bob123456789101112131415, Bobblewik, Bogdangiusca, Bonadea, Bongwarrior, Booobobo, BorgQueen, Borj, Bped1985, Brajeshs, Brambleclawx, Brandished, Brave3, Breathstealer, Brendansa, Brent.austin, Brian0918, Brick Thrower, BrightBlackHeaven, Brion VIBBER, Britbrat9502, BrokenSegue, Bryan Kela, Bt95, Btljs, Buddhaboss, Bulldog73, Burgundavia, Burkhaj3, Burningstarsfall, Butko, Bvlax2005, Bù hán ér lì, C-thugg, C.Fred, CMASTERHIPITYHOP, CT Cooper, CWenger, CWii, CXI, Caesura, Cahk, Calibr8, Calmypal, Camw, CanisRufus, Capricorn42, Captain Infinity, Captainfordo48, CardinalDan, Carey Evans, Carlborrett, Carsf, Catalaalatac, Catgut, CatherineMunro, Cathy Linton, Catnippper, Cbrown1023, Centrx, Ceyockey, Chalst, Charlie123, Chewypup, Chickenlegless, Chillum, Chinas Chipnyu, Chmod007, Chris 73, Chris the speller, ChrisBrown, Chrismarra, Chrisvls, Chuck Smith, Chuunen Baka, Ck lostsword, Ckatz, Classicrockfan42, Claudomiro Jr, Closedmouth, Cmrpower, Cntras, CoJaBo, Cocoaguy, Coffee, Cogibyte, ComCat, Combuchan, Cometstyles, Commander, Confused, ben, Connormah, ContinueWithCaution, Conversion script, CoolKid1993, Cooliolabbycool, CoolnessX29, Coondog6, Copy of a copy cat, Copyscaper, Corpx, Corti, Courcelles, Crazytales, Crazytacktockclock, Creidieki, CryptoDerk, Cs-wolves, Ctjf83, Cumbrowski, Cybercobra, Cyktsui, Cymru.lass, Cyp, D-hallah, D. Recorder, D3bruts1d, DARTH SIDIOUS 2, DD2K, DHN, DHeyward, DJ Clayworth, DMG413, DMacks, DaWeedWhisperer, Dadar001, Dakota7307, Dakotaminton, Damoburn, Dan Brown123, Dan Gardner, Dan69en, Danelo, Daniel11, Danny sepley, Darkfight, Darranc, Darth Newdar, DataWraith, David Biddulph, David Eaves, David Koller, David Shay, Ddonald99, DeadEyeArrow, Debackerl, Debresser, Dekisugi, Den fjättrade ankan, Dendodge, Denelson83, Deor, DerHexer, Derek Ross, Derek.cashmar Destroy2020, Destructo23, Df747jet, Dgies, Dgw, Dhill23, Die2u2, DierisK, Dietwald, Dillard421, DirtyFinger, Dirtyterdy, Discospinster, Divajelly, DocWatson42, Dogworshiper, DoktorDec, Donthatebro, Donutz, Dookle999, Doops, Dori, DoubleBlue, Dragon 280, Dragonsteele, Dragonwhacker, Dreadstar, Drivenapart, DropDeadGorgias, Dtrebbien, Dubaduba, Duckbill, Duhaime-yannick, Dumelow, Dysepsion, Dysprosia, EJDyksen, ESkog, EVula, Earlypsychosis, Earthlyreason, Eatmeowmix25, Ed g2s, Edderso, EddieVanZant, Eddieboy2212, Edfen. Edinburgh Wanderer, Edityz, Edward, Ee00224, Einstein841, Eleassar, Eleassar777, Elhouck, Eli the Bearded, Elliskev, Empoor, Emprovision, Enchanter, Encourage, Enkrates, Enviroboy, Epbr123, Epicbeardman123, Eranb, Erdal Ronahi, Erehtsti, Eremgumas, Eric outdoors, Eric-Wester, Erik Zachte, Error -128, Escape Orbit, Esiedlecki, Espoo, Etcarp, Etimbo, Eugrus, Evanc1223, Evercat, Everlong, Evice, Evil saltine, Excirial, Exclamation mark !, Exert, Explicit, FSharpMajor, FactChecker1199, Family von stennett, Father Goose, Favonian, FayssalF, FePe, Feedmecereal, Fennec, Ferkelparade, Fernkes, Fieldday-sunday, Finbarr Saunders, Firegx66, Firexflamexpyro, Fl, Flabergaster, FlameWriter, Flam2006, Flewis, Flowerpotman, Fluffernutter, Fonzy, Fordyz1, Foxjwill, Franamax, Frank34, Franklin.online2006, Fratrep, Frazzydee, Freakgeek, Fred Bauder, Fredrik, Frencheigh, FreplySpang, Frozen4322, Fubar Obfusco, Funkykid101, Futbolplaya7, Futurebanned, Fuzheado, Fæ, G(x), G3pro, G8mal, GB fan, GNRY09, GSlicer, Gadfium, Gakrivas, Garethfoot, Garo, Gary King, Gaurav, Gazpacho, Gdm, Geneffects GeneralAtrocity, Geoff43230, GeorgeStepanek, Georgeosborne, Georgia guy, Gertlex, Gfoley4, Gilliam, Gimmetrow, Glacialfox, Glane23, GlasGhost, Glass Sword, Gleitz, Gogo Dodo, Gohoushmandzadeh, Golbez, Gonzonoir, Goodman441, Goodvac, Googledark, Googlewoogle123, Goplat, Gotyear, Goyston, GraemeL, Grafen, Green caterpillar, Greenrd, GregMinton, Gregb, Grunny, Guil09, Guidelineguy, Guilhermeap, Gunter, Gurch, Gurchzilla, Guy0307, Gökhan, HAl, HYC, Hadal, HaeB, Haham hanuka, Hajor, Hallows AG, HamburgerRadio, HappyDragon. Happysailor, Hardtouch, Harland1, Hayabusa future, Hchs, Hda3ku, Hdt83, Headbomb, HeinzzzderMannn, Helixblue, Hello4719, Hemanshu, Henry Flower, Hephaestos, Heron, Hersfold, Hhanke, Hierarchypedia, Hif, Hilaryam89, Hildanknight, Hippasus, Hk1992, Hogyn Lleol, Homerjay, Homerunna, Ht1848, Hu12, Huakeen, Hungbrain 27, Hut 8.5, Hydeca09, Hytext, I cant think of a good name, IMSoP, IRWolfie-, IW.HG, Iamfscked, IanM, Iceman247, Idont Havaname, Ikar.us, Ike-bana, Ilan Caron, Ilikecheese9, Im.a.lumberjack, Impy4ever, InShaneee, Insanity Incarnate, Insert Insult Here, Instinct, Intelati, Into The Fray, Ioakar, Ipatrol, Irate, Iridescent, Iriseyes, Iron Ninja41, Isilanes, Iskollage, ItsZippy, Ivan, Ivantis, Ivillneverbeasock, Ixfd64, J heisenberg, J-Wiki, J.delanoy, J.smith, J2000ca, JCRules, JForget, JFreeman, JRM, Ja 62, Jacek Kendysz, Jackassmaniac, Jackelfive, Jadontheginger, Jak86, Jake Wartenberg, Jaker Allen, Jakobalewis, Jamelan, James Cridland, JamesBWatson, JamesMLane, Jamesday, Jamie Caponera lover, Jammielou5, Jan Pedersen, Jan van Male, Jasper Deng, Jatkins, Jawed, Jay, Jaydec, Jeff G., Jeffrey Mall, Jejejejesss, JeremyA, Jeremymiles, Jerry McKlein, Jerzy, Jesant13, JesseW, Jessecribb, Jesster79, Jesuseats, Jewbacca, Jewishlibrarian, Jiang, Jim1138, Jim423, Jimregan, Jiy, Jj98, Jmlk17, Jncraton, JoaoRicardo, JodyB, Joeblakesley, John Hubbard, John Nevard, Johndburger, Jon d 17, Jonverve, Jor, Joris Gillis, Jose.mira, Joseandrade6547, Josh Grosse, Josh the Nerd, Joshbrez, Joshschr, Joshurtree, Jpgordon, Jpk, Jredmond, Jrich92, Jujutacular, Juliancolton, June 1903, June Gloom 07, Junior aspirin, Jusdafax, Jusjih, JustinRossi, Jzman, KCinDC, Kapil-Y, Karlthegreat, Kate, Katie Perry, Kbdank71, Keith977, Kenb215, KennethJ, KennethSides, Keroromaniac, Kevin in STL, Kevinjstone, KharBevNor, Khym Chanur, Kia4747, Killeruni, Killr833, Kimut1986, Kinema, King Lopez, Kingingston, Kingj123, Kingpin13, Kingturtle, Kipala, Kirachinmoku, Kirvett, Kitchen Indian, Kitfaaace, Kkm010, KnowledgeOfSelf, Koavf, Kolashnikov, Kolink123, Korg, Korpo, Koszmonaut, Kpjas, Kpr00, KrakatoaKatie, Kubigula, KudulO, Kulshrax, Kurt Jansson, Kuru, Kustere, Kvdveer, KyraVixen, L Kensington, L337p4wn, L33th4x0rguy, LLarson, LUUSAP, La Pianista, Lakinekaki, Lambton, LarryGilbert, Latka, Lavateraguy, Law, Lawrence Cohen, Lcarscad, Ld, LeaveSleaves, LegoABC, Legorol, Leif, Lenka forex, Leonariso, Lepetitechien, Lethe, Leuko, Lhasapso, Life of Riley, Lifebak, Lighted Match, Lightmouse, Lightsup55, Liliana-60, Link1159, LizardJr8, Llloooll11653, Lockeownzj00, Locos epraix, Lollipop Lady, Loopkid, Lopatoid, Loren.wilton, Lostboykev, Lotje, Lousyd, Lovestowrite, Lowestpanda, Ltbyers, Lucas0707, Lucasoutloud, Ludraman, Luna Santin, LunaticFringe, Lupin, Lvr, M.Fin.User, MC10, MER-C, MIT Trekkie, MMuzammils, MSGJ, Maarten van Vliet, MacGyverMagic, Machine chouette, MackSalmon, Madhero88, Magical.Uber.Pwner, Magnus Manske, Maharashtraexpress, Mahinda, Mailer Daemons, Malcolm Farmer, Malcolmx15, Malick78, MamboJambo, Mandarax, MangeurDeCigogne, Mani1, Manojkumarcm, Manop, Marcika, Marcos, Marcus Owertyus, Mariomedici707, Mark, Mark Arsten, Mark Renier, Marknew, Martool, Marumari, Master of Puppets, Materialscientist, Mathwizzp, Matt Crypto, Matthew Stannard, May, Max Schwarz, Maximus Rex, Maxman1010, Mb62020, McSly, Mdchachi, Mdd, Mdlutz, Mechanical digger, Mediclazarus, Meelar, Megara, Melissa Attree, Melsaran, Meno25, Mentifisto, Meow, Mernen, Methecooldude, Mets501, Mfagan, Mhiji, Michaelas10, Michaelbarreto, Michaelbusch, Michiganfreak18, Microtony, Mijodu, Mikakasumov, Mike Rosoft, MikeZ90, Mikenolte, Mikeo, Minesweeper, Mipadi, Miqueli, Miquonranger03, Mirv, Mjquinn id, Mkdw, Mmxx, Modemac, Modster, Monkeyblue, Mono, MonoAV, Mononoke, Monty845, Moondy, Morrnegil, Mortense, Morwen, Mr. Billion, Mr.sagong, MrJones, MrOllie, Mratzloff, Mrdice, Mrmandude1124, Mschel, Muhandes, Mulad, Murgedotcom, Murray Langton, Muse showbiz, Mutchy126, Mutinus, MyUsername, N5iln, Naftprod, Nakon, Nard the Bard, Natalina001, Nauseam, Navin Shetty Brahmavar, NawlinWiki, Nelson2510, Nerd, Netalarm, NeuronExMachina, Neutrality Newsjunkie, Nexus Goof, Nicholas Love, Nick.dude12, NickBush24, Nightbringer, Nihiltres, Nikki135598, Ninja Wizard, Niteowlneils, Nixdorf, Nk, Nohat, NoisyJinx, Noldoaran, Nonerds10, Noogz, Noren, North, Northumbrian, NorwegianBlue, Nostar42, Notheruser, Nowah Balloon, Nrbelex, Nswpheonix, Ntsimp, NuclearWarfare, Numberonegenius, Nurg, Nyenyec, OS2Warp Oberiko, Oblivious, Obradovic Goran, Occono, Ockmeback, Oddbodz, Ohiostandard, Ohnoitsjamie, Ojay123, Oklonia, Old Moonraker, Oldiesmann, Oliver Gaspar, Olivier, Onepoint618, Onorem, Onyxqk, OpinionPerson, Optakeover, Orange Suede Sofa, OrbiterSpacethingy, Oreolvr27, Ormers, OsamaK, Oxymoron83, PM800, PRiis, PTR, Paddu, PaePae, Pagingmrherman, Pakaran, Parsecboy, Pasd, Patrick, Patrick.braelinn, Patricknoddy, Paul Benjamin Austin, Paul zxz, Paulinho28, Pay113, Pb30, Pdefer, Pekaje, Pellucidity, Pepper, Perekeen162, Perl, Perseus, Son of Zeus, Persian Poet Gal, Petasus, Peternewman, Petri Krohn, Phantomsteve, Pharaoh of the Wizards, Phenry, Philg88, Philip Trueman, Philthecow, Philwiki, Piano non troppo, Pichu826, Pigsonthewing, Pikolas, Pinar, Pinethicket, Pink AeroZep, Pjvpjv, Plop, Pmackarate, Pmsyyz, Pnm, Pointlesswiki, Pol098, Poor Yorick, Popsracer, Postcore, Prashanthns, Princesselsda, Project r5, Prolog, Prowikipedians, Pschemp, Punkfan143, Pyrrhus16, Python eggs, QuackGuru, QueenCake, Quickly543, Quikscream, Quinwound, Qwerty Binary, Qwfp, Qwyrxian, R'n'B, R. S. Shaw, R3m0t, R6MaY89, RJFJR, RUINER517, Radagast, RadicalBender, Radon210, Raffleclone, Rahuloof, Rairaunak, Raivein, Randyc, Randyjohnston, RapidR, Raven in Orbit, Razorflame, Rcwc, Rdrgz93, Rdrozd, Rdsmith4, Reach Out to the Truth, Reconsider the static, RedHillian, Redrose64, Redsxfenway, Regenspaziergang, Regibox, RekishiEJ, Remes, Requestion, Res2216firestar, Resitate, Retired username, Reuben2011, RevRagnarok, Rexelceos, Rfc1394, Rfl, Rh375, Rich Farmbrough, Richard Odin Johnson, Richard001, RickK, Rio, Rivertorch, Rjd0060, Rjwilmsi Rmconald, RockMFR, Rodeosmurf, Ronark, Roswitha5, Rotheboat, RoyBoy, Rrburke, Rrjanbiah, Runefrost, Ruzmutuz, Rvs338, Ry R., Ryester1120, Ryulong, S-micdean, S.Örvarr, S. SD6-Agent, SDSandecki, SF007, SJP, SWAdair, SYSS Mouse, Sade, Sagaciousuk, Saint-Paddy, Saki, Saltshakersfc, Sam Hocevar, Sam nead, Samuel, Sarefo, Saros136, Saurabh Host.co.in, Sax Russell, Saxsux, Sbluen, Scarce, Scastronomy, Sceptre, Schmeitgeist, Schun, Scientus, Scott McNay, Sdalmonte, Sdedeo, Seabass1010, SeanSchofield, Seaphoto, Secfan, Secretlondon, Segekihei, Seiji, Senjutuska, Serpens, Servant Saber, Sgeureka, Shades0404, Shadow6363, Shadow99x, ShadowLion, Shadowjams, ShaneKing, Shannonrrwhite, Shantavira, Shearonink, Shirulashem, Short Brigade Harvester Boris, Shreevatsa, Shulha, Shweet, Sibi antony, Sid007, SimonEast, SimonMayer, Sinkice, Sinn, SirClaymore, Sk5893, Skarebo, Sketch-The-Fox, Sketchmoose, Skomorokh, Skunkboy74, Slippies, Slusk, Smalljim, Smilesfozwood, Smsm39, Snigbrook, Snori, Social Studiously, Some jerk on the Internet, Somebody in the WWW, Someguy1221, Sonarpulse, SonicAD, Soundslikeorange, SpAmMeRzZ, SpaceFlight89, Spaz1234, Speed8ump, SpeedyGonsales, Spitfire, Spobmur, SpuriousQ, SqueakBox, Srcrowl, Ssd, Ssolbergj, Ssri1983, Staffwaterboy, Stanqo, Steam5, Steeev, Stephanspencer, Stephen Turner, Stephenb, Sterimmer, Steven Zhang, Steven jones, Stevenrasnick, Stevertigo, Stevietheman Stewartadcock, Stickee, Storkk, Stormix, Striver, StuartMurray, Student907, StuffyProf, Sudirclu, Sunborn, Sundar, Superbastardman, Superp, Superpika66, Suruena, Susano, Susvolans, Svick, Sweet Rocket, Swhawking, Syp, Sysy, TBloemink, TJ Spyke, TNLNYC, TUF-KAT, Taamu, TakuyaMurata, Tangent747, Taric25, Tawker, Taylor Karras, Tcncv, TeaganMago, Teatree99, Techtonic, Teravolt, Thatguyflint, The Anome, The Behnam, The Cunctator, The Legendary Sky Attacker, The One & Only Fools and Horses, The Thing That Should Not Be, The mastermind15, The stolen hot dog bun, The wub, TheMIH, Thecheesykid, Theda, Theking69, Theleftorium, Thelongroad 1980, Themfromspace, Thistle71190, ThomasK, Thumperward, Thv, Tiddly Tom, Tide rolls, Tiggerjay, TimBentley, Timwi, Tjbaru, Tkgd2007, Toby Bartels, Tokek, Tomchiukc, Tomgally, Tommy'sballoon, TonyW, TotalSpaceshipGuy3, Toytoy, Tpk5010, Trainspotter, TransUtopian, Trav1085, Traviswyatt123, TreasuryTag, TrebleSeven, Tree Biting Conspiracy, Tregoweth, Trelvis, Trevor MacInnis, Tripoli89, Trolleymusic, True Pagan Warrior, Tuckcat Tuptup13, Twilsonb, Ty-lord-humanwall, Tyler, Tytheone1, Tytheone111, Tzaquiel, U5er0fw1k1ped1a, UberScienceNerd, Ucare, Ukexpat, UknownEdit, Umapathy, UnLoCode, Uncle Dick, Uncle G, Uncle Milty, Unforgettableid, UnitedStatesian, Unused0029, Urs.Waefler, Useight, Utcursch, Ute in DC, Uykusuz fl, Valdoran, Van helsing, Vanished user 03, Vary, Vchimpanzee,

Veinor, Versgency, Versus22, VeryVerily, Vespristiano, Viajero, Vicki Rosenzweig, Victor McGuire, Vikingstad, Vipuser, Vivi6672, Voidxor, VolatileChemical, Vuara, WadeSimMiser, Waidawut, Waldir, Waldo, Waqas1987, Warren, Washburnmav, Waterfalls12, Wavelength, Wayne Slam, Wdd123, Weebiloobil, Weebl8, Wega2300, Werdan7, Wgfcrafty, What!?Why?Who?, Whitelines, Wiki aff, WikiTownsvillian, Wikid77, Wikidette, Wikiolap, Wildcowsstink, Wile E. Heresiarch, Will Beback, Willsmith, Winchelsea, Windharp, Wingsandsword, WiseWoman, Witzdian, Wizardist, WojPob, Woogee, Woohookitty, WritersCramp, Wwefan111, Wworth, X!, X7q, XLerate, XSG, Xack-16, Xaos, Xenon54, Xevious, Xomm, Xxhopingtearsxx, YISSG, Yamaka122, Yamamoto Ichiro, Yazimoves, Yellowkids, Yelyos, Ygleaf, Yoman82, Ysangkok, YuanHao, Yugsdrawkcabeht, Zaf, Zammuto95, Zanfar, Zanimum, Zealotgi, Zen-master, ZenerV, Zidonuke, Zigger, ZimZalaBim, Zippy, Zoe, Zondor, Zscout370, Zulfadly95, Zundark, Zzuuzz, Ævar Arnfjörð Bjarmason, Mu/an Je/JuccaButh, [], 2136

Google Search Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=482180035 Contributors: (, -Majestic-, 00110001, 06boycej, 10metreh, 119, 1234dddddd, 16@r, 2011kirkand, 213.253.39.xxx, 26 Ramadan, 28421u2232nfenfcenc, 360 Degree, 4ty2, 4urge, 4wajzkd02, 5 albert square, 54gsze4ghz5, 90 Auto, A More Perfect Onion, A. B., A. Parrot, A.Ou, A1girlriot, A1kmm, A8UDI, A930913, AB-me, AGiorgio08, ALargeElk, ANOMALY-117, Aaron Schulz, Aaronbrick, Acdx, Ace of Spades, Achilles2.0, Addshore, Adiay, AdjustShift, Administer, Adrenalin, Afgraldor, Afroholic, AgentCDE, Agl, Ahoerstemeier, Aidan W, Aido2002, Aillema, Aitias, AjaxSmack, Ajelectrowhiz, Ajmint, Al.locke, Alaning, Alannasdaughter, Alansohn, Albrozdude, Aldy, Ale jrb, Alerante, AlexPlank, AlexandrDmitri, Alexf, Alexius08, AlexiusHoratius, Alexkraegen, Alexlinsker@gmail.com, Alexwcovington, AlistairMcMillan, Alitaher2009, Alphius, Alreadyinuse, AltMazter, Alterego, Am088, Amer-aln7l, Americanfreedom, Amerq, AmiDaniel, Amosfolarin, Anakin101, Anaxial, Anderash001, Andie-Mac, Andonic, Andre Engels, Andrevan, Andrew2070, Andrew1p1991, Andrwsc, Anetode, Angela, AniRaptor2001, Animereadabouter2, Ankit Maity, Anna Lincoln, Anon user, Antandrus, Anthony, Antrikshy, Anwar saadat, Apokrif, Apollo, Apox, Arakunem, Arichnad, Arjun G. Menon, Arkhaios, ArmenG, Arnstein87, Arpabone, Arslion, Art LaPella, Arthena, Arvindn, Asdasdasddsdfghjklzxcvbnnm, Asdfasfd;lkj, Ash, Ashenai, Asriel86, Astronouth7303, Athanatis, Atomicthumbs, Aude, Auric, Auroranorth, Aves, Avicennasis, Avsa, Awakeforever, AxelBoldt, Ayudante, Azul, B3TO325, BCAtimewaster, BD2412, BR1996, BWCNY, Backbone32, Badanedwa, Badhadjr, Baiji, Bala, Bardus, Barek, Barney 22998, Baronnet, Bart133, Bazirko, Bballman2258, Bbatsell, Bbpen, Beano, Begoon, Beland, Belovedfreak, Ben Grady, Ben Newman, Ben-Zin, BenBildstein, Benakd, Bender235, Bennyb869147, Benvewikilerim, Bernzsed, Betterworld, Bevo, Bigbossfarin, Biker14, Bill Malloy, Bill Slawski, Bjdehut, Blackcrowned, Blankfaze, BlazeTheMovieFan, BlockMyWorthlessAss, Bluejay Young, Bob123456789101112131415, Bobblewik, Bogdangiusca, Bonadea, Bongwarrior Booobobo, BorgQueen, Borj, Bped1985, Brajeshs, Brambleclawx, Brandished, Brave3, Breathstealer, Brendansa, Brent.austin, Brian0918, Brick Thrower, BrightBlackHeaven, Brion VIBBER, Britbrat9502, BrokenSegue, Bryan Kela, Bt95, Bt1js, Buddhaboss, Bulldog73, Burgundavia, Burkhaj3, Burningstarsfall, Butko, Bvlax2005, Bù hán ér lì, C-thugg, C.Fred, CMASTERHIPITYHOP, CT Cooper, CWenger, CWii, CXI, Caesura, Cahk, Calibr8, Calmypal, Camw, CanisRufus, Capricorn42, Captain Infinity, Captainfordo48, CardinalDan, Carey Evans, Carlborrett, Carsf, Catalaalatac, Catgut, CatherineMunro, Cathy Linton, Catnippper, Cbrown1023, Centrx, Ceyockey, Chalst, Charlie123, Chewypup, Chickenlegless, Chillum, Chinasaur, Chipnyu, Chmod007, Chris 73, Chris the speller, ChrisBrown, Chrismarra, Chrisvls, Chuck Smith, Chuunen Baka, Ck lostsword, Ckatz, Classicrockfan42, Claudomiro Jr, Closedmouth, Cmrpower, Cntras, CoJaBo, Cocoaguy, Coffee, Cogibyte, ComCat, Combuchan, Cometstyles, Commander, Confused.ben, Connormah, ContinueWithCaution, Conversion script, CoolKid1993, Cooliolabbycool, CoolnessX29, Coondog6, Copy of a copy cat, Copyscaper, Corpx, Corti, Courcelles, Crazytales, Crazytales, Crazytales, Creidieki, CryptoDerk, Cs-wolves, Ctjf83, Cumbrowski, Cybercobra, Cyktsui, Cymru.lass, Cyp, D-hallah, D. Recorder, D3bruts1d, DARTH SIDIOUS 2, DD2K, DHN, DHeyward, DJ Clayworth, DMG413, DMacks, DaWeedWhisperer, Dadar001, Dakota7307, Dakotaminton, Damoburn, Dan Brown123, Dan Gardner, Dan69en, Danelo, Daniel11, Danny sepley, Darkfight, Darranc, Darth Newdar, DataWraith, David Biddulph, David Eaves, David Koller, David Shay, Ddonald99, DeadEyeArrow, Debackerl, Debresser, Dekisugi, Den fjättrade ankan, Dendodge, Denelson83, Deor, DerHexer, Derek Ross, Derek.cashman Destroy2020, Destructo23, Df747jet, Dgies, Dgw, Dhill23, Die2u2, DierisK, Dietwald, Dillard421, DirtyFinger, Dirtyterdy, Discospinster, Divajelly, DocWatson42, Dogworshiper, DoktorDec, Donthatebro, Donutz, Dookle999, Doops, Dori, DoubleBlue, Dragon 280, Dragonsteele, Dragonwhacker, Dreadstar, Drivenapart, DropDeadGorgias, Dtrebbien, Dubaduba, Duckbill, Duhaime-yannick, Dumelow, Dysepsion, Dysprosia, EJDyksen, ESkog, EVula, Earlypsychosis, Earthlyreason, Eatmeowmix25, Ed g2s, Edderso, EddieVanZant, Eddieboy2212, Edfen. Edinburgh Wanderer, Edityz, Edward, Ee00224, Einstein841, Eleassar, Eleassar777, Elhouck, Eli the Bearded, Elliskev, Empoor, Emprovision, Enchanter, Encourage, Enkrates, Enviroboy, Epbr123, Epicbeardman123, Eranb, Erdal Ronahi, Erehtsti, Eremgumas, Eric outdoors, Eric-Wester, Erik Zachte, Error -128, Escape Orbit, Esiedlecki, Espoo, Etcarp, Etimbo, Eugrus. Evanc1223, Evercat, Everlong, Evice, Evil saltine, Excirial, Exclamation mark !, Exert, Explicit, FSharpMajor, FactChecker1199, Family von stennett, Father Goose, Favonian, FayssalF, FePe, Feedmecereal, Fennec, Ferkelparade, Fernkes, Fieldday-sunday, Finbarr Saunders, Firegx66, Firexflamexpyro, Fl, Flabergaster, FlameWriter, Flarn2006, Flewis, Flowerpotman, Fluffernutter Fonzy, Fordyz1, Foxjwill, Franamax, Frank34, Franklin.online2006, Fratrep, Frazzydee, Freakgeek, Fred Bauder, Fredrik, Frencheigh, FreplySpang, Frozen4322, Fubar Obfusco, Funkykid101, Futbolplaya7, Futurebanned, Fuzheado, Fæ, G(x), G3pro, G8mal, GB fan, GNRY09, GSlicer, Gadfium, Gakrivas, Garethfoot, Garo, Gary King, Gaurav, Gazpacho, Gdm, Geneffects, GeneralAtrocity, Geoff43230, GeorgeStepanek, Georgeosborne, Georgia guy, Gertlex, Gfoley4, Gilliam, Gimmetrow, Glacialfox, Glane23, GlaseStord, Gleitz, Gogo Dodo Gohoushmandzadeh, Golbez, Gonzonoir, Goodman441, Goodvac, Googledark, Googlewoogle123, Goplat, Gotyear, Goyston, GraemeL, Grafen, Green caterpillar, Greenrd, GregMinton, Gregb, Grunny, Guil09, Guidelineguy, Guilhermeap, Gunter, Gurch, Gurchzilla, Guy0307, Gökhan, HAl, HYC, Hadal, HaeB, Haham hanuka, Hajor, Hallows AG, HamburgerRadio, HappyDragc Happysailor, Hardtouch, Harland1, Havabusa future, Hchs, Hda3ku, Hdt83, Headbomb, HeinzzzderMannn, Helixblue, Hello4719, Hemanshu, Henry Flower, Hephaestos, Heron, Hersfold, Hhanke, Hierarchypedia, Hif, Hilaryam89, Hildanknight, Hippasus, Hk1992, Hogyn Lleol, Homerjay, Homerunna, Ht1848, Hu12, Huakeen, Hungbrain 27, Hut 8.5, Hydeca09, Hytext, I cant think of a good name, IMSoP, IRWolfie-, IW.HG, Iamfscked, IanM, Iceman247, Idont Havaname, Ikar.us, Ike-bana, Ilan Caron, Ilikecheese9, Im.a.lumberjack, Impy4ever, InShaneee, Insan Incarnate, Insert Insult Here, Instinct, Intelati, Into The Fray, Ioakar, Ipatrol, Irate, Iridescent, Iriseyes, Iron Ninja41, Isilanes, Iskollage, ItsZippy, Ivan, Ivantis, Ivillneverbeasock, Ixfd64, J heisenberg, J-Wiki, J.delanoy, J.smith, J2000ca, JCRules, JForget, JFreeman, JRM, Ja 62, Jacek Kendysz, Jackassmaniac, Jackelfive, Jadontheginger, Jak86, Jake Wartenberg, Jaker Allen, Jakobalewis, Jamelan, James Cridland, JamesBWatson, JamesMLane, Jamesday, Jamie Caponera lover, Jammielou5, Jan Pedersen, Jan van Male, Jasper Deng, Jatkins, Jawed, Jay, Jaydec, Jeff G., Jeffrey Mall, Jejejejesss, JeremyA, Jeremymiles, Jerry McKlein, Jerzy, Jesant13, JesseW, Jessecribb, Jesster79, Jesuseats, Jewbacca, Jewishlibrarian, Jiang, Jim138, Jim423, Jimregan, Jiy Ji98, Jmlk17, Jncraton, JoaoRicardo, JodyB, Joeblakesley, John Hubbard, John Nevard, Johndburger, Jon d 17, Jonverve, Jor, Joris Gillis, Jose.mira, Joseandrade6547, Josh Grosse, Josh the Nerd, Joshbrez, Joshschr, Joshurtree, Jpgordon, Jpk, Jredmond, Jrich92, Jujutacular, Juliancolton, June 1903, JuneGloom07, Junior aspirin, Jusdafax, Jusjih, JustinRossi, Jzman, KCinDC, Kapil-Y, Karlthegreat, Kate, Katie Perry, Kbdank71, Keith977, Kenb215, KennethJ, KennethSides, Keroromaniac, Kevin in STL, Kevinjstone, KharBevNor, Khym Chanur, Kia4747, Killeruni, Killr833, Kimut1986, Kinema, King Lopez, Kingingston, Kingj123, Kingpin13, Kingturtle, Kipala, Kirachinmoku, Kirvett, Kitchen Indian, Kitfaaace, Kkm010, KnowledgeOfSelf, Koavf, Kolashnikov, Kolink123, Korg, Korpo, Koszmonaut, Kpjas, Kpr00, KrakatoaKatie, Kubigula, KuduIO, Kulshrax, Kurt Jansson, Kuru, Kustere, Kvdveer, KyraVixen, L Kensington, L337p4wn, L33th4x0rguy, LLarson, LUUSAP, La Pianista, Lakinekaki, Lambton, LarryGilbert, Latka, Lavateraguy, Law, Lawrence Cohen, Lcarscad, Ld, LeaveSleaves, LegoABC, Legorol, Leif, Lenka forex, Leonariso, Lepetitechien, Lethe, Leuko, Lhasapso, Life of Riley, Lifebak, Lighted Match, Lightmouse, Lightsup55, Liliana-60, Link1159, LizardJr8, Lllooolll1653, Lockeownzj00, Locos epraix, Lollipop Lady, Loopkid, Lopatoid, Loren, wilton, Lostboykey, Lotie, Lousyd, Lovestowrite, Lowestpanda, Ltbyers, Lucas0707, Lucasoutloud, Ludraman, Luna Santin, LunaticFringe, Lupin, Lyr, M.Fin.User, MC10, MER-C, MIT Trekkie, MMuzammils, MSGJ, Maarten van Vliet, MacGyverMagic, Machine chouette, MackSalmon, Madhero88, Magical.Uber.Pwner, Magnus Manske, Maharashtraexpress, Mahinda, Mailer Daemons, Malcolm Farmer, Malcolmx15, Malick78, MamboJambo, Mandarax, MangeurDeCigogne, Mani1, Manojkumarcm, Manop, Marcika, Marcos, Marcus Qwertyus, Mariomedici707, Mark, Mark Arsten, Mark Renier, Marknew, Martpol, Marumari, Master of Puppets, Materialscientist, Mathwizxp, Matt Crypto, Matthew Stannard, Mav, Max Schwarz, Maximus Rex, Maxman1010, Mb62020, McSly, Mdchachi, Mdd, Mdlutz, Mechanical digger, Mediclazarus, Meelar, Megara, Melissa Attree, Melsaran, Meno25, Mentifisto, Meow, Mernen, Methecooldude, Mets501, Mfagan, Mhiji, Michaelas10, Michaelbarreto, Michaelbusch, Michiganfreak18, Microtony, Mijodu, Mikakasumov, Mike Rosoft, MikeZ90, Mikenolte, Mikeo, Minesweeper, Mipadi, Miqueli, Miquonranger03, Mirv, Mjquinn id, Mkdw, Mmxx, Modemac, Modster, Monkeyblue, Mono, MonoAV, Mononoke, Monty845, Moondy, Mormegil, Mortense, Morwen, Mr. Billion, Mr.sagong, MrJones, MrOllie, Mratzloff, Mrdice, Mrmandude 1124, Mschel, Muhandes, Mulad, Murgedotcom, Murray Langton, Muse showbiz, Mutchy 126. Mutinus, MyUsername, N5iln, Naftprod, Nakon, Nard the Bard, Natalina001, Nauseam, Navin Shetty Brahmavar, NawlinWiki, Nelson2510, Nerd, Netalarm, NeuronExMachina, Neutrality, Newsjunkie, Nexus Goof, Nicholas Love, Nick.dude12, NickBush24, Nightbringer, Nihiltres, Nikki135598, Ninja Wizard, Niteowlneils, Nixdorf, Nk, Nohat, NoisyJinx, Noldoaran, Nonerds10, Noogz, Noren, North, Northumbrian, NorwegianBlue, Nostar42, Notheruser, Nowah Balloon, Nrbelex, Nswpheonix, Ntsimp, NuclearWarfare, Numberonegenius, Nurg, Nyenyec, OS2Warp, Oberiko, Oblivious, Obradovic Goran, Occono, Ockmeback, Oddbodz, Ohiostandard, Ohnoitsjamie, Ojay123, Oklonia, Old Moonraker, Oldiesmann, Oliver Gaspar, Olivier, Onepoint618, Onorem, Onyxqk, OpinionPerson, Optakeover, Orange Suede Sofa, OrbiterSpacethingy, Oreolvr27, Ormers, OsamaK, Oxymoron83, PM800, PRiis, PTR, Paddu, PaePae, Pagingmrherman, Pakaran, Parsecboy, Pasd, Patrick, Patrick, braelinn, Patricknoddy, Paul Benjamin Austin, Paul zxz, Paulinho28, Pay113, Pb30, Pdefer, Pekaje, Pellucidity, Pepper, Perekeen162, Perl, Perseus, Son of Zeus, Persian Poet Gal, Petasus, Peternewman, Petri Krohn, Phantomsteve, Pharaoh of the Wizards, Phenry, Philg88, Philip Trueman, Philthecow, Philwiki, Piano non troppo, Pichu826. Pigsonthewing, Pikolas, Pinar, Pinethicket, Pink AeroZep, Pjypjy, Plop, Pmackarate, Pmsyyz, Pnm, Pointlesswiki, Pol098, Poor Yorick, Popsracer, Postcore, Prashanthns, Princesselsda, Project r5, Prolog, Prowikipedians, Pschemp, Punkfan143, Pyrrhus16, Python eggs, QuackGuru, QueenCake, Quickly543, Quikscream, Quinwound, Qwerty Binary, Qwfp, Qwyrxian, R'n'B, R. S. Shaw, R3m0t, R6MaY89, RJFJR, RUINER517, Radagast, RadicalBender, Radon210, Raffleclone, Rahuloof, Rairaunak, Raivein, Randyc, Randyjohnston, RapidR, Raven in Orbit, Razorflame, Rcwc, Rdrgz93, Rdrozd, Rdsmith4, Reach Out to the Truth, Reconsider the static, RedHillian, Redrose64, Redsxfenway, Regenspaziergang, Regibox, RekishiEJ, Remes, Requestion, Res2216firestar, Resitate, Retired username, Reuben2011, RevRagnarok, Rexelceos, Rfc1394, Rfl, Rh375, Rich Farmbrough, Richard Odin Johnson, Richard001, RickK, Rio, Rivertorch, Rjd0060, Rjwilmsi, Rmconald, RockMFR, Rodeosmurf, Ronark, Roswitha5, Rotheboat, RoyBoy, Rrburke, Rrjanbiah, Runefrost, Ruzmutuz, Rvs338, Ry R., Ryester1120, Ryulong, S-micdean, S.Örvarr.S, SD6-Agent, SDSandecki, SF007, SJP, SWAdair, SYSS Mouse, Sade, Sagaciousuk, Saint-Paddy, Saki, Saltshakersfc, Sam Hocevar, Sam nead, Samuel, Sarefo, Saros136, Saurabh Host.co.in, Sax Russell, Saxsux, Sbluen, Scarce, Scastronomy, Sceptre, Schmeitgeist, Schun, Scientus, Scott McNay, Sdalmonte, Sdedeo, Seabass1010, SeanSchofield, Seaphoto, Secfan, Secretlondon, Segekihei, Seiji, Senjutuska, Serpens, Servant Saber, Sgeureka, Shades0404, Shadow6363, Shadow99x, ShadowLion, Shadowjams, ShaneKing, Shannonrnwhite, Shantavira, Shearonink, Shirulashem, Short Brigade Harvester Boris, Shreevatsa, Shulha, Shweet, Sibi antony, Sid007, SimonEast, SimonMayer, Sinkice, Sinn, SirClaymore, Sk5893, Skarebo, Sketch-The-Fox, Sketchmoose, Skomorokh, Skunkboy74, Slippies, Slusk, Smalljim, Smilesfozwood, Smsm39, Snigbrook, Snori, Social Studiously, Some jerk on the Internet, Somebody in the WWW, Someguy1221, Sonarpulse, SonicAD, Soundslikeorange, SpAmMeRzZ, SpaceFlight89, Spaz1234, Speed8ump, SpeedyGonsales, Spitfire, Spobmur, SpuriousQ, SqueakBox, Srcrowl, Ssd, Ssolbergj, Ssri1983, Staffwaterboy, Stanqo, Steam5, Steeev, Stephanspencer, Stephen Turner, Stephenb, Sterimmer, Steven Zhang, Steven jones, Stevenrasnick, Stevertigo, Stevietheman Stewartadcock, Stickee, Storkk, Stormix, Striver, StuartMurray, Student907, StuffyProf, Sudirclu, Sunborn, Sundar, Superbastardman, Superp, Superpika66, Suruena, Susano, Susvolans, Svick, Sweet Rocket, Swhawking, Syp, Sysy, TBloemink, TJ Spyke, TNLNYC, TUF-KAT, Taamu, TakuyaMurata, Tangent747, Taric25, Tawker, Taylor Karras, Tcncv, TeaganMago, Teatree99, Techtonic, Teravolt, Thatguyflint, The Anome, The Behnam, The Cunctator, The Legendary Sky Attacker, The One & Only Fools and Horses, The Thing That Should Not Be, The masterminal 5, The stolen hot dog bun, The wub, TheMIH, Thecheesykid, Theda, Theking69, Theleftorium, Thelongroad1980, Themfromspace, Thistle71190, ThomasK, Thumperward, Thv, Tiddly Tom, Tide rolls, Tiggerjay, TimBentley, Timwi, Tjbaru, Tkgd2007, Toby Bartels, Tokek, Tomchiukc, Tomgally, Tommy'sballoon, TonyW, TotalSpaceshipGuy3, Toytoy, Tpk5010, Trainspotter,

TransUtopian, Trav1085, Traviswyatt123, TreasuryTag, TrebleSeven, Tree Biting Conspiracy, Tregoweth, Trelvis, Trevor MacInnis, Tripoli89, Trolleymusic, True Pagan Warrior, Tuckcat, Tuptup13, Twilsonb, Ty-Jord-humanwall, Tyler, Tytheone111, Tzaquiel, Useroffw1k1ped1a, UberScienceNerd, Ucare, Ukexpat, UknownEdit, Umapathy, UnLoCode, Uncle Dick, Uncle G, Uncle Milty, Unforgettableid, UnideStatesian, Unused0029, Urs. Waefler, Useight, Utcursch, Uterin DC, Uykusuz fl, Valdoran, Van helsing, Vanished user 03, Vary, Vchimpanzee, Veinor, Vergaeck, Versus22, VeryVerily, Vespristiano, Viajero, Vicki Rosenzweig, Victor McGuire, Vikingstad, Vipuser, Vivió672, Voidxor, VolatileChemical, Vuara, WadeSimMiser, Waidawut, Waldir, Waldo, Waqas1987, Warren, Washburnmav, Waterfalls12, Wavelength, Wayne Slam, Wdd123, Weebiloobil, Weebl8, Wega2300, Werdan7, Wgfcrafty, What!?Why?Who?, Whitelines, Wiki alf, WikiTownsvillian, Wikid77, Wikidette, Wikiolap, Wildcowsstink, Wile E. Heresiarch, Will Beback, Willsmith, Winchelsea, Windharp, Wingsandsword, WiseWoman, Wittylama, Wizardist, WojPob, Woogee, Woohookitty, WritersCramp, Wwefan1111, Wworth, X1, X7q, XLerate, XSG, Xack-16, Xaos, Xenon54, Xevious, Xomm, Xxhopingtearsxx, YISSG, Yamaka122, Yamamoto Ichiro, Yazimoves, Yellowkids, Yelyos, Ygleaf, Yoman82, Ysangkok, YuanHao, Yugsdrawkcabeht, Zaf, Zammuto95, Zanfar, Zanimum, Zealotgi, Zen-master, ZenerV, Zidonuke, Zigger, ZimZalaBim, Zippy, Zoe, Zondor, Zscout370, Zulfadly95, Zundark, Zzuuzz, Ævar Arnfjörð Bjarmason, Muлан Jenucaвчиh, [], 2136 anonymous edits

Cloaking Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=481264673 Contributors: AbsolutDan, Alphachimp, Andrewpmk, Are you ready for IPv6?, Beland, Bidness, Bonadea, Brodseba, Cantaloupe2, ChaTo, Cumbrowski, Dcoetzee, Dinhtuydzao, ERcheck, Edward, Ewlyahoocom, Eyloni, Family Guy Guy, Firsfron, Gebound, Geni, GraemeL, Hellknowz, Jameshfisher, Jdevalk, Jehochman, Jestering, Josh Parris, Kate, Khym Chanur, LeCire, Lotje, Ma.rkus.nl, Mathias Poujol-Rost, Max1900, Merovingian, Mindmatrix, Nihiltres, Nixeagle, Nunquam Dormio, Oceanconsulting, Ohnoitsjamie, Optimale, Overmaster net, Peck jon, Perkiset, Philwiki, PinchasC, Poweroid, Prunesqualer, Pushpinder12, Puskas, Pxma, Qwyrxian, Rrjanbiah, Rugxulo, Salsa Shark, Sam Hocevar, Searching for Orion, Shabda, Simetrical, SiobhanHansa, Suitov, Superm401, TimBray, Tregoweth, VanillaX, Yworo, 96 anonymous edits

Web search engine Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=482231355 Contributors: 123b, 123c, 123f, 16@r, 321ylzzirg, 7, 84user, A. B., A0tv23, Accl.news, Accounting4Taste, Accurizer, Achugg, Aep itah, Afnecors, Aiit garga, Aikovacs, Aimint, Akiar13, Alan Liefting, AlanS1951, Alansohn, Alemafut, Alfons Åberg, Aliweb, Ambassador29, Andreas Kaufmann Andrew Duffell, Andropod, Aneesprince, Angeld89, Another-sailor, Anspar, Anvilmedia, Apparition11, Appledandy, Aragor, Arctic Fox, Arichnad, Arthena, Aseld, Athaenara, BIGGOOGIES, Backtous2012, Badgernet, Banaticus, Beao, Bebo77, Beland, Ben Ben, Benaya, Bender235, Bigbluebeaver, Biscuittin, Bjankuloski06en, Bjelli, Blakkandekka, Blehfu, Blogger11, Bloxxy, Bobo192, Bonadea, Boyd Reimer, Brat22, Bruce 1ee, Bsadowski 1, Buettcher, Bugnot, Cac united, Caffeinejolt, Caiaffa, Calvinklein911, CambridgeBayWeather, Capone7722, Capricorn42. Captain-tucker, Carlosguitar, Carlwev, Cartel7, CaseyPenk, Ceramic catfish, Chamal N, Chansonh, Chris Wood, ChrisfromHouston, ChristopheS, Cirsam, Ckatz, Cklein1209, ClashTheBunny Classicrockfan42, Cmcardle720, Cmglee, Cnilep, CoJaBo, Codename.venice, Coldmachine, ConcernedVancouverite, Connorthecat, CoolKid1993, Coolaij, Cpiral, Crazy Boris with a red beard, Credibly Witless, CristianoMacaluso, Crows1985, Cst17, Cut Bravo, DGG, DRogers, DSRH, DVdm, Dan6hell66, DancingPhilosopher, Danieltabak, Dawn Bard, Ddloe, Dem1995, Demarie, Dephnit45, Dgiul, Dgw, Dillonpg1, DisillusionedBitterAndKnackered, Doxin45, Drmadskills, Drmies, Dubleeble, Dwayne, ES IRM, ESkog, EdJohnston, Edward Elric 1308, Elandy2009, Elipongo, Elkman, Enigmaman, Epipkin, Erianna, Espoo, Esv123, EurekaLott, Favonian, Fences and windows, Fmccown, Foogus, Foreigner82, Francis Irving, Francvs, FrankyFrank101, Frap, Friendocity, Fronier, Fzamith, G-Yenn123, Gaganmasoun, Gail, Gaming&Computing, Gary King, Gemirates, Gepcsirke, Ggallucci, Ggrefen, Giftlite, Gihangamos, Ginadavis, GoHuskies990411, Gogo Dodo, GrantGD, Gregman2, Griffbo, Gsarwa, Gurch, Gustavo Destro, HFadeel, HPJoker, Haakon, Hagreyman, Halmstad, Harizotoh9, Hashim2010, Headbomb, Heavyweight Gamer Hi878, Hillwilliam6, Hkreiger, Hoverfish, Hu12, Hvn0413, Hydrogen Iodide, INkubusse, Inas66, Indian2493, Inetmonster, InfoSources, Insanity Incarnate, J.delanoy, JForget, JNW, Jackr1909, James A. Donald, Jamesontai, JanDeFietser, Janderie, Janhoy, Jatkins, JavierMC, Jdfoote, JeanCaffou, Jeff G., Jfroelich, Jiddisch, Jim the Techie, Jim1138, Jimbo16454, Jingle bigballs, John Vandenberg, Johnuniq, Josconklin, Jose Gervasio, Jozef.kutej, Jreconomy, K-ray913, K4m1v4, Kanggotan, Kazastankas, Kc03, Kendalfong, Ketsuekigata, Kiranoush, Kiransarv99, Kjpoconnor, Klilidiplomus, Klutzy, Kmmhasan, Koavf, Kuru, Kvasilev, LScriv, Leevanjackson, Legaleagle86, Lesley.latham, Leuko, Levineps, Likmo123, Llamafirst, Loderuner, Logan, Lokpest, Lostzenfound, Lsolan, Ltcoconut88, Ltkmerlini, Luv len, MBisanz, MJ94, Ma8thew, Mac, Macrakis, Maghnus, Makemi, Mandarax, Mangaman27, Manwichosu, Mapelpark, Marcus Qwertyus. Martin451, Mathiaslylo, Mattgirling, Mattmnelson, Maximus2000, Mbelaunde, McSly, Meemore, MercZ, Mhha, Midgrid, Miladz7560, Mitul0520, Mlo0352, MoeenKhurshid, Moeenkhurshids, Mooglesearch, MrOllie, Mstrehlke, Mulva111, Nadeem12345, Nainawalli, Nasnema, NawlinWiki, Ndenison, Nenya17, Newtown11, Nexus501, Nimoegra, Nlyte.Software, Nono-1966, Northamerica1000, Nowo11, Nubicsearch, NuclearWarfare, Nurasko, Nurg, Ohnoitsjamie, Ooyyo, Orange Suede Sofa, Oscar.nierstrasz, Outlinekiller, PLA y Grande Covián, PakRise, Patience2, Pgallert, Phantomsteve, Philip Trueman, PhoenixLightInc, Piano non troppo, Pickuptha'Musket, Pinethicket, Plenderj, Pnm123, Poeloq, Popsup, Porthugh, Possum, Prari, PseudoOne, Puchiko, Qnxkuba, RA0808, RW Marloe, Rachell36, Rajesh, patchala, Rakeitin, Rathee, Ray3055, RazorXX8, Reaper Eternal, Regisbates, Res2216firestar, Richard31415, Rlendog, Robertnettleton, Ronhjones, Ronz, Rosariomorgan, Rozbif, Runefurb, Rz1115, S2009qw, SDSandecki, SF007, Saha zapaat, Samdutton, Sampi, Sceptre, Schnoatbrax, Schwarzenneger, Scurless, Seaphoto, Searchman2, Searchmaven, Searchprochina, Seeleschneider, Semio7, Shantu123, Sharon08tam, Shuipzv3, SiegeLord, SilkTork, Simulacrum01, Skapoor 92, Skapoor007, Sllim jon, Smalljim, Sman24, Smarteralec, SnowFire, Spotworks, Srinivas, Steele, Stephenb, Steve.bassey, Strait, StuffOfInterest, StuffyProf, SudoGhost, SuperHamster, Suzukiboy04, TarzanASG, TastyPoutine, Tch5416339, Tcncv, Tedickey, Teles, The Thing That Should Not Be, Thecheesykid, Think outside the box, Thinktdub, Thomas humphrey12, Thunderbird2, Tommy2010, Toussaint, Ty27rv, Uniltiranyu, Valfontis, Vchimpanzee, Versageek, Vicenarian, Vuongvina, W163, Waldir, Wavelength, Wikiolap, Wikipedian314, Williamjhonson45, Wizardist, Wmartin08, Woohookitty, X7q, XDaniX, Xcohen, Xiaoshuang, Xin0427, Xlxfjh, Xmarkmanx, Yamaha07, Yegg13, Yerpo, Yoursvivek, ZeeknayTzfat, Zidonuke, ZimZalaBim, Zzuuzz, Милан Јелисавчић, चंद्रकात धुतडमल, 796 anonymous edits

Bing Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=447903716 Contributors: 16@r, 19foster92, 1wolfblake, 5 albert square, 90, A Cornish Pasty, A sanny, A.jack, A:-)Brunus, AJHalliwell, Abcxyyslkj, Aceleo, Achlochan, Addihockey10, Aeonx, Aikidockd, AimalCool, AlanK, Alaning, Alansohn, AlixChristensen2, Amalthea, Amniarix, Ancheta Wis, Andrew-916, Angel caboodle, Anonymous Dissident, AntL, Anthony Appleyard, Antti29, Apseymour, Arijit rim, Arteyu, Asdfghjkl01234567890, Atchom, Atulio8, Austin512, Avoided, Avsharath, Axxand, BWCNY, Badgernet, Banaticus, Beland, Ben Ben, Ben Lunsford, BenMathews, Bender235, Bennetto, Bhfjkebjvkdfebfv, Bhny, BiT, Bigjhoninelcasa28, Bill Malloy, BingUser123, Blanston, Blehfu, Blink'em, Bluerasberry, Blurpeace, Bob bobato, Bongwarrior, Borgx, Brando2494, Breezest, BrewingII, Bsadowski1, Bubba73, Bubbabubba68, Bud4567, CWenger, CalumCook234, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, CanadianLinuxUser, Canterbury Tail, CaptainStack, Casablanca2000in, Catgut, Ccacsmss, Ccccjjjj, CharlesDayton, ChimmyChonga20, Chirags, Chmod 777, Chris1294, ChrisHodgesUK, ChrisfromHouston, Christopher Kraus, Clarince63, CliffC, Cloudcounts, Cobain, Codon0, Coffee, Comet Tuttle, Cometstyles, ConCompS, Connorhd, Cool-guy357, Coolcaesar, Coolhawks88, Courcelles, Creek23, Cumbiagermen, Cybercobra, Cyberpower678, Cyclone38, DARTH SIDIOUS 2, DHN, DOHC Holiday, DSRH, DVdm, Da Vynci, Damaster98, Dan Atkinson, Daniel Lawrence, Danifronter, Danny sepley, Darkquest21, Darrell Greenwood, Dave6, David W Grieve, Dawnseeker2000, Decltype, Deggle, Demize, Demonkoryu, DerBorg, DerechoReguerraz, Digifiend, Dimatx, Dinamo44, DinosaursLoveExistence, Djones96, Dmarquard, Download, Downwards, Drbreznjev, Dtoliaferro, Easyid, Eelamstylez77, Elassint, ElationAviation, Elmodidydee, Emid 123, Enemenemu, Entropy, Epbr 123, Excirial, Expertseo, F3ARL3SSCR4TTY, Fausto 2009, Favonian, Feudonym, Filter 1987, FirePenguins, Firsfron Fitoschido, Fixman, Flatbushthecat, FleetCommand, Flopdood12, Fluffernutter, Flyskippy1, Fmccown, Free Bear, Frxstrem, Funandtrvl, Funtube, Fyudt, Fyufyufyu, Fyyer, Fæ, GageSkidmore, Gary King, Garyp01, Gavia immer, Ged UK, Gfoley4, Giraffedata, Glacialfox, Glane23, Gobonobo, God78, Gogo Dodo, GoingBatty, GorillaWarfare, Grafen, Grayshi, Gsarwa, Gshji, HAl, Haipa Doragon, Hajatvrc, Hanacy, Hanxu9, Harry lewis1, Harry lewis40404, Heinzzzder Mannn, Hervegirod, Hessamnia, Himasha Wijesurendra, HisSpaceResearch, Historywiz1776, Hkutmba, Hu12, I dont like google, IGProgram, IGeMiNix, IRP, ISTB351, Imterpsfan2, Incorruptable, Inhumandecency, Inyourfacetoiletface, Ishouldnthavetoproveimhuman, J.delanoy, J04n, JForget, Ja0485, Jac16888, Jackfork, Jarhead1407, Jburris14, Jdoe203, Jecowa, Jelson25, Jenks24, Jennifersalerno, Jerinitt, Jerrysmp, Jetekus, Jibbily, Jibbley, Jim1138, Jj137, Jj98, Jlascar, Jlin, Jmasii Jmh010, Johntex, Johnuniq, JoolzWiki, Jordanadams123, Joshua Issac, Jusdafax, Jwojdylo, Jwoodger, KCMraz, Kartano, Katieh5584, Kbbbb, Kerr avon, Keykid, Kfcdesuland, Kilo-Lima, King of Hearts, Kingpin13, Kirachinmoku, Kirilmatt, Kitch, Kkm010, Klamse25, Knowitalldb, Koko199, Kpacquer, Kprobst, Kroidkrensen, Ksoileau, Kwiki, L Kensington, L*i*am loves kids, Lachliggity, Lamsharkie, Lehasa, Leon7, Leuko, Levent, LightSpeed, LilHelpa, Lineriderfan, Lkopeter, Loco Metal Head, Logan, Lolibarbie, Lord British, Lotje, Lovejust, LovesMacs, Lprd2007, LtNOWIS, Lukas hasler, Luminifer, Lunboks, M.nelson, M0z, MAS10, MMuzammils, MZMcBride, Mackenziepricee, MainBody, Marcus Qwertyus, Marek69, MariusStrom, Mark91, Marsha555, Martarius, Martinevans123, Masterfreakinchief, Matthew, Matthewthepc, Mattkokes, MaxTill, Maziotis, Me Three, Meaghan, Meco, Meow, Mephiles602, Mephilstophelian, Mervyn, Michaelbeckham, Michaeldsuarez, Microsoft News Center, MightyWarrior, Mild Bill Hiccup, Mirokado, Monaarora84, Monkeez, Mono, Montypython789, Mortense, Mpcalan, Mtwiscool, MuZemike, Mugunth Kumar, Myself488, N5iln, NPrice, Nakon, Naniwako, Naturegrl33, Nick Number, Niconc, Nifky?, Njbob, Nnemo, NotAnonymous0, Numberonegenius, Nurg, Nwxxdy, Nyswimmer, O.maheshwar, Oddbodz, Oni Ookami Alfador, Optiguy54, Orange Suede Sofa, OrangeTako, Orizon, Ottawahitech, Pcuser42, Penguinator18, Pgan002, Pharaoh of the Wizards, PhilKnight, Phildayton, Philip Trueman, Pielord456, Pigman, Pingveno, Pointillist, Pokerface1234gaga, Polargeo, Ppntori, PrimoB, Qrsdogg, Quartz25, Quatloo, Quebec99, QuillySilly, Qwertynessftw, Qwyrxian, R'n'B, RJM, RJaguar3, RMHED, Rabhyanker, Racknuts2510, Racula, Radagast83, RadioFan, Rd232, Rdeiriar, Redraiders203, Reds29, Ria, Ricardocolombia, Rich Farmbrough, Riki, Rjwilmsi, Robert K S, RobertHuaXia, Rollins83, Ronz, Rusty23, SD5, SDSandecki, Salvio giuliano, Samvscat, Scarycrow, SchnitzelMannGreek, Schutz, Scientus, Sciessey, Scott0485, Scrappycoco17, Scruff3, Seb az86556, Shadowjams, Shane.Halloran, Shen zq, Shloopermonger, Shoowak, Shouran, Silverturtle1, Slightsmile, Smallman12q, Smilly77 Smurrayinchester, Snowman304, SoCalSuperEagle, Socialmaven1, Sohmc, Sole Soul, Soumyasch, SpuriousQ, Stephenchou0722, Stickee, StompStatus, Supermarioman63, THISISRIGHT, TJRC, Tagus, TallNapoleon, Tbhotch, Terrillja, Tesscass, Tetraedycal, Tgeairn, The Fresh Food Ranger, The Thing That Should Not Be, TheGeekHead, ThePhantomCopyEditor, The Techie Geek 63, Theone intraining, Thumperward, Tide rolls, Tim 1357, Timneu 22, Tktktk, Tom 371, Tommy 2010, Tomtwenty, Tophtucker, Transporter Man, Tromberg, Ts1and 2 fanatic, Tuanese, Tundraman1229, TyA, TyFitzgerald, Tyrol5, Uncle Dick, Unscented, Vaio-911, Varlaam, Vchimpanzee, Vinhtantran, ViperSnake151, Von Restorff, Vrenator, W163, Waggers, Warren, Wasted Time R, Wavelength, Wayne Slam, WebHamster, Who then was a gentleman?, Why Not A Duck, WiLLBERT, Wiki13, WikiPuppies, Wikid77, Wikiolap, Wikipelli, WindowsSeven, Wknight94, Woohookitty, Wperdue, Wrichik, Wutsje, XX MI6IT Xx, Xompanthy, Xpclient, Xskydevilx, Yetisyny, Yeungb, Zaixionito, Zhou Yu, ZimZalaBim, Zklink, Zollerriia, Zpalmese, Zumarov, Zzmonty, Zzuuzz, ~obsidian, 933 anonymous edits

Ask.com Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=480315366 Contributors: 1Temp, 53180, A930913, ADimiTR, AKMask, AVand, AaronY, Academic Challenger, Acather96, AdityaRachakonda, AimalCool, Aitias, Ajmint, Al tally, Alansohn, Aleenf1, Alex43223, AlexJ, Allen3, Altenmann, Americanfreedom, Anas Salloum, Andrewpmk, Andy, Anjel19, Ankit Maity, ArglebargleIV, Artiemarie, Atlant, Avoided, Aye Carumba Fajita Pizza, BBM2424, Bdb484, Bdude, Behun, Bencherlite, Benea, Bigz123456789, Bjbats, BlueAmethyst, Bobblewik, Bobo192, Boing! said Zebedee, Bonethugnd, Bongwarrior, Booyabazooka, BoyolonesJr, BozMo, BrainyBabe, Branddobbe, Broo2, Bruce89, Bryzal, Bubbabubba68, CR85747, Caleb Bond, CambridgeBayWeather, Campuscodi, Camw, CanadianLinuxUser, CannotResolveSymbol, Capricorn42, Carlosguitar, Caster23, Centurion123, Centurion123, Centurion123, Centurion123, Centarion123, Centarion123, Concent, Colcaesar, Courcelles, Cpl Syx, Cprompt, Ctjf83, Cumbrowski, Czj, DARTH SIDIOUS 2, DHowell, Dalahäst, Danley, Danpoulton, Darrell Greenwood, DavidDTM, DavidWBrooks, Dawootcat78, Dbrinton, DeansFA,

Deconstructhis, Dedication of Hearts, Delta1989, DerHexer, Derfboy, Dew, Dhartung, Discospinster, DocWatson42, Doczilla, Donbert, Dougweller, Dr.K., Dragon 280, Dragonmonster8, Drat. Drmies, DropDeadGorgias, Dspradau, Easytec, Ed Poor, Edgar181, Edityz, El'Tyrant, Elishabet, Epbr123, Eric-Wester, Escape Orbit, EscapingLife, Evb-wiki, Evenmadderjon, Evil saltine, Evosoho, Excirial, Falcon8765, Faradayplank, Farkle96, Fattymcfatt1, Feezo, Feinoha, Fences and windows, Fieldday-sunday, Fireswordfight, Firsfron, FisherQueen, Flarn2006, Flewis, Fordan, Fryn, Fumama, Fumitol, Funky Monkey, Gaming&Computing, Gdm, Ged UK, Ggreer, Gidonb, Gimmetrow, Gisaster25, Gnfnrf, Goalloverhere, Goblinpwn1, Godardesque, Goldom, Gon Gordonrink, Gplpark92, GracieLizzie, Grafen, Grahamhopgood, Greatestrowerever, Gshji, Guest9999, Gunisugen, Gzkn, Haakon, Hankie1016, Hbdragon88, Headbomb, Hemanshu Hildanknight, Hobartimus, Hohenloh, Howcheng, Hu12, Humpfrey Yogart, Huntthetroll, Husond, Hut 8.5, Huttarl, IW.HG, Iadord, Igoldste, Interiot, IrisKawling, Ironiridis, J. Nguyer J.delanoy, JFreeman, JNW, JaGa, JamesBWatson, Jaraalbe, Jbean93, Jcreek201, Jecowa, Jehochman, Jerseyman7, Jiang, Jimmyb, Jnareb, JoanneB, Joebobfenestre, Johnzw, Jsayre64, Jvcdude, Kafziel, Kai, Kai Tatsu, Katalaveno, Kcowolf, Keilana, Kevyn, Khoikhoi, Kibblethefast, Kind87me, King Channon, King of Hearts, Kocio, Kokiri, Kreemy, Kubigula, Kushal one, Laberzs Lamro, Larushka1, Latka, Lawrence Cohen, Lectonar, LedgendGamer, LestatdeLioncourt, Leujohn, Lexicon, Lfc4lyf08, Lights, LindsayH, Little Mountain 5, LittleWink, Logan, Lopifalko, LordTazor, Loren1994, LorenzoB, Luckston, Luk, Luna Santin, MCBastos, MMuzammils, Madhero88, Magister Mathematicae, Majorly, Mal4mac, Man It's So Loud In Here, Marcus Qwertyus, Marek69, Marianian, Mark, MarkSutton, Martarius, Martial75, Marudubshinki, Marxmax, Mattjblythe, Max1900, Maxamegalon2000, Maxmark25, Mdsam2, Me to 619, MeWiseMagic. Metaleonid, Methecooldude, Michaeldsuarez, Michaelm 22, Michaelmas 1957, Mike Dillon, Mike 1, MikeJones 2772, MikeM2011, Mindcry, Minesweeper, Mithent, Mohammed 2696, Mrskot, Mrtgrady, Mschur, Mu48me, Mxn, N-k, NOOBPWNER98, Nakon, Namaskar23, Naruto1230, NawlinWiki, Necropirate, NeilN, New Bully on the Block, Newsjunkie, Nezzadar, NickBush24, Nivix, Noah Salzman, Notmyown, Numberonegenius, OPALO5, OPALO6, Ohconfucius, Okiefromokla (old), OlEnglish, Old Death, Oldmanwholoves, Olivier, Orderud, Oscarva, Paddo573, PaulWicks, Pcully, Persian Poet Gal, Peteboyd, Pgrieg, Philip Trueman, PhilipB, Pichu826, Pilotguy, PlantRunner, Pol098, PollyClaire, Polomarco, Porfyrios, Prashanthns, ProhibitOnions, Pseudomeym, Puffin, Quantpole, Quatloo, Qwfp, Qwyrxian, Radagast83, Radiopathy, Raditzu, Radon210, RandomAct, RandomStringOfCharacters, Randy Johnston, Reach Out to the Truth, RedHillian, Rees11, Remember the dot, Rettetast, RexNL, Rhinoracer, Rich Farmbrough, Rmcclure3, RockMFR, Rockerboy123, Ronhjones, Roxmysoxo, Rror, SDSandecki, SJP, Sade, Sam Korn, Samwb123, Saric, Savh, Scarian, Scaryice, Scheppi80, Sddoc, Sean Quixote, Selket, Senator Palpatine, Serein (renamed because of SUL), Shanel, Shenton benton, Shivkpr16, Shortride, Shoveldude, SimonP, SiobhanHansa, Slanoue, Snoyes, Solphusion, SomeGuy11112, Sonofafish, Souphanousinphone, SpaceFlight89, Spidermonkey0234, SpuriousQ, Steph J. Cooley, Stephenb, Stephenchou0722, Stev0, SteveSims, Sug, SunCreator, SusanLesch, Synchronism, T5j6p9, TJRC, TPIRFanSteve, Tapalmer99, Tedickey, The Thing That Should Not Be, The gr8 1, TheRealFennShysa, Theda, ThomasK, Thorpe, Tide rolls, TigerShark, Tigeron, Tommy2010, TonyW, Toussaint, Tr00st, Treay, Tregoweth, Tresiden, Ttwaring, Tvoz, Ubardak, Ultra two, UnitedStatesian, Urbanrenewal, Useight, VacantVanished!, Vague Rant, Vatic7, Veggieburgerfish, Versus22, Victor McGuire, Violetriga, Wackjum, WadeSimMiser, Wayne Slam, Wayward, Wdchk, Web kai2000, Wikid77, William M. Connolley, Wimt, Woohookitty, Wpktsfs, Xnatedawgx, Xp54321, Xperment, Yaksar, Younn, Z is for Zorro, Zackaback, Zhile, ZimZalaBim, Zzuuzz, 788 anonymous edits

Yahoo! Search Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=476520005 Contributors: 16@r, Afterwriting, AimalCool, Aksi great, AndrewLovesComputing, Andrwsc, Angela, Anna Lincoln, Beach drifter, Bender235, Bongwarrior, Bruce404, CompuHacker, Cyclone38, Damaster98, Dancter, Davidruben, EdJohnston, EurekaLott, Evosoho, Favonian, Gshji, Hailey C. Shannon, Headbomb, Henry W. Schmitt, Hu12, Irishguy9221, Jenkinslane, Jippiter100, Jusdafax, Kevin Keyman, Kingpin13, Kkm010, KnowledgeOfSelf, Kpufferfish, Lawrence Cohen, LittleWink, Logan, MMuzammils, Malbers, Male1979, Marcus Qwertyus, Mattkoles, Meno25, Mets501, Mironearth, Morenooso, Myblogposts, Navy Blue, Netcallidus, Newlly petch, Nonerds10, Nuujinn, Ohnoitsjamie, Oloho, OpenToppedBus, Orphan Wiki, OsamaK, Pegship, Petri Krohn, Pilotprrof 3, Presidentman, Prolog, Robert Xia, Rollins83, Ronhjones, Ross Burgess, SDSandecki, Sankalan, Schneelocke, Searchmaven, SoWhy, Stev0, StuffyProf, Sundar, Teles, The Thing That Should Not Be, Thivierr, Thorpe, Tlrmq, Umapathy, Varworld, Victor McGuire, ViperSnake151, Wavelength, Wikipedian, WikipedianMarlith, Woohookitty, Zollerriia, Zvika, 104 anonymous edits

Tim Berners-Lee Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=481539507 Contributors: -Majestic-, 06clarkc, 28421u2232nfenfcenc, 83d40m, 8thRSM, A More Perfect Onion, ACEOREVIVED, Aaaeditor, AaronTownsend, Aashish950, Abady55655, Abdel Hameed Nawar, AbsolutDan, Acather96, Achaemenes, AcidC4, Adambro, Addshore, Ademkader, Ademsaykin, Aditya, AdjustShift, AdultSwim, AgentPeppermint, AjaaniSherisu, Ajb4567, Ala.foum, Alan Liefting, Alansohn, Alfie66, Alfio, Algle, Alias Flood, All Hallow's Wraith, Altenmann Amelioratel, Amire80, Amniarix, AmyzzXX, Anas hashmi, Anaxagoras, Andonic, Andrewlp1991, Andrewpmk, Andycjp, Ankitasdeveloper, Anonymous Dissident, Anonymuncle, Antandrus, Antony272b2, AppleJuggler, Arcturus, Argon233, Arjen Dijksman, Armaced, Armeria, ArnoLagrange, Arthur Holland, Asenine, Astral, Atbk, Atrapalhado, Aupajo, Ausseagull, Average Earthman, AxG, B. Fairbairn, Babedacus, Bachrach44, Back ache, Bamber gascoigne, Baojie, BarretB, BarretB, BarretB, Batrettmagic, Bbatsell, Bdegfcunbbfv, Beardedone, Benandorsqueaks, Benbludget, Bender235, Bhny, Bidgee, Bigbobo1, Bigbrotha3, Bigjimr, Blakemcclelland, Bluezy, Bobo192, Bogdangiusca, Bogey97, Bongwarrior, Boole, Boomshanka, Boonana, Boxmedium, Boxmedium3829, Bparsia, BrainMafia, Brandobbe, Brandrune, Branford Marsalis, Branko, Brendanconway, Brion VIBBER, Brucethemoose, Brunellus, Bryan Derksen, Bucketsofg, Burto88, Buttmonkies, C4PO, CIreland, CLW, CPMcE, Cactus.man, Caknuck, Camw, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Cantiorix, CapitalLetterBeginning, Capricorn42, Captin Shmit, CharlesC, Chick Bowen, Chienlit, Chino, Chirags, Chowbok, Chris 73, Chris G, ChristianCole, Ciceronl, Ck lostsword, Classicfilms, Claudine, Clicketyclack, Clidaka, Coffe 678, Cokoli, Colonel Warden Commsessex, Computerjoe, Connormah, Conversion script, Coolcaesar, Cooltrainer Hugh, Cpcheung, Cpl Syx, Craigy144, Crasshopper, Credema, Crimmer, D6, DJ Clayworth, DUBJAY04, DWaterson, Daanm, Dabomb87, Dadofsam, Dan D. Ric, Dan100, DanBri, Daniel Quinlan, Dankelley, DarwinPeacock, David40226543, Davidbrake, Davidprior, Dawn Bard, Dchristle, Dcrossle, DeadEyeArrow, Deconstructhis, Dee Earley, Defrosted, Delldot, Deor, DerHexer, Des1974, Dhammapal, Dhartung, Diegoaac, Dillard421, Dina, Dirkbb, Discospinster, Dmitri, Dod1, Donarreiskoffer, Dorftrottel, Dracion, Dude26262, Duncan, Duncan.Hull, Duncharris, Dupz, Dv82matt, Dysprosia, Dystopos, ESkog, EdH, Edgar Blimo, Edgar181, Edokter, Edward, Egil, El C, ElTyrant, Elliotcraen, Eloquence, Emijrp, Enchanter, Engology, EnumaElish, Eric-Wester, ErkinBatu, Everyking, EvilReborn, Excirial, FF2010, Fabiform, Faradayplank, Farosdaughter, Favonian, Fdp, Ferengi, Fibonacci, Fieldday-sunday, FiveColourMap, Flamingspinach, Flatterworld, Floaterfluss, Flowanda, Fnielsen, Foreverprovence, Francs2000, Frazzydee, Freakofnurture, Frecklefoot, Fredcondo, Fredrik, FreplySpang, Frietjes, Frodet, Funeral, Furrykef, Gaelen S., Galaxy250, Garethslee, Gary King, Garyms1963, GcSwRhlc, Gcm, Gdr, Geeth-101, Geodyde, Geoffrey, George955, Giftlite, GilbertoSilvaFan, Gilliam, Gnosbush, Gogo Dodo, Good Olfactory, Gorgonzilla, Gota 93, Grahamec, Grantrimmell, GregAsche, GreyCell, Grimne, Grobelnik, Gronky, Ground Zero, Gsp8181, Guestia, Gurch, Gwernol, Gökhan, Hadal, HalfShadow, Hall Monitor, Harp, Harryzilber, HenkvD, Henrik, Hexene, Histrion, Hmrox, Hobartimus, Holylampposts, Hotshot164, Hugh.glaser, Hurricane111, Hydrogen Iodide, ICFTed, IRP, Iball, Icairns, Ictlogist, Imoeng, Infrogmation, Inter, Intiendes, Iohannes Animosus, Iridescent, Ironholds, Isnow, Its.rajneesh, ItsProgrammable, Iulianu, Ivansanchez, J.delanoy, JEdgarFreeman, JFG, JForget, JHB, JaGa, JackFreeman190, Jackol, Jacoplane, Jan1nad, Janetdaly, Jarszick, Jasabella, JasonSoleil, Jasper77, Jcrook1987, Jdforrester, Jeepday, Jeltz, Jengod, Jiang, Jleedev, JoanneB, Jodi.a.schneider, Joe07734, Joeblakesley, John K, John254, Joker500, Jonasalmeida, Jorel314, Jorunn, JoshHolloway, Jpagel, Jpbowen, Jpghug, Jpng15, Jubilee7, Jujutacular, Juliancolton, KC109, KYPark, Kahrn, Kai-Hendrik, Kaini, Karl Stas, Katalaveno, Kathmandu2007, Kbdank71, Kbh3rd, Keilana, Kerttie, Ketiltrout, Kh407ix, KiViki, Kifcaliph, Kimjoarr, King of Hearts, Kintetsubuffalo, Kipala, Kiwhan, KiwiRyan, Kkm010, Koffie, Kollision, Korg, Kotra, Kpjas Krish387, Kyle Benge, LOL, Lars Trebing, Lawrence Cohen, Lawrennd, Lear's Fool, LeaveSleaves, Lectonar, Lee Daniel Crocker, Lenoxus, Lentower, Leobard, Lerdthenerd, Leszek Jańczuk, Letdorf, Leuko, Lexor, Lihaas, Lildyson314, LisaSandford, Lisatwo, LittleOldMe, Littlefowler, Lobo, Local hero, Loganberry, Loopy248, Lorenl4, Lotje, Lovernee, Lradrama, Lsayle, Luckyluke, Luksuh, Lulu of the Lotus-Eaters, Lumberjake, Lumos3, Luna Santin, Lunchboxhero, Lupo, Lyo, M.O.X, MC10, MER-C, MITBeaverRocks, MITalum, MJBurrage, MLA, Mabdul, Magister Mathematicae, Mahemoff, Makemi, Malleus Fatuorum, Malo, Manop, Mantpyo, MantisEars, Markhurd, Marknew, MarnetteD, MarsRover, Martarius, Martin TB, Marxclass, Masudr, Mat813, Materialscientist, Matt Gies, Mattl, Maurice Carbonaro, Mav, Mayooranathan, Mayumashu, Mdd, Memory palace, Merlin Cox, Methecooldude, Mhking, Mic, Michael Snow, Mike Rosoft, Mike in Aus, MikeWren, Mikebrand, Mikeipedia, Mithrandirthewise, Mitul0520, Mm40, Mmmsssslol, Modify, Mohawkjohn, Mooncow, Moragsg, Mordsan, MorgothX, Mr. D. E. Mophon, MurunB, MusoForde, Mxn, My Three Sons, My76Strat, N5iln, N96, NawlinWiki, Nealmcb, Netgarden, Netizen, Nev1, NewEnglandYankee, Newyears, Nexialist56, Nicholas Jackson Nick UA, Nigelj, Nightscream, Nightsturm, Nivix, Nk, Nneonneo, Northbadda, Nycmstar, OU Comms, Ohconfucius, Olivier, Olliechalk, Olof nord, Onebravemonkey, Orandic, OrgasGirl, Owen, OwenBlacker, Oxymoron83, PDH, Packhorse, PamD, Pan narrans, Paranoid, ParticleMan, Paul A, Paul August, Paul Barlow, Paulrclarke, Pavel Vozenilek, Pbl1998, Pdiperna, Persian Poet Gal, PeterWoodman, Petri Krohn, Pfold, Phatom87, Phil webster, PhilDWraight, PhilKnight, Philip Trueman, Pigsonthewing, Pip2andahalf, Pkchan, Pmcm, PoliceChief, Pritesh Gupta, ProGene, ProfSchappelle, Proteus, Psmith, Puchiko, Qianxinlin, Quantpole, R107, RC-0722, RJASE1, RMHED, Radical Mallard, Ragib, Raheel ahmed, RandomAct, Rangline, Raudys, Ray3055, Rbeccahall, Rbonvall, Rd232, Reallybadsweater, RedHillian, Redmanhot, Redrose64, Refresh100, Res2216firestar, Revotfel, RexNL, Rgoodermote, Rhobite, Riana, Rich Farmbrough, Richard.e.morton, Riddley, Ripe, Rito Revolto, Rjwilmsi, Rl, Robchurch, Robert Mercer, Robert.Allen, Robin klein, RockMFR, Rodhullandemu, Rodrigo.argenton, Roland2, Roozbeh RossPatterson, Rothkowitz, Rrelf, Rrrlf, Ruszewski, Sabbah67, Samspamspam, Samuli64, SargeantSim, SasiSasi, Satori Son, Savidan, SchreyP, Schutz, Scientizzle, Scientus, SeanMack, Seb26, Sengkang, Serenthia, Shalom Yechiel, Shanes, Sharkface217, Sherool, Shikai shaw, Shimgray, Shoeofdeath, Shrimpygrlzie, Sietse Snel, SilkTork, Simeon, Siroxo, Sjh, SkyWalker, Skyring, Smallman12q, Snailwalker, Snowolf, SofiePedersen, Solidsandie, Solitude, Some P. Erson, Someguy1221, Sonicsuns, Sonid, Sophie kirli, SpNeo, Spellcast, Spidermanfan2, Spondulicks, Srose, Staka, StanForest, StanFurlong, Stefanomione, Stephen C. Carlson, SteveSims, Stevenfruitsmaak, Stevenscollege, Stevo1000, Stirling Newberry, Sully, Surlyduff50, Suruena, SusanLesch, T3rminatr, THEN WHO WAS PHONE?, Tadakuni, Tagishsimon, Tainter, Tarquin Binary, Tassedethe, Tbhotch, TedColes, Th1rt3en, The Anome, The Mighty Clod, TheCoffee, TheFearow TheNewPhobia, ThePinkEmoRanger, Theda, Thefafget, Thelastminute, Themepark, Themfromspace, Thumperward, ThuranX, Tiddly Tom, Tide rolls, TigerShark, Tiktokfan5000, Tim!, Timbl, Timrollpickering, Titoxd, Tiuks, Tokind, Tom-, TomB123, Tooto, Totorotroll, Toussaint, Tpudlik, Trade2tradewell, Trefgy, Tregoweth, Trek001, Trevor Marron, Tritomex, Troy 07, Trusilver, Ttony21, Tuetschek, Tuntis, Tycoonjack, Unidyne, Uogl, UtherSRG, Vary, Vathek, Vdgr, Vecter, Veesicle, Versus22, Veyneru, Vgranucci, ViennaUK, Vlad, Vrenator, Vycanis, Wackymacs, WadeSimMiser, Waggers, Watcher95, Wavelength, Waveney, Wayne Slam, Wbeek, Wereon, Wernher, Wickethewok, Wife1234, Wik, Wikievil666, Wikifun95, Wildhartlivie, William Graham, Willsmith, Wirardist, Wknight94, Woohookitty, Worncast, Xamian, Xcrivener, Xx-babybubbles-xx, Yurik, Z.E.R.O., ZeWrestler, Zemlor, Zeno Gantner, Zetawoof, Zsinj, Zundark, Zzyzx11, Τασουλα, Вени Марковски, Ό οἶστρος, 1389 anonymous edits

Web search query Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=476863406 Contributors: Big Bird, Bonadea, Czarkoff, David Biddulph, Drmadskills, Fmccown, Foreigner82, Gregman2, Hans Adler, Jonathan Métillon, Jremon, Macrakis, NickBush24, Pxma, Redlegsfan21, Reza1615, Rjwilmsi, Ronz, Toussaint, Wavelength, Woohookitty, 23 anonymous edits

Web crawling Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=17119507 Contributors: 129.116.226.xxx, 16@r, 97198, A3r0, AarrowOM, Abecoffman, Abingeorge232032, Academic Challenger, Admiral Norton, Ahoerstemeier, AlRecce45, AliensPhD, Amitsoni9999, Ams80, Andreas Kaufmann, Andrew Maiman, AnshumanF, Antonis Christofides, Arachnode, Arthena, Artw, Ashenfelder, Atlaste, AuburnPilot, BJ Axel, Beao, Bebestbe, Ben Jos, Bender235, Bill Slawski, Bill37212, Black206, Blanchardb, Bloodshedder, Blutfink, Boleslav1, Bomazi, Bombyx2, Bonadea, BrainMarble, Bretthascrabs, Brick Thrower, Brim, Burtonator, Callmejosh, Camw, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Canis Lupus, Canis Kugfus, Carmen19801, CassiusBilbao, Cgw, ChaTo, Chase me ladies, I'm the Cavalry, Cheesycow5, Chran, Christopher Kraus, Cjreasoner, Cmdrjameson, Coetzeen, Conversion script, Conway71, Corti, CosineKitty,

Crawlajax, Csari, Cst17, Curb Chain, Dan100, Dangiankit, Daniele Gallesio, DarkFalls, David Eppstein, Dekisugi, DigitalEnthusiast, Dispenser, Dman727, Dmmaus, Dnas, DnetSvg, Dorftrottel, Drkbugs, Drmies, Edcolins, Edupedro, Edward, Emmanuel.keller, Enaidmawr, Erud, Faradn, Farry, FatalError, Fieldday-sunday, FleetCommand, Fmccown, Fredrik, Furrykef, GB fan, Gadfium, Gary King, Gazpacho, Genisock2, Gpvos, GraemeL, Graham87, Gregman2, HOsting, Harshana66, Headbomb, Hesham777, Hongliang.chai, Hut 8.5, IMpbt, Indeed123, Ininino, Iridescent, J.delanoy, Jaxl, Jeff G., Jehochman, JenVan, Jfroelich, Jidanni, Jmg.utn, Josve05a, Jpbowen, KAtremer, Kaano1992, Karol Langner, Kbrose, Keraunoscopia, Kevinevans, Khalid hassani, Kingboyk, Kiranoush, Kku, Klappy, KnowBuddy, Kuru, Kusma, KyraVixen, LakisK, Lenoxus, Leomix88, Lethalox, Lexor, Lklundin, Luk, Lukaped, Luna Santin, MER-C, Mabdul, Maghnus, Magioladitis, Marc Mongenet, Marcus Qwertyus, Marcus Wendel, Mark Arsten, Masnevets, Matteoredaelli, Mav, Mccaskey, Michael Hardy, Mike Rosoft, Mikeanderson12, Mipadi, MisfitToys, MorganaFiolett, MrOllie, MrSomeone, Muslim sunni, Natmaka, NeilN, NetOracle, NewEnglandYankee, Nichtich, NipponBill, Npdoty, NuclearWarfare, OekelWm, Optigan13, Oxymoro83, Papadopa, Patrick, PatrickFisher, Philip Trueman, PierreAbbat, Pixel, Pxma, Quinwound, RA0808, Rabbitvarrior, Radagast83, Reisio, Remiaubert, Retired username, Retteast, Reza1615, Rich Farmbrough, Rjwilmsi, Rm, Robert.cowles, Ron shelf, Ronz, Rottenberry, Rror, Runtime, Rursus, Ryulong, Schmiddy, Schnoatbrax, Seoeng, Shiodev, Siddhant, Sikon, SineWave, Sinn, Skizzik, SkyWalker, Snarius, Sopoforic, Soudzaynin, Stephenb, Stiang, Stripedtiger71, Studystack, Superbeccat, SwapsRulez, TNLNYC, Tafinucane, Tedickey, Thepanister, ThisIsAce, Tide rolls, Toussaint, Travelbird, Treybien, Tripter, UU, Ultraviolet scissor flame, Vald, Varlaam, Vfedorkov, Vg7ujm, Visitsb, WiBscribe, Wafuz, WaysToEscape, Westandrew, g. Wiki Raja, Wikibofh, Wikiklrsc, Wimt, WojPob, WorldlyWebster, Xxhopingtearsxx, Yoov

Social search Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=474467780 Contributors: Alainkinwong, Alteregoz, AntonieGeerts, Archie680, Arnaudfischer, BCKanaka, Bbbbssss, Beetstra, Bonadea, Bostondan2, Calvincrazy27, Cherubino, Ckatz, Codejunky32, Cumbrowski, DMacks, DarrenRMoore, Dreamyshade, Dumbsearch, Edward, ElrickJohnson, EylülAkar, Fan-1967, Gary King, Geeka, Geeka2, Greenrd, Gregman2, Headbomb, Hu12, Iridescent, IveFoundit, JHunterJ, JavierMosq, Jehochman, Jfroelich, Judysbook, Kami96, Kingcross, Kuru, Libcub, Lifebaka, Lpereira74, Ltkmerlini, Mbelaunde, Melancholie, Menro, Mtanne, Nickrice, Nzgabriel, Ph.eyes, Pnm, Prophecyslides, RainbowOfLight, RayneVanDunem, Rgbroitman, Ripper234, Rlendog, Robofish, Rocky1138, Rockymountains, Ronz, Saqib, Satori Son, Schmiteye, Sdcdog, Semanticcowboy, Sharedee, Sollerz, Supermeshi, Tesi1700, Tfinc, Toddst1, Toussaint, Trk7, Ubahat, Uncle G, Utcursch, Veinor, Wavelength, Whym, 71 anonymous edits

Vertical search Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=457656369 Contributors: A. B., Abaqus, Abd, Alanascii, Allende13, An Fior Eireannach, Ansiansiansi, Anvilmedia, Apparition11, Atheimer, Backtous2012, Baferret, Beland, Bender235, Bonadea, Bruguiea, Cobetadeeper, Crystallina, DMacks, DStoykov, Daltonj, Dktyponet, Dside, Dtunkelang, Edward, Ehn, Emilng, Fastily, Fiestaobsessed, GarconN2, Gh23, Glen, Gowhole, Gracenotes, Gregman2, Grutness, Gurayc, Healthpricer, Hu12, Igdrasa, Innoinc, Irishguy, IzaakED, Jaap7, Jacobstree, Jasonpress123, Jcurie, Jeremiah Mountain, Jfroelich, Jlerner, Jpbowen, JuJube, Kaihsu, Kaze0010, Kiani, Kjpoconnor, Lawrence Cohen, LightAnkh, Lkinjapan, MER-C, MRBrown, Macrakis, Majabrucie, Manavbhardwaj, Mats1990ca, Mendicott, Mleder, Mulva111, Mwanner, Napper52, Netpositive, Nicolezillmer, Nutzha, Nzgabriel, Ohnoitsjamie, Omicronpersei8, Pharaoh of the Wizards, Pigsonthewing, Pozytyv, Radon210, Ravzz, Ray3055, Regisbates, Rmaker, Ronz, Ruban, phukan, Rupert Black, Samzzz, Scottwrites, Seiche, SethGrimes, Siyamed, Sopoforic, Swpb, Taejo, Tompower, Toussaint, Truck Fan, Umesh, gawade, Valfontis, Veinor, Versageek, ViorelMocanu, Wkfurlong, Yadima, Ypridor, Zandarx, Zojj, 153 anonymous edits

Web analytics *Source*: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=480705450 *Contributors*: 12 Noon, Aboluay, Akaushik, Alejandrog2010, Andrey Magiy, AnnaFrance, Ansell, Arjayay, Aromo, Arthur Schiwon, Ashuashuto, Ask123, AxelBoldt, Barek, Bclifton, Beefy586, Beetstra, Belmond, Bezenek, Blokhra, Bmann008, Bonadea, Booyabazooka, Boronzbiz, Brianga, Cagarland, Carlsmith, Cec2008, Ceopath, Chengroop, Chimofroggy, Chowbok, Clicketyclack, Cobal/2020, Cumbrowski, Daniel Waisberg, DavideAndrea, DeadEyeArrow, Deni42, Dennis.mortensen, Dotcom Computers, Douglaskarr, Download, Dwaisberg, Edward, Enauzer, Essayjudge, Expertjohn, Forsfortis, Galoubet, Gcarpio, Gilliam, Giorgio-1970, Gmazeroff, Gogo Dodo, GraemeL, Gscshoyru, Gulliveig, Guoguo12, Guyzero, Haakon, Haikuintherain, Hastings Hart, Headbomb, Hearingpocket, Heather76, Hriciga, Hu12, Ibangalorean, JFHJr, Jehochman, Jidanni, Jim.henderson, Jleedev, John K, Jonathan Oldenbuck, Jonkerz, Jossi, Jpbowen, Jplodine, Jsterne, Jusdafax, Jweiss11, Kamal-Axis, KenBailey, Kenquad, Kmiklas, KnowledgeOfSelf, Kology, KrakatoaKatie, Kuru, LPfi, Labarista, Lamorak192, LarrHoff, Lightcube, Linkspamremover, Logan, MatthieuWiki, Mervyn, MichaelMcGuffin, MichaelStebbins, Mjasra23, Mr. Bene, MrOllie, Mshop, Muchiboy, Muthudesigner, Nanha atul, Natovr, NawlinWiki, Neurolysis, Nicklous20, Nobunobu, Nubiatech, Nuriavives, Nzd, OverlordQ, Pechette, Philkemelor, Pint4mh, Psharma1720, Puffin, PutzfetzenORG, Razorflame, Remi de, Rhododendrites, Rjwilmsi, Rockytx5, Rsteif, Rtwintle, Sanjiv swarup, Seafather, Seancarlos, Sheilajon, Shmuls, SiddVraman, Simontu16, SlimVirgin, Squids and Chips, Stephen Turner, Suzanne Moccia, Tbyrne, The Aviv, TheGrok, Theopapada, Theroadislong, Thindin, Thorenn, Timovaughan, Tmol42, Tobych, Tomesto, Uerraptor, Unwiserohit, Urbourbo, Versageek, Voloe, Waterc, WhartonCAI, Wikipelli, Wmmypage, Wrttnwrd, Wybert, Xavier casanova, Yossigoldlust, ZS, Zzuuzz, 张韡

Pay per click Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=479490070 Contributors: 0311, 1exec1, 28421u2232nfenfcenc, 90octaneNewFrontier, A. B., A.Ward, AAAAA, Abune, Acharity 1980, Adamithompson, Adshoker, Advtise, Ainlina, Ajacobs 1212, Akc9000, Akram 1978, Alakori, Alansohn, Alexius 808, Alexius Horatius, Allstarecho, Amandeepmail, Amartadi, Amfs 79, AmosWolfe, Andypandy UK, Aneeraj007, Anirudhakurulkar, Anuragjainvirus, Athaenara, Atlant, Attri sunil, AuburnPilot, Avicennasis, Avinash2157, Aymatth2, AzaToth, Barek, Beetstra, Beville, Blakagick, Bleahy, Bluerasberry, Boated idea s, Bobdobalina11, Bogos9200, Bonadea, Bongdentoiac, Borgx, Boxx07, Brianga, BrightBlackHeaven, Buxreviews, Clreland, CKboarderX212, Caliche52, Carmichael, Cashyork, Cec2008, Charles Iliya Krempeaux, Chefdude, Ckatz, CliffC, Clivesasha, Clix2riches, Codwiki, CohibAA, Coloradoboy2, Comingstar CommonsDelinker, Connors83, Copycow, Coren, Courcelles, Crappkid, Cumbrowski, DDmylesy, Dancter, Danga, Daphnehr, Darksniper404, Dave2289, DavidHopwood, Dbryan336, Delicious carbuncle, Delldot, Designbp, Dgw, Dgweb, Diannaa, Dickdock, Digital Advertising, Dilkebol, Dillard421, DisillusionedBitterAndKnackered, Dj9395, Dobregon, Dogbox, Download, Dpregent, Drmies, Dspakman, Duanecim, Duriyan, Dustmagic, Dylan4lif3, Eclipsed, Edhodgson, Ehoopman, Ehsanul njit, Elfiko, Eman13, Emufarmers, Entailmedia, Erik9, Eruvian, Esearchagency, Eskender Ablyamitov, Eustress, Ewc21, Excirial, Exert, Explicit, Ezra813, Fabrictramp, Fakir005, Falcon8765, Faradayplank, Fastily, Feedmecereal, Finjimin, Flashnotes11, Fluffernutter Francois.s, Franko55, Freedomlinux, GDallimore, Gail, Gary King, Garythescubaguy, Gattster, George1221, Gilliam, Giorgio-1970, Giraffedata, Glane23, Glen, Gmailjon, Gmazeroff, Gogo Dodo, Goldfiles, GraemeL, Grafen, GreatSuccess101, Guruweb, HJ Mitchell, Haakon, HalJor, Hanapin, Headbomb, Helge.at, Hidraf09, Highway eagle, Hu12, Hughaneta, Huntitlive, Ian.thomson, Inconf, Internow, Intoronto1125, Intrey, Invader Zim, Iridescent, Isuccess, J.delanoy, JSpung, Jake Wartenberg, JamesBWatson, Jcdjcd79, Jclemens, Jcmclinton, Jeff G., Jefflithe, Jehochman, JessyBurb, Jim.henderson, Jim1138, Jim7907, Jimbo Parker01, Jink8482, Jkallassy, John of Reading, JohnnyMrNinja, Johnwat, Johnwboyd, Josh.straw84, Joshua Scott, Jspider, Jsvirk, JuJube, Judasway, Kaiprincess, Kalin.dudley, Kass12, Katescott, Kazazz, Kelley pec, Kgorman-ucb, Kinaro, King of Hearts, Knff, KnightLago, Komfort31, Kuru, Kymlee, LOVESTEPPEDIN, La goutte de pluie, Landfallnav, Lethargy, Lijnema, Linkspamremover, Lkporter, Loveinternet, MER-C, Maniacl8, Manish.webmaster, Manop, MarbleRye, Margana, Matthewrbowker, Matthias Blume, Maxis ftw, Megri, Melvin.ram, Mercadorios, Metricopolus, Mhking, Modnen, Moratraffic, Mortense, Mr. Vernon, MrOllie, Mrb1723, Mrjmcneil, Mspraveen, Mwoodward3, Myanw, Mydogategodshat, Mygerardromance, Mystudio, Nakon, Napper52, NatalieJune, Natenead, Netalarm, Netbizreview, Neutrality, Niallkennedy, Nkhazaie, Nord77, NotAnonymous0, Nradam, Nv8200p, Obradovicm, Offby1, Ohnoitsjamie, Ojw, Oky112, Onkarkharar, Oxymoron83, P00r, PL290, PapaWhitman, Patwins, Peterdx, Petr Kopač. Phearson, Phillsmith, Piano non troppo, PigFlu Oink, Plek, Pocketjoker, Possum, Privatenicheempire, PrometheusX303, Psharma1720, Ptoone, RJaguar3, Radon210, Razimantv, Rbimoney dot com money, RedLinks, RexNL, Rjd0060, Rjwilmsi, Ronz, Roy835, Rsantiag, Rtulke, RussellBirtwistle, RxS, Rxsoldier, Ryanarchi, Ryanjo, Ryanreallyalli, Sagaciousuk, Sajnet200, Samanthan, Sander Säde, Sarah3003, Scohoust, ScottSteiner, Seaphoto, Secrethashes, Selwanb, Seooptimization, Sharp692, Shaw76, ShimonSandler, Shmerns, Shoffy, SiZors, SkilzOne, Smalljim, Snowolf, Spiky1471, Stefano85, Stefanomione, Steve Bradshaw, Stevenwagner, Stevenwe, Stifle, Sunbaked, Swiftruman, Syawall23, Symphony Girl, THEN WHO WAS PHONE?, Talknahboss, Tarview, TastyPoutine, Tech2blog, TenPoundHammer, Termo, Terragna, Thadius856AWB, That Guy, From That Show!, The Anome, The Nut, The Thing That Should Not Be, Theincredibleulyses, Themfromspace, Theoneall, Thepanister, Theresponseagency, Theroadislong, Thivierr, Timc, Time, MakerSystems, Toddpease, Tonasam, Tony4346, Tonycurlo, Topgear8, Toughnut08, Toussaint, Tregoweth, Treybien, Triwbe, Trusilver, Tschirmer, Tusharpant, Twilight Realm, Tylerlevi, Ukexpat, User 11, Utcursch, Uzairmuzaffar, Vanished user 5zariu3jisj0j4irj, Varazo, Veinor, VeredAvr, Versageek, VinceC, Vredinka22, Waggers, Wavelength, Web30man, Webmarketingexpert, Wheelplan, Wikidemon, Wikiolap, Wilkiee, Wutsje, Yossigoldlust, Yossim, Yournme, Zhou Yu, ZimZalaBim, Zundark, Zzuuzz, 707 anonymous edits

Social media marketing Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=482326190 Contributors: A.Ward, Aaron49, Ackruti123, Adamstraw99, AdjoTan, Alansohn, Aleck2, Allthingstoallpeople, Along5418, Amberine, Amit kumaar, Article123456, Aryalive, Atomician, AuthorAuthor, Awoainc, Barek, Baumgaertner.s, Bazonka, Benjaminvermersch, Bigted1, Biznickman, Bkohlmeier, Blacktigercub, Boboangel, Bonadea, Brenseid, Bryanglanz, Carl Steinbeißer, ChemGardener, Chrisbwallace, Ckatz, Cobra60, Cocytus, Codeshepherd, ConcernedVancouverite, Connectiongraphics, Cybercobra, Cyboby, DGG, DMacks, DVdm, Damienwyking, Dancter, DanielHerndon, Danique, Danlev, Datamaven, Deanatink, Debresser, Denisarona, Dev564, Dharshanar, DreamGuy, Dwandelt, Erianna, Ericboggs, Ethical SMM, Evdeneve20, Evster88, Fanslike, Favonian, Flowanda, Fæ, Gamebuff2020, GeorgiyKrasavin, Gogojerry, Haakon, Headbomb, Icseaturtles, Jac16888, Jam2187, JamesBWatson, JannuBl22t, JodyLeon, Johnlee917, Jojhutton, Josephhurtado, Journ3eb, Jowens89, Jtimed, Kajalsharma1234, Kristymartin.bizonly, Kuru, Kvcindia, Lagoliveros, Lisapadilla, MER-C, MMuttaleb, MTorbin, Madina domun, Manway, MargoKey, Mcstubble, MelissaSheaBarker, Mephistophelian, Mfurness, Mikeypotter, Mkt563s10, Momita kulkarni, Monikapardasaney, Monty845, MorrickLee, MrOllie, Mscopeland, Muralmedia, Mushin69, Nakon, NateSmoyer, Ohnoitsjamie, Orange Suede Sofa, Orenburg1, Paganinip, Pannu7, Pascal666, Pc4media, Ph.eyes, Poco a poco, Pojunis, Purtyy, QULaurie, R Bryan Anthony, Ravenclaz, Rejervis, Rgbroitman, Rinkjustice, Rocky4432901, Ronz, Ryan Taft, Sabrina111, Samugha176, Sandeer74, Sander Säde, Sarahooker, Schlichtm, Sct72, Seaphoto, Seopapa, Sfrasco, Siddhegde, Sitush, Smaccatino, Smartatthestart, Smucoxweb, Smurfn&8, Socialff5, Socialff5, Socialff5, Oscialff5, Socialff5, S

Affiliate marketing *Source*: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=482136209 *Contributors*: 10kmoneydoctor, 117Avenue, 20040302, 22bocajca, 2bar, 842U, A. B., A8UDI, AAAAA, AZCMOMike, Aaron Schulz, Acidburn24m, Adashiel, Adebold, Adlite2008, Adolphus79, Adslvlc, AdultMarketer, Ady4bv, Affguru, Affiliatemarketer1, Affiliatesoftware, Affiliatetip, Affilicon, Ageekgal, Agnt666, Ahoerstemeier, Aisabell, Akela1101, Alansohn, Alexandru Stanoi, Anca, Andrew writes, Andyboy1, Anetode, Angeldjambazov, Angrysockhop, Anna Lincoln, Aplo10132, Aquina98, Arialjo19, Ascorbic, Aujlakam, Aunesty, Autoerrant, Ayzeff, BD2412, Barek, Barrylb, Bewaller, Beautyinfo123, Beefy586, Beetstra, Bhav27, Bigamut, Billinghurst, Bismar007, Black Carrot, Bobbyi, Boing! said Zebedee, Bonadea, Borkificator, Briandevans, BrightBlackHeaven, Buildtodaywintomorrow, C777, CIreland, Caiaffa, Calltech, Calmguy3, Camw, Can't sleep, clown will eat me, Capricorn42, Captain-n00dle, Celtkin, Cgallagher3109, Chairman S., Changethis, Chicagoanimation, Chinemenoke, Chowbok, Chriswyp, Chuchunezumi, Ckatz, Cloudtracer, Cmdrjameson, Cnoel1963, Cntras, Coffee, CommonsDelinker, Competitivegames, Corpx, Corydavis2, Courcelles, Courses-Marketing, Craga101, Cragster22, Crazyivan99, Crosstetz, Cst17, Dismas, Dlohcierekim, Dmstew, Dougn, Dr Debug, Dreaded Walrus, Drmines, DrummerDrumBum, Dsmithey, Dtuinhof, Dvishnu, Dvrtmce, Dshtnl, Dylan4lif3, E. Ripley, Ezeanon, ESOACL,

Eclipsed, Eddytp123, Edmond dante, Edward9, Eeekster, Eembee100, Ehn, Enric Naval, Entailmedia, Epbr123, EricR, ErrantX, Everyguy, Excirial, Faheem.mohammad, Fieldday-sunday, Figureoff, Finjimin, First Light, Flowanda, Footwarrior, Fouimette, Foxcommunication, Frank Mottley, FrankSinatra 007, Frankdushantha, Freakofnurture, Fredsmith2, Freebies4u, Freesky, Fuzheado, GRStearns, Gaius Cornelius, Gamebhai, Garishwasil, Gary-Pav, Gary121doc, Gbag09, Gezwiki, Giorgio-1970, Glen, Gmaletic, Gmazeroff, Gogo Dodo, Goliat512, Grace E. Dougle, Gradioconnell, Graeme Bartlett, Graeme L, Grafen, Grahammiller, Gurch, Gwernol, Gwpmike, Haakon, Hagene, Hall Monitor, Hamburger Radio, HansDavid, Haroon 85, Hatimi93, Hendrik Brummermann, Henrus, Hmu111, Hoo man, Hu12, Hugh16, Husond, Hyardeny, Hyuz, Iamchmod, Ikiroid, Infoleague, Innocent12345, Irishguy, Ivan029, J.delanoy, JAYMEDINC, Jacowa, Jahranimo, Jambhala, James 45uyh, Janne Uusitalo, Jasonuhl, Jaxhere, Jaypee1985, Jchardukian, Jclemens, Jcmclinton, Jeffrey Mall, Jehochman, Jemary, Jenroc, Jesterjo, Jglass7268, JiFish, Jmumaw, Jnorton 7558, JodyB, Joekucker, John Vandenberg, Johnintegraclick, Johnkatz 1972, Johnuniq, Jonesla9, Jorvibe, Jossef, Joyous!, Jpaulsmithy, Juan B. Flores, Juluka 123, Kannoos 75, Katfuntt, Keglius, Keven77, Kevin Kingzz, Khalid hassani, KnowledgeOfSelf, Komfort31, Kps3, Kryacek, Kungming2, Kurtru11nz, Kuru, Lacerocks, Lamatrice, Lawyersguide, Learnaffilate, Let-us-trade, Leujohn, Lfwebb91, LinguistAtLarge, Linkspamremover, Lisa Pil, Littletanhouse, Lordmac, Lou ed, Luckyz, Luna Santin, MCB, MER-C, MIgartua, Mae01wiki, Maelnuneb, Magicbasket, Maim133, Makingmoneyinthedebtbusiness, Makingmoneyways, Mandarax, Manytexts, Marcus Qwertyus, Markaff2, Markerdryer, MarketingTipsAffiliate, Markimri, Mastertrader, Mattmacadams, Mattyabsley, Mbacak, Meca999, Mechu5807, MeekMark, Mentalken, Micburnet, Michael Devore, Michaelbluejay, Mightyfastpig, Mikebhughes, MisterCharlie, Mobilemerchants, Monkeyman, MovingUpp, MrKris, MrOllie, Mspraveen, Muhends, Myanw, Mydogategodshat, Mysterymanx007, Nakhoa, Narcisse, Natalialoreley, Netexponent, Netizenbane, Netstrategist, Nhefny, Nicklous20, Nickycakes, NuclearWarfare, Nyxxxx, Oasisfanatic, Oberstpac, OceanSkyTravis, Ohnoitsjamie, OnePt618, Onyxh0tel88, Orange Suede Sofa, Oscar747, Oshoshani, Osman erdogan, Overmaster net, Overtheblock, OwenX, Owhite9878, P00r, Pankaj.multimedia, Parad02x, Park3r123, Payxander, Pcrcool, Peakperformer1990, Pearle, Persian Poet Gal, Peterkoning, Peterryanhamilton, Phillsmith, Phyllisann888, Pigus111, Pobrien, Poindexter Propellerhead, Pollyand, Porkbellies, Poweroid, Pranavchavda, PrestonH, Pseudomonas, Psultana, Pusht, R'n'B, Raithesoft, Rajeswernaidu, Rambam rashi, Rec080, Remuel, Returnonaffiliate, Revler, RexNL, Rhinestone K, Rhobite, Rich Farmbrough, Rickwrd, Ritika.puri, Rjd170, Rjwilmsi, Rmashhadi, Robdurbar, Rodgerrodger415, Rodman1002, Ron prince51, Ronz, Rothorpe, Roxyj42973, Rray, Ryan2d2, Ryulong, SMujtahedi, Sae1962, Sagaciousuk, Saurabh Host.co.in, SchmuckyTheCat, Scottm52, SeanBowen50, Semaphore 1, Seo85, Seoptik, Shantz 1, Sharonhod, Shiboleth 1996, Silverysurfer, Slakr, SmartGuy, Snigbrook, Socoro, Sodakuppi, Solikatir, Some jerk on the Internet, SoopaFighter, Sparthorse, Splinter81, Spraif, SqueakBox, Stack67, StaticGull, Stealdeal3, Stefanomione, Stellar84, Stevenmar, Steveoo1414, Stokelake, Stuart2009, Sudhir nyc, Sue999.smith, SunCreator, Supercod, Swagthedog, Swifttruman, Systomic26, T2daizzo, Tabletop, Tagishsimon, Tajmirage, Tanlg00, TastyPoutine, Teerickson, Terryray, Tgeairn, The Thing That Should Not Be, TheOlderWeGet, Thingg, Thompson.matthew, Throwaway85, Timo Honkasalo, Tmssj2000, Tobinmountain, Tomas e, Triwbe, Tuckeg01, Twhatley, Vcbarr, Veinor, Velocitynyc, Versageek, Verticalproject, Vince1990, Vineetrajput, Vuky, WLU, Walkingdictionary73, Washburnmav, Wavelength, Wawikimaker, Wdekreij, Wealthyforlife, Wikigregor, Wikiinfouser, Wikinewguy, Wilfried47, Will Beback, Willy, your mate, Willyboy104, Wisdombank, Wmhc, Wodrow, Woemlavy, Woohookitty, Wuhwuzdat, XDanielx, Xposurepro, Xtifr, Yeng-Wang-Yeh, Yossigoldlust, Youngreptile, Zaizhi, Zatoichi 1800, ZimZalaBim, Zupig, Zzuuzz, Ævar Arnfjörð Bjarmason, 991 anonymous edits

Article marketing *Source*: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=472804277 *Contributors*: 2, A. B., Allansandoval, Articleproductions, Atreyee, c, Autumndelise, Barek, Betacommand, BillPlattOklahoma, BlackWalker, Bobo192, Bonadea, BookReviewer, BrightBlackHeaven, Bsanders246, Chrisgeldof, Chrismcelroy, Contributor29wiki, Crazywaters, Diannaa, Dianne heath, Digiboyz, Digitalpointstore, Discospinster, Ebyabe, Evb-wiki, Excirial, Ezinet, FatalError, FireBossArticles, Flowanda, Foobarnix, Geni, Geoffcruz, Giorgio-1970, Gmazeroff, GoKaizen, Grafen, Headbomb, Helper52, Himmi Bangia, Holeyness, Ichhaberotesapfel, Iron32, Johnnyjohnson2008, Johnuniq, Josylad, Kevman86, Kkmurray, Klopamka, Krawi, Kristoffsb, Kuru, Letsmak1, LittleOldMe, MER-C, MONGO, Matt2727, Merope, Mindmatrix, Mion, Mnederlanden, MrOllie, Namecritic, NawlinWiki, Nonamaz, Nostngn, Ohnoitsjamie, Panawhome, Peejaydee, Princetvm, Pseudofusulina, Psychic1, Radagast83, RandomXYZb, Ratemonth, Resis101, Richatattributor, Rollmold, SEGuru2, Scarfeet, Shadowjams, Siammove, SilSpd, Sirjamescook, Socialjest404, Stenora, Steve Bradshaw, Stevegoble, Super81, Taltalk, TheGiftedOne, Tompetters, Tpb, Trusilver, Urban Angelic Ltd, Versageek, Wafulz, WebRank, Weeee1, Y13hargav, Youmsh, ZimZalaBim, Zzuuzz, 168 anonymous edits

Digital marketing *Source*: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=482009252 *Contributors*: Abhishekusoni, Alansohn, AvicAWB, BGlassman, Barek, Beetstra, Bonadea, Branden 654333%, Caseymaeknox, Cmezera, Coast123, Contributor29wiki, Corpx, Cumbrowski, Dancefreak76, Danlev, Delicious carbuncle, Dgall87, Dimidi, Discospinster, ElReyalto, Fabiansmithh, Falcon8765, Fuddydud20, Giorgio-1970, Globalmuseum, Gwernol, Hanssmellinckx, Headbomb, Herostratus, HowardTScott, Indrajit champaty, Jeffrey Scott Maxwell, Jehochman, Jimginat, Johnunia, Kerzzb, Kuru, Lily0182, Loaww, Lotje, Lynxgeeknyc, MER-C, Markguy, Matdrodes, Mion, Miztinsel, Net2userness, Nuttycoconut, OS2Warp, Oberstpac, Ohnoitsjamie, Oicumayberight, PBR Recordings, Pangaconsultant, Phudz7o, Pintu joshi, PoisonedPigeon, Pradeeban, Pseudofusulina, Psharma1720, RTG, Radagast83, Randomalias, Richi, Sanjeevgcom, Sanko, SiobhanHansa, Somatica, Stefanomione, Steve Bradshaw, SteveChipman, TastyPoutine, Theopapada, Theroadislong, Timtrent, Versageek, Viewstream, Vishalaptco, Webwat, Whywater112, Woohookitty, Ylem, 120 anonymous edits

Hilltop algorithm Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=463483846 Contributors: Adriana ceausescu, Andreas Kaufmann, Bogdangiusca, Doc z, Emijrp, Furby100, Gamihaila, John Reed Riley, KAtremer, Kompere, Lightmouse, Michaelas10, Snori, 18 anonymous edits

TrustRank Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=481938954 Contributors: A. B., Andreas Kaufmann, Apokrif, Azazell0, Bill Slawski, BlackSalamander, Booyabazooka, Bovlb, Bsanders246, BuddhaDharma, Doc z, EvanProdromou, Fmccown, Fourohfour, FrankTobia, GraemeL, Headbomb, Hiteshhoney, Jeblad, KirbyMeister, Kompere, Lordmac, Lumingz, Macrakis, Metagraph, Michael Martinez, Mike5906, Ohnoitsjamie, Pissant, Rjwilmsi, Shepelyansky, TimBentley, Tregoweth, X7q, ZimZalaBim, 36 anonymous edits

Latent semantic indexing Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=477787546 Contributors: Antiguru, Ashdgr8, Babbage, Barts1a, Bryantmedia, Chowbok, Daviddengen, Fmccown, JPG-GR, Kevin k, Kjetil1001, Klangenfurt, Kri, Ksyrie, Lam Kin Keung, LatentDrK, Lucadealfaro, Once in a Blue Moon, Ostrouchov, Pfoltz, Resprinter123, Rjwilmsi, Temoo, Troddel, Worch, 24 anonymous edits

Semantic targeting Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=407263380 Contributors: Alt Muc, Bakogirl, Cymru.lass, Emperor roscoe, Firsfron, Hassocks5489, Ian Pitchford, Joker00, Mattisse, Ronz, Stanqo, Пламена Захова, 6 anonymous edits

Canonical meta tag Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=467173011 Contributors: DomStapleton, Ed zoiets, Knowzero, Mgtarheels, Misarxist, Sadads, Squids and Chips, Trivialist, Umar1996, 10 anonymous edits

Keyword research Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=461252016 Contributors: A. B., Access Denied, Alanmitchellau, Amatulic, Auntof6, Barek, Bestesolution, Bobo192, CristinaNEM, CrizCraig, D6, Dancter, Danski14, Datagrant, Davewild, Debresser, Delpino, Demonkoryu, E2t2man, Eurobas, Ev, Expertjohn, Gogo Dodo, H.E.Muller, Haakon, Headbomb, Hessamnia, Holeyness, Interadcom, Jignesh.gohel, Jlinjpn, Johnuniq, Julu345, Justindeaville, Lmac-74, Lmac-74-new, Luwilt, MattRedford, McSly, Michael Devore, Mike8mike, Naahid, Novangelis, Paulzubrinich, Redvers, Rjwilmsi, SchuminWeb, Senthryl, Seogeek777, Shadowjams, SiobhanHansa, Sparkinfosys, Travelhead, Woohookitty, Zachlipton, Zey Gutierrez, 85 anonymous edits

Latent Dirichlet allocation Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=481625047 Contributors: 3mta3, Aaron McDaid, AlanUS, Arcenciel, Artod, Benwing, Bkkbrad, Chiccodoro, Chris, Chzz, Comtebenoit, DarklCR, Darklilac, Domthedude001, Drevicko, Drpickem, Euphoria83, Ezubaric, Facopad, Foma84, Giftlite, Headbomb, Hornandsoccer, Jonsafari, Jrockley, Lauyukpui, Maghnus, Melcombe, Michael Fourman, Michael Hardy, Qwfp, Rama, Rdds, Robinanil, Ronz, Shae, Slxu.public, Timohonkela, Took, Visviva, Yi.wang.2005, Zeno Gantner, 66 anonymous edits

Vanessa Fox Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=465723689 Contributors: AtelierMonpli, Cdibona, Chadcapellman, Cwolfsheep, Dancter, Dbarefoot, Doran Routhe, DuncanHill, Flowanda, Foucher, Hchampion, Headbomb, Igorberger, Iridescent, Jackvinson, Jclemens, Jehochman, John of Reading, Littleolive oil, Mil8, Moondyne, PBP, Sahala, Slacker66, Thecrazycoder, UnitedStatesian, Vingold, 15 anonymous edits

Search engines Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=188919742 Contributors: 123b, 123c, 123f, 16@r, 321ylzzirg, 7, 84user, A. B., A0tv23, Accl.news, Accounting4Taste, Accurizer, Achugg, Aep itah, Afnecors, Ajit garga, Ajkovacs, Ajmint, Akjar13, Alan Liefting, AlanS1951, Alansohn, Alemafut, Alfons Åberg, Aliweb, Ambassador29. Andreas Kaufmann Andrew Duffell, Andropod, Aneesprince, Angeld89, Another-sailor, Anspar, Anvilmedia, Apparition11, Appledandy, Aragor, Arctic Fox, Arichnad, Arthena, Aseld, Athaenara, BIGGOOGIES, Backtous2012, Badgernet, Banaticus, Beao, Bebo77, Beland, Ben Ben, Benaya, Bender235, Bigbluebeaver, Biscuittin, Bjankuloski06en, Bjelli, Blakkandekka, Blehfu, Blogger11, Bloxxy, Bobo192, Bonadea, Boyd Reimer, Brat22, Bruce 1ee, Bsadowski 1, Buettcher, Bugnot, Cac united, Caffeinejolt, Caiaffa, Calvinklein911, CambridgeBayWeather, Capone7722, Capricorn42 Captain-tucker, Carlosguitar, Carlwev, Cartel7, CaseyPenk, Ceramic catfish, Chamal N, Chansonh, Chris Wood, ChrisfromHouston, ChristopheS, Cirsam, Ckatz, Cklein1209, ClashTheBunny Classicrockfan42, Cmcardle720, Cmglee, Cnilep, CoJaBo, Codename.venice, Coldmachine, ConcernedVancouverite, Connorthecat, CoolKid1993, Coolaij, Cpiral, Crazy Boris with a red beard, Credibly Witless, CristianoMacaluso, Crows1985, Cst17, Cut Bravo, DGG, DRogers, DSRH, DVdm, Dan6hell66, DancingPhilosopher, Danieltabak, Dawn Bard, Ddloe, Dem1995, Demarie, Dephnit45, Dgiul, Dgw, Dillonpg1, DisillusionedBitterAndKnackered, Doxin45, Drmadskills, Drmies, Dubleeble, Dwayne, ES IRM, ESkog, EdJohnston, Edward Elric 1308, Elandy2009, Elipongo, Elkman, Enigmaman, Epipkin, Erianna, Espoo, Esv123, EurekaLott, Favonian, Fences and windows, Fmccown, Foogus, Foreigner82, Francis Irving, FrankyFrank101, Frap, Friendocity, Fronier, Fzamith, G-Yenn123, Gaganmasoun, Gail, Gaming&Computing, Gary King, Gemirates, Gepcsirke, Ggallucci, Ggrefen, Giftlite, Gihangamos, Ginadavis, GoHuskies990411, Gogo Dodo, GrantGD, Gregman2, Griffbo, Gsarwa, Gurch, Gustavo Destro, HFadeel, HPJoker, Haakon, Hagreyman, Halmstad, Harizotoh9, Hashim2010, Headbomb, Heavyweight Gamer. Hi878, Hillwilliam6, Hkreiger, Hoverfish, Hu12, Hvn0413, Hydrogen Iodide, INkubusse, Inas66, Indian2493, Inetmonster, InfoSources, Insanity Incarnate, J.delanoy, JForget, JNW, Jackr1909, James A. Donald, Jamesontai, JanDeFietser, Janderie, Janhoy, Jatkins, JavierMC, Jdfoote, JeanCaffou, Jeff G., Jfroelich, Jiddisch, Jim the Techie, Jim1138, Jimbo16454, Jingle bigballs, John Vandenberg, Johnuniq, Josconklin, Jose Gervasio, Jozef.kutej, Jreconomy, K-ray913, K4m1y4, Kanggotan, Kazastankas, Kc03, Kendalfong, Ketsuekigata, Kiranoush, Kiransarv99, Kjpoconnor, Klilidiplomus, Klutzy, Kmmhasan, Koavf, Kuru, Kvasilev, LScriv, Leevanjackson, Legaleagle86, Lesley.latham, Leuko, Levineps, Likmo123, Llamafirst, Loderuner, Logan, Lokpest, Lostzenfound, Lsolan, Ltcoconut88, Ltkmerlini, Luv len, MBisanz, MJ94, Ma8thew, Mac, Macrakis, Maghnus, Makemi, Mandarax, Mangaman27, Manwichosu, Mapelpark, Marcus Qwertyus, Martin451, Mathiaslylo, Mattgirling, Mattmnelson, Maximus2000, Mbelaunde, McSly, Meemore, MercZ, Mhha, Midgrid, Miladz7560, Mitul0520, Mlo0352, MoeenKhurshid, Moeenkhurshids,

Mooglesearch, MrOllie, Mstrehlke, Mulva111, Nadeem12345, Nainawalli, Nasnema, NawlinWiki, Ndenison, Nenya17, Newtown11, Nexus501, Nimoegra, Nlyte.Software, Nono-1966, Northamerica1000, Nowo11, Nubicsearch, NuclearWarfare, Nurasko, Nurg, Ohnoitsjamie, Ooyyo, Orange Suede Sofa, Oscar.nierstrasz, Outlinekiller, PLA y Grande Covián, PakRise, Patience2, Pgallert, Phantomsteve, Philip Trueman, PhoenixLightlnc, Piano non troppo, Pickuptha*Musket, Pinethicket, Plenderj, Pm123, Poeloq, Popsup, Porthugh, Possum, Prari, PseudoOne, Puchiko, Qnxkuba, RA0808, RW Marloe, Rachell36, Rajesh, Patchala, Raketin, Rathee, Ray3055, RazorXX8, Reaper Eternal, Regisbates, Res2216firestar, Richard31415, Rlendog, Robertnettleon, Ronhjones, Ronz, Rosariomorgan, Rozbif, Runefurb, R21115, S2009qw, SDSandecki, SF007, Saha zapaat, Samdutton, Sampi, Sceptre, Schnoatbrax, Schwarzenneger, Scurless, Seaphoto, Searchman2, Searchmaven, Searchprochina, Seeleschneider, Semio7, Shantu123, Sharon08tam, Shuipzv3, SiegeLord, SilkTork, Simulacrum01, Skapoor 92, Skapoor007, Sllim jon, Smalljim, Sman24, Smarteralec, SnowFire, Spotworks, Srinivas, Steele, Stephenb, Steve.bassey, Strait, StuffOfInterest, StuffyProf, SudoGhost, SuperHamster, Suzukiboy04, TarzanASG, TastyPoutine, Tch5416339, Tcncv, Tedickey, Teles, The Thing That Should Not Be, Thecheesykid, Think outside the box, Thinktdub, Thomas humphrey12, Thunderbird2, Tommy2010, Toussaint, Ty27rv, Uniltranyu, Valfontis, Vchimpanzee, Versageek, Vicenarian, Vuongvina, W163, Waldir, Wavelength, Wikiolap, Wikipedian314, Williamjhonson45, Wizardist, Wmartin08, Woohookitty, X7q, XDaniX, Xcohen, Xiaoshuang, Xin0427, Xlxfjh, Xmarkmanx, Yamaha07, Yegg13, Yerpo, Yoursvivek, ZeeknayTzfat, Zidonuke, ZimZalaBim, Zzuuzz, Munan JenucaBvuth, चंराकंn धुत्रहमल, 196

Site map Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=476996289 Contributors: A. B., Acaciz, Adrian, Aghochikyan, Alxndr, Anov, Atropos, Bentogoa, Blogger2011, Bojars, Booles, Bovlb, Brandon, Chithrapriya, Cricu, Cwolfsheep, DShantz, Diegojc, Drbraun, DreamGuy, Edderso, Edgarde, Edupedro, El C, Elipongo, Enauzer, Eugen Scneider, Excirial, Family Guy Guy, Flowerpotman, FredLeise, Fryed-peach, Fuddle, Glass Sword, Gokusandwich, Gpvos, Guidelineguy, Guy Macon, Haakon, Hairchrm, Hans Adler, Headbomb, HereToHelp, Heroeswithmetaphors, HolicGirl, Iwaterpolo, JBsupreme, Jefflithe, Jehochman, Jflotres, John, Jupition, Jwestbrook, LaGrave, Lifelonglego, Lomaprieta, Lumingz, MER-C, Macaldo, Malcolma, Maw.design, Mel Etitis, Mxn, Nalomenko, Nealmcb, Nitinraj78, Nonpr3, OSborn, Ohnoitsjamie, Oicumayberight, OnePt618, PhilKnight, Plyd, Rainman31, Razorx, Regina777, Richardjkaiser, RockMFR, Ronz, Sbp, Scls19fr, Shreevatas, Skintigh, Smasra, Snigbrook, Spacoli, Syrthiss, TWJW, TastyPoutine, Tedickey, That Guy, From That Show!, ThijsN, Versus22, Vocaro, Vuara, Wbm1058, Westpeter, Wikipedian2, Wiley32, Yeganehaym, ZimZalaBim, Zundark, Zzedar, 177 anonymous edits

Sitemaps Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=482251491 Contributors: A1228, Acaciz, Adollar28cents, Afterwriting, Aghoch, Aghochikyan, Ahoerstemeier, Alxndr, Arvindn, Bender235, Betacommand, Blimfark, Booles, Bunnyhop11, Chinedu85, Cit helper, CommonsDelinker, Crasshopper, Culturalcrossing, Danielspeck, David Latapie, Ddxc, Dfoxvog, Dr.alf, Drbraun, Edvvc, El C, Flyguy649, Fmccown, FrenchIsAwesome, Furrykef, Goldenrod111, Gruber76, Hu12, Huntedhunter, Imroy, Ivan Bajlo, Iwaterpolo, J2000ca, JLaTondre, JamesNK, Jatkins, Jeff21, Jehochman, Jidanni, Jimmysparkle, Jonathan.prates, Joowwww, Jordan Brown, Jwestbrook, Kesla, Knowzero, Korg, Kungming2, Like tears in rain, Lincolnite, Lord d'Eath, Lukejackson0, Maghnus, MamboJambo, Masao, Masterlink, Matt.forestpath, Matturbanowski, MaxPowers, Mortense, Mporcheron, Munamankeli, Nitinraj78, Nitinshah23, Nlu, OSborn, Ohnoitsjamie, Okyea, Oleksiyglib, Pansearch, Paulv 2005, RabbleRouser, Rich Farmbrough, Richardjkaiser, Robchurch, Ronz, Rotkraut, Ryk, SDSandecki, Sade, Sasuke Sarutobi, Seancarlos, Sebastian-X, Siralexf, Skintigh, Slacker66, Soumyasch, Srikarna, Ssd, Sven, Tedickey, ThijsN, Thumperward, Thv, Tree Biting Conspiracy, UkiUkiUki, Wavelength, Wcquidditch, Yaleks, 193 anonymous edits

Methods of website linking *Source*: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=479200227 *Contributors*: 3MP, 5Q5, Ageekgal, Alansohn, Antonielly, Arthur Rubin, Bejnar, Bharatpatel007, Bhoopalan, Blogdawg, Boing! said Zebedee, Bonadea, Briaboru, Bsanders246, CRGreathouse, CZmarlin, Calabe1992, Catgut, Ckatz, Clearwriter, Cool Hand Luke, Cwolfsheep, DARTH SIDIOUS 2, Discospinster, Dreadstar, Duckel, Dzonileon, EagleFan, EdJohnston, Ehheh, Ekb606, Ericward, Extent08, Fluffernutter, Geekdiva, GraemeL, Gregman2, Haris mughal, Hclim65, Headbomb, Hiding, Hiteshhoney, Hu12, Huckexp, Inwind, Irene33, J.delanoy, Jameswilliams90, Jim1138, Jimbo kemp, JohnEdit21, Kuru, L Kensington, LAX, Leobold1, LilHelpa, Luk, MER-C, Matthew99999999, Meghnasharma, Mike22222, Mindmatrix, MonaLS, Monty845, MrOllie, Mrugesh, Naderelsharkawy, Nasnema, New 487, Newportn, NiTenchilyu, Nightscream, Novangelis, Nsaa, NuclearWarfare, Occono, Ohnoitsjamie, Onswebmaster, Opencomputinginstitute, PanchoS, Polluxian, Probatio Pennae, R'n'B, RHaworth, Ravish gusain, RedactorGirl, Reza1615, Rich Janis, Robofish, Ron Ritzman, Rwww, SDSandecki, Sachin.di.oxide, SchuminWeb, SerjSagan, Shanon3, Shriram, Simone.borsci, Snigbrook, Sonjay11, Soregrapes, SpeakFree, Sribasu, Stenora, Stephen, Sushilover boy, Sutalibaba, Tanjawechsler, TenPoundHammer, Terryheath, TexasAndroid, The Magnificent Clean-keeper, The Nut, The Thing That Should Not Be, TheBull1, TheRingess, Thedarxide, Thelinkswap, Timwi, Tisyahu, Toussaint, TylerDeardon1, Uksharma3, Underpants, Unitedstates123, Versageek, Wikid77, Wiknerd, Wilking1979, Willyboy104, Woogee, X7q, Xevzxev, Zetawoof, 192 anonymous edits

Deep linking *Source:* http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=479073555 *Contributors:* A. B., AJim, Andyzweb, Arwel Parry, AssistantX, Bendodson, Billppike, BillyPreset, Blainster, Blue-Haired Lawyer, Brianpirie, Bronzie, Bryan Derksen, Btipling, Charlesnextgen, Chris the speller, Coetzeen, Conniec, Cool Hand Luke, Cquan, Damian Yerrick, Danny, Davecskul, Dboyz-x.etown, Dcoetzee, Defcon-12, Delirium, Drat, EOBeav, Eetwr, Ekb606, Fastfission, Fmccown, Frappyjohn, Fredrik, Fubar Obfusco, GabrielF, Gawali, jitesh, Graham87, Grantglendinning, Grayman2000, Gurch, Hadal, HansM, Hiteshhoney, HumphreyW, Huxsky, IP 84.5, Ian13, Isaac Dupree, Itub, Jazzman831, Jdavidb, Johnleemk, Jonlund, Jrstafford, Kendrick7, Kross, Kundor, Longhair, Matusz, Megri, Mintleaf, Modelspoint, Monedula, Naniwako, NaomiRG, Ninly, Nsaa, Nyttend, Ohnoitsjamie, OlEnglish, Patrick, PhilHibbs, Postdlf, PraeceptorIP, Pxma, Radagast83, Randolf Richardson, Ravgirvan, Rjwilmsi, Robert K S, Sachin.di.oxide, Salas Shark, Sander Säde, Seav, Senator Palpatine, Senator2029, Sinned, Srleffler, Stevage, Stevertigo, TSayles, ThunderPeel2001, Touvan, TuxFighter, UnHoly, Viewsdrama1, Vladkornea, Voidxor, WilliamH, XSTRIKEx6864, Zetlander, Zzuzz, 93 anonymous edits

Backlink Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=48012424 Contributors: 16@r, 28421u2232nfencenc, A. B., Aapo Laitinen, Ademmtl, Afitzone, Ajisoko37, Alaning, Albatross2147, Aljian, AngelaE8654, Anhkhanhnd21, AnmaFinotera, Anomalocaris, Antonielly, Arnerog2000, Asmond5, B7T, Bestantin, Biars, Biasoli, Blank Verse, Blogdawg, Bobby9101, Bonadea, Brettq42, Brian Crawford, Bsanders246, Bubo277, CBM, CZmarlin, Cairo123, CambridgeBayWeather, CapitalR, CesarB, Charlesnextgen, ChopMonkey, Clearwriter, Cool Hand Luke, Crossmr, Cwolfsheep, D, DaFux, Darkwind, David.michael, Deli nk, Dianake, Dlohcierekim, Download, Dzonileon, ESkog, Edderso, Ehheh, Eneskilic, Ericward, EurekaLoCK, Fate Unveiled, Fennec, Fraccown, Frankie, Friendomania, Gallerysites, Getfoxed, Goplat, Gprbali, GraemeL, Grauhut, Gurch, Guruweb, H.E.Muller, Haakon, HackDataBase, HisSpaceResearch, ISTB351, Interiot, Iron32, James3200, JamesBWatson, Jehochman, Jessiccarobertt, Jicruley, Jobbin, Joowww, JordeeBec, Jgordon, Juryexpert, Karichisholm, Karimimohsen, Kendothpro, KyraVixen, Lectonar, Legacypac, Lewiswrite, Liangent, LightSpeed3, Lil' big injun, Linkspamremover, Lokiasan, MER-C, Ma77y, Magioladitis, Mattseo, Mcjambi, Meghnasharma, Mentifisto, Mets501, Mgeranzani, Miltonsteadman11, Mjgiorgianni, Movementarian, MrOllie, Natalie Erin, NawlinWiki, Neojunior, NeonMerlin, Netsnipe, Ohnoitsjamie, Orangemike, Orientxpress, Orleypheous, Otisjimmy1, Paddu, Paulpark, Peanutpa1123, Persian Poet Gal, Phlegat, Pratik.royal, PseudoSudo, Queen Rhana, Qwyrxian, Radhakrishna.sharma, Rayhanzhampiet, RepublicanJacobite, ReyBrujo, ReyRichard, Rif Chia, Sachin.di.oxide, Savagemic, Schnoatbrax, Seogeek777, Seooptimization, Sepguy, Silkspecter, SiobhanHansa, Skg3007, Sonfopac, Spencerk, SqueakBox, Srx, Sssbbhrr, Stenora, Stephenb, Str4nd, TastyPoutine, Techmug, Tedernst, Temp.andiim3, The Magnificent Clean-keeper, The Thing That Should Not Be, The wub, Tomkazarian, Totaldotnet, Van helsing, Versageek, Vip4araab, Vivio Testarossa, Vrenator, Websites, Willyby104,

URL redirection Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?oldid=480271094 Contributors: 16@r, 9cds, A. B., AFA, Aacp, Ahaapaka, Alexp622, Altzinn, Andisthermal, Andrewlorien, Andrewrp, Arda Xi, Arthur Rubin, Bala8vijay, Bchabala2, Bevo, Binary TSO, BioTube, Bitbit, Bobo192, Bongwarrior, Bunnyhop11, C.Fred, Catkins, CesarB, ChaTo, Chealer, Check mii out channel, Check77, ChrisfromHouston, Chzz, Ciotog, Cirt, Cleversheep, CliffC, Closedmouth, Cmh, Cpl Syx, CryptoDerk, CyberShadow, Cyorxamp, DJ Clayworth, DShantz, Dandv, Danny, Davepape, David C Bailey, David Edgar, David Woodward, Dawn Bard, Dedalus, Deli nk, Dh2k, Discospinster, DoctorW, Domi77, Dosman, Dotku, Dreftymac, Dro Kulix, ERcheck, Echerk, Elizabeth1976, ErNci, Erud, Exonumia, Feedmecereal, FeldBum, Feline Hymnic, Fetchmaster, Fhouste, Fireworks, Fmccown, Fperlas, Frap, FreplySpang, Furrykef, Galoubet, Gdr, Ge556, Get4post, GoingBatty, Gracenotes, GraemeMcRae, Gypsydoctor, Habbie, HaeB, HappyDog, Henry W. Schmitt, HenryHayes, Himanet, Hm2k, HoboBen, Huntthetroll, Imnotminkus, Indon, J.delanoy, J.HunterJ, J.LaTondre, JamesBWatson, Deranek, Jeffrey Sharkey, Jimmy1029, Jnlin, John of Reading, Johnuniq, JonHarder, Jonathan Oldenbuck, Jplarocque, Jraitala, Jww van, K. Annoyomous, Kgagne, Kjkolb, Kjøller, Krauss, Kulandai, KurtRaschke, LOL, Lambiam, Letuño, Linguisticgeek, Locosman, Luna Santin, Lzm kof, MER-C, MMX, Mac, Mansi shroff, Mator, Maurreen, Mdale, Mdlueck, Mezba, Mindmatrix, Mizzmona, Mote, Nathsmiles, Nevyn, Nicolaelive, Nmn, Nyttend, Ohnoitsjamie, Omegatron, OrangeDog, Orgado, OverlordQ, Pandrogas, Pax:Vobiscum, Philip Trueman, PhotoBox, Pingu Industry, Pmsyyz, RexNL, RichG, Rodriserv, Ronz, Roomzeig, Rory096, Rvalkass, Rwww, SDSandecki, Sagaciousuk, Salurambo, Salvio giuliano, Samdutton, Schwarzenneger, Seans Potato Business, Sekro, Seryo93, Shabda, Shrink2one, Sigin, SigmaEpsilon, Sjakkalle, Sleigh, Smalljim, SnowFire, Sonic120, Sonomatek, Speer320, Supercleanse, TBBe, THF, Taladita, Tbhotch, TerriersFan, Tgeairn, Thesecretnetwork, Thisara

Image Sources, Licenses and Contributors

Image:semantic-web-stack.png Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Semantic-web-stack.png License: Public Domain Contributors: C. A. Russell, Marobi1 File:Web 2.0 Map.svg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Web_2.0_Map.svg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 2.5 Contributors: Original by Markus Angermeier Vectorised and linked version by Luca Cremonini

File:Mass Effect Wiki Collaboration.png Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Mass_Effect_Wiki_Collaboration.png License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: As a wiki, there is no one author. The edit history for the page this was taken from is here, current as of the time this screenshot was taken.

File:How to edit a page Edit box.png Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:How_to_edit_a_page_Edit_box.png License: unknown Contributors: HarryAlffa at en.wikipedia (Later version(s) were uploaded by Nigelj and Mono at en.wikipedia.)

File:Yahoo_google Haifa.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Yahoo_google_Haifa.jpg License: GNU Free Documentation License Contributors: Ron Spinner File:WebCrawlerArchitecture.svg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:WebCrawlerArchitecture.svg License: GNU Free Documentation License Contributors: dnet File:Metadades.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Metadades.jpg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KmxCat File:Indexacio.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Indexacio.jpg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KmxCat File:Reconeixement text.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Reconeixement_text.jpg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KmxCat

User:KmxCat

File:Analisi fotograma.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Analisi_fotograma.jpg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KmxCat File:Deilimotion.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Deilimotion.jpg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KmxCat File:Esquema anglès.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Esquema_anglès.jpg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KmxCat Image:Danny Sullivan.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Danny_Sullivan.jpg License: Creative Commons Attribution 2.0 Contributors: Jason Meyer File:Larry Page laughs.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Larry_Page_laughs.jpg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 2.0 Contributors: Binnette, Fernando Estel, FlickreviewR, HaeB, OsamaK, Wikiwatcher1

File:Increase2.svg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Increase2.svg License: Public Domain Contributors: Sarang

File:Larry Page google signature.svg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Larry_Page_google_signature.svg License: Public Domain Contributors: Larry Page File:Larry Page in the European Parliament, 17.06.2009.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Larry_Page_in_the_European_Parliament_17.06.2009.jpg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Share Alike Contributors: Marcin Mycielski, European Parliament (Stansfield)

File:Sergey Brin cropped.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Sergey_Brin_cropped.jpg License: Creative Commons Attribution 2.0 Contributors: Joi Ito File:Sergey Brin google signature.svg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Sergey_Brin_google_signature.svg License: Public Domain Contributors: Sergey Brin Image:PageRanks-Example.svg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:PageRanks-Example.svg License: Public domain Contributors: en:User:345Kai, User:Stannered File:PageRank-hi-res.png Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:PageRank-hi-res.png License: unknown Contributors: FML, Paulo Cesar-1

Image:Matt Cutts Headshot.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Matt_Cutts_Headshot.jpg License: Public Domain Contributors: Jehochman

File:Decrease Positive.svg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Decrease_Positive.svg License: Public Domain Contributors: Decrease2.svg: Sarang derivative work: Dodoïste (talk)

Image:ODP sitecount top.svg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:ODP_sitecount_top.svg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: Windharp Ufo karadagli

File:Main Page Usability.png Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Main_Page_Usability.png License: GNU Free Documentation License Contributors: Finalnight, Trevor MacInnis, 2 anonymous edits

Image:sitemap google.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Sitemap_google.jpg License: GNU Free Documentation License Contributors: Original uploader was Regina777 at en.wikipedia

file:Googlelogo.png Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Googlelogo.png License: Public Domain Contributors: Google Inc

file:Google web search.png Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Google_web_search.png License: Public Domain Contributors: Google

File:Steady2.svg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Steady2.svg License: Public Domain Contributors: User:Tomchen1989

Image:Google Server Error.PNG Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Google_Server_Error.PNG License: unknown Contributors: 4urge, Feydey, Sreejithk2000

File:Bing logo.svg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Bing_logo.svg License: Public Domain Contributors: English: Original logo is made by Microsoft corporation. SVG version is created and uploaded by GageSkidmore.

Image:Askcomheadquarters.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Askcomheadquarters.jpg License: GNU Free Documentation License Contributors: Original uploader was Coolcaesar at en.wikipedia

Image:Yahoo!Search.png Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Yahoo!Search.png License: Public Domain Contributors: 1 anonymous edits

File: Yahoo Homepage.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File: Yahoo_Homepage.jpg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User: Jenkinslane

File:Tim Berners-Lee closeup.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Tim_Berners-Lee_closeup.jpg License: Creative Commons Attribution 2.0 Contributors: Paul Clarke File:Tim Berners-Lee,jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Tim_Berners-Lee,jpg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 2.0 Contributors: Uldis Bojärs

Image:timbernerslee.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Timbernerslee.jpg License: Creative Commons Attribution 3.0 Contributors: Paul Clarke Image:First Web Server.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:First_Web_Server.jpg License: unknown Contributors: User:Coolcaesar at en.wikipedia

Image: Clickpath Analysis.png Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Clickpath_Analysis.png License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KTB Image:Latent Dirichlet allocation.svg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Latent_Dirichlet_allocation.svg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KTB Image:Latent Dirichlet allocation.svg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Latent_Dirichlet_allocation.svg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KTB Image:Latent Dirichlet_allocation.svg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Latent_Dirichlet_allocation.svg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KTB Image:Latent Dirichlet_allocation.svg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KTB Image:Latent Dirichlet_allocation.svg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KTB Image:Latent Dirichlet_allocation.svg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KTB Image:Latent Dirichlet_allocation.svg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KTB Image:Latent Dirichlet_allocation.svg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KTB Image:Latent Dirichlet_allocation.svg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KTB Image:Latent Dirichlet_allocation.svg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KTB Image:Latent Dirichlet_allocation.svg License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: User:KTB Image:Latent Dirichlet_allocation.svg License: Creative Commons Attributors: User:KTB Ima

Image:Smoothed LDA.png Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Smoothed_LDA.png License: Creative Commons Attribution-Sharealike 3.0 Contributors: Slxu.public File:VanessaFoxJI1.jpg Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:VanessaFoxJI1.jpg License: Creative Commons Attribution 2.0 Contributors: Joi Ito

File: Vf1.gif Source: http://en.wikipedia.org/w/index.php?title=File:Vf1.gif License: Creative Commons Attribution 2.0 Contributors: Marc Levin Original uploader was Sahala at en.wikipedia

License

Creative Commons Attribution-Share Alike 3.0 Unported //creativecommons.org/licenses/by-sa/3.0/